Appendix D – Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project: 65% Basis of Design Report, Wood Rodgers 2019. This page intentionally left blank.

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

65% DESIGN BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT

Prepared For:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, Maryland 21209

Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared By:

Wood Rodgers, Inc. 3301 C Street, Suite 100 Sacramento, CA 95816

Contact: Jesse Patchett jpatchett@woodrodgers.com

Date: December 2, 2019

The findings and recommendations in this report are draft, intended for 65%-level design, and should not be relied on for final design or construction. Findings and recommendations may change as design progresses. Subsequent 90% and/or 100% updates of this report prepared by Wood Rodgers will contain findings and recommendations for final design and construction.

2/19



Ecosystem Investment Partners



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0 INT	RODUCTION	1
1.1 Do	ocument Purpose and Scope	1
1.2 Pr	oject Location	1
1.3 Ba	ckground Information	1
1.4 Pro	oject Goals and Objectives	2
1.5 FI	YBWL Degrade and Breaches	כ ז
1.5.2	Cache Slough/Hass Slough (Cache/Hass Slough Training Levees)	3
1.5.3	Vogel Breaches	4
1.5.4	Duck Slough Setback Levee	4
1.5.5	Tidal Channels and Ponds	4
1.5.6	PG&E Access Roads	4
1.5.7	Cross Levee	5
1.6 Ex	isting Land Use	5
1.7 To	pography	6
1.8 Ex	isting Infrastructure	6
1.9 Su	rveying and Mapping	6
1.9.1	Project Datum	6
1.9.2	Topographic Information	6
1.9.3	Parcel Boundary Information	7
2.0 DES	SIGN CRITERIA	8
2.1 Ну	/draulic Criteria	9
2.1.1	Design Water Surface Elevation	9
2.1.2	Adjustment Factors/Top-of-Levee Height	9
2.2 Ge	eneral Levee Cross-Sectional Geometry1	0
2.3 Ge	eotechnical Criteria	0
2.4 Pe	netrations and Encroachments	0
2.4.1	Pipes and Conduits	0
2.4.2	Utility Poles and Supports	1
2.4.3	Transportation Encroachments1	1
2.4.4	Levee Vegetation	1
2.5 Er	osion Protection1	1
3.0 PRO	DJECT DESIGN1	3
3.1 Ну	/draulic Design1	3
3.1.1	Water Surface Elevations	3
3.1.2	Duck Slough Setback Levee Crown Elevation	3

3.1.3 Yolo Bypass West Levee/Shag Slough Levee Degrade Elevation	13
3.1.4 Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee	13
3.1.5 Erosion and Scour	13
3.1.6 Wind Setup and Wave Runup Analysis	
3.2 Geotechnical Design	14
3.2.1 Underseepage	
<i>NOTE: Transition between cutoff wall depths will be done at a 2H:1V slope</i>	15
3.2.2 Through-Seepage	15
3.2.3 Slope Stability	15
3.2.4 Seepage Cutoff Walls	
3.2.5 Tie-In to Existing Levees	
3.3 Civil Design	
3.3.1 Patrol Access	16
3.3.2 Pipe Crossings	17
3.3.3 Adjacent Canals	17
3.3.4 Electrical Transmission Towers, Power Poles and Overhead Utilities	17
3.3.5 Roadway Crossings and Access Ramps	17
3.3.6 Demolition of Existing Structures	17
3.3.7 Tree and Vegetation Removal	
3.3.8 Construction Limits and Staging Areas	
3.3.9 Construction Water Source	
3.3.10 Site Access	
3.3.11 Borrow Sources	
3 3 12 Quantity Calculations	19
3.4. Schedule	10
4.0 OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE	
4.1 Duck Slough Setback Levee	
4.2 Remnant Shag Slough Embankment	20
4.3 Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee	20
5.0 REGULATORY COMPLIANCE	21
5.1 Environmental Impact Report	21
5.2 Agency Approvals and Permits	21
6.0 REFERENCES	22
6.1 Design Criteria Documents	22
6.1.1 US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	22

6.1.2 Other Federal Agencies	
6.1.3 State/County Agencies	23
6.2 Other Reference Documents	

TABLES

Table 1 – Erosion Protection Criteria	12
Table 2 – Erosion Protection Measures	13
Table 3 – Geotechnical Mitigation Measures	15

FIGURES

- Figure 1 Overall Project Exhibit
- Figure 2 Project Shear Stress Exhibit
- Figure 3 Project Velocity Exhibit

APPENDICES

- Appendix A Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Environmental Science Associates – November 2019)
- Appendix B.1 Draft 65% Geotechnical Data Report (Blackburn Consulting September 2019)
- Appendix B.2 Draft 65% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report (Blackburn Consulting September 2019)
- Appendix C Lookout Slough Setback Levee Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis TM (Wood Rodgers, December 2019)
- Appendix D Draft 65% Geotechnical Borrow Report (Blackburn Consulting September 2019)
- Appendix E Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessment (Wood Rodgers, December 2019)
- Appendix F 65% Progress Design Earthwork Estimates

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Document Purpose and Scope

The Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Project) has been initiated by EIP III Credit Co, LLC (EIP) and the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) to evaluate the restoration of tidal hydrology to more than 3,000 acres within the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (Delta) and to increase flood system resiliency.

As part of the Project, the west levee of Shag Slough will be partially degraded and breached in several locations. The west levee of Shag Slough currently serves as the west levee of the Yolo Bypass in this area. Therefore, a new setback levee, Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL), will be constructed to maintain flood protection to areas west and north of the Project that would otherwise be impacted by these breaches.

The purpose of this Basis of Design Report (BODR) is to document the basis for design for the flood protection elements of the Project. Project features relating to the habitat restoration elements of the Project are provided in a separate document.

1.2 **Project Location**

The Project Site is a 15-parcel, approximately 3,395-acre area located in unincorporated Solano County, California, with a small portion of work extending into unincorporated Yolo County. The Project is located approximately 20 miles southwest of the city of Sacramento and 50 miles northeast of the city of San Francisco.

The Project Site is wholly within Reclamation District (RD) 2098 and includes the three properties known as Bowlsbey Property, Liberty Farms, and Vogel Properties. It is bordered on the northwest by Duck Slough and on the east by Shag Slough. The southwestern boundary of the Project Site is formed by Cache Slough and its tributary, Hass Slough. The southern border of the Project Site consists of the Cross Levee, and the northern boundary of the Project Site is Liberty Island Road. Refer to **Figure 1** (attached) for a graphical depiction of the Project location.

1.3 Background Information

EIP and DWR are undertaking the Project to work towards fulfilling DWR's obligation to restore 8,000 acres of tidal marsh under Reasonable and Prudent Alternative (RPA) 4 of the United States Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS) Delta Smelt Biological Opinion (BiOp) and consistent with RPA I.6.1 of the National Marine Fisheries Service Salmonid BiOp for long-term coordinated operations of the California State Water Project (SWP) and the federal Central Valley Project (CVP).

1.4 **Project Goals and Objectives**

The Project is designed to achieve the goals and objectives identified below.

Goal 1: Create and maintain a diverse landscape of intertidal habitat and associated subtidal habitat that will support habitat elements for native species and improved food productivity within the Project area.

Objectives:

- Improve primary and secondary productivity and food availability for Delta Smelt and other native fish within the Project boundaries and the immediate tidal sloughs surrounding the Project.
- Improve the rearing habitat for Delta Smelt, salmonids, and other native fish.
- Promote a suitable spawning habitat with appropriate water velocities and depths that are accessible for Delta Smelt within the Project and the immediate tidal sloughs surrounding the Project.
- Increase on-site diversity of foraging, breeding, and refuge habitat conditions for aquatic and terrestrial wetland-dependent species.
- To the greatest extent practicable, preserve existing topographic variability to allow for habitat succession and resilience against future climate change.
- To the greatest extent practicable, avoid promoting conditions that are adverse to Project biological objectives, such as those that would favor the establishment or spread of invasive exotic species.

Goal 2: Design and, if approved, implement a Project that also supports viable populations of special status aquatic and terrestrial species.

Objectives:

- Minimize temporary effects to special status aquatic and terrestrial species when implementing Project activities (*e.g.*, earth disturbance and vegetation management activities).
- Include habitat elements for special status aquatic and terrestrial species.

Goal 3: Provide additional flood storage within the Yolo Bypass to reduce the chance of catastrophic flooding and protect existing nearby infrastructure (*e.g.*, agriculture, power, and human habitation).

Objectives:

- Protect existing nearby infrastructure surrounding the Project and avoid any adverse flood-related impacts in the region.
- Provide flood management benefits by reducing flood stages in the lower part of the Yolo Bypass.

1.5 Project Description

The Project would restore more than 3,000 acres of floodplain, tidal marsh, and subtidal habitats within the Project Site. This would be accomplished by reintroducing tidal hydrology to the Project Site through breaching of the Yolo Bypass West Levee (YBWL) (a.k.a Shag Slough Levee), and the Vogel Levee, and with the creation of new tidal channels through these properties. Upon completion, the proposed Project would protect approximately 3,400 acres of open space, including more than 3,000 acres of floodplain, tidal, and subtidal marsh habitat that would provide suitable habitat for special-status fish species, including but not limited to, Delta Smelt, long-fin smelt, winter and spring-run Chinook Salmon, and steelhead. Additionally, the Project would create over 40,000 acre-feet of transitory flood storage at the Delta confluence.

The Project consists of levee modifications, grading to achieve suitable elevation for tidal inundation, and ecosystem restoration and monitoring. A graphical overview of the primary Project features is shown on Figure 1. The various elements of the Project are described in the following sections.

1.5.1 YBWL Degrade and Breaches

The YBWL (a.k.a Shag Slough Levee) would be breached at nine locations. Breaches along the YBWL would be between 300 feet and 600 feet wide. The purpose of the levee breaches is to reconnect the Project Site to the Cache Slough Complex, restoring tidal historical tidal exchange and ecosystem functions on the Project Site.

Outside of the proposed breach areas, the YBWL will have two 1500-foot-long sections degraded to provide flood benefits. In large flood events, the degraded segments would provide additional conveyance to allow floodwaters from the Yolo Bypass to flow into the Project Site and providing transitory flood storage. Erosion/scour protection is not provided to the majority degraded portion because the design intent is to allow scour and natural processes to modify these over time. The exception is the section of the remnant Shag Slough Levee embankment north of the northernmost breach since that area will need to be protected to allow access to a proposed agency boat ramp. The agency boat ramp is anticipated to be armored with articulated concrete block, turf reinforcing mat, rock slope protection, or other suitable armoring material. The design on this feature will be developed as the design progresses. Additionally, the northern segment of the northern breach and southern segment of the southern breach will be armored to maintain the integrity of the existing levees to remain north and south of the Project.

1.5.2 Cache Slough/Hass Slough (Cache/Hass Slough Training Levees)

The Hass Slough East and Cache Slough East Levees (a.k.a. Cache/Hass Slough Training Levees) will be graded to one foot above the 0.01 annual exceedance probability (AEP) water surface elevation (WSE) (or one foot above the 1957 WSE, whichever is higher). It is noted that the existing crowns of the Cache Slough East and Hass Slough East Levees are less than two feet above the 1957 WSE in many locations. A 16-foot-wide crest will be

established atop the remnant embankment. The project-side slope will be flattened to 4H:1V down to an elevation of eight feet. At the eight-foot elevation, a 12-foot-wide operation and maintenance (O&M) corridor will be constructed. The project-side slope will continue down at 4H:1V to the landside ground surface.

The crown and upper three feet of the waterside and project-side slopes include overtopping protection. Overtopping protection may consist of rock slope protection (RSP), an articulated concrete block, a turf reinforcing mat, or other similar measures. The specific measure to provide armoring will be developed in coordination with the US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), DWR, and the design team as the design progresses. The extent of the overtopping protection will encompass the entire width of the crown and will extend down both slopes for three vertical feet.

Finally, existing encroachments and one existing "up and over" pipe penetration will be removed where they occur within the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee. Approximately seven pipe penetrations (one abandoned Pacific Gas and Electric (PG&E) gas line and six irrigation pipes) through the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will be abandoned in place by cutting, capping, and grouting them in accordance with Title 23 standards.

An assessment of Project's impacts on the Cache/Hass Slough Levees is included in **Appendix E** (attached).

1.5.3 Vogel Levee Breaches

The Vogel Levee would be breached at two locations to provide hydraulic connectivity with Cache Slough, provide habitat connectivity to Cache Slough, and restore normal tidal exchange to the interior of this property. In large flood events, the remnant levee segments will continue to overtop as they do today.

1.5.4 Duck Slough Setback Levee

A new setback levee known as the Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL) would be constructed along Malcolm Lane (which runs parallel to Duck Slough) and Liberty Island Road. The DSSL will become the new west levee of the Yolo Bypass, providing protection to areas north and east of the Project.

1.5.5 Tidal Channels and Ponds

The Project includes a number of tidal channels and ponds that facilitate tidal exchange into the site interior. These elements also serve as borrow sources for the DSSL and PG&E access roads.

1.5.6 PG&E Access Roads

The Project Site is traversed by electrical transmission lines with 13 towers from the northeast corner to the southwest corner of the Project Site. These transmission lines are owned and operated by PG&E and will remain in place. Access roads meeting the design criteria provided by PG&E will be provided to the base of each transmission tower.

1.5.7 Cross Levee

The Cross Levee is the levee that connects the Cache Slough East Levee to the Shag Slough/YBWL Levee along the southern border of the Project. This levee will remain unaltered as part of the Project.

1.6 Existing Land Use

The site is comprised of three properties: Bowlsbey Ranch, Liberty Farms, and Vogel Properties. All three properties sit at elevations that would be submerged during daily high tide events were it not for man-made dikes and levees that preclude inundation. This is consistent with other properties in the Delta, where 90 percent of historic tidal marsh habitats have been converted to other uses through human activity. While these properties historically supported tidal marsh habitat, they currently support agriculture and recreation. The Bowlsbey Ranch Property is used for irrigated pasture. The Liberty Farms Property is managed and operated for duck hunting. The Vogel Property was originally designed for duck hunting but is currently unmanaged.

The Bowlsbey Ranch Property is prime farmland used largely as grazing land for cattle and sheep. It is divided into nine agricultural fields, which are separated by earthen access roads and irrigation canals. Concrete ditches bisect each field. The Bowlsbey Ranch Property was graded and infrastructure was constructed there to provide irrigation for pastureland. Irrigation systems include pumps located along the Cache, Hass, and Duck Sloughs; storage ponds; concrete ditches for distributing irrigation water; and a series of collection ditches and toe drains to collect and pump excess irrigation water into the Cache and Hass Sloughs.

The Liberty Farms Property contains several residential structures and buildings related to operation of the Duck Club. The Liberty Farms Property also contains water management infrastructure that is used to flood and drain the wetland areas for duck hunting. The components of the water management system include a gravity gate at the junction between the Cache and Lookout Sloughs, a series of gravity gates along Lookout Slough, water distribution channels and gates throughout the Liberty Farms Property, toe drains, and pumps to drain water from the site.

In general, water enters the site from Cache Slough into Lookout Slough, moves through the site from west to east to flood selected fields, and is then pumped into Shag Slough. The wetland areas within the Liberty Farms Property are flooded in late summer and drained in early spring. Duck Club operations include growing corn cover crops to provide supplemental food that will attract ducks during hunting season.

The Vogel Property was designed as a location for hunting ducks. A flood gate that connects to Cache Slough can be opened and closed to flood or drain these areas. The property has not been used for duck hunting for at least five years.

1.7 Topography

The existing topography within the Bowlsbey Ranch and Liberty Farms Properties varies from approximately -2.0 feet North American Vertical Datum of 1988 (NAVD 88) in the southeast to an approximate 9.0 feet NAVD 88 along the northern boundary and the northwest corner of the Bowlsbey Ranch Property. The elevations within the Vogel Property vary from approximately 3.0 feet to 6.0 feet NAVD 88. The majority of the Project Site is below the natural high tide elevations (6.5 feet NAVD 88) in the surrounding sloughs and would be subject to daily flooding if it was not protected by the Shag Slough, the Cross Levee, the Cache Slough and Hass Slough Levees.

The Bowlsbey Ranch and Liberty Farms properties are bordered by existing levees along Shag Slough, along Cache and Hass Sloughs, and the Cross Levee. The elevation of the top of these levees varies between approximately 21 feet and 25 feet NAVD 88. The Vogel Property is protected from tidal inundation by an agricultural levee. The elevation of the top of this levee is approximately 9.0 feet NAVD 88.

1.8 Existing Infrastructure

The Project Site is traversed from the northeast corner to the southwest corner by electrical transmission lines with 13 towers. These transmission lines are owned and operated by PG&E and will remain in place and be protected from tidal action corresponding to events with a return period of five years or less.

Electrical distribution lines also owned and operated by PG&E provide local service to the buildings and pumps within the Project Site. These local service lines consist of overhead conductors and wood poles that would be mostly removed along with the infrastructure they serve as part of the Project. The only exceptions to this would be the local distribution lines serving the pump at the confluence of Duck Slough and Cache Slough (which would remain in place), and the distribution line along Liberty Island Road at the northern end of the Project (which would be relocated north of the road to avoid conflicts with the proposed DSSL).

1.9 Surveying and Mapping

1.9.1 Project Datum

The horizontal datum for the Project is referenced to the North American Datum of 1983 (NAD 83) and the California State Plane Zone 2 (feet) coordinate system. The vertical datum for the Project is NAVD 88.

1.9.2 Topographic Information

The aerial topography and ortho-imagery for the Project were prepared by Wood Rodgers, Inc. (Wood Rodgers) and Aerotech Mapping, Inc. (dated September 8, 2017). Some bathymetric data was also collected for use in ecosystem restoration analyses and flood modeling. The horizontal accuracy of the post-processed LiDAR data is 3.5 feet at the 95-percent confidence level. Vertical accuracy is 0.6 foot at the 95-percent confidence level. This accuracy is sufficient for developing one-foot contour mapping.

1.9.3 Parcel Boundary Information

Parcel boundary mapping for the Project was prepared by Wood Rodgers between November and December of 2017. The resolved boundary was established from found survey monuments, record documents and maps, and information within the provided preliminary title reports.

2.0 DESIGN CRITERIA

Flood risk reduction criteria used for the Project are based on published federal and state regulations and technical guidance documents. For levees to be accredited by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), evidence must be provided substantiating that adequate design and O&M systems are in place to provide reasonable assurance that protection from the base flood with a 1-percent annual chance of exceedance (i.e.: 100-year flood) exists. These requirements are outlined in the Code of Federal Regulations (44 CFR 65.10). California Code of Regulations (CCR) Title 23 requirements for levees in the Central Valley have general provisions similar in intent to those in 44 CFR 65.10.

In general, the USACE criteria are employed for the design of levees based on the requirements of 44 CFR 65.10. These include design criteria for levee geometry, seepage, slope stability, levee settlement and levee construction materials, as well as requirements for geotechnical site investigations, seepage analyses, slope stability analyses and settlement analyses.

The following design criteria were established for the DSSL and are discussed in the following sections:

- Hydraulics
 - Design Water Surface Elevation (DWSE)
 - Top-of-Levee Height
- General levee cross-section geometry
- Geotechnical criteria for the levee and foundation in regards to:
 - Steady-state underseepage and through-seepage
 - Steady-state slope stability
 - Rapid drawdown slope stability
 - End-of-construction slope stability
 - Previous levee performance
 - Liquefaction and seismic stability
 - Levee settlement
 - Levee embankment materials

Additionally, there are requirements in regards to Project features or facilities on or near the levee embankment that include:

- Pipeline and conduit penetrations
- Penetration by utility poles and supports and other structures
- Levee vegetation and encroachments
- Erosion protection

Additional criteria are required for the design of internal drainage and irrigation water conveyance from the protected side of the levee, including adjacent roadways.

2.1 Hydraulic Criteria

Hydraulic analyses include criteria for developing the DWSE and top-of-levee height. Criteria specific to these elements are described below.

2.1.1 Design Water Surface Elevation

The Design Water Surface Elevation for the proposed DSSL was set at the USACE Authorized Design Flow (i.e.: 1957 Profile) or the with-Project 100-year (i.e.: 1% AEP) water surface profile, whichever was determined to be higher. Additional information on the DWSE and hydraulic criteria used for the Project are described in the *Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis* included in **Appendix A**.

2.1.2 Adjustment Factors/Top-of-Levee Height

Adjustments are typically made to the DWSE to account for uncertainty, climate change, sea-level rise, and to accommodate the potential for wind setup and wave runup. These adjustments provide an additional factor of safety in the design and allow for additional system resiliency. These adjustments are collectively referred to as freeboard.

In determining a recommended top-of-levee height, other similar bypass projects were reviewed. One such project is the Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback (LEBLS), a project currently in design and led by DWR. This project is located along the east levee of the Yolo Bypass north of West Sacramento. The LEBLS DWSE incorporated six feet of freeboard and one additional foot to account for uncertainty in hydraulic analyses and to provide resilience to climate change. This adjustment was reviewed by the Project team and was deemed appropriate for this Project.

Additionally, the O&M Manual for the Yolo Bypass West Levee indicates that the existing levee was originally designed and constructed to have a crown elevation that is six feet above the 1957 Profile. Therefore, after taking freeboard and uncertainty adjustments into consideration, the Project was designed to have a total of seven feet of freeboard above the 1957 Profile. This is consistent with the freeboard being incorporated at the LEBLS and other regional projects at the YBWL.

Finally, an adjustment for anticipated settlement has also been incorporated into the postconstruction top-of-levee elevation. As outlined in the *Draft 65% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report* (Blackburn Consulting), included as **Appendix B**, long-term settlement is expected to be approximately one foot or less. Therefore, the current design crown elevation is set eight feet above the 1957 Profile so that at least seven feet of freeboard above the 1957 Profile will be maintained after long-term settlement.

2.2 General Levee Cross-Sectional Geometry

The minimum levee cross section is based on a review of the following documents (see the Reference list of Section 7.0 for additional details):

- USACE, Design & Construction of Levees, EM 1110-2-1913
- USACE, Design Guidance for Levee Under-Seepage, Engineering Technical Letter (ETL) 1110-2-569
- USACE, Sacramento District Geotechnical Levee Practice (GLP)
- Central Valley Flood Protection Board (CVFPB) Regulations, CCR Title 23

The following geometric_standards have been identified for the design of the DSSL:

- Levee crown width: 20 feet
- Waterside slope: 4H:1V
- Landside slope: 4H:1V

It is noted that the design slopes are flatter that the standards to which the YBWL was originally designed. The proposed flatter criteria is in accordance with the special construction details noted in the CVFPB design standards, Title 23, Section 120 Levees, (a) (12).

2.3 Geotechnical Criteria

Geotechnical criteria for designing new levee embankments are identified in Appendix B.

2.4 **Penetrations and Encroachments**

Penetrations and encroachments are points of potential weaknesses in levees and are generally not allowed under CVFPB and USACE regulations.

The levee prism is defined as the area of the levee embankment that is equal to the DWSE plus design freeboard (a top width of 20 feet), and side slopes projected downward at a slope of 4H:1V at the levee landside slope and 4:1 at the levee waterside slope. Where utility penetrations or other encroachments into the levee prism cannot be avoided on the Project, they will be incorporated into the Project as outlined below.

2.4.1 Pipes and Conduits

There are eight pipe penetrations within the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee and four within the DSSL. The four existing pipes under the DSSL will be removed. One existing "up and over" irrigation pipe penetration across the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will be completely removed.

Approximately seven pipe penetrations (one abandoned PG&E gas line and six irrigation pipes) through the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will be abandoned in place by cutting, capping, and grouting them in accordance with Title 23 standards.

2.4.2 Utility Poles and Supports

Utility pole foundations within the levee prism and within twenty (20) feet of the landside toe-of-levee and within fifteen (15) feet of the waterside levee toe will be relocated (or will be removed if they are no longer needed). Overhead utilities must meet the minimum clearance requirements outlined in Title 23, including a clearance of twenty-five (25) feet for lines carrying 750 volts or more, unless the utility owner has more stringent requirements. PG&E requires a minimum of 40 feet of clearance below the existing 500-kilovolt (kv) transmission lines. Therefore, the DSSL alignment was located to achieve at least 40 feet of clearance from the existing 500 kv transmission lines. The proposed levee geometry and proposed surface features were provided to PG&E for review, and PG&E confirmed that the proposed Project maintains adequate clearance from their transmission lines on May 3, 2019.

2.4.3 Transportation Encroachments

Access to a private residence north of the Project will be maintained along a proposed access road at the landside toe of the DSSL east of the intersection of Liberty Island Road and Malcolm Lane. Other than this access, the levee will not be open to public vehicular traffic and the Liberty Island Road right-of-way adjacent to the Project is proposed to be vacated as part of the Project. Access ramps up the levee landside embankment and down the waterside embankment will be provided to facilitate patrolling by RD 2098 and for PG&E's access to transmission towers. Additionally, an agency boat ramp will be provided at the northern-most breach in the Shag Slough Levee for DWR's long-term monitoring access.

2.4.4 Levee Vegetation

The USACE requires a "vegetation-free zone" as detailed in ETL 1110-2-583. The vegetation-free zone encompasses the levee crown, the side slopes, and a 20-foot setback from the landside and waterside toes. For the Project, grasses free of invasive species will be planted on the new levee. Woody vegetation used to create riparian habitat will be placed at least 20 feet from the proposed levee toes.

2.5 Erosion Protection

The need for erosion protection was assessed for the proposed DSSL, the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee, and the YBWL just upstream of the Project. With-Project velocities and shear stresses were evaluated in Appendix A. The criteria in **Table 1** (on the following page) was used as the basis for selection of erosion protection measures.

Table 1 – Erosion Protection Criteria				
Boundary Type	Maximum Permissible Velocity (fps)	Maximum Permissible Shear Stress (psf)		
Vegetated Slopes	3	0.7		
6-inch Riprap	5	2.5		
9-inch Riprap	7	3.8		
12-inch Riprap	10	5.1		

Erosion protection was not assessed for the segment of the Shag Slough Levee that is being degraded and breached because this remnant segment will not serve a flood protection purpose in the future and, therefore, does not need to be protected against erosion. Similarly, erosion protection was not provided for the on-site channels because the design intent is to allow scour and natural processes to modify these channels over time.

3.0 PROJECT DESIGN

3.1 Hydraulic Design

3.1.1 Water Surface Elevations

The DWSE is based upon the 1957 water surface profile. Refer to Appendix A for more information on the DWSE for the Project.

3.1.2 Duck Slough Setback Levee Crown Elevation

The DSSL was designed to have a crown elevation located seven feet above the 1957 Profile after long-term settlement occurs. A 6-inch-thick, 16-foot-wide aggregate base road with 3H:1V shoulders is proposed on top of the 20-foot-wide levee crown.

3.1.3 Yolo Bypass West Levee/Shag Slough Levee Degrade Elevation

The Shag Slough Levee will be breached in nine locations to provide hydraulic connectivity from Shag Slough to the Project Site, and two 1,500-foot-long portions of the Shag Slough Levee within the Project will be degraded to provide flood benefits. As described in Appendix A, these actions reduce the with-Project 100-year flood event water stages between six and twelve inches in the Yolo Bypass upstream of the Project.

3.1.4 Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee

The Hass Slough and Cache Slough East Levees (a.k.a the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee) will be degraded to 1 foot above the 0.01 AEP WSE (or 1 foot above the 1957 WSE, whichever is higher). A 16-foot-wide crest will be established atop the remnant embankment. The Project-side slope will be flattened to 4H:1V down to an elevation of eight feet. At elevation 8, a 12-foot-wide O&M corridor will be constructed. Finally, the Project-side slope will continue down at 4H:1V to the landside ground surface.

3.1.5 Erosion and Scour

With-Project velocities and shear stresses at key locations were extracted from the data presented in Appendix A and are presented graphically on **Figures 2** and **3** (attached) and below in Table 2.

Table 2 – Erosion Protection Measures			
Location	With-Project Velocity	With-Project Shear Stress	Erosion Protection Measures Selected
Waterside Slope of Shag Slough Levee Upstream of the Project	3.3 fps (Increase of 0.6 fps)	0.2 psf (Increase of 0.1 psf)	Existing mix of vegetation and riprap will remain. *
Shag Slough Channel Upstream of the Project (Approximately 60' from the waterside slope)	4.6 fps (Increase of 2.1 fps)	1.5 psf (Increase of 0.1 psf)	Existing riprap at the waterside slope below elevation 8' <u>+</u> will remain.
Waterside Slope of the DSSL 1.8 fps		0.3 psf	Native grasses

Table 2 – Erosion Protection Measures			
Location	With-Project Velocity	With-Project Shear Stress	Erosion Protection Measures Selected
Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee	N/A (armoring is protected to guard against wave action)	N/A (armoring is protected to guard against wave action)	RSP, turf reinforcing mat, articulated concrete block, or other similar measure.

*Proposed project increases are considered negligible above existing condition.

3.1.6 Wind Setup and Wave Runup Analysis

Historically, waves generated by wind can grow to four feet or more during large storm events due to the combination of long fetch lengths in the Yolo Bypass and strong sustained winds (DWR, 2016).

Wood Rodgers conducted a wind setup and wave runup analysis using wind data collected at the Sacramento Executive Airport in Sacramento County. Refer to the *Lookout Slough Setback Levee Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis* in **Appendix C** for more information on the wind setup and wave runup evaluation.

3.2 Geotechnical Design

3.2.1 Underseepage

Blackburn Consulting (BCI) completed evaluations for steady-state underseepage, steadystate slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability at four cross-sections along the DSSL alignment. BCI's evaluations considered the DSSL with and without the recommended cutoff wall discussed below. The proposed levee fill consisting of lean-to fat clay will mitigate through-seepage.

Between Station 3+50 and Station 32+00 and from Station 53+00 to Station 152+00, the steady-state underseepage and steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability all met geotechnical criteria. BCI encountered intermittent, discontinuous layers of material (predominantly sandy clay) in some of the exploratory borings that have a higher permeability than the overlying and underlying soil (generally fat to lean clay). BCI also encountered relatively shallow groundwater within some of these explorations near the higher permeable layers. To reduce the potential for nuisance seepage to adjacent properties, BCI recommends a relatively impervious, relatively shallow cutoff wall along the center of the planned levee alignment from Station 3+50 to Station 32+00 and from Station 53+00 to Station 152+00, extending from the ground surface to Elevation -15 feet mean sea level (MSL). The cutoff wall will intersect the intermittent, discontinuous higher permeable soil layers in the upper 20 feet.

Between Station 32+00 and Station 53+00, BCI recommends a relatively impervious, relatively shallow cutoff wall extending from the ground surface to Elevation -40 feet, through the permeable sand and gravel layers, and into the underlying clay. The cutoff wall

will mitigate uncontrolled underseepage through the near-surface permeable layers from the waterside to the landside of the planned DSSL.

The cutoff wall along the levee alignment will also cut off flow through unidentified old ditches and channel deposits that might pass below the planned levee alignment and mitigate associated constructability issues (such as backfilling over wet, unstable soil conditions).

Between Station 3+50 and Station 152+00, the cutoff wall will also eliminate the need for an inspection trench. An inspection trench will be necessary from Station 2+00 to Station 3+50 where there is no cutoff wall.

Table 3 (below) provides details of each mitigation measure by section. The specificmethodology and results of underseepage analyses are included in Appendix B.

Table 3 – Geotechnical Mitigation Measures				
Reach	Start Station	End Station	Length (feet)	Geotechnical Mitigation Measure
1	3+50	32+00	2,850	Cutoff Wall to Elevation -15 MSL (i.e.: Approx. 25' Deep)
2	32+00	53+00	2,100	Cutoff Wall to Elevation -40 MSL (i.e.: Approx. 50' Deep)
3	53+00	152+00	9,900	Cutoff Wall to Elevation -15 MSL (i.e.: Approx. 25' Deep)

NOTE: Transition between cutoff wall depths will be done at a 2H:1V slope.

3.2.2 Through-Seepage

For through-seepage, the emergence of the phreatic line on the landside levee slope and the composition of the levee materials to be used in construction were evaluated. Levees shown to have a phreatic line emerging on the landside levee slope at the DWSE should be evaluated for piping potential and for the potential of through-seepage-induced sloughing of the landside slope.

Because the proposed levee will be constructed primarily from fine-grained soil that is resistant to erosion, and because the levee slopes will be constructed no steeper than 4H:1V (landside) and 4H:1V (waterside), through-seepage was determined to be a non-issue. The specific methodology and results of through-seepage analyses are included in Appendix B.

3.2.3 Slope Stability

The proposed waterside slope of 4H:1V and the proposed landside slope of 4H:1V have both been shown to be stable for steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability, according to the recommendations in Appendix B. (Refer to Appendix B for additional details on the slope stability analysis and recommendations.)

3.2.4 Seepage Cutoff Walls

Soil-Bentonite (SB) cutoff walls are recommended for the DSSL, as shown above in Table 3. Cutoff walls would mitigate potential nuisance seepage and underseepage by providing a seepage barrier within the levee foundation. The proposed cutoff walls range in depth from approximately 25 to 50 feet below the existing ground surface.

The cutoff wall depth will allow the use of a conventional excavation method, although other methods could be used. Conventional cutoff walls are constructed using an excavator with a long stick excavator boom capable of digging a trench to the specified depth. The trench width is typically 36 inches (3 feet).

To construct a cutoff wall, the existing ground is cleared, grubbed, and stripped of vegetation. After stripping, the existing ground beneath the DSSL footprint will be overexcavated to a depth of one foot. The foundation of the DSSL will be scarified to a depth of eight inches and then recompacted. Once this work is complete, the proposed cutoff wall will be constructed, centered along the DSSL alignment. During the cutoff wall trench excavation, a bentonite slurry will be used to fill the trench as it is excavated to prevent caving the trench sidewalls while the backfill material is mixed. The excavated soil is then mixed with the bentonite slurry to achieve the required cutoff wall permeability, and then it is placed back into the trench. After the initial set of the soil-bentonite backfill and a three-week settlement monitoring period (or shorter, based on BCI's recommendations after reviewing post-construction settlement data), the levee embankment is constructed with levee embankment material that meets the requirements specified in Appendix B.

3.2.5 Tie-In to Existing Levees

For the levee tie-ins at Hass Slough East Levee and YBWL, the outer three feet (measured vertical to the ground surface) of material will be removed from the existing levee crowns. The material removed will be replaced by material free of debris and heavy concentrations of vegetation or from on-site borrows. The reconstructed and new fill will be keyed/benched into the existing embankment a minimum of one foot vertically for every one foot (measured horizontally) of fill placed. Additional details on tie-ins can be found in Appendix B. The current 65% design reflects the soil-bentonite shallow cutoff wall to extend from Station 3+50 to Station 152+00 of the DSSL alignment and will not, therefore, tie into the existing levees.

3.3 Civil Design

The following sections discuss various civil and construction-related considerations in preparing the 65% Design Plans and Specifications.

3.3.1 Patrol Access

A 16-foot-wide patrol road with 2-foot-wide shoulders will be located along the entire DSSL crown. The patrol road will consist of 6-inch-thick aggregate surfacing. Aggregate

base from the Shag Slough Levee will be stripped and salvaged for re-use on the DSSL patrol road.

3.3.2 Pipe Crossings

There are no proposed pipe crossings across the proposed DSSL. The four existing irrigation and gas pipelines will be removed where they occur within 100-feet of the DSSL footprint.

3.3.3 Adjacent Canals

Existing irrigation canals within the Project Site that are used by Liberty Island, Bowlsbey Ranch, and Vogel Properties will be filled in. Where these canals are located within 50 feet of the DSSL, they will be mucked out, filled in with material meeting levee embankment specifications, and appropriately compacted.

3.3.4 Electrical Transmission Towers, Power Poles and Overhead Utilities

As previously discussed, PG&E requires a minimum of 40 feet of clearance below the existing 500-kv transmission lines. This requirement is more stringent than the 25-foot clearance outlined in Title 23 for lines carrying 750 volts or more. Therefore, the DSSL alignment was located to achieve a clearance of at least 40 feet with the existing 500-kv transmission lines.

Electrical distribution poles along Liberty Island Road will be relocated because they are currently situated within 15 feet of the landside levee toe. These poles will be moved to a location at least 20 feet from the proposed landside levee toe.

The design of power pole and overhead crossing relocations will be completed by PG&E. The Project construction contractor will be required to coordinate work with PG&E as needed during construction.

3.3.5 Roadway Crossings and Access Ramps

Two existing roadways will be impacted by the new levee alignment: Liberty Island Road (public, paved) and Malcolm Lane (private, gravel). The Liberty Island Road right-of-way will be vacated where it adjoins or crosses the Project and will be replaced with a private gravel access serving an existing residence north of the Project. Beyond the residence, the gravel road will serve as a patrol road. Malcolm Lane will be removed as part of the Project and will not be replaced. Access to the south along the Project will be via proposed access ramps that will only be accessible by DWR, CDFW, RD 2098, and PG&E.

3.3.6 Demolition of Existing Structures

Various structures that lie within the Project Site require demolition. Barns, irrigation canals, fences, and other appurtenant structures that are located within the Project Site will be removed.

3.3.7 Tree and Vegetation Removal

All trees and vegetation located within the DSSL footprint and within forty (40) feet of the landside and waterside levee toes will be marked for removal as part of the clearing and grubbing operations.

3.3.8 Construction Limits and Staging Areas

Construction staging will be contained entirely within the land owned by EIP at the Project Site. The construction limits are shown on the 65% plans.

The SB cutoff wall construction will require a batch plant and materials staging area ranging from two to three acres in size. The area will generate and supply trench stabilization fluid to the work areas. Water storage tanks, bulk bag supplies of bentonite, a cyclone mixer, pumps, and generators will be located adjacent to the slurry generation ponds. The exact locations of the temporary staging areas will be dependent on the contractor's means and methods.

3.3.9 Construction Water Source

Construction water will be obtained from existing on-site irrigation ditches and pumps. Typical water requirements for cutoff wall construction include:

- A pH of 7.0, plus or minus 1.0
- Total dissolved solids of 500 parts per million (ppm), or less
- Hardness less than 50 ppm (recommendation only)
- Oil, organics, acids, alkali, or other deleterious substances less than 50 ppm

The proposed water supply facilities should be tested to ensure that supplied water can meet these requirements.

3.3.10 Site Access

Access to the Project construction site will be provided by state and county roadways including County Road (CR) 104, Bulkley Road, Midway Road, King Road, and Liberty Island Road. Stabilized construction entrances will be constructed at the roadway entrances as part of the Project's stormwater pollution prevention plans and/or best management practices.

3.3.11 Borrow Sources

Approximately 1,573,000 cubic yards of fill will be necessary for the DSSL construction. This material is expected to come from on-site ecosystem restoration channels and other excavations located waterward of the new levee (~861,000 CY) and from tidal channel excavations where they are in close proximity to the new levee (~712,000 CY).

Embankment materials for the new DSSL are required to meet specific geotechnical criteria. Geotechnical investigations were completed and identified on-site borrow areas with soil that would be suitable for the construction of the DSSL. These borrow areas have

been designed and configured in such a way that they yield the necessary materials for the new levee and with the final configuration being consistent with the ecological goals of the Project.

Refer to the *Draft 65% Borrow Report* included in **Appendix D** for more information on the borrow materials.

3.3.12 Quantity Calculations

Quantity estimates were determined based on the Project design presented in the 65% plans. Earthwork quantities were calculated using AutoCAD Civil 3D modeling of the proposed levee geometry within the terrain model. Quantities of other Project features such as tidal channels, PG&E access roads, and spoil piles, were also developed to compare surfaces for these elements to the existing surface in AutoCAD Civil 3D. The 65% quantity estimates are presented in **Appendix F**.

3.4 Schedule

Hazardous material abatement is expected to begin in 2019, with construction of the primary Project features starting the spring after permit approval. The DSSL and on-site features will be constructed first. Earthwork operations, including tie-in of the DSSL to the Shag Slough Levee and Cache Slough Levee, will take place during the typical non-rain season (April through November), and outside of the CVFPB-designated flood season (November 1 to April 15). Other construction activities, such as levee crown surfacing, site cleanup and demobilization may take place during the flood season as necessary and subject to approval by the CVFPB.

Once those improvements are complete, the Shag Slough Levee degrade and breaches will be constructed. This work is expected to be completed by the end of 2022. Finally, revegetation and plantings are expected to be completed by the end of 2023.

4.0 **OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE**

4.1 Duck Slough Setback Levee

Operations and maintenance of the DSSL will be in accordance with the *Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual Sacramento River Flood Control Project Unit No. 109 West Levee of the Yolo Bypass East Levee of Cache Slough* (Supplement Manual). The Supplement Manual will be updated to reflect the improvements and modifications made within Unit No. 109 and will be submitted to the USACE for review and approval once construction is complete.

4.2 Remnant Shag Slough Levee Embankment

The majority of the remnant Shag Slough Levee embankment within the Project limits will not be maintained as it will no longer serve its authorized purpose. The exception is the section of the remnant Shag Slough Levee embankment north of the northernmost breach since that area will need to be protected to allow access to the agency boat ramp and the southernmost portion of the southern breach. The specific measures that will be used to armor this section will be developed as the design progresses.

4.3 Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee

The proposed Project will result in water being on both sides of the existing Cache Slough and Hass Slough Levees. However, stakeholders in the region will continue to rely on the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee within the Project limits to limit water surface increases in Cache and Hass Sloughs.

Therefore, the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee within the Project limits will be operated and maintained by DWR in accordance with the *Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual Sacramento River Flood Control Project Unit No. 109 West Levee of the Yolo Bypass East Levee of Cache Slough* (Supplement Manual). The Supplement Manual will be updated to reflect the improvements and modifications made within Unit No. 109 and will be submitted to the USACE for review and approval once construction is complete.

5.0 REGULATORY COMPLIANCE

5.1 Environmental Impact Report

An Environmental Impact Report (EIR) is required to provide California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) compliance for the Project. This work is being performed by WRA, Inc. (WRA). On March 21, 2019, the lead agency (DWR) filed a Notice of Preparation (NOP) and Initial Study for the EIR document. The Project's EIR (State Clearinghouse No. is 2019039136) is scheduled to be circulated in the winter of 2019/2020.

5.2 Agency Approvals and Permits

Several permits and authorizations are required for the Project. These include:

- USACE
 - Section 404 of the Clean Water Act and Section 10 of the Rivers and Harbors Act
 - Section 408 of the Clean Water Act
- United States Fish and Wildlife Service and National Marine Fisheries Service
 Federal Endangered Species Act
- California Department of Fish and Wildlife
 - California Endangered Species Act
 - California Fish and Game Code Section 1602
- California State Office of Historic Preservation
 Section 106 of the National Historic Preservation Act
- Central Valley Flood Protection Board
 - Encroachment permit
- Central Valley Regional Water Quality Control Board (Region 5)
 - Section 401 of the Clean Water Act, water quality certification
 - Section 402 of the Clean Water Act, National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES)
- California Department of Water Resources
 - o State Plan of Flood Control acceptance

6.0 **REFERENCES**

6.1 Design Criteria Documents

6.1.1 US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)

Engineer Technical Letters (ETL)

USACE, Design Guidelines for Levee Under-seepage, ETL 1110-2-569, May 1, 2005

USACE, Guidelines for Landscape Planting and Vegetation Management at Levees, Floodwalls, Embankment Dams, and Appurtenant Structures, ETL 1110-2-571, April 10, 2009

Engineer Regulations (ER)

USACE, Quality Management, ER 1110-1-12, September 30, 2006.

USACE, Planning Guidance Notebook, ER 1105-2-100, June 30, 2004.

USACE, Flood Control Operations & Maintenance Policies, ER 1130-2-530, October 30, 1996.

USACE, Engineering and Design for Civil Works Projects, ER 1110-2-1150, August 31, 1999.

Engineer Manuals (EM)

USACE, Geotechnical Investigations, EM 1110-1-1804, January 1, 2001.

USACE, Seepage Analysis and Control for Dams, EM 1110-2-1901, April 30, 1993.

USACE, Slope Stability, EM 1110-2-1902, October 31, 2003.

USACE, Instrumentation of Embankment Dams and Levees, EM 1110-2-1908, June 30, 1995.

USACE, Design & Construction of Levees, EM 1110-2-1913, April 30, 2000.

USACE, Design, Construction, and Maintenance of Relief Wells, EM 1110-2-1914, May 29, 1992.

USACE, Conduits, Culverts, and Pipes, EM 1110-2-2909, March 31, 1998.

Other

USACE, Sacramento District, Geotechnical Levee Practice, April 11, 2008

6.1.2 Other Federal Agencies

Federal Emergency Management Agency, Requirements of 44 CFR Section 65.10: Mapping of Areas Protected by Levee Systems, March 2007 Federal Emergency Management Agency, Title 44 Emergency Management and Assistance. Chapter 1, Federal Emergency Management Agency Part 65 – Identification and Mapping of Special Hazard Areas, October 1, 2002.

Federal Emergency Management Agency, Guidance on Levee Certification for the National Flood Insurance Program, March 25, 1997.

6.1.3 State/County Agencies

California Code of Regulation, Title 23 Waters, Division 1 Central Valley Flood Protection Board, Chapter 1 Organization, Powers, and Standards

6.2 Other Reference Documents

Environmental Science Associates, Inc., *Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis*, November 2019

Blackburn Consulting, Inc., Draft 65% Design Geotechnical Basis of Design Report, September 2019.

Blackburn Consulting, Inc., Draft 65% Design Geotechnical Data Report, September 2019.

Blackburn Consulting, Inc. Draft 65% Design Geotechnical Borrow Report, September 2019.

Wood Rodgers, Inc., *Lookout Slough Setback Levee Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis*, December 2019

WRA, Inc., Draft Environmental Impact Report – Lookout Slough Restoration Project, November 2019

WRA, Inc., Restoration Plan, Lookout Slough Restoration Project, November 2019

Wood Rodgers, Inc., Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Analysis, December 2019

FIGURES

Figure 1 – Overall Project Exhibit

Figure 2 – Project Shear Stress Exhibit

Figure 3 – Project Velocity Exhibit



FIGURE 1



Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20191105_BODR_Figures\Shear_Stress_Erosion_Protection_Exhibit_20191105_V1.mxd

FIGURE 2



Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20191105_BODR_Figures\Velocity_Erosion_Protection_Exhibit_20191105_V1.mxd

FIGURE 3

This Page Intentionally Left Blank
APPENDICES

- Appendix A Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Environmental Science Associates – May 2019)
- Appendix B.1 Draft 60% Geotechnical Data Report (Blackburn Consulting May 2019)
- Appendix B.2 Draft 60% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report (Blackburn Consulting May 2019)
- Appendix C Lookout Slough setback Levee Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis TM (Wood Rodgers, March 11, 2019)
- Appendix D Draft 60% Geotechnical Borrow Report (Blackburn Consulting May 2019)
- Appendix E 60% Progress Design Earthwork Estimates

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Appendix A Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

DRAFT HYDROLOGIC AND HYDRAULIC SYSTEM ANALYSIS

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Prepared for:

Reclamation District 2098 7178 Yolano Rd. Dixon, CA 95620

On behalf of:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, MD 21209

Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared by:

Environmental Science Associates 2600 Capitol Ave., Suite 200 Sacramento, CA 95816

Contact: John Pritchard

Date: December 2019







DRAFT HYDROLOGIC AND HYDRAULIC SYSTEM ANALYSIS

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Prepared for:

Reclamation District 2098 7178 Yolano Rd. Dixon, CA 95620

On behalf of:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, MD 21209 Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared by:

Environmental Science Associates 2600 Capitol Ave., Suite 200 Sacramento, CA 95816

Contact: John Pritchard



December 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

Page

Executive Summary	ES-1
Introduction	1
Background Historic Landscape Existing Conditions	 3 3 6
Project Datums	9
Hydraulic Design Criteria Existing State-Federal Project Levee System Levee Design Height. Design Water Surface Profile Channel Stability and Erosion Wind Setup and Wave Run Up Hydraulic Impact Considerations	9 10 11 12 13 13
Alteration of State-Federal Project – Concept Plan Duck Slough Setback Levee Improvements Alteration of Cache Slough and Yolo Bypass Levees Breach of Vogel Island Levees Tidal Channel Network	 14 14 15 16 19
Analysis System Performance Assumptions Baseline Condition Future Cumulative Condition Index Points Hydrology Hydraulic Analysis Impacts of Proposed Project Alteration	19 19 20 20 21 22 26 62
Summary and Conclusion	84
References	93

Appendices

- Downstream Boundary Conditions Hydrology Bridge Form Loss Calculation Summary Α.
- Β.

List of Figures

Figure ES-	1 Location Map	2
Figure 1	Location Map	2
Figure 2	Historical Ecology	4
Figure 3	Geologic Map of Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California	5
Figure 4	Existing Levee System	7
Figure 5	Land Ownership	8
Figure 6	Conceptual Site Design	. 17
Figure 7	Future Cumulative Condition (BWFS Yolo Bypass Option 3)	. 23
Figure 8	Index Points	. 25
Figure 9	Parent-Child Model Schematic (Baseline Condition)	. 28
Figure 10	Parent-Child Model Schematic (Future Cumulative Condition)	. 29
Figure 11	TUFLOW Model Domain Extents	. 31
Figure 12	TUFLOW Model Boundary Conditions	. 32
Figure 13	Topographic and Bathymetric Data Sources and Coverage	. 37
Figure 14	TUFLOW Composite Digital Elevation Model – Baseline Condition Without-	20
	Project	. 38
Figure 15	IUFLOW Composite Digital Elevation Model – Baseline Condition With-	~~
E :	Project	. 39
Figure 16	IUFLOW Composite Digital Elevation Model – Future Cumulative Condition	40
F :	Wilhout-Project	.40
Figure 17	IUFLOW Composite Digital Elevation Model – Future Cumulative Condition With-Project	. 41
Figure 18	General Factors Controlling Vegetation Zonation in Freshwater Marshes	. 42
Figure 19	TUFLOW Without-Project Materials File	. 45
Figure 20	TUFLOW 1997 Historic Conditions Materials File	. 46
Figure 21	TUFLOW With-Project Materials File	. 47
Figure 22	1997 Levee Failures along Cache Slough into Little Egbert Tract	. 49
Figure 23	Calibration and Validation Data Observation Locations	. 50
Figure 24	Calibration Results, Liberty Island at Yolo Bypass Gage (Stage)	. 52
Figure 25	Calibration Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Stage)	. 53
Figure 26	Calibration Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Flow)	. 54
Figure 27	Validation Results, Liberty Island at Yolo Bypass Gage (Stage)	. 56
Figure 28	Validation Results, Cache Slough at Ryer Island Gage (Stage)	. 57
Figure 29	Validation Results, Cache Slough at Ryer Island Gage (Flow)	. 58
Figure 30	Validation Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Stage)	. 59
Figure 31	Validation Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Flow)	. 60
Figure 32	Stage Computation Uncertainty – Baseline Condition without-Project	. 63
Figure 33	Stage Computation Uncertainty – Baseline Condition with-Project	. 64
Figure 34	Stage Computation Uncertainty – Future Cumulative Condition without-	-
0	Project	. 65
Figure 35	Stage Computation Uncertainty – Future Cumulative Condition with-Project	. 66
Figure 36	Project Impacts at Index Points	.71
Figure 37	Authorized Design Flow Performance – Stage	.72
Figure 38	Authorized Design Flow Performance – Velocity	.75
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

<u>Page</u>

Figure 39	Baseline Condition Performance 16% ACE (6-year) – Stage	76
Figure 40	Baseline Condition Performance 1% ACE (100-year) – Stage	77
Figure 41	Baseline Condition Performance 0.5% ACE (200-year) - Stage	78
Figure 42	Baseline Condition Performance 16% ACE (6-year) – Velocity	79
Figure 43	Baseline Condition Performance 1% ACE (100-year) – Velocity	80
Figure 44	Baseline Condition Performance 0.5% ACE (200-year) – Velocity	81
Figure 45	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 16% ACE (6-year) - Stage	85
Figure 46	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 1% ACE (100-year) – Stage	86
Figure 47	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 0.5% ACE (200-year) - Stage	87
Figure 48	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 16% ACE (6-year) – Velocity	88
Figure 49	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 1% ACE (100-year) – Velocity	89
Figure 50	Future Cumulative Condition Performance 0.5% ACE (200-year) - Velocity	90
Figure 51	Setback Levee Design Water Surface Elevation	91

List of Tables

Table 1	Permissible Shear and Velocity for Selected Lining Materials	12
Table 2	CVHS Scaled Events Used for Analysis (DWR, 2016 and DWR, 2017b)	26
Table 3	Boundary Condition Summary (Peak Flow and Stage Summary)	34
Table 4	Model Material Classification Key	43
Table 5	Manning's Roughness Classifications	43
Table 6	Comparison of 1997 Calibration Simulation with Observed High Water Marks	51
Table 7	Minimum Standard Deviation of Error in Stage	61
Table 8	Summary of Change in Assurance at Respective Index points	68
Table 9	Summary of Change in Flows Downstream of Fremont Weir and Sacramento Weir	70
Table 10	Summary of Authorized Design Flow Computed Water Surface Elevations	
	(feet, NAVD 88) Baseline Condition	73

This page intentionally left blank

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

Executive Summary

The Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Project), if approved, will create approximately 3,000 acres of natural freshwater tidal marsh in the Cache Slough Complex in the northern Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (**Figure ES-1**) and increase the regional flood conveyance capacity of the Yolo Bypass. The Project is being funded by the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) to meet multiple objectives:

- To meet goals outlined in the State of California's Bay Delta Conservation Plan (BDCP) as well as the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service's (FWS) Biological Opinion (BiOp) issued as part of the Long-Term Operational Criteria and Plan (OCAP) for coordination of the Central Valley Project and State Water Project. The Project is within the priority habitat restoration areas delineated in the 2008 FWS BiOp Delta Smelt Crediting Decision Model, and will create creditable acres for Delta Smelt that will satisfy DWR's obligations under the Delta Smelt BiOp and salmonids under the Salmonid BiOp.
- To meet regional flood management objectives to increase the conveyance capacity of the Yolo Bypass in a manner that is consistent with the 2017 DWR Sacramento Basin-Wide Feasibility Study (BWFS). By setting back the existing State-Federal levee along the west side of the Yolo Bypass, the Project will provide flood storage and reduce upstream flood stages in the Yolo Bypass.

This report documents the methods, data, and assumptions used to establish the design water surface elevation and identify potential impacts associated with the Project. The Project has been determined to create no adverse increases to stage or channel velocity, while providing localized reductions in stage within the Yolo Bypass.

The existing system and future hydraulic performance of the project and its alterations have been described in this report. The analysis establishes that the 1957 authorized design water surface profile shall be used as the basis for design for the Project's setback levee. The design top of levee shall include six feet of freeboard, plus one additional foot of freeboard for climate resiliency. Analysis of the Future Cumulative Condition also indicates that the Project will achieve superior hydraulic performance relative to the preferred concept plan (Yolo Bypass Option 3) identified in the BWFS.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F01_Location_Map.mxd

The Project alterations would result in no adverse impacts to flood stages within the system for the range of hydrologic loadings analyzed. The region-wide system models have also been reviewed to verify that no significant change in the flow distribution at Fremont Weir or the Sacramento Weir would occur as a result of the Project. As the hydraulic impacts of the Project are localized, and generally result in stage decreases for the design events under consideration (including the 1957 authorized design flow), the Project's potential to transfer risk from one part of the system to another is considered to be negligible. Consequently, a detailed system performance calculation using HEC-FDA is not considered to be warranted. The deterministic analysis conducted for the Project is considered sufficient for describing the overall system performance for the without- and with-Project conditions and verifies that the reduction in assurance posed by the Project is negligible.

This page intentionally left blank

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

Introduction

The Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Project) will create approximately 3,000 acres of natural freshwater tidal marsh in the Cache Slough Complex in the northern Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (**Figure 1**), and increase the regional flood conveyance capacity of the Yolo Bypass. The Project is being funded by the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) to meet multiple objectives:

- To meet goals outlined in the State of California's Bay Delta Conservation Plan (BDCP) as well as the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service's (FWS) Biological Opinion (BiOp) issued as part of the Long-Term Operational Criteria and Plan (OCAP) for coordination of the Central Valley Project and State Water Project. The Project is within the priority habitat restoration areas delineated in the 2008 FWS BiOp Delta Smelt Crediting Decision Model, and will create creditable acres for Delta Smelt that will satisfy DWR's obligations under the Delta Smelt BiOp and salmonids under the Salmonid BiOp.
- To meet regional flood management objectives to increase the conveyance capacity of the Yolo Bypass in a manner that is consistent with the 2017 DWR Sacramento Basin-Wide Feasibility Study (BWFS). By setting back the existing State-Federal levee along the west side of the Yolo Bypass, the Project will provide flood storage and reduce upstream flood stages in the Yolo Bypass.

DWR contracted EIP III Credit Co., LLC (EIP) to develop and, if approved, implement the Project as a multi-benefit project targeting both habitat restoration and flood risk reduction. Environmental Science Associates (ESA) is a subconsultant to EIP responsible for hydraulic analyses on the Project. This report provides the hydrologic and hydraulic basis of design for the flood management features of the Project, and documents changes in hydrology and hydraulic performance that would result from implementation of the Project. Hydrologic and hydraulic analysis of the habitat restoration components of the Project are documented in a separate report (ESA, 2019).



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F01_Location_Map.mxd

Background

The Project is located within the Cache Slough Complex, in the northwest corner of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta in Solano and Yolo Counties. The Cache Slough Complex is considered ideal for tidal restoration by federal and state wildlife agencies as a result of its "connectivity to the Yolo Bypass floodplain, suitable elevations, high turbidity, high primary and secondary productivity, and use by Delta smelt, Chinook salmon, and other native fishes" (CDFW, 2017).

The Project is bounded to the north by Liberty Island Road, to the east by the Yolo Bypass, to the south by Cache Slough, and to the west by Duck Slough. With the exception of the levee system, land on the Project site ranges between El. -2.0 feet (NAVD 88) and El. 9.0 feet (NAVD 88), and generally slopes from west to east. Precipitation at the site is derived from frontal storms originating from the Pacific Ocean during the primary wet season between the months of October and April. The site receives a mean annual rainfall of approximately 17 inches (Solano County, 1999) and is characterized by poorly drained clay soils, with high runoff potential (USDA, 2018).

Historic Landscape

Up to the early 20th century, the majority of the site was part of the historic tidal tule marsh complex (**Figure 2**) that formed the low-lying southern portion of the Yolo Basin. The upper portions of the Yolo Basin were formed by Holocene basin deposits laid down by the Sacramento River and the two major west side tributaries, Cache Creek and Putah Creek (**Figure 3**). These deposits grade basin-ward into the plains of the north Delta, which is characterized by peat-rich muds (Helley and Harwood, 1983). Flood-basin deposits in this region are typically firm to stiff silty clay, clayey silt, and silt (Atwater, 1982).

The Yolo Basin was largely cutoff from the Sacramento River, except in times when the natural levees along the banks of the river overtopped, similar to flows cresting Fremont Weir today (Opperman et al., 2017). The Yolo Basin received seasonal runoff from the west side tributaries, including Cache Creek and Putah Creek, as well as groundwater seepage from the Sacramento River. These sources combined with freshwater tidal inundation, fed the historic freshwater tidal marsh and channels where the Project is located (PWA, 2008).

The Project is located in what is understood to have been part of the historic tidally-inundated marsh above Cache Slough. Vegetation on the majority of the Project site was tules (*Scirpus acutus*, also known as Hardstem Bulrush), a dense perennial wetland plant species which historically dominated the marshplains of the region. The density of tules and willows in the region are considered to be one of the reasons that these areas were not carefully surveyed prior to reclamation (Atwater, 1982). The site would have been relatively level, gradually draining southward into Cache Slough, with the marshplain edge dictated by elevation of the highest tides (PWA, 2008). As shown on Figure 2, a network of blind tidal channels formed along the banks of Cache Slough.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F02_Historical_Ecology_R2.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F03_USGS_Geologic_Mapping.mxd

Existing Conditions

Beginning in the 1930's and continuing through the 1960's, a series of levee improvements were constructed along the east side of Cache Slough and the west side Yolo Bypass as part of the Sacramento River Flood Control Project (SRFCP) to develop and protect approximately 13,000 acres of agricultural land and associated structures and roads (U.S. Army Corps of Engineers [USACE], 1962). Following repairs in 1962, the southern portion of the original levee system experienced significant subsidence, and in 1986 a plan for a cross levee was finalized and then constructed by the USACE (URS, 2011 and USACE, 1986). The remnant levee system south of the cross levee was subsequently abandoned and breached in May 1992 by the USACE to create the Cache Slough mitigation area south of the Project (Stevens & Rejmankova, 1995). The existing levee system bounding the Project (**Figure 4**) is currently maintained and operated by Reclamation District (RD) No. 2098.

Until recently, the Project site was managed separately by three primary land owners (Figure 5):

- The Vogel Island portion of the project was originally purchased for use as a duck club. Historically, the island drained by gravity through a gated outfall structure into Cache Slough. During winter flood season the berms forming the perimeter of Vogel Island often overtop, flooding the property. These same berms prevent flood waters from draining once the island is inundated, creating a condition where water and potentially fish are trapped inside a temporary lake.
- The Bowlsbey Ranch property north and west of Lookout Slough has been operated and managed as irrigated pasture for livestock. The land is irrigated using water pumped from Hass Slough and drains generally from west to east through a network of agricultural ditches to a toe drain that runs parallel to western and northern sides of Lookout Slough, which collects in the southeast corner of the site before ultimately being pumped back to Hass Slough.
- The Liberty Farms property was used for agricultural production for many years before being converted to a duck club circa 2005. Although the northern portion of the property continues to be used for agricultural production, the majority of the site is seasonally flooded and drained through a series of artificial channels to manage vegetation on the duck club. The property is seasonally flooded using water sourced from Cache Slough and is drained via pumping to Shag Slough.

The State-Federal levee system ensures that the Project land is currently inaccessible to fishes, including Delta smelt, green sturgeon, Central Valley Spring Run Chinook salmon, Sacramento River Winter-run Chinook salmon, Central Valley steelhead, and longfin smelt, except during winter runoff events which periodically flood the Vogel Island tract.

The Project will establish tidal hydraulic connectivity to all three pieces of land by breaching the berms at Vogel Island, the west (right) levee of the Yolo Bypass along Shag Slough. The existing pumping and irrigation channel network will be decommissioned and replaced with a network of tidal channels which will allow the site to flood and drain by gravity with the tides. In doing so, the Project will have a continuous supply of fresh water and suspended sediment which will promote establishment of a mosaic of subtidal, intertidal, and uplands habitat types.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F04_Existing_Levees.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F05_Property_Boundaries.mxd

Construction of the habitat restoration components of the Project necessitates alteration of the State-Federal levee system. To maintain the existing level of flood protection for lands north of the Project (RD 2068) and lands west of the Project (RD 2098), a new setback levee will be constructed along the northern and western boundaries of the project. The Project will also increase the conveyance capacity in this part of the Yolo Bypass, consistent with DWR's regional planning objectives (DWR, 2016).

Engineering Circular 1165-2-220 (USACE, 2018) states that any project proposing to alter a federal project in any way "*must not be injurious to the public interest or affect the USACE project's ability to meet its authorized purpose.*" If that can be shown, then the Project can receive a Section 408 Permit before construction begins.

Two of the alterations to be made as part of the Project classify the Project as falling under jurisdiction of Section 408:

- 1. Breaching and degrading the existing west (right) levee of the Yolo Bypass between Liberty Island Road and the southern end of Liberty Farms, and construction of a new setback levee parallel to Duck Slough and Liberty Island Road.
- 2. Improvements to the existing east (left) levee of Cache Slough and Hass Slough on the western side of the Project.

Project Datums

All data for the project is referenced to the North American Datum of 1983 (NAD 83) and the California State Plane II (feet) coordinate system. All vertical elevations described in this report are referenced to the North American Vertical Datum of 1988 (NAVD 88) and are reported in units of feet.

Hydraulic Design Criteria

The project design concept was developed iteratively through engagement between EIP's project delivery team, DWR staff, and members of the Lower Sacramento River/Delta North Regional Flood Management Plan Workgroup including the Sacramento Area Flood Control Agency (SAFCA), Solano County, the Solano County Water Agency (SCWA), RD 2060, RD 2068, and RD 2098. A summary of the criteria used for designing and modifying the Project flood management features follows below.

Existing State-Federal Project Levee System

The existing State-Federal levee system bounding the Project includes the West Levee of the Yolo Bypass (RD 2098 Unit 1) bordering Shag Slough, the cross levee and East Levee of Cache Slough (both of which compose RD 2098 Unit 2), and the East Levee of Hass Slough (RD 2098 Unit 3). With the exception of the cross levee (USACE, 1986), the existing system was designed and constructed in 1961 by the USACE as part of the Sacramento River Flood Control Project (SRFCP [USACE, 1962]). The West Levee of the Yolo Bypass was originally designed and constructed with a crest six feet above the 1957 design water surface profile (1957 Profile), and

the levees along Cache Slough and Hass Slough were constructed with a crest at least three feet above the 1957 design water surface profile (USACE, 1962). The 1957 Profile is based on specified design discharges (not tied to a recurrence frequency) and adopted concurrent conditions at confluences of study streams (USACE, 1993). The 1957 Profile reflects revisions made up to and during design of the SRFCP, as agreed upon by the Reclamation Board (now the Central Valley Flood Protection Board), the State of California, and the USACE, as published in "Levee and Channel Profiles, Sacramento River Flood Control Project," dated March 15, 1957. In this portion of the Yolo Bypass, the 1957 profile was scaled from the 1907 and 1909 floods (DWR, 2016), based upon the authorized design flow of 490,000 cfs.

The six-foot freeboard criterion along the West Levee of the Yolo Bypass provides a factor of safety for both flood stage and run-up from wind-generated waves in the Yolo Bypass. Historically, wind waves can grow to four feet or more during large storm events due to the combination of long fetch lengths in the Yolo Bypass and strong sustained winds (DWR, 2016).

Levee Design Height

The Project design will conform to the latest Central Valley Flood Protection Board (CVFPB), USACE, and Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) standards, methods, procedures, and policies for levee design including the following:

- California Code of Regulations, Title 23, § 120 Levees
- USACE Engineering Manual No. 1110-2-1913 Engineering and Design Design and Construction of Levees
- USACE, Design Guidance for Levee Under-Seepage, ETL 1110-2-569, May 1, 2005
- Code of Federal Regulations, Title 44. § 65.10 Mapping of Areas Protected by Levee Systems

In 2007, the California Legislature passed several bills adding to and amending State flood management and land use laws. As part of this legislation, cities and counties within the Sacramento-San Joaquin Valley are required to make a Finding related either to an urban level of flood protection (defined as a 1-in-200 chance event) or to the FEMA standard of flood protection before: (1) entering into a development agreement within a flood hazard zone; (2) approving a discretionary permit or entitlement of any property development or use that is located in a flood hazard zone; or (3) approving a tentative map/parcel map for a subdivision that is located in a flood hazard zone (California Government Code Sections 65865.5, 65962, and 66474.5). These requirements apply to protecting "urban or urbanizing" areas as defined by California Government Code Section 65007 paragraphs (j) and (k). "Urban" and "urbanizing" areas are defined as those areas with a population greater than 10,000, or that will have a population greater than 10,000 within 10 years, respectively (DWR, 2012). Since the alterations proposed by the Project will not affect any urban or urbanizing areas, this criterion does not apply. Outside of urban or urbanizing areas within the Central Valley, the 1% ACE (100-year) water surface elevation is generally used as the basis for design. The Project will use the 1% ACE (100-year) water surface elevation or the authorized 1957 design profile, whichever is higher.

Adjustments are typically made to the design water surface elevation in order to provide factors of safety to account for uncertainty, climate change and sea-level rise, as well as to provide system resiliency.

Design Water Surface Profile

Wood Rodgers, Inc. (Wood Rodgers) is preparing the civil design of the Project and has reviewed criteria being used by DWR for the design of the Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback (LEBLS) Project, a similar non-urban setback levee proposed along the east levee of the Yolo Bypass north of the confluence with the Sacramento Bypass. The design water surface used in the LEBLS project is based on a 100-year design water surface computed using Central Valley Hydrology Study (CVHS) hydrology (1997 storm pattern with 95% scaling) developed during the Basin-Wide Feasibility Study (BWFS) for the Sacramento River Basin recently prepared by DWR as part of the 2017 Central Valley Flood Protection Plan (CVFPP). For the LEBLS Project, DWR has also provided six feet of freeboard, consistent with the levee design in the Sutter and Yolo Bypasses. As part of the LEBLS design, DWR added an additional one foot of freeboard for resiliency to address future effects of climate change, for a total of seven feet of freeboard above the design water surface elevation. For purposes of the current Project, the 1957 authorized design or the 1% ACE (100-year) water surface will be used as the basis for design, whichever is higher. In addition to the minimum required six feet of freeboard, an additional 1 foot of freeboard will be included for climate resiliency. Although this is a more conservative approach than required by the CVFPB and the USACE, it is consistent with DWR flood planning objectives for the region.

Authorized Design Flow (1957 Profile)

The 1957 authorized design capacity of this portion of the Yolo Bypass is 490,000 cfs (USACE, 1957). The resultant design water surface profile establishes the minimum design height of the Project levee system. At the northeastern corner of the Project, the design water surface of the 1957 Profile at the west (right) bank levee of the Yolo Bypass is approximately El. 20.6 feet (NAVD 88) (USACE, 1957 and Atkins, 2013). At the southeastern corner of the project, the design water surface at the west (right) bank of the Yolo Bypass is approximately El. 18.6 feet (USACE, 1957 and Atkins, 2013).

1% ACE (100-year) Design Water Surface Elevation

To establish the design height of the levee, the Project performance for the 1% ACE (100-year) design flow was evaluated. The resultant water surface elevation was compared with the authorized design (1957 Profile), and the higher of the two was used to establish the design height for the Project flood management features. This approach is conservative and ensures consistency with DWR's planning objectives for rural and non-urban areas (DWR, 2017a).

0.5% ACE (200-year) Design Water Surface Elevation

Although not used for setting the design height of any of the Project features, analysis of the 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flow was performed. The 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flow is of interest to DWR as it relates to informing long term planning activities within the Yolo Bypass.

Channel Stability and Erosion

The Project alterations will result in localized changes in velocity and bed shear stress. To ensure that these changes do not adversely impact the performance of the State-Federal levee system, modeling results from the 1% ACE (100-year) design storm will be used as the basis for assessing bank stability and formulating recommendations for selection of lining materials if necessary. For purposes of the Project, stability threshold values shown in **Table 1** will be used as reference.

Boundary Category	Boundary Type	Permissible Shear Stress (psf)	Permissible Velocity (fps)
Soils	Fine colloidal sand	0.02 - 0.03	1.5
	Sandy loam (noncolloidal)	0.03 - 0.04	1.75
	Alluvial silt (noncolloidal)	0.045 – 0.05	2
	Silty loam (noncolloidal)	0.045 – 0.05	1.75 – 2.25
	Firm loam	0.075	2.5
	Fine gravels	0.075	2.5
	Stiff clay	0.26	3 – 4.5
	Alluvial silt (colloidal)	0.26	3.75
	Graded loam to cobbles	0.38	3.75
	Graded silts to cobbles	0.43	4
	Shales and hardpan	0.67	6
Gravel/Cobble	1-in.	0.33	2.5 – 5
	2-in.	0.67	3 – 6
	6-in.	2.0	4 – 7.5
	12-in.	4.0	5.5 – 12
Vegetation	Class A turf	3.7	6 – 8
	Class B turf	2.1	4 – 7
	Class C turf	1.0	3.5
	Long native grasses	1.2 – 1.7	4 – 6
	Short native and bunch grasses	0.70 - 0.95	3 – 4
	Reed plantings	0.10 - 0.60	N/A
	Hardwood tree plantings	0.41 – 2.50	N/A
Temporary Degradable RECPs	Jute net	0.45	1 – 2.5
	Straw with net	1.50 – 1.65	1 – 3
	Coconut fiber with net	2.25	3 – 4
	Fiberglass roving	2.0	2.5 – 7
Non-Degradable RECPs	Unvegetated	3.0	5 – 7
	Partially established	4.0 - 6.0	7.5 – 15
	Fully vegetated	8.0	8 – 21

 TABLE 1

 PERMISSIBLE SHEAR AND VELOCITY FOR SELECTED LINING MATERIALS

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project 12 Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

Boundary Category	Boundary Type	Permissible Shear Stress (psf)	Permissible Velocity (fps)
Riprap	6-in. d50	2.5	5 – 10
	9-in. d50	3.8	7 – 11
	12-in. d50	5.1	10 – 13
	18-in. d50	7.6	12 – 16
	24-in. d50	10.1	14 – 18
Soil Bioengineering	Wattles	0.2 – 1.0	3
	Reed fascine	0.6 – 1.25	5
	Coir roll	3 – 5	8
	Vegetated coir mat	4 – 8	9.5
	Live brush mattress (initial)	0.4 - 4.1	4
	Live brush mattress (grown)	3.9 - 8.2	12
	Brush layering (initial/grown)	0.40 - 6.25	12
	Live fascine	1.25 – 3.10	6 - 8
	Live willow stakes	2.10 - 3.10	3 – 10
Hard surfacing	Gabions	10.0	14 – 19
	Concrete	12.5	> 18
SOURCE: Fischenich, 2001			

TABLE 1
PERMISSIBLE SHEAR AND VELOCITY FOR SELECTED LINING MATERIALS

Wind Setup and Wave Run Up

The effects of potential wind setup and wave run up related to the Project have been analyzed by Wood Rodgers and have been documented in a separate stand-alone appendix to the Project's overall basis of design report.

Hydraulic Impact Considerations

If approved, alteration of the State-Federal levee system would change hydrologic and hydraulic conditions in the Yolo Bypass and Cache Slough Complex. Recognizing this, the analysis includes considerations to ensure that any increases to water surface elevation, velocity, wind-wave, or other hydraulic effects are negligible. Areas identified as sensitive to the Project performance during flood conditions are identified below.

Impacts to the Yolo Bypass

The Project seeks to reduce flood stages in the Yolo Bypass by setting back the existing west (right) bank levee of the Yolo Bypass between Liberty Island Road and the southern boundary of the Project, thereby increasing the overall conveyance corridor width and floodplain storage during large flood events. The Project seeks to maximize resultant stage reductions in this part of the Yolo Bypass without adversely impacting other parts of the system.

Impacts to Cache Slough and Hass Slough

The adjacent levee systems along the west banks of Cache Slough and Hass Slough lack freeboard and suffer from deferred maintenance. This makes them particularly vulnerable to increases in water level, erosion, or wind-wave run-up. One important component of the habitat enhancement objectives of the Project includes establishing hydraulic connectivity between the restored marsh habitat and the Yolo Bypass. The Project seeks to avoid raising water levels in Cache Slough and Hass Slough more than 0.01 feet.

Impacts to Downstream Areas, including Rio Vista

The city of Rio Vista is vulnerable to flooding from the Sacramento River and the Yolo Bypass. The City receives modest flood protection from an existing floodwall that extends from the dock at the end of Montezuma Street to just north of Main Street. This floodwall was overtopped in 1986 and was subsequently raised. Since the raising, the floodwall has not been overtopped by a flood event. However, downtown Rio Vista regularly experiences flooding from minor storm events and high tides (Flood Protect, 2014).

Elevated water stages resulting from a 6-year flood event in the Sacramento River also overtop the west bank of the Sacramento River upstream of State Highway 12 and flow through the highway underpass, thereby effectively flanking the existing floodwall and flooding downtown Rio Vista. During these high water events, businesses upstream of State Highway 12 are forced to close until floodwaters recede, since flooding along State Highway 84 makes the businesses inaccessible.

The project will alter the hydraulics of the Cache Slough Complex during a large flood. Although these changes are assumed to be beneficial due to attenuation of the flood wave in the overbank areas of the Project site, care must be taken to keep water levels from increasing in the vicinity of Rio Vista.

Alteration of State-Federal Project – Concept Plan

The conceptual site design (**Figure 6**) was developed by Wood Rodgers, WRA, Inc. (WRA) and Beaver Creek Hydrology, LLC (Beaver Creek Hydrology) to restore the full tidal range to as much of the site as is practical, and to connect the site hydraulically to the Yolo Bypass during high water events. The project concept seeks to meet flood management objectives using the criteria outlined above, while also supporting habitat function. In addition to alterations to the levee system, a number of functional design components, such as a training levee and refugia areas, have been incorporated into the design. Many of these features are intended to address DWR's obligations in the respective Biological Opinions, and offer dual benefits in the form of enhanced flood risk reduction. The major project features and their intended functions are described below (WRA, 2019a).

Duck Slough Setback Levee Improvements

A new setback levee is proposed on the northwestern and northern sides of the Project site. If approved, this levee would become part of the State-Federal levee system, protecting lands within RD 2098, north and west of the Project. The proposed levee would begin near the confluence of Hass Slough and Duck Slough; run parallel to Duck Slough on the northwestern side of the project; and upon reaching the northwestern corner of the Project, turn east and run parallel to the south side of Liberty Island Road; eventually tying into the West Levee of the Yolo Bypass system at the northeast corner of the Project site. The segment of levee running parallel to Duck Slough would be offset from the property line to provide a refugia habitat buffer on the land side for the endangered Giant Garter Snake (*Thamnophis gigas*).

Alteration of Cache Slough and Yolo Bypass Levees

Prior to being developed for agriculture, the majority of the Bowlsbey Ranch and Liberty Farms parcels were covered in tidal freshwater emergent wetlands, which drained to Cache Sough (Whipple et al., 2012). Today, the existing State-Federal levee system currently prevents the site from flooding and draining with normal tides. Breaching the levee system is necessary to restore tidal exchange on the Project site.

Alteration of the State-Federal levees requires careful consideration to ensure that risk is not transferred from one part of the system to another, and constrains what modifications can be made to re-establish tidal processes on the site. Tidal marsh considerations have been analyzed in parallel with the flood management design, and have been documented in a separate report (ESA, 2019). A brief description of the proposed modifications of the East Levee of Cache Slough and West Levee of the Yolo Bypass follows below.

West Levee of Yolo Bypass Alteration

The Project proposes to breach the west (right bank) levee of the Yolo Bypass along Shag Slough at nine locations to provide hydraulic connectivity between the site and Shag Slough and the Yolo Bypass. This alteration would restore regular tidal exchange to the majority of the site and create habitat connectivity to Shag Slough. Two 1,500-foot long segments of the remainder of the existing levee would be degraded to provide flood benefits. The first of these would be located near the northern end of the Project, and act as an inlet during high flow events to divert additional water onto the site. This inlet section would be degraded to approximately elevation El. 14.0 feet (NAVD 88). The second segment would be located near the southern end of the Project, and would be degraded to approximately El. 11.8 feet (NAVD 88). This would allow floodwaters during a significant flood event to be conveyed across the Project Site.

Rock slope protection would be included at the northern and southern portions of the degraded sections of the Shag Slough Levee. The rock slope protection would provide additional protection from erosion for the adjacent levees including the adjacent unmodified section of the Shag Slough Levee in the north and the adjacent section of the Cross Levee in the south.

East Levee of Cache Slough Alteration

Proposed modifications to the West Levee of the Yolo Bypass would hydraulically connect the Project site to the Yolo Bypass. During less frequent, high flow flood events this will create a condition where the water levels on the Project site will be slightly higher than those inside of

Cache Slough. Significant increases to flood levels in Cache Slough and Hass Slough are considered to be unacceptable to RD 2060, RD 2068, and RD 2098 as portions of the levee systems maintained by these entities do not currently meet minimum freeboard requirements and suffer from years of deferred maintenance. Recognizing this, the Project seeks to avoid increasing stage in Cache and Hass Slough.

Historically, wind waves can grow to four feet or more during large storm events due to the combination of long fetch lengths in the Yolo Bypass and strong sustained winds (DWR, 2016). The Project proposes to connect the site to the Yolo Bypass floodplain during high flow events, which will increase fetch lengths against the remnant Cache Slough levee. The remnant embankment along Cache Slough would act as a wind-wave buffer providing an additional layer of safety for levees on the opposite sides of Hass Slough and Cache Slough. Wind-wave assessment analysis of the Project and its potential impacts are summarized by Wood Rodgers in a separate appendix to the Project's overall Basis of Design Report.

The levee along Cache and Hass Sloughs would be retained as a training levee to prevent increased water surface elevations in Cache and Hass Sloughs during Yolo Bypass flood events. The Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee would be improved to reduce subsidence, increase slope stability, increase resilience to wind-wave forces, and improve maintenance access. Material would be removed from the levee to reduce the extent of future levee subsidence and standardize the crest height to either the 1957 water surface profile or 1% ACE water surface elevation, whichever is higher, plus one foot of freeboard. Removing material from the levee top is proposed to relieve weight and consequently reduce potential for subsidence, which has historically been a maintenance issue. Removed levee material would be used to flatten the Project-side levee slope to a maximum of 4H:1V and construct an operations and maintenance roadway at the waterside toe of the slope. The levee crown and upper portion of the slope would be made more uniform in width (minimum of 16-feet wide) and include a maintenance road with an improved road surface.

Erosion protection would be added to the crown of the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee to provide protection from potential erosion due to overtopping caused by wind wave splash. Erosion protection could be in the form of rock or bio-geotechnical methods. In addition, riparian vegetation may be planted at appropriate elevations along portions of the Project-side slope.

Breach of Vogel Island Levees

The Project proposes to breach the uncertified agricultural levees that form the perimeter of Vogel Island at two locations to provide hydraulic connectivity to Cache Slough. This alteration would restore normal tidal exchange to the island and habitat connectivity to Cache Slough. In large flood events, the remnant levee segments would continue to overtop as they do today.



Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project 18 Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

This page intentionally left blank

Tidal Channel Network

Tidal channel networks provide important low resistance pathways for distributing material and energy between the marsh habitat and adjacent bodies of water (Mitsch & Gosselink, 2015). In general, width and depth of the channel decrease between the channel inlets at Cache Slough and Shag Slough and the back of the site. Constructed channel top widths will range from 60 feet to 250 feet, with channel invert elevations ranging between 1.0 and -1.0 feet (NAVD 88) to limit growth of emergent vegetation. Constructed channel side slopes would vary, but be set to a maximum of 3:1. Additional site grading will be performed to remove man-made berms and existing drainage canals (including the previously realigned Lookout Slough) throughout the site to prevent short-circuiting of the new channel network. The proposed network has been laid out to take advantage of the existing topography which drains primarily from west to east towards Shag Slough, with additional provisions to provide connectivity to Cache Slough. The performance of the Project channel network and marsh plain grading plan was tested and further refined by WRA and Beaver Creek Hydrology (WRA and Beaver Creek Hydrology, 2019) using results from the tidal restoration hydrodynamic modeling analysis (ESA, 2019).

As the proposed tidal channel network has only been sized for daily tidal exchange, the hydraulic capacity of the channels is not anticipated to have a significant effect on flood routing during high water events in the Yolo Bypass. The overbanks and adjacent floodplains of the tidal channel network are anticipated to be covered with tule marsh vegetation. Although dense stands of tules provide significant hydraulic resistance during normal tidal conditions, their influence will be reduced significantly during high water conditions in the Yolo Bypass where depths of flooding on the site will exceed 10 feet or more.

Analysis

The USACE Sacramento District is responsible for determining whether a hydrologic and hydraulic system analysis is needed and, if so, also determining the appropriate scope of analysis based on the complexity of the proposed alteration. Based on pre-coordination meeting with the USACE Sacramento District on January 15, 2019, it was determined that if deterministic analysis of without- and with-Project conditions was conducted for a range of hydrologic loading scenarios (16% ACE, 1% ACE, and 0.5% ACE), and the Project implementation was demonstrated to have only localized effects, and would not result in increased water levels of more than 0.1 feet at key index points within the system, then more detailed performance computations at the index points would not be required.

System Performance Assumptions

The proposed project alterations are being evaluated relative to the Baseline Condition, as well as the Future Cumulative Condition Baseline scenarios described below. Per USACE EC 1165-2-220, Appendix F, Section F-3.f (USACE, 2018) all project features are assumed to be stable and functional to the top of containment (USACE, 2018) in this analysis. Levees are not assumed to breach or otherwise malfunction in the analysis of pre- and post-project conditions. Levees are allowed to overtop and spill water to storage areas adjacent to levees, without failing. The Project

also is assumed to be stabilized to the authorized condition, and based on this assumption, fragility curves are not required.

Levees of the SPFC that do not meet the minimum project standard have been modeled as meeting the minimum authorized height (i.e., the 1957 design profile). Where existing top of levee heights exceed the authorized height, they are modeled as such (DWR, 2017c). These assumptions reflect the ability of upstream projects to engage in maintenance and provide a conservative estimate of flow delivery in the area of interest. This approach is consistent with the assumptions used for LEBLS and similar projects in the region.

Baseline Condition

The Baseline Condition modeling assumes the following Early Implementation Projects (DWR, 2017c):

- American River Common Features Project WRDA 96/99 sites
- Folsom Dam Joint Federal Project (JFP) including water control manual updated considering forecast-based operations as of August 19, 2016
- Marysville Ring Levee
- Sutter Basin Project Feather River West Levee Project
- Three Rivers Levee Improvement Project (TRLIA)
- Natomas Levee Improvement Project (NLIP)
- West Sacramento 2016 sites (Southport Levee Improvement Project)
- Hamilton City Phase 1
- Star Bend (SBFCA)
- Bear River

Future Cumulative Condition

The Future Cumulative Condition scenario builds upon the assumptions in the Baseline Condition, and reflects full build-out of the elements of the recommended Yolo Bypass expansion option (Yolo Bypass Option 3) described in the BWFS (DWR, 2016) and reproduced on **Figure 7**. This includes implementation of the following features:

- Upper Elkhorn and Fremont Weir Expansion a one-mile expansion of the Upper Elkhorn Basin with a corresponding expansion of Fremont Weir
- Lower Elkhorn Expansion a 3,500-feet levee setback along the Lower Elkhorn Basin
- Sacramento Weir and Bypass Expansion a 1,500-feet expansion of the Sacramento Weir and Bypass
- Cache Creek Settling Basin measures to extend useful life of the Cache Creek Settling Basin and address concerns regarding mercury in its sediment
- Levee Setback Near Willow Slough Bypass a 4,000-feet levee setback on the west side of the bypass north of Willow Slough and south of I-80
- Levee Setback Near Putah Creek a 5,000-feet levee setback on the west side of the Yolo Bypass north of Putah Creek
- Tie-in to Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel a gated weir to tie into the Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel and a closure structure to prevent high stages from reaching West Sacramento
- **Degradation of Step Levees and Lower Egbert Track Levees** degrading remaining levee segments in the lower Yolo Bypass at the north end of Little Holland Tract and Liberty Island and degrading portions of the Lower Egbert Track (RD 2084) levees.
- Lower Yolo Bypass Setback levee setback south of RD 2068 to Rio Vista, including removal of cross levee at southern boundary of RD 2098)
- **Build Weirs on Prospect Island Levee** build weirs along portions of the Prospect Island west levee
- Improved Flood Protection for Rio Vista and Highway 84 flood protection improvements for the city of Rio Vista to address potential hydraulic impacts of Yolo Bypass capacity improvements
- **Fix-in-place Levee Improvements** provide six feet of freeboard over the estimated 200year flood flows (represented by the 110-percent scaling of the 1997 storm pattern)
- Geotechnical Levee Improvements fix any remaining geotechnical inadequacies for urban areas unaddressed in the future baseline condition and fix known critical geotechnical deficiencies for rural and small communities.

Index Points

A total of eleven index points were selected as locations to review the hydraulic impacts of the Project in both a Baseline and Future Cumulative Conditions scenarios. Shown on **Figure 8**, the following locations were identified during preliminary hydraulic analysis in close coordination with DWR and local interests:

- 1. West (left) bank of Yolo Bypass at County Road 155
- 2. Hass Slough at western boundary of RD 2098
- 3. Cache Slough near Hastings Cut
- 4. West (left) bank of Yolo Bypass at northern boundary of the Project
- 5. West (left) bank of Yolo Bypass at Yolo County/Solano County Line
- 6. Cache Slough at Confluence with Yolo Bypass
- 7. Lindsey Slough approximately 1 mile upstream of Hastings Island Road Bridge

- 8. Cache Slough at northern end of Little Egbert Tract
- 9. Cache Slough at Ryer Island
- 10. Cache Slough at southern end of Little Egbert Tract
- 11. Sacramento River at Rio Vista

Hydrology

Hydrologic input data for the hydraulic modeling was developed using data previously prepared by the USACE and DWR for regional planning studies. This includes historic flow record data used for calibration and validation of the hydraulic model parameters, as well as design storm hydrology suitable for analyzing the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) storm events. The sources of hydrology data used for these analyses are described in the following sections.

Calibration and Validation Hydrology

The objective of the model calibration effort is to test and refine the hydraulic model's simplified geometric elements and empirical parameters so that the model will as faithfully as reasonably possible reproduce the behavior of the system during an observed event. The quality of the calibration can be significantly influenced by the quality of its data inputs and observations, particularly with respect to the hydrology which drives the model boundary conditions.

The Baseline Condition hydraulic model has been calibrated using records from the January 1997 flood event and validated using the records from the January 2006 flood event. The calibration and validation time series flow data and high water mark survey data used in this study was compiled by USACE Sacramento District (USACE, 2013). All calibration data prepared by the USACE has been subject to quality control review and is reported in the NAVD 88 vertical datum, consistent with the Project datum. This dataset has been used extensively for calibrating other regional hydraulic models, including those used by DWR in the BWFS and LEBLS projects. For purposes of this project, outputs extracted from DWR's calibration and validation analysis (Wood Rodgers, 2015) were used to define boundary conditions for the Project's baseline two-dimensional hydraulic model calibration analysis and validation analysis. A summary of the flow inputs used in the calibration and validation analysis is provided in the subsequent hydraulic model boundary conditions discussion.

CVHS Historic Patterns and Design Storm Scalings

Input time series data for evaluating the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% (200-year) design storms for existing conditions and future cumulative conditions were developed using information previously prepared by DWR for the LEBLS project (DWR, 2017c) and BWFS (DWR, 2016), respectively. These hydrology datasets were prepared using data and tools originally developed for the Central Valley Hydrology Study (CVHS) completed by the USACE and DWR in 2013. The CVHS-based hydrology uses historic storm patterns, scaled to correspond to statistically-determined return period flows. As part of the BWFS, DWR analyzed 120 scaled event simulations, and identified the 1997 storm pattern as being the dominant pattern in this part



Figure 7 Future Cumulative Condition (BWFS Yolo Bypass Option 3)

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F07_BWFS_YB3.mxd



Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project 24 Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

This page intentionally left blank



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F08_Index_Points.mxd

of the system. That effort was also used to identify the appropriate event scalings for the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% (200-year) design storms for application to the Yolo Bypass (**Table 2**).

			ι, γ	,	,
	ACE	Frequency	SAC 15 Yolo Bypass Downstream of Knights Landing Ridge Cut	SAC 35 Yolo Bypass Upstream of Sacramento Bypass	SAC 17A Yolo Bypass Downstream of I-80 Bridge
Combined Regulated	16%	6-year	176,034	186,957	208,737
Frequency Curve Peak	1%	100-year	389,277	407,333	501,046
Flows (cfs)	0.5%	200-year	426,163	446,532	549,582
	16%	6-year	0.40	0.40	0.40
CVHS Scale Factor (1997 Event Pattern)	1%	100-year	0.95	0.95	0.95
, –	0.5%	200-year	1.10	1.10	1.10
	16%	6-year	176,032	178,600	209,286
Event Based Peak Flows (cfs)	1%	100-year	390,720	406,613	505,024
	0.5%	200-year	431,324	446,800	561,626

TABLE 2 CVHS SCALED EVENTS USED FOR ANALYSIS (DWR, 2016 AND DWR, 2017B)

A summary of the flow inputs used in the hydraulic design analysis is provided in the subsequent hydraulic model boundary conditions discussion.

Hydraulic Analysis

To address the complex interaction between Yolo Bypass flood flows and the tidal influences of the north Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, a two-dimensional hydraulic model is necessary for supporting design of the Project. A description of the modeling approach, tools, supporting data, and system impacts assessment are provided in the following sections.

Parent-Child Model Nesting Concept

One cost-effective and computationally efficient technique that has been deployed successfully in numerical modeling applications is splitting computations between coarse, large scale region-wide models (parent models) and localized high-resolution subdomain areas (child models). It can often be useful to deploy this technique in series, whereby results from the parent model are used to define boundary conditions for the child model, particularly when the child model domain is defined appropriately so as to avoid erroneous biasing at the boundary conditions.

This report documents the development and analysis performed using a child model prepared specifically for design of the Project. Documentation associated with development and deployment of the parent model for establishing boundary conditions in the child model have been referenced where applicable.

Parent Hydraulic Model

One-dimensional HEC-RAS system models prepared previously by DWR were utilized as the parent models for this study. Data from the BWFS, incorporating downstream tidal dynamics was used for representing the Baseline Condition (DWR, 2016). Data from the BWFS recommended alternative for expanding the Yolo Bypass (Yolo Bypass Option 3) was utilized to represent the Future Cumulative Condition (DWR, 2016). The Baseline Conditions modeling of the Sacramento River system extends from Hamilton City to Collinsville, and includes the major tributary systems (Feather River and American River). The future cumulative conditions model is truncated above the Sutter Bypass and Tisdale Bypass systems, but otherwise covers the same geographic area as the existing conditions system model. The geographic coverage and quality of calibration make these models well suited as a source for establishing boundary conditions for a localized site-specific model.

Child Hydraulic Model

For on-site design, a high resolution two-dimensional child model was developed using the TUFLOW commercial software package. The child model builds upon and expands the calibrated two-dimensional model previously developed for analyzing and supporting design of the Project's tidal restoration components. This approach was reviewed during pre-coordination with the Hydraulics Section of the USACE Sacramento District, and is considered appropriate for advancing the Project through the USACE Section 408 Permit process. TUFLOW was approved for use and added to the USACE Hydrology, Hydraulics, and Coastal Software List in 2012, and both DWR and the USACE Sacramento District have expert staff trained in use and review of the software. For this project, the TUFLOW HPC (Heavily Parallelized Compute) finite volume solver has been used, allowing the software to run in simulation on NVidia GPU hardware. All modeling prepared for the Project utilizes the latest software version of TUFLOW (Build: 2018-03-AD-iSP-w64).

The relative extents of the parent and child models are shown on **Figure 9** and **Figure 10**. The child model boundaries are located at appropriate handoff points correlating with cross-sections in the respective one-dimensional HEC-RAS parent models. Boundary locations in the child model were selected to minimize distortions in the area of interest, and at locations where flow and stage could be discretized appropriately to avoid misrepresenting data received from the parent model. Upstream flows routed through the respective parent models are compiled at each of these locations and used as inputs to the TUFLOW model. Likewise, the modeled stage time series data output from the HEC-RAS system is used to define the downstream stage boundary of the TUFLOW model.

Hydraulic Model Development

The following section describes the model extents, general construction of the TUFLOW hydraulic model and input data sources, calibration and validation of the model to observed data, and application of the model for evaluating the project design.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F09_Parent_Child_Schematic_Baseline.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F10_Parent_Child_Schematic_Future_Cumulative_Condition.mxd

The TUFLOW hydraulic model utilizes a grid resolution of 60 feet, which was selected based on sensitivity and solution-convergence testing. The grid resolution has been optimized to balance output requirements with computational efficiency and model stability. Quality assurance checks have been conducted to ensure that the model performs within recommended tolerances for numerical stability and mass balance for all simulations.

Geographic Extents

The TUFLOW model domain boundary is shown in **Figure 11**. The northern boundary of the model domain is located on the Yolo Bypass, approximately 5 miles north of Liberty Island Road (the northern boundary of the Project). The eastern edge of the model domain is bounded by the east levee of the Yolo Bypass, and wraps around to include the lower end of the Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel, and tracks southward to intercept the confluences with Miner Slough, Steamboat Slough, and the Sacramento River near Rio Vista. The western edge of the model domain covers the Project boundary up to Duck Slough; lower Hass Slough and Cache Slough above where these streams form a confluence at the southeastern tip of the Peters Pocket track; and also includes the lower portion of Lindsey Slough beginning approximately 1 mile above Hastings Island Bridge. The southern (downstream) boundary is located upstream of the Sacramento River's confluence with Three Mile Slough.

The model domain extents have been defined sufficiently far from the area of interest to avoid the influence of numerical artifacts at the model domain boundaries. Care has been taken to avoid setting the model domain boundary beyond the extents of regional parent models and to avoid excessively complicating the model boundary set up by reaching further than necessary into the overall system.

Boundary Conditions

Figure 12 shows the locations of the TUFLOW model boundary conditions. The model boundaries can be generally summarized as follows:

- Tidal boundary at the Sacramento River above Three Mile Slough
- Flow at Yolo Bypass near Yolano
- Flow at Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel
- Flow at Hass Slough
- Flow at Cache Slough
- Flow at Miner Slough
- Flow at Lindsey Slough
- Flow at Steamboat Slough
- Flow at Sacramento River

All flow time-series data at the boundary conditions locations was sourced from the respective HEC-RAS parent model output (provided by DWR in *.dss database format).



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F11_TUFLOW_Boundary.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F12_TUFLOW_BC_Locations.mxd

For modeling downstream tidal boundary conditions in the calibration and validation simulations, historic records from the 1997 and 2006 storm periods were used to define dynamic stage time series at the extremities of the HEC-RAS parent model.

For the design storm events, two approaches were utilized for representing the tidal boundary conditions at the downstream end of the system. The 1% ACE (100-year) and 0.5% ACE (200-year) events were modeled using a dynamic tidal time series derived from routing the CVHS hydrology through the RMA Delta model (DWR, 2016). For the 16% ACE (6-year) simulations, a dynamic stage boundary was not provided, and a fixed water surface was used at each of the tidal boundaries instead. The simulated 16% ACE stage was derived from stage-frequency analysis of the respective gages at the Sacramento River at Collinsville, Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River, and Three Mile Slough at San Joaquin River (**Appendix A**). For ease of interpretation, the 10% (10-year) downstream stage was used as the basis for analyzing the 16% ACE (6-year) storm event. Although this assumption is somewhat conservative, it only results in differences of approximately 0.5 feet at the downstream boundaries, and is not anticipated to have a significant effect on the results in the vicinity of the Project. The peak stages in the dynamic time series for the 1% ACE (100-year) and 0.5% ACE (200-year) were also reviewed and found to be in close agreement with the corresponding stage-frequency relationships computed at each of the downstream boundary ocations.

Modeling of the 1957 authorized design condition in the TUFLOW child model did not require use of the parent model for boundary conditions. To establish a downstream boundary for the authorized design condition, a static water surface was interpolated from the authorized 1957 design profile on the Sacramento River downstream of Rio Vista.

Table 3 summarizes the peak flow or stage values at each boundary location for the respective hydrology scenarios.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

_

			Calibrat Valid	ion and ation	Baseline Condition		Future Cumulative Condition			
Source	HEC-RAS Cross- Section Handoff Designation	1957 Authorized Design Flow and Profile	1997 Historic Storm Calibration Simulation	2006 Historic Storm Validation Simulation	1997 Pattern 40% Scaling 16% ACE (6-year)	1997 Pattern 95% Scaling 1% ACE (100-year)	1997 Pattern 110% Scaling 0.5% ACE (200-year)	1997 Pattern 40% Scaling 16% ACE (6-year)	1997 Pattern 95% Scaling 1% ACE (100-year)	1997 Pattern 110% Scaling 0.5% ACE (200-year)
Yolo Bypass	YOL R03 RM 30.494	490,000 cfs	458,781 cfs	272,026 cfs	206,944 cfs	489,525 cfs	544,481 cfs	242,064 cfs	472,014 cfs	521,124 cfs
Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel	SAD R01 RM 20.254	N/A	15,219 cfs	16,881 cfs	1,063 cfs	14,984 cfs	12,420 cfs	1,935 cfs	18,255 cfs	19,257 cfs
Hass Slough	HAS R01 RM 2.111	N/A	2,524 cfs	840 cfs	169 cfs	1,965 cfs	2,057 cfs	177 cfs	2,546 cfs	1,896 cfs
Cache Slough	CAS R04 RM 25.486	N/A	2,363 cfs	522 cfs	118 cfs	2,535 cfs	2,545 cfs	129 cfs	993 cfs	1,952 cfs
Miner Slough	MIN R01 RM 5.908	10,000 cfs	18,681 cfs	14,422 cfs	10,687 cfs	18,125 cfs	19,119 cfs	10,627 cfs	12,559 cfs	12,879 cfs
Lindsey Slough	LIN R01 RM 2.354	N/A	3,691 cfs	4,292 cfs	541 cfs	2,826 cfs	2,799 cfs	569 cfs	4,713 cfs	3,226 cfs
Steamboat Slough	STM R01 RM 1.968	43,500 cfs	34,002 cfs	27,216 cfs	25,657 cfs	35,508 cfs	37,400 cfs	25,801 cfs	30,970 cfs	32,645 cfs
Sacramento River (Inflow)	SAC R05 RM 16.790	35,900 cfs	46,101 cfs	42,430 cfs	40,444 cfs	47,130 cfs	48,655 cfs	40,596 cfs	41,490 cfs	42,504 cfs
Sacramento River (Downstream Stage, NAVD 88)	SAC R04 RM 9.742	11.51 feet	9.82 feet	9.39 feet	9.13 feet	10.11 feet	10.43 feet	8.94 feet	10.24 feet	10.60 feet

TABLE 3 BOUNDARY CONDITION SUMMARY (PEAK FLOW AND STAGE SUMMARY)

This page intentionally left blank.

Topographic and Bathymetric Survey Data

Terrain data for this project is based on the following data sources, which are layered in the hydraulic model input to build a composite bathymetric and terrain surface:

- The primary terrain data source representing existing terrain for the southern portion of the model domain is based on the DWR *San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta DEM* (Wang & Ateljevich, 2012) which aggregates a number of data sources. In the vicinity of the Project, coverage consists primarily of Delta Risk Management Strategy (DRMS) LiDAR data (Dudas, 2010) and the Liberty Island single beam bathymetric surveys prepared by cbec/EDS in 2006, 2009, and 2010. Elevation data was prepared by DWR in 10m DEM format (Esri Grid) in units of centimeters, referenced to NAVD 88. For purposes of preparing the model input, the elevation data was converted to units of feet and re-projected to California State Plane II FIPS 0402 (US Feet) for consistency with the Project datum, and clipped to a smaller extent to reduce the overall data footprint and terrain processing overhead.
- The DRMS LiDAR dataset (Dudas, 2010) was used to fill in gaps in some of the low confidence marsh areas on Liberty Island. Wood Rodgers utilized DRMS tiles which were post-processed as part of DWR's CVFED Program to create "patch" areas to improve the terrain representation in these areas. The CVFED post-processed tiles incorporate breaklines to enforce edges of water bodies and avoid undesired interpolation across large flat areas.
- The DRMS and CVFED LiDAR datasets were also used to provide a continuous surface inside the Yolo Bypass north of Liberty Island and west of the Toe Drain.
- USGS conducted bathymetric surveys of the Little Holland Tract area in 2015 (Snyder et al., 2016). Data was provided in NAD 83 UTM Zone 10 coordinates in units of meters. Elevations were provided in units of meters referenced to NAVD 88. Wood Rodgers reprojected the data to California State Plane II FIPS 0402 (US Feet) using ArcGIS. Elevation values were converted using the ArcGIS Spatial Analyst extension (vertical metric conversion to feet using ArcGIS Times function: 1m = 3.28084 feet).
- DWR's North Central Regional Office (NCRO) provided bathymetric survey data collected in 2015 along the northern "steps" of Liberty Island. This data was provided in NAD83, California State Plane II FIPS 0402 (US Feet) coordinates and referenced to NAVD 88 in units of feet. No additional processing was required.
- To correct for isolated issues identified in the *San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta DEM* surface, some locations were replaced with data from the DWR Bay-Delta Office Cross Section Development Program (CSDP).
- At the project site, new topographic surveys flown by Wood Rodgers were used to define without-Project conditions. This data was collected and mapped in NAD 83, California State Plane II FIPS 0402 (US Feet) and referenced to NAVD 88 in units of feet, consistent with the Project datums. Field surveys were also performed to rectify aerial survey data in marsh areas within the Liberty Farms tract.

The TUFLOW topographic layering hierarchy was input as follows (layers listed in order from the "top" of the stack, to "bottom"):

- 1. San Francisco Bay and Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta DEM (Wang & Ateljevich, 2012)
- 2. DRMS LiDAR DEM (Dudas, 2010)
- 3. Little Holland Tract DEM (Snyder et al., 2016).
- 4. Liberty Cut bathymetry survey DEM (DWR NCRO, 2015)
- 5. CSDP Bathymetry for localized bathymetry corrections (DWR Bay-Delta Office, 2001)
- 6. On-site topography (aerial and bathymetry) collected in Fall 2017 by Wood Rodgers. For the with-Project scenarios, a preliminary grading surface reflecting the proposed marsh grading plan and tidal channel network replaces the onsite topography.

The geographic distribution of the respective terrain layer datasets is shown on Figure 13.

Terrain Enforcement

The DWR Delta DEM surface exhibits areas with erroneous elevations or missing data. These areas are filled/cleaned using TUFLOW's topographic layering tools to generate TIN surfaces which eliminate gaps and clean up erroneous data values in the terrain.

Using the 3D breaklines prepared previously as part of DWR's CVFED LiDAR surveying efforts and data contained in the DWR California Levee Database (DWR, 2010) as a base, a comprehensive breakline dataset was developed to enforce the tops of levees and embankments within the domain area. In some cases, manual edits were made to better align the line work with tops of embankments considered hydraulically significant. The California Levee Database line work was then densified to intervals of 30 feet (roughly half the cell size of the computational grid) and converted to points using ArcGIS, which were then assigned elevations using the SF Bay SJ Delta DEM surface. The CVFED 3D breaklines already contained elevation values and were converted to points accordingly. The respective breakline datasets used to enforce terrain in the model are shown on Figure 12. The resultant composite terrain and bathymetry surface utilized in the respective model scenarios is shown on **Figure 14** through **Figure 17**.

Bed Roughness

Land use classifications derived from mapping prepared by the California Department of Fish and Game (now Fish and Wildlife, CDFW) in 2007 were aggregated into general land cover (materials) types for input into the baseline hydraulic model: subtidal, mudflats, low and middle marsh, upland, cropland, and riparian plantings proposed as part of the Project (WRA, 2019b). With the exception of cropland, these are generally associated with vegetation densities and depths that will be associated with different portions of the tidal prism (**Figure 18**), which are expected to be representative of conditions in the north Delta and lower Yolo Bypass. The crosswalk between CDFW vegetation and the model material type reclassification scheme used is summarized in **Table 4**.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F13_TUFLOW_Terrain_Sources.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F14_TUFLOW_Terrain_Baseline_wo_Project.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F15_TUFLOW_Terrain_Baseline_w_Project.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F16_TUFLOW_Terrain_FCC_wo_Project.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F17_TUFLOW_Terrain_FCC_w_Project.mxd



and Flood Improvement Project

California Wildlife Habitat Relationship ¹	TUFLOW Model Material Type
Unclassified	Upland
Annual Grassland	Mudflat/Grassland
Barren	Mudflat/Grassland
Coastal Oak Woodland	Upland
Coastal Scrub	Low and Middle Marsh
Cropland	Cropland
Deciduous Orchard	Cropland
Eucalyptus	Upland
Fresh Emergent Wetland	Low and Middle Marsh
Riverine	Riverine
Saline Emergent Wetland	Low and Middle Marsh
Urban	Upland
Valley Foothill Riparian	Upland
Vineyard	Cropland
¹ SOURCE: CDFW, 2007.	

TABLE 4 MODEL MATERIAL CLASSIFICATION KEY

In the hydraulic model, the default material assignment to the 2D domain is Open Water, representing a roughness coefficient of 0.023 to 0.027 (consistent with the HEC-RAS parent model, and refined during model calibration). Roughness coefficient values for the Mudflat and Grassland, Low and Middle Marsh, Upland, Cropland, and Riparian materials types were estimated using the procedure for floodplains described in USGS Water Supply Paper No. 2339 (USGS, 1989). Table 5 summarizes the respective material classification scheme and associated roughness coefficient estimates.

Vegetation Complex Type	Typical Vegetation	Manning's Roughness ¹	Elevation Range (feet, NAVD 88)
Open Water	Negligible (primarily open water)	0.023 – 0.027	< 2.0 (MLLW)
Mudflat and Grassland	Minor	0.035	2.0 – 3.5 (MTL)
Low and Middle Marsh	Perennial vegetation, dense stands of bulrushes (tules and cattails)	0.045 (assumes marsh vegetation lies down during flood conditions)	3.5 – 7.0 (MHHW)
Upland	Riparian vegetation	0.060	> 7.0 (Maximum Tide)
Cropland	Rice, field crops	0.030	> 7.0
Riparian Planting	Riparian trees and scrub	0.140	7.0 – 9.0
NOTES:			•

TABLE 5 **MANNING'S ROUGHNESS CLASSIFICATIONS**

1 Manning's roughness coefficients estimated using USGS, 1989 and base values computed previously by RMA, 2013.

The resultant materials input file representing the Baseline without-Project condition is shown on **Figure 19**. This dataset is also used for the 2006 event validation analysis.

Prior to the January 1997 storm, land use on Liberty Island was primarily agriculture cover. For the 1997 event calibration analysis, the base land use classification input was modified to reflect this historic land cover condition, as shown on **Figure 20**.

For the with-Project condition, the Lookout Slough Restoration site will be converted from agricultural use to a mix of tule marsh and subtidal habitat. For the with-Project analysis, the base land use classification input was modified to reflect the proposed land cover condition, as shown on **Figure 21**.

Bridge Hydraulics

The only major bridge crossing included explicitly in the model is the State Route 12 bridge crossing the Sacramento River at Rio Vista. Results from the parent model indicate that losses through the bridge are generally minor (0.2 feet or less), and that the bridge will not go under pressure or overtop for the range of flows being evaluated. For purposes of this analysis, the standard TUFLOW layered bridge approach (BMT WBM, n.d.) was applied to reflect form losses at the bridge piers. Form losses for bridge piers were estimated based on pier shape and blockage area using standard bridge pier backwater computation procedures (FHWA, 1978). During model testing, head losses through the bridge were compared with results from the parent model and found to be similar for each of the studied design storm return frequencies.

The Liberty Island Road bridge crossing near the project site is also within the model domain, however it has been omitted from the modeling for purposes of this study. Although in the area of interest, the bridge occupies a very small portion of the floodplain (less than 4% of the total width of the Yolo Bypass), and is not considered hydraulically significant with respect to analyzing flood impacts of the project.

The Hastings Island Road bridge crossing Lindsey Slough is also located within the model domain. This bridge is located on a backwater reach and is not considered to be hydraulically significant with respect to analyzing the flood impacts of the project.

The bridge pier form loss coefficients used in this study are summarized in Appendix B.

Model Calibration and Validation

The hydraulic model was calibrated to record data from the January 1997 storm and validated using record data from the January 2006 storm, consistent with work done by DWR for the Sacramento River system (Wood Rodgers, 2015). In general, more data is available for the 1997 event in the form of high water mark observations. However, levee failures that occurred at Little Egbert Tract and on Liberty Island during the January 1997 storm introduce significant uncertainties in timing and routing of flows in the Cache Slough Complex.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F19_TUFLOW_Materials_wo_Project.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F20_TUFLOW_Materials_1997_Historic.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F21_TUFLOW_Materials_w_Project.mxd

Geometry Modifications for Calibration Analysis (1997 Storm)

Prior to the January 1997 flood, Liberty Island was a productive agriculture tract protected by levees. Despite attempts to protect the tract, Liberty Island flooded 27 times in the years between 1918 and 1973 (Liberty Farms Company, n.d.). Following the levee failures during the 1997 storm, the area was eventually sold to the Trust for Public Land (TPL) in 1999 and natural processes took over, returning the farm land to a naturalized state. To properly reflect conditions during the 1997 calibration simulation, the following modifications were made to the model geometry and material parameters:

• During the 1997 storm, ten breaches occurred along the west Cache Slough Levee protecting RD 2084 (Little Egbert Tract), ranging from 100 to 850 feet in length. These have been included in the calibration analysis using information provided by MBK in a memo addressed to the Reclamation Board and dated February 10, 1997 (Figure 22). Although the timing and sequence of the levee failures during the 1997 event is uncertain, it is likely that the majority occurred prior or during the peak of the flood.

For purposes of this analysis, two scenarios were evaluated to understand the sensitivity of the model results to the breaches on Little Egbert Tract. The first scenario assumed that all of the known 1997 failures were fully formed prior to the beginning of the simulation. Although a simplification of the actual beach formation and timing, this is considered to represent the maximum conveyance that might have been possible in the Cache Slough Complex during the peak of the storm. The second scenario assumed that none of the breaches on Little Egbert Tract formed. Although the second scenario is not representative of what actually occurred, it is consistent with the assumptions used to calibrate the parent HEC-RAS system model and will provide a useful comparison with the parent model results.

• In the time since Liberty Island was sold to the TPL, natural processes have been acting to passively restore the site to its current state. To reflect the historic condition in the calibration analysis, the land cover (materials) file was modified to reflect Liberty Island as agricultural land use (whereas today it is predominantly open water and tidal marsh, as depicted in Figure 19).

Model Calibration and Validation Approach

The following data hierarchy was used to assess the quality of the calibration and validation results:

- 1. Stream gage records, including:
 - Yolo Bypass near Liberty Island (LIY)
 - Cache Slough at Ryer Island (RYI)
 - Sacramento River at Rio Vista (SRV)
- 2. High water marks
- 3. Comparison with the HEC-RAS parent model results

Locations of stream gages and high water mark observations are shown on **Figure 23**. The primary approach for calibrating the model was refinement of breakline definitions and bathymetry, particularly in the vicinity of Liberty Island where the step levees act as a hydraulic control which significantly influences the flow distribution in the vicinity of the LIY stream gage.



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F22_1997_Levee_Failures.mxd



Path: U:\GIS\GIS\Projects\18xxxx\D181197_00_Lookout_Slough_Restoration_1\03_MXDs_Projects\02_Flood_Task_System_HandH\F23_Calibration_Data.mxd

Model Calibration Results (1997 Storm)

The model provides reasonable results for the validation simulation event, and is generally consistent with the results of the parent HEC-RAS model (**Figure 24** through **Figure 26**). At the LIY gage, the validation model results align much closer with the observed data for the 1997 event than in the parent HEC-RAS model. This is likely due to the incorporation of the levee breaches at Little Egbert Tract, which were omitted in the parent model calibration analysis. **Table 6** summarizes comparisons of the validation analysis with high water mark observations during the 1997 event.

COMPARISON OF 1997 CALIBRATION SIMULATION WITH OBSERVED HIGH WATER MARKS						
Location ID	River Mile Station	Observed High Water Elevation (feet, NAVD 88)	Computed High Water Elevation (feet, NAVD 88)	Difference (feet)		
1	30.494	24.8	23.8	-1.0		
2ª	29.709	26.2	23.1	-3.1		
3ª	28.423	23.6	22.0	-1.6		
4	27.421	21.2	21.2	0.0		
5ª	26.655	18.7	20.1	+1.4		
6	25.211	19.7	18.7	-1.0		
7	24.090	19.3	18.1	-1.2		

TABLE 6

NOTES:

a The 1997 observed high water marks are not monotonically increasing from downstream to upstream, possibly a result of wind-wave action influencing the disposition of the debris line. In many cases this results in an observation that is higher than the actual water surface. The specific high water marks noted here have been flagged by DWR has excessively deviating from the trend and are not considered reliable. They are presented for documentation purposes only, and are presented in a lighter font for de-emphasis.
 b Results are shown reflect levee failures simulated at Little Egbert Tract



Figure 24 Calibration Results, Liberty Island at Yolo Bypass Gage (Stage)

TUFLOW two-dimensional model results correlate well with observed peak data when the historic downstream levee failures at Little Egbert Tract are included. The HEC-RAS parent model appears to over-predict maximum water levels at the peak, likely due to the omission of levee failures at Little Egbert Track and changes on Liberty Island.



Figure 25 Calibration Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Stage)

Both the parent and child models are in close agreement with one another, but appear to overpredict flood stages during the peak, possibly a result of uncertainties in the 1997 event simulation datasets. The model results at this location do not appear to be sensitive to the breach hydraulics at Little Egbert Tract except for a short period on the rising limb of the flood wave (beginning around Hour 110 and ending around Hour 118 in the simulation).



Figure 26 Calibration Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Flow)

The stream flow instrumentation failed at approximately Hour 110. Both the parent and child models are in close agreement with one another, but appear to over-predict stages compared to the measured data during the rising limb, possibly a result of uncertainties in the 1997 event simulation datasets. The model results at this location do not appear to be sensitive to the breach hydraulics at Little Egbert Tract except for a short period on the rising limb of the flood wave (beginning around Hour 110 and ending around Hour 118 in the simulation).
Model Validation Results (2006 Storm)

In general, the calibration model produces peak water level results that are consistent with the observed data and the parent model (**Figure 27** through **Figure 31**). One location where the model produces water levels that are noticeably higher than the regional HEC-RAS model is in the lower reach of Cache Slough as it approaches its confluences with Steamboat Slough and the Sacramento River. In this location the 1D model appears to underestimate the hydraulic grade line. This is considered a product of the limitations in the one-dimensional model schematization at this location, as momentum is not transferred through the storage areas used to represent the junctions at Steamboat Slough and the Sacramento River. The child model in this case is considered to provide a more reasonable estimation of water levels at this location.

In the vicinity of the Project, the model provides good correlation with the results at the LIY stream gage, coming within 0.6 feet of the observed peak stage. This correlates well with the results shown in the parent model.

Calibration and Validation Summary

In general, the calibration and validation results appear to be within accepted tolerances. Although some deviation occurs between the modeled and measured data, comparisons between the TUFLOW HPC child model and HEC-RAS parent model indicate that both models are performing similarly within the region of interest, and that the flood peak is well represented in both models, particularly when historic levee breaches are taken into consideration.

In general, the modeling predicts water surfaces that are generally lower than high water marks surveys collected after the 1997 storm. Given the general uncertainty in the high water mark survey dataset as a whole, these deviations are not considered to reflect poor model performance and may simply reflect the effects of wind-wave run-up in the Yolo Bypass that are not captured explicitly in the model simulation.



Figure 37 Validation Results, Liberty Island at Yolo Bypass Gage (Stage)

Although the TUFLOW two-dimensional model results are slightly lower than peak stage recorded at the gage (approximately 0.6 feet), they are consistent with the calibrated and validated one-dimensional HEC-RAS parent model during the peak of the storm event. Differences between the models in the initial run up of the simulation (hours 0 to 150) are likely due to limitations of the parent model's one-dimensional representation of the Cache Slough Complex.



Figure 28 Validation Results, Cache Slough at Ryer Island Gage (Stage)

The gage records appear to be erroneous beginning around hour 170, suggesting instrument failure occurred on the rising limb of the flood hydrograph (this is corroborated by flow records shown on Figure 29). Both the one-dimensional and two-dimensional models appear to provide good correlation with the measured data up to that point that it is available. Differences between the models at the peak appear linked to the manner in which the one-dimensional model is defined at the series of junctions between Cache Slough, Steamboat Slough, and the Sacramento River near Rio Vista. At these locations, the one-dimensional hydraulic model computes a relatively flat hydraulic grade line through a series of junctions, likely under-predicting the stage during periods of higher flow.



Figure 29 Validation Results, Cache Slough at Ryer Island Gage (Flow)

Gage records terminate around hour 170, suggesting instrument failure on the rising limb of the flood hydrograph. Both the one-dimensional and two-dimensional models appear to provide good correlation with the measured data up on the high tide portions of the tidal signal. The ebb tide correlation is much poorer, likely due to limitations of the one-dimensional parent model's ability to represent the tidal exchange through this part of the system. This appears to also be supported by the more pronounced muting of the tidal signal in the one-dimensional model results at this location.



Figure 30 Validation Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Stage)

Both models appear to provide reasonable results at this location. Both models provide relatively similar results due to the proximity of this location to the downstream stage boundary handoff from the parent HEC-RAS model to the TUFLOW child model.



Figure 31 Validation Results, Sacramento River at Rio Vista Gage (Flow)

Both models provide similar results that appear to be reasonable at this location. Both models provide relatively similar results due to the proximity of this location to the downstream stage boundary handoff from the parent HEC-RAS model to the TUFLOW child model; however, the child model appears to provide results which more closely follow the peaks in the observed data. Performance within the tidal range could probably be further improved by deriving the downstream boundary from observed data or another hydrodynamic model of the Delta (i.e., RMA Delta model).

Uncertainty in Stages for Computed Water Surface Profiles

Uncertainty is the result of imperfect knowledge concerning the present or future state of a system, event, situation, or (sub) population under consideration (USACE, 2017). Known sources of uncertainty relevant to the current analysis include (USACE, 1996):

- Uncertainty about future hydrologic events, including climate change. Recognizing this, the Project has incorporated an additional 1 foot of freeboard in the levee design.
- Uncertainty related to structural and geotechnical performance of water-control measures when these are subjected to rare stresses and loads caused by floods. For purposes of assessing the Project performance, the system is assumed to be stable up to the top of containment (no breaching) in accordance with USACE Section 408 guidance (USACE, 2018). This is anticipated to provide the most conservative estimate of flow deliveries and flood stages within the area of interest.
- Uncertainty arising from the use of simplified models to describe complex phenomena. Although the hydraulic models used to support this study have been calibrated and validated using historic flood records, residual uncertainty in parameters such as Manning's roughness coefficients is inevitable.

For purposes of assessing stage uncertainty in the current study, a sensitivity analysis was performed to assess the upper and lower bounds of Manning's roughness for the given design discharges (16%, 1%, and 0.5% ACE). Per discussion with the USACE Sacramento District, Manning's roughness coefficients were adjusted globally by +/-20% relative to the calibrated values. This resultant range of stages is assumed reflect 95% of the error range in the Manning's roughness parameter, or two standard deviations above and below the mean. The standard deviation is assumed to be the total range of these values divided by four (USACE, 1996).

Figure 32 through **Figure 35** depict the spatial distribution of the standard deviation in stage based on adjusting the Manning's roughness coefficient +/-20% for the respective without- and with-Project conditions assessments for the Baseline and Future Cumulative Conditions. The Manning's roughness value reliability was assessed based on the ranges recommended by the USACE for cross-sections based on field surveys or aerial spot elevation (USACE, 1996) as summarized in **Table 7** below.

Manning's n Value Reliability	Standard Deviation (in feet) for Cross Section Based on Field Survey or Aerial Spot Elevation
Good	0.3
Fair	0.7
Poor	1.3
SOURCE: USACE, 1996	

TABLE 7 MINIMUM STANDARD DEVIATION OF ERROR IN STAGE

Review of the standard deviation maps for the respective geometry conditions and design flow rates indicates that the reliability of the model's Manning's roughness coefficients can be characterized as good to fair in all cases. All of the maps exhibit a small standard deviation in the downstream portion of model domain inside of the Sacramento River and Cache Slough corridors. This effect is most prominent in the lower flow events (i.e., 16% ACE), and is likely due to the influence the tidal boundary exerts on these zones. In tidal zones, the inertia terms are more influential than the friction terms, reducing the model sensitivity to the bed roughness coefficient in these locations.

In the 16% ACE comparisons, a small portion in the northwestern portion of the model domain exhibits a standard deviation in excess of 1.3 feet (shown in orange on Figure 11 through Figure 14). This area is located west of a small agricultural berm within the Yolo Bypass which overtops in the 16% ACE event only as higher roughness coefficients are applied. During higher flow events this area is completely inundated and the model is less sensitive to changes in roughness, resulting in a lower standard deviation for the 1% ACE and 0.5% ACE events. The increased uncertainty in this localized portion of the model domain during the 16% ACE event is not considered to have a significant impact on the overall quality of the model results as it relates to describing the performance of the system without- and with-Project.

Impacts of Proposed Project Alteration

As described in the preceding section on model calibration and validation, the simulation modeling conducted for the analysis of conditions without the project reasonably reproduces the drivers of flood risk within the child model domain, peak flow and peak stage. While the simulation results may imperfectly reflect measured conditions, the analysis of impacts will focus on the *differences* between the with- and without-project conditions. The differences in predicted peak stage and peak flow due to project-induced changes are typically more accurate than the absolute results of the models may be. Thus, it is entirely reasonable to rely on the differences in modeled results to evaluate the impact of the project.

The hydraulic performance analysis consisted of analyzing the Baseline Condition and Future Cumulative Condition both without- and with-Project using a range of hydraulic loadings (16%, 1%, and 0.5% ACE) in unsteady state. In addition to this, Baseline Condition was analyzed for without- and with-Project conditions to verify that the Project would not adversely impact the performance of the system using the authorized 1957 design flow. For purposes of this Project, increases in water surface elevation are reflected as a reduction in assurance (conditional non-exceedance probability [CNP]).









As shown on **Figure 36** and **Table 8**, the proposed Project alterations result in no adverse impacts to assurance (expressed as flood stage) at the identified index locations for the range of hydrologic loadings analyzed. The parent HEC-RAS system models have also been reviewed to verify that no significant change in the flow distribution at Fremont Weir or the Sacramento Weir occurs as a result of the Project (**Table 9**). As the hydraulic impacts of the Project are localized, and generally result in stage decreases for the design events under consideration (including the 1957 authorized design flow), the Project's potential to transfer risk from one part of the system to another is considered to be negligible. These changes are not considered significant enough to warrant a detailed system performance calculation using HEC-FDA. The deterministic analysis conducted for the Project is considered sufficient for describing the overall system performance for the without- and with-Project conditions and verifies that the reduction in assurance is negligible.

Authorized Design Flow Performance Assessment

The Project proposes to alter the west (right) levee of the Yolo Bypass and the east (left) levee of Cache Slough, both of which are part of the SRFCP. The Project is also in close proximity to other SRFCP levees along the Yolo Bypass, Cache Slough, Hass Slough, Miner Slough, Lindsey Slough, Steamboat Slough, and the Sacramento River. The design capacities of the majority of these facilities are documented in the individual project O&M Manuals, and on the 1957 Levee and Channel profile exhibits (USACE, 1957). There are no published design flows for Hass Slough, Cache Slough, and Lindsey Slough. This is perhaps because the flooding in these reaches is governed by backwater within the Cache Slough Complex, which is driven by a combination of Yolo Bypass flood flows and interaction with the tides. The authorized design flows for the reaches within the model domain and stage at the downstream boundary of the model are summarized in Table 3.

To analyze the effects of the Project for the authorized design flow condition, a quasi-steady state simulation was developed using the authorized design flows for this part of the system. The relative changes in stage and velocity without- and with-Project are described below.

Stage Impacts

The Baseline Condition was simulated for without- and with-Project conditions using the authorized design flows. The resultant change in water surface at the respective index point locations is summarized in **Table 10**. The resultant floodplain extents, depth, and computed maximum water surface for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 37**. Figure 37 also depicts the change in maximum stage between the without- and with-Project conditions.

In general, the Project results in localized stage reductions in the Yolo Bypass. That the geographic extent of these increases appear to be slightly less than what is shown in the analysis of the ACE storms (with comparable flow rates) is most likely attributable to the quasi-steady state nature of the analysis, where the transient effects (timing and volume) of the flood wave are not accounted for. The higher downstream stage boundary defined by the 1957 authorized design profile may also be contributing to these differences.

	1957 Decim		Existing Top of				WSEL (ft, NAVD 88)				
Index Point	WSEL (ft, NAVD 88)	Design Freeboard (feet)	Levee Elevation (ft, NAVD 88)	Condition	CNP	% ACE	Without- Project	With- Project	Change		
					0.160	16%	19.74	19.72	-0.02		
				Baseline	0.010	1%	23.85	23.74	-0.11		
4	00.00	0	20.05		0.005	0.5%	24.63	24.49	-0.14		
1	22.83	0	28.05		0.160	16%	20.16	20.15	-0.01		
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	23.26	23.20	-0.06		
				0	0.005	0.5%	23.92	23.83	-0.09		
					0.160	16%	13.01	13.00	-0.01		
				Baseline	0.010	1%	18.65	18.63	-0.02		
0	47.00	0	00.00		0.005	0.5%	19.58	19.53	-0.05		
2	17.88	3	20.86		0.160	16%	11.98	11.97	-0.01		
			Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	17.02	16.99	-0.03			
				Camalative	0.005	0.5%	18.12	18.11	-0.01		
	3 17.88 3				0.160	16%	13.01	13.00	-0.01		
			Baseline	0.010	1%	18.65	18.63	-0.02			
0		0	00.00		0.005	0.5%	19.56	19.51	-0.05		
3		3	20.86		0.160	16%	11.98	11.97	-0.01		
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	17.00	16.97	-0.03		
					0.005	0.5%	18.12	18.11	-0.01		
					0.160	16%	14.81	14.36	-0.45		
				Baseline	0.010	1%	20.80	20.28	-0.52		
	20.40	0	04.00		0.005	0.5%	21.77	21.22	-0.55		
4	20.40	0	24.00		0.160	16%	14.28	13.92	-0.36		
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	19.24	18.74	-0.50		
				0	0.005	0.5%	20.22	19.73	-0.49		
					0.160	16%	13.68	13.57	-0.11		
				Baseline	0.010	1%	19.86	19.59	-0.27		
F	40 74	0	05.04		0.005	0.5%	20.84	20.55	-0.29		
5	19.71	0	23.34		0.160	16%	13.12	12.95	-0.17		
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	18.09	17.90	-0.19		
				0	0.005	0.5%	19.10	18.95	-0.15		
					0.160	16%	13.01	13.00	-0.01		
				Baseline	0.010	1%	18.65	18.63	-0.02		
<u>^</u>	17.00	0	66 - 5		0.005	0.5%	19.54	19.52	-0.02		
Ø	17.00	3	20.59		0.160	16%	11.94	11.94	0.00		
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	16.98	16.96	-0.02		
				Junualive	0.005	0.5%	18.07	18.06	-0.01		

 TABLE 8

 SUMMARY OF CHANGE IN ASSURANCE AT RESPECTIVE INDEX POINTS

	1957		Existing	Existing Top of			WSEL (ft, NAVD 88)			
Index Point	Design WSEL (ft, NAVD 88)	Design Freeboard (feet)	Lop of Levee Elevation (ft, NAVD 88)	Condition	CNP	% ACE	Without- Project	With- Project	Change	
					0.160	16%	12.83	12.81	-0.02	
				Baseline	0.010	1%	18.22	18.22	0.00	
7	17.05	2	10 57		0.005	0.5%	19.07	19.06	-0.01	
1	17.05	3	19.57		0.160	16%	11.60	11.59	-0.01	
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	16.47	16.44	-0.03	
				-	0.005	0.5%	17.56	17.55	-0.01	
					0.160	16%	12.19	12.15	-0.04	
				Baseline	0.010	1%	17.66	17.63	-0.03	
0	17.00	2	20.92		0.005	0.5%	18.59	18.56	-0.03	
0	8 17.82 3	20.82		0.160	16%	11.42	11.40	-0.02		
			Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	16.28	16.23	-0.05		
				0.005	0.5%	17.38	17.36	-0.02		
					0.160	16%	11.40	11.28	-0.12	
			Baseline	0.010	1%	16.09	16.09	0.00		
0	15.09	2	21.71		0.005	0.5%	17.21	17.21	0.00	
9	15.06	3			0.160	16%	10.96	10.96	0.00	
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	15.61	15.57	-0.04	
					0.005	0.5%	16.69	16.68	-0.01	
					0.160	16%	11.41	11.36	-0.05	
				Baseline	0.010	1%	13.98	13.98	0.00	
10	10 40	3	11.85 (Restricted		0.005	0.5%	14.94	14.94	0.00	
10	12.42	5	Height Levee FL)		0.160	16%	10.26	10.25	-0.01	
			,	Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	13.85	13.85	0.00	
				0.005	0.5%	14.80	14.80	0.00		
					0.160	16%	10.54	10.54	0.00	
				Baseline	0.010	1%	11.88	11.88	0.00	
44	40.04	2	22.00		0.005	0.5%	12.43	12.43	0.00	
11	12.01	3	22.99		0.160	16%	9.63	9.63	0.00	
				Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	11.96	11.96	0.00	
				sectore .	0.005	0.5%	12.52	12.52	0.00	

 TABLE 8

 SUMMARY OF CHANGE IN ASSURANCE AT RESPECTIVE INDEX POINTS

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

	Design					Peak Flow (cfs)		V	olume (acre-feet)	
Location	Flow (cfs)	Condition	CNP	% ACE	Without- Project	With-Project	% Change	Without- Project	With-Project	% Change
			0.160	16%	177,900	177,900	0.00%	4,037,500	4,037,500	0.00%
		Baseline	0.010	1%	380,500	380,500	0.00%	5,787,100	5,787,000	0.00%
Yolo Bypass	242.000		0.005	0.5%	419,300	419,300	0.00%	6,785,400	6,785,200	0.00%
Fremont Weir	Downstream of 343,000 Fremont Weir	Future Cumulative	0.160	16%	206,000	206,000	0.00%	3,926,800	3,926,800	0.00%
			0.010	1%	390,500	390,500	0.00%	4,437,000	4,436,800	0.00%
			0.005	0.5%	430,200	430,200	0.00%	5,111,900	5,111,700	0.00%
			0.160	16%	31,800	31,800	0.00%	224,000	224,000	0.00%
		Baseline	0.010	1%	109,300	109,300	0.00%	1,363,400	1,363,500	0.01%
Sacramento Bypass	110.000		0.005	0.5%	122,600	122,600	0.00%	1,643,900	1,644,200	0.02%
Downstream of Sacramento Weir	112,000		0.160	16%	39,800	39,800	0.00%	247,300	247,300	0.00%
		Future Cumulative	0.010	1%	114,500	114,500	0.00%	1,160,500	1,161,000	0.04%
Cumulauve		0.005	0.5%	128,800	128,900	0.08%	1,392,100	1,392,800	0.05%	

 TABLE 9

 SUMMARY OF CHANGE IN FLOWS DOWNSTREAM OF FREMONT WEIR AND SACRAMENTO WEIR

This page intentionally left blank.

								OLO						larksburg	
27	Model Geometry	Conditional Non-Exceedance Probability (CNP)	Flood Frequency (ACE)	Without Project Peak Stage (ft. NAVD 88)	With Project Peak Stage (ft. NAVD 88)	Difference Between Wi and Without Project Pe Stage (ft. NAVD 88)	h Ik	OS A					C	11	4
THE R. AM	Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	19.74	19.72	-0.02									
X S	Baseline Condition Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0% 0.5%	23.85 24.63	23.74 24.49	-0.11 -0.14							5 2		
VAX H	Future Cumulative Conditi	on 0.160	16.0%	20.16	20.15	-0.01							1.6	1 - C	
1/	Future Cumulative Conditi	on 0.005	0.5%	23.92	23.83	-0.09	5 / 6	1)						1	
Ka				on-Rd-		- 76% T				1213/19	West (loft) b	ank of Valo Rupago	at nothern houndary of l	the Project	
100000		Haas Slough at weste	m boundary of RD No. 209	B							Conditional	Flood Frequency	Without Project	With Project	Differer
Model Geomet	Conditional	Flood Frequency	Without Project Peak Stage	With Project Peak Stage	Difference Betwee	en With				Model Geometry	Non-Exceedance Probability (CNP)	(ACE)	Peak Stage (ft. NAVD 88)	Peak Stage (ft. NAVD 88)	and Wit Stac
	Probability (CNP) (ACE)	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)	Stage (ft, NAVE	0 88)				Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	14.81	14.36	
aseline Condit	on 0.160	16.0%	13.01	13.00	-0.01					Baseline Condition Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0%	20.80	20.28	
aseline Condit	on 0.005	0.5%	19.58	19.53	-0.02				Fu	uture Cumulative Condition	0.160	16.0%	14.28	13.92	
Cumulative C	ondition 0.160	16.0%	11.98	11.97	-0.01				FL	uture Cumulative Condition uture Cumulative Condition	n 0.010 n 0.005	1.0%	19.24 20.22	18.74	+
umulative C	ondition 0.005	0.5%	18.12	18.11	-0.03			/	1342 1						Wildlif
		Casha Slaugh	Page Linetings Cut	- Ve				4	Little Holland			Courtla	nd	1	Retug
	Conditional	Cache Slougr	Without Project	With Project	Difference Betwee	en With	REAL REAL PROPERTY		Trac		West (left) b	ank of Yolo Bypass a	at Yolo County/Solano C	ounty Line	
odel Geomet	Non-Exceedance	(ACE)	Peak Stage	Peak Stage	and Without Project	ct Peak			-	Model Coometry	Conditional	Flood Frequency	Without Project	With Project	Differen
line Condit	Probability (CNP	16.0%	(π, NAVD 88) 13.01	(π, NAVD 88) 13.00	Stage (tt, NAVE	(88.0		(5)		woder Geometry	Probability (CNP)	(ACE)	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)	Stag
ine Condit	ion 0.010	1.0%	18.65	18.63	-0.02			U U	1 21	Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	13.68	13.57	\square
line Condit	ion 0.005	0.5%	19.56	19.51	-0.5		3		St 100 / -	Baseline Condition Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0%	19.86	19.59 20.55	+
ulative C	ondition 0.010	1.0%	17.00	16.97	-0.03		0		FL	uture Cumulative Condition	0.160	16.0%	13.12	12.95	
nulative C	ondition 0.005	0.5%	18.12	18.11	-0.01	CIERK 3			Fu	uture Cumulative Condition	n 0.010 n 0.005	1.0% 0.5%	18.09	17.90	+
						Ulatis C			ate	MAINER SIGTOR		1-22-5	100800	395	
-			anda		The state of the			Liberty			C	ache Slough at Confl	uence with Yolo Bypass	(D)	
				m				Island			Conditional	Flood Frequency	Without Project	With Project	Differ
	Travis Air			The second	24	-1/2	betime		2 6	Model Geometry	Non-Exceedance Probability (CNP)	(ACE)	Peak Stage	Peak Stage	and W
	Force Base			100-		The second of the	Tract		Gen	Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	13.01	13.00	- 018
is Air	R			(CO) .	and the second s			0	itan	Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0%	18.65	18.63	
Base					after so				ES FL	Baseline Condition	0.005	0.5% 16.0%	19.54 11.94	19.52 11.94	+
			1 2.00		The Dist		Stor!		4 FL	uture Cumulative Condition	0.010	1.0%	16.98	16.96	<u> </u>
5.t		A State	1	A A	T. S. S.	1 million	7	ache	I SIOI		1 0.005	0.3 %	18.07	18.00	
	Condit	Lindsey Slough up	Without Proje	Road Bridge	ect Difference	Between With		Spa Spa			Conditional	Cache Slough	at Ryer Island	With Project	Diffor
del C	Seometry Non-Exce	edance (ACE	Peak Stage	Peak Sta	ge and Withou	t Project Peak		on 2		Model Geometry	Non-Exceedance	Flood Frequency	Peak Stage	Peak Stage	and W
aceline	Probabilit	y (CNP) (, (CD	(ft, NAVD 88) (ft, NAVD 8	88) Stage (ft	, NAVD 88)		8	0		Probability (CNP)	(ACE)	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)	Sta
seline	Condition 0.10 Condition 0.0	10 1.09	6 12.83 6 18.22	12.81	- (0.02	Aller -		19-	Baseline Condition Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	11.40	11.28	
Baseline	Condition 0.0	0.5%	6 19.07	19.06	-	0.01				Baseline Condition	0.005	0.5%	17.21	17.21	
re Cumul	ative Condition 0.0	10 1.09	6 16.47	16.44		0.01			FL	uture Cumulative Condition	0.160	16.0% 1.0%	10.96	10.96	+
Cumul	ative Condition 0.0	0.5%	6 17.56	17.55	-	0.01			Fi	uture Cumulative Condition	0.005	0.5%	16.69	16.68	
		X		2010			. · ·		9					BET !	12
and y		Conditional	Cache Slough at southern Flood Frequency	end of Little Egbert 1 Without Project	Tract With Project	Difference Between	With	So-11			C	ache Slough at north	ern end of Little Eabert	Tract	
	woder Geometry	Probability (CN	P) (ACE)	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)	Stage (ft, NAVD	88)				Conditional	Elood Erequency	Without Project	With Project	Di
	Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	11.41	11.36	-0.05		A lat	No be	Model Geometry	Non-Exceedance Probability (CNP)	(ACE)	Peak Stage (ft NAVD 88)	Peak Stage (ft NAVD 88)	and
	Baseline Condition Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0%	13.98 14.94	13.98 14.94	0.00	Golf Cl	ub	10	Baseline Condition	0.160	16.0%	12.19	12.15	-
Stor STR	Future Cumulative Cond	tion 0.160	16.0%	10.26	10.25	-0.01	at Riv			Baseline Condition	0.010	1.0%	17.66	17.63	
11 man	Future Cumulative Condi	tion 0.010	1.0%	13.85	13.85	0.00		Con Kan		Future Cumulative Condition	0.005 ion 0.160	16.0%	18.59	18.56	
		0.000	0.070	14.00	14.00	0.00	2.5			Future Cumulative Conditi	ion 0.010	1.0%	16.28	16.23	_
S. S. S.	1413	A 1 4 4 4		and a land as a	The seal		1500	1	1.2.20	Future Cumulative Conditi	Isle to n	0.5%	17.38	17.30	
		S Detries	MAN -			TACLER 1		11) ta		4	Andrus Island		SACR	- (
Autor		Sac	ramento River at Rio Vista	1 the	AN STAL		03 ft	The if	Brann	nan			mos-Blet	2	
	Conc	litional Elood Er	Without Proj	ect With Pro	oject Difference	e Between With	13		Islar	br		4	Human	S	5
Model	Geometry Non-Ex Probabil	ceedance (AC	E) Peak Stag	e Peak St	age and Witho	out Project Peak					1		9	5	
Baselin	e Condition 0.	160 16.0	0% 10.54	10.54	1 Stage	0.00		SP4 1 200			1	North	and the second second	C	
Baselin	e Condition 0.	010 1.0	11.88	11.88	3	0.00	1 230	111				11		tion	2
Baselin Future Cum	e condition 0. ulative Condition 0.	0.5 160 16.0	5% 12.43 0% 9.63	12.43	5	0.00	SATA	11:1-	2 m			1	ACCESSION NO.		ho
Future Cum	ulative Condition 0.	010 1.0	0% 11.96	11.96	3	0.00		1/1	Geve	mite Signa		1.		Support	T
uture Cum	ulative Condition 0.	0.5	0% 12.52	12.52	<u> </u>	0.00	1 Ar	110		white storigh		1	1	Uo key	-
		The sel of	aper in				1001	1 4	Twit	tchell		Moke	ap law in	1-6	
		THE PLAN		20-102				1 Port	Isk	and		- Mumor	Bouldin		5
								10				A LAND	L L L		

J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190807_Comparison_Point_Map\FXX_Overall_Project_Impacts_Map_20190807_V1.mxd 8/7/2019 4:23:25 PM cmilligan







0	15,000
	Feet

Index Point	Location	Without- Project	With- Project	Change
1	West (left) bank of Yolo Bypass at County Road 155	24.05	23.92	-0.13
2	Hass Slough at western boundary of RD 2098	19.36	19.35	-0.01
3	Cache Slough near Hastings Cut	19.36	19.35	-0.01
4	West (left) levee of Yolo Bypass at northern boundary of the Project	21.29	20.76	-0.53
5	West (left) bank of Yolo Bypass at Yolo County/Solano County Line	20.43	20.20	-0.23
6	Cache Slough at Confluence with Yolo Bypass	19.35	19.34	-0.01
7	Lindsey Slough upstream of Hastings Island Road Bridge	18.94	18.94	0.00
8	Cache Slough at northern end of Little Egbert Tract	18.51	18.51	0.00
9	Cache Slough at Ryer Island	17.33	17.33	0.00
10	Cache Slough at southern end of Little Egbert Tract	15.49	15.49	0.00
11	Sacramento River at Rio Vista	13.19	13.19	0.00

 TABLE 10

 SUMMARY OF AUTHORIZED DESIGN FLOW COMPUTED WATER SURFACE ELEVATIONS (FEET, NAVD 88)

 BASELINE CONDITION

Velocity Impacts

The resultant computed maximum velocity for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 38**. Figure 38 also depicts the change in maximum velocity between the without- and with-Project conditions. Although the Project results in localized increases in velocity in some locations, the maximum velocities remain low enough that channel erosion and scour potential along the SRFCP facilities are not considered to be significant.

Baseline Condition Performance Assessment

The Baseline Condition was analyzed without- and with-Project to identify hydraulic changes that would result from the proposed alteration. The assessment included hydraulic analysis of the authorized design flow capacity, and assessment of the respective 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design storm events. The following section describes the changes in the hydraulic performance of the system created by the Project.

Stage Impacts

The resultant change in the Baseline Condition water surfaces at the respective index point locations is summarized in on Figure 36 as well as in Table 8. The resultant floodplain extents, depth, and computed maximum water surface for the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flows for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 39** through **Figure 41**, respectively. Figure 39 through Figure 41 also depict the change in maximum stage between the without- and with-Project conditions for the respective design storm events. In general, the Project results in localized stage reductions in the Yolo Bypass and does not increase stages in other parts of the system.

Velocity Impacts

The resultant change in the Baseline Condition velocities for the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flows for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 42** through **Figure 44**, respectively. Figure 42 through Figure 44 also depict the change in the Baseline Condition maximum velocity between the without- and with-Project conditions for the respective design storm events. Although the Project results in localized increases in velocity in some locations, the maximum velocities remain low enough that channel erosion and scour potential along existing and proposed SRFCP facilities are not considered to be significant during the 1% ACE (100-year) storm event.

The Wood Rodgers civil design team has determined that planting native grasses will be adequate for protecting the waterside of the new setback levee. A detailed discussion of the erosion countermeasures design is included in the main body of the overall Basis of Design Report.





0	15,000
	Feet





Lookout Slour	ah Tidal	Habitat	Postoration	and Elaad	Improveme	ont Drai	iaat
LOOKOUL SIDU	yn nuai	Πανπαι	Residiation	anu i ioou	improverne	5HL FTOJ	συι



Lookout Slough	Tidal Uabitat	Doctoration a	and Eload I	mprovomont	Droiool
LOOKOUL SIOUUT		Residiation a		morovement	FIDIEC









0	15,000
	Feet





Analysis

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

This page intentionally left blank

Future Cumulative Condition Performance Assessment

The Future Cumulative Condition was analyzed without- and with-Project to identify hydraulic changes that would result from the proposed alteration relative to the preferred Yolo Bypass expansion concept (Yolo Bypass Option 3) identified in the BWFS. The assessment included hydraulic analysis of the authorized design flow capacity, and assessment of the respective 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design storm events. The following section describes the changes in the hydraulic performance of the system created by the Project.

Stage Impacts

The resultant change in the Future Cumulative Condition water surfaces at the respective index point locations is summarized on Figure 36 as well as in Table 8. The resultant floodplain extents, depth, and computed maximum water surface for the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flows for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 45** through **Figure 47**, respectively. Figure 45 through Figure 47 also depict the change in maximum stage between the without- and with-Project conditions for the respective design storm events. In general, the Project results in localized stage reductions in the Yolo Bypass and does not increase stages in other parts of the system for any of the frequency intervals analyzed.

Velocity Impacts

The resultant change in the Future Cumulative Condition velocities for the 16% ACE (6-year), 1% ACE (100-year), and 0.5% ACE (200-year) design flows for the without- and with-Project simulations are shown on **Figure 48** through **Figure 50**, respectively. Figure 48 through Figure 50 also depict the change in the Baseline Condition maximum velocity between the without- and with-Project conditions for the respective design storm events. Although the Project results in localized increases in velocity in some locations, the maximum velocities remain low enough that channel erosion and scour potential along existing and proposed SRFCP facilities are not considered to be significant during the 1% ACE (100-year) storm event.

As noted previously, a detailed discussion of the erosion countermeasures design is included in the main body of the overall Basis of Design Report.

Design Water Surface Elevation

Figure 51 shows the With-Project 1% ACE (100-year) design water surface profile along the Project's proposed setback levee alignment plotted relative to the 1957 authorized design profile (projected westward, perpendicular from the existing levee alignment). Although the flow rates in this part of the Yolo Bypass are comparable, the authorized 1957 design water surface profile is generally higher than the computed 1% ACE (100-year) design profile. The differences seen here are considered to be the product of the stage reductions in the Yolo Bypass created by the Project in conjunction with higher downstream stage assumptions in the 1957 authorized design profile (see Table 3).

The 1957 Profile is based on specified design discharges (not tied to a recurrence frequency) and adopted concurrent conditions at confluences of study streams (USACE, 1993). In this portion of the Yolo Bypass, the 1957 profile was based on flow extents and durations from the 1907 and

1909 floods (DWR, 2016, U.S. House, 1917). For the purposes of designing a new setback levee, the 1957 profile will provide a slightly more conservative design water surface elevation and should generally be used as the basis of design except at locations where the 1% ACE (100-year) stage provides a higher elevation.

Summary and Conclusion

This report documents the methods, data, and assumptions used to establish the design water surface elevation and potential impacts associated with a multi-benefit project that meets the objectives of habitat restoration while also improving flood conveyance in the Yolo Bypass. The Project as proposed, has been determined to create no adverse impacts to stage or channel velocity, while providing localized reductions in stage within the Yolo Bypass.

The existing system and future hydraulic performance of the project have been described in this report. A fundamental precept of the analysis is that the 1957 authorized design water surface profile shall be used as the basis for design for the Project's setback levee. The design top of levee shall include 6 feet of freeboard, plus 1 additional foot of freeboard for climate resiliency. Analysis of the Future Cumulative Condition also indicates that the Project will achieve superior hydraulic performance relative to the preferred concept plan (Yolo Bypass Option 3) identified in the BWFS.

The analysis described in this report shows that the proposed Project alterations would result in negligible adverse impacts to flood stages in the system. The region-wide system models have also been reviewed to verify that no significant change in the flow distribution at Fremont Weir or the Sacramento Weir would occur as a result of the Project. As the hydraulic impacts of the Project are localized, and generally result in stage decreases for the design events under consideration (including the 1957 authorized design flow), the Project's potential to transfer risk from one part of the system to another is considered to be negligible. The deterministic analysis conducted for the Project is considered sufficient for describing the overall system performance for the without- and with-Project conditions and verifies that the reduction in assurance is negligible.



0	15,000
	Feet





0	15,000
	Feet








J:3000-s/3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners/3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis/GIS/Tasks/20190807_DWSE_Exhibit/FXX_100YR_Design_WSE_Exhibit_20190807.mxd 8/7/2019 5:05:31 PM cmilligan

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis

This page intentionally left blank

References

Atkins. 2013. CVFED 1955/1957 Profiles and ULOP Levee Elevations - Draft Report.

- Atwater, B. 1982. *Geologic Maps of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta California*. U.S. Geological Survey; MF-1401.
- BMT WBM. n.d. Modelling Bridge Piers and Afflux in TUFLOW. Retrieved February 2019 from: https://www.tuflow.com/Download/Technical_Memos/Modelling%20Bridge%20 Piers%20in%202D%20using%20TUFLOW.pdf.
- California Department of Fish and Game (CDFG). 2007. Vegetation and Land Use Classification and Map of the Sacramento-San Joaquin River Delta. CDFG: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Fish and Wildlife (CDFW). 2017. *Delta Conservation Framework* 2017-2050 (Public Draft). Retrieved July 2018 from: https://www.wildlife.ca.gov/conservation/watersheds/dcf.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR), Bay-Delta Office. 2001. Cross-Section Development Program (CDSP) Version 2.4d. DWR: Sacramento, CA. Available: http://baydeltaoffice.water.ca.gov/modeling/deltamodeling/models/csdp/csdp.cfm.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2010. California Levee Database. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2012. Urban Level of Flood Protection. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2015. North Central Region Office. Bathymetric Surveys of Liberty Island Step. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2016. Basin-Wide Feasibility Studies Sacramento River Basin – Draft. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2017a. Central Valley Flood Protection Plan 2017 Update. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2017b. Central Valley Flood Protection Plan 2017 Update, Technical Analyses Summary Expanded Report, Appendix D: Flow and Stage Frequency Curves. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2017c. Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback Project Design Documentation Report – 65% Submittal. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- Delta Stewardship Council. 2013. *The Delta Plan: Ensuring a reliable water supply for California, a healthy Delta ecosystem, and a place of enduring value.*
- Dudas, J. 2010. LiDAR data for the Delta Area of California. DWR: Sacramento, CA.

- Environmental Science Associates (ESA). 2019. Lookout Slough Restoration Project, Basis of Design Report Tidal Hydrology and Hydraulic Analysis. Prepared on behalf of Ecosystem Investment Partners.
- Fischenich, C. 2001. "Stability Thresholds for Stream Restoration Materials," EMRRP Technical Notes Collection (ERDC TN-EMRRP-SR-29), U.S. Army Engineer Research and Development Center, Vicksburg, MS.

Flood Protect. 2014. Lower Sacramento River/Delta North Regional Flood Management Plan.

- Helley, E.J., Harwood, D.S. 1985. Geologic map of late Cenozoic deposits of the Sacramento Valley and northern Sierran foothills, California: U.S. Geological Survey Miscellaneous Field Studies Map MF-1790.
- Liberty Farms Company. n.d. *Liberty Farms Company Archives*, 1916-1970. From UC Davis Special Collections: Available: http://www.oac.cdlib.org/findaid/ark:/13030/kt4870205h/admin/#bioghist-1.8.3.
- MBK Engineers. 1997. Letter to Reclamation Board re: PL 84-99 Assistance for Reclamation District No. 2084.
- Mitsch, W.J., & Gosselink, J.G. 2015. Wetlands. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley and Sons.
- Opperman, J.J., Moyle, P.B., Larsen, E.W., Florsheim, J.L., & Manfree, A.D. 2017. *Floodplains:* processes and management for ecosystem services. Oakland, CA: University of California Press.
- Philip Williams & Associates, Ltd. (PWA). 2008. Liberty Island Restoration Phase 1: Restoration Concept and Basis of Design. Prepared for Wildlands, Inc.
- Resource Management Associates (RMA). 2013. Lower Sacramento Bypass 2-D Model Calibration and Validation – Technical Memorandum. Prepared for the California Department of Water Resources.
- Sherman, S., Hartman, R., and Contreras, D., editors. 2017. Effects of Tidal Wetland Restoration on Fish: A Suite of Conceptual Models. IEP Technical Report 91. Department of Water Resources, Sacramento, California.
- Snyder, A.G., Lacy, J.R., Stevens, A.W., and Carlson, E.M. 2016. Bathymetric survey and digital elevation model of Little Holland Tract, Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California: U.S. Geological Survey Open-File Report 2016-1093, 14 p.
- Solano County Water Agency (Solano County). 1999. *Hydrology Manual, Appendix A Design Rainfall for Solano County*. Prepared by James D. Goodridge.
- Stevens, M. and Rejmankova, E. 1995. Wetland Research Program Technical Report WRP-RE-11: Cache Slough/Yolo Bypass Ecosystem Monitoring Study to Determine Wetland Mitigation Success. Prepared on behalf of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.

- URS. 2011. Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project: Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 6 of 6: Appendix G, Area 5 Levee Segments. Prepared on behalf of the California Department of Water Resources.
- U.S. House. 62nd Congress, 1st Session. (1917). *House Document No. 81: Flood Control Sacramento and San Joaquin River Systems, California.*
- U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Natural Resources Conservation Service. 2018. *Web Soil Survey*. Available: https://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/. Accessed August 2018.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Sacramento District. 1957. Sacramento River Flood Control Project – Levee and Channel Profiles. USACE SPK: Sacramento, CA.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Sacramento District. 1962. Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual Sacramento River Flood Control Project. Unit No. 109, West Levee of Yolo Bypass and East Levee of Cache Slough.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Sacramento District. 1986. Sacramento River Flood Control Project, California – Right Bank Yolo Bypass and Left Bank Cache Slough near Junction Yolo Bypass and Cache Slough, Levee Construction, General Design.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Sacramento District. 1993. Sacramento River Flood Control System Evaluation – Initial Appraisal Report – Lower Sacramento Area. USACE SPK: Sacramento, CA.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE). 1996. Engineering Manual No.1110-2-1619:Risk-Based Analysis for Flood Damage Reduction Studies. USACE: Washington, DC.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Sacramento District. 2013. Memorandum for File: American River Common Features GRR Feasibility Study, Sacramento River System Hydrologic Inputs for Calibration. USACE SPK: Sacramento, CA.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE), Hydrologic Engineering Center. 2016. HEC-RAS River Analysis System User's Manual Version 5.0.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE). 2017. Engineering Regulation 1105-2-101: Risk Assessment for Flood Risk Management Studies. USACE: Washington, DC.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE). 2018. Engineering Circular No.1165-2-220: Policy and Procedural Guidance for Processing Requests to Alter U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Civil Works Projects Pursuant to 33 USC 408. USACE: Washington, DC.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). 1978. *Hydraulic Design Series No. 1 Hydraulics of Bridge Waterways*.
- U.S. Geological Survey (USGS). 1989. Water Supply Paper No. 2339: Guide for selecting Manning's roughness coefficients for natural channels and flood plains.
- Wang, R. & Ateljevich, E. 2012. A Continuous Surface Elevation Map for Modeling (Chapter 6). In Methodology for Flow and Salinity Estimates in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta and

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project 95 Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis Suisun Marsh, 23rd Annual Progress Report to the State Water Resources Control Board. California Department of Water Resources, Bay-Delta Office, Delta Modeling Section.

- Whipple A.A., Grossinger R.M., Rankin D., Stanford B., Askevold R.A. 2012. Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta Historical Ecology Investigation: Exploring Pattern and Process. Prepared for the California Department of Fish and Game and Ecosystem Restoration Program. A Report of SFEI-ASC's Historical Ecology Program, Publication No. 672, San Francisco Estuary Institute-Aquatic Science Center, Richmond, CA.
- Wood Rodgers, Inc. 2015. Refine/Recalibrate Combined Sacramento River and San Joaquin River Systems - Sacramento River System Study Area Report.
- WRA, Inc. 2019a. Restoration Plan, Adaptive Management and Monitoring Plan. Prepared for Ecosystem Investment Partners on behalf of DWR.
- WRA, Inc. 2019b. Lookout Slough Riparian Mitigation Plan. Prepared for Ecosystem Investment Partners on behalf of DWR.
- WRA, Inc. and Beaver Creek Hydrology. 2019. Basis of Design Report Tidal Marsh and Channel Design. Prepared for Ecosystem Investment Partners on behalf of DWR.

Appendix A Downstream Boundary Conditions Hydrology

TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM

TO:	Mr. David Urban, P.E., Ecosystem Investment Partners
FROM:	Mr. Mitch Berggren, EIT, Wood Rodgers, Inc. Mr. Cody L. Milligan, P.E., CFM, Wood Rodgers, Inc.
DATE:	February 28, 2019
SUBJECT:	Lookout Slough Restoration Project North Delta Boundary Stage-Frequency Analysis

INTRODUCTION

Ecosystem Investment Partners (EIP) and the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) are in the process of creating more than 3,000 acres of habitat for listed and vulnerable native species as part of the Lookout Slough Restoration Project (Project). When completed, the Project will provide upland, tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat for Delta Smelt, Longfin Smelt, Steelhead Salmon, Splittail, Giant Garter Snake, and other species. In addition to the habitat created, the Project will create between 40,000 and 50,000 acre-feet of seasonal floodplain storage.

The Project is located west of the Yolo Bypass within the north Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta. Once constructed, the Project will be hydraulically connected to the Yolo Bypass and subject to a complex combination of seasonal flood flows and tidal hydrodynamic effects. Decisions related to design of the Project's flood control components are linked to protection levels associated with flood frequency. The Project design flow hydrology is based on information developed by DWR using data and tools developed as part of the Central Valley Hydrology Study (CVHS). Although dynamic tidal boundaries were previously developed by DWR for the 1% ACE (100-year) and 0.5% ACE (200-year) CVHS-based design floods using the RMA Delta Model, similar data was not readily available for the 10% ACE (10-year) design event. A stage-frequency analysis of stream gages located at the downstream boundaries of the regional HEC-RAS hydraulic system models will ensure that a statistically valid design water surface is used for the 10% ACE (10-year) event at the downstream end of the system and used to validate boundary conditions computed for other design frequencies.



PURPOSE

Regional HEC-RAS hydraulic models used to assist in the design of the Project contain three downstream stage boundaries:

- 1. Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River
- 2. Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River
- 3. Sacramento River at Collinsville

The purpose of this Technical Memorandum is to document the data sources, methods, assumptions, and findings of the stage-frequency analysis conducted for gages at the locations listed above.

ANALYSIS

Modeling Tools

The United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) HEC-SSP software (version 2.1.1) was used to conduct the analysis. Annual peak stages for each water year were plotted on a semi-log chart using Weibull plotting positions. The Weibull equation is as follows:

$$P = \frac{M}{N+1}$$

Where: P = exceedance probability M = sequence rank N = number of years in data set

Stage-frequency curves were then computed graphically to fit the data. As curves were extrapolated beyond available data, the peak stages were compared with levee heights at their respective locations to ensure that they did not exceed the height of the adjacent levee crown.

Available Data

The USACE conducted a stage-frequency analysis in 1992 for many gages in the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta including the gages of interest for this analysis. This study included data between the date each gage was installed up to 1988. For the current analysis, annual maximum gage stages for water years prior to 1988 were taken from the USACE 1992 study. For water years after 1988, annual maximum gage stages were taken from the best available data. This included data from DWR's Water Data Library (WDL) and the California Data Exchange Center (CDEC).

Datum

The datum at all three gages analyzed has changed two or more times of during the period of record. Therefore, for the purposes of this analysis, all values were adjusted to the North American Vertical Datum of 1988 (NAVD 88). The values and methods used varied at each gage location and are discussed below.

Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River

At this gage location, data from the USACE's 1992 study was available non-continuously for water years 1943 to 1988. Maximum gage stages for this time period were reported using the National Geodetic Vertical Datum of 1929 (NGVD 29). For water years subsequent to 1988, published data from WDL was used. Maximum gage stages for water years 1989 to 2006 were reported using gage datum. Metadata from the USACE's calibrated 1997 HEC-RAS model documents the conversion factors from NGVD 29 to NAVD 88 and from the gage datum to NAVD 88 and these values were used. The reported maximum gage stage was reported in NAVD 88 starting in water year 2007. **Figure 1** shows the results from HEC-SSP and **Table 1** shows the data source, datum, adjustment, and values used in the analysis for this gage.



Figure 1 – Frequency plot for Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River



Table 1 - Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River Annual Maximum Gage Stages						
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)	
1943	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.84	
1947	4.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.04	
1948	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.84	
1949	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.74	
1950	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.74	
1951	6.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.54	
1952	5.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.14	
1954	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.14	
1955	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.94	
1956	6.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	9.24	
1957	4.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.04	
1958	6.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.94	
1959	4.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.34	
1960	4.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.24	
1961	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.74	
1962	4.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.44	
1963	5.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.64	
1964	4.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.64	
1965	5.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.04	
1966	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.94	
1974	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.54	
1975	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.14	
1976	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.54	
1977	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.54	
1978	5.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.64	
1979	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.14	
1980	6.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.64	
1981	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	6.84	
1982	5.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.04	
1983	6.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	9.44	
1984	5.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	8.24	
1985	4.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.34	
1986	7.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	9.54	
1987	5.15	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.69	
1988	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.54	7.54	
1989	7.42	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	6.96	
1990	7.75	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.29	
1991	7.44	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	6.98	
1992	7.87	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	/.41	
1993	8.14	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.68	
1994	7.74	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.28	
1995	8.96	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	8.50	
1996	8.10	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	/.64	
1997	9.80	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	9.34	



Table	Table 1 - Georgiana Slough at Mokelumne River Annual Maximum Gage Stages						
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)		
1998	10.15	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	9.69		
1999	7.89	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.43		
2000	8.56	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	8.10		
2001	7.47	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.01		
2002	7.87	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.41		
2003	8.65	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	8.19		
2004	8.18	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	7.72		
2005	8.51	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	8.05		
2006	9.33	WDL	NVGD29 + 3.0 ft	-0.46	8.87		
2007	7.25	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.25		
2008	7.46	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.46		
2009	7.35	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.35		
2010	7.42	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.42		
2011	8.24	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	8.24		
2012	7.07	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.07		
2013	7.38	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.38		
2014	7.35	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.35		
2015	7.34	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.34		
2016	7.30	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.30		
2017	7.41	WDL	NAVD88	0.00	7.41		

Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River

At this gage location, data from the USACE's 1992 study was available non-continuously for water years 1939 to 1988. Maximum gage stages for this time period were reported using NGVD 29. For water years subsequent to 1988, published data from WDL was used. Maximum gage stages for water years 1989 to 2005 were reported using a gage datum. Metadata from the USACE's calibrated 1997 HEC-RAS model documents the conversion factors from NGVD 29 to NAVD 88 and from the gage datum to NAVD 88, and these values were used. The reported maximum gage stage was reported in NAVD 88 starting in water year 2006. **Figure 2** shows the results from HEC-SSP, and **Table 2** shows the data source, datum, adjustment, and values used in the analysis for this gage.





Figure 2 – Frequency plot for Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River

Table	Table 2 - Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River Annual Maximum Gage Stages						
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)		
1939	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.64		
1944	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.94		
1945	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.74		
1947	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.74		
1948	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.74		
1949	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.64		
1950	4.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.24		
1951	5.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.94		
1952	5.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.64		
1954	5.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	8.24		
1955	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.64		
1957	4.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.44		
1960	4.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.84		
1961	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.34		
1962	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.94		
1963	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.94		
1964	4.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.44		

Table	Table 2 - Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River Annual Maximum Gage Stages						
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)		
1965	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.34		
1966	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.64		
1967	5.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.54		
1968	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.54		
1969	5.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.64		
1970	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.34		
1971	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.74		
1972	3.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.14		
1974	4.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.04		
1975	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.64		
1976	3.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.14		
1977	3.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.14		
1978	4.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.24		
1979	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.54		
1980	5.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.84		
1981	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.34		
1982	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.34		
1983	6.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	8.64		
1984	6.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	8.44		
1985	4.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	6.84		
1986	6.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	8.74		
1987	4.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.04		
1988	4.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.34	7.14		
1989	7.85	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.19		
1990	7.51	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	6.85		
1991	7.94	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.28		
1992	8.20	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.54		
1993	7.81	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.15		
1994	8.83	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	8.17		
1995	8.09	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.43		
1996	9.34	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	8.68		
1997	10.06	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	9.40		
1998	7.82	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.16		
1999	9.05	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	8.39		
2000	7.68	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.02		
2001	8.33	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.67		
2002	8.62	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.96		
2003	8.30	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.64		
2004	8.27	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	7.61		
2005	9.28	WDL	NAVD88 + 0.66 ft	-0.66	8.62		
2006	7.28	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.28		
2007	7.62	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.62		
2008	7.14	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.14		
2009	6.99	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	6.99		



Table 2 - Threemile Slough at San Joaquin River Annual Maximum Gage Stages							
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)		
2010	7.79	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.79		
2011	6.91	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	6.91		
2012	7.19	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.19		
2013	7.10	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.10		
2014	7.19	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.19		
2015	7.10	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.10		
2016	7.10	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	7.10		
2017	8.70	WDL	NAVD 88	0.00	8.70		

Sacramento River at Collinsville

At this gage location, data from the USACE's 1992 study was available non-continuously for water years 1945 to 1988. Maximum gage stages for this time period were reported using NGVD 29. Gage data was unavailable for water years from 1989 to 2008. Beginning in water year 2009, gage data was available from CDEC. This data was downloaded and the maximum value was determined for each water year. Data flagged as "erroneous" or that had excessively high values (such as values above the top-of-levee) were excluded from the analysis. All gage data from CDEC was reported in NAVD 88. Metadata from the USACE's calibrated 1997 HEC-RAS model did not contain any information on a conversion factor from NGVD 29 to NAVD 88; thus, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration's (NOAA) VERTCON program was used to convert from NGVD 29 to NAVD 88. **Figure 3** shows the results from HEC-SSP and **Table 3** shows the data source, datum, adjustment, and values used in the analysis for this gage.





Figure 3 – Frequency Plot for Sacramento River at Collinsville

Table 3 - Collinsville at Sacramento River Annual Maximum Gage Stages					
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)
1945	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.47
1946	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.87
1947	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.47
1948	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.77
1949	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67
1950	5.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.17
1951	5.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.87
1952	5.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.17
1953	5.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.57
1954	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.77
1955	4.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.87
1956	5.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.27
1957	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67
1958	5.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.17
1959	4.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.27
1960	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67
1961	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.47
1962	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67

Ecosystem Investment Partners – Lookout Slough Lookout Slough Restoration Project North Delta Boundary Stage-Frequency Analysis Technical Memorandum

Tab	Table 3 - Collinsville at Sacramento River Annual Maximum Gage Stages					
Water Year	Peak Stage (ft)	Data Source	Datum	Correction (ft)	Peak Stage (ft, NAVD88)	
1963	4.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.17	
1964	3.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.27	
1965	5.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.77	
1966	4.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.77	
1967	5.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.57	
1968	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67	
1969	5.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.77	
1970	5.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.47	
1971	4.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.97	
1972	4.10	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.57	
1973	5.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.27	
1974	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.07	
1975	4.00	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.47	
1976	3.40	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	5.87	
1977	3.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.07	
1978	4.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.17	
1979	3.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.27	
1980	5.30	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.77	
1981	3.70	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.17	
1982	4.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.07	
1983	5.90	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.37	
1984	5.80	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.27	
1985	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67	
1986	5.60	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	8.07	
1987	4.20	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	6.67	
1988	5.50	USACE Report	NVGD29	2.47	7.97	
2009	8.03	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	8.03	
2010	7.07	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.07	
2011	7.70	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.70	
2012	7.13	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.13	
2013	7.18	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.18	
2014	7.13	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.13	
2015	7.08	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.08	
2016	7.04	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	7.04	
2017	8.75	CDEC	NAVD88	0.00	8.75	

SUMMARY OF RESULTS

Table 4	Table 4 – Stage-Frequency Analysis Results						
	10% ACE 1% ACE (10 year)		0.5% ACE				
Gage Location	(10-year) Peak Stage	(100-year) Peak Stage	(200-year) Peak Stage				
	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)	(ft, NAVD 88)				
Georgiana Slough at	8.01	0.86	0.02				
Mokelumne River	0.91	9.80	9.92				
Threemile Slough at	8 / 3	0.34	9.40				
San Joaquin River	0.45	9.54	9.40				
Collinsville at	8 27	8 74	8 70				
Sacramento River	0.27	0.74	0.79				

A summary of the results of this analysis for selected storm events are presented in Table 4.

REFERENCES

- 1. California Department of Water Resources, Water Data Library website accessed from: <u>http://wdl.water.ca.gov/waterdatalibrary/index.cfm</u>
- 2. California Department of Water Resources, California Data Exchange Center website accessed from: <u>http://cdec.water.ca.gov/</u>
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Geodetic Survey. (2017). VERTCON website accessed from: <u>https://www.ngs.noaa.gov/TOOLS/Vertcon/vertcon.html</u>
- 4. United States Army Corps of Engineers, Sacramento District. (February 1992) Sacramento-San Joaquín Delta California Hydrology - Special Study.
- 5. United States Army Corps of Engineers. (2012). Common Features HEC-RAS Model



Appendix B Bridge Form Loss Calculation Summary



technical memorandum

date	September 1, 2019
to	Ecosystem Investment Partners, LLC
сс	
from	John Pritchard, PE, CFM
subject	Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (D181197.00), SR 12 Bridge Crossing at Sacramento River near Rio Vista, TUFLOW modeling input summary

A TUFLOW HPC two-dimensional hydraulic model has been developed to support analysis of flood management alternatives and potential impacts associated with the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project. The purpose of this document is to summarize the modeling approach used to simulate energy losses through the State Route 12 crossing the Sacramento River at Rio Vista (**Figure 1**). As shown on **Figure 2**, the existing structure is a moveable vertical-lift bridge, constructed in 1960 (Smith et al, 1960).

The hydraulic analysis supporting the Lookout Slough Restoration Project is investigating flood performance in the system for events up a 0.5% ACE (200-year) storm frequency. Based on review of existing one-dimensional modeling studies by DWR and the USACE (DWR, 2017 and USACE, 2014), the bridge will not be subject to pressure flow or overtopping during these conditions, and hydraulic analysis through the bridge can therefore be simplified to focus on form losses at the bridge piers and abutments. Drag forces from the piers are also anticipated to create 0.2 feet of head loss or less through the structure for the events being studied.

There are several approaches for modeling form losses at bridge piers in a two-dimensional hydraulic model, including disabling model grid elements, addition of pier drag forces (form losses), and increasing flow resistance (Manning's n) (FHWA, 2012). The authors of the TUFLOW software have examined several approaches, and recommend using the form loss approach in conjunction with procedures outlined in industry standard publications (WBM BMT, n.d.). For purposes of this study, the Federal Highway Administration (FHWA) *Hydraulic Design Series No. 1 – Hydraulics of Bridge Waterways* manual (FHWA, 1978) has been referenced for estimating losses at the bridge piers.



Source: Google Earth, 2019

Figure 1 Location Map



Source: Smith et al, 1960.

Figure 2 Bridge Cross-Sections Facing Downstream

Given that the structure is several miles downstream of the Project, a detailed assessment of the local hydraulics at individual bridge piers is not required. Therefore, the bridge pier losses have been lumped together within a single flow constriction shape across the entire waterway, rather than entered individually at each pier location. This approach simplifies the geometric representation of the bridge and averages losses through the structure across the entire span of the bridge (more akin to a one-dimensional representation). This approach does replicate the anticipated losses through the bridge, and provides results that are consistent with other one-dimensional modeling methods.

Computation of form losses at bridge piers was performed using the incremental backwater approach for computing the effect of piers at normal crossings (FHWA, 1978). This approach computes a backwater coefficient ΔK_p , which is assigned to the form loss shape in the model input. To determine ΔK_p , a ratio of the blockage area of the piers to the gross water cross-section of the channel is computed (*J*). This value is then referenced against nomographs developed by FHWA which account for the pier shape (**Figure 3**) and the ratio (*M*) of the flow which can pass unimpeded through the bridge constriction to the total flow of the river. In this manner, bridge pier form losses can be computed individually, or applied as a weighted average of the blocked area across the entire span of the bridge.

A Microsoft Excel spreadsheet was developed to compute the blocked area of the piers based on regional onedimensional HEC-RAS modeling geometry (**Figure 4**). The resultant J values were then computed and a weighted average ΔK_p value of 0.17 was determined for the entire structure (**Table 1**).

Pier Number	Width of Pier (feet)	Area of Pier Blockage, A _p (feet ²)	Gross Water Section, A _{n2} (feet)	J	ΔK_p
1	8.6	327	8,513	0.04	0.08
2	8.6	238	5,197	0.05	0.1
3	8.6	234	4,884	0.05	0.1
4	8.6	233	4,974	0.05	0.1
5	8.6	254	5,299	0.05	0.1
6	8.6	276	5,706	0.05	0.1
7	8.6	299	6,275	0.05	0.1
8	36	1942	12,379	0.16	0.34
9	36	2002	12,403	0.16	0.34
10	8.6	317	5,801	0.05	0.1
11	8.6	322	6,329	0.05	0.1
12	8.6	227	5,800	0.04	0.08

TABLE 1 BRIDGE PIER FORM LOSS CALCULATIONS



Figure 3 Incremental Backwater Coefficient for Piers

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (D181197.00), SR 12 Bridge Crossing at Sacramento River near Rio Vista, TUFLOW modeling input summary



DWR HEC-RAS Bridge Geometry at State Route 12

References

- California Department of Water Resources (DWR). 2017. Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback Project Design Documentation Report – 65% Submittal. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- Smith, G.W.; Gilbert, G.D.; Van Zee, E.F.; Robinson, S.J.; Fuller, R.T. (May–June 1960). "Rio Vista Bridge: Modern Lift Structure Spans Lower Sacramento." *California Highways and Public Works*. California Department of Public Works. 39 (5–6): 51–57.
- U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE). (2014). Memorandum for File: American River Common Features GRR Sacramento River Basin HEC-RAS Model Release – Sacramento River Basin HEC-RAS Model Release 5. USACE: Sacramento, CA.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). 1978. Hydraulic Design Series No. 1 Hydraulics of Bridge Waterways. FHWA Division of Hydraulic Research: Washington, DC.
- U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Highway Administration (FHWA). 2012. Publication No. FHWA-HIF-12-018, Hydraulic Design Series No. 7 – Hydraulic Design of Safe Bridges. National Highway Institute and FHWA: Washington, DC.
- WBM BMT, Pty Ltd. n.d. *Modelling Bridge Piers and Afflux in TUFLOW*. Retrieved February 2019 from: https://www.tuflow.com/Download/Technical_Memos/Modelling%20Bridge%20Piers%20in%202D%20us ing%20TUFLOW.pdf.

Appendix B.1 Draft 65% Geotechnical Data Report

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT 65% DESIGN

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Prepared For:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, Maryland 21209

Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared By:

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Ave West Sacramento, CA 95691

Contact: Nicole Hart nicoleh@blackburnconsulting.com

Date: September 2019







This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Geotechnical
Geo-Environmental
Construction Services
Forensics

BCI File No. 3195.x September 26, 2019

Mr. David Urban Director of Operations Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury Street Baltimore, MD 21209

Subject: DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT – 65% Design Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Solano County, California

Dear Mr. Urban,

Blackburn Consulting (BCI) is pleased to submit this Draft Geotechnical Data Report (Draft GDR) for 65% Levee Design of the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project in Solano County, California. This DRAFT GDR replaces BCI's May 2019 Draft 60% GDR.

The findings in this report are draft, intended for 65%-level design, and should not be relied on for final design or construction. Findings may change as design progresses. Subsequent 90% and/or 100% updates of this report prepared by BCI will contain final design and construction.

Thank you for including BCI on your team for this important project. Please call if you have questions or require additional information.

Sincerely,

BLACKBURN CONSULTING Prepared by:

Nicole C. Hart, P.E. Senior Project Engineer

Copies: 1 to Addressee (PDF)

Reviewed by:

Robert B. Lokteff, G.E., P.E. Principal This Page Intentionally Left Blank
TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTRO	INTRODUCTION1		
	1.1	Project Overview1	-	
	1.2	Purpose and Scope1	-	
2	торо	GRAPHY, GEOLOGY, GEOMORPHOLOGY, AND GROUND WATER2	2	
	2.1	Topography2)	
	2.2	Geology2)	
	2.3	Geomorphology	;	
	2.4	Ground Water4	ŀ	
3	SUBS	URFACE EXPLORATION PROGRAM4	ŀ	
	3.1	Exploratory Boring Field Procedures5	;	
	3.2	Exploratory Cone Penetrometer Test Field Procedures5	;	
	3.3	Exploratory Logging6	;	
	3.4	Exploratory Locations	;	
	3.5	Backfill and Soil Cuttings Disposal6	;	
4	LABO	RATORY TESTING PROGRAM	;	
	4.1	Index, Grain Size, Moisture Content and Dry Density Tests7	,	
	4.2	Hydraulic Conductivity Tests	,	
	4.3	Strength Tests7	,	
	4.4	Consolidation Tests	3	
	4.5	Organic Matter Tests	3	
5	LIMIT	ATIONS	3	

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont.)

FIGURES

Figure 1: Lookout Slough THRFIP Vicinity Map Figure 2: Lookout Slough THRFIP Site Limits Figure 3A and 3B: Exploration Site Plan Figure 4: Geologic Map Figures 5A through 5G: Plan and Profile Sheets

APPENDIX A

Historical Topographic Maps

APPENDIX B

BCI Exploratory Borings SPT-Hammer Energy Measurement Report BCI Cone Penetration Test Reports

APPENDIX C

BCI Laboratory Testing Summary Table BCI Laboratory Test Results

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Project Overview

The Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Lookout Slough THRFIP) in Solano County, California will create more than 3,000 acres of habitat for listed and vulnerable native species within a portion of Reclamation District 2068 (RD 2068) including upland, tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat for Delta Smelt, Longfin Smelt, Steelhead Salmon, Splittail, Giant Garter Snake, and other species. In addition to habitat creation, the Lookout Slough THRFIP will provide 40,000 to 50,000 acre-feet of seasonal floodplain storage. A Lookout Slough THRFIP Vicinity Map is presented as Figure 1.

To create tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat, the Lookout Slough THRFIP would breach the Shag Slough Levee (SSL) at several locations and construct the new Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL) to maintain flood protection to areas outside of the Lookout Slough THRFIP area. Ecosystem Investment Partners (EIP) retained Blackburn Consulting (BCI) to perform geotechnical engineering services for DSSL design, borrow material evaluation within the restoration area, and design of PG&E tower access roads that extends to electrical distribution towers located in the site area. Geotechnical recommendations for the PG&E towers are presented in separate Technical Memorandums prepared by the design-build team. The design-build team is also preparing a separate Hass and Cache Slough Levee Technical Memorandum that provides an evaluation of possible impacts the Project may have on the existing levee systems and neighboring properties. Figure 2 presents the Lookout Slough THRFIP Site Limits and includes the DSSL alignment, PG&E distribution tower alignment with proposed access road locations, and proposed SSL breach areas.

1.2 Purpose and Scope

BCI prepared this Draft Geotechnical Data Report (Draft GDR) for 65% Levee Design of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. BCI prepared this report for EIP to support the design-build team's 65% design of the project. This report updates and replaces the May 2019 Draft 60% Draft GDR prepared by BCI.

BCI is currently performing geotechnical evaluations for the following aspects of the new DSSL associated with the project:

- Geometry.
- Underseepage, through-seepage, settlement, slope stability and seismic vulnerability.
- Tie-in considerations at the SSL and Hass Slough East Levee.
- Use of on-site borrow.

BCI has completed subsurface explorations and laboratory testing programs for the above evaluations except for the tie-in locations, which are expected to be complete by the end of September 2019. Findings from the additional explorations will be included in the 90% and/or 100% GDR.

2 TOPOGRAPHY, GEOLOGY, GEOMORPHOLOGY, AND GROUND WATER

2.1 Topography

The April 2011 *Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 1 of 6, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 4600008101, Task Order U104,* (2011 NULE) prepared by URS describes the Area 5, West Delta Levees as located within the low-lying portion of the southwestern Sacramento Valley. Within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area and surrounding sites, small and large canals with associated levees were constructed to aid in irrigation, prevent flooding, and drain the previously saturated, low-lying deposits. Current ground elevations near the proposed DSSL range from Elevation 8 feet to Elevation 6 feet.

BCI reviewed the following available historical topographic maps within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area to identify if historical sloughs or drainage areas crossed the proposed DSSL alignment:

- Courtland Quadrangle Topography, March 1908 Edition, Reprinted in 1914.
- Cache Slough Quadrangle Topography, 1916 Edition.
- Liberty Island Quadrangle Topography, 1952, Photo revised 1968.

A pond feature is identified on both the 1908 and the 1916 topographic maps. This pond feature aligns with the water feature identified on the geomorphology map, discussed below in Section 3.3. BCI did not identify any other historical sloughs or drainage/irrigation channels crossing the proposed DSSL alignment. Appendix A presents the topographic maps overlain with the Lookout Slough THRFIP limits and the proposed DSSL alignment.

2.2 Geology

The Lookout Slough THRFIP area is located within the northwestern portion of the approximately 50mile-wide and 400-mile-long Great Valley Geomorphic Province. The Great Valley province is a depositional basin bounded by the Sierra Nevada to the east, the Coast Ranges to the west, and the Klamath Mountains and Cascade Range to the north. The basin is a broad, elongated, northwest trending, structural trough that has been filled with a thick sequence of sediments as much as 20,000 to 40,000 feet thick.

BCI reviewed both the *Geologic Maps of the Sacramento -San Joaquin Delta*, California, Brian F. Atwater, 1982 (1982 Geologic Map), and the *Geologic Map of the Late Cenozoic Deposits of the Sacramento Valley, Sheet 1*, Edward J. Helley and David S. Harwood, USGS Publication MF-1790, 1985 (1985 Geologic Map). Both Geologic Maps indicate the site as generally underlain by Basin Deposits, Undivided/Flood-basin deposits (Holocene) (Qb). This material consists of fine grained silt and clay. Both maps also identify two localized areas are mapped as Lower Member, Modesto Formation (Qml) (1985 Geologic Map) and Alluvium of Putah Creek, Older Alluvium (Pleistocene) Qop near the proposed DSSL alignment and borrow areas. The Qml formation consists of unconsolidated, slightly weathered gravel, sand, silt and clay. These areas are near the water features identified in the geomorphology map discussed below in Section 3.3.

The 1982 Geology Map identifies the northern border of the property as Younger Alluvium of Putah Creek (Holocene and Pleistocene) (Qyp). The border of Qyp closely follows the border between Basin Deposits and Marsh Deposits identified on the geomorphology map. Peat Deposits (Qp/Qpm) extend into the very lower southeast section of the project site on both geology maps. The southern cross levee is located within this deposit. Peat deposits consist of decaying fresh-water plant remains with minor amounts of silt and clay.

Figure 4 presents the site Geologic Map using the 1982 Geology Map. This map more closely aligns with features identified in the geomorphology map and is more specific to the Delta area.

2.3 Geomorphology

URS prepared the January 2011, *Final Geomorphology Technical Memoranda and Maps, North NULE Area Geomorphic Assessments, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101,* (2011 Geomorphology TM. The 2011 Geomorphology TM describes the geology of the Lookout Slough THRFIP area as the Yolo Flood Basin. During times of flood, slow moving inland seas covered this basin. Referenced reports describe deposition in such flood basins resulted from slow moving/standing water, with primary sediments consisting of silt and clay. Higher permeability deposits may be locally interbedded, as well as alluvial fan sediments from west or east flowing streams.

The Delta geomorphic domain generally consists of fluvial channels and tidal sloughs. Delta island deposits are late Holocene, unconsolidated and fine-grained organic-rich silt and clay with high water content and peat. Directly adjacent to watercourses, Sacramento River supratidal alluvium and sloughs overlie Delta islands of peat and mud. Natural levee deposits and peat and mud deposits interfinger in the subsurface and create vertical interbedded layers of silt and sand with organic-rich material. The deposits in the Delta are moderately permeable.

The geomorphology underlying the proposed DSSL alignment and extending into the proposed borrow areas generally consists of Basin Deposits (Hn) comprised of fine sand, silt and clay. A localized water area is mapped generally between Station 38+00 to Station 48+00 of the proposed DSSL alignment, and localized Alluvial Fan deposits (Pf) are mapped in the northern portion of the site, generally waterside of the proposed levee alignment. A Holocene Slough Deposit (Hsl) is mapped to extend into the upper northeast corner of the site.

The remainder of the site is generally mapped as Marsh Deposits (Hs) which consist of silt and clay and possible organic rich deposits. Similar to the mapped Qp of the Helley and Harwood Geologic Map, Peat and Muck (Qpm) is mapped in the very lower southwest section of the Lookout Slough THRFIP, near the southern cross levee, but not under the proposed new DSSL alignment. This material consists of interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay. Both Historical and Holocene Slough Deposits (Rsl and Hsl respectively) which consist of silt, clay and sand, low-energy channel deposits extend into the Lookout Slough THRFIP predominantly along the western border, apparently originating from Hass and Cache Slough. Refer to Figures 3A and 3B.

2.4 Ground Water

BCI determined local ground water elevations from subsurface explorations (borings and test pits) performed to date. BCI encountered ground water from 3 to 20 feet below the existing ground surface (bgs) (approximate Elevation 3 feet to Elevation -7 feet) near the proposed DSSL alignment within the explorations. In some explorations, it appears that the water was seeping from within the clay blanket layer, while in others, the water appeared to be within discontinuous, thin clayey sand lenses. During test pit excavations, BCI observed ground water seeping from the side walls into the test pit, fluctuating between 5.5 feet to 9 feet bgs. Therefore, the ground water could be perched water from heavy winter rains and the continual irrigation flooding from ranching operations.

3 SUBSURFACE EXPLORATION PROGRAM

To date, BCI has performed a total of 39 exploratory borings, 5 cone penetrometer tests and 47 test pits for the Lookout Slough THRFIP to support up to 65% design. BCI spaced the explorations to meet the USACE criteria regarding the number of explorations needed for levee design evaluation.

Figure 3 shows the locations of BCI's subsurface explorations completed to date. Figures 5A through Figures 5G present the Lookout Slough THRFIP Plan and Geotechnical Profile Figures. These figures present the subsurface soil conditions along the entire DSSL alignment.

BCI located the explorations along the proposed DSSL alignment, and slightly landside and waterside of the proposed levee toe. BCI worked closely with the design team prior to the initiation of each field exploration program and performed the following tasks:

- Prepared an exploration program with exploration locations and proposed exploration depths for review and comment from the design team.
- Contacted the lessee to discuss the exploration procedures and timeline.
- Acquired permits including Solano County Environmental Health Department permits.
- Marked each location for Underground Service Alert (USA) and notified USA.
- Contacted subcontractors to discuss schedule, procedures and obtain insurance certificates as applicable.

As part of the Lookout Slough THRFIP, BCI also performed test pits within the proposed borrow areas identified by the design-build team. Findings from the test pits are presented in the September 2019 DRAFT 65% Design Borrow Report prepared by BCI for the project. The Borrow Report contains test pit logs and laboratory test results for the borrow evaluation.

Four additional explorations are planned for the new DSSL evaluation at the tie-ion locations to existing levees; two explorations in the Hass Slough East Levee at the southern tie-in location, and two explorations within the SSL at the northern tie-in location. These explorations are planned mid-August 2019 with the recent receipt of the signed DPP.

3.1 Exploratory Boring Field Procedures

BCI completed the following exploratory borings for the Lookout Slough THRFIP:

- August and September 2017: Eight (8) auger/mud rotary wash borings as part of a feasibility study to evaluate the subsurface conditions along a preliminary DSSL alignment.
- November and December 2017: Twelve (12) auger/mud rotary wash borings to account for a slight modification to the levee alignment and to confirm variable subsurface conditions encountered within the project area.
- June 2018: Eight (8) auger/mud rotary borings to confirm continuity of subsurface conditions observed during previous field exploration programs.
- December 2018: Four (4) auger borings along Liberty Island Road that extended through the roadway embankment. BCI performed these explorations to evaluate the condition of the roadway embankment because the new DSSL alignment landside levee slope will tie into the embankment.
- March and April 2019: Seven (7) auger borings along the DSSL alignment between existing explorations and near the tie-in locations at Hass Slough East Levee and the SSL.

Taber Drilling (Taber) of West Sacramento, California drilled all the auger/mud rotary borings for BCI with a CME 55 HD crawler drill rig and a CME 75 Truck Rig, both equipped with 6-inch diameter solidstem auger and a 94-mm wire-line system to obtain soil samples at selected intervals. Below ground water, Taber switched to mud rotary with a 94-mm drill pipe attached to a 12-tooth carbide bit to advance the borings.

At BCI's direction, the drillers obtained relatively "undisturbed" soil samples of fine-grained soil with a hydraulically-pushed, piston-type 3-inch diameter Shelby sampler. These samples were supplemented with 1.4-inch inside diameter (I.D.) Standard Penetration Test (SPT) samples and 2.4-inch I.D. Modified California samples, driven with a standard 140-pound automatic trip hammer falling 30 inches. The SPT blow counts shown on BCI's boring logs are uncorrected "field" values. The blow count N-value represents the number of hammer blows required to drive the sampler the last 12 inches of an 18-inch run. Taber obtained hammer energy measurements during the field exploration programs. The energy efficiency measurements and reports are presented in Appendix B.

3.2 Exploratory Cone Penetrometer Test Field Procedures

BCI performed five (5) cone penetrometer tests (CPTs) for the Lookout Slough THRFIP in April 2018. Middle Earth Geo Testing, Inc. (MEGT, Inc.) of Orange County, California performed the CPT probes with a 25-ton truck-mounted CPT rig.

The truck-mounted computer-based data acquisition and presentation system performed CPT data processing. The computer-generated graphical logs include cone resistance (qt), friction resistance (fs), friction ratio, and pore pressure (u) ratio versus depth. The Soil Behavior Type (SBT) interpretations are based on Robertson, P.K. and Campanella, R.C., 1998, "Guidelines for Geotechnical Design Using the Cone Penetrometer Test and CPT with Pore Pressure Measurement," Soil Mechanics Series NO. 120, Civil Engineering Department, University of British Columbia, Vancouver, B.C., V6T 1Z4, September 1989. The interpretation of the SBT based solely on qt, fs, and u is not always possible. Therefore, experience, judgment and correlations with nearby borings are also used to infer SBT in CPT probes.

3.3 Exploratory Logging

For the auger/mud rotary wash borings, a BCI engineer/geologist logged the soils consistent with the Unified Soil Classification System (USCS) and obtained pocket penetrometer measurements on finegrained soil samples obtained from the borings. Appendix B presents the Lookout Slough THRFIP boring logs completed by BCI. The boring logs present corrected soil descriptions based on laboratory test results.

For the CPT probes, the subsurface stratigraphy is presented as the soil behavior type (SBT), based on qt, fs, and u data recorded at the time of the CPT probe exploration. The CPT logs are presented in Appendix B.

BCI made ground water observations in the borings during drilling operations. The CPT logs presented in Appendix B also include the estimated ground water depth based on pore pressure readings.

3.4 Exploratory Locations

BCI's field engineer/geologist located the explorations with a hand-held GPS unit, and used LIDAR data provided by the design team to determine the ground surface elevations for each exploration. The elevations are provided in the NAVD 88 vertical datum. Figures 5A through 5G present the ground surface elevations for each exploration. The coordinates are presented on the boring logs in Appendix B.

3.5 Backfill and Soil Cuttings Disposal

At the completion of field work, the drilling subcontractor backfilled the explorations and probes with cement-grout, placed by tremie-method into the borehole. For the auger/mud-rotary wash borings, soil cuttings and circulating mud used in the drilling operations were spread near the exploration location. No significant soil cuttings were generated in the CPT probes.

4 LABORATORY TESTING PROGRAM

BCI performed the following laboratory tests on representative soil samples obtained from the exploratory borings. Tests included:

- Moisture Content and Unit Weight (56 tests) (ASTM D2216-10) for design parameter development and correlation.
- Sieve Analysis (ASTM D422-63 and ASTM D1140-00) (167 tests) and Atterberg Limits (ASTM D4318-10) (153 tests) for soil classification, hydraulic conductivity and strength correlations, liquefaction analysis, and seismic slope stability evaluation.
- Optimum moisture and maximum density compaction curves (ASTM D698) (7 tests) to determine parameters for remolded test specimens and cut-to-fill volume change evaluation.
- Direct Shear tests (ASTM D3080) (5 tests), Unconsolidated Undrained Triaxial Compression (ASTM D2850) (7 tests), and Consolidated Undrained with pore-water pressure measurements Triaxial Compression (ASTM D4767) (3 tests) on native relatively "undisturbed" and remolded specimens for slope stability analysis.
- Hydraulic Conductivity (ASTM D5084-10 Method C) (10 tests) on native relatively "undisturbed" and remolded specimens for seepage analysis.

- Consolidation tests (D2435/D2435M-11) (8 tests) for settlement analysis.
- Organic Matter Tests (13 tests)

BCI performed laboratory tests in accordance with current ASTM test methods. Appendix C contains a summary table of BCI's test results. Appendix C also contains the lab test result reports. The exploration logs presented in Appendix B and the stick logs presented in Figures 5A through 5G also contain the #200 sieve analysis results and the Atterberg Limit test results.

4.1 Index, Grain Size, Moisture Content and Dry Density Tests

BCI performed index, grain size, moisture content and dry density tests to classify the subsurface soil underlying the proposed levee alignment, and in the near-field both landside and waterside of the alignment. BCI performed these tests on samples collected during the subsurface exploration program described in Section 4. These tests include:

- Sieve analysis (ASTM D422-63) for particle size distribution determination.
- Percent material finer than the No. 200 sieve (ASTM D1140-00) to determine the percent fines.
- Atterberg limits test (ASTM D4318-10) to determine the liquid limit, plastic limit and plasticity index, and
- Moisture content and dry unit weight (ASTM D2216-10) to determine the in-situ moisture content and unit weight.

The September 2019 DRAFT 65% Borrow Report presents Index Property test results for samples obtained during the borrow area evaluations.

4.2 Hydraulic Conductivity Tests

BCI performed hydraulic conductivity tests on relatively "undisturbed" soil samples obtained with a hydraulically-pushed, piston-type 3-inch diameter Shelby sampler. BCI performed the tests in accordance with ASTM D5084-10 Method C to assist in the determination of the hydraulic conductivity parameters for underseepage analysis. The September 2019 DRAFT 65% Borrow Report presents remolded hydraulic conductivity test results for samples obtained during the borrow area evaluations.

4.3 Strength Tests

BCI performed strength tests on relatively "undisturbed" soil samples to determine parameters for slope stability analysis. The September 2019 DRAFT 65% Borrow Report presents the remolded triaxial compression test results for samples obtained during the borrow area evaluations.

With regards to CU w/pp triaxial compression tests, BCI evaluated the total and effective friction angle and cohesion at the maximum principal strength ratio, 5% strain, and the maximum deviator stress (if less than 5%). The strength values at 5% strain provided the most reasonable results on specimens of insitu clay and were therefore used for analysis.

BCI performed strength tests on Shelby tube samples to test relatively undisturbed in-situ soil samples. Three, 3-inch x 6-inch samples of the same material type are needed for CU w/pp triaxial compression tests to obtain reasonable results. The clay blanket layer along the DSSL alignment consists of varying

layers of lean-to fat clay to sandy clay, with discontinuous, relatively thin zones of higher permeability clayey sand, silt and silty sand. It was therefore difficult to obtain a continuous 1.5 foot sample of similar material that would produce reasonable CU w/pp triaxial compression test results to obtain both total and effective strengths. BCI performed two CU w/pp triaxial compression tests on specimens of in-situ soil in an attempt to obtain both effective and total strength tests. However, due to sample variability, BCI could not produce reasonable Mohr circles to determine effective strengths from these test results.

4.4 Consolidation Tests

BCI performed One-Dimensional Consolidation Tests on Soils Using Incremental Loading (D2435/D2435M-11) on relatively undisturbed samples collected during the field exploration program. BCI performed these tests to evaluate settlement potential, time-rate settlement and to estimate the maximum past effective overburden pressures of the soil layers.

4.5 Organic Matter Tests

BCI performed Organic Matter tests on select soil samples along the levee alignment. The test results ranged from 4.4% to 12.6%. Of the 13 organic content tests result, 7 were less than 6%, three were less than 8%, two were less than 10% and one was greater than 10% at 12.6% (BCI-17-10.2)

Organic CLAY is defined under ASTM D2487-06 as a clay with sufficient organic content to influence soil properties. BCI performed an additional evaluation on sample BCI-17-10.2 to confirm this material did not classify as Organic CLAY. BCI performed liquid limit tests both with and without oven drying. The liquid limit after oven drying was greater than 75% of the liquid limit before oven drying; therefore, this material is classified as a Fat CLAY (CH), not an Organic CLAY (OH).

5 LIMITATIONS

BCI prepared this Draft GDR for EIP and the design team for the Lookout Slough THRFIP. This Draft GDR should not be used by others or for other projects without BCI's written permission.

BCI prepared this report in accordance with the generally accepted geotechnical standard of practice currently being used in this area.

BCI based this Draft GDR on the current site and Lookout Slough THRFIP conditions. We assumed the soil/ground water conditions encountered in our explorations are representative of the subsurface conditions across the site. Actual conditions between explorations could be different. Ground water may be higher in other locations and at other times than measured in the explorations.

The interface between soil types on the logs is approximate. The transition between soil types may be abrupt or gradual. We based our recommendations on the final logs, which represent our interpretation of the field logs and general knowledge of the site and geologic conditions.

GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Solano County, California

FIGURES

Lookout Slough THRFIP Vicinity Map Lookout Slough THRFIP Site Limits Exploration Site Plan Geologic Map Plan and Profile Sheets





Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig1 LSRP 65%.dwg











FIGURE 2, PROJECT SITE LIMITS Geotechnical Data Report - 65% Design September 2019

Drawing References: Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment, stream channels, and topography updated 7/30/2019.

Ecosystem Investment

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Partners

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19 Map Prepared By: M.D.R. Checked By: N.C.H. Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

th: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig2 LSRP 65%.dwg







FIGURE 3A, EXPLORATION SITE PLAN **Geotechnical Data Report - 65% Design** September 2019



Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Job No.: 3195.x

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig3 LSRP 65%.dwg

This map shows surficial geologic deposits and levees as they existed in 1937. Map units and boundaries are drawn by interpretation of historical aerial photography supplemented by data from historical maps and surveys. For reference, the mapping is superimposed on modern U.S. Geological Survey 7.5' topographic base maps (individual maps referenced below). Screened back semi-transparent mapping shown on this plate is from Deep Water Ship Channel study area, which is not assessed in this investigation. For clarity, only the surficial geologic map units of this study appear in the explanation.

See accompanying technical memorandum for complete descriptions of map units, process descriptions and methodology.

Adjacent polygons that have identical map unit symbols are employed to delineate sequences of sedimentation and landscape evolution.

Explanation

Underseepage Susceptibility Along Non-Urban Levee Alignment

Very High	High	Moderate	Low
	Geologic co Solid contac about 250' d	ontact; dashed wh cts accurate to w on either side of t	here approximate, dotted where concealed, queried where uncertain. ithin 100' of line shown on map; dashed contacts accurate to within the line.
	Narrow cha Dashed whe	nnel, generally < ere approximate,	100 ft in width. dotted where concealed.
	Narrow, tida	Illy influenced cha	annel (<100 ft in width), commonly connected to a larger slough channel.
	Canal		
	Levee; artifi	cial fill prism, ger	nerally <70 ft in width.
	Borrow pit,	generally <70 ft i	n width.
W 1937	Vater; date indi	cates year of his	torical dataset.

Borrow pit present in 1937.

Geologic Units

ΒP



Artificial fill, circa 1937.

Levee (made of artificial fill), circa 1937.

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and lesser clay; deposited during high-stage water flow, overtopping channel banks Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural or artificial levees. Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel. Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Intermittent lake; seasonal lake shown on historical topographic maps. Date indicates source data set.

	Hob
	Hcs
	Hff
π.	
Ž	Hch
5	
Š	Hsl
5	
Ē	Ha
	Hpm

Hn

Hs 1937

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and clay; deposited during high-stage water flow,

overtopping channel banks.

Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural levees.

Fine-grained alluvial fan deposits; silt and clay with sand.

Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.

Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Alluvial deposits, undifferentiated; sand, silt, clay and minor lenses of gravel.

Peat and muck; interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay, former tidal marsh deposits, mostly now leveed, drained, and farmed.

Basin deposits; fine sand, silt and clay.

Marsh deposits; silt and clay, possibly with organic-rich beds; perennially or seasonally submerged. Date indicates year of historical dataset used to map the marsh.



Alluvial fan deposits; semi-consolidated silt, sand, sandy clay and fine to coarse subrounded gravel.

Alluvial fan deposits of the Montezuma Hills; semi-consolidated sandy silt, sandy clayey silt, clay, sand and minor pebble gravel eroded from the early Pleistocene Montezuma Formation

Stratigraphic Correlation Chart

Time

Depositional Environment

Prepared by:





12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment and topography updated 02/01/2019. Liberty Island, Geologic Map of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California, by Brian F. Atwater, 1982.

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19

Map Prepared By: M.D.R.

Checked By: N.C.H.

Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig4 LSRP 65%.dwg



VERIFY SC MAR IS ONE INCH DRIGINAL DRAWING SCALES FOR REDU	ALES ON , ADJUST CED PLOTS
FIGURE NO.	SHEET
5	Α





BARARDON CONTRACTOR OF CONTRAC	anna na the the contraction of t				Earnest Q V APN 01432	Vineman 240020	And and a second
	new manufacture and a second sec	territe and and an a	man at a style of the state	Duck Slou	gh	YV S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S	Entrance
S 00 45 58	59 60 61 62	BCI-19-35	66 67 68	69 70 71 1 72	73 74	75 76 77 78	29 80 81
			ĨĨĨ B	CI-18-CPT03	PROPOSEDU	VEF	
N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N		• BCI-17-05			CENTERLINE / STATIONING	AND	9-BCI-17-04
Z HJBTP-15		BCI-17-13					BCI-18-28
30	→	7	33	SCALE: T=150			>
20	2 7 0 0	<u>n</u>	8-CPT(46	
BCI-19 Elev. 6.(BCI-17 Elev. 6.0	71-17 Flev. 6.(gt, tsf	BTP-18 Elev. 6.0		BCI-19 Elev. 7.(BCI-18 Elev. 6.(
ID Sample Sample Sample N Sample Sample Sample N Value USC Type Fines LL PI Bulk A - GE	Sampler % Sam SCType Fines LL PI Value USC TV H Push CH Push CH	pler Fines LL Pl	4 100 200 Sar	mple Sampler % ID USC Type Eines II PL		Value USC Type Fines LL PI	N Sampler % LL PI Value USC Type Fines LL PI Value 7 CL
0 Bulk B ₁ CH 80 50 33 Bulk C 94 45 25 Existing ground profile Push Bulk D ² CL 94 45 25 along proposed Push Bulk D ² CL 94 94 45 25 Push	- x + 78 + 44 = 30 - Push - CL - 15 - CL - Push - Push - 72 + 43 = 22 - 9 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 -	69 45 28		kB ₁ CL 89 41 24 kC 57 31 17		Push 20 Push 14 SC 1955 46 34 17	
-10 - E.O.B. at Elev6.0'	Push 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11	¥ 92 54 31		07-19-2018 E.O.B. at Elev6.0'		Push CL 76 36 18 9 9 96 45 23 Push 84 42 22	Push ¥ Push 24 9 9 31 ¥ Push
₹ 7 7 7 7 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19 19						Push ?? Push 26 S	
Push Push Push Push Push Push Push Push			$\left\{ \begin{array}{c} \\ \\ \end{array} \right\}$			Push I	16 2 15
2 -30 Push 15 2 15 15	M 333 	75 29 14				Push	
	-SC	7		WALLE	LEV15.0	45	ML 25SP
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	27 b 21 -	04-2017 E at Elev45.5'	04-24-2018 O.H. at elev43.0'			25 SC 2	35 X 18
	95 59 37	= est. 74%				17 SC 03-20-2019	06-20-2018 E.O.B. at Elev50.5' 24 ER _i = est. 91%
-60 E.O.B. at Elev55.5' 25 ER _i = est. 81%						E.O.B. at Elev54.5' ER _i = est. 81%	
-7027	09-06-2017						23
-80	B. at Elev70.5' ER _i = est. 79%						E
56 57 58 59 60 61 62 63	64 65	66 67	68 69 Prepared by:	70 71 72	73	74 75 76	; 77 78
	DRAWN BY: MIKE ROBERTSON CHECKED BY:	PROFESSOR AND A	BLACKBURN	2491 BOATMAN AVENUE WEST SACRAMENTO, CA 95691 www.blackburnconsulting.com	\sim /	Ecosystem	
	NICOLE C. HART, P.E. IN CHARGE: JONATHAN KORS, P.E. DATE:	CALES	CONSULTING	JUB NO.: 3195.x	$\mathbf{\nabla}$	Partners	Geotec Plan And
REV. DATE BY CHK. APPR. DESCRIPTION	09/02/2019		SUBMITTED	APPROVED			











GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Solano County, California

APPENDIX A

Historical Topographic Maps





Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\65% GDR REPORT\3195.x LSRP GDR 65% AppA-1.dwg



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\65% GDR REPORT\3195.x LSRP GDR 65% AppA-2.dwg



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\65% GDR REPORT\3195.x LSRP GDR 65% AppA-3.dwg

GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Solano County, California

APPENDIX B

BCI Exploratory Borings SPT-Hammer Energy Measurement Report BCI Cone Penetration Test Reports



	GROUP SYMBOLS AND NAMES FIELD AND LABORATORY TESTS						
raphic /	Symbol	Group Names	lames Graphic / Symbo		Group Names	C Consolidation (ASTM D 2435)	
	GW GP	Well-graded GRAVEL Well-graded GRAVEL with SAND Poorly graded GRAVEL Poorly graded GRAVEL with SAND		CL	Lean CLAY Lean CLAY with SAND Lean CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY lean CLAY SANDY lean CLAY with GRAVEL GRAVELLY lean CLAY with SAND	 CL Collapse Potential (ASTM D 2433) CL Collapse Potential (ASTM D 5333) CP Compaction Curve (ASTM D 698 & 1557, CTM 21 CR Corrosion, Sulfates, Chlorides (CTM 643, CTM 417, CTM 422) 	
	GW-GM GW-GC	Well-graded GRAVEL with SILT Well-graded GRAVEL with SILT and SAND Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY and SAND (or SILTY CLAY and SAND)		CL-ML	SILTY CLAY SILTY CLAY with SAND SILTY CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY	 CU Consolidated Undrained Triaxial (ASTM D 4767) DS Direct Shear (ASTM D 3080) EI Expansion Index (ASTM D 4829) M Moisture Content (ASTM D 2216) OC Organic Content (ASTM D 2974) 	
	GP-GM GP-GC	Poorly graded GRAVEL with SILT Poorly graded GRAVEL with SILT and SAND Poorly graded GRAVEL with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Poorly graded GRAVEL with CLAY and SAND	_	ML	SILT SILT with SAND SILT with GRAVEL SANDY SILT SANDY SILT with GRAVEL GRAVELLY SILT GRAVELLY SILT SILT with SAND	P Permeability (ASTM D 5084) PA Particle Size Analysis (ASTM D 6913 & 7928) PI Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit, Plasticity Index (ASTM D 4318) PL Point Load Index (ASTM D 5731)	
	GM GC	SILTY GRAVEL SILTY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL		OL	ORGANIC lean CLAY ORGANIC lean CLAY with SAND ORGANIC lean CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC lean CLAY SANDY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY	 PM Pressure Meter PP Pocket Penetrometer R R-Value (CTM 301) SE Sand Equivalent (CTM 217) SG Specific Gravity (AASHTO T100) 	
	GC-GM SW	SILTY, CLAYEY GRAVEL SILTY, CLAYEY GRAVEL with SAND Well-graded SAND Well-graded SAND with GRAVEL		OL	ORGANIC SILT ORGANIC SILT with SAND ORGANIC SILT with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC SILT SANDY ORGANIC SILT GRAVELLY ORGANIC SILT ORDAVELLY ORGANIC SILT	SL Shrinkage Limit (ASTM D 4943) SW Swell Potential (ASTM D 4546) TV Pocket Torvane UC Unconfined Compression - Soil (ASTM D 2166) Unconfined Compression - Book (ASTM D 2162)	
	SP SW-SM	Poorly graded SAND Poorly graded SAND with GRAVEL Well-graded SAND with SILT Well-graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL		СН	Fat CLAY Fat CLAY with SAND Fat CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY SAND	UU Unconsolidated Undrained Triaxial (ASTM D 2850) UW Unit Weight (ASTM D 7263) VS Vane Shear (AASHTO T223 / ASTM D 2573)	
	SW-SC SP-SM	Well-graded SAND with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Well-graded SAND with CLAY and GRAVEL (or SILTY CLAY and GRAVEL) Poorly graded SAND with SILT Poorly graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL	_	МН	Elastic SILT Elastic SILT with SAND Elastic SILT with GRAVEL SANDY elastic SILT SANDY elastic SILT GRAVELLY elastic SILT GRAVELLY elastic SILT	SAMPLER GRAPHIC SYMBOLS Standard Penetration Test (SPT)	
	SP-SC	Poorly graded SAND with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Poorly graded SAND with CLAY and GRAVEL (or SILTY CLAY and GRAVEL) SILTY SAND		он	ORGANIC fat CLAY ORGANIC fat CLAY with SAND ORGANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC fat CLAY SANDY ORGANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL CRAVEL VOCANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL	California Sampler (2" ID)	
	SC	SILTY SAND with GRAVEL CLAYEY SAND CLAYEY SAND with GRAVEL		он	GRAVELLY ORGANIC fat CLAY with SAND ORGANIC elastic SILT ORGANIC elastic SILT with SAND ORGANIC elastic SILT with GRAVEL SANDY elastic ELASTIC SILT	Modified California Sampler (2.4" ID)	
	SC-SM	SILTY, CLAYEY SAND			SANDY ORGANIC elastic SILT with GRAVEL GRAVELLY ORGANIC elastic SILT GRAVELLY ORGANIC elastic SILT with SAND ORGANIC SOIL	HQ Rock Core	
	РТ	PEAT COBBLES COBBLES and BOULDERS BOULDERS		ol/oh	ORGANIC SOIL with SAND ORGANIC SOIL with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC SOIL SANDY ORGANIC SOIL with GRAVEL GRAVELLY ORGANIC SOIL GRAVELLY ORGANIC SOIL with SAND	Bulk Sample Other (see remarks	
				\/LI=			
[]	Auger Drilling Rotary Drilling Dynamic Cone or Hand Driven Diamond Core Image: Static Water Level Reading (during drilling) Image: Static Water Level Reading (long-term) Image: Static Water Level Reading (long-term)						

5/2019 Boring Legend for Reports 2019.dwg



BORING RECORD LEGEND

PAGE 1

	CONSISTENCY OF COHESIVE SOILS						
Descriptor	Unconfined Compressive Strength (tsf)	Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	Torvane (tsf)	Field Approximation			
Very Soft	< 0.25	< 0.25	< 0.12	Extrudes between fingers when squeezed			
Soft	0.25 - 0.50	0.25 - 0.50	0.12 - 0.25	Easily penetrated several inches by thumb			
Medium Stiff	0.50 - 1.0	0.50 - 1.0	0.25 - 0.50	Can be penetrated several inches by thumb with moderate effort			
Stiff	1.0 - 2.0	1.0 - 2.0	0.50 - 1.0	Readily indented by thumb but penetrated only with great effort			
Very Stiff	2.0 - 4.0	2.0 - 4.0	1.0 - 2.0	Readily indented by thumbnail			
Hard	> 4.0	> 4.0	> 2.0	Indented by thumbnail with difficulty			

APPARENT DENSITY OF COHESIONLESS SOILS				
Descriptor	SPT N ₆₀ - Value (blows / foot)			
Very Loose	0 - 4			
Loose	5 - 10			
Medium Dense	11 - 30			
Dense	31 - 50			
Very Dense	> 50			

PERCENT OR PROPORTION OF SOILS				
Descriptor	Criteria			
Trace	Particles are present but estimated to be less than 5%			
Few	5 to 10%			
Little	15 to 25%			
Some	30 to 45%			
Mostly	50 to 100%			

MOISTURE					
Descriptor	Criteria				
Dry	Absence of moisture, dusty, dry to the touch				
Moist	Damp but no visible water				
Wet	Visible free water, usually soil is below water table				

SOIL PARTICLE SIZE				
Descriptor		Size		
Boulder		> 12 inches		
Cobble		3 to 12 inches		
Crovel	Coarse	3/4 inch to 3 inches		
Graver	Fine	No. 4 Sieve to 3/4 inch		
	Coarse	No. 10 Sieve to No. 4 Sieve		
Sand	Medium	No. 40 Sieve to No. 10 Sieve		
	Fine	No. 200 Sieve to No. 40 Sieve		
Silt and Clay		Passing No. 200 Sieve		

PLASTICITY OF FINE-GRAINED SOILS					
Descriptor	Criteria				
Nonplastic	A 1/8-inch thread cannot be rolled at any water content.				
Low	The thread can barely be rolled, and the lump cannot be formed when drier than the plastic limit.				
Medium	The thread is easy to roll, and not much time is required to reach the plastic limit; it cannot be rerolled after reaching the plastic limit. The lump crumbles when drier than the plastic limit.				
High	It takes considerable time rolling and kneading to reach the plastic limit. The thread can be rerolled several times after reaching the plastic limit. The lump can be formed without crumbling when drier than the plastic limit.				

CEMENTATION	
Descriptor	Criteria
Weak	Crumbles or breaks with handling or little finger pressure.
Moderate	Crumbles or breaks with considerable finger pressure.
Strong	Will not crumble or break with finger pressure.

NOTE: This legend sheet provides descriptors and associated criteria for required soil description components only. Refer to Caltrans Soil and Rock Logging, Classification, and Presentation Manual (2010), Section 2, for tables of additional soil description components and discussion of soil description and identification.



BORING RECORD LEGEND

PAGE 2
	ED BY		BEGIN DATE 9-5-17	COMPLETION DATE 9-5-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.326948° / -1	g or N	orth/E	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0 [.]	1		
	RACTC)R	•••		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	ATOR'S	S NAME	HELPER	R'S NAME		Dia								TO		EPTH	4		
EXCAV		METH	OD	n	DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	d diai	METER	l / BU	CKET	WIDT	Н		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Rota SAMPL	ER TY	ASh PE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	in MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
Shel BACKE	by (2	2.87") : COM	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-au	uton		drop	(140)#/ 3	0") /DATE	=)		7	9%				FR(in)
Tren	nie G	rout E	Backfill		READINGS	8.) ft	1	2	.0 ft	on 9-	<u>-</u> 5-17						/	-' \(``.)
N (ft)						catior	mber	in.	pot	(%	ter		Ι.	Lab	orato	ory	Data	1	B
EVATIO	EPTH (ft)	aterial		DESCRIPTION		ample Loc	imple Nui	ows per 6	ows per fr	scovery (°	icket enetromet	oisture ontent (%	y Density cf)	nit	asticity dex	<#200	iear rength sst	lditional b Tests	illing Meth
Ξ		žō ///	Fat CLAY (CH) Med	tium Stiff Brown Moist	High Plasticity	Se	Se	ă	ĕ	Å	åå	žŭ	Ъĝ	Ē	μ	%	– Sti T Sti	Ad La	<u>آة</u> -ررز
	1			num oun, brown, more,	HIGH Flasuoly									1	45			<u> </u>	KE
4 00	2					ŧΧI	1	2	7	100				61	45				KE
4.00			With SAND, Very S	Stiff. Approximately 15-20	- 1% Fine SAND	╶┟╻┥		4						56	38			<u> </u>	招目
	3		· · ·				2	000		80	24								INE
2.00	4						2	psi			0.4						20		
	5							2					-	68	46				∄∦₿
0.00	6		Lean CLAY with SAN Approximately 25%	ND (CL), Very Stiff, Brow Fine SAND	n, Moist,		3	3	7	100	1.0			38	21				
	7					Π					1.5								
-2 00	8		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Dense, Brown, Moist		Ż	4	800		90									KIE
-2.00	Ľ				-			psi								19			
	9		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve Plasticity	ry Stiff, Yellowish Brown	, Moist, Low	\mathbb{N}	5	6	16	100	3 75								IKE
-4.00	10						5	10	10	100	5.75								KE
	11		Switched to mud rota	ary at 10.5 ft bgs															
-6.00	12		With SAND Hard	Approximately 15-20% F	ine SAND		6	800 psi		50	3.75								
	13		······ ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ··· ···	, ipp: o/iiiiiaio.j 10 _0/01							4.5			41	20				
-8.00	14					X	7	4	9	100									
	15			ard, Brown, Moist, Mediur		$\left\{ \cdot \right\}$		5											
					-		8	750		87	45								
-10.00	16						Ū	psi				25	96					с	
	17							5											
-12.00	18		Wet			M	9	9 13	22	100	>4.5								
	19																		
2 ∂ -14.00	20																		
	21																		
10.00			Sandy Lean CLAY (Plasiticity, Approxim	CL), Very Stiff, Yellowish ately 35% SAND	Brown, Wet, Low														
-16.00																			
	23																		
-18.00	24																		
- SNI	25	Y/)		(continued)															
			Blookburn Co		P	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	но		~	
			2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		Y Y	Sloug						318	JO.X	PC	STMILE	-01	
	alah		West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	C	SOL LIENT													
		tine	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos		ms In	ves	tmer		rtnei	rs ′		0		,		
	ISUI	ning	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		RMS		, ,				ים ס_			1	of	3		

(ft)				tion	Der	_:	ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data			
ION	(ŧ		DECODIDION	-ocat	Ium	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	Teter	(%)	ity					= 0	ethoc	
VAT	Ť	hics	DESCRIPTION	ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Jens	σ.	ticity x	£200	ar ngth	tiona Test:	Mg M	
ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois Cont	Dry [(pcf)	Liqui	Plast Inde;	₩ %	Shea Strer Test	Addi Lab	Drillir	
	25	$\overline{}$	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$		9											ē	-
-20.00	26			Ň	10	13 18	31	100									Ø	-
	27																	_
22.00																		_
-22.00	20		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Grayish Brown, Moist, Medium Plasticity, Medium Cementation															_
	29																8	-
-24.00	30					3											0	-
	31			X	11	7	15	100	>4.5								0	_
26.00	32			\vdash		0											Ø	_
-20.00																	0	_
	33	Πſ	SILT (ML), Soft, Dark Yellowish Brown, Wet, Low Plasticity,	1														-
-28.00	34																Ø	-
	35																Ø	_
-30.00	36			X	12	3	8	100										_
00.00				\vdash		5										<u> </u>	Ø	
	37																0	_
-32.00	38		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Medium Stiff, Dark Greenish Gray,	+													6	-
	39		Wet														6	_
-34.00	40																0	_
				\mathbb{N}	13	46	12	100	1.0	37		38	21	62			6	_
	41			\square		6											Ø	
-36.00	42																	-
	43																e	-
-38.00	44																Ø	_
	45																0	
			Brown, Moist	\mathbb{N}	14	4	12	100	10	30		35	15	59			Ø	_
-40.00	46			\square		7												-
	47																8	_
-42.00	48	\angle	SANDY Lean/Eat CLAY (CL/CH) Medium Stiff Dark Gray	+													6	
	49		Moist, Fine SAND															_
-44.00	50			∇	15	3		100	1 1	24				55				_
	51			\square	15	4	°	100	1.1	34				55				-
-46.00	52																0	_
	53			-													Ø	_
40.00			Fat CLAY with SAND (CH), Medium Stiff, Very Dark Greenish Gray, Moist															_
-48.00	54																	_
	-55-	// //	(continued)	_													\sim	-
			Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	ıh T	HPE	P			FILE	NO.	HC				-
			2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	Joug	jii 11		OUTE			013	,	P	OSTMILE			
bla	حاداء		West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	г													_
DIQ	CKD		Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ives				S		0		r			
cor	ISUli	ling	P Fax: (916) 375-8709	RMS	IKED B	ſ				ED RA					53			

ſ	(ft)					ion	ber							Lab	orate	ory	Data		\square	Γ
	NOL	(ft)			DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numb	er 6 ir	er foo	y (%)	neter	(%)	sity			_		le s	ethod	
	EVAT	РТН		phics	DESCRIPTION	I aldr	I aldr	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etror	sture) Den	it d	sticity ex	#20C	ar ingth t	itiona Test	M	
	ELE			Gra		San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Mois Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	Drill	
		55			Fat CLAY with SAND (CH) (continued).	\mathbb{N}	16	8 9	20	100	2.75	25		57	31	81			00	
	-50.00	56				\square	-	11				-				-			B	
		57	₹																g	E
	-52.00	58			Lean CLAY (CL) Hard Brown Moist Medium to High Plasiticity	+													Q	
		59	ľ	\square															ß	
	-54.00	60	Ì																00	
	-04.00		Ⅎ	\square		\mathbb{N}	17	9 12	27	100	>4.5								Ø	
		61		\square		\square		15											Q	
	-56.00	62	Ŧ	\square															8	
		63		$\langle \rangle$	CLAYEY SAND (SC), Dense, Dark Yellowish Brown, Wet, Lean	+													Ø	
	-58.00	64			CLAY														Ø	
		65	ľ	//															B	
	00.00	00	₹	/./		\mathbb{N}	18	11 15	30	100									Q	
	-60.00	00	ľ	/./.		\square		15											B	
		67																	200	
	-62.00	68	ľ	\nearrow	Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Wet, Low to	ł													C	
		69		\square	Medium Plasticity, Weak Cementation														Ø	E
	-64.00	70	Ŧ	\square															Ø	
		71	ľ				19	9 10	21	100	3.25								Q	
		/ 1	₹	\square		\square		11											00	
	-66.00	72		\square															ß	
		73	Ē	\square															Ø	
	-68.00	74	Ĭ																R	
		75	ľ		Hord			10											Ø	
	-70.00	76	Ⅎ	\square	naiu	X	20	10	30	100	>4.5								Ø	
		77	₽		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			16											g	
		<i>``</i>			Tremie Grout Backfill															
	-72.00	78			bgs after drilling														-	=
		79																	-	Ξ
/28/19	-74.00	80	_																•	=
SLB 8		81																		=
195.G	-76.00	82																		_
NRY_3																			-	_
LIBR/		03																		_
GPJ	-78.00	84																	-	-
RINGS		85	_																	
L BOF					Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	h T	HPE	P			FILE	NO.	HO		.01		
R SOIL					2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	Joug	11 1					513	.J.A	PC	OSTMILE			
G FOF	bla	امان	h	IFP	West Sacramento CA, 95691	LIEN	Γ													
CILO		CK		лП ing	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos REPA	RED B	ms In Y	ves	tmer	It Pa	rtnei ED BY	s		SF	IEFT	-			
ñ	CON	SU	ш	Шġ	Fax: (916) 375-8709	RMS		•							3	of	3			

	ied B S	Y	BEGIN DATE 9-1-17	COMPLETION DATE 9-1-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.326953° /	ong or N - 121.7	lorth/E 20357	ast and 7 9°	l Datı	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	2		
CONT	RACI	FOR	• • • •	• • • •	LOCATION (Offse	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	EELE		٧	
OPER	ATOF	R'S NAM	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXCA	I D VATIO	ON MET	HOD	n	CME 55 Truc	YPE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	. WIDI	ГН		7	6.5 ft REHC		IAMETE	R	
Rot	ary \	Nash												6	in				
SAMP	lby	(2.87'')	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			7	9%	(EFF	ICIENC	r, ERI	
BACK	FILL / mie /	AND CO Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	2 DL 16	JRING 5. 0 ft		A 1	FTER 6.0 f	(DATI	≣) }-1-1 '	7	CAS	SING	TYPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
Û.					_	u	ц.		-				-	Lab	orat	orv	Data		
NO	£					ocati	qmn	- 6 in	foot	(%)	eter	(%	Į,						thod
/ATI	TH C	hics		DESCRIPTION		ole L	ole N	sper	s per	very	et trom	ure ent ("	ensi	5	city	200	gth	ional ests	g Me
ELE		Aate Srap				Samp	Sam	Blow	Slow	Seco	ock	Joist	Dry pcf)	init	plast	₩	shea Stren Test	∖ddit ab T	Drillin
	+0-	20 //	Fat CLAY (CH), Very	y Stiff, Dark Gray, Moist,	High Plasticity	05	0)		ш			20			<u>u =</u>	<u>``</u>	000		
	1							2										<u> </u>	<u>{</u>
4 00	2					X	1	6	11	100	2.0			63	40				KE
		Ë//						5						60	40			<u> </u>	KE
	3																		IYE
2.00	4						2	psi		/3	2.5	26	97	54	42	87			
	5																	<u> </u>	NE
0.00	6					_ X	3	5	11	100	1.3								KLE
0.00		¥//	Lean CLAY with SAN Moist, Sand Lenses	ND (CL), Stiff to Very Stif	ff, Yellowish Browr	ι, 🔼		6										<u> </u>	KE
	7	Ē//									2.5								IYE
-2.00	8		Greenish Brown Le	enses			4	550 psi		90	2.25	25	97	46	31	78			₩E
	9	$\left \right $									2.0							 	
4.00	10	$\mathbb{E}//$	Light Olive Brown				5	3	9	100	1.75	26	99						KJE
-4.00	10							5										 	KE
	11	Ē//																	KE
-6.00	12		Yellowish Brown, V	ery Weak Cementation			6	750 psi		90	1.5 2.0	22	127				UU		∦E
	13							P										Ļ	
		Ē//					7	5	15	100	3.0								{}E
-8.00	14		No Cementation					9										<u> </u>	KE
	15																		KE
-10.00	16	┋┤╱		V Stiff Olive Brown Mais		<u> </u>	8	800 psi		90	3.0								KE
	17		Cementation		si, wear			P0.										Ĺ	IYE
							9	5	20	100	4.0	25		58	37	99]}E
-12.00	18						-	12							-			ļ	Ш
	19		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Very Stiff to Hard,	Dark Yellowish														
61 20 -14.00	20		Brown, Moist to Wet				10	1050		90	4.25			30	22	50	UU		
B 8/2	21										2.25			50	~~~	50			
95.GL		£//																	
ਨ੍ਹੇ -16.00 ≻	22																		
BRAR	23	ŧ⁄/	Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ery Stiff, Yellowish Brown	, Moist, Medium	-													
⊒ 18.00	24	 //	Plasticity	-															
0.0 U	25	Ĕ//																	
ORIN	20-			(continued)															
OIL B(Blackburn Co	onsulting		PROJE Look	CT NA	ME Slou g	jh Tl	HRF	IP			FILE	NO. 35.X	HOI B	ED CI-17	-02	
R SC			2491 Boatma	n Avenue			Y	Ŭ		R	OUTE			•		PC	STMILE		
	ick	hur	West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	-														
		Ilting	Phone: (916)	375-8706	-	PREPA	RED F	ms In BY	ves	tmer CI	It Pa	TTNE	rs ′		SF	HEET			
	ISU	in ic	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		RMS					NCH				1	of	3		

(ft)					tion	ber		Ť					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
ELEVATION	СЕРТН (#)		/aterial braphics	DESCRIPTION	ample Locat	ample Numb	lows per 6 ir	lows per foo	(%) (%)	ocket enetrometer	Aoisture Content (%)	bry Density ocf)	iquid imit	lasticity dex	6 <#200	thear trength est	dditional ab Tests	rilling Method
	-25		20	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).		0	6	ш			20				~	00F		
-20.00	26		\square		M	11	12 12	24	100	>4.5								
	27	E	\square															
-22.00	28		\square															
	29	Ē																
-24.00	30	Ē																
-24.00		Ē			\mathbb{N}	12	7 10	23	100									
	31				\square		13										-	
-26.00	32	E	\square															
	33	E	\square															
-28.00	34	F	\square															
	35	E		Medium to High Plasticity			3											
-30.00	36				X	13	4	10	100									
	37	E			\square													
-32.00	38		\square															
-32.00	50	₿	\square															
	39	₽	\square															
-34.00	40	Ē		Yellowish Brown	\bigtriangledown		4		100	0.5			40	07				
	41	Ē			\square	14	4 5	9	100	3.5	31	93	49	27				
-36.00	42																	
	43	E																
-38.00	44		\square															
	45	E	\square															
-40 00	46		\square		X	15	6 8	16	100	3.5								
10.00	47	Ē	\square		\vdash		8											
	41																	
-42.00	48	E		Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff, Olive Brown Mottled with Brown, Moist, Medium to High Plasticity	1													
	49																	
-44.00	50	E			\bigtriangledown		4											
	51				М	16	7 10	17	100									
-46.00	52																	
1	53																	
-48 00	54																	
10100	55	E																
	55			(continued)		OT N									1.00			
				Blackburn Consulting		cout s	Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI	P			319	95.X	E	3CI-17	-02	
	2		Ň	2491 Boatman Avenue	SOUN	ΙY			R	JUTE					PC	JSTMILE	:	
bla	ck	b	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
cor	ารเ	Jlt	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	REDE	Y		CI		ED BY	,		SH	HEET	г F 3		



ſ		ED BY		BEGIN DATE 8-29-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-29-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.326876° /	ong or N	lorth/E 1112	ast and 2 4°	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	3		
ľ			OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	٧	
	OPER/	ATOR'	S NAME	E HELPER	'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
	EXCAV	a /ATIO	N METH	Kevin IOD		DRILLING ROD T	CK RIG TYPE AN	D DIA	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	5.5 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Rota	ITY W													6	in				
	Shel	by (2	2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	-auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			7	9%		ICIENC	Г, <u>С</u> Г(
	BACKF Tren	ill ai nie G	ND CON Grout E	APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATE	r di 9.	jring d ft		A 9	FTER .0 ft	(DATI on 8 -	E) • 29-1	7	CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ΞR(in)
ſ	(ft)						tion	oer		ť	-				Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOL	(£			DESCRIPTION		-oca	Mum	er 6 ii	er foc	(%) /	netei	(%)	sity					s S	ethod
	LA	TH	erial		DESCRIPTION		ble	ble	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etror	sture	Den	t e	ticity	#200	ar ngth t	itiona	ng M
	ELE	DEI	Mat Gra				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Moi: Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	Drilli
ſ				Fat CLAY (CH), Very	Stiff, Dark Brown, Mois	t, High Plasticity														RE
							\square		2	_										IVE
	4.00	2						1	4	1	100	2.0								
		3		Olive Brown Moist															ĺ	
	2.00	4						2	700		67	2.75	24	100					с	KIE
		_							psi						59	42	94		Í	KE
									3											KE
	0.00	6		Brown			X	3	4	11	100	4.0								RE
		7							,											IVE
	-2.00	8																	ĺ	IVE
		9		Lean CLAY with SAN	D (CL), Very Stiff, Olive	Brown, Moist	¥	4	>1500		94				32	14	70			
	-4.00	10							psi						02	'-	13			}E
				Poorly-graded SAND	with CLAY (SP-SC), M	edium Dense, Da	rk		6											ł{JE
				Yellowish Brown, Moi	st, Fine SAND		-	5	8 8	16	100									KE
	-6.00	12		Cementation Switched to mud rota	ry at 12 ft bgs															É
		13						6	1250		100	40								
	-8.00	14						0	psi		100							00		
		15		Moist					F											
	-10.00	16		WOISt			X	7	5	17	100	4.2								
		17					\square		10											
	-12.00	18																		
		19							3											
/28/19	-14.00	20		Stiff. Yellowish Brow	'n		X	8	5 12	17	100	1.75	24	101						
SLB 8		21		,																
195.G	-16 00	22																		
NRY_3	10.00																			
LIBR/		23																		
GPJ	-18.00	24																		
RINGS		25	<u>-</u> //		(continued)					L						1				
L BOF				Blackburn Cor	nsulting		PROJE		ME	hт		P			FILE	NO.	HO		-03	
3 SOI				2491 Boatmar	n Avenue		COUNT	Y	olouy			OUTE			013	.v.A	PC	OSTMILE		
G FOF	bla	cleb		West Sacrame	ento CA, 95691		CLIENT													
CI LO()UIN	Phone: (916) 3	375-8706		Ecos PREDA		ms In	ves	tmer	It Pa		rs ′			IFET			
BC	con	ISU	ning	Fax: (916) 375	5-8709		RMS	INCU E					ים ט			1	of	3		

ſ	(ft)				ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)	Material Granhice	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Numb	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
ľ	-20.00	25 26		Fat CLAY with SAND (CH), Hard, Yellowish Brown, Moist	X	9	5 10 13	23	100	>4.5			51	32	85			
		27																
	-22.00	28																
		29		SILTY SAND (SM), Medium Dense, Yellowish Brown, Moist,	- +													
	-24.00	30																
	-2-1.00				\mathbb{N}	10	3 7	15	100		22	104						
		31			\square		8											
	-26.00	32																
		33		Fat CLAY (CH), Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown, Moist to Wet,	- +													
	-28.00	34		Thigh Theorem														
		35					6											
	-30.00	36			X	11	8 12	20	100	>4.5								
		37																
	-32.00	38		Lean CLAY (CL) Very Stiff Dark Yellowish Brown Moist to	- +													
		39		Wet, Medium Plasticity														
	-34.00	40																
						12	2 6	14	100	2.25	32	90						
	26.00				\vdash		8											
	-36.00	42																
		43		Fat CLAY (CH), Hard, Dark Grayish Brown, Wet, High Plasticity	- †													
	-38.00	44																
		45					5											
	-40.00	46			\land	13	7 9	16	100	4.1								
		47																
	-42.00	48																
		49																
8/19	-44.00	50		Dark Brown														
LB 8/2		51			X	14	9	18	100	>4.5								
195.GI	-46.00	52			\vdash		9											
ARY_3	10.00	52																
LIBR	10.00	55																
S.GPJ	-48.00	54																
RING		-55-		(continued)	1													
JIL BC				Blackburn Consulting	roje Loo	CT NA	ME Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	Р			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HO E	BCI-17	-03	
OR SC	-			2491 Boatman Avenue	OUN SOL	ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE		_
-0G F	bla	ckk	our	vvest Sacramento CA, 95691 Phone: (916) 375-8706		r syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
BCI	con	ISU	ltin	9 Fax: (916) 375-8709		RED E	BY		CI	HECK	ED BY	/		SH 2	HEET	3		

(#)				ion	er							Lab	orate	ory	Data		\square
NO	(j			ocat	dmu	- 6 in	- foot	(%)	eter	(%	ity						thod
VATI	H H	Lial	DESCRIPTION	ole L	ole N	s pei	s pei	very	et	ture ent (ens	7	icity	200	lr Igth	iona Fests	g Me
ELE	DEP	Mate		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Seco	Pock	Moist Conte	Dry [pcf)	-iqui	Plast ndey	#> %	Shea Strer Fest	Addit _ab 7	Lillin
	-55		Fat CLAY (CH) <i>(continued)</i> , Yellowish Brown	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$	0,	4		<u> </u>		20			<u>u –</u>	8,	0,0, –		Ā
-50.00	56			X	15	7	19	100	4.0	26	104						
	57			\square													æ
-52.00	58		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Brown Mottled with Light Brown, Wet Medium to High Plasticity, Approximately 95% Fines	Ť													
	59	Ĭ//															
-54.00	60					6											
	61			X	16	11	23	100	3.5								
		\leq		\vdash		12											
-56.00	62																
	63																
-58.00	64																
	65																G
		Ŧ/		\mathbb{N}	17	8 10	22	100	4.0								
-60.00	66			\square		12											
	67																
-62.00	68																
	69																
64.00	70																
-04.00			Hard, Medium Plasticity, Approximately 90% Fines	\mathbb{N}	18	6	15	100	>4 5								
	71			\square	10	8	13	100	-4.0								
-66.00	72																
	73																
-68 00	74																
		¥/															
	/5		Very Stiff	∇	10	14	40	100									
-70.00	76			\square	19	24	42	100									e
	77		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ
-72.00	78		Fremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 9.0 ft bgs														_
	79																
		3															Ξ
-74.00	80																=
	81																Ξ
-76.00	82																=
	83																_
70.00																	Ξ
-78.00	84																Ξ
	-85																
			Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	ıh Т	HRE	Р			FILE	NO.	HC		-03	
			2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	Joug		R	OUTE			510		P	OSTMILE	-	
ble			West Sacramento CA, 95691		г												
DIQ	CKK		Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer			rs ,		0		<u>г</u>		
cor	ISU	IIII	9 Fax: (916) 375-8709		ared 8	T				יט שי				i⊏⊏ I Sof	F 3		

BCI LOG FOR SOIL BORINGS.GPJ LIBRARY_3195.GLB 8/28/19

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 8-30-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-30-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo	ong or N - 121.7	lorth/E	ast and 7°	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	7-04	4		
	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU		ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/		'S NAME	HELPEI	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH			
Cha EXCAV	d Atio	N METH	IOD	n	CME 55 I ruc DRILLING ROD T	K RIG PE AN	D DIAI	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	6.5 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Rota	ry V ⊏⊡ ⊤													6	in MARKER				
SAME	by (2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	auton	atic	drop	(140	#/ 30	D")			7	9%			¥, ⊏⊓i	
BACKF Tren	ill A 1i <u>e (</u>	ND CON Grout E	IPLETION Backfil <u>l</u>		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 12	IRING . 0 ft		Al 1	TER 2.0_f1	(DATE 0 0 8	≡) 8- <u>30-</u>	17	CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ	ot	_				Lab	orate	ory	Data		
lion	(H)	ار				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	lethor
EVAL	РТН	phics		DESCRIPTION		nple	nple	vs be	vs pe	over	itet	sture) Den	it q	sticity	#200	ength t	Test	ng M
ELI		Mat Gra				San	San	Blo	Blov	Rec	Poc Per	Roi Cor	Dry (pcf	Li de	Pla: Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Dril
			Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff	, Dark Brown, Moist															RE
	1					\square	1	3	7	100	10								
4.00	2					\square	1	4		100	1.8								
	3		Very Stiff Brown											66	43]E
2.00	4		,				2	600		53	2.75	25	98		47	05			KIE
	5							psi				20		64	47	95			KE
	5		Fat CLAY (CH), Ver	y Stiff to Hard, Olive Brov	wn, Moist			4										<u> </u>	KE
0.00	6					X	3	8	16	100	3.5					05			KE
	7							0								95			╢╞
-2.00	8		Organics, Shells, V	egetation, Roots, Appare	ent Fill											89			
	9					_ +	4	850 psi		67	4.5					78	DS		IVE
-1.00	10		Lean CLAY with SAI	ND (CL), Hard, Olive Bro	own, ivioist														
-4.00						M	5	4	10	100	4.0	26	99						KE
	11						-	5								84		<u> </u>	KE
-6.00	12					┸										87			KE
	13		Wet				6	900		81	4.0			46	25	98	UU		
-8.00	14							psi											IVE
	15							3											1)}E
	10	Ĭ//	Stiff, Lenses of SA	ND		X	7	4 5	9	100	1.25	26	96			60			NE
-10.00	16		Switched to mud rot	ary at 16 ft bgs															Ø
	17		Plasticity	y Sun, Yellowish Brown, I	woist to wet, high		8	1200		64	3 75								
-12.00	18			ard. Yellowish Brown. Mo			Ũ	psi		01	0.70								
	19							7										<u> </u>	
<u>-14 00</u>	20					X	9	8	18	100	>4.5								
						\square		10											
0.0	21					_													
-16.00	22		Medium to Low Plas	ticity, Fine SAND		,													
	23																		
-18.00	24																		
<u>ס</u> ס	25																		E
			_	(continued)													EID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Look	out	Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	Ρ			319	95.X	B	CI-17	-04	
N N			2491 Boatma	n Avenue		COUNT SOL	Ϋ́			R	DUTE					PO	STMILE	-	
bla	ckł	ourn	Phone: (916)	anto CA, 95691			vste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
con	SU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	-	PREPA	RED E	BY		Cł	HECK	ED BY	,		SH 1		3		

The second se	00000000000000000000000000000000000000
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Addition Addition Lab Tes 000000000000000000000000000000000000
Image: How of the second se	Add 00000000000000000000000000000000000
-20.00 26 27 Lean CLAY with SAND (CL) (continued).	
-24.00 30 Approximately 25% Fine SAND	
Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff to Hard, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Plasticity	
37	
-32.00 38 Light Brown,Medium Plasticity	
39	
Fat CLAY (CH), Very Stiff to Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown, Moist, High Plasticity	
-42.00 48	
49	
(continued)	
Blackburn Consulting PROJECT NAME FILE NO. 3195.X BCI-17	′-04
2491 Boatman Avenue COUNTY ROUTE POSTMIL	E
West Sacramento CA, 95691	
Consulting Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY CHECKED BY SHEET 2 of 3	

(Ħ)				ion	ber							Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	(j			ocat	lumb	6 in	foot	(%)	leter	(%	ity						sthod
VATI	Ц Ц	hics	DESCRIPTION	ole L	ole N	s per	s per	very	et trom	:ure ent ('	ensi	70	icity	200	gth	iona ests	g Me
ĒLĒ	DEP	<u>Jate</u>		Samp	Samp	Blows	Blows	Seco	Pock	Joist	Dry D	-iquid	lasti ndex	#> %	shea stren Test	∖ddit ab 7	Drillin
	55	20	Fat CLAY (CH) (continued), Hard	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$	0)	9		ш.		20			<u>u =</u>	0`		4 1	Ā
-50.00	56			X	16	11 15	26	100	>4.5								
	57			\square		-											Ø
-52.00	58																
	59																
-54.00	60					8											
	61			X	17	10	24	100	>4.5								
50.00				\square		14											
-56.00	62																
	63		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Medium	-													
-58.00	64		Plasticity														
	65														<u> </u>		
co oo					18	5	15	100	>4.5								
-00.00				\square		9											
	67																
-62.00	68																
	69																
64.00	70																
-04.00		4	Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SC) Dense Dark		19	10 16	38	100									
	71		Yellowish Brown, Fine SAND, Lean CLAY	\square	10	22		100									
-66.00	72																
	73		Eat CLAV (CH) Hard Brown Mojet High Plasticity	+													
-68.00	74																
	75																
				\mathbb{N}	20	7	23	100	>4 5								
-70.00	76			\square	20	13	20	100	- 4.0								6
	77		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ
-72.00	78		Ground water encountered at 12.0 ft bgs														Ξ
	79																
74.00																	Ξ
-74.00																	
	81																
-76.00	82																=
	83																_
79.00																	=
-78.00																	Ξ
	-85-																
			Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	ıh TI	HRF	Р			FILE	NO. 95 X	HO		-04	
			2491 Boatman Avenue		Y	Joug	,	R	DUTE			510		PC	OSTMILE		
bla	cleb		West Sacramento CA, 95691		-												
DIC			Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syster	ms In	ives	tmer			s		0				
con	ISUli	nng	Fax: (916) 375-8709	RMS	IVED R	ſ				ים חב				B of	f 3		

		ED B'	ſ	BEGIN DATE 9-6-17	COMPLETION DATE 9-6-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.319509° / -1	g or N	lorth/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	5		
	CONTR	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line	:)						SUI	RFAC	ELE	EVATIO	N	
	OPERA		'S NAME	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									о. ТО	TAL D	EPTH	1		
	Cha EXCAL	d /ATIC		Kevir	1	CME 55 Truck			METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	гн		76	6.5 ft REHO			R	
	Rota	ary V	Vash				L / u ·	0074		, 20	OREI	THE I			6	in				
	SAMPL Shel	_er t I by (YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE	uton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			HAI	MMER 9%	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
	BACKF	ILL A		APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 19	JRING		AI 1	FTER 95f	(DATE	E) 9-6-1'	7	CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
	Ê			Suokim			u	ы. Б							Lab	orate	orv	Data		
	NO	f)					ocati	qmn	6 in	foot	(%)	eter	(%	τζ						thod
	/ATI	TH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ole L	ole N	sper	s per	very	et trom	ure ent (°	ensi	-	icity	200	gth	ional ests	g Me
	ELEY	DEP	date Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Seco	ock	Noist	Dry [-iqui	^o last ndex	₩	Shea Stren Fest	Addit _ab 7	Crillin
		-0-	20	Fat CLAY (CH), Med	lium Stiff, Dark Brown, M	loist, High Plasticity	0,	0)		ш			20			ш =	0	000		11
		1							2										<u> </u>	╢╞
	4 00	2					X	1	3	7	100									KE
				Fat CLAY (CH) Very					4										<u> </u>	KE
		3			, _, ,															IVE
	2.00	4						2	600 psi		67	3.5	19	106						
		5																	 	{} E
	0.00	6		Brown, Moist, Weak	cementation	ra, renowish	X	3	4 6	14	100	2.8	20		44	30	78			KIE
	0.00						\square		8										<u> </u>	KE
		7	Í					4	1300		100	>4 5								IYE
	-2.00	8							psi											IJ₿Ē
		9					∇	_	5	40	400									
	4.00	10		Dark Yellowish Brow	wn, Medium Plasticity		Ŵ	5	5	12	100									KJE
	-4.00	10																		IXE
		11						6	800		90	3.5	22	108	43	22	72			IKE
	-6.00	12							psi											
		13							3											1))][
							M	7	5	11	100	3.0								}E
	-8.00	14																		IKE
		15																		KE
	-10.00	16																		RE
		17																		
																				NE
	-12.00	18																		ISE
		19																		KIE
8/19	-14.00	20		Curitabad to mud vata	and at 20 ft have														<u> </u>	ИĘ
B 8/2		21		Mottled with Greeni	sh Gray, Weak Cementa	ation	X	8	6	19	100	>4.5								
95.GL		21					\square		13	-									<u> </u>	Ø
Υ_319	-16.00	22																		
3RAR		23																		
J LE	-18.00	24																		E
SS.GF		25																		
DRING		-23-			(continued)															
IL BC				Blackburn Co	nsulting	P	roje L oo ł	CT NA	. _{ME} Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	Р			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HOL B	EID CI-17	-05	
R SO	1			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		Y		-	R	OUTE					PC	STMILE	-	
G FO	hla	ck	ourr	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C														
CILO			ltipe	Phone: (916)	375-8706		ECOS REPA	RED F	ms In BY	ves	tmer	It Pa	TTNE	rs ′		SF	IEFT			
á	COL	SU	mil	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	'	RMS		•		Ĭ	ICH				1	of	3		

	(ft)					ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data			
	TION	l (ft)		_ %	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numt	er 6 ir	er foo	ry (%)	meter	e t (%)	nsity		У.	0	_	nal sts	Method	
	ELEVA	DEPTH		Materia Sraphic		Sample	Sample	3lows p	3lows p	Secove	Pocket Penetro	Moistur Content	Dry Der pcf)	-iquid -imit	Plasticit ndex	% <#20	Shear Strengt Fest	Addition _ab Tes	Drilling 1	
		-25-	Ē		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff to Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown, Moist No Mottling, Medium Cementation	Ń	0	7	10	100		22	108				0,01	<u> </u>	ē	_
	-20.00	26	ŧ			\land	9	8	19	100	>4.5	21	108						Ø	-
		27	E	\square															0	_
	-22.00	28	F	\square															G	_
		20	E																8	_
		29	B																8	_
	-24.00	30	Ē	\square		∇	10	3	0	100	2.2								Q	-
		31	F	\square		\square	10	4 5	9	100	3.2								8	-
	-26.00	32	Ē																Q	
		33	E.		SILTY SAND (SM) Medium Dance Prover Wet Fine SAND	- +													0	_
	-28.00	34	E		SILTE SAND (SM), MEUIUIT DEISE, DIOWI, WEI, FITE SAND														Ø	_
		05	E																	_
		35				\square	11	2	16	100		34		NP	NP	33			Ø	
	-30.00	36	▤			\square		9											8	_
		37	Ē																G	-
	-32.00	38																	0	_
		39																	8	_
	-34 00	40	Ē																	_
	0		Ē		Mottled with Greenish Gray, Moist	\mathbb{N}	12	6 6	15	100									G	_
		41				\square		9											Ø	
	-36.00	42																	8	
		43			Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SC), Medium Dense, Darl	<u> </u>													Q	_
	-38.00	44			Brown, Wet, Fine SAND														8	
		45																	Q	_
	-40.00	46	E			X	13	9	24	100						8			8	_
		47	Ē			\vdash		13											Q	_
		47																		
	-42.00	48																	Ø	_
		49	Ħ																0	_
/28/19	-44.00	50			Dark Yellowish Brown			7											Ø	_
SLB 8		51				X	14	8	22	100	1.6								0	_
195.G	-46 00	52																	Ø	_
ARY_3		50																		
LIBR/		55	₽	\square	Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown, Moist, Medium Plasticity, Weak Cementation														Ø	_
GPJ	-48.00	54	Ē	\square															8	_
RINGS		-55			(continued)														\sim	_
L BOI					Blackburn Consulting			ME	ιhΤ	HRE	P			FILE	NO.	HO		-05		-
R SOI.					2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	Sidu	, , , ,	R	OUTE			510		PC	OSTMILE			_
G FO	bla	ck	h	Irr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		Г	-												
CILO			llt	inc	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Eco:	SYSTE RED E	ms In BY	ives	tmer	It Pa	rtnei ED BY	S		SF	HEET	-			
B		SU	Л	nig	Fax: (916) 375-8709	RMS	; ;	•			NCH					2 of	3			

(Ħ)				ion	er							Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	ft)			ocat	lumb	r 6 in	r fooi	(%)	leter	(%	ity						sthod
VAT	ŤH	hics	DESCRIPTION	ple	ple ∧	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Jens	σ	icity	£200	ar ngth	tiona	g Me
ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Samı	Blow	Blow	Seco	Dock Dene	Mois Cont	Dry [pcf)	-iqui	Plast nde)	#> %	Shea Strer Test	Addit _ab _	Crillin
	-55	//	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	Ň	0,	8				20				0.	07 07 1		Ā
-50.00	56			X	15	10 12	22	100	4.5								
	57	\mathbb{N}															Æ
50.00																	
-52.00	58																
	59																
-54.00	60		Eat CLAY (CH) Hard Dark Yellowish Brown Moist	\vdash		7											
	61			X	16	10	23	100	4.5	32		59	37	95			
50.00				\vdash		13											Ø
-56.00																	
	63		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Hard, Yellowish Brown, Moist,	1													
-58.00	64		Approximately 20% Fine SAND, Low Plasticity, Weak Cementation														
	65	\mathbb{V}															
CO 00				\mathbb{N}	17	7 12	25	100	>4.5								
-60.00				\square		13											
	67																
-62.00	68																
	69																
64.00	70																
-04.00			Approximately 15% SAND, Medium Plasticity, No Cementation	\mathbb{N}	18	7	14	100	40								Ø
	71			\square	10	8	14	100	4.0								
-66.00	72																
	73	\mathbb{Z}	Loop CLAX (CL) Stiff Dark Vollowich Brown West Medium	+													
-68.00	74		Plasticity														Ø
				\square	10	9	27	100	1 1								
-70.00	76			\square	13	14	21	100	1.1								é
	77		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ
-72.00	78		Ground water encountered at 19.5 ft bgs														=
	79																
-																	=
-74.00																	
	81																
-76.00	82																-
	83																Ξ
78.00																	Ξ
-76.00																	Ξ
	-85-																
			Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	ıh T	HRFI	Р			FILE	NO. 15 X	HC	ILE ID 3CI-17.	-05	
			2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY		,	R	OUTE			510		P	OSTMILE		
bla	cleb		West Sacramento CA, 95691		Г												
DIG			Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves				S		0		r		
cor	ISUli	nng	Fax: (916) 375-8709	RMS		1				יא ח-				B of	3		

CONTROL LOCATION COME State of the control of the cont		ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 8-31-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-31-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.314824° /	ong or N -121.7	lorth/E	ast and 39°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	6		
DEPENDENCE FOULT PERS NAME FOULT PERS NAME FOULT PERS NAME FOULT PERS NAME TOTAL DEPTIN EXCLUSION RETHOD CME S5 TRACK RIG TOTE AND DATE FOR BORNEL DUMPERS PERS NAME PERS		RACI	TOR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	EELI	EVATIO	N	
Diamage May N Units by Truck Kig Model Model </td <td>OPER</td> <td></td> <td>R'S NAM</td> <td>E HELPEF</td> <td>R'S NAME</td> <td>EQUIPMENT</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>TO</td> <td>TAL D</td> <td>EPTI</td> <td>4</td> <td></td> <td></td>	OPER		R'S NAM	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
Rotary Wesh S Note: Processing and states (1,0) Modern Processing and states (1,0) Description and states (1,0) <t< td=""><td>EXCA</td><td>a /ATI0</td><td>ON METH</td><td>HOD</td><td>n</td><td>DRILLING ROD T</td><td>YPE AN</td><td>D DIA</td><td>METER</td><td>R / BU</td><td>CKET</td><td>WIDT</td><td>н</td><td></td><td>BO</td><td>ο.5 π REHO</td><td>LE D</td><td>IAMETE</td><td>R</td><td></td></t<>	EXCA	a /ATI0	ON METH	HOD	n	DRILLING ROD T	YPE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	ο.5 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Shelpty (2,87") and SPT (1,4") Safety semi-automatic drop (140#/30") PTPE (1,4") Column View Column	Rota		Wash												6	in MMEE				
Participantic Data Control Description Description <thdescription< th=""> Description <thdescripti< td=""><td>She</td><td>by</td><td>(2.87")</td><td>and SPT (1.4")</td><td></td><td>Safety semi-</td><td>auton</td><td>natic</td><td>drop</td><td>(140</td><td>)#/ 3</td><td>0")</td><td></td><td></td><td>79</td><td>9%</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></thdescripti<></thdescription<>	She	by	(2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			79	9%				
Bit Status DESCRIPTION Description <td>BACKF Tren</td> <td>nie /</td> <td>and coi Grout</td> <td>MPLETION Backfill</td> <td></td> <td>GROUND WATER READINGS</td> <td>R DU 3.</td> <td>jring 0 ft</td> <td></td> <td>A 3</td> <td>FTER .0 ft</td> <td>(Date on 8-</td> <td>≣) 31-1′</td> <td>7</td> <td>CAS</td> <td>SING 1</td> <td>YPE</td> <td>. AND DI</td> <td>AMETE</td> <td>ER(in)</td>	BACKF Tren	nie /	and coi Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	R DU 3.	jring 0 ft		A 3	FTER .0 ft	(Date on 8-	≣) 31-1 ′	7	CAS	SING 1	YPE	. AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
No. DESCRIPTION No. No. <th< td=""><td>(ft)</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>tion</td><td>ber</td><td>Ŀ.</td><td>t</td><td></td><td>_</td><td></td><td></td><td>Lab</td><td>orate</td><td>ory</td><td>Data</td><td></td><td>5</td></th<>	(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ.	t		_			Lab	orate	ory	Data		5
Solution End En	NOI	(ft)					Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					ि य	letho
Image: Section of the sectio	-A/=	PTH	erial		DECONT HON		nple	nple	vs b	vs p	over	iket	sture	Den	it g	sticity	#20(ength t	Ition Tes	Ng
1 1			Mat Gra				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Pod Per	C Q	D D D D	Li qu	Pla: Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	D
4.00 2 4.00 2 200 4 5 Fat CLAY with SAND (CH), Very Stiff, Dark Yellowish Brown, Modulum Cementation 200 4 6 7 2 700 67 2.75 25 99 68 50 UU 0.00 6 7 5 12 100 4.5 17 107 1 1 13 7 100 4.6 10 10 11 113 NP NP 8 10 10 10 11 113 NP NP 8 11 10 10 11 113 NP NP 8 11 10 10 11 113 NP NP 8 11 10 10 10 10 10 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff</td> <td>, Dark Brown, Moist, Hig</td> <td>h Plasticity</td> <td></td> <td>RE</td>				Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff	, Dark Brown, Moist, Hig	h Plasticity														RE
4.00 2 1 3 7 100 16 1 </td <td></td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>\square</td> <td>1</td> <td>3</td> <td>7</td> <td>100</td> <td>10</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>IXE</td>		1					\square	1	3	7	100	10								IXE
200 4 Fat CLAY with SAND (CH, Very Stiff, Dark Vellowish Brown, Most, Medium Peaselity, Medium Cementation 2 700 67 2.75 25 99 68 50 UU 0.00 6 SANDY Laan CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Dark Vellowish Brown, Most 3 7 12 100 4.80 90 11 113 NP NP 8 2.00 8 9 90 11 113 NP NP 8 4 800 90 11 113 NP NP 8 100 10 11 100 10<	4.00	2						I	4	<i>'</i>	100	1.0								
2.00 4 Fit CLAY with SAND (CF). Very Stiff Dark Yellowish Brown. 2 700 67 2.75 25 99 68 50 UU 0.00 6 5AND V Laar CLAY (CL). Very Stiff to Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown. 3 7 12 100 44.5 17 107 4 4 600 90 11 113 NP NP 8 4.00 10 10 Switched to mud rotary (0.7 ft bgs. 11 115 11 113 NP NP 8 4 600 90 11 113 NP NP 8 4.00 10 10 12 12 100 11 113 NP NP 8 4 100 17 100 NP NP 8 11 100 10		3	Ē//				¥													}E
0.00 6 psi 25 99 68 50 UU 2.00 8 9 12 100 24.5 17 107 1 1 1 2.00 8 9 12 100 24.5 17 107 1	2.00	4		Fat CLAY with SANE	O (CH), Very Stiff, Dark	Yellowish Brown,	- 1	2	700		67	2.75								KLE
0.00 6 BANDY Laan CLAY (CL), Vary Stiff to Hard, Dark Yellowish 3 7 12 100 ×4.5 17 107 1 10 2.00 8 Poorly-graded SAND with Brown, Moist, Fine SAND Yellowish Brown, Moist, Fine SAND Yellowish Brown, Moist, Fine SAND 4 900 91 11 113 NP NP 8 4.00 10 Yellowish Brown, Moist, Fine SAND Yellowish Brown, Met 5 8 14 100 17 109 NP 8 6 11 100 17 109 NP 8 6 11 100 17 109 NP 8 6 11 100 17 109 NP NP 6 10 30 100 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 11 113 NP NP 6 10 30 100 10 10 10 10 10		-			icity, medium Cemeniau	UII			psi				25	99	68	50		UU		KE
0.00 6 Brown, Moist 3 7 12 100 >4.5 17 107 1 10 9 9 11 113 NP NP 8 1 10 11 113 NP NP 8 1 10 11 113 NP NP 8 1 10 17 109 NP NP 8 1 10 17 109 NP NP 8 1 10 17 109 NP NP 8 1 100 17 109 NP NP 8 1 100 17 109 NP NP 8 1 100 17 109 NP NP 8 100 10		5		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Very Stiff to Hard,	Dark Yellowish	- + I		0									<u> </u>		IKE
3 Switched to mud rotary @ 7 ft bgs 5 4 800 9 11 11 NP NP 8 4.00 10 Yellowish Brown, Wet 5 8 14 100 17 108 NP NP 6 1 6.00 12 12 Dense 5 8 14 100 17 108 NP NP 6 1 8.00 14 Dense 6 12 3 100 1 1 10 NP NP 6 1 10 <t< td=""><td>0.00</td><td>6</td><td></td><td>Brown, Moist</td><td></td><td></td><td>X</td><td>3</td><td>7</td><td>12</td><td>100</td><td>>4.5</td><td>17</td><td>107</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>IYE</td></t<>	0.00	6		Brown, Moist			X	3	7	12	100	>4.5	17	107						IYE
2:00 8 Pelovity graded SAND with SLT (SP-SM), Medium Dense, Dark 4 800 90 11 113 NP NP 8 4:00 10 10 Yellowish Brown, Moist, Fine SAND 5 8 14 100 17 100 NP NP 8 6 10 10 Dense 6 21 11 100 17 100 NP NP 6 10 6:00 12 Dense 6 21 11 100 1 1 10 1 1 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 11 10		7		Switched to mud rota	ary @ 7 ft bgs				5											쁂
a a a b a b a	-2.00	8		Poorly-graded SANE) with SILT (SP-SM), Me	edium Dense, Darl	<	4	000		00									
4.00 10 Yellowish Brown, Wet Dense 5 6 11 100 17 100 NP NP 6 10 6.00 12 13 Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (GW-GC), Medium Dense, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximate		0						4	psi		90		11	113	NP	NP	8			
4.00 10 17 109 NP NP 6 11 Dense 6 10 17 109 NP NP 6 12 13 Dense 6 10		9							2											Æ
11 Dense -6.00 12 12 14 -8.00 14 15 -7 -10.00 16 16 17 17 4 18 -7 14.00 20 11 -10.00 16 -10.00 17 -10.00 18 -7 19 -10.00 10 -10.00 16 -10.00 17 -10.00 18 -7 19 -10.00 19 -10.00 19 -10.00 10 -10.00 10 -10.00 14 -10.00 16 -10.00 16 -10.00 19 -10.00 20 -10.00 21 -10.00 22 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 -10.00 </td <td>-4.00</td> <td>10</td> <td></td> <td>Yellowish Brown, W</td> <td>Vet</td> <td></td> <td>X</td> <td>5</td> <td>6</td> <td>14</td> <td>100</td> <td></td> <td>17</td> <td>109</td> <td>NP</td> <td>NP</td> <td>6</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	-4.00	10		Yellowish Brown, W	Vet		X	5	6	14	100		17	109	NP	NP	6			
6.00 12 8.00 14 9.00 14 15 Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (GW-GC). Medium Dense, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 5-10% CLAY 10.00 16 17 4 9 100 21 121 100 10.00 16 7 4 9 100 21 121 100 12.00 18 6 13 100 100 21 121 100 14.00 20 21 21 121 100		11		Dense			$\left(\right)$		8									<u> </u>		
13 14 10 <td< td=""><td>-6.00</td><td>12</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>X</td><td>6</td><td>20</td><td>30</td><td>100</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	-6.00	12					X	6	20	30	100									
-10 14 Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (GW-GC). Medium Dense, Yellowish Brown, Wet, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 5-10% CLAY -10.00 16 7 4 9 100 21 121 121 -10.00 16 7 4 9 100 21 121 121 121 -12.00 18 -12 </td <td></td> <td>12</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>\vdash</td> <td></td> <td>10</td> <td></td>		12					\vdash		10											
-8.00 14 Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (GW-GC), Medium Dense, Tellowish Brown, Wel, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 30% SAND, Approximately 5-10% CLAY 10.00 16 7 4 9 100 21 121 11 17 5 9 100 21 121 121 12.00 18 6 13 100 21 121 121 14.00 20 21 121 121 121 121 121 14.00 20 21 13 100 21 121 121 14.00 20 21 13 100 14 14 14 14 19 19 10 21 121 121 121 121 16.00 22 23 SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low 121 13 100 14		13																		
15 10.00 16 7 4 9 100 21 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100 121 121 100	-8.00	14	EX	Well-graded GRAVE	EL with CLAY (GW-GC),	Medium Dense,	- †													
10.00 16 17 4 9 100 21 121 110.00 16 17 5 9 100 21 121 110.00 18 19 100 21 121 100 100 110.00 10 10 10 10 10 100 100 100 110.00 20 21 21 1121 100		15		Approximately 5-10%	% CLAY	AND,			4											
17 17 17 17 17 10 <td< td=""><td>-10.00</td><td>16</td><td>E K</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>X</td><td>7</td><td>4</td><td>9</td><td>100</td><td></td><td>21</td><td>121</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	-10.00	16	E K				X	7	4	9	100		21	121						
12.00 18 13 1000 100 100		17																		Ø
12.00 18 19 10																				
Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Sill T (ML)	-12.00	18																		
14.00 20 10		19																		
21 21 21 22 23 SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low 4	<u>-</u> -14.00	20	BX						6											
-16.00 22 23 -16.00 24 -16.00 24 -16.00 24 -16.00 25 -16.00 26 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 27 -16.00 -17 -16.00	а П	21					X	8	6	13	100									
SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Isometry SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Plasticity (continued) SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low (continued) Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA, 95691 Phone: (916) 375-8706 Fax: (916) 375-8709 PROJECT NAME Lookout Slough THRFIP SOL CLIENT Ecosystems Investment Partners PREPARED BY CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY CHICKED BY CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY SHEET CHICKED BY SHEET SHEE	90.CP	00					\square		/											Ø
23 23 SANDY SILT (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low 18.00 24 Plasticity (continued) (continued) Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low (continued) (continued) Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low (continued) (continued) Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low (continued) (continued) (continued) Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low (continued) Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Low Image: Sandy Silt (ML), Very Stiff, Yellow	5 -16.00 ≿	22																		
Plasticity Project NAME Project NAME Project NAME 24 0 0 0 0 25 (continued) 0 0 0 26 0 0 0 0 0 25 (continued) 0 0 0 0 26 0 0 0 0 0 0 26 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 26 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2491 0	BKAF	23		SANDY SILT (ML), N	/ery Stiff, Yellowish Brov	wn, Moist, Low	-+													
Image: continued) Image: continued) image: continued) image: continued) image: continued) Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue image: continued) image: consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA, 95691 COUNTY Phone: (916) 375-8706 PREPARED BY Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY Column Consulting Sheet PROJECT NAME Client Country BCI-17-06 Country ROUTE Postmille POSTMILE	-18.00	24		Plasticity																
(continued) PROJECT NAME FILE NO. HOLE ID Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue COUNTY ROUTE POSTMILE Vest Sacramento CA, 95691 Phone: (916) 375-8706 CLIENT POSTMILE POSTMILE Phone: (916) 375-8709 Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY CHECKED BY SHEET		-25-																		6
Blackburn Consulting Lookout Slough THRFIP 3195.X BCI-17-06 2491 Boatman Avenue 2491 Boatman Avenue COUNTY ROUTE POSTMILE West Sacramento CA, 95691 CLIENT CLIENT Phone: (916) 375-8706 PREPARED BY CHECKED BY Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY CHECKED BY SHEET			_		(continued)		PRO.IF	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO	НО	LE ID		
Z491 Boatman Avenue COUNTY ROUTE POSTMILE West Sacramento CA, 95691 CLIENT CLIENT Phone: (916) 375-8706 Ecosystems Investment Partners Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY CHECKED BY				Blackburn Co	onsulting	F	Lool	out	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF				319	95.X	E	SCI-17	-06	
Bild Client Phone: (916) 375-8706 Ecosystems Investment Partners Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARED BY	Ϋ́ΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎ	2		2491 Boatma	n Avenue		SOL	Y			R	JUIE							:	
Fax: (916) 375-8709	bla	ck	burr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
	cor	ISL	ulting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	-	PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY	-		SH	HEET	3		

	(ft)					ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data			
	TION	H (ft)		_ v	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numb	er 6 ir	er foo	ry (%)	meter	e t (%)	nsity		y	0		hal sts	Methoc	
	ELEVA	DEPTH		laterial		ample	ample	d swo	d swo	ecove	ocket enetro	loisture	rry Der ocf)	iquid imit	lasticit idex	6 <#20	hear trengt est	dditior ab Tes	rilling N	
	ш	-25	ľ	20	SANDY SILT (ML) (continued).	<u> </u>	S	4	B	Ľ.	ፈፈ	20			요 노	%	v v ⊢	ΓÞ		
	-20.00	26				X	9	6 6	12	100	3.5	26	99						20	
		27																	Q	
	-22.00	28		ļЦ		_													B	
		20		1	Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SC), Dense, Yellowish Brown, Moist - Wet															
		29																	20	
	-24.00	30		· [/		∇	10	12	30	100		14	121			10			Ø	
		31		J/	CLAYEY SAND (SC); Dense: Yellowish Brown; Moist - Wet	$-\Delta$	10	17	30	100		14	121			14				
	-26.00	32	ł	/./.															0	
		33	ľ	[-]	Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Reddish Brown, Moist, Low Plasticity,	- +													Q	
	-28.00	34	╡		SAND Lensès														20	
		35	ľ					<u> </u>										ļ	Ø	ļ
	-30 00	36	Ĭ			X	11	4 6	15	100	>4.5								20	
	00.00	27	₹			\vdash		9											Q	
		37	₹																	
	-32.00	38		ÍΠ	SILT (ML), Medium Stiff, Reddish Brown, Moist, Low Plasticity, SAND Lenses	-													20	
		39																	Ø	
	-34.00	40						4											20	
		41				X	12	4 5	9	100	1.3								Ø	
	-36.00	42																		
		43		\prod	Eat CLAV (CH) Very Stiff Vellowish Brown Wet														20	
	-38.00	44																	Ø	
		45																	R	
	10.00	16					13	4 5	12	100	2.4			61	36	98				
	-40.00		Í			\square		7												
		47																	20	
	-42.00	48	Í																Ø	
		49																	20	
(/28/19	-44.00	50						6											Ø	
GLB 8		51	Í			X	14	8 12	20	100	2.5									E
3195.	-46.00	52	ľ																20	
RY		53				_													Ø	E
J LIBF	-48 00	54	₹		Moist, Medium Plasticity														200	
SS.GP.	10.00		₹																Q	
ORING		-55			(continued)		0 7 1 1									Luo				
OIL B					Blackburn Consulting	-ROJE	ci NA	sloug	jh T	HRFI	P			FILE 319	NU. 5.X	E	[™] = 10 3CI-17	-06		
FOR S					2491 Boatman Avenue	SOUN	IY			R	JUTE					PC	JSTMILE	:		
LOG I	bla	ckł	21	Jri	Phone: (916) 375-8706		r syste	<u>ms</u> In	ves	tmer	<u>t P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> ei	'S_							
BCI	con	ISU	lti	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709			BY	_	CH		ED BY			SH 2	IEET	3		_	

1	(ft)				u	er							Lab	orate	orv	Data			
	ELEVATION (DEPTH (ft)	Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locati	Sample Numb	Blows per 6 in	Blows per foot	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method	
	-50.00	-55 56		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	X	15	5 7 8	15	100	3.5	23	103						NUN	
		57																	
	-52.00	58 59																0000	
	-54.00	60		Lean GLAT (GL), Halu, Dark Teilowish Blowii, Wel		16	10	20	100	12								0000	
	-56.00	61 62			\square	10	12	30	100	4.3								0000	
		63																0000	
	-58.00	64 65																0000	
	-60.00	66			X	17	10 18	28	100	>4.5					98			JUDDO	
	-62.00	67 68																DDDD	
		69																0000	
	-64.00	70 71		Very Stiff, Medium Cementation		18	10 10 11	21	100	3.75									
	-66.00	72																0000	
	-68.00	73																	
	70.00	75				19	5 6	21	100	3.1								DDDD	
	-70.00	77		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			15											9	
	-72.00	78		Ground water encountered at 3.0 ft bgs															
8/28/19	-74.00	80																	
3195.GLB	-76.00	81 82																	
IBRARY		83																•	
VGS.GPJ 1	-78.00	84 85																	
BORI				F F	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID			
SOIL				Blackburn Consulting		KOUT S	Sloug	h T	HRFI				319	95.X	PC	STMILF	-06		
FOR				West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	r									```				
I LOG	bla	ck	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs							
BCI	con	ISU	Iting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED B	Y			HECKI	ED BY	,		SF 3	HEET	3			

	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 9-8-17	COMPLETION DATE 9-8-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.312708° /	ong or N - 121.7	lorth/E 2427	ast and 7 4°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	7		
	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU		E ELE		N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAMI	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									о. ТО	TAL D	EPTH	1		
	d /^		Kevir	า	CME 55 Truc	k Rig			/ BU			<u>-</u> ц		7	6.5 ft				
Rota	ary V	Vash			DRIELING ROD T		אוש ש		, 50					6	in				
SAMPI She	_er t I bv (;	YPE(S) 2.87'')	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-a	autom	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3(0")			HA	MMEF 3%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACK	FILL A	ND CON			GROUND WATER	DL			AI		(DATE	E)	7	CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND D	AMETE	R(in)
The first		BIOUL	Dackilli		READINGS	5	.0 IL			0.0 11		-0-1	1	Lah	orati	orv	Data		
N (f						catio	admu	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter		>				Data		poq
ATIC	H (f	ics a		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e Z	per	per	ery (t om€	re 1 (%	ensit		ity	00	th	ests	Met
LEV	EPT	ateri raph				ampl	ampl	ows	ows	ecov	ocke	oistu	_ مو	quid	astic dex	#2	hear treng est	dditio	illing
ш		20 - ∕ /	Fat CLAY (CH) Verv	/ Stiff Moist High Plasti	city	ő	ű	B	B	Ř	ת ת	∑Ŭ	٥e		르드	%	ភភ្	ΓĂ	ā D-
	1				ony														KE
							1	2	7	100	26								IYE
6.00	2							4			2.0								IJ₽Ĕ
	3		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL). Verv Stiff. Dark	Yellowish Brown.	-+)}E
4.00	4		Moist		,		2	750		87	2.25	18	110	48	32	80	DS		KIE
								psi											KE
	5			to Hord Vallouiah Brow		- 1	2	3	22	100	N 5								IYE
2.00	6	3	Cementation	to hard, renowish brow	n, wost, weak	\square	5	15	23	100	~4.5								IYE
	7		Strong Cementation	n			4	1300		100	38)}E
0.00	8						-	psi						44	16	93			١JE
		<u> </u>																	K
	9		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL), Very Stiff to Ha	rd, Dark Yellowish														KE
-2.00	10		Brown, Molst		-	<u> </u>		4											RE
	11					X	5	4	9	100	3.5	24	101						}}E
-4 00	12		Switched to mud rota	ary at 11.5 ft bgs															Ë
-4.00							6	1300 psi		94	>4.5								
	13																		æ
-6.00	14		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Stiff, Yellowish Bro		-+													
	15																		
0.00	16						7	3	10	100	2.0	23		35	19	50			
-0.00						\square		6											
	17																		
-10.00	18				n Wet Medium	-													
	19		Plasticity, Weak Cerr	nentation	,														æ
10 00																			
87 87 87	20					\square	0	2	_	100	> 4 E								
GLB	21					\square	0	6	Э	100	~4.5								
-14.00	22																		
CARY.	23																		
-16.00	24																		Ø
SINGS	25			(continued)		1		1					I	I	I			<u> </u>	1
BO			Blockburn C-	neulting		PROJE		ME		10				FILE	NO.	но		07	
sol		-	2491 Boatmai	n Avenue		LOOP COUNT	ry T	SIOUG	in H		P DUTE			315	73.X	PC	STMILE	·U/	
FOR			West Sacram	ento CA, 95691		SOL	-												
g pla	ckk	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
e cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 375	5-8709		PREPA RMS	RED E	3Y			HECKE	ED BY	•		SH	HEET of	3		

	(ft)				tion	oer		ť					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)	Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Loca	Sample Numl	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	^o ocket ^o enetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density pcf)	-iquid -imit	Plasticity ndex	% <#200	Shear Strength Fest	Additional _ab Tests	Drilling Method
	-18.00	25 26		Lean CLAY (CL) (continued), Moist, Moderate Cementation	X	9	6 8 9	17	100	>4.5	22	106		<u> </u>	0.			
		27																
	-20.00	28																
		29																
	-22.00	30																
		31		Stiff, Weak Cementation	X	10	8	17	100	1.0								
	-24 00	32					9											
	21.00																	
	00.00																	
	-26.00	34																
		35		Very Stiff, Yellowish Brown	∇	11	3	14	100	22								
	-28.00	36			\square		8											
		37																
	-30.00	38		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Very Stiff, Dark Yellowish Brown, Moiet Low Plasticity, Approximately 20% Fine SAND	- +													
		39		worst, Low Flasholy, Approximately 20% Fille SAND														
	-32.00	40					3											
		41			Х	12	6 7	13	100	3.3								
	-34.00	42																
		43		Lean CLAY (CL) Very Stiff Dark Yellowish Brown Mottled with	- +													
	-36.00	44		Dark Brown, Wet, Weak Cementation														
		45															ļ	
	-38.00	46			X	13	4 6	14	100	2.8								
		47					8											
	-40.00	18																
	-40.00																	
19	40.00	49																
8/28/	-42.00	50		Grayish Brown, Moist	\square	14	5 7	16	100	3.5								
95.GLE		51			\square		9											
۲ ^{_31}	-44.00	52																
-IBRAF		53																
GPJ L	-46.00	54																
RINGS.		55		(continued)														
L BOF	415- <i>21</i> 1			Blackburn Consulting			ME	h T	HRFI	P			FILE	NO. 5 X	HO F		-07	
JR SOI				2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	Jioug		R	DUTE			0.0	*./ \	PC	OSTMILE		
OG FC	bla	ckb	ourn	West Sacramento CA, 95691		sveto	me In	VDe	tmer	t Po	rtnor	~			_			
BCIL	con	sul	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Y		CI	IECKE	ED BY			SH 2		3		
														1 4		-		

	(ft)					ion	ber							Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	lion	(Ħ)		<i>"</i>	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Num	er 6 ir	er foo	y (%)	neter	(%)	sity		/			ts al	lethoc
	EVA ⁻	PTH	terial	aphic		nple	nple	ws pe	ws pe	cover	sket netroi	isture ntent	Den (ii id	sticit) ex	:#20(ear ength st	dition. Test	Iing N
	Ц	日 -55	Ma	Ğ		Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Re	Poc Per	°S S	Dry bc	Ling	Pla	°	⊣ Stra	Ado Lat	D
	-48.00	56			Lean CLAY (CL) (continued), Hard, Dark Yellowish Brown, No Cementation		15	3 5	11	100	4.5								
			Ľ			\vdash		6											
		57		\mathcal{A}															
	-50.00	58																	
		59																	
	-52.00	60			Low Plasticity, Medium Cementation	\leftarrow		8											
		61				X	16	12 16	28	100	>4.5								
	-54.00	62																	
		63		\bigwedge															
	50.00				SILT with SAND (ML), Medium Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Wet, Low to No Plasticity, Approximately 15% Fine SAND														
	-56.00	64																	
		65				\bigtriangledown		4	4.0										
	-58.00	66				\square	17	6 7	13	100	0.8								
		67																	
	-60.00	68		++-	SILTY SAND (SM) Dense Reddish Brown Moist Fine SAND														
		69			Interbedded lenses of SANDY SILT (ML)														
	-62 00	70																	
	02.00	74				\mathbb{N}	18	10 10	30	100	1.75	23	108						
						\square		20											
	-64.00	72																	
		73			Lean CLAY (CL), Stiff, Olive Brown, Wet	• †													
	-66.00	74																	
		75				$\left \right $		4											
	-68.00	76		λ		X	19	4	10	100	2.5								
		77		4	Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			-											
	-70 00	78			Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 10.0 ft bgs														
		70			-														
19		/9																	
8/28/	-72.00	80																	Ξ
5.GLB		81																	
/_319	-74.00	82																	Ξ
BRAR		83																	Ξ
PJ LIE	-76.00	84																	
JGS.G		85																	
BORIN					Р Р	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID		
SOIL					Blackburn Consulting		cout S	Sloug	h Tl		P)UTF			319	5.X	P	BCI-17-	07	
FOR					West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	 г												
I LOG	bla	ck	DU	rn	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	t Pa	rtnei	rs				-		
BC	con	ISU	Itir	ng	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED B	Y			ICH	D BY			S⊦ 3	HEET 6 of	3		

	ED BY		BEGIN DATE 9-7-17	COMPLETION DATE 9-7-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.306699° / -	ng or N • 121.7	lorth/E 23012	ast and 2 1°	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-0	8		
CONTR	RACTO	R	• · · ·	••••	LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line	;)						SU	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPERA	er Ator's	NAME	HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
And			Trevo	or	CME 55 Truc									70	6.5 ft				
Rota	ary W	ash			DRILLING ROD TY	PEAN	D DIAI	VIETER	/ БО	CKEI	VVIDI	П		6	in			:R	
SAMPL Sho	ER TY	PE(S) A	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE	uton	natic	dron	(140)#/ 3	וייח			HA 70	MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF	ILL AN	D COM	PLETION		GROUND WATER	DL	IRING	urop	A	FTER	(DAT	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	TYPE	AND D		ER(in)
Tren	nie G	rout E	lackfill		READINGS	19	.0 ft		1	5.0 f	t on §	9-7-1	7						
N (ft						atio	mbe	. <u></u>	ot	(%	e			Lab	orate	ory	Data		8
VTI0	H (ft)			DESCRIPTION		Foc	Nui	ber 6	oer fo) L	met	e t (%)	nsity		₹	Q	ч	sts	Meth
EVA	LT I	aphic				nple	nple	sw	wsp	cove	sket	istur	Del C	it q	stici	#20	ear engt st	dition Te:	ling l
Ш	<u> </u>	G G Z a				Saı	Sai	Blo	Bo	Re	P 0 P 0	≗õ	Ę ĝ	Liq	Pla Ind	%	Sh Str Te	Lat	D
	ĽE		Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff,	Dark Gray, Moist															IYE
								3											i₿E
4.00	2					Ň	1	3	7	100	1.75								\}⊧
	3																		illE
			Verv Stiff				2	300		80	2.75	30	86	68	48	95	DS	с	KE
2.00								psi											IYE
	5							2										<u> </u>	╢╞
0.00	6					X	3	4	8	100	3.0								ISE
			Fat CLAY with SAND	(CH), Very Stiff, Dark (Gray, Moist	-		4											INE
							4	500		07	10								KE
-2.00	8						4	psi		0/	4.0	23	90	54	36	84			IXE
	9					- + • ,												<u> </u>	
4.00			SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Suil to Hard, Brow	n, woist	X	5	5	10	100	1.5								I{}E
-4.00		$\langle A \rangle$						5										<u> </u>	KE
	11		Yellowish Brown																IYE
-6.00	12						6	500 psi		67	>4.5	17	107	35	22	56			IVE
	13							201)}E
						M	7	3	10	100	35								I{LE
-8.00	14	$\langle A \rangle$			-	\square	'	5	10	100	0.0								KE
	15				-	Y													IYE
-10.00	16						8	500		83	3.75								IVE
	Ē							psi						29	18	58			I))E
	17							4											ISLE
-12.00	18					Ň	9	4	9	100	>4.5								KE
	19				7	4													181
<u>0</u>																			IVE
878 878		\mathbb{N}	Switched to mud rota	ry at 20 ft bgs															Ø
GLB	21	\mathbf{V}																	Ø
-16.00	22	$\langle A \rangle$																	
ARY	23																		
LIBR																			Ø
-18.00	24																		
NGS	25	Y/)		(continued)					<u> </u>										
BOR					F	PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting		Look	out	Sloug	h Tl		P			319	95.X	E	SCI-17	-08	
Si Chi		~	2491 Boatmai	n Avenue		SOL	T											-	
bla	ckb	urn	Phone: (016)	275-8706	C		vste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
e con	Isul	tina	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F	PREPA	RED E	BY		CI	IECKI	ED BY	·		SI	IEET	•		
		3		3.00		KMS					NUH				1	ot	5		

(ft)				tion	oer	_:	Ŧ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	(#)		DECODIDION	ocal	Muml	er 6 ir	er foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity					le s	ethoc
LAT:	TH	erial ohics	DESCRIPTION	I ple [l aldı	vs pe	vs pe	oven	ket etron	sture tent (Dens	₽,	ticity	#200	ar ngth	itiona Test	M Bu
ELE	DEF	Mate Graj		San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Pocl Pen	Mois Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas Inde	≌ %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	Drilli
	25		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Light Oliver Brown, Moist	\mathbb{N}	10	3	11	100	35	26	100						
-20.00	26			\square	10	6		100	0.0	20	100						
	27																
-22.00	28	$\langle \rangle$															
		$\langle \rangle$															Ø
-24.00	30	$\langle \rangle$	Medium Stiff, Wet	∇		2											
	31			X	11	2	4	100	<1.0	35		42	22	89			
-26.00	32																
	22	$\langle \rangle$															
			SANDY SILT (ML), Stiff, Brown, Wet, Low Plasticity														
-28.00	34																
	35					3											E
-30.00	36			X	12	4	9	100	1.5	33		31	8	62			
	37			\square													
																	Ø
-32.00	38		Poorly-graded SAND with SILT (SP-SM), Dense, Olive Gray,	1													
	39																
-34.00	40					8											
	41			X	13	12	26	100		13	124						
00.00				\vdash		14											
-36.00	42																
	43		With GRAVEL, Dark Brown, Wet														
-38.00	44																
	45					6											
-40.00	46			X	14	16	34	100						7		GS	
				\vdash		18											
	41																
-42.00	48	858	CLAYEY GRAVEL with SAND (GC), Medium Dense, Brown,	+													
	49	600	Wet														
-44.00	50																
	51	200		X	15	5 4	9	100						41		GS	
				\square		5											
-46.00	52																
	53		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Yellowish Brown, Moist	+													E
-48.00	54																
	55																
			(continued)											100			
			Blackburn Consulting	Lool	cout S	Sloug	h Tl	HRF	P			319	95.X	E	3CI-17	-08	
			2491 Boatman Avenue	OUN SOL	ſΥ			R	DUTE					PC	OSTMILE	-	
bla	ckb	urr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		sveto	ms In	VDe	tmer	nt Pa	rtno	rs					-	-
cor	sul	tinc	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED B	Y	103	C	HECK	ED BY	<u> </u>		S	IEET			
		-		RIVIS)				NCH				2	: Ot	5		

(#)				ion	Der		L.					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	(H)			ocat	Jumb	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	neter	(%	ity					= 0	sthod
VAT	TH (hics	DESCRIPTION	ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Dens	σ	ticity K	£200	ar ngth	tiona Test	M BI
ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Seco	^o ock	Cont	Dry [-iqui	olast nde)	#> %	Shea Strer Test	Addit _ab ⁻	Lillin
	55	$\overline{}$	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$		3	<u> </u>									~_	Ē
-50.00	56			Ň	16	3	9	100	4.4	25		47	26	90			
	57																
52.00	_																
-52.00																	
	59																
-54.00	60		Medium Cementation			4											
	61			X	17	4	12	100	>4.5								
50.00				\vdash		0											Æ
-56.00																	
	63	1.	SILTY SAND (SM), Medium Dense, Olive Brown, Wet, Low to	+													
-58.00	64		No Plasticity, Fine SAND, Approximately 25% SILI														
	65																
60.00				X	18	4 5	13	100									
-00.00				\square		8											Æ
	67																
-62.00	68		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Gravish Brown, Moist, Medium	+													
	69		Plasticity, Mèdium Cementation														Æ
64.00	70																
-04.00				\mathbb{N}	19	7	26	100	>4 5								
	71			\square		10											e
-66.00	72																
	73																
-68 00	74																
00.00																	
	/5		Olive Brown, Wet, Traces of SAND, No Cementation	∇	00	4	40	400	4.0								Ø
-70.00	76			\square	20	10	10	100	4.3								6
	77		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ
-72.00	78		Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water initially encountered at 19.0 ft bgs, rose to 15.0 ft														
	70		bgs after drilling														
																	Ξ
-74.00	80																Ξ
	81																Ξ
-76.00	82																_
	83																
-78.00	84																Ξ
—	85	1															
			Plaakhurn Consulting	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	но			
		-	2491 Boatman Avenue		COUT S	Sioug	jn Tl	R				319	15.X	PC	DSTMILE	08	
			West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	-												
bla	ckb	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	s						
cor	ISU	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA RMS	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			SF 3	HEET 3 of	3		

ſ	LOGGE	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 11-27-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-27-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.307672°/	_ong or N	lorth/E	ast and 1°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	7-09	9		
ľ	CONTR	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Static	n, Line)						SUI	RFACE	ELE	EVATIO	N	
ŀ	OPERA	F ATOR	'S NAM	IE HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									0.	5 IL TAL D	EPTH	4		
╞	And			Steph	nen	CME 55 Cra		אום ח		/ 811			-		5 ′	1.5 ft			D	
	Rota	ary V	Vash	HOD		DRILLING ROD I		DDA		, BU	CREI	WIDT	п		6	in				
	SAMPL Shel	.er t bv (YPE(S 2.87") AND SIZE(S) (ID) and Mod Cal (2.4	")	HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-	-auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3(0")			HAI	MMER 1%	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
	BACKF	ILL A	ND CO	MPLETION Beakfill	,	GROUND WATE	R DL			A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
ŀ	field fi					I LADINGO		. <u>.</u>							l ab	orate	orv	Data		
	I) NC	-					catic	əqmr	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	()	>	Lab	Jiat	Jiy	Data		por
	'ATI0) H (f	isi lice		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	N N N	per	per	/ery	t rome	nt (%	ensit		sity	8	gth .	onal ests	g Met
	ΓEΛ	EPI	later				amp	amp	lows	lows	ecol	ocke enet	loistu	o C_D	iquid	lasti idex	₩	hear tren(est	dditi ab T	rilling
ł	ш	-0-	≥0	Fat CLAY with SAND	O (CH), Medium Stiff to S	Stiff, Olive Brown,	S	S		8	Ľ.	ፈፈ	20	09		ᅀᆂ	%	v∾⊢	ت×	
		1		Moist					0											I
	4 50	2					Η	1	5	13	33	.75								KE
	1.00								8											HYE
		3					Η	2	8	20	61	1.5	31	89	73	48				IVE
	2.50	4		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL), Stiff, Yellowish				12											₩Ē
		5						3	300		83	1.5			46	21				NE
	0.50	6							psi						40	31				KE
	0.00			Fat CLAY with SAND Moist	O (CH), Stiff to Very Stiff,	Yellowish Brown	ı, V	4	14 14	28	100	22	24		53	37	76			KE
		7						•	14							0.				IYE
	-1.50	8					Μ	5	6 9	23	100	1.5								IVE
		9		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL), Medium Stiff to	Stiff, Olive Brown	n, 🔼		14											
	-3 50	10						6	500		88	10						UU		ISE
	-0.00		\leq					U	psi			1.0								KE
		11	¥//				\mathbf{V}	_	7											IXE
	-5.50	12						7	7 8	15	100	1.75								IYE
		13		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Very Stiff, Olive Br	own, Moist		8	4	17	100	2.1	34				66			
	-7 50	14						0	10	17	100	2.1	32		38	19	66			
			\mathbf{I}	<u>Switched to mud rota</u> Lean CLAY (CL). Ve	ary <u>at 14 ft bg</u> s rv Stiff. Olive Brown. Mo		[
		15]	· , , - ,			•	9		400	0.7								Ø
	-9.50	16						9	12	30	100	2.7								E
		17																		
	-11.50	18																		
			$\leq //$																	
6		19																		
3/28/1	-13.50	20							7											
SLB 8		21						10	11 15	26	100	3.1								E
195.0	-15.50	22																		
RY			\leq																	
LIBR/		23	\mathbb{K}																	Ø
GPJ	-17.50	24																		
NGS.		25			(continued)															\sim
BOR							PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	LE ID	• •	
Sol				Blackburn Co	nsulting			tout \$ ⁻Y	Sloug	h Tl	HRFI				319	95.X	PO	STMILF	-09	
FOR				West Sacram	ento CA, 95691		SOL	-											-	
LOG	bla	ckl	our	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	<u>ms In</u>	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
BCI	con	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED B	Y		CH		ED BY			SH 1	IEET of	2		
							~ ~ ~				_					_				

	(ft)					tion	ber		ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (#)	(s.)	Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Num	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Methoc
	-19.50	-25 26			Lean CLAY (CL) <i>(continued)</i> .	X	11	10 15 17	32	100	3.25								
		27																	
	-21.50	28																	
		29																	
	-23.50	30		\square	Medium Stiff Yellowish Brown Wet			11											
		31				M	12	11	24	78	0.75	32		49	28	93		с	
	-25.50	32					13	8 11	25	100	1.0								
		33					-	14	-		-								
	-27.50	34																	
		35			Moist			7											
	-29.50	36					14	10 11	21	100	1.0								
		37		\square															
	-31.50	38			SILTY SAND (SM), Dense, Yellowish Brown, Wet, Fine SAND	- +													
		39																	
	-33.50	40						9											
		41					15	16 18	34	100		30	96			32			
	-35.50	42			Gray, Wet, Fine SAND														
		43																	
	-37.50	44			Well graded SAND with SILT and CDAVEL (SW SM) Dense	_													
		45		· •	Dark Yellowish Brown, Wet		16	10	30	100		21				5			
	-39.50	46		·				19		100		21							
		47																	
	-41.50	48																	
19	40.50	49																	
B 8/28	-43.50	50		• 4 4 • 4 4 • 4 4		15 21	45	100											
195.GL	-45 50	52		<u>. </u>	Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			24											
RY_3		53			Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 11.5 ft bgs														
J LIBF	-47.50	54			-														
IGS.GF																			
BORIN						PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	но			
R SOIL					2491 Boatman Avenue		Kout (TY	Sloug	jh Ti	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	95.X	PC	SCI-17 DSTMILE	-09 :	
DG FOI	bla	ck	b	urr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		[me In	NOC	tmor	nt Po	rtno	re						
BCI L(con	ISL	JI	ing	Fibile. (916) 375-8706 Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED E	BY	ves		HECKI	ED BY	' '		SH	HEET	2		

	ED BY	BEGIN DATE 11-27-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-27-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.313855° /	ong or N -121.7	lorth/E	ast and 94°	d Datu	um)				HO B	LE ID	7-1(0			
	RACTOR			LOCATION (Offse	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	N		_
OPER/	ATOR'S NA	ME HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1			
EXCAV	y /ATION ME	THOD Step	inen	DRILLING ROD T	VIER YPE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		5 ' BO	1.5 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R		
Rota	ary Wash												6	in					
SAMPL	lby (2.87	") and SPT (1.4") a	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-	autom	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			7 4	1%	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI		
BACKF	FILL AND C	OMPLETION t Backfill		GROUND WATEF	۲ DL 3.3	JRING 8 ft		A	FTER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETI	ER(in	ו)
(J					Lo	ē							Lab	orate	orv	Data		Π	-
NO	£.				ocati	qmn	6 in	foot	(%)	eter	(%	≥						thod	I
ATI	ial (f		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	le N	ber	s per	very	et u	ure ent (9	ensi	_	city	200	gth	onal ests	g Me	1
ELEV	DEP- 1ater				amp	amp	lows	slows	(eco	ocke	Aoist Conte	ocf) D	imit	'lasti ndex	₩,	tren est	dditi ab T	uillin	I
		/ Fat CLAY (CH), Me	dium Stiff, Very Dark Bro	wn, Moist	0	0		<u> </u>	Ľ.		20	03		<u> </u>	8	ທທ⊢		॑॑॑॑॑॑	_
	1																<u> </u>		_
4.00					Μ	1	4	16		2.25			63	41				K	_
4.00							10										<u> </u>	171	_
	3	Lean CLAY with SA	ND (CL), Stiff to Very Sti	ff, Very Dark Gray	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	2				15	46	72	68	41	66				_
2.00	4	Moist			<u> </u>	2				1.5								١SF	_
	5						5											1XL	_
) Medium Dense Olive	Brown Moist	- M	3	9	19		2.5	28	99						K	_
0.00		Switched to mud rot	tary at 6 ft bgs	2.0,														Ø	
	7					4	550						34	16	28			E	_
-2.00	8						psi										<u> </u>	G	_
					Μ	5	5	27											_
	9						15				30		31	11	43		<u> </u>	8	_
-4.00	10	Very Dense				6	16 27	60										8	-
	11				-4		33										<u> </u>	B	_
6.00			ND (CL), Hard, Brown, IV	loist	Μ	7	12 27	61											
-0.00							34										<u> </u>		_
	13				_IX	8	26	57											-
-8.00	14	Lean CLAY (CL), H	ard, Brown, Moist, Some	Strong Induration	$\left(\right)$		31										<u> </u>	8	_
	15				Η	9	30	64										Ø	_
							34										<u> </u>		_
-10.00																		8	_
	17																	B	=
-12.00	18				_													Ø	_
		Wet, Fine to Mediur	n Grain SAND	ery Dense, Brown,															=
ת																			_
-14.00	20						19											6	_
9	21				X	10	23	53							10			Ø	_
16.00					\square		- 50											Ø	_
- 10.00																			_
	23	Poorly-graded SAN	D with GRAVEL (SP), Ve	ery Dense, Dark	-+														-
-18.00	24	Olive Brown, Wet																	_
פ ה ס	<u>25</u> 目																	\geq	
	-		(continued)		<u> </u>	07.114										- 10			
		Blackburn Co	onsulting		Look	cina cout \$	Sloug	gh Ti	HRFI	P			319	NO. 95.X	B	CI-17	-10		
		2491 Boatma	an Avenue			Ϋ́			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE	-		
bla	ckhur	West Sacran	nento CA, 95691	F	CLIENT										_				-
	chou	Phone: (916)) 375-8706	-	PREPA	RED E	ms In BY	ives	tmer Cł	It Pa HECKI	TTNE	rs ′		SF	IEET				
	1301111	e Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		DWC	;				NCH				1	of	2			

ſ	(ft)					ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	EVATION	EPTH (ft)		aterial aphics	DESCRIPTION	mple Locat	mple Numt	ows per 6 ir	ows per foo	covery (%)	cket netrometer	bisture Intent (%)	y Density cf)	luid nit	asticity lex	<#200	ear ength st	ditional b Tests	lling Method
ŀ	Ш	ت 25-		žφ	Decally Created CAND with CDAV/CL (CD) (continued)	Sa	Sa	ă	B	Re	2 g	ĕů	<u>P</u> g	L L	E E	%	⊣ tr ch	Ad La	ā
	-20.00	26			Poorly-graded GRAVEL with CLAY and SAND (GP-GC), Very Dense, Dark Olive Brown, Wet, Fine to Coarse SAND, Fine	-M	11	24 31 38	69							3 7			
	-22.00	27			GRAVEL														
	-24.00	29 30			Dense, Fine to Coarse GRAVEI			9											
	26.00	31				Д	12	12 21	33										
	-20.00	33			Less SAND														
	-28.00	34 35						9											
	-30.00	36 37			Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist		13	16 21	37		3.25					7			
	-32.00	38																	
	-34.00	39 40			SILTY SAND (SM), Dense, Olive, Moist, Very Fine SAND			10											
	-36.00	41 42			Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Olive and Mottled Reddish Brown, Moist	- []	14	11 16	27										
	29.00	43																	
	-30.00	44						7	07										
	-40.00	46 47			Medium Stiff		15	12 15	27		1.0								
	-42.00	48 49																	
3 8/28/19	-44.00	50			Dark Olive Gray, very Stiff		16	9 10	24		4.0								
95.GLł		51	Ē		Bottom of exploration at 51 5 ft below around surface (bos)	$ \rangle$		14											
BRARY_31	-46.00	52 53			Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 3.8 ft bgs														
IGS.GPJ LI	-48.00	54 55																	
30RIN					1		CT NA	MF						FILF	NO	НО	ILE ID		
SOIL E					Blackburn Consulting	Lool	cout \$	Sloug	h Tl	HRF	P			319)5.X	E	BCI-17	10	
-OR S					2491 Boatman Avenue	SOL	Y				JUIE						JSIMILE	: 	
-OG F	bla	ck	b	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
BCI L	cor	ISL	lt	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Y		CI	HECK	ED BY			SH 2	HEET	2		

	ED B C	Y		BEGIN DATE 11-28-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-28-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.314425° / -	ng or N 121.7	lorth/E	ast and 3 6°	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	1		
CONT	RAC [®]	FOR				LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFAC	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATO	R'S N	٩ME	HELPER	'S NAME		lar								TO		EPTI	4		
EXCA	VATIO	DN M	ETH	OD Stept	ien	DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHC	IE D	IAMETE	R	
	ary \	Nas	h (S) /	AND SIZE(S) (ID)											<u>6</u>	in MMEE				
She	lby	(2.8	(⁽⁾)	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-a	uton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			74	4%				
BACK	nie	and (Gro	UCENT COM	Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	DU 6.	JRING 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING	IYPE	AND D	AMETE	=R(in)
(ft)							tion	ber	Ŀ.	ot					Lab	orat	ory	Data		
NOL	(#)				DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					R a	etho
EVAL	1 H	erial	phic		DESCRIPTION		ple	aldr	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etroi	sture	Den	t id	sticity.	#200	ar ngth t	Ition	ng M
ELE		Mat	Gra				San	San	Blov	Blo	Rec	Poc Pen	Moi	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	Drilli
	Γ			Fat CLAY (CH), Med	ium Stiff, Dark Grayish l	Brown, Moist														IYE
	1																			i∦E
4.00	2							1				.75								}}E
	3														52	37	90		<u> </u>	KIE
2.00	1	É/					X	2	6	14		1.5			58	41				KE
2.00		E/		Stiff			4		8										<u> </u>	IYE
	5		7	CLAYEY SAND with	GRAVEL (SC), Very De			3	700 psi											IYE
0.00	6	Ē/			7	\mathbb{Z}	4	14	62										⋈	
	7	E/				-		37				18	101	36	15	21		<u> </u>		
-2.00	8	Ē/		Switched to mud rota	ry at 7.5 ft bgs		∇	_	19											
		Ē/					Ŵ	5	40	69										
	9	ET	Π	SANDY SILT (ML), V Some Weak Cement	ery Stiff, Olive Gray, Mo ation	bist, Fine SAND,	\mathbb{N}	6	12	35			20	05	35	10	50			
-4.00	10	目					\square	0	20	55			30	90	55		50			
	11		┝┥┝	SILTY SAND (SM). D	Dense. Dark Brown. We		- {//	7	14 28	60										
-6.00	12				,,,	-	\square		32											
	13						X	8	9 18	36			27	99			29			
	15			Lean CLAY with SAN	ID (CL), Hard, Dark Yell	owish Brown, Mois	ī (~)		18											
-8.00	14	ŧ/					X	9	11	23		4.0								
	15	É/							12											
-10.00	16	E/																		
	17	E/																		
10.00		Ē/																		
-12.00	18	Ē/	4																	
	19			Fine SAND	lediditi Dense, Olive Di	own, wet, very														
-14.00	20								3	-										
B 8	21						X	10	4	13			29	97	NP	NP	46			
0.00 16 00	22								9											
ε Σ	22																			
.IBRA	23		Ħt	SANDY SILT (ML), M	ledium Stiff, Olive Brow	n, Moist														
-18.00	24																			
NGS.0	25				(6
BOR					(continuea)	F	PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO	LE ID		
soll				Blackburn Col	nsulting			<u>cout</u> : ⁻Y	Sloug	jh T	HRFI	I P OUTF			319	95.X	PC	STMILF	-11	
FOR	2	M		West Sacram	ento CA. 95691		SOL	-												
s pla	ick	bu	rn	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syste	ms In	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
Secon	ารเ	ultir	ng	Fax: (916) 375	F	PREPA	REDE	BY			HECKI	ED BY	,		SH 1	HEET I of	2			



	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 12-4-17	COMPLETION DATE 12-4-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.315274° /	ong or N - 121.7	orth/E	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	2		
	RACTO	OR	18 7 1		LOCATION (Offse	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI		E ELE	Z Evatioi	N	
OPER/		'S NAM	E HELPEI	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO		EPTH	ł		
EXCAV	d Atio	N METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD T	VIER YPE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		4 ' BO	1.5 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Rota														6	in MMEE				
She	by (2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	autom	atic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			74	4%				
BACKF Tren	ill Ai nie C	ND CON Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	E DU 5.9	RING 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ.	ot		r			Lab	orate	ory	Data		5
NOI	(ft)	ő		DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho
EVA.	PTH	terial				nple	nple	d sw	d sw	ovel	sket Detro	isture	() Den	it q	sticit	#20	ear ength st	dition Tes	⊿
Ш		Grai				Sar	Sar	Bo	Blo	Rec	P or Per or	0 Q	D D D D D	Li di	Pla	* %	Stre Stre Tes	Add Lab	D
			Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff	i, Dark Brown, Moist															KE
	Ē																		1¥E
4.00	2					_	1	600 psi		92	1.25								IVE
	3		Lean CLAY with SA	ND (CL),Stiff to Very Stiff	f, Brown, Moist			5											1))E
2.00	4					X	2	3	10	100				34	19	80			l{]}
	5																		ISE
0.00						¥	3	800 psi		100	1.5	25	101						KE
0.00						\square	4	3	10	100				47	28	80			IKE
	7					\square		5										<u> </u>	Ш
-2.00	8		Poorly-graded SANE	ary at 7.5 ft bgs) with GRAVEL (SP), De	nse, Very Dark	- +													Ø
	9		Gray, Wet, Fine GR	AVEL, Fine SAND			5	800		100						4			Ø
-4.00	10					_		psi											Ø
	11		Poorly-graded SANL	J (SP), Medium Dense, L	Jark Brown, Wet		6	5	14	100						4			Ø
	Ë					\square		8											Ø
-6.00	12																		8
	13		SILTY SAND (SM),	Medium Dense, Very Da	rk Olive Brown,														
-8.00	14		Moist																
	15																		E
-10.00	16						7	2	24	100									
-10.00						\square		14				24	101			23			Ø
	17		Poorly-graded SANE	D with SILT and GRAVEL	(SP-SM), Dense,														
-12.00	18		Very Bark Onve Bro																
	19																		Ø
-14.00	20																		Ø
	21					X	8	5 16	26	100									Ø
						()		10											Ø
-16.00	22																		Ø
5	23		Well-graded SAND	with CLAY and GRAVEL	(SW-SC), Very														
-18.00	24		Dense, Dark Olive B	srown, vvet															
0.001	25																		6
				(continued)		PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	-		out	Sloug	jh Tl					319	95.X	B		·12	
			West Sacram	nento CA: 95691	Ļ	SOL	•												
s bla	ckł	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			yste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
con	SU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY	/		SI 1	HEET	2		



	gee I s	D BJ	(BEGIN DATE 12-4-17	COMPLETION DATE 12-4-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.319101° /	ong or N. -121.7	lorth/E 1671	ast and I 5°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	3		
CON	TRA	ACT	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPE	RAT	OR	'S NAM	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
Ch	ad					CME 55 Crav					OVET	. ארחוי	-		5	1.5 ft				
Ro	tar	yΫ	Vash	HOD		DRILLING ROD I		DUA		. 00	CREI	VVIDI	П		6	in				
SAM Sh	PLE elb	ER T	YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-	auton	natic	dron	(140)#/ 3	0")			HA	MMEF 4%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BAC	<fil< td=""><td>LA</td><td>ND CO</td><td>MPLETION</td><td></td><td>GROUND WATER</td><td>R DL</td><td>IRING</td><td></td><td>A</td><td>FTER</td><td>(DATI</td><td>Ξ)</td><td></td><td>CAS</td><td>SING 1</td><td>ΓΥΡΕ</td><td>AND D</td><td>AMETE</td><td>ER(in)</td></fil<>	LA	ND CO	MPLETION		GROUND WATER	R DL	IRING		A	FTER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	ΓΥΡΕ	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
	m	le (srout	Backfill		READINGS	12 	οπ 							l ah	orati	onv	Data		
N (f		_					catic	Imbe	0 in.	foot	(%	ter	(>				Dala		po
ATIC		H (ft	S.a		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e NL	per	per	ery (t ome	re 1 (%	ensit		ity	8	ţ	ests	Metl
LEV		EPT	ateri				ldme	ldme	ows	ows	ecov	ocke	oistu ontei	ر م	quid	astic dex	₩	near reng sst	dditio	illing
ш		. 0 -	⊇ō 	Fat CLAY with SAND) (CH) Medium Stiff Da	rk Gravish Brown	ů	ő	B	B	Ř	مّ مّ	ΞŬ	٥e		교요	%	to to ≞	La	
		1		Moist			,													
								1	650		100	1.0			67	44				IYE
4.00		2						-	psi										<u> </u>	IVE
		3		Stiff				2	4	5	100	2.0			64	45)}E
2.00		4					\square		2										<u> </u>	ISE
		_						2	750		100	- A E								KIE
		5		Lean CLAY (CL), Ha	rd, Dark Yellowish Brow	n, Moist	_	3	psi		100	24.5								IKE
0.00		6							5											¦∦≣
		7					X	4	6	15	100									
-2.00		8		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Very Stiff, Light Oli	ive Brown, Moist,		_												isje
			$\leq / /$		louration			5	850 psi		100	3.0	21		45	28	69			KIE
		9	1//					•	3		100									IKE
-4.00) -	10		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ry Stiff, Yellowish Brown		-1	6	4 5	9	100									IYE
		11																		
-6.00	, .	12						7	800 psi		100	3.75								I))E
0.00			\leq				¥,		4										<u> </u>	-{{}E
		13		Trace Fine SAND			X	8	5	11	100									KIE
-8.00) -	14		Switched to mud rota	ary at 14 ft bgs				6											K
		15	1		Stiff Olivo Proven Mois		-		-										<u> </u>	
-10.0		16		Fat CLAT (CH), Very		51	X	9	4	11	100	2.5	31	94						
-10.0							\square		7						54	31	92		<u> </u>	Æ
	-	17																		
-12.0	0	18																		
		19																		
0 14 0		20																		
878 - 14.0 878		20		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ry Stiff, Olive Brown, Mo	ist		10	4	21	100									
GLB	2	21					\square	10	11	~ 1										
-16.0	0 2	22	$\mathbf{I}/$																	
ARY		23		1																
LIBF			₹⁄/																	
-18.0	2	24	1//																	
SINGS	<u> </u>	25	<u>_r / /</u>	1	(continued)				1	1	1	I		I	I	I			<u> </u>	
BOF				Ricakhum C-			PROJE		ME						FILE	NO.	но		40	
sol			-	2491 Boatma	n Avenue	-	COUNT	iout : Y	Sloug	in Ti	R				319	15.X	PC	DSTMILE	-13	
FOR				West Sacram	ento CA. 95691	F	SOL	-												
ğ blo	ac	:ki	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
° CO	ns	SU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED E	3Y			HECKI	ED BY	, ,		SH	heet I of	2		

	(ft)					tion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)		Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Num	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
-	20.00	-25- 26			Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	X	11	6 8 10	18	100	2.0								
	22.00	27 28																	
	24.00	29 30						5											
	26.00	31 32				X	12	7 9	16	100									
	28.00	33 34																	
	20.00	35			Soft, Wet CLAYEY SAND (SC), Loose, Olive Brown, Fine SAND	-	13	3	5	100									
	30.00	36 37				\square	15	3	5										
	32.00	38 39																	
	34.00	40 41			Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Medium Stiff, Olive Brown	-	14	2	6	100				38	14	75			
	36.00	42						3											
	38.00	43 44			Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SC), Medium Dense to Dense, Dark Olive Brown, Wet, Fine SAND	_													
	40.00	45 46					15	6 8 9	17	100						7			
	42.00	47 48																	
8/19	44.00	49 50																	
195.GLB 8/2	46.00	51			Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)	X	16	8 13 14	27	50									
LIBRARY_3		53			Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 12.5 ft bgs														
RINGS.GPJ	48.00	54 -55																	
OIL BO					Blackburn Consulting	PROJE	CT NA	^{ME} Sloug	h T	HRFI	Р			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	но Е	DLE ID 3CI-17 -	-13	
DG FOR S(bla		h		2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA, 95691		-Y			R						PC	OSTMILE		
BCI LC	con	ISL	JIt	ing	Phone: (916) 375-8706 Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA DWC	RED B	r ns in Y	ves		HECKE	ED BY	S		SH 2	HEET	2		

		ED BY		BEGIN DATE 12-5-17	COMPLETION DATE 12-5-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo	ong or N -121 7	North/E	ast and 8°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	4			
	CONTR	RACTO	OR	12011	12011	LOCATION (Offset	t, Static	n, Line	() ()						SU	RFAC	EELE	T EVATIO	N		
	OPER/	er Ator'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									ю. ТО	<u>υπ</u> TAL D	EPT	+			
	Cha					CME 55 Crav							-1.1		4	1.5 ft					
	Rota	ary W	lash			DRILLING ROD I	TPE AN		VIETER	/ БО	CKEI	VIDI			6	in		IAIVIETE	:R		
	SAMPL Shel	.ER T bv (2	YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safetv semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			HA	MMEF 4%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi		
	BACKF	ILL AI		IPLETION		GROUND WATER				A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING 1	TYPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(i	n)
	field fi			Dackini		READINGO	5	יין או או או							l ah	orati	orv	Data			Γ
	I) NC	÷					ocatic	əqmr	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	()	2	Lub			Dulu		pou	
	ATI(TH (f	ics lics		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	le N	ber	per	/ery	st rome	nt (%	ensit		city	500	gth '	onal ests	g Met	
	ΓEΛ	EPI	later				amp	amp	lows	lows	ecol	ocke enet	loistu	ocf)	iquid	lasti idex	#	hear trenç est	dditi ab T	rillin	
	ш	-0-E	≥0 =///	Fat CLAY (CH), Stiff	, Very Dark Gray, Moist		ى ا	S		8	~	ፈፈ	20	09		스느	%	v ∾ ⊢	تە	<u> </u>	E
		1			, , ,														<u> </u>	K	E
	4.00							4	600		75	1 5								K	
	4.00							1	psi		15	1.5			66	46				18	
		3		Dark Olive Brown					2											₩	E
	2.00	4					X	2	3	7	100				74	56				N	-
		5					Ē													1{[
				SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Hard, Olive Brown	, Moist		3	700		75	4.0								K	
	0.00	6							psi										<u> </u>	K	E
		7						4	4	13	100		23		38	22	59			}}	E
	-2.00	8		Loop CLAY (CL) Sti	ff to Vory Stiff, Olivo Pro	we Moist			7											∄	E
				Lean CLAF (CL), Su	II to very Still, Olive Bro	WII, WOISt		5	800		100	1 75								ß	
								5	psi			1.75								K	_
	-4.00	10							3											K	
		11					¥Λ	6	45	9	100									W)	
	-6.00	12					Ĩ													1)}	E
		12						7	800		100	2.0								۱Ŋ	
				Wet	any at 12 E ft bac				psi										-	Ľ.	7
	-8.00	14		Switched to find fota	ary at 15.5 it bys															K	Ē
		15							3												Ē
	-10.00	16					X	8	7	17	100									K	Ë
							\vdash		10												Ē
																				G	Ē
	-12.00	18																		Q	Ĕ
		19																		K	Ë
8/19	-14.00	20																		E	É
3 8/2				Hard, Weak Indura	tion			9	5	16	100	4.5	22		49	30	94				Ë
5.GLF							\square		9											K	Ē
_319	-16.00	22																		E	Ē
RAR		23																			Ē
J LIB	-18 00	24																		K	E
S.GP,	10.00																			K	È
RING		-25-			(continued)					1										1×	-
L BO				Blackburn Co	nsultina		PROJE		ME Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	P			FILE	NO. 15 X	HO	LE ID SCI-17	-14		
R SOI				2491 Boatma	n Avenue	F	COUN	ΓΥ	Jioug		R	DUTE			510		PC	STMILE			
GFOF	bla	clab		West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	F	SOL CLIEN	Г													
CI LO(DIG	CKL		Phone: (916)	375-8706	F	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer			rs ′		01					
BC	con	SU	IIIng	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		DWC		τ				צו חב			1	l of	2			

	(ft)					ion	er							Lab	orato	ory	Data			
	NOI	(#				ocat	Jumb	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	neter	(%	ity					= 0	ethod	
	VAT	HL		hics	DESCRIPTION	ple L	ple N	ed s	ed s	overy	cet etron	ture ent (Dens	σ.	ticity x	#200	ar Jgth	tiona Test:	β	
	ELE		5	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois	Dry [(pcf)	Limit	Plast Inde;	₩> %	Shea Strer Test	Addit Lab ⁻	U Lili	
		-25	Ē	//	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	∇	40	5		400								-	8	
	-20.00	26	E			M	10	8 13	21	100										
		27		\square																
	22.00	28	E																	
	-22.00	20	₿	\square	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Dark Olive Brown, Moist, Fine SAND															
		29	Ē																	
	-24.00	30	E					5												
		31		\square		X	11	6	14	100	3.0									
	26.00	32	Ħ			\vdash		0											Œ	
	-20.00	52	E																	
		33	E		Lean CLAY (CL), Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist, Weak Induration	• †														
	-28.00	34	E																Æ	
		35		\square																
	30.00	36	E			X	12	3 5	12	100									ØE	
	-30.00	30	B			\square		7												
		37	E	\square																
	-32.00	38	E																	
		39																		
	34.00	10	E	\square																
	-34.00	40	E		Very Stiff, No Induration	\mathbb{N}	13	4	10	100	25									
		41	E			\square	10	6	10	100	2.0									
	-36.00	42			Bottom of exploration at 41.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ	
		43			Ground water encountered at 11.0 ft bgs														Ξ	
	-38 00	44																		
			E																_	
		45	E																	
	-40.00	46	E																	
		47	E																	
	-42.00	48																	Ξ	
		10																	=	
6		49	E																=	
3/28/1	-44.00	50																	Ξ	
GLB 8		51																	=	
3195.0	-46.00	52																	=	
NRY_S		50																	=	
LIBR/		55																		
GPJ	-48.00	54																	Ξ	
INGS.		-55																		
BOR					Plaakhurn Canoulting	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО				
SOIL				-	2491 Boatman Avenue	LOO	COUT S	sloug	n T	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	15.X	PC	SCI-17	-14		
FOR					West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL														
I LOG	bla	ck	b	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	t Pa	rtnei	s							
BC	con	ISL	JIt	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED B	Υ			HECKE	D BY			S⊦ 2	HEET ? of	2			
LOG	GEC VC) BY	,	BEGIN DATE 11-28-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-28-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.328232° /	ong or N. - 121.7	lorth/E 7 117 1	ast and 7°	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	5		
-----------	-------------------	-------------	-----------------	------------------------------------	-----------------------------	---------------------------------	-----------------------------	---------------------------	----------------------	--------	-------	-------	---------------	-------	------------------	----------------	-----------	-----------------------	---------------------------	---------
	TRA her	СТС	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPE	RAT	OR'	S NAM	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									то	TAL D	EPTI	4		
An EXC	ay Ava	TIOI		HOD	nen	DRILLING ROD T	WIER YPE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		4 ' BO	1.5 П REHC	: IE D	IAMETE	R	
Ro	tar	y W	lash												6	in				
SAN	elb	y (2	2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			7 4	4%	CEFF	ICIENC	т, <u>Е</u> КІ	
BAC Tr	kfil Smi	L AN e G	ND COI Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	R DU 10	JRING .0 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING	TYPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
(#)							ion	ber							Lab	orat	ory	Data		
NO		(t)					ocat	lumb	r 6 ir	r fooi	(%)	neter	(%	ity						ethod
VAT		TH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple ∧	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Jens	σ	icity	200	ır ıgth	iona Fests	g Me
ELE		DEP	Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pere	Mois	Dry [Linit	Plast Inde;	₩ %	Shea Strer Test	Addit Lab ⁻	Drillic
	-	0-E		Fat CLAY (CH), Med	lium Stiff, Very Dark Gra	ıy, Moist														Ī
		1																	-	-NE
5.00		2														10	07			KLE
		, E						1	400 psi			1.25			63	40	97			KE
		°E							par											IRE
3.00) .	4							2											Ι₿Ē
	-	5					X	2	45	9)}F
1.00		6										1.5								1{JE
		, E		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Very Stiff to Hard,	Olive Brown, Mois	st	3	600			4.5								KIE
		É							psi			4.5								IRE
-1.0	ו	8							5											IYE
		9					X	4	6	14		2.0	23		41	24	67			
-3.0	0 1						¥∎													1))E
		Ē		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ery Stiff, Olive Brown, Mo	ist		5	700			2.0								KIE
				Curitabad ta yaud yata	any at 10 ft has				psi											INE
-5.0) 1	12		Switched to mud rota	ary at 13 it bgs		X	6	5	12		2.25								KE
	1	13							7											R
-7.0	0 1	14						7	600			35								
								1	psi			0.0								
		Ē																		
-9.0) 1	16																		
	1	17	///																	
-11.0	0 1	18																		
	1						_													
10		Ē		Lean CLAY with SAN Brown, Moist	ND (CL), Stiff to Very Stif	ff, Light Olive														
-13.0	0 2	20							5											
GLB	2	21	1//				M	8	5	12		1.75	29	96	42	25	76			
-15.0	0 2	22																		
ARY		,	//	-																
LIBR		Ē	1//																	
-17.0	0 2	24																		
	2	25	- / /		(continued)															\sim
				Blackburn Co	peulting		PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО		45	
sol				2491 Boatma	n Avenue		COUNT	tout : Y	Sioug	jn l'					318	75.X	PC	DSTMILE	-15 -	
FOR				West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	-		-												
j bl	ac	kb	burr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
S CO	ns	SU	ting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA		3Y				ED BY	(SI	HEET	2		



BCI LOG FOR SOIL BORINGS.GPJ LIBRARY_3195.GLB 8/28/19

	ED BY	*	BEGIN DATE 12-5-17	COMPLETION DATE 12-5-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.326918° / -	ng or N 121.6	lorth/E	ast and 2°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	6		
	RACTO	OR			LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU 6	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	ATOR'	s name	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	lor								TO	TAL D	EPTH	4		
EXCAV			łOD		DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	IN MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
Shel BACKF	I by (2 Till Ai	2.87") ND CON	and SPT (1.4") IPLETION		Safety semi-a	uton DL	natic JRING	drop	(140) A)#/ 30 FTER	0") (Date	=)		CAS	4% SING T	YPE			ER(in)
Tren	nie G	Frout I	Backfill		READINGS	10).5 ft				(27.11	_, 		0, 10					,
N (ft)						atior	mber	. <u>c</u>	ot	(%	er			Lab	orato	ory	Data		- B
ΑΤΙΟ	H (ft)	ics al		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nur	per 6	per fo	ery (°	t omet	nt (%)	ensity		ity	00	£	onal ests	Meth
ELEV	DEPT	lateri sraph				ampl	ampl	lows	lows	lecov	ocke	foistu contel	of D	iquid imit	lastic	6 <#2	treng est	dditic ab Te	rilling
ш		≥0	Fat CLAY with SAND	D (CH), Medium Stiff, Da	rk Brown, Moist	S	S			Ľ		20			요 느	%	<u>ഗഗ⊢</u>		
	1																	<u> </u>	╢╞
4.00	2						1	500		96	2.0			55	41				KLE
	3							psi						53	39				IKE
0.00						M	2	24	8	100				61	45	79			KE
2.00	4					\square		4								-		<u> </u>	HYE
	5		Lean CLAY (CL), Sti	ff to Very Stiff, Brown, M		- +	3	550		96	2.5								IVE
0.00	6						-	psi											J∦E
	7					\square	4	3	10	100									
-2.00	8					\square		6											LIJE
			No recovery/Refuse	al			5			0									KIE
							5			0									KE
-4.00	10				7 	₫,													IKE
	11		Wet			X	6	3	8	100				44	22	89			KE
-6.00	12		Switched to mud rota	arv at 12 ft bos		$\left(\right)$		5										<u> </u>	
	13			,		X	7	4	10	100	3.75								
-8 00	14					\square													
	15		Weak Induration			\square	8	3	12	100	3.0								
-10.00	16					\square	0	7	12	100	0.0						ļ		
	17																		
-12.00	18																		
	19																		
-14.00	20																		
0 - 14.00			Traces of SAND			Μ	9	3	11	100									
0.0	21					Д		6										<u> </u>	
-16.00	22																		
	23		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL). Verv Stiff. Olive	Brown. Moist. Fine	 -													
-18.00	24		SAND, Moderate Ind	luration	,														
<u>ל</u> הי	25																		20
	20		-	(continued)			07.114												
			Blackburn Co	nsulting		Loo		™E Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	Р			319	NO. 95.X	E	<u>SCI-17</u>	-16	
			2491 Boatma	n Avenue		SOUNT	Ϋ́			R	DUTE					PC	STMILE	÷	
bla	ckt	burn	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	(svste	ms In	VAS	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
cor	ารบ	ltinc	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F	PREPA	RED E	BY		CI	HECK	ED BY	/ /		SH				
		-				DVVC	,			- I Г	чυп				1	Oľ	4		

(#)				ion	ber		Ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	(H)			ocat	Jumk	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	neter	(%	ity						sthod
VAT	ŤH	hics	DESCRIPTION	ple	ple ∧	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Dens	σ	icity <	£200	ar ngth	tiona	g Me
Ш Ш	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Samı	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Moist	Dry [pcf)	Liqui	Plast Inde)	#> %	Shea Strer Test	Addit Lab ⁻	Drillin
	25	$\overline{}$	Lean CLAY with SAND (CL) (continued).	Ň/		8								0	0,0,1		Ā
-20.00	26	\mathbb{V}		Ň	10	10 14	24	100	3.75								
	27	$V \land$															
00.00																	
-22.00																	
	29	\mathbb{N}															
-24.00	30		Calcite Lensing			6											
	31			X	11	6	14	100									
26.00	32			\vdash		0											Œ
-20.00																	
	33																
-28.00	34																E
	35		Hand Na Oalaita Na haduurtian													<u> </u>	
30.00	36		Hard, No Calcile, No Induration	X	12	6 9	20	100	>4.5								
-50.00		\square		\square		11										<u> </u>	Æ
	37																
-32.00	38	\langle / \rangle	Lean CLAY (CL), Medium Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist	+													
	39	\langle / \rangle															
-34.00	40																
0.000				\mathbb{N}	13	3	8	100									
	41	\square		\square	-	5	_										Ø
-36.00	42		Tremie Grout Backfill														Ξ
	43		Ground water encountered at 10.5 ft bgs														-
-38.00	44																Ξ
	45																Ξ
																	Ξ
-40.00	46																Ξ
	47																Ξ
-42.00	48																
	49																
11.00																	=
-44.00	50																Ξ
	51																Ξ
-46.00	52																
	53																
-48.00	54																
-40.00	34																
	-55																
			Blackburn Consulting	ROJE		ME	ıh TI	HRF	P			FILE	NO. 95.X	HO F	LE ID 3CI-17	-16	
			2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY		,	R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE		
bla	ckb	urr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		Γ.	-											
		tipe	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos REPA	RED P	ms In Y	ives	tmer	It Pa	rtnei ED BY	rs ′		SF	IEF1	-		
COL	SUI	шī	Fax: (916) 375-8709	DWC						וט ט_			2	? of	2		

LOGG DW	ED B' C	Y	BEGIN DATE 11-29-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-29-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.327844° / -	ng or N • 121.6	lorth/E	ast and 88°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-1	7		
CONT Tab	RACT er	OR			LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFAC	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOF	R'S NAM	E HELPER	R'S NAME		dor								TO		EPTI	4		
EXCA	y VATIO	N METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	REHC	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMP	ary \	Vash	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									6 HA	in MMEE			Y FRi	
She	lby (2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-a	uton		drop	(140)#/ 3	0")	-,		74	4%				
Trer	nie (Grout	Backfill		READINGS	DC 10	0.0 ft		A	FIER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(IN)
(#)						tion	ber		t	_				Lab	orat	ory	Data		5
NOI	(H					Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					क क	letho
-A-	PTH	erial		DESCRIPTION		nple	nple	ns pe	vs po	over	ket etroi	sture) Den	it d	sticity	#20(ar ength t	Tes	S⊓S
ELF	Щ Ц Ц	Mat Gra				San	San	Blo	Blo	Rec	Pec	C Aoi	Dry (pcf	Ligu	Plas Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Dril
			Fat CLAY (CH), Med	lium Stiff to Stiff, Dark G	ray, Moist														INE
	1																		1)/E
4.00	2						1	300		50	1.25								
	3							psi											{}]E
2.00	4		Olive Brown					2											1KE
	5					Ň	2	4	10					70	52				KE
	5						3	700											IKE
0.00	6		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL), Very Stiff, Yello	wish Brown, Moist	- + 📕		psi 5	\vdash										IYE
	7					X	4	5	12										IVE
-2.00	8							-										<u> </u>	∄∦≣
	9						5	700			2 75								ISE
1.00					7	$\overline{}$	5	psi			5.75								KIE
-4.00	10				-			3											IXE
	11					M	6	5 5	10		3.0			40	18	77			IKE
-6.00	12		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ry Stiff to Hard, Olive Bro															
	13		Switched to mud rota	ary at 12 ft bgs			7	600			2.5								
-8.00	14							psi											
	15					X	8	7	18		>4.5								
						\square		11										<u> </u>	
-10.00	16																		
	17																		
-12.00	18		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL), Hard, Olive Bro		-													
	19																		
⊕ 	20																		
8/28	20					\mathbb{N}	9	6 8	19		>4.5								
12.GLF	21	$\mathbb{H}//$				Д		11										<u> </u>	E
ਨੋੱਛ <mark>ੇ</mark> -16.00	22	$\mathbb{I}//$																	
BRAR	23		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Stiff, Olive Brown.		-													
∃ 18.00	24	¥//																	
GS G	25	Ĕ//																	
	-			(continued)				ME								HO	FID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Look	out	Sloug	h Tl	HRF	Р			319	95.X	E	SCI-17	-17	
SUC	Ž		2491 Boatma	n Avenue		SOUNT	Y			R	OUTE					PC	STMIL	-	
bla	ck	burr	Phone: (916)	1910 CA, 95691	C		vste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs					_	
or 🛾	ารเ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F		RED E	βY		CI	HECK	ED BY	/		SH		2		

ſ	(ft)					ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	/ATION	ГН (#)		ial lics	DESCRIPTION	le Locat	le Numt	s per 6 ir	s per foo	very (%)	et trometer	ure ent (%)	ensity	-	city	200	r gth	onal ests	g Method
	ELEV		L L	Mater Graph		Samp	Samp	Blows	Blows	Reco	Pocke	Moisti Conte	Dry D (pcf)	Liquid	Plasti Index	;#> %	Shear Streng Test	Additi Lab T	Drilling
ĺ	-20.00	-25 26			SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	X	10	7 11	25		2.0	23		34	17	52			
		27		//	CLAYEY SAND (SC), Dense, Olive Brown, Moist	-		14											
		21																	
	-22.00	28																	
		29																	
	-24.00	30	_		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist, Moderate Induration			11											
		31	_			X	11	15 18	33		3.75								
	-26.00	32		\square															
		33	_																
	-28 00	34																	
	20.00	25																	
		35				\square	12	6 12	28										
	-30.00	36		///	CLAYEY SAND (SC), Dense, Brown, Moist	$\neg \Delta$		16											
		37		///															
	-32.00	38	E																
		39	=		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist														
	-34.00	40						0											
		41				X	13	4	12		2.25								
	-36.00	12				\vdash		8											
	-30.00	40	_																
		43																	
	-38.00	44	_																
		45	=					5											
	-40.00	46	_			X	14	7 9	16		2.25								
		47	=																
	-42.00	48	_																
		49				_													
/19	44.00	50			Fat CLAY (CH), Very Stiff, Olive Gray, Moist														
3 8/28	-44.00						15	6 10	23		3.25								
95.GLE		51			Rottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below around surface (bas)			13											
Υ_319	-46.00	52			Tremie Grout Backfill														
BRAR		53	=		Ground water encountered at 10.0 ft bgs														
IJ LI	-48.00	54	_																
NGS.0		-55																	
BORI						PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	DLE ID		
SOIL			-		2491 Boatman Avenue	Lool COUNT	<mark>(out \$</mark> 'Y	Sloug	jh Tl		P DUTE			319	95.X	PC	3CI-17 . DSTMILE	17	
5 FOR	h l-				West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL CLIENT	-												
CI LOC	DIG	CK	0	UTT	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer		rtnei	rs ′		QL	1667	r		
B	con	SU	Л	nng	Fax: (916) 375-8709	DWC	;	, 1				זסט			2	? of	2		

LOGGI DW(ED BY C	BEGIN DATE 11-29-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-29-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.328951° / -	ng or N 121.6	lorth/E 59821	ast and 6°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	le ID CI-1	7-18	8		
CONTI Tabe	RACTOR			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line	e)						SU 8.	RFACI 0 ft	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	ATOR'S NAM	AE HELPE Pa	ER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	lor								TO	TAL D	EPTH	ł		
EXCA	ATION ME	THOD		DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ary Wash LER TYPE(S) AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									6 HA	ÍN MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
She	lby (2.87") and SPT (1.4") a	Ind Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-a	uton		drop	(140)#/ 3()")	=)		74	1%				-D(in)
Tren	nie Grout	Backfill		READINGS	8.	5 ft		~			_)				IFL			_I \(III)
(#) 7					ation	nber	. <u></u>	ot	()	٦		1	Lab	orate	ory	Data		- v
NOL I			DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	e t (%)	Isity		<u>S</u>	0	_c	sts	Metho
EV ^A	EPTH ateria	5			mple	mple	ows p	ows p	COVE	cket	oistur	v Del	nit Diti	astici lex	₹#20	ear engt st	lditio b Te:	lling
Ш		Eat CLAX with SAN	ID (CH) Stiff Dark Gray	Moist	Sa	Sa	ă	ğ	Re	Ъ Р	ĕŭ	23	드드	린머	%	Ч Str Ч Str	Ad La	ā
			D (CH), Still, Dark Gray,	MOISC														
6.00						1	200											IKE
0.00						1	psi											IYE
							2			4.75	07			45				iXE
4.00	4				\square	2	4	6		1.75	21		63	45	83			IJ∦Ē
	5									2.25)}E
2.00	6	Lean CLAY with SA	ND (CL), Dense, Yellowi	sh Brown, Moist		3	600 psi			2.25			46	29	59			{}E
	7						7											ill
0.00					M	4	17 19	36		3.0								KE
0.00		SANDY SILT (ML),	Very Stiff, Brown, Moist	<u>7</u>	$\overline{\mathbf{A}}$	5	6 14	26		35	36	90	35	10	67			IKE
	9					0	12			0.0				10	01			ЦĒ
-2.00	10	Switched to mud rot	tary at 9.5 ft bgs		X	6	2 5	12		2.25								
	11	Lean CLAY (CL). Si	tiff to Verv Stiff. Olive Bro		- 4		7										<u> </u>	
-4.00	12		2			7	500			3.0								
	13						psi											
6.00					X	8	3 5	10		1.0								
-0.00					\square		5										<u> </u>	
		Yellowish Brown				9	400			2.75								
-8.00	16						psi											
	17																	
-10.00	18																	
	19																	
D 12 00																		
8778 12.00					\mathbb{N}	10	5 8	18		2.75								
0.6		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Stiff, Brown, Moist	, Fine SAND	74		10			1.25							<u> </u>	E
-14.00	22																	
SKAR	23																	
-16.00	24		ard Dark Vallowish Brow															
02.0			ard, Dark Tellowish Drow															
SORIN			(continued)												НО	FID		
		Blackburn Co	onsulting		Lool	cout	Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI	P			319	5.X	B	CI-17	-18	
Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́Υ		2491 Boatma	an Avenue		SOUN	Y			R	JUIE						SIMILE	:	
a bla	ckbur	Phone: (916)) 375-8706	0		- syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
Cor	nsultin	G Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	F	REPA	RED E	8Y		CH		ED BY	<i>,</i>		SH 1	HEET	2		



	ED BY		BEGIN DATE 11-30-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-30-17	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.328327° /	ong or N -121.6	lorth/E	ast and 55°	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	7-1	9		
CONT	RACTO	DR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Static	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	Н		
And EXCAN	у /атісі				CME 55 Crav		ומוח ח		/ BLI					5 ′	1.5 ft				
Rota	ary W	lash			DRILLING ROD I		אוט ט		, 50					6	in				
SAMPL She	LER T Ibv (2	YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3(0")			HAI	MMEF 1%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF	FILL AN	ND CON	MPLETION		GROUND WATER				A	TER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING 1	TYPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
(⊋			Dackilli		RLADING5	ە	<u>5</u>							lah	orati	onv	Data		
N (f						catic	admi	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter		>	Lab			Data		por
ATIC	H (ft	ics a		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e N	per	per	ery (t ome	nt (%	ensit		ity	8	£	onal ests	Met
LEV	EPT	ateri raph				ampl	ampl	SWO	ows	ecov	ocke	oistu ontei	⊆ قر	quid	astic dex	₩	near trenç est	dditic ab Te	illing
ш		≥ō -∕∕	Lean CLAY (CL) Sti	ff Very Dark Grav Moist	ł	ů	ő		B	Ř	ፈፈ	ΞŬ	ō٩	ĒĒ	<u>a</u> e	%	ਙਙਞ	La	ā D-
				n, very bark oray, worst	L	_													
	ĽĒ																		IYE
5.00	2						1	700 psi		96	1.5								I₽E
	3							15										<u> </u>	IJE
3.00	4					X	2	18	37	100				35	12				KLE
0.00								19	\vdash									<u> </u>	KE
	5		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Medium Dense, Dark	Yellowish Brown,	- []	3	700		100	4.0								IYE
1.00	6		MOIST, FILLE SAIND				4	4	10	100				34	17	35			∣₿Ę
	7	44				_4		4											ISE
4.00			Fine SAND	(CL), Stiff, Dark Yellowis	in Brown, Moist,	$\overline{\nabla}$	5	700		0									IKLE
-1.00								psi										<u> </u>	KE
	9					X	6	5 14	33	100	>4.5								IYE
-3.00	10		Hard	any at 10 ft bac		\square	7	19		100									U
			Lean CLAY (CL), Ha	ird, Dark Yellowish Brow	n, Moist	- 7	1	700		100									
						X	8	<u>psi</u> 10	29	100	4.5								
-5.00	12					\square		14 15											
	13		Wet			Ň	9	6	27	100									
-7.00	14							15											E-
	15		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Dense, Olive Brown, N		-+													
						\square	10	9	20	100	25	20	02	20	10	27			
-9.00	16		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ry Stiff, Olive Brown, Mo		-1	10	9 11	20	100	3.5	20	93	39	10	57			
	17																		
-11 00	18																		
11.00																			
	19																		
-13.00	20							7											E
B 8	21					X	11	7	23	100									
195.0						\vdash		01											
ອ ອີ ອີ																			
BRAF	23																		
-17.00	24																		
0.0	L ₂₅ E																		
ORIN				(continued)			OT												
			Blackburn Co	onsulting			ci NA	.w⊨ Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	Р			319	NO. 95.X	E	BCI-17	-19	
N N			2491 Boatma	n Avenue			Y			R	DUTE		1		_	PC	OSTMILE	-	
² bla	ckt	hirr	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	-		-									_			
		tine	Phone: (916)	375-8706	-	ECO: PREPA	RED F	ms In BY	vest	CH	It Pa	rtnei Ed By	'S		SF	HEET	-		
	ISU	in iç	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		DWC	;	•			ICH				1	of	2		

ſ	(ft)					tion	ber		f					Labo	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (#)		Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Numb	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
ĺ	-19.00	-25- 26			Lean CLAY (CL) (continued), Hard, Weak Induration	X	12	8 10 16	26	100	>4.5								
	-21.00	27 28																	
	-23.00	29 30			No Induration	∇		11											
	-25.00	31 32					13	8 11	19	100									
	-27.00	33																	
	-29.00	35 36					14	9 10 16	26	100	2.8								
	-31.00	37 38 39			Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SC), Dense, Olive Brown Moist, Fine SAND														
	-33.00	40				\square	15	7 12	26	100									
	-35.00	41						14											
	-37.00	43 44																	
	-39.00	45 46			SANDY SILT (ML), Medium Stiff, Olive Brown, Moist		16	9 10 12	22	100				35	9	58			
	-41.00	47 48			CLAYEY SAND (SC), Medium Dense, Dark Yellowish Brown, Wet Fine SAND														
8/28/19	-43.00	49 50				\bigtriangledown	17	9	21	100						19			
RY_3195.GLB	-45.00	51 52		///	Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			12	21	100						13			
S.GPJ LIBRA	-47.00	53 54			Ground water encountered at 8.0 ft bgs														
RING		-00																	
IL BC					Blackburn Consulting	PROJE		ME Sloua	h Ti	HRFI	P			FILE I	NO. 5.X	HO E	LE ID 3CI-17-	·19	
R SO					2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY			R	DUTE					PC	OSTMILE		
G FO	bla	ck	h	Irr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		[•			4 5								
CILC	COP		lt	inc	Phone: (916) 375-8706	PREPA	RED B	ms In	ves	tmer CH	IT Pa	rtnei Ed by	'S		SF	HEET	-		
В		SU	Л	шÇ	Fax: (916) 375-8709	DWC)			1	ICH	1			2	? of	2		

ſ		ED BY	BEGIN DATE 11-30-17	COMPLETION DATE 11-30-17	LOCATION (Lat/L	ong or N	lorth/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7-2	n			
	CONTR	RACTOR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	EELE		N		
ł	OPER/	ər Ator's Name	E HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									8.	<u>υπ</u> Tal d	EPTH				
	And				CME 55 Crav					OVET				4 '	1.5 ft			D		
	Rota	ary Wash	100		DRILLING ROD I	TPE AN	D DIAI	VIETER	/ БО	CKEI	VVIDI			6	in			R		
	SAMPL Shel	ER TYPE(S) . bv (2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-	-auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			HAI	MMEF 1%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi		
	BACKF	ILL AND COM	MPLETION Realifill		GROUND WATER	R DL			A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(ir	1)
ł	£		Backilli		READINGO	J .	<u>ה</u>							l ab	orate	٦rv	Data			_
	I) NC					ocatic	admu	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	()	2	Lub			Dulu		poų	1
	ATI0	TH (f iial		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	E Z	ber	per	/ery	lome l	nt (9	ensit		city	500	gth '	onal ests	g Met	1
	ΓEΛ	DEP1				amp	amp	lows	lows	ecol	ocke	loistu	ory D	iquid	lasti idex	₩	hear tren(est	dditi ab T	rilling	1
ŀ	ш		Fat CLAY (CH). Ver	v Stiff. Verv Dark Grav. N	<i>l</i> oist	S	S	8	8	2	<u> </u>	20	09		요 느	%	v ∾ ⊢	تÞ		_
		1		, , , - , ,															K	_
	6.00																		K	_
	0.00				Provin Moint	-+	1	500		100	3.25								X	_
		3	Lean CLAT with SAI	ND (CL), Very Suit, Olive	DIOWII, MOISI			201			2.25									_
	4.00	4						3						44	19	71				_
		5				XΧ	2	6	21	100					10				K	_
			Hard, Strongly Cen	nented		\square	3	15		11	>15									_
	2.00		Switched to mud rot	ary at 6 ft bgs			0	700 psi			- 4.0								Ø	_
		7																	Q	-
	0.00	8				-+													8	_
			Moist		Tellowish Drown,		1	700		100	2 25			38	20	45				_
							7	psi		100	2.20								Ø	_
	-2.00																		Q	-
		11	Lean CLAY (CL), St	iff, Yellowish Brown, Mois		-+													8	-
	-4.00	12																	Ø	_
		13						4												_
						X	5	8 10	18	100									Ø	_
	-6.00																		Ø	_
		15					6	700		100	2.0								Ø	-
	-8.00	16						201											8	_
																				_
																			Ø	_
	-10.00	18																	Q	_
		19																	Ø	_
8/19	-12.00	20																	Ø	_
B 8/2						X	7	11	25											_
95.GL						\square		14											Ø	_
۲_31 3	-14.00	22																	8	_
BRAR		23																	Ø	_
U LE	-16.00	24																	8	_
SS.GP																			0	
DRING		-25		(continued)																
IL BC			Blackburn Co	onsulting		PROJE	CT NA	.ME Sloua	h Tl	HRF	Р			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HOI B	EID CI-17-	-20		-
R SO			2491 Boatma	an Avenue		COUNT	Y			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE			_
G FO	hla	ckhurp	West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	-		-	_												_
CILO		crutting	Phone: (916)	375-8706	ŀ	Ecos PREPA	RED P	ms In	ves		It Pa	rtnei	rs ′		SL	IFFT				
В	con	isuning	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709		DWC	;	,,				ים סב			1	of	2			

ſ	(ft)				ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOI.	(#)		DECODIDITION	-ocat	Mumt	r 6 ir	r foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity					s II	ethoc
	VAT	TH (hics	DESCRIPTION	ple L	ple N	ed s	s pe	overy	tet etron	ture ent (Dens	р	ticity x	#200	ar Jgth	tiona Test:	Щ. М
	ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois Cont	Dry [(pcf)	Limit	Plast Inde:	* %	Shea Strer Test	Addi ⁻	Drillir
t		²⁵	$\overline{}$	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Stiff, Yellowish Brown, Moist, Medium	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$		10											Ē
	-18.00	26		to Coarse Grain SAND	Ň	8	18 21	39										
		27	\langle / \rangle															
	20.00																	
	-20.00																	
		29																
	-22.00	30	K	SILTY SAND (SM). Medium Dense, Light Brown, Wet			6											
		31		, , , , , , - , 	X	9	7	16	100				NP	NP	35			
	24.00	32			\vdash		5											Æ
	-24.00																	
		33																
	-26.00	34		SANDY SILT (ML), Medium Stiff, Gray, Moist														
		35																
	-28.00	36			X	10	6	20	100				38	9	56			
	20.00				\vdash		14											
		37	ΓŊ	Poorly-graded SAND with SILT (SP-SM), Dense, Brown, Wet	1													
	-30.00	38																
		39																
	-32.00	40																
					X	11	10 13	27	100						8			
				Bottom of exploration at 41.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)	$\langle \rangle$		14											
	-34.00	42		Tremie Grout Backfill														Ξ
		43		Ground water encountered at 5.0 ft bgs														Ξ
	-36.00	44																
		45																=
	-38.00	46																
	00.00																	=
		41																Ξ
	-40.00	48																Ξ
		49																Ξ
28/19	-42.00	50																=
-B 8/		51																
95.GI	44.00																	Ξ
۲ _31	-44.00	52																
IBRAI		53																Ξ
GPJ L	-46.00	54																Ξ
NGS.		55																
BOR				Plackburn Consulting	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО		00	
SOIL				2491 Boatman Avenue		COUT S	sloug	n Tl	R	P DUTE			319	15.X	PC	SCI-17. DSTMILE	-20	
FOR	1.1-			West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL													
I LOG	bla	ckb	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
BC	con	ISU	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED B	Ϋ́			HECKE	ED BY			S⊦ 2	HEET 2 of	2		

	GGED BY WC	BEGIN DATE COMPLETION DATE 6-18-18 6-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.328876° /	ng or N - 121 .7	orth/E	ast and	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8-2	1		
CO	NTRACTOR		LOCATION (Offset	, Static	n, Line)						SU	RFAC	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPE	ERATOR'S NAME	HELPER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPT	4		
EXC	ODY CAVATION METHO		CME 55 Craw	/ler /PE AN		METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		5 ' BO	1.5 ft REHO			R	
R	otary Wash											6	in				
SAN	helby (2.87") a	and SPT (1.4") and Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-a	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			9 ⁴	1%	CEFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
BAC Tr	CKFILL AND COMF	PLETION ackfill	GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 9.	Jring 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING 1	TYPE	AND D	IAMETE	ER(in)
(Ħ)			•	ion	er							Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	Ê Ê			ocat	lumb	r 6 ir	r fooi	(%)	leter	(%	ity						sthod
VAT	TH (DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	ed s	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Dens	σ	k ticity	¢200	ar ngth	tione	Jg Me
ELE	Mate DEP			Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois	Dry [Liqui	Plast Inde;	% ⊄	Shea Strer Test	Addi ⁻	
		Fat CLAY (CH), Medium Stiff, Very Dark Gra	ayish Brown, Moist														R
						3											IVE
6.0	0 2			X	1	2	5										{}E
	3																ile
																	IKE
4.0																	IYE
	5	ean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Mottled Dark Br	own and Bluish			5											₩Ē
2.0	00 6	Gray, Moist, Some Strong Cementation		X	2	7	18		2.25								
	7			\square	0	6			2.05								11JE
		SILTY CLAY (CL-ML), Very Stiff, Dark Yello	wish Brown, Moist,	-1/	3	7	14		3.25								KLE
0.0		Some Moderate Cementation															IKE
	9			\mathbf{A}													IKE
-2.0	00 10																łłŧ
					4	650											
-4 (psi											
		Switched to mud rotary at 12 ft bgs															
		ean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff to Hard, Dark Ye	ellowish Brown,	- 1													
-6.0	00 14	volot															
	15					7											
-8.0	00 16			Χ	5	10	25		3.5								
						7											
				X	6	8	20		>4.5								Ø
-10.	.00 18					.2											
	19																
61/8 /81 -12.	.00 20	Hard Olive Brown Moist Medium to High	Placticity														
B 8/2	21	Hard, Onve Brown, Moist, Medium to High	Flasticity	Ν	7	17	39		>4.5								E
95.GI						22	+										Ø
ະຄັ <mark>]</mark> -14. ≿																	
BRAF	23																
그 군 -16.	.00 24																
los.o																	\mathcal{Q}
BORID		(continued)		PROIF		MF						FILF	NO	HO	LE ID		
SOIL		Blackburn Consulting		Lool	cout s	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF				319	95.X	E	SCI-18	-21	
SOR		2491 Boatman Avenue		SOL	Y			R	JUIE					PC	SIMIL	=	
b b	lackburn	Phone: (916) 375-8706			syste	ms In	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
	onsulting	Fax: (916) 375-8709			RED E	Υ		CI		ED BY	/		SF		2		
				2110	-				1011						-		

ſ	(ft)					tion	oer		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		_
	LEVATION	EPTH (ft)		aterial aphics	DESCRIPTION	ample Locat	ample Num	ows per 6 ir	ows per foo	scovery (%)	ocket enetrometer	oisture ontent (%)	y Density cf)	quid mit	asticity dex	<#200	near rength est	dditional Ib Tests	illing Methoc
ŀ	ш	ے 25		ΞŪ	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued) Dark Vellowich Brown Medium	 /	Š	- m ·	B	Ř	ሻ ሻ	žŏ	<u>گ</u> گ	ĒĔ	ĒĒ	%	ಹಹ⊭	La La	à
	-18 00	26	Ē		Plasticity	X	8	0 12	26		>4.5								
			Ē			\vdash		14											
		27	₽	\square															
	-20.00	28	Ē																
		29	E																
	-22 00	30	ŧ	\square															
	22.00		Ē		Very Stiff, Some Weak Cementation		9	10 13	31		3.5								
		31	Ē					18											
	-24.00	32	₿	\square															
		33	Ħ		CLAVEY SAND (SC) Medium Dense Dark Vellowish Brown	_ {													
	-26.00	34		/./.	Wet, Approximately 35% Fines, Fine SAND														E
	20.00	01	Ē	/./.															
		35	₿			∇	10	4	10										
	-28.00	36	Ē	///		M	10	6 7	13										
		37	E	///															
	-30 00	38		/./.)		_													
	00.00		Ē		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff to Hard, Olive Brown, Moist														œ
		39	Ē	\square															
	-32.00	40	Ē					8											
		41	ŧ			N	11	9	18		3.5								
	-34.00	42	Ē																
	000		Ē																
		43	Ē																
	-36.00	44	Ē																
		45	E					4											
	-38 00	46	Ē			X	12	6	14		4.25								
	00.00		Ħ			\vdash		8											
		47	Ē																
	-40.00	48	Ħ																
		49	Ħ	\square															
8/19	-42.00	50	E																
3 8/2		F 4	B			Μ	13	7	24		3.75								
95.GLI		51	₽		Rottom of evolution at 51,5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			14											6
ر_315	-44.00	52	-		Tremie Grout Backfill														
RAR		53	_		Ground water encountered at 9.5 ft bgs														=
J LIB	-46.00	54																	_
SS.GP		-55-																	
RING		-55-																	
IL BC					Blackburn Consulting	PROJE	CT NA	ME Sloud	jh Ti	HRF	P	_]	FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HO E	LE ID 3CI-18	-21	_
JR SC	-				2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE		
DG FC	bla	ck	h	urn	West Sacramento CA, 95691		Γ									_			
CI LC	COP		lt	inc	Phone: (916) 375-8706	PREPA	RED E	ms In BY	ives	tmer CI	It Pa	rtnei Ed By	rs ′		SF	IEET	-		
В		SU	Л	шg	Fax: (916) 375-8709	DWC	;				NCH	1			2	of	2		

Γ	ogge DWC	ED BY		BEGIN DATE COMPLETION DATE 5-30-18 5-30-18	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.328871°	Long or N	lorth/E '0667	ast and 76°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	8-2	2		
C		RACTO	DR		LOCATION (Offs	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	N	
C	PER/		S NAM	E HELPER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	4		
E	Toby XCAV	/ /ATIOI		łOD	CME 55 Cra DRILLING ROD 1	I WIER TYPE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		5 ' BO	1.5 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Rota		lash											6	in				
	SPT	(1.4 '	') and	Cal Mod (2.4")	Safety semi	-autom	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			9'	1%		ICIENC	r, Erki	
B	ackf Tren	ill an nie g	ND CON	APLETION Backfill	GROUND WATE READINGS	R DU	iring) ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
Γ	(ft)					ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NO	(#)		DECODIDITION		-ocat	Imp	r 6 ir	r foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity						ethoc
	VAT	TH	srial	DESCRIPTION		ple I	ple 1	/s be	/s pe	over	ket etron	sture tent	Dens		ticity x	#200	ar ngth	tiona Test	M BL
	Е	DEF	Mate Grap			Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Poc	Mois	Dry (pcf)	Liqu	Plas Inde	⊳ %	She: Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
				Fat CLAY (CH), Medium Stiff, Very dark gra	y, Moist														RE
		1						2											
(6.00	2				X	1	3	6					64	45				{}E
		3																	INE
																			KE
4	1.00	4																	IYE
		5						5											ĺ₿Ē
:	2.00	6		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL) Stiff Dark vell			2	9 8	17		2.0								
		7						5											M
				SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Dark ye	ellowish brown, Wo	et 📈	3	3	6		2.25								KE
Ľ	0.00	8					1	3	11							55			Ø
		9					4	7								55			
-	2.00	10		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Loose, Dark yellowish Switched to mud rotary at 8 ft bgs	n brown, Wet	M	5	3	7							43			
		11	//,			$-\square$		4											
	1 00	12		Moderate cementation	sh brown, wet,	Μ	6	4	12										
	4.00							6											
		13																	Ø
-	6.00	14						3											
		15				M	7	3	9		2.25								
	8 00	16		Very Stiff to Hard				3											æ
	0.00					X	8	45	9										
		17					_	5											
-′	0.00	18					9	10 16	26		>4.5								E
		19				\square	10	7	17										
3/19	2 00	20				\square	10	9											
8/28	2.00						11	9 11	25										Ø
5.GLE		21						14											
- 319	4.00	22																	
RARY		23																	
LB	6.00	24																	
S.GP	0.00																		
RING		-25-		(continued)				·											<u> </u>
IL BC				Blackburn Consulting		PROJE		ME	h Ti		P			FILE	NO. 95.X	HOI B		-22	
R SO				2491 Boatman Avenue		COUNT	Y			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
G FO	h	ckk		West Sacramento CA, 95691		CLIENT													
CILO			tipe	Phone: (916) 375-8706		Ecos PREPA	SIN P	ms In	vest	tmer	It Pa	rtne	rs ′		SF	IFFT			
ă C	. 0 n	SU	ΠΩ	Fax: (916) 375-8709		DWC	;	~ 1				וט ט_			1	of	2		

ſ	(ft)					tion	oer		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)		Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Loca	Sample Num	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foc	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
ľ		-25-	Ē		Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).		12	7 12	26		>4.5							-	
	-18.00	26	Ē	\square		\square		14	-										
		27	Ē																
	-20.00	28	Ë																
		29		$ \rightarrow$	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) Very Stiff Brown Moist														
	-22.00	30	Ē	\square															
		31	Ē			X	13	5	13		2.75					62			
	04.00	01	Ē	\square		\square		9											
	-24.00	32	Ð	\square															
		33	Ð	\square															
	-26.00	34	Ë																
		35	E					9											
	-28.00	36		\square		-X	14	10	19		2.5								
		37	E		Lean CLAY (CL), Very Stiff, Brown, Moist			9											
	00.00	0,	ŧ																
	-30.00	38	Ð	\square															
		39	F	\square															
	-32.00	40	Ē					4											
		41	E	\square		X	15	6 8	14										
	-34.00	42	B	\square															
		43	Đ	\square															
	00.00		Ē																
	-36.00	44	Ē																
		45	Ē	\square	Hard	∇		4											
	-38.00	46		\square		M	16	4 5	9		>4.5								
		47	F	\square															
	-40.00	48	Ē																
		49	Ē																
19	40.00	50	ŧ	\square															
8/28/	-42.00	50	Ð	\square		\square	17	5	17										
5.GLB		51	Ē			\square	17	10											
_319	-44.00	52			Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														
RARY		53			Ground water encountered at 7.0 ft bgs														
J LIB	-46.00	54	_																
GS.GF		-55-																	
ORIN								ME								но	I E ID		
OILE					Blackburn Consulting	Lool	cout \$	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF	P			319	5.X	E	3CI-18	-22	
-OR S	-				2491 Boatman Avenue	SOL	Y				JUTE					PC	DSTMILE	: 	
LOGF	bla	ck	bı	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s			_			
BCI	con	ISL	lt	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	REDE	3Y		CI	HECKI	ED BY	,		SH 2	HEET	2		

ſ	.ogge	ED BY	BEGIN DATE 5-30-18	COMPLETION DATE 5-30-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.328798° /	ng or N	lorth/E	ast and	d Datu	ım)				HO B	le ID CI-1	8-2:	3			
(RACTOR			LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line	;) ;)						SUI	RFAC	ELE	EVATIO	N		
(DPER/	ATOR'S NAME	HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1			
	Toby EXCAV	Y /ATION METH	OD		CME 55 Craw DRILLING ROD TY	/IE 'PE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		5 ' BO	1.5 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R		
	Rota	ary Wash								-				6	in					
Ĺ	SPT	(1.4'') and	Cal Mod (2.4")		Safety semi-a	autom	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			9 ⁻	1%	EFF	ICIENC	1, ERI		
E	BACKF	FILL AND COM nie Grout B	PLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 14	JRING .5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(i	in)
	(ft)					tion	ber	Ľ	ot	(r			Lab	orate	ory	Data			Γ
	lion	(£)				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho	
	EVA ⁻	PTH terial phic		DECOMINATION		nple	nple	d s M	ws p	cover	sket	sture	Den (it qi	sticity	#20(ear ength it	dition Tes	Ing N	,
	Е	Grad D				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	P er	C Moi	Dry (pci	Liq	Pla	× %	Stre Stre Tes	Add Lab	D	
			Lean to Fat CLAY (C	CL/CH), Soft, Dark brown	n, Moist														K	
						M	1	2	5										K	
	6.00					_Д		3										<u> </u>	¦∦	Ē
		3	Lean CLAY (CL), Me cementation	ed Stiff, Light brown, Moi	st, moderate															ιĒ
	4.00	4																	ß	Ļ
		5																	<u>I</u> (
						Μ	2	3	10										K	
	2.00	6						6										<u> </u>	łX	Ē
						X	3	2	10										X	E
	0.00	8	Some organics Tra	ice SAND Dark vellowis	h brown	$\left(\right)$		6 5										<u> </u>	╢	É
		9		loo o, ato, bant yonomo	. Siewin	Η	4	7	15										ß	
	0.00		Lean CLAY with SAI	 ND (CL), Stiff, Brown, Mo				8											łſJ	
	-2.00			iff Brown Moist Trace		- X	5	5	11		1.25			42	24	79			K	E
		11	Lean CLAY (CL), St	III, Brown, Moist, Trace S	SAND			4											łX	E
	4.00	12					6	8 10	18										X	Έ
		13					_	3											1)}	É
	6.00						1	4	8		1.25			42	22	95			۱Ŋ	١
	0.00				-	¥V	8	4	13]{]	Ę
		15				\square	0	7	15										1	Ē
	-8.00	16	Switched to mud rot	ary at 15.5 ft bgs		Μ	9	24	8										K	
		17					-	4										<u> </u>	E	
	10.00		Very Stiff to Hard				10	9	28		4.0								E	
1	10.00					\square		16										<u> </u>	Æ	
		19				Η	11	8	20										K	
- 1/87	12.00	20						12											E	È
Ω Π		21																	K	
195.6	14 00	22																	E	
	14.00																			Ê
- IBKA																				
	16.00	24																	E	
NGS:		_ ₂₅		(continued)															\geq	ź
BOR				(continuea)	[PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID			
sol	-		Blackburn Co	onsulting			out s	Sloug	jh Tl					319	95.X	B	STMILE	-23		
FOR			West Sacram	nento CA 95691		SOL														
D0G	bla	ckburn	Phone: (916)	375-8706			<u>sys</u> te	<u>ms</u> In	ves	<u>tm</u> er	<u>nt P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> ei	s							
BCI	con	nsulting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F	PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY			SF 1	IEET of	2			

ſ	(ft)					tion	ber		ţ					Labo	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (#)		/aterial Braphics	DESCRIPTION	sample Locat	Sample Numb	slows per 6 ir	slows per foo	Recovery (%)	^o ocket ^o enetrometer	Aoisture Content (%)	Dry Density pcf)	-iquid -imit	Plasticity ndex	6 <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional ab Tests	Drilling Methoo
ł		-25	Ē	20	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued), Hard, Some Organics, Weak		40	7	ш			20			<u>u =</u>	0	000		
	-18.00	26	Ē		oononaaon	\square	12	9 10	19										
		27	ŧ																
	-20.00	28	B																
		29	Ħ																
	-22.00	30	E	\square	Moro SAND														
		31	ŧ	\square		X	13	6	12		2.0								
	-24 00	32	Ē		Very Stiff, Weak to moderate cementation			6											
	-24.00	02	Ē																
		33	Ē																
	-26.00	34	Ē																
		35	E	\square				6											
	-28.00	36	₿		Lean to Fat CLAY (CL/CH), Stiff, Brown, Moist	$-\downarrow$	14	7 9	16		1.25								
		37																	
	-30.00	38		\square															
		39	Ē	\square															
	-32.00	40																	
	-02.00		Ē		Mottled orange brown		15	4 5	12										
		41				\square		7											
	-34.00	42	Ħ																
		43	Ē																
	-36.00	44	Ħ																
		45	E					4											
	-38.00	46	ŧ			X	16	5	12										
		47																	
	-40 00	48				_													
	.0.00	10	Đ	\square	Lean CLAY (CL), Medium Stiff, Dark yellowish brown, Moist														
19		49	₿	\square															
8/28/	-42.00	50		\square		\square	17	6	15										
5.GLB		51	Ē			\square	17	9	10										
ر_319	-44.00	52	Ħ		Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														Ξ
BRAR'		53			Ground water encountered at 14.5 ft bgs														
PJ LIE	-46.00	54																	
NGS.G		-55																	
BORIN						PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE I	NO.	НО	LE ID		
SOIL					Blackburn Consulting		KOUL S	Sloug	h Tl					319	5.X	P	SCI-18	-23	
FOR					West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	 г												
3 LOG	bla	ck	b	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	t Pa	rtnei	rs				-		
BC	con	ISL	Jİİ	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709		NKED E C	δY				=D BA			S⊦ 2	1661 2. of	2		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 5-31-18	COMPLETION DATE 5-31-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.325621° /	ong or N - 121.7	lorth/E	ast and 2 5°	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8-2	4		
	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset	t, Statio	n, Line	:)						SUI	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAM	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXCA	y Vatio	N METH	IOD		CME 55 Crav	VIER YPE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		5 ′ BO	1.5 ft REHO		IAMETE	R	
Rota	ary V	Vash												6	in				
SAMPL	' (1.4	") and	AND SIZE(S) (ID) Cal Mod (2.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3(D")			9'	ммен 1%	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
BACKF	FILL A	ND CON	APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER	DU 10	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
f)			Buokim			u	ъ.							Lab	orate	orv	Data		
NO	(f)					ocati	qmn	6 in	foot	(%)	eter	(%	ţ						thod
/ATI	TH (1	lial lics		DESCRIPTION		ole L	le N	ber	s per	very	et trom	ure ent (9	ensi	-	city	200	gth	onal ests	g Me
ELEY)EP	Aate Srap				Samp	Samp	3lows	Slows	Seco	ock	Aoist Conte	Dry D	imit	lasti	% #	shea stren est	Addit ab T	Lillin
		20	Fat CLAY (CH), Med	lium Stiff, Dark brown, M	loist	05	0)	ш	ш	Ľ.		20			<u>u =</u>	6	000		
	1																	<u> </u>	IIE
4.00	2					X	1	2	5		1.0			58	40	94			KE
4.00						\square		3										<u> </u>	HYE
	3																		IVE
2.00	4																		Ŋ₽
	5					_												<u> </u>	
0.00			Lean CLAY (CL), Sti	ff, Light brown, Moist			2	4	11										KE
0.00						\square		5										<u> </u>	IKE
	7					X	3	4	7		1.5								}E
-2.00	8		Lean CLAY with SAN		ight brown with	$- \left(\rightarrow \right)$		3	-									<u> </u>	╢╞
	9		gray streaks, Moist			X	4	4	9		1.0					83			ISE
		+	Lean CLAY (CL). Sti	ff to Verv Stiff. Light brow	wn. Moist to wet	\rightarrow		5	-									<u> </u>	ł{[E
-4.00	10					$\overline{\Delta}$	5	9	18		2.5					94			KE
	11							3											IYE
-6.00	12					X	6	4	8		1.75								IVE
	13		Switched to mud rota	ary at 12.5 ft bgs				3											ä
			Wet				7	4	10										
-8.00	14		Wot			\square										æ			
	15					M	4	8			47	26	95						
-10.00	16																		
	17																		æ
-12.00	18																		
	19		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL). Verv Stiff. Light															
or à: −14.00	20		mottling, Moist, Appr	oximately 30% fines	0,1													<u> </u>	
B 8/2	21					X	9	6 12	22		4.0								
95.GL						Д		10	<u> </u>									<u> </u>	Ø
ਿੱਛ -16.00 ≻	22																		
3RAR	23																		
≝ 18.00	24																		
S.G.	25																		Ø
ORINC	-20			(continued)															
			Blackburn Co	nsulting		PROJE	CT NA	ME Sloud	h TI	HRFI	P			FILE	NO. 35.X	HOI E		-24	
os x			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	F		Y			R	DUTE					PC	STMILE		
	ck		West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	-		-				. –								
			Phone: (916)	375-8706	-		Syste	ms In	ves	tmer	HECKE	rtnei	rs ′			IFFT			
	ISU	mnč	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		NCH		· ·				זסט			1 	of	2		

ſ	(ft)					tion	ber		t					Lab	orato	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (#)		Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Loca	Sample Numl	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
ľ	-20.00	-25 26			Lean CLAY with SAND (CL) (continued), With cementation	X	10	8 13	27		4.5					_			
		27						14											
	-22.00	28																	
		29																	
	-24.00	30				_													
		31			CLAYEY SAND (SC), Loose, Light brown with gray mottling, Moist		11	34	7							48			
	-26.00	32		///				3											
		33																	
	-28.00	34																	
		35		/./		_													
	-30.00	36			cementation	X	12	7 9 8	17										
		37																	
	-32.00	38			CLAVEY SAND (SC) Medium Dense, Dark brown Wet	_													
		39			OLATET OARD (00), Wealdin Bense, Bark brown, wet														
	-34.00	40			SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) Stiff Light brown with gray mottling			5											
		41			Moist	X	13	7 8	15		1.25								
	-36.00	42																	
		43																	
	-38.00	44																	
		45			Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Stiff, Grey with brown mottling, Moist, Little weak cementation			3											
	-40.00	46				X	14	6 6	12		2.0								
		47	E																
	-42.00	48																	
-		49																	
8/28/19	-44.00	50						6											
5.GLB		51				Å	15	10	17										
۲_319	-46.00	52			Tremie Grout Backfill														
LIBRAF		53	E		Ground water encountered at 10.5 ft bgs														
S.GPJ 1	-48.00	54																	
DRING		- 55																	
OIL BC					Blackburn Consulting	PROJE Lool	CT NA	ME Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	P			FILE 319	NO. 15.X	но E	LE ID BCI-18-	-24	
FOR S					2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA. 95691	SOL	і Ү г			R	JUTE					PC	JSTMILE	:	
CI LOG	bla	ck	b	Urr	Phone: (916) 375-8706			ms In	ves	tmer			ſS			IFET	-		
ă	CON	SU	Л	nng	Fax: (916) 375-8709	NCH									2	of	2		

ſ		ED BY	*	BEGIN DATE 6-12-18	COMPLETION DATE 6-12-18	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.316932°/	ong or N	lorth/E 1 988	ast and	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	8-2	5			
ľ	CONTR	RACTO	OR	0.12.10	0.12.10	LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFACE	E ELI	EVATIO	N		
	OPERA	tor'	S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									0.	υ ΙΙ TAL D	EPTI	4			
	Toby					CME 55 Cra					OVET		.u		51	I.5 ft					
	Rota	iry W	lash			DRILLING ROD I		DDIAN		() ВО	CREI	WIDI			6	in			.r.		
	SAMPL SPT	.ER T (1.4	YPE(S). ") and	AND SIZE(S) (ID) Cal Mod (2.4")		HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-	-auton	atic	drop	(140)#/ 3	("0			HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi		
ľ	BACKF	ILL A	ND CON			GROUND WATE	R DL	RING		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(ir	ı)
ŀ	Tren 			Sacktill		READINGS		.υ π							lah	orate	orv	Data			_
	JN (f	(catic	Imbe	0. D	foot	(%	ter		>	Lab	Jian	Jiy	Dala		por	1
	ATIC	H (ft	ics a		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e N	per	per	ery (t ome	nt (%	ensit		ity	8	th	onal ests	Met	1
	LEV	EPT	ateri raph				Idme	ampl	ows	ows	SCOV	ocke	oistu ontei	کي مرک	quid mit	astic dex	#2	near reng sst	dditio	illing	1
ŀ	ш		Ū≧ Z	Fat CLAY (CH) Mer	lium Stiff Dark brown M	loist	ů	ů		B	Ř	مّ مّ	ΞŬ	ō٩	Ē	<u>a e</u>	%	to to ≞	La	۵ T	_
		1			ann oun, bark brown, w															K	_
								1	4	7					52	36				K	_
	4.00	2					$-\Box$		3						-					$ \rangle$	_
		3		SANDY Lean CLAY Sand	(CL), Stiff, Yellowish bro	wn, Moist, 35%		2							32	16					-
	2.00	4					\square		10												_
		5					Η	3	14	30										K	_
		Ĕ					\vdash		16 5										<u> </u>	K	_
	0.00	6					X	4	7	15										R	=
		7					\rightarrow		8											$ \rangle$	_
	-2.00	8						5	12	37											_
				cementation (SC), Dense, Brown, Moist, I	vioderate to stron			12												_
		9		Lean CLAY (CL), Ha	ard, Olive brown, Moist			6	13	26		>4.5									_
	-4.00	10					-		5											K	_
		11		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Medium Dense, Brown	n, Moist to wet		7	15 14	29										}	_
	-6.00	12					$\overline{\mathbf{M}}$		3												_
	0.00						-	8 7 16 >4.5 9 1													_
		13		Switched to mud rota	ary at 13 ft bgs															Ø	-
	-8.00	14							5											g	-
		15					N	9									Ø	-			
	10.00	16							3											Ø	_
	- 10.00			SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL), Stiff, Brown, Wet		X	10	4	9		1.75								0	=
		17							4											Q	_
	-12.00	18		Lenses of CLAYEY	SAND			11	7 9	16										8	_
		19					\square	10	6											0	_
19	44.00						M	12	14 16	30										Ø	_
8/28	-14.00	20		CLAYEY SAND/ SA Stiff Brown Moist M	NDY Lean CLAY (SC/CL), Dense/ Very	$\overline{\mathbf{V}}$	12	11	12										Q	_
GLB		21						15	20	43										Ø	-
3195	-16.00	22		Very Dense/ Hard			\mathbb{N}	1/	11 30	80										8	_
ARY_		23		Very Dense/ Hard			\square	14	50	03										6	_
LIBR				lean CLAY with SAI	ND (CL) Hard Yellowish	brown Moist	$-\mathbf{M}$	15	9 13	29										Q	_
GPJ	-18.00	24						10	16											8	-
INGS		25	-//		(continued)			16		_19		4.0							<u> </u>	p	_
BOR							PROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	HO	LEID			
SOIL				2491 Boatma	onsulting In Avenue			out S	Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI	P DUTF			319	5.X	PC	STMILF	-25		
FOR				West Sacram	nento CA. 95691		SOL														
LOG	bla	ckł	purn	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	yste	ms In	ives	tmer	nt Pa	<u>rtne</u> ı	rs							
BCI	con	SU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY	, –		S⊦ 1	HEET	2			

ſ	(ft)					ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)		Material Sraphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Numb	Blows per 6 ir	3lows per foo	Recovery (%)	⁵ ocket ⁵ enetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density pcf)	-iquid -imit	Plasticity ndex	% <#200	Shear Strength Fest	Additional _ab Tests	Drilling Method
ŀ		-25-	Ħ	77	Lean CLAY with SAND (CL) (continued).	$\overline{\nabla}$	16	5	19	-	40	20			<u> </u>	0.	07 07 1		Ā
	-20.00	26	E	\square		\square		10	<u> </u>										
		27	E	\square															
	22.00	20	Ë																
	-22.00	20	B																
		29	Ē																
	-24.00	30	E					6										<u> </u>	
		31	₽	\square		X	17	8	19		>4.5								
	~ ~ ~		Ē			\square		11											
	-26.00	32	Ē	\square															
		33		- / /	Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Olive gray, Moist														
	-28.00	34	E	\square															
		35	Ħ																æ
		55	F			\mathbb{N}	18	7	34		>4 5								
	-30.00	36	þ	\square		\square		19	<u> </u>										Ø
		37	E																
	-32.00	38	₽																Æ
		20	Ē																
		39	₿		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Soft, Brown, Wet, Very fine SAND														
	-34.00	40	E					5											
		41	F			X	19	10 15	25										Æ
	-36 00	42	Ē																
	00.00		Ħ	\square															
		43	₿	\square															
	-38.00	44	Ē		Lean CLAY (CL); [Medium Stiff]; Olive brown; Moist	-+													Æ
		45	E	\square															
	40.00	16	Ħ				20	16											
	-40.00	40	₽			20 8 16 8												<u> </u>	
		47	Ē																Æ
	-42.00	48	E	\square	Hard Grav Moist														
		49	₽	\square															
19			Ē																
8/28/	-44.00	50	Ē			21 9 21 4.0													
GLB		51	E	\square			21	9 12	21		4.0								
3195.	-46.00	52			Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														_
ARY		53			Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 12.0 ft bos														Ξ
LIBR		55																	
GPJ	-48.00	54																	
NGS.		-55	H																
BOR						PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	ILE ID		
SOIL			-		Blackburn Consulting		cout \$	Sloug	jh Tl		I P ⊃UTF			319	5.X	P	BCI-18	-25	
FOR					West Sacramento CA 95691	SOL	-												
LOG	bla	ck	b	urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	<u>ms</u> In	ves	tmer	<u>nt P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> er	rs						
BCI	con	ISL	lt	ing	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY			S⊦ 2	IEET	2		

	LOGGE	ED BY		BEGIN DATE 5-31-18	COMPLETION DATE 5-31-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.308766° /	ong or N - 121 .7	orth/E	ast and 8 1°	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	8-20	6		
		RACTO	DR			LOCATION (Offse	t, Static	n, Line	:)						SUI		ELE		٧	
	OPER/	ATOR'	s name	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									ТО	TAL D	EPTH	4		
	EXCA	y /atioi		IOD		DRILLING ROD T	VIER YPE AN	ID DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	1.5 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Rota		ash												6	in	CCC			
	SPT	(1.4'	') and	Cal Mod (2.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			91	1%			r, Eni	
	BACKF Tren	ill af nie G	ND CON F rout E	APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATEF	ε DL 9.	Jring 5 ft		A 5	FTER •	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	:R(in)
	(ft)						tion	ber		ţ					Lab	orato	ory	Data		
	NOI	(#)			DECODIDITION		-oca	Mum	er 6 in	er foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity						ethoc
	VAT	TH	shics		DESCRIPTION		ple I	ple 1	/s be	/s pe	over	ket etron	sture tent (Dens	t d	ticity x	#200	ar ngth	tiona Test	Б
	ELE	DEF	Mate Graj				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Pen	Moi Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu Limi	Plas Inde	\$ %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	Drilli
				Fat CLAY (CH), Very	/ Stiff, Dark brown, Mois	t, Some minor roo	ts													RE
		1					∇		4)}E
	5.00	2					X	1	5 5	10		2.5			57	39				١JE
		3																		ſĮĘ
	3 00	4		Fat CLAT WITT SAINE	C(CH), Very Sun, Dark L	nown, woist														ILE
	0.00																			KE
		5						2	4	20		2 75			50	32	86			RE
	1.00	6					$_\Delta$	2	12	20		2.75			50	52	00			IYE
		7		SANDY Lean CLAY moist	(CL), Stiff, Brown with gr	ay mottling, Dry to	° \/	3	6 8	15										ı₿₽
	-1.00	8					\square		7))]Ē	
		9						4	25 26	37										, {}E
			ł	<u>Hard, Strong cemer</u> Poorly-graded SAND	ntation with SILT (SP-SM), Loo		¥)		11 2											<u>a</u>
	-3.00	10		Dense, Dark brown, Switched to mud rota	Moist to wet ary at 9.5 ft bgs		X	5	3	6										
		11			, ,				3											
	-5.00	12					X	6	5 10	15							9			Š
		13		SILTY SAND (SM),	Dense, Brown with gray i	mottling, Moist	$\overline{\nabla}$	-	3	00										
	7.00							7	12	29										
	-7.00			Cementation with (BAVE			8	24 27	57										
		15						-	30										ļ!	
	-9.00	16					_ \	9	9	16							24			×
		17		SANDY Lean CLAY Moist	(CL), Stiff, Light brown w	vith gray mottling,	\square		7										┟───┦	
	-11.00	18																		<u>E</u>
		10																		
19																				
8/28/	-13.00	20					∇	10	5	14										
GLB		21					\square	10	7	14										
3195	-15.00	22																		
ARY		23																		
LIBF	17.00																			
S.GPJ	-17.00	24																		æ
RING		-25-			(continued)						·		·							
IL BC				Blackburn Co	nsulting		PROJE		ME Sloud	ih Ti	HRFI	P			FILE	NO. 95.X	HOL B	EID	-26	
R SO				2491 Boatma	n Avenue	F	COUNT	TY I			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE	-	
G FO	bla	ckh	hire	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	ŀ		r j	-											
CI LO	COR		ting	Phone: (916)	375-8706	-	ECOS PREPA	RED F	ms In BY	ives	tmer Cł	It Pa	rtne ED BY	rs ′		SF	IEET			
Ċ	COL	50	mig	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		NCH				ן נ	DWC				1	of	2		

ſ	(#)					tion	ber		ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	TION	(ft)		, v	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numt	er 6 ir	er foo	ry (%)	meter	e (%):	Isity		У	0	_	ial tts	Aethoc
	EVA	PTH	terial	aphic		mple	mple	d swo	d swo	covel	cket netro	isture	/ Den :f)	uid nit	asticit lex	<#20	ear ength st	dition o Tes	Iing A
┟	Ш	25 -	ž	Ö		Sa	Sa	Be	BG	Re	2 g	≚ပိ	۲ <u>م</u>	Lin	Pla	%	ų try	Ad Lal	ā
	-19 00	26	ľ		Lean CLAY (CL), Sun, Light brown with gray motuling, Moist	X	11	6	15										
			ľ			\square		9								\vdash			
			₹	$\langle \rangle$															
	-21.00	28	ľ																
		29	ľ																
	-23.00	30	ľ					2										<u> </u>	
		31	₹			X	12	4	9										
	05.00		ľ			\square		5											
	-25.00	32	¥	A	Loop CLAY with SAND (CL) Modium Stiff Light brown Moiet to														
		33	ľ		wet	'													
	-27.00	34																	
		35	₹	$\langle \rangle$				2										<u> </u>	
	-29 00	36	Ľ	Δ		. X	13	5	13										
			ľ		CLAYEY SAND (SC), Medium Dense, Brown, Moist to wet	\square		8											
		37																	
	-31.00	38		//															
		39		//															
	-33.00	40	ľ					2										<u> </u>	
		41	Ľ			X	14	3	8										
	25.00		Ŧ		SANDY SILT (ML), Medium Stiff, Light brown with gray mottling,	+		5											
	-35.00	42			Moist to wet														
		43																	
	-37.00	44																	
		45						3										<u> </u>	
	-39.00	46		*	CLAYEY GRAVEL (GC), Medium Dense, Brown, Wet	· †X	15	10	27										
			10	000		\vdash		17											
		47	8																
	-41.00	48	8	00															
		49		X															
28/19	-43.00	50	K		Well Graded GRAVEL with SAND (GW) Medium Dense			12										<u> </u>	
LB 8/		51	₹.		Brown, Wet	Χ	16	16	28							8			
195.G	-45 00	52			Bottom of exploration at 51.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			12										Ĺ	
RY_3	-+0.00				Tremie Grout Backfill														Ξ
LIBRA		53			Ground water encountered at 9.5 it bgs, rose to 5 it bgs														Ξ
GPJ	-47.00	54																	Ξ
INGS.		55	_																
BOR					Blackburn Consulting	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO		20	
SOIL					2491 Boatman Avenue	LOO	COUT S	Sloug	jn T	R				319	15.X	PC	DSTMILE	20	
5 FOR			ſ		West Sacramento CA, 95691		<u>г</u>												
3 LOG	DIQ	CKK)U	rn	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer			rs ,			<u></u>			
BC	con	ISU	Ш	ng	Fax: (916) 375-8709		KED B	۲				=D BA			SF 2	::::: : of	2		

ſ		ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE COMPLETION DATE 6-1-18 6-1-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.308019° / -*	ig or N	lorth/E	ast and 8°	d Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8-2	7		
		RACT	FOR		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFACI	ELE		N	
ł	OPERA	TOF	R'S NAM	E HELPER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
	Toby EXCAV	/ /ATI0	ON MET	HOD	CME 55 Crawl	PE AN		METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		5	5.5 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Rota	iry \	Nash											6	in				
	SAMPL	.ER (1.4	1") and	I Cal Mod (2.4")	Safety semi-a	uton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	D")			9'	1%	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
	BACKF Tren	ill / nie /	AND CO Grout	MPLETION Backfill	GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 16	JRING 5 .0 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
ſ	(ft)					tion	ber		ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOL	(ft)		DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 ii	er foc	y (%)	netei	(%)	sity			_		le s	ethod
	EVAJ	ΗTc	erial	DESCRIPTION		lple	aldr	ns pe	vs pe	over	ket etror	sture tent	Den:	t ë	sticity x	#200	ar ngth t	ition; Test	N gu
	ELE		Mat Gra			San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Moi	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	Drill
		0		Fat CLAY (CH), Medium Stiff, black, Moist															IYE
		1				\square	4	3	6					40	07				IVE
	4.50	2		Lean CLAY (CL), Medium Stiff, Dark yellowis	n drown, ivioist	\square	1	3	6					40	21				
		3																	
	2.50	4	E//																KLE
		5																	KE
		5					2	4	21										IKE
	0.50	6		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Hard, Dark yello	owish brown, Moist		2	13	21										IYE
		7				\mathbb{N}	3	6 11	31		>4.5								IJ∦E
	-1.50	8				\square		20										<u> </u>	
		9		Strong cementation		Ν	4	24 39	85									NE	
		J	Ĕ//	Verv Stiff		\square		46										<u> </u>	-KE
	-3.50	10				X	5	8	17		3.5								KE
		11		Weak cementation		\rightarrow		9 5											IYE
	-5.50	12				Х	6	8 9	17					38	19	74			
		13				\square		5									1))E		
	7.50		Ē//			M	7	6 10	16		>4.5								
	-7.50	14		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Dark yellowis Wet, Strong cementation	sh brown, Moist to	$\mathbf{\nabla}$	8	7	28										1{JE
		15			_		0	15	20										INE
	-9.50	16			$\overline{\gamma}$	4	9	4	13		1.0			35	18	50			IKE
		17				\square	-	7										<u> </u>	IYE
	-11 50	18																	IVE
	-11.50	10	ŧ//,	CLAYEY SAND (SC), Medium Dense, Dark y Moist, Strong cementation	ellowish brown,														
6		19	Ē//,	-															INE
8/28/1	-13.50	20				\square		8											I
B B		21		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Dark yellowish brown	n, Moist														
3195.0	-15.50	22		Switched to mud rotary at 22 ft bas															Ľ
NRY_S		23 Switched to mud rotary at 22 ft bgs																	
LIBR/		23	$\mathbb{E}//$										Ø						
GPJ	-17.50																		
INGS.		-25	$\mathbb{H}/.$	(continued)															\sim
BOR					P	ROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
SOIL				2491 Boatman Avenue	C		tout S Ƴ	sloug	jh Tl	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	95.X	PC	STMILE	27	
FOR				West Sacramento CA, 95691		SOL													
I LOG	bla	ck	burr	Phone: (916) 375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
BC	con	ISL	lting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	P	REPA	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY	, ,		S⊦ 1	IEET of	3		

(ft)				ion	ber		t.					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
EVATION	PTH (ft)	terial	DESCRIPTION	nple Locat	nple Num	ws per 6 ir	ws per foo	covery (%)	ket ietrometer	sture ntent (%)	Density I)	it it	sticity ex	:#200	ear ength tt	litional Tests	ing Methoc
EL	25-	Da DZ		Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Por Per	0 Q	Dry (pci	Liq	In de	× %	She Stre Tes	Add	Dri
10.50	26		Lean CLAY (CL) <i>(continued)</i> .		11	4 7	16		4.25								
- 19.50				\square		9											
	27																
-21.50	28																
	29																
-23.50	30		Stiff			4										<u> </u>	
	31			X	12	4	8		1.75								
-25.50	32					-											
	22																
-27.50	34																
	35		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL), Very Soft, Brown, Wet			2	<u> </u>										
-29.50	36			Ň	13	2	4		0			35	13	62			
	37																
-31.50	38																
	39																
-33 50	40																
-00.00					14	3 4	7										
	41			\square		3										<u> </u>	
-35.50	42																
	43																
-37.50	44																
	45		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) Soft to Medium Stiff Brown Wet	-		4										<u> </u>	
-39.50	46			Χ	15	7	17		0.5								
	47					10											
41.50																	
-41.50	40		Well graded GRAVEL with SAND (GW), Dense, Brown, Wet														
	49																
-43.50	50			16 ⁸ 15 35													
	51				16	15 20	35							3			
-45.50	52																
	53																
-47.50	54	[••															
	55	••															
			(continued)											140			
		-	Blackburn Consulting		cout	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF	P			319	95.X	E	3CI-18-	-27	
	Ž		2491 Boatman Avenue	SOUN	IY			R	JUTE					PC	JSTMILE	:	
bla	ckł	our	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms Ir	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
cor	ารบ	ltin	9 Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPARED BY						ED BY			SH 2	HEET	3		

	(II)				ion	ē							Lab	orato	ory	Data		
	LION	(ft)	0	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numb	er 6 in	er fooi	y (%)	meter	(%)	sity		`	0	_	al ts	lethod
i	EVA	EPTH	Iterial		mple	mple	ws pe	ws pe	cover	cket netroi	isture ntent	/ Den f)	uid it	isticity lex	<#20(ear ength st	dition: 5 Test	ling ∧
i	<u></u>	-55 -	Ğ Ğ Z	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) Stiff Brown Moist	Sa	Sa	BIC	Blc	Re	P P	နိပိ	۲ <u>م</u>	Lin	Pla	. %	T Str	Lat	
-49	9.50	56		o, wor Lean of the (of), own, brown, worst	X	17	9 9 9	18		1.75								
		57		Bottom of exploration at 56.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)	_/		Ū			1								
-5'	1 50	58		Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 16 ft bas														
	1.00																	Ξ
		59																Ξ
-53	3.50	60																Ξ
		61																
-5	5.50	62																Ξ
		63																Ξ
-57	7.50	64																Ξ
		65																=
-59	9.50	66																=
		67																
-6'	1 50	68																
ľ		60																
		70																=
-63	3.50	70																
		71																
-65	5.50	72																
		73																
-67	7.50	74																
		75																
-69	9.50	76																=
		77																=
-7 [,]	1.50	78																
		79																-
58/16	3.50	80																=
LB 8/		81																
3195.6	5.50	82																
ARY_S		83																
	7 50	84																Ξ
S.GP	1.50	-04																=
ORING		-00-				07.V.												
OIL B				Blackburn Consulting	Loo		™⊨ Sloug	h Tł	HRF	P			319	NO. 5.X	E	BCI-18-	27	
FORS				2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA 95601	SOL	Y			R	JUTE					PC	STMILE	-	
b	ola	ckt	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	S		,				
D BC	on	SU	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			S⊦ 3	IEET	3		

	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 6-20-18	COMPLETION DATE 6-20-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.322334° /	ong or N - 121.7	lorth/E	ast and 1°	d Datu	um)				HO B	LE ID	8-2	8		
	RACT	OR	• =• ••	• =• ••	LOCATION (Offset	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI			
EXCA	y /atio	N METH	IOD		CME 55 Crav	VIET YPE AN	D DIA	METER	R / BU	ICKET	WIDT	н		5	6.5 ft REHO			R	
Rota	iry V	Vash										··		6	in				
SAMPL She	_ект I by ()	YPE(S) 2.87")	and SPT (1.4") a	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3(0")			9 9	ммен 1%	(EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
BACKF Tren	ill A nie (ND CON	IPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	2 DL	IRING 2. 0 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
ŧ					I	ion	er							Lab	orat	ory	Data		
NO	(f)					ocat	lumk	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	leter	(%	ity						thod
VAT	TH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Dens	σ	icity	£200	ar ngth	tiona	Ig Me
ELE	DEF	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Peck	Mois Cont	Dry I (pcf)	Liqui	Plast	% ⊄	Shea Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
	-0-		Lean/Fat CLAY (CL/	/CH), Stiff, Dark brown, N	Noist											-			ĪÆ
	1		Lean CLAY (CL), Ve	ery Stiff, Dark olive browr		- 1		2											1))E
4.00	2					X	1	3	7		3.75								KJE
	3																		INE
																			KE
2.00	4																		IYE
	5		Dark yellowish brow	'n				6											╢╞
0.00	6					X	2	11	24		3.75								
	7		NA			\square	0	4	10		0.75								11JE
2.00	0			on 		$_\square$	3	8	16		2.75								J{L
-2.00			Lean CLAY with SAI Moist	ND (CL), Very Stiff, Dark	yellowish brown,														KE
	9						4	450 psi											IKE
-4.00	10																		IYE
	11						5	500			3.25								
-6.00	12					\bigtriangledown		psi											
0.00								0.50											{} E
	13		Wet				6	psi			3.5								KIE
-8.00	14		Lean CLAY (CL), Ha		n, moist, Some			5											Ø
	15		strong cementation Switched to mud rot	ary at 14 ft bgs		X	7	9 15	24		4.5								
-10.00	16					\square		6											16E
	17					Å	8	9	20		>4.5								
							q	6	31		>4 5								
-12.00	18						<u> </u>	18			- 4.0								
	19		Very Stiff				10	6	16		3.5								
61 20 -14.00	20					\square		8										<u> </u>	E
В. 8	21																		
102C																			
, -16.00 ≿	22	Ĩ//																	
BRA	23																		
-18.00	24																		
es.	25																		6
BORI				(continued)		PRO.IF	CT NA	ME						FILF	NO.	HO	LE ID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	F		out :	Sloug	jh Tl					319	95.X	E		-28	
NOT NOT			2491 Boatma West Sacram	an Avenue		SOL	1				JUIE							-	
g bla	ckł	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		CLIENT Ecos	syste	ms In	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
cor	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	/5-8709		PREPA	RED E	8Y		CH		ED BY	,		SH 1		3		

ſ	(ft)				ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)	Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Numb	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Method
	-20.00	25		Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	X	11	10 13 15	28		>4.5								
	-22.00	27 28																
	-24.00	29 30					7											
	-26.00	31 32		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL), Hard, Dark yellowish brown, Moist Moderate to strong cementation, 15-20 % SAND	i, X	12	8 8	16		4.25								
	-28.00	33																
	-30.00	35 36		SANDY SILT (ML), Soft, Dark brown, Wet, 40% Fine SAND		13	4 5 6	11		0.5								
	-32.00	37 38																
	-34.00	39 40		SILTY SAND (SM), Medium dense, Mottled brown and gray, Wet, 40% SILT, Fine SAND			3											
	-36.00	41 42			Å	14	4 8	12										
	-38.00	43 44		SILT with SAND (ML), Medium Stiff, Olive gray, Moist, Low Pl	-+													
	-40.00	45 46		Poorly-graded SAND (SP), Medium Dense to Dense, Dark olive		15	6 12 13	25										
	-42 00	47		g. g, ,														
19		49																
5.GLB 8/28/	-44.00	50		Dense		16	13 19 16	35										
BRARY_319	-46.00	52 53																
IGS.GPJ LI	-48.00	54 55																
ORIN	_		_	(continued)											но			
DR SOIL B		Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA 95691				CT NA COUL S	Sloug	h Tł	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	5.X	PC	3CI-18	-28	
JG F(bla	West Sacramento CA, 95691 Phone: (916) 375-8706				[
CILC	COP	Ackburn Phone: (916) 375-8706				RED R	rns in BY	vesi	CH	IECKI	rτnei Ed By	r s ′		SF	HEET	г		
Ċ	COI	50	JIIING Fax: (916) 375-8709						ן נ	DWC	01				? of	3		

Г	(H)				u	ē							Lab	orate	orv	Data		\square
	NO	ft)			ocati	lumb	6 in	foot	(%)	leter	(%	ity						sthod
	VATI	TH (hics	DESCRIPTION	ole L	ole N	s bei	s per	very	et trom	:ure ent ('	ensi	5	icity	200	r igth	iona Tests	g Me
	ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blog	Blow	Seco	Pock	Moist Conte	Dry [-iqui	Plast ndey	% <#	Shea Strer Fest	Addit _ab 7	Juillin
		⁵⁵ E		Lean CLAY (CL), Hard, Olive brown, Moist			9								0			Ē
-5	60.00	56				17	20 26	46		>4.5								Ê
		57		Bottom of exploration at 56.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														
-5	2 00	58		Tremie Grout Backfill Ground water encountered at 12 ft bos														
	2.00	Ē		.														Ξ
		59																
-5	64.00	60																Ξ
		61																Ξ
-5	6.00	62																
		63																Ξ
																		=
-5	58.00	64																
		65																Ξ
-6	60.00	66																Ξ
		67																Ξ
-6	2.00	68																
-6	64.00	70																Ξ
		71																Ξ
-6	6.00	72																Ξ
		73																Ξ
-6	68.00	74																
		75																Ξ
																		=
-/	0.00	76																=
		77																
-7	2.00	78																Ξ
		79																Ξ
-7	4.00	80																
B 8/2		81																Ξ
95.GL		Ë																Ξ
ر_ ع	6.00	82																Ξ
IBRAF		83																Ξ
	8.00	84																Ξ
NGS.0		85																
BOR					PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID		
SOIL				Blackburn Consulting		tout S	Sloug	jh Tl					319	95.X	PC	STMILF	-28	
FOR				West Sacramento CA. 95691	SOL	-											-	
90J	bla	ckb	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
BC C	con	SU	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			SH 3	ieet of	3		

	LOGGE	ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 12-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 12-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.329132° / -	ng or I 121.	North/E 70880	ast and 5°	l Datı	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	8-2	9		
			OR			LOCATION (Offset,	, Statio	on, Line)						SUI	RFAC	EELE	EVATIO	N	-
	OPERA	TOF	R'S NAN	ME HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									ТО	TAL D	EPTH	1		
	EXCAV	a Atio	ON MET	THOD		DRILLING ROD TY	'PE AN		METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	1.5 π Reho	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	SAMP	d-St													4	in				
	Shel	by (2.87") and Mod Cal (2.4	!")	Safety semi-a	uton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			66	5%		ICILING	1, LIN	
	BACKF	ill A nie (AND CO Grout	MPLETION		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 14	JRING 1.5 ft		A	FTER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	:R(in)
	(ft)						tion	ber		Ŧ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOI	(ft)			DESCRIPTION		ocat	Mum	er 6 ir	er foo	A (%)	neter	(%)	sity					s al	ethod
	VAT	ТН	erial		DESCRIPTION		ple I	ple 1	/s be	/s pe	over	et etror	sture	Dens	r d	ticity x	#200	ar ngth	tiona	В
	ELE	DEF	Mate				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Pen	Mois	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas Inde	\$ %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	
Ī		-0-		ASPHALT CONCRE	ETE (14")															RE
		1	_																	ЪЕ
				Fat CLAY (CH) (Fill) Moist	; Stiff; Mottled Dark Olive	e Gray and Brown;														١E
	11.00	2						Bulk			100				63	46	85			ſΕ
		3																		KE
							Μ	1	4	13	100	1.75								KE
	9.00	4							8											RE
		5					\mathbb{N}		1						50	40	00			١XE
							Ň	2	2	6	50	1.5			59	43	90			ΝĒ
	7.00	6					<u> </u>													ΙE
		7																		(IE
				Fat CLAY (CH); Stiff	; Dark Olive Gray; Moist															KE
	5.00	8						3	250		67	1.75								ĽΕ
		9							psi											IYE
		Ū	Ĭ//)}E
	3.00	10							5											١JE
		11		Very Stiff, Olive Bro	own		N	4	7	16	100	2.25								ι{E
									9											ILE
	1.00	12																		ΚĒ
		12																		RE
		15		Very Weak Cemen	tation			_	5											ıИЕ
	-1.00	14				7	$-\Lambda$	5	7	15	100	3.25								
		15		Bottom of exploration	n at 14.5 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)	<u> </u>		_											<u>т</u>
		15		Tremie Grout Backfil	ll Intered at 14.5 ft bas															Ξ
28/19	-3.00	16		Ground water encou	intered at 14.5 it bys															Ξ
LB 8/		47																		Ξ
195.G		17																		_
₹7_3`	-5.00	18																		=
IBRAF																				_
PJ L		19																		_
JGS.G		-20-																		
30RIN						1	PROJE	CT NA	MF						FILE	NO	HO	LE ID		
SOIL F				Blackburn Co	onsulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tl	HRF				319	5.X	B	SCI-18	-29	
-OR S				2491 Boatma	n Avenue		SOL	I Y				JUTE							: 	
-0G F	bla	ck	bur	Phone [•] (916)	375-8706	C		r syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
BCIL	con	SL	ltin	9 Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F		RED B	Y		CI		ED BY	,		SF	IEET	1		
				· · /			0440	,												

		ED BY		BEGIN DATE 12-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 12-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.329127° / -	ng or N 121.7	lorth/E	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8-3	0		
		RACTO	DR			LOCATION (Offset	Static	n, Line	e)						SUI		EELE	EVATIO	N	
ł	OPERA	TOR'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPT	1		
										/ BLI		רחו/אי	гн		1 4	1.0 ft			P	
	Solic	d-Ste	em Au	ger		DIGLEING ROD II		אום סו		(7 00		VVIDI			4	in			.1 X	
	SAMPL Shel	.ER TY by (2	YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and Mod Cal (2.4	")	HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-a	uton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			HAI 66	MMEF 5%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
ľ	BACKF			MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER	Dl	JRING	•	A	FTER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
ľ	ft)			Dackin			u	er							Lab	orate	orv	Data		
) NO	ť)					ocati	qmn	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	(%	Ā						thod
	/ATI	TH (1	lisi		DESCRIPTION		ole Lo	le N	ber	s per	very	et un	ure ent (9	ensi	-	city	200	gth	onal ests	g Me
	ELEV	.d∃C	Aate Srapl				amp	amp	slows	slows	Seco	ock	Aoist Conte	Dry D	imit	lasti ndex	\$ 9	shea stren est	vdditi ab T	Urillin
ŀ		-0	20	ASPHALT CONCRE	TE (12")		0	0)		ш	Ľ.		20			<u>a =</u>	6	000F	Ā	
																				KE
		' -		Fat CLAY (CH) (Fill)	; Very Stiff; Mottled Black	k and Brown; Moist														KE
	12.00	2																		RF
								1	300		100	2.5								IVE
		3							psi											
	10.00	4																		[]E
				Stiff; Olive			Μ	2	4	12	100	1 25								KIE
		5					Λ	2	7	12	100	1.20			58	40	98			KE
	8 00	6					-													IYE
	0.00			Fat CLAY (CH); Stiff	; Black; Moist															}E
		7																		NE
																				KIE
	6.00	8																		KE
		9						3	325		75									RE
									psi											I)}E
	4.00	10																		I)}E
		11																		[]E
		Ē		Stiff to Very Stiff; O	live		Ν		3	10	00	0.5								KE
	2.00	12					Λ	4	8	13	09	2.5								KE
		12					\square		3											IYE
							X	5	4	10		2.0								ШE
	0.00	14		Bottom of exploration	at 14.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)			6											ΝĒ
				Tremie Grout Backfil	l	(2 9 2)														_
		15		No ground water end	countered															_
28/19	-2.00	16																		-
B 8/2																				_
95.GL		17																		Ξ
۲_31	-4.00	18																		_
BRAR			-																	_
J LE		19																		_
SS.GP			_																	_
DRING		-20																		
IL BC				Blackburn Co	nsulting	F	ROJE	CT NA	ME Sloud	ıh Tl	HRF	P			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HOI E	LE ID SCI-18-	30	
R SO	-			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
GFO	bla	ckh	N IFF	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	(Γ				. –								
CILO				Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos REPA	RED F	ms In	ves		It Pa	rtnei	rs ′		SL	IFFT			
BC	con	SU	nng	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	r	DWC						ים ס_			1	of	1		

	LOGGE	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 12-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 12-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.329117° /	ong or N. -121.7	lorth/E 70104	ast and I 5°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8-3	1		
		RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Static	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	N	
	OPER/		'S NAM	e helper	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPT	4		
ł	EXCAV	a Atic	N METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD T	YPE AN	D DIAI	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	4.0 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Solic														4					
	Shel	by (2.87")	and Mod Cal (2.4	;")	Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			6	6%			1, LIN	
	BACKF Tren	ill A nie (ND COI Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	R DL	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	ΓΥΡΕ	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
ľ	(ft)						ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOI	(ft)			DECODIDEION		oca	Mum	er 6 in	er foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity					le o	ethod
	EVAT	тн	erial		DESCRIPTION		ple I	I aldı	/s pe	/s pe	over	ket etror	sture	Dens	t g	ticity x	#200	ar ngth	itiona Test	ng M
	ELE	DEF	Mate Grag				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Poc	Mois	Dry (pcf)	Liqu	Plas Inde	% ⊲	She: Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
ľ		-0-		ASPHALT CONCRE	ETE (7")															ЪЕ
		1		AGGREGATE BASE	Ξ (12")															ŊΕ
						Brown: Moist														١E
	12.00	2				Drown, Moist			2											KE
		3					H	1	3	11	50	1.5								KE
									8											YE
	10.00	4						2	2	7	50	1.75								
		_					$ \rangle$		4											١E
		5																		١E
	8.00	6						3	300											ίΕ
									psi											YE
		7																		ΥE
	6.00	8		Fat CLAY (CH); Stiff	; Dark Olive Gray; Moist															ŊΕ
								4	3	11	75	15								١E
		9						4	7	''	15	1.5			61	41	89			{[E
	4 00	10																		ΚĒ
	4.00																			YE
		11							3											IJ₽
	0.00	40					Ν	5	4	11	100	1.5								ŊΕ
	2.00	12					$-\square$		7											١E
		13		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL); Very Stiff; Olive	Brown; Moist	\mathbb{N}	6	2	0	100	2 75								KE
			$\leq //$				\square	0	5	9		2.75								KE
	0.00	14		Bottom of exploration	n at 14.0 ft below ground	surface (bgs)													I	
		15	-	Tremie Grout Backfi	 countered															_
6			=																	_
8/28/	-2.00	16																		
ВLВ		17																		_
3195.0			-																	_
\RY_	-4.00	18	-																	-
LIBR/		10																		Ξ
GPJ		19																		_
NGS.		-20	_																	
BORI							PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO	LE ID		
SOIL				Blackburn Co	onsulting	F		tout \$ ⁻Y	Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI				319	95.X	PC	STMILF	-31	
FOR				West Sacram	nento CA 95691	-	SOL	<u>.</u>												
LOG	bla	ckl	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
BCI	con	SU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY	,		Sł 1		1	_	
																		-		

ſ	LOGGE DWC	ED B'	Y	BEGIN DATE 12-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 12-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.329115° /	ong or N	North/E	ast and 3 2°	l Datı	um)				HO B	LE ID	8-3	2		
		RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Static	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFACI	EELI		١	
	OPER/		'S NAM	E HELPEI	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									ТО	TAL D	EPTI	1		
ŀ	EXCAV	a Atic	N MET	HOD		DRILLING ROD T	TYPE AN	ID DIA	METER	R / BU	ICKET	WIDT	ΓH		BO	3.5 π REHO	: ILE D	IAMETE	R	
┢		d-St	em Au	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									4	in MMEE			/ FRi	
	Shel	by (2.87")	and Mod Cal (2.4	!")	Safety semi-	-auton	natic	drop	(140	0#/ 3	0")			6	6%			г, с га	
	BACKF Tren	nie (ND CO Grout	MPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATE	R DI 13	Jring 3.0 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	INPE	AND DI	AMETE	.R(in)
Γ	(ft)						tion	ber	-	t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		_
	lon	(ft)			DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					le s	etho
	EVAI	ЪТН	erial		DESCRIPTION		ble	aldr	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etror	sture	Den:	t id	sticity.	#200	ar ngth t	ition; Test	ng M
	ELE	DEI	Mat				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Mois Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	≈ %	She Stre Tesi	Add Lab	Drilli
Γ				ASPHALT CONCRE	ETE (4")															YE
		1			_ (0) (CL) (Fill): Very Stiff to F		-		E											∄₽
			$\leq / /$	Yellowish Brown Mo	ttled with Black; Moist; [F	FILL]	Μ	1	6	13	89	1.75								١JE
	12.00	2	$\equiv //$				\square		7						37	18	67			<u>(</u> JE
		3	$\exists / /$				\mathbb{N}	2	2	F										(1E
			$\leq //$					2	3	5										KE
	10.00	4																		YE
		5																		J¥E
			\leq)))E
	8.00	6	¥//					3	275 psi		58	1.75								١JE
		7					_													<u>(</u>]E
				Fat CLAY with SANL	D (CH); Hard; Olive Brow	n; woist														KE.
	6.00	8																		ΥE
		9																		YE
			Ĭ//					1	4	16	100	15								JE
	4.00	10					$-\Lambda$	7	10			4.5			53	34	77			ŊΕ
		11		Lean CLAY with SAI	ND (CL); Hard; Olive Bro	own; Moist			4											١JE
			\leq				Ň	5	4 9	13		4.5								<u>(</u> E
	2.00	12																		(E
		13					\mathbf{A}	6	800		100	4.5								KE
			44	Becomes Wet; Cer	nented n at 13.5 ft below ground	surface (bos)			psi											ΠE
	0.00	14		Tremie Grout Backfi		i oundoo (bgo)														=
		15		Ground water encou	intered at 13.0 ft bgs															_
6																				=
3/28/1	-2.00	16																		=
BLB 8		17																		=
3195.0			=																	=
ARY_	-4.00	18																		Ξ
LIBR		19																		_
GPJ			╡																	_
RINGS		-20																		_
BOF				Blockburn Co	nsulting		PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО		20	
SOIL				2491 Boatma	in Avenue		COUN	Kout : TY	Sloug	jn i					315	75.X	PC	STMILE	32	
FOR				West Sacram	nento CA, 95691			r												
i Loc	bla	CK	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
BC	con	ISU	Ifing	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA		SY			NCH	ED BY			SF	ileet	1		

L	ogge DWC	ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 3-18-19	COMPLETION DATE 3-18-19	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.32677° /	ong or N	lorth/E	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID CI-1	9-3	3		
С			OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI 8	RFACI	EELE	EVATIO	N	
0	PERA	TOF	R'S NAN	IE HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	20								TO		EPTI	4		
E	XCAV	ATIC		HOD		DRILLING ROD T	ZU TYPE AN	D DIAI	METER	l / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
s	Solio Ampi	J-St	em A	uger/ Mud Rotary		HAMMER TYPE									4	in MMFR			Y FRi	
	Shel	by (2.87") and SPT (1.4") a	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi	-auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 30)")	_,		81	1%			.,	
В	ACKF Tren	nie (Grout	Backfill		READINGS	R DU 9.	DRING 0 ft		A 1	-TER .5 ft ((DATE on 3-	=) • 18-1 !	9	CAS	SING I	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	=R(in)
	(ft)						tion	ber		t	_	_			Lab	orate	ory	Data		-
	lion	(H)					Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho
	EVA.	РТН	terial	_			nple	nple	d sw	ws p	over	sket	sture	Den	it d	sticit. ex	#20	ear ength it	dition Tes	ng ∿
	E		ng a Ω Ω Ω				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Per Po	0 O	D D D D	Liq	Pla	• %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	D
				Fat CLAY (CH); Stif	f to Very Stiff; Dark Yello	wish Brown; Mois	t													RE
		1					¥	1	200		96	1 75								IXE
6	6.00	2						I	PSI		00	1.75								
		3							3										<u> </u>	INE
4	1.00	4					X	2	4	10	100	3.25								KJE
		5		Cementation	wish Brown and Gray; So	ome woderate														化目
		5						3	800		88	2.75								KE
2	2.00	6		Trace Very Fine SA	ND				PSI										Ļ	IYE
		7		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL); Very Stiff; Dark Ye	ellowish Brown;	-1	4	4	22	100	2.5								WE
c	0.00	8		Moist; Some Fine to	Medium SAND		()		15										<u> </u>	╢╢╞
		9					\square	5	1000		100									INE
				Poorly-Graded SAN	D with SILT (SP-SM); Me ; Some Fines; Fine to Me	edium Dense; edium SAND; Littl	le 🗸	c	13		100				NP	NP	8			1{[E
-2	2.00	10					$-\square$	0	13 15	20	100									KE
		11		Grayish Brown; Wet	D WITH CLAY (SP-SC); W	ieaium Dense;									31	15	12			KE
-4	4.00	12						7	500 PSI		100								ĺ	INE
		13		Switched to Mud R	otary at 12.5 ft bgs														<u> </u>	Ë
	3.00	14		Fat CLAY (CH); Stif	f; Olive Brown; Moist; So		$-\uparrow$	8	5	15	100	1.25			51	29	97			
-(5.00	14		Cementation			-4		9						50	30	55		<u> </u>	
		15				wii, woist		9	500		100	1.25			00	00	00			
-8	8.00	16							PSI											
		17		Lean CLAY (CL); Ve	ery Stiff to Hard; Yellowis	h Brown; Moist	$\overline{\mathbf{N}}$	10	6	24	100	N 5			44	27	04			
-1	0.00	18					\square	10	14	24	100	~4.0			44	21	54			E
	0.00		$\leq//$																ĺ	
ი		19						11	800 PSI		100	3.25							ĺ	
-1	2.00	20							3											
3LB 8		21					X	12	4	11	100	2.25							ĺ	
3195.0	4.00	22																		
ARY_		22						13	PSI		100	>4.5								
LIBR		23					\mathbb{N}	14	11	38	100	>4 5								Ø
г -1 С	6.00	24					\square		23	00	100	1.0							<u> </u>	e
INGS		-25		1	(continued)															G
BOR				Pleakhurn Co			PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	но		~~~	
s soll	-			2491 Boatma	in Avenue		COUNT	Y	SIOUG	n II		r Dute			319	JJ.K	PC	DSTMILE	33	
C FOR				West Sacran	nento CA, 95691			-												
	DIQ	CK	our	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer			s						
Se C	on	SU	litin	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709			KED E	5Y			HECKE	ED BY			S⊦ 1	ile of	3		

(ft)				ion	ber							Lab	orate	ory	Data		\square
lon	(ft)		DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numk	er 6 ir	er foo	y (%)	neter	(%)	sity					ts a	lethod
EVA ⁻	PTH	terial		nple	nple	ws pe	ws pe	cover	cket	isture	Den Ĵ	it qi	sticit) ex	<#20(ear ength st	dition: Test	Iing N
Ц	25-	Ωg		Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Re	Por Por	ŝ§	D d	Liq	Pla	• %	She Stra	Add	Dri
40.00			Lean CLAY (CL) <i>(continued).</i>	\mathbb{N}	15	49	24	100									
-18.00	20			\square		15										<u> </u>	
	27																
-20.00	28		Loss of Circulation @ 28 ft bgs														
	29																
-22.00	30																
			Fat CLAY (CH); Hard; Dark Yellowish Brown; Moist; Some Fine SAND	Μ	16	14 21	44	100	4.5			53	29	86			
	31					23										<u> </u>	
-24.00	32																
	33																
-26.00	34																
	35																E
00.00					17	900		100									
-20.00	30					<u>PSI</u>											
	37																
-30.00	38																
	39		Lean CLAX (CL): Very Stiff: Dark Vellowich Brown: Moist: Little	.													
-32.00	40		Very Fine SAND														
				Μ	18	10 11	23	90	2.25								
	⁴					12										<u> </u>	
-34.00	42																
	43																
-36.00	44	$\left\{ \right\}$	Fat CLAY (CH): Stiff to Very Stiff: Mottled Olive Gray and	. +													
	45		Brown; Moist													<u> </u>	
38.00	16			X	19	5	17	100	1.75								
-30.00				\square		10										<u> </u>	
	47																
-40.00	48																
	49																
-42.00	50		Dark Vallewich Prove			45										<u> </u>	
	51		Dark reliowish brown	Μ	20	15 17	38	100	3.75								
						21	-									<u> </u>	
-44.00	52																
	53																
-46.00	54																
	55																Ø
			(continued)	RO.IF		ME						FILF	NO.	НО	LE ID		
			Blackburn Consulting		cout s	Sloug	jh Tl					319	95.X	E	BCI-19	-33	
			West Sacramento CA 95691	SOL	-				JUIE						JOINVILLE		
bla	ckt	ouri	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	<u>ms</u> In	ves	<u>tm</u> er	<u>nt P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> er	s						
cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY			SH 2	HEET	3		

BCI LOG FOR SOIL BORINGS.GPJ LIBRARY_3195.GLB 8/28/19
NOTION DESCRIPTION -48:00 22 -20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 25 24 24 25 24 20:00 24 20:00 25 24:00 25 25 24 26 25 27 10 28 24 29 24 20:00 25 24 24 25 25 26 26 27 27 28 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:00 24 20:	ig Method
Head Description Head ad Head	М Б
Hard Hard	
-48.00 56 Fat CLAY (CH) (continued). -48.00 56 57 -50.00 58 59	Drilli
-48.00 56 57 -50.00 58 59	ß
57 -50.00 58 59	
-50.00 58	
59	
61 16 16 16	6
-54.00 62 Tremie Grout Backfill	
63 Ground water encountered at 9.0 ft bgs, rose to 1.5 ft bgs	
-56.00 64	
65	
-58.00 66	
	Ξ
-62.00 70	
71	
-64.00 72	
73	=
-70.00 78	
79	
-72.00 80	
81	
-74.00 82	
Blackburn Consulting PROJECT NAME FILE NO. 3195.X BCI-19-33	
2491 Boatman Avenue COUNTY ROUTE POSTMILE	
West Sacramento CA, 95691	
Consulting Fax: (916) 375-8709 PREPARE BY CHECKED BY SHEET DM DM DM DM DM	

	gge WC	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 3-20-19	COMPLETION DATE 3-20-19	LOCATION (Lat/I 38.32307° /	Long or N - 121.71	orth/E 507°	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	9-3	4		
CO T		RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offs	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU 7.	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OP R	ERA	TOR	'S NAMI	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	20								TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
EX	CAV					DRILLING ROD	TYPE AN	d diai	METER	l / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	DLE D	IAMETE	R	
SA	OIIC MPL	1-51 ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	IN MMEF	REFF		Y, ERi	
BA	hel CKF	by () ILL A	2.87") ND CON	and SPT (1.4") an APLETION	id Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi GROUND WATE	-autom	atic RING	drop	(140) A)#/ 30 FTER	0") (date	Ξ)		8 '	1% SING 1	TYPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
T	ren	nie C	Grout	Backfill		READINGS	13	.0 ft		3	.5 ft (òn 3-	<u>20-1</u>	9	<u> </u>					
(H) N	1 A / IF	_					cation	mbeı	ů in.	oot	(%	ter			Lab	orat	ory	Data		Do Do
		H (ft)	ic, al		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nu	per 6	per f	ery ('	t omei	nt (%	ensity		ity	00	th	ests	Meth
	<	DEPT	lateri iraph				ampl	ampl	lows	ows	ecov	ocke	loistu	of D	imit	lastic	. #2	hear trenç est	dditic ab Te	rilling
	1	-0-	≥0 =///	Fat CLAY (CH); Very	Stiff; Black; Moist		S	S	8	8	Ľ.	<u> </u>	20	09		<u> </u>	%	v∾⊢	تÞ	
		1																		{}
5.0	00	2																		K
		3		Dark Yellowish Brow	Dark Yellowish Brown															
20	20						-	1	500		67	20								KE
5.0	50	4						I	PSI		07	5.0								KE
		5					\square	2	6	20	90	10								IYE
1.(00	6					\square	Z	12	20	30	4.0							<u> </u>	IVE
		7						3	800		67	3 75								WE
-1.	00	8						U	PSI		01	0.70								}} E
		9		More SAND			$\overline{\mathbf{M}}$	4	5	14	100									
-3.	00	10					- A	•	8											
		11					_	_							34	17	46			
-5	00	12		Lean CLAY with SAN Brown; Moist	ID (CL); Medium Stiff; D	ark Yellowish		5	400 PSI		100	0.75			36	18	76			{}E
-0.1	00	12	+/		f to Hard; Light Olive Br				3						45	23	96			-{{}E
		13				,		6	4	9	100									KIE
-7.	00	14		Switched to mud rot	tary at 14 ft bgs								26	93	42	22	84			Ê
		15						7	300 PSI		100	1.5								Ø
-9.	00	16							4											
		17					X	8	5 9	14	100	>4.5								
-11	.00	18																		
		19						9	600 PSI		100	2.75								
6 -13	00	20																		
3 8/28	.00	20					M	10			100									
95.GLF		21																		
ີຄ15 ≿	.00	22						11	400 PSI		100	1.25								
BRAF		23							9											
-17	.00	24					M	12	11 15	26	100	4.5								
NGS.0		25			(continued)															
BOR				Pleat the same Ora			PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО			
soll				2491 Boatmai	nsulung n Avenue		COUNT	out : Y	sloug	n Tl	R	P DUTE			319	15.X	PC	STMILE	·34	
G FOR				West Sacram	ento CA, 95691		SOL CLIENT													
		CKI	JUII	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos PREPA	Sector P	ms In	ves	tmer	It Pa	rtnei ED BY	rs ′		SI	HEFT			
ά C(J	50	mil	Fax: (916) 375	5-8709							DWC				1	l of	3		

(#)				ion	Der		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)	Material	DESCRIPTION	Sample Locat	Sample Num	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Methoo
-19.00	25		Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).		13	800 PSI		100	2.5								
	27																
-21.00	28																
	29																Ø
-23.00	30	E//															
	31				14	900		100	3.5								
-25.00	32					PSI											
	33																æ
-27.00	34																
	35																
-29.00	36		Mottled Olive Gray and Brown; Little Moderate Cementation		15	700		100	25								
-20.00	37	ŧ/			10	PSI		100	2.0								
21.00																	
-31.00	0 30																
	39																
-33.00	40			\square	16	4	12	100	1 75								
	41			\square		7											
-35.00	42																
	43																
-37.00	44																Ø
	45					12											Ø
-39.00	46				17	20 25	45	90	>4.5								
	47																
-41.00	48																
	49																
61/82/ -43.00	50					7											
GLB 8	51		CLAYEY SAND (SC): Medium Dense: Dark Yellowish Brown:	-{X	18	11 14	25	75									
-45.00	52		Moist; some Fines; Fine to Medium SAND														
RARY	53																Ø
띰 -47.00	54			_													
IGS.GF	55-	É//	Lean CLAY (CL); Hard; Dark Yellowish Brown; Moist														
BORIN			(continued)	PROJ	ECT N/	AME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID		
soll			Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue	LOO	kout TY	Sloug	jh T	HRFI R	I P DUTE			319	95.X	PC	BCI-19	-34	
G FOR			West Sacramento CA, 95691	SOL	<u>-</u> IT												
	JCK DSI	ultin	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Eco PREP	SYSTE ARED I	ems In BY	ives	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei ED BY	rs ′		SH	HEET	-		
	130		S Lax. (a.o) 2/2-0/08		Λ			- I I	owc				2	of	3		



	ED B`	Y	BEGIN DATE 3-19-19	COMPLETION DATE 3-19-19	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.31989° / -	ong or N 121.71	orth/E 814°	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	9-3	5		
CONT	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL C	EPTI	Н		
FXCA	(/ATIC		Derri	ck/Adam	Diedrich D12	20 YPF AN		METER	/ BU	CKFT	WIDT	ГН		6 ' BO	1.5 ft REHC			-R	
Soli	d-St	em Au	ger/ Mud Rotary											4	in				
SAMP	lby (2.87")	and SPT (1.4") ar	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-	autom	atic	drop	(140)#/ 3(0")			на 8 ⁻	^{MMEF}	KEFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
BACKE Trer	FILL A nie (ND CON	APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	R DU 14	RING .0 ft		AI 6	FTER .0 ft ((DATE on 3-	≣) • 19-1	9	CAS	SING	TYPE	AND D	IAMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						ion	ber							Lab	orat	ory	Data		
NO	(f)					ocat	lumb	r 6 ir	r fooi	(%)	leter	(%	ity						sthod
VAT	TH (erial bhics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	ed s	s pe	overy	et	ture ent (Dens	σ	ticity x	¢200	ar ngth	tiona	ng Me
ELE	DEF	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Peck	Mois Cont	Dry I (pcf)	Liqui	Plast	* %	Shea Strei Test	Addi Lab	Ш. Ц
			Aggregate Base (AB																R
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); Very	y Stiff; Dark Brown; Mois	t														IVE
4.00	2						1	200		67	2.5								{}E
	3						PSI										<u> </u>	INE	
0.00			Mottled Dark Yellov	l white		2	35	13	100	3.0								IKE	
2.00	4							8										<u> </u>	IYE
	5		Some Strong Ceme	entation			3	400		67	35								IYE
0.00	6					4	Ū	PSI		0.									
	7		Lean CLAY (CL); Ve Fine SAND	ry Stiff; Dark Yellowish E	Brown; Moist; Little	• 🕅	1	6	12	100	2.25								1))=
-2.00	8					\square	4	6	12	100	2.25			39	19	86			ISE
2.00							_												KE
	9						5	500 PSI		100	2.75								KE
-4.00	10							4											IYE
	11					X	6	5 7	12	100									IVE
-6.00	12																		1))[
	13					_	7	400 PSI		92									IVE
			SILTY SAND (SM); I Moist to Wet; Little F	Medium Dense; Dark Ye Fines; Fine SAND	llowish Brown;			5											I
-8.00	14					→ X	8	6	15	100									KE
	15		Switched to mud rota	ary at 15 ft bgs				9						NP		31			ß
-10.00	16		Fat CLAY (CH): Stiff	to Hard [.] Dark Yellowish	Brown: Moist	-+	9	600		100	2.5								
	17		Black Spots	to Hard, Dank Followion				PSI										<u> </u>	E
10.00	10						10	5	22	100	>4.5								
-12.00	10							14											
0	19						11	800		92									
-14.00	20							PSI											
8 8 9	21					\square	12	6	24	100	3.0								E
-16 00	22					\square	12	15	24	100	0.0								
										4.0									
LIBR	23						13	PSI		100	3.0								
-18.00	24					14		29	100										
NGS	25			(continued)		\bigvee		11										<u> </u>	2
BOR			Diselik C			PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO			
sol			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	-	COUNT	Y Y	Sloug	n Tl	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	95.X	PC	SCI-19 DSTMILI	-35	
FOR			West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	-														
j bla	CK	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706	-	Ecos	yste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
a cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA	RED E	3Y		CH L	HECKE	ED BY	/		SI	HEET	3		

(#)				ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NOL	(#)		DESCRIPTION	Locat	Num	er 6 ir	er foo	(%) (neter	(%)	sity					le s	ethoc
EVAT	TH	erial	DESCRIPTION	I aldı	l əlqı	vs pe	vs pe	oven	ket etron	sture tent (Dens	t ē	sticity	#200	ar ngth t	itiona	ng M
ELE		Mat		San	San	Blov	Blo	Rec	Poc Pen	Mois Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	Drilli
	23		Fat CLAY (CH) (continued).	X	14	12 17	29	100									
-20.00	26				15	850		88	4 25								
	27				10	PSI			1.20								
-22.00	28																
	29																
-24.00	30																
	31				16	500		100	1.25								
-26.00	32					PSI											
	33																Ø
-28.00	34																
	35																
-30.00	36																
					17	PSI		93	1.25								
-32.00	38																
	39																
-34.00	40																
					18	10 12	28	100									
				\square		16											
-36.00	42																
	43																
-38.00	44																
	45		Some Weak to Moderate Cementation		10	23	74	100	~ 5								
-40.00	46				15	42	/4	100	-4.5								
	47																
-42.00	48			1													
			Gray; Moist; Fine SAND (SC-SM); Medium Dense; Very Dark														
	49																
-44.00	50			\bigtriangledown		14						25	7	40			
	51		Lean CLAY (CL): Very Stiff: Very Dark Grav: Moist	X	20	17 17	34	80	2.75								
-46.00	52																
	5 2																
-48.00	54																
<u> </u>	-55	///	(continued)														\sim
			Plaskhum Canacilium Pl	ROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	но	DLE ID		
			2491 Boatman Avenue	LOO	cout (Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI	DUTF			319	95.X	P	SCI-19	-35	
			West Sacramento CA. 95691	SOL	·												
bla	ckb	ourr	Phone: (916) 375-8706		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
cor	ISU	ting	Pax: (916) 375-8709	repā L DM	RED E	Υ				ED BY			SI	HEET	F 3		

BCI LOG FOR SOIL BORINGS.GPJ LIBRARY_3195.GLB 8/28/19

ſ	ft)				u	Ŀ							l ab	orate	orv	Data		
) NC	æ			ocati	qur	6 in	foot	(%)	eter	()	∑.			<u> </u>			poq
	ATIC	l f	ics a	DESCRIPTION	le Lo	e N	per	per	ery.	rome	nt (%	ensit		sity	00	gth (onal ests	Met
	LEV	EPT	ateri raph		ldme	ldme	SWO	ows	ecov	ocke	oistu	ې مې	quid mit	astic dex	<#2	near trenç est	dditio	illing
ŀ	ш	55	ZŪ	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued)	Ň	ů	12	B	Ř	ፚ፝ፚ፟	∑Ŭ	٥e	בּבֿ	르드	%	ਠ ਨ ⊭	ΓĂ	
	-50.00	56			Μ	21	23	50	100	>4.5								
	-30.00			Dark Yellowish Brown; Black Spots			27											
		57																
	-52.00	58																
		59	\square															
	-54.00	60	$\langle \rangle$	Grayish Brown	∇													
		61			X	22			100									D D D
	-56.00	62		Bottom of exploration at 61.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)				1										
				Tremie Grout Backfill														
		63		Ground water encountered at 14.0 h bgs, rose to 6 h bgs														
	-58.00	64																
		65																
	-60.00	66																
	-00.00																	
		67																
	-62.00	68																
		69																
	04.00																	
	-64.00																	
		71																
	-66.00	72																
		73																
	-68.00																	
		75																
	-70.00	76																
		77																
	-72.00	78																
		79																
8/19	-74.00	80																
3 8/2																		
5.GLE		81																
_319	-76.00	82																
RY		83																
I LIBI	78.00	84																
S.GP,	-10.00																	
RING		-85-																
L BO				Blackburn Consulting	PROJE		ME	h TI	IREI	P			FILE	NO. 15 X	HO		35	
S SOI				2491 Boatman Avenue	COUNT	TY	Joug	µ1 11		DUTE			513		PC	OSTMILE		
5 FOF	1-1-			West Sacramento CA, 95691		r												
I LOG	bla	CKD	Urn	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	t Pa	rtner	S						
BC	con	ISU	ling	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Ϋ́			HECKI	ED BY			SF 3	HEET 6 of	3		

	ED BY C		BEGIN DATE 3-21-19	COMPLETION DATE 3-21-19	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.31193° / -	ong or N	North/E 2571°	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	9-3	6		
CONT Tab	RACTO	OR			LOCATION (Offse	et, Static	n, Line	e)						SUI	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	~~								TO	TAL D	EPTI	1		
EXCA	(Vatioi		IOD	ck/Adam	DIECTICN D12	20 TYPE AN	ID DIA	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		BO	1.5 Π REHC	: IE D	IAMETE	R	
Soli	d-Ste	em Au	ger/ Mud Rotary							-				4	in				
SAMP	lby (2	2.87")	and SPT (1.4") ar	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	Safety semi-	-auton	natic	drop	(140)#/ 3	0")			8'	1%	(EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERI	
BACK	FILL AI nie G		APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATE	R DI 9.	JRING 0 ft		A 2	FTER .5 ft	(DATE on 3-	<u>=)</u> 21-1	9	CAS	SING	TYPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
Û.						u	e. L						-	Lab	orat	orv	Data		
NO	£					ocati	qmn	. e in	foot	(%)	eter	(%	ţ						thod
/ATI	LH (1	lial		DESCRIPTION		le L	le N	ber	s per	very	et trom	ure ent (⁹	ensi	-	city	200	gth	onal ests	g Me
ELEY	DEP'	Aatel Srapl				Samp	Samp	Blows	slows	Seco	ock	Aoist Conte	Dry D pcf)	imit	lasti ndex	₩ 9	shea stren est	Additi ab T	Drillin
			Fat CLAY (CH); Stiff	to Hard; Mottled Dark G	ray; Moist	0	0)	ш	ш			20			<u>u =</u>	6	000		₩ TDE
	1																	<u> </u>	I
5.00							1	300		59	1 75								KE
5.00						_		PSI			1.75								INE
	3		Dark Yellowish Bro				3											i∦E	
3.00	4				X	2	4	11	78	>4.5			59	43))E	
	5				-													1{JE	
1.00			Moderate Cementati	nD (CL); Stiff; Dark Yelic on	wish Brown; Mois	st;	3	900 PSI		71	>4.5								KIE
1.00	ľ							10										<u> </u>	IKE
	7					X	4	10	32	100	3.25								IVE
-1.00	8							17										<u> </u>	╢╞
	g					\square	5	500		100	15]E
	Ē						U	PSI			1.0			35 32	14	84 77			KE
-3.00	10					$\overline{\nabla}$		4	1.0										IKE
	11					M	6	3	10	100	>4.5			35	14	86			INE
-5.00	12		Switched to mud rota	ary at 11.5 ft bgs										34	13	82			B
	13						7	600 PSI		96	2.5			41	24	82			
								5						33	15	73			
-7.00	14					X	8	5	11	100									
	15							6											
-9.00	16						9	400		100	1.75					22			
	17			SAND(SC)				PSI						35	20	84			
			Lean CLAY (CL); Sti Some Moderate Cen	ff to Hard; Dark Yellowis nenation	h Brown; Moist;	\mathbb{N}	10	4	8	100	0.75			38	18	88			
-11.00	18						10	4	Ŭ	100	0.70								
	19							000		100	4.5								
61 20 -13.00	20						11	300 PSI		100	1.5								
B 8/2	21							4											
95.GL						X	12	7	16	100									
ຮຶ່-15.00 ≻່	22																		
3RAR	23						13	500 PSI		100	3.75								
当 ㄱ -17.00	24				$\overline{\nabla}$		10												
S.GP					Å	14	15 21	36	100										
ORING	-20			(continued)															
IL BC			Blackburn Co	nsulting		PROJE	CT NA	ME Sloua	h Tl	HRF	P			FILE	NO. 95.X	HO E		-36	
R SO			2491 Boatma		COUN	ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE			
	ckk	NIR	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691		CLIEN	Γ				. –								
		ltipe	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos PREPA	RED F	ms In	ves		It Pa	rtnei	rs ′		12	IFFT			
	ISU	ning	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		LDM		~ 1			DWC				1	of	3		

ſ	(ft)				ion	ber	_:	t					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	TION	(#)	_ v	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numl	er 6 ir	er foo	ry (%)	meter	e t (%)	isity		y	0	-	nal sts	Jethod
	-EVA	EPTH	aterial		mple	mple	d smc	d swc	scove	ocket enetro	oisture ontent	y Der	nit	asticit dex	<#20	iear rengtl	lditior b Tes	Illing A
ŀ	Ξ	25	Ĭ ŽŪ Z	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued)	s S	Sa	<u></u>	ă	Å	ሻ ሻ	žΰ	Ъĕ	르흔	ĒĔ	%	<u>۾ بن</u> ج	Lac	
	-19.00	26			Η	15	19	46	100	>4.5								
		27					21											
	-21.00	28																
	-21.00																	
		29																
	-23.00	30					10											
		31				16	14 19	33	100	4.5								
	-25.00	32																
		33																
	-27 00	34																
	21.00																	
		35				17	8 15	37	100	>4 5								
	-29.00	36				22	-											
		37																
	-31.00	38																
		39																
	-33.00	40																
		41			9 35 100 2.0													
	05.00			Lense of SANDY SILTY CLAY (CL-ML)			20						26	4	60		<u> </u>	
	-35.00	42																
		43																
	-37.00	44																
		45					4										<u> </u>	
	-39.00	46			X	19	14 18	32	100	3.5								
		47																
	-41.00	18																
	-41.00																	
6		49																
8/28/1	-43.00	50					10											
GLB		51				20	16 22	38	100	2.25								
3195	-45.00	52																
RARY		53	$\langle \rangle$															
J LIBI	-47.00	54		Fat CLAT (CH), VETY Still, Olive, Moist														
SS.GP																		
ORING		-00-		(continued)		07.14												
OIL B				Blackburn Consulting	Lool	cout s	™E Sloug	jh T	HŖF	P			-⊪LE 319	NO. 95.X	HO E	BCI-19	-36	
OR St	-			2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE	:	
-OG F	bla	ckb	ourn	vvest Sacramento CA, 95691 Phone: (916) 375-8706	CLIEN Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs					_	_
BCI	con	Isul	ting	Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	REDE	βY		CI	HECK	ED BY	,		SH 2	HEET	3		



ſ		ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 4-23-19	COMPLETION DATE 4-23-19	LOCATION (Lat/Lo	ong or N 121 73	lorth/E	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	9_3'	7			
	CONTR	RACT	OR	4 20 10	- 20 10	LOCATION (Offset	t, Statio	n, Line	e)						SU	RFAC	E ELI	EVATIO	N		
	OPER/	er Atof	R'S NAM	E HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									б. ТО	<u>5 π</u> TAL D	EPTI	4			
	Rick			Derr	ick/Nick	Diedrich D12	20								7	6.5 ft					
	Solic	d-St	em Au	ger/ Mud Rotary		DRILLING ROD T	YPE AN	D DIAI	VIETER	(/ BU	CKEI	VVIDI	н		4	in		VIAIVIETE	:R		
	SAMPL	ER 1	TYPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID) and SPT (1 4") at	nd Mod Cal (2.4")	HAMMER TYPE	auton	natic	dron	(140)#/ 3	0")			HAI 8'	MMER 1%	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi		
	BACKF	ILL /				GROUND WATER		JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
ł	l ren		Grout	Backfill		READINGS	18	<u>.0 ft</u>		1	7.0 f	t on 4	1-23-	19	l ob	orot		Dete		Г	Т
	N (f						catio	mbe	.i.	oot	(%	ter				orac	JIY	Dala	<u> </u>	ğ	
	ATIC	H (F	c =		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e Nu	per (per f	ery (ome	re M	insity		ity	8	th	ests	Meth	
	LEV,	EPT	ateria				ampl	Idme	SWO	SWO	SCOV	ocket	oistu	ر مرحا	nit	astic dex	42	near reng sst	lditio b Te	illing)
ŀ	Ξ	_0	⊇ö ■///	Fat CLAX (CH): Stiff	f: Dark Brown: Moist		s	ů	ā	ā	Ř	2 2	žŏ	٥ē	בּבֿ	<u> </u>	%	⊥ St L	Ac	녂	╞
		1		Fat CLAT (CH), Sun	, Dark Brown, Moist															K	E
																				K	Ë
	4.50	2						1	400		50	1.5								$ \rangle$	ľ
		3						PSI											Ŋ	۶È	
	2.50	4						<u>^</u>	11	0.5										1{[jΕ
		5		Hard; Dry				2	12	25	60	>4.5								N	E
		5																	K	É	
	0.50	6						3	300 psi		79	2.5								1X	ľ
		7		Verv Stiff: Moist: M	ottled Blueish Grav				4											╢	γĒ
	-1.50	8		· · · , · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	,		X	4	4	10	100	3.0								Ŋ	λĒ
									6											-{{I	S
		9						5	600		88	>4.5								K	Ē
	-3.50	10		Lean CLAY (CL); Ha	ard; Dark Yellowish Brow	n; Moist; Mottled			psi											IX	Έ
		11		Light Gray; Some W	eak Cementation		\mathbf{M}	6	6	21	90	>15								1)/	ľ
	-5.50	12						0	12	21		- 1.0								∄	γĒ
	0.00							_												ß	sE
		13		Very Stiff				7	500 psi		92	2.75								N.	Ē
	-7.50	14							4											K	ίĒ
		15					X	8	6	13	100	3.0								1X	ľ
	-9 50	16																		╢	۱È
	-3.50							9	600		100	4.5								Ŋ	γĒ
		17		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL); Hard; Dark Yellow	ish Brown; Moist;	<u> </u>		psi											_ {l	ιĒ
	-11.50	18		FINE SAND			¥V	10	8	16	65									K	Ē
		19		Quitals at the second sector			\square		8											Щ	ļ
/19	12 50	20		Switched to mud rota	ary at 19 ft bgs			11	600		100	- A E								K	
8/28	-13.50	20	╞┤╓╵		d: Dark vellowish Brown			11	psi			~4.0								E	Æ
GLB.		21		Moderate Cementat	ion	, woist, some			8											E	
3195	-15.50	22						12	10	26	90	>4.5								k	
ARY		23						13	800	1	100	4.5								E	
LIBF	17 50								psi	<u> </u>										E	
S.GPJ	-17.50	24																		K	
SUGS		-25			(continued)										I					\sim	
BOF					noulting		PROJE	CT NA	ME			-			FILE	NO.	НО		~		
SOIL				2491 Boatma	n Avenue	F	LOOH COUNT	tout : Y	Sloug	in Ti	R				319	15.X	PC	DSTMILE	·3/		
FOR				West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	F		-													
LOG	bla	ck	burr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs							
BCI	con	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		PREPA NCH	REDE	BY				ED BY	/		S⊦ 1	HEET	3			

(#)					ion	ber		Ţ					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
LION	(#)		s	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Num	er 6 ir	er foo	у (%)	meter	(%)	sity		×	0	_	al ts	lethoc
EVA	LTH HTH		terial		mple	mple	d sw	d sm	covel	cket	isture	∕ Den	uid it	ex	<#20(ear ength st	dition o Tes	ling N
Ē	-25-	5	<u>S</u> a	View Off Madamata to Other a Ormanitation	Sal	Sal	Blo	Blo	Re	Ъŏ	နိပိ	Ęg	Liq	Pla Ind	• %	H St SF	Lat	ā
-19 50	26	E		Fat CLAY (CH) (continued).		14	300		100	2 75								
10.00	20	F					psi			2.70								
	27	E																
-21.50	28	F																
	29	E																
-23.50	30	Ħ	\square	Lean CLAV (CL): Stiff: Dark Vellow Brown: Moist													<u> </u>	
	31	E		Lean GLAT (GL), Still, Dark Tellow Diowil, Moist		15	300		100	1.5								
25 50	20	Ē	\square				psi											
-25.50	32	Ð	\square															
	33	Ē		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL); Medium Stiff; Moist; Dark Yellow	1													
-27.50	34	Ħ	\square	brown, Some very Fine SAND														
	35	E	\square														<u> </u>	
-29.50	36	F				16	200		100	0.75								
	37	Ē					psi											
	31	B	\square															
-31.50	38	Ē	\square															
	39	Ħ																
-33.50	40	E		More SAND			5										<u> </u>	
	41				X	17	6	21	100									
-35 50	42			Brown; Fine SAND (SP); Medium Dense; Moist; Dark Gray			15											
-00.00	72	E																
	43	E																
-37.50	44	E																
	45		ТП	SILTY SAND (SM): Medium Dense: Dark Grav Brown: Mottled			7										<u> </u>	
-39.50	46			Blue Gray; Wet; Some Fine to Coarse Gravel in Shoe; Some Moderate to Strong Cementation - From Cuttings	Χ	18	13 0	22	0									
	47	目																
41 50	10	F		Well-Graded GRAVEL with SAND (GW); Very Dense; Dark Gray; Wet; Fine to Coarse GRAVEL; Some Fine to Coarse														
-41.50	40	F		SAND; +1-Inch GRAVEL In shoe														
	49	Ħ																
-43.50	50	目				10	21	50/6	100									
	51	E				19	50/6	50/0	100								<u> </u>	
-45.50	52	E																
	53	E																
		Ē																
-47.50	54	F																
	-55			(continued)	I		1	<u> </u>								1		<u> </u>
				Blackburn Consulting	roje		ME	ıh T	HRF	IP			FILE	NO. 95.X	HO F		-37	
				2491 Boatman Avenue		ΓY			R	OUTE			- • •		PC	OSTMILE		
bla	ck	h	Irr	West Sacramento CA, 95691		r _												
cor		ılt	inc	Phone: (916) 375-8706	ECOS REPA	RED E	ms In BY	ives	tmer CI	nt Pa HECK	rtnei Ed By	'S		SH	IEET	Г		
0	Ы	Л	шÇ	Fax: (916) 375-8709	NCH					DWC				2	of 2	53		

	(ft)					ion	ber		t.					Lab	orato	ory	Data		
	TION	(ŧ		s	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numt	er 6 ir	er foo	N (%)	meter	e (%)	Isity		Z	0	ſ	al ts	Aethod
	EVA	EPTH	aterial	aphic		mple	mple	d swc	d swo	cove	cket	oisture Intent	y Der cf)	quid nit	asticit dex	<#20	iear rength st	ldition b Tes	Iling N
	Ξ	55 55	Σ Z	ট	Lean CLAY (CL): Stiff: Olive Brown: Moist: Trace GRAVEL	Sa	Sa	ĕ	ĕ	Å	2 g	ĕö	ਰ ਕੁ	сі. Г	in E	%	Terst	Ad La	
	-49.50	56				Η	20	6	15	50	1.5								
		57	Ľ					3											
	-51 50	58																	
	01.00	50			No GRAVEL														
	50 50	59	Ľ																
	-53.50	60			Very Stiff		21	8 12	26	70	2								
		61						14	-	-									
	-55.50	62																	
		63																	
	-57.50	64																	
		65			Hard, Some Strong Cementation		22	27	50/6	100	>4 5								
	-59.50	66						50/6	00/0	100	1.0								
		67																	
	-61.50	68		4	SANDY SILT (ML): Hard: Olive Grav: Moist: Some Very Fine	-													
		69			SAND; Some Moderate to Strong Cementation; Trace GRAVE	-													
	-63.50	70						11											
		71		\parallel		- X	23	16	43	80	4.25								
	-65.50	72			Lean CLAY (CL); Very Stiff to Hard; Mottled Olive Brown; Moist			21											
		73																	
	-67 50	74																	
	01.00	75	Ľ																
	60 F0	70			Lenses of CLAYEY SAND with GRAVEL	Μ	24	8 19	42	90	3.75								
	-09.50	70	₽		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			23											
		//			Tremie Grout Backfill														
	-71.50	78			Ground water encountered at 18.0 it bgs, rose to 17.0 it bgs														
6		79																	Ξ
8/28/1	-73.50	80																	
5.GLB		81																	Ξ
Υ_319	-75.50	82																	
BRAR		83																	Ξ
GPJ LI	-77.50	84																	Ξ
INGS.(85																	
- BOR					Blackburn Consulting	PROJE		ME	ь т ^і		D			FILE	NO.	HO		27	
R SOIL				5	2491 Boatman Avenue		TY	sioug	11 1	R	DUTE			318	.	PC	DSTMILE	57	
DG FO.	bla	ck	ы	rn	West Sacramento CA, 95691			me !			4 D-	ut							
BCI L(con	ISU	ltir	na	Pnone: (916) 375-8706 Fax: (916) 375-8709	PREPA	RED B	Y Y	ves		HECK	ED BY	5		SF	IEET	2		
1				-			1				7440				_ J J	JU v	J		

	GED BY	·	BEGIN DATE 3-19-19	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38 30662° / -1	ong or N	lorth/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID	Q_3:	8		
CON	TRACTO	OR	0-10-10	0-10-10	LOCATION (Offset	, Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFAC	E ELE		N	
OPE	D er Rator'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									8. TO	<u>5 π</u> TAL D	EPTH			
Ric EXC/			Derri	ick/Adam	Diedrich D12		ומוח ח		/ BU		דחו/א	<u>г</u> ц		76	6.5 ft ₽⊑н0				
So	id-Ste	em Au	ger/ Mud Rotary			FL/u,	000%				VVIC.	<u> </u>		4	in			.rx	
SAMI Sh	elby (2	YPE(S) 2.87")	AND SIZE(S) (ال) and SPT (1.4") ar	nd <u>Mod Cal (2.4")</u>	HAMMER TYPE Safety semi-a	autom	natic	dr <u>op</u>	(140)# <u>/ 3</u> ()'')			HAI 8'	ммен 1 <u>%</u>	(EFF		Y, ERI	
BACH Tre	FILL AI		APLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 28	URING		AI	TER	(DATE	<u>=)</u> .19-1:	9	CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	IAMETE	R(in)
Û.			Jaokini			Lo	ъ.		-				5	Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NO	l (j)					ocati	dmul	r 6 in	r foot	(%)	leter	(%	Ϊţζ	-					thod
VATI	ŤH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	s pei	s pe	very	et	ture ent ('	Jens	-0	, icity	:200	igth	Tests	g Me
ELE	DEP	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Recc	Pene	Mois	Dry [(pcf)	Limit	Plast Inde;	₩ %	Shea Strer Test	Addit Lab ⁻	Drillin
			AGGREGATE BASE	Ξ (AB)											<u> </u>		0, 0, .	<u> </u>	ĪĪĒ
	1																i -		{} ⊨
6.50	2		Fat CLAY (CH); Stiff	to Very Stiff; Black; Moi	 st													'	<u> {</u> }⊧
							1	500		63	35						i -		KE
	E						1	PSI		00	3.0						i -		KE
4.50	4							3											IVE
	5					M	2	5 5	10	100	1.25			70	48	99	i -		
2.50	6		Orenzieh Crov Mot		-	¥T										-			{} E
			Orangish Gray Iviou	tled with Gray			3	300 PSI		75	2.5						l		KIE
						- +		5											KE
0.50	8		Brown; Moist; Some	Weak Cementation		X	4	8	18	100	2.75						l I		RE
	9							10					$\left - \right $			$\left - \right $			₩Ē
-1.50	10						5	900		83	>4.5						I		Ŋ₽
								PSI									I		ISE
			Mottled Yellowish E	3rown and Orange; Black	< Spots	\square	6	7 8	20	60									INE
-3.50	12					\square	U	0 12	20	00				43	22	84			IKE
	13						_										l I		INE
-5.50	14						7	600 PSI		75	2.25						I		
		¥//						5	-				$\left \right $			\vdash			1)JE
		$\left\{ / \right\}$				- X	8	9	20	90	3.75						I		ISE
-7.50	16		Orangish Brown and	I light Gray and white; Mo	blueish Gray and bist											\vdash			KE
	17		Mottled Blueish Gr	av and Orangish Brown			9	700		100	4.0						l		KE
-9.50	18			and Orangian Brown				PSI									 	'	INE
		\mathbb{Y}					10	6 8	21	100	>4.5						Í.		}}E
5	19							13						46	30	89		¹	1)JE
-11.50	20		Mottled Blueish Gra	ay and Orangish Brown a	and White		11	800		02	~15						Í.		{{]Ę
ilb a	21						11	PSI		52	~4.5						l		{{ F
-13.5								8									i		IKE
°. Z		¥⁄/				M	12	10 11	21	90							Í.		INE
-IBRA																			}}F
-15.50	24																Í.		}F
NGS.	25	Ĭ/Λ		(continued)															KIE
BORI				(continued)		PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO	LE ID		
30L			Blackburn Co	onsulting	Ļ		tout \$ ∽	Sloug	h Tl					319	95.X		CI-19	-38	
TOR			2491 Boatma West Sacram	In Avenue	Ľ	SOL	ĭ												
g pla	ackt	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706		CLIENT ECOS	syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
OO 🕅	nsu	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F	PREPA	RED B	Ϋ́		CH F	HECKE	ED BY	,		SH 1	HEET	3		

ſ	(ft)				tion	oer		t					Labo	orate	ory	Data		
	ELEVATION	DEPTH (ft)	Material Graphics	DESCRIPTION	Sample Loca	Sample Numl	Blows per 6 ir	Blows per foo	Recovery (%)	Pocket Penetrometer	Moisture Content (%)	Dry Density (pcf)	Liquid Limit	Plasticity Index	% <#200	Shear Strength Test	Additional Lab Tests	Drilling Methoo
ľ	-17.50	25		Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).		13	500 PSI		100	>4.5					_			
	-19.50	28			⊻													
	-21.50	30		Switched to Mud Rotary at 30 ft bgs		14	400		100	1 75								
	-23.50	32				14	PSI			1.75								
	-25.50	34		Lean CLAY with SAND (CL); Medium Stiff to Stiff; Orange Yellowish Brown; Moist														
	-27.50	36				15	300 PSI		100	1.0			34	11	78			
	-29.50	38																
	-31.50	40		SANDY SILT (ML); Medium Stiff to Stiff; Orange Yellowish Brown; Moist No Recovery		16	3 4 7	11	0									
	-33.50	42				17	200 PSI		100	1.25			NP 30	NP 5	65 66			
	-35.50	44																
	-37.50	46		Lean CLAY (CL); Soft; Dark Olive Brown; Moist	X	18	5 4 6	10	90	0.25			37	16	85			
	-39.50	48																
B 8/28/19	-41.50	50	• • • •	Well-Graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL (SW-SM); Dense; Orangish Gray; Moist to Wet; Fine to Coarse SAND; Some Fine to Medium GRAVEL		19	23 23	47	100									
ARY_3195.GI	-43.50	52					24								7			
GS.GPJ LIBR	-45.50	54																
ORIN				(continued)											1.1.0			
-OR SOIL B(Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue	PROJE	CT NA	ME Sloug	h Tl	HRFI R	P DUTE			51LE 319	NO. 15.X	но Е РС	B CI-19 DSTMILE	-38				
OGF	bla	ckb	urn	west Sacramento CA, 95091 (Denne: (016) 375 9706 (sveto	me In		tmer	t Pa	rtner							
BCIL	Consulting Phone: (916) 375-8706 Fax: (916) 375-8709				PREPA	REDE	BY	100			ED BY	5		S⊦ 2	HEET	53		
																-		

ſ	(ff)					Ч	er							Lab	orate	orv	Data		\square
	TION	H (ft)		_ %	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numb	ber 6 in	ber foot	iry (%)	ometer	e t (%)	nsity		Ę	0	ح	nal sts	Method
	ELEVA	DEPTH		iateria		ample	ample	lows p	lows p	lecove	ocket enetrc	loistur	hry Der ocf)	iquid imit	'lasticit ndex	6 <#20	hear trengt est	dditior ab Tes	rilling ¹
ŀ		-55-			Well Graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL (SW-SM)	0	0)	16	ш			20			<u>a -</u>	6	000 F		
	-47.50	56			(continued)	- X	20	26 29	55	80						11			
		57			Grayish Brown; Moist; Fine SAND Poorly-graded SAND (SP): Dense: Orangish Gray: Moist: Fine														E
	40.50	50			to Medium SAND														
	-49.50	58																	
		59																	Æ
	-51.50	60		п	SANDY SILT (ML): Soft: Orangish Yellowish Brown: Moist to	/ - /		5											
		61			Wet; Some Fine SAND	ЦХ.	21	4	12	75									
	-53 50	62			Wet; Some Fines; Fine SAND			0											Æ
	-33.30	02																	
		63																	
	-55.50	64																	
		65			Eat CLAX (CH): Very Stiff to Hard. Mottled Olive Gray and	-		17											
	-57.50	66	E		Brown; Moist; (Brown Material Appears to be SC)	Η	22	21	49	90	4.25								Æ
		67		\square				28						57	32	92			
		07	Ē																Ø
	-59.50	68	ŧ,	\square															
		69	Ë																
	-61.50	70						10											Ê
		71	Ē			X	23	12	27	0									
	62 50	70	E					15											
	-03.30	12	F																
		73																	
	-65.50	74																	Ê
		75	E					12											
	-67.50	76	ŧ.			Η	24	23	49	100	2.25								
			F		Bottom of exploration at 76.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)			26											
		11			Tremie Grout Backfill														
	-69.50	78			Ground water encountered at 28.0 ft bgs, rose to 6.0 ft bgs														
		79																	Ξ
28/19	-71.50	80																	=
-B 8/2		81																	
95.GI	70 50	00																	Ξ
31_31	-73.50	82																	=
IBRAF		83																	
SPJ L	-75.50	84																	Ξ
NGS.0		-85																	
BORI						PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	НО	LE ID		
SOIL					Blackburn Consulting		cout s	Sloug	h Tl					319	95.X	E	STMILE	-38	
FOR					West Sacramento CA 95691	SOL	-												
LOG	blackburn Phone: (916) 375-8706					syste	<u>ms</u> In	ves	<u>tm</u> er	<u>nt P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> ei	rs							
BCI	con	ISU	lii	ng	Fax: (916) 375-8709		RED B	Y		CI		ED BY	,		SH 3	HEET	3		

LOGG	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 3-12-19	COMPLETION DATE 3-12-19	LOCATION (Lat/L 38.32906° / -	ong or N	lorth/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	9-5	7		
CONT	RACT	OR	V 12 13	012.0	LOCATION (Offse	et, Statio	n, Line	e)						SUI		EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR'	'S NAME	HELPER	'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	ł		
EXCA\	/ATIO	N METH	David OD	/ Jett	CME 55 I rue DRILLING ROD T	C K TYPE AN	D DIA	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	6.5 π REHC	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMP									· · · ·	-				4					
She	lby (2.87")	and SPT (1.4")		Safety semi-	auton	natic	drop	(140	0#/ 3	0")			79	9%	Eri		¥, ⊑i∿	
BACKF Tren	FILL A nie G	ND CON Grout E	IPLETION Backfill		GROUND WATER READINGS	r du 16	iring 5 .0 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						tion	ber		t					Lab	orat	ory	Data		
NOI	(£	ß		DESCRIPTION		Local	Num	er 6 ir	er foo	y (%)	meter	(%)	sity			0	_	al ts	lethoo
EVA	PTH	aphic				mple	nple	d sw	d sw	covel	cket netro	isture	(Den	uid it	sticit	<#20	ear ength st	dition o Tes	ling N
Ц		Gra				Sal	Sar	Bo	Blo	Re	Per Po	ŠΩ	Ъ Д С	Lig	Pla	• %	Str Str ⊟es	Lat	D
			Fat CLAY (CH); Med	ium Stiff to Stiff; Grayish	n Brown; Moist														IYE
	'					M	1	2	q	75									IYE
17.00	2					\square		5	Ŭ										IVE
	3																		
15.00	4																		
	5																		INE
12.00								700						51	32	80			KE
13.00							2	PSI		70	1.5								IKE
	7																		IYE
11.00	8																		
	9		Dark Grav																
9.00	10		Dank Ordy																
																			KJE
							3	600 PSI		80	2.0								KE
7.00	12																		KE
	13							4											KE
5.00	14					X	4	7	16	100									
	15						5	900		100	>4.5								湝
3.00	16							8											1)}E
5.00			Hard; Wet				6	11 12	23	100									}E
	17		Switched to Mud Ro	tary at 17 ft bgs		$-\Pi$							100	54	37	68			Ø
1.00	18		SANDY Lean CLAY (SAND	CL); Very Stiff; Olive Br	own; vvet; Fine		7	300		100		23	100	41	20	54			
	19		Thin laver of SAND	Y SILTY CLAY (CL-ML)			'	PSI				22	90	25	4	63			
-1.00	20																	<u> </u>	
5	21						8	4	11	100	4.0								
20.00						\square		6				29	97					<u> </u>	
-3.00	22						0	800		100				36	15	63			
	23		Lean CLAY (CL); Stif	f to Very Stiff; Mottled S	trong Brown and		9	PSI		100									
-5.00	24		Light Brown; Wet. Sh	elby Disturbed Due to H	ligh Pressures.		10	6	14	100		30	93	31	9	89			
	25							7											8
			_	(continued)		PROIE		ME						FILE	NO	HOL	EID		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting	-	Look	out	Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	P			319	95.X	B	CI-19	-57	
	2		2491 Boatman	n Avenue		SOL	Y			R	JUTE					PC	STMILE	-	
bla	ckł	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706			vste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs						
cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 375	5-8709		PREPA	RED E	BY		CI		ED BY	<i>,</i>		SH		4		

(#)				ion	ber		LT					Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NOI	(H)			ocat	Iumk	r 6 ir	r foo	(%)	neter	(%	ity					= 0	sthod
VAT	TH (hics	DESCRIPTION	ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et	ture ent (Jens	σ	icity	£200	ar ngth	tiona	Mg Mg
ELE	DEP	Mate Grap		Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Seco	^o ock	Cont	Ъ С С С	-iqui	olast nde)	₩> %	Shea Strer Test	Addit _ab ⁻	
	25	77	Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).														Ē
-7.00	26																e
	27	$\langle \rangle$															
-9.00			Fat CLAY (CH); Hard; Strong Brown; Wet														
	29																
-11.00	30					6						51	27	96			
	31			X	11	11	27	100	4.5			51	21	30			
				\square		16											
-13.00	32																Ø
	33																Ø
-15.00	34																
	35			∇	10	10	22	100	4.0								
-17.00	36			\square	12	18	33	100	4.0								
	37																
-19.00	38																
10.00																	Ø
	39																Æ
-21.00	40		Little Recovery			6											
	41		,	X	13	8	17	10									
00.00				\vdash		9								-			Ø
-23.00	42																Ø
	43		SANDY SILT (ML); Stiff; Strong Brown; Wet; approximately	• +													
-25.00	44		30-40% Fine SAND														
	45																Ø
07.00				\mathbb{N}	14	5	15	10				32	7	66			
-27.00	46			\square		9											
	47																e
-29.00	48	ЦЩ	Some SAND		15	800 PSI		100	>4.5								
	49		Lean OLAT (OL), Halu, Diack, Wet														
						0											
-31.00	50		Dark Olive Brown	X	16	10	22	80									æ
	51			\vdash		12											E
-33.00	52	\langle / \rangle															
1																	
	53		SANDY Lean CLAY (CL); Medium Stiff; Dark Olive Brown; Wet	1													Ø
-35.00	54																
	55	//															
			(continued)	RO.IF	CT NA	MF						FILE	NO	НО	DLE ID		
			Blackburn Consulting	Lool	kout s	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF	P			319	95.X	E	3CI-19	-57	
	2491 Boatman Avenue		SOL	I Y									PC		-		
bla	blackburn Phone: (916) 375-8706					ms In	Ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						_
cor	sul	tinc	Fax: (916) 375-8709	REPA	REDE	BY		C	IECKI	ED BY	-		SF	HEET	Г с ,		
		-		∟₽₩	1			_ r	HUN				2	<u> 1</u> 01	4		

ſ	(ft)					ion	ber		t					Lab	orate	ory	Data	-	
	LEVATION	EPTH (ft)	aterial	apnics	DESCRIPTION	ample Locat	ample Numt	ows per 6 ir	ows per foo	scovery (%)	ocket enetrometer	oisture ontent (%)	y Density cf)	quid mit	asticity dex	<#200	near rength est	dditional ab Tests	illing Method
⊦	ш	-55 E	≥0 /	פֿ ג /	SANDY Lean CLAY (CL) (continued).	ŭ /	ů	8	B	Ř	م م	ΣŬ	٥đ	בּבּ	르드	%	ਡ ਡ ⊭	ΓĂ	ā
	-37.00	56		$\left \right $	No Recovery; Sand Catcher Redone for Sample	X	17	9 11	20	80	1.0								
		57																	
	-30 00	58																	
	-00.00		Ľ																æ
		59																	
	-41.00	60		$\left \right $	Soft; Dark Gray; Sand Catcher		10	4											
		61				\land	18	8 10	18	70									
	-43.00	62																	
		63																	
	-45.00	64																	
		65		λ															
	17.00	00			SILTY SAND (SM); Dense; Grayish Brown; Moist	\mathbb{N}	19	9 11	24	25				NP	NP	23			
	-47.00	66				\square		13											
		67																	
	-49.00	68																	
		69			Fat CLAY (CH): Very Stiff: Gravish Brown: Wet														
	-51.00	70			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·														
		71				X	20	5	18	80	2.5								Æ
	53.00	72			Sand Catcher Used			11											æ
	-55.00	12																	
		73																	
	-55.00	74																	
		75			Hard; Dark Gray			15											
	-57.00	76				X	21	21 28	49	100	>4.5								
		77																	
	-59 00	78																	
	00.00	70																	
6		/9																	
8/28/1	-61.00	80			Little Recovery			10		10									
GLB.		81				\square	22	13	29	10									
3195	-63.00	82																	
RARY		83																	
J LIB	-65.00	84																	
GS.GP		85																	
RORIN					(continued)			ME								ЦО	I E ID		
OILB					Blackburn Consulting	Lool	cout	Sloug	h Tl	HRF	P			319	1 5.X	E	3CI-19	-57	
FOR S	2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento CA 95691		SOL	IY			R	JUTE					PC	DSTMILE	:				
LOGF	blackburn Phone: (916) 375-8706					CLIEN Ecos	r syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtnei	rs	_	_	_	_	_	_
BCI	con	ISU	ltin	g	Fax: (916) 375-8709		RED E	BY		C		ED BY	/	_	SH 3	HEET	4		

7 (ff)					ion	er							Labo	orato	ory	Data			
	TION	(Ħ)		γ	DESCRIPTION	Locat	Numb	er 6 ir	er foo	ry (%)	meter	e t (%)	Isity		y	0	c	nal sts	Jethod
	EVA	EPTH	aterial	apnic		mple	mple	d swc	d swc	cove	cket netro	oisture Intent	y Der cf)	nit	asticit dex	<#20	iear rength st	ldition b Tes	Illing N
	Ξ	85 85	≚ċ	<u>פ</u>	Very Stiff: Gravish Brown: Sand Catcher	s S	Se	西 13	ĕ	Å	ሻ ጧ	žŏ	٦ġ	ביבי	Ë	%	ې بې بې ۳	Ac La	ة ك
	-67.00	86		F	at ČLAY (CH) (continued).	X	23	16 22	38	80	3.0								
		87		В	ottom of exploration at 86.5 ft below ground surface (bgs)														
	60.00			T	remie Grout Backfill iround water encountered at 16.0 ft bos														Ξ
	-09.00	00		0															Ξ
		89																	
	-71.00	90																	Ξ
		91																	=
	-73.00	92																	Ξ
		02																	
		93																	
	-75.00	94																	
		95																	Ξ
	-77.00	96																	Ξ
		97																	Ξ
	-79.00	98																	
		00																	=
		99																	
	-81.00	100																	Ξ
		101																	Ξ
	-83.00	102																	Ξ
		103																	-
	-85.00	104																	
		105																	
		105																	=
	-87.00	106																	
		107																	Ξ
	-89.00	108																	
		109																	-
8/19	-91.00	110																	=
B 8/2		111																	
95.GL																			
۲ [_] 31	-93.00	112																	
.IBRAI		113																	
GPJ [-95.00	114																	
NGS.		115	-																
BOR					Plackburn Consulting	PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	но			
SOIL					2491 Boatman Avenue		tout S Y	bioug	n Tł	HKFI R	P DUTE			319	S.X	PC	STMILE	·ວ/	
FOR	1				West Sacramento CA, 95691		-												
3 LOG	bla	CK		n	Phone: (916) 375-8706	Ecos	syste	ms In	vest	tmer		rtner	s						
BC	con	ISU	ITIN	g	Fax: (916) 375-8709		ked B	ť				ש: BY ש			S⊦ 4	of	4		



536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691-2116 Office (916) 371-8234 Fax (916) 371-8283

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento, CA 95691

Subject: <u>SPT – Hammer Energy Measurements</u> CME 55 Track Rig Lookout Slough Habitat, Boring B11 Solano County, CA

Greetings:

This letter transmits the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) hammer energy efficiency in boring B11 for your Lookout Slough Habitat Project on November 28, 2017 using a CME 55 Track-Mounted Drill Rig equipped with our Blue automatic hammer. Energy measurements for this hammer were obtained in a manner consistent with ASTM D4633-10 using an SPT Analyzer manufactured by Pile Dynamics, Inc. The purpose was to obtain hammer energy measurements and determine hammer efficiency (normalized for 60% efficiency) during sampling.

Dynamic strain and acceleration measurements were obtained through two strain bridge pairs and two accelerometers affixed on a 2-foot long section of AWJ rod. The AWJ rod was mounted on top of the string of rods and below the hammer. Strain and acceleration signals were conditioned and converted to force and velocity measurements using the SPT Analyzer.

The dynamic force and velocity data was converted to maximum transferred energy using the EFV method: $EFV = \int F(t) \circ V(t) \circ dt$. The integration is performed from when energy transfer begins to when the maximum energy occurs. This method is theoretically appropriate regardless of rod length, wave travel time, and the number of non-uniform rod connections. Energy transfer is then calculated as ETR = EFV/PE, where ETR is the energy transfer ratio, EVF is the energy transferred to the sampling rods, and PE is the theoretical potential energy.

The average hammer efficiency (ETR) on November 28, 2017, was 74% (based on an EFV of 260 ft-lbs). The results via the SPT Analyzer are presented in the attached table (Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements), graphical data plots, and data sheets.

We appreciate the opportunity to be of service.



Attachments: Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements SPT Analyzer Data, Per Drive Depth

Taber Exploration and Testing

Page 1 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-1	17	7.5
Tim		Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 ii	n^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 7.50 ft	t	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft	t/s	



FMX: Maximum Force				EFV:	Maximum Energy	
VMX: Maximum Velocity				ETR:	Energy Transfer R	atio - Rated
BPM: Blows/Minute		275 AL/	1.15.45.4	0014		
BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	EIR
	π	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
1	7.53	25	15.0	1.9	234	66.9
2	7.55	25	13.2	28.1	250	/1.4
3	7.58	25	13.3	28.4	253	/2.2
4	7.61	25	13.2	28.4	264	75.3
5	7.63	25	13.0	28.5	264	75.3
6	7.66	25	12.4	28.5	260	74.2
7	7.68	25	12.5	28.1	263	75.1
8	7.71	25	12.3	28.6	259	74.0
9	7.74	25	12.6	28.6	261	74.6
10	7.76	25	12.6	28.6	260	74.4
11	7.79	25	12.7	28.6	262	74.9
12	7.82	25	13.0	28.3	267	76.3
13	7.84	25	12.7	27.8	260	74.4
14	7.87	25	12.9	28.1	261	74.7
15	7.89	25	13.0	28.4	264	75.4
16	7.92	25	12.6	28.6	265	75.6
17	7.95	25	12.5	28.7	258	73.6
18	7.97	25	12.6	28.7	261	74.5
19	8.00	25	12.7	28.3	260	74.3
20	8.02	25	12.7	28.7	259	74.1
21	8.03	25	12.8	28.6	254	72.6
22	8.05	25	12.8	28.6	257	73.5
23	8.07	25	12.2	28.6	248	70.9
24	8.09	25	12.8	28.5	247	70.5
25	8.10	25	12.8	28.3	240	68.7
26	8.12	25	12.5	28.6	230	65.8
27	8.14	25	12.1	28.7	257	73.5
28	8.16	25	12.7	28.9	267	76.3
29	8.17	25	12.2	28.8	246	70.4
30	8.19	25	12.6	28.5	254	72.5
31	8.21	25	12.6	28.6	254	72.5
32	8.22	25	12.3	28.8	257	73.4
33	8.24	25	12.3	28.9	256	73.1

Page 2 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

			10 5		0.40	70.0
34	8.26	25	12.5	28.8	248	70.8
35	8.28	25	12.1	28.8	254	72.5
36	8.29	25	12.0	28.1	267	76.3
37	8.31	25	12.3	29.0	260	74.2
38	8 33	25	12.7	28.8	243	69.5
30	0.00	25	12.7	20.0	240	71.2
39	8.34	25	12.0	20.0	249	71.2
40	8.36	25	12.6	28.8	257	73.5
41	8.38	25	12.4	28.8	265	75.7
42	8.40	25	13.1	28.2	267	76.3
43	8.41	25	11.8	29.0	258	73.8
44	8.43	25	12.6	28.9	252	72.0
45	8 45	25	12.2	28.9	261	74.6
46	8.47	25	12.5	28.9	275	78.5
40	0.40	25	12.0	20.0	253	72.2
47	0.40	20	12.0	29.0	200	76.7
48	8.50	25	12.0	20.3	200	70.7
49	8.51	25	12.2	29.1	248	71.0
50	8.53	25	12.5	28.9	262	74.7
51	8.54	25	12.5	28.9	252	71.9
52	8.55	25	12.7	28.9	266	76.1
53	8.56	25	12.6	29.0	272	77.8
54	8.58	25	12.8	28.3	261	74.5
55	8 59	25	12.4	29.1	235	67.0
56	8 60	25	12.3	28.9	235	67.1
57	9.61	25	12.0	20.0	250	71.5
57	0.01	25	12.7	29.0	250	71.5
00	0.03	20	12.0	20.9	204	72.0
59	8.64	25	12.7	28.9	201	74.4
60	8.65	25	12.0	28.3	273	77.9
61	8.66	25	12.7	29.0	254	72.6
62	8.68	25	12.4	28.9	251	71.8
63	8.69	25	12.8	28.9	280	80.1
64	8.70	25	12.4	29.0	236	67.4
65	8.71	25	12.3	28.9	253	72.2
66	8 73	25	12.3	28.3	286	81.8
67	8 74	25	12.0	29.0	275	78.7
60	0.74	25	12.1	20.0	272	77.0
00	0.75	20	12.7	20.9	275	77.3
69	8.76	25	12.5	29.0	200	73.7
70	8.78	25	12.7	28.9	261	74.5
71	8.79	25	13.0	29.0	263	75.2
72	8.80	25	12.3	28.3	256	73.0
73	8.81	25	12.6	29.1	260	74.4
74	8.83	24	12.6	29.0	257	73.5
75	8.84	25	12.9	29.0	264	75.6
76	8 85	24	12.1	29.0	258	73.8
77	8.86	25	12.2	29.0	259	73.9
78	8.88	24	12.2	28.3	253	72 4
70	0.00	24	12.2	20.3	255	72.4
79	0.89	24	12.7	29.1	207	73.5
80	8.90	24	12.2	29.0	252	72.0
81	8.91	24	12.6	29.0	261	/4.6
82	8.93	25	12.4	29.0	253	72.3
83	8.94	24	12.6	29.0	258	73.6
84	8.95	25	12.2	28.4	264	75.6
85	8.96	24	13.0	29.1	258	73.8
86	8.98	24	12.7	29.0	254	72.6
87	8.99	25	13.0	29.0	253	72.2
88	9.00	25	13.0	29.0	257	73 4
00	Δνετασε	25	12.6	20.0	257	73 /
	Ctd Day	20	0.2	20.0	10	20
	Sta Dev	U	0.3	0.3	10	2.9
	waximum	25	13.1	29.1	200	01.0
	Minimum	24	11.8	28.1	230	65.8

N-value: 69

Page 3 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

Sample Interval Time: 181.80 seconds.

Page 4 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28	3-17	7.5
Tim		Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17	in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 9.00	ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9	ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
89	9.04	25	13.6	1.9	235	67.2
90	9.08	25	13.6	25.7	247	70.4
91	9.13	25	13.9	28.0	250	71.4
92	9.17	25	14.1	29.7	257	73.5
93	9.21	26	14.1	29.8	263	75.2
94	9.25	25	14.1	29.8	256	73.0
95	9.29	25	14.2	29.4	268	76.7
96	9.33	26	14.1	29.9	262	74.9
97	9.38	26	14.2	29.9	258	73.8
98	9.42	26	14.3	29.9	260	74.2
99	9.46	26	14.3	29.9	264	75.3
100	9.50	26	14.3	30.0	264	75.5
101	9.53	26	14.1	29.5	268	76.6
102	9.57	26	14.1	30.0	265	75.7
103	9.60	26	14.3	29.9	268	76.5
104	9.63	26	14.2	30.0	266	75.9
105	9.67	26	14.4	30.0	265	75.8
106	9.70	26	14.5	29.2	266	76.1
107	9.73	25	14.1	30.2	261	74.6
108	9.77	26	14.2	30.0	266	76.0
109	9.80	25	14.1	30.0	261	74.6
110	9.83	25	13.9	30.0	263	75.2
111	9.87	25	14.0	30.0	259	73.9
112	9.90	25	14.2	29.6	259	74.0
113	9.93	26	14.1	30.0	263	75.0
114	9.97	25	13.8	30.0	258	73.7
115	10.00	25	14.0	30.1	263	75.2
116	10.03	25	13.9	30.0	266	76.1
117	10.05	26	14.4	30.1	272	77.7
118	10.08	26	14.2	29.6	263	75.2
119	10.10	25	13.8	30.0	263	75.1
120	10.13	25	13.5	30.1	251	71.7
121	10.15	26	14.0	30.1	259	73.9
122	10.18	25	13.5	30.0	255	72.9
123	10.20	26	13.9	30.1	263	75.3
124	10.23	25	13.6	29.6	216	61.7

Page 5 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

		N-v	alue: 35			
	Minimum	25	13.5	29.2	193	55.2
	Maximum	26	14.5	30.2	332	94.8
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.2	23	6.5
	Average	25	14.0	29.9	260	74.3
135	10.50	25	13.6	29.6	210	59.9
134	10.48	25	13.6	30.1	332	94.8
133	10.45	25	13.9	30.1	268	76.5
132	10.43	26	14.3	30.0	262	75.0
131	10.40	25	13.9	30.1	263	75.0
130	10.38	25	13.8	30.2	257	73.3
129	10.35	26	14.2	29.3	279	79.7
128	10.33	25	13.9	30.1	281	80.2
127	10.30	25	14.1	30.1	278	79.5
126	10.28	25	13.5	30.0	193	55.2
125	10.25	25	13.9	30.0	216	61.8

Sample Interval Time: 92.77 seconds.

Page 6 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 10.50 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
136	10.53	24	14.8	1.9	243	69.4
137	10.55	25	14.8	25.2	255	72.8
138	10.58	25	15.4	29.2	264	75.4
139	10.61	25	15.2	29.3	300	85.7
140	10.63	25	15.3	29.3	266	75.9
141	10.66	25	15.2	28.9	321	91.6
142	10.68	25	15.3	29.3	259	74.0
143	10.71	25	15.2	29.4	288	82.2
144	10.74	25	15.5	29.3	272	77.6
145	10.76	25	15.1	29.5	185	52.9
146	10.79	24	16.0	28.7	194	55.4
147	10.82	25	15.9	29.5	261	74.6
148	10.84	25	16.2	29.4	272	77.6
149	10.87	25	16.0	29.2	209	59.6
150	10.89	25	16.0	29.2	213	60.9
151	10.92	25	16.4	29.0	322	91.9
152	10.95	25	16.2	28.8	276	78.8
153	10.97	25	16.4	29.3	311	88.9
154	11.00	25	16.1	29.5	275	78.5
155	11.02	24	15.2	29.4	208	59.3
156	11.04	24	15.0	29.4	241	68.8
157	11.05	24	15.1	28.7	270	77.3
158	11.07	25	15.6	29.7	259	73.9
159	11.09	25	15.8	29.5	263	75.0
160	11.11	25	15.9	29.5	267	76.2
161	11.13	25	15.6	29.5	252	72.1
162	11.14	25	15.6	29.5	264	75.5
163	11.16	24	14.9	29.2	259	74.1
164	11.18	25	15.2	29.5	256	73.0
165	11.20	25	15.6	29.5	273	78.0
166	11.21	25	15.5	29.5	253	72.2
167	11.23	24	14.6	29.6	259	73.9
168	11.25	24	15.2	29.5	270	77.1
169	11.27	25	15.6	29.0	268	76.7
170	11.29	24	15.4	29.5	263	75.1
171	11.30	24	14.9	29.5	263	75.0

Page 7 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

	N-value: 50								
	Minimum	24	14.6	28.7	208	59.3			
	Maximum	25	15.9	29.7	380	108.6			
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.2	19	5.5			
	Average	25	15.3	29.4	264	75.4			
204	12.00	25	15.4	29.5	262	74.9			
203	11.98	25	15.4	29.2	270	77.1			
202	11.95	25	15.3	29.5	264	75.4			
201	11.93	25	15.7	29.6	269	76.8			
200	11.91	24	15.1	29.6	267	76.2			
199	11.89	25	15.5	29.5	269	76.9			
198	11.86	25	15.2	29.5	272	77.8			
197	11.84	25	15.9	29.2	380	108.6			
196	11.82	25	15.5	29.6	255	72.9			
105	11.80	25	15.3	29.6	250	71.5			
193	11.73	25	15.7	29.6	260	74.2			
103	11.75	25	15.2	29.5	267	76.2			
102	11.70	25	15.7	29.6	268	76.7			
190	11.00	25	15.8	28.9	269	76.7			
190	11.68	25	15.0	29.6	264	75.4			
189	11.66	24	15.3	29.6	263	75.0			
188	11.64	25	15.5	29.5	264	75.3			
187	11.55	25	15.8	29.5	269	76.9			
100	11.57	27	15.1	29.3	264	75.3			
185	11.55	24	15.1	29.3	260	74.4			
103	11.52	25	15.5 15.4	29.6	258	73.8			
102	11.50	24	15.5	29.5	266	76.0			
101	11.40	24	10.4	29.0	200	74.3			
180	11.40	24	14.9	29.1	209	74.1			
1/9	11.40	24	10.1	29.0	200	74.2			
1/8	11.43	24	14.0	29.0	200	73.0			
1//	14.40	20	C.CI 9 A 1	29.0	209	74.0			
1/6	11.39	25	10.0	29.0	200	70.0			
1/5	14.30	24	10.1	29.7	201	74.0			
1/4	11.36	25	15.5	20.0	2/4	70.3			
173	11.34	24	14.7	29.5	201	74.0			
172	2 11.32	25	15.4	29.6	254	72.0			
170	44.00	05	45.4	20.0	054	70 5			

Sample Interval Time: 139.23 seconds.

Page 8 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	

		Depth: (21.50 - 22	.50 ft], displaying B	N: 280		
F@20.00 ft (50 kips) - V@20.00 ft (23.9 ft/s) -						A3,4 F1,2
	h	-	V	2mg	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	 ft	kips	ft/s	bom	ft-lb	(%)
276	22.00	25	15.7	30.8	257	73.5
277	22.50	25	16.3	30.0	281	80.2
278	22.50	25	15.7	31.2	251	71.8
279	22.50	26	15.9	30.8	337	96.3
280	22.50	26	16.1	30.9	274	78.3
281	22.50	26	16.8	30.9	353	100.8
282	22.50	25	15.7	30.9	257	73.4
	Average	26	16.0	30.8	287	82.0
	Std Dev	0	0.4	0.3	38	10.9
	Maximum	26	16.8	31.2	353	100.8
	Minimum	25	15.7	30.0	251	71.8
		N-	value: 7			

Sample Interval Time: 11.75 seconds.

Page 9 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 25.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR		
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)		
283	25.17	25	15.2	1.9	257	73.5		
284	25.33	25	16.0	30.4	252	72.0		
285	25.50	25	15.5	30.7	256	73.0		
286	25.60	25	16.3	30.7	252	72.1		
287	25.70	25	16.6	30.8	250	71.3		
288	25.80	25	15.7	30.8	239	68.2		
289	25.90	25	15.9	30.4	248	71.0		
290	26.00	26	16.0	30.8	256	73.0		
291	26.05	26	16.3	30.8	262	75.0		
292	26.09	26	16.1	30.8	281	80.3		
293	26.14	26	15.7	30.8	237	67.7		
294	26.18	26	16.1	30.1	263	75.0		
295	26.23	25	16.4	31.1	284	81.2		
296	26.27	25	16.4	30.9	249	71.3		
297	26.32	25	16.5	30.9	264	75.4		
298	26.36	26	16.6	30.9	258	73.7		
299	26.41	25	16.5	30.9	251	71.9		
300	26.45	25	16.4	30.5	266	76.1		
301	26.50	25	16.5	30.9	278	79.6		
	Average	25	16.2	30.8	259	73.9		
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.2	13	3.9		
	Maximum	26	16.6	31.1	284	81.2		
	Minimum	25	15.7	30.1	237	67.7		
N-value: 16								

Sample Interval Time: 35.18 seconds.

Page 10 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 30.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
000	π	KIPS	π/s	opm	π-ιρ	(%)
302	30.25	25	15.4	1.9	202	/2.1
303	30.50	25	15.9	29.7	288	74.2
304	30.56	25	16.3	29.9	260	74.3
305	30.61	25	15.8	29.2	200	01.4
306	30.67	25	15.3	30.1	229	65.4 50.5
307	30.72	25	15.8	30.0	208	59.5
308	30.78	25	16.1	29.9	265	75.7
309	30.83	25	16.4	30.1	266	76.0
310	30.89	25	15.9	29.9	262	74.9
311	30.94	25	16.5	29.7	268	76.6
312	31.00	25	16.1	30.0	270	77.0
313	31.02	25	16.7	30.0	232	66.2
314	31.04	25	15.8	30.0	237	67.8
315	31.06	25	16.3	30.0	292	83.4
316	31.08	25	17.7	29.7	383	109.4
317	31.10	25	15.1	30.0	258	73.6
318	31.13	25	15.9	30.0	256	73.2
319	31.15	25	16.6	30.1	266	75.9
320	31.17	24	15.9	30.0	245	70.0
321	31.19	25	16.7	29.6	187	53.4
322	31.21	25	16.3	30.0	209	59.8
323	31.23	25	16.6	30.0	284	81.0
324	31.25	25	17.0	30.1	248	70.9
325	31.27	25	16.9	30.1	276	78.7
326	31.29	25	16.8	29.7	298	85.0
327	31.31	25	16.7	30.0	259	74.0
328	31.33	25	16.7	30.1	246	70.4
329	31.35	25	16.6	30.1	269	76.8
330	31.38	24	16.4	30.2	273	78.1
331	31.40	25	16.5	29.2	278	79.5
332	31.42	25	16.9	30.3	259	73.9
333	31.44	25	16.8	30.1	235	67.2
334	31.46	24	17.0	30.2	246	70.4
335	31.48	24	15.3	30.0	255	73.0
336	31.50	24	15.1	29.4	275	78.4

Page 11 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

Average	25	16.3	29.9	260	74.3
Std Dev	0	0.6	0.3	32	9.2
Maximum	25	17.7	30.3	383	109.4
Minimum	24	15.1	29.2	187	53.4
	N-1	alue: 33			

Sample Interval Time: 68.17 seconds.

Page 12 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 35.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
337	35.06	26	15.1	1.9	227	65.0
338	35.13	25	15.4	28.2	212	60.6
339	35.19	25	15.1	29.7	265	75.8
340	35.25	25	15.2	29.5	320	91.5
341	35.31	25	15.0	29.6	262	74.9
342	35.38	25	14.8	29.5	260	74.2
343	35.44	25	15.6	29.2	253	72.2
344	35.50	25	14.9	29.6	262	75.0
345	35.54	25	15.7	29.7	260	74.2
346	35.57	25	15.7	29.7	202	57.8
347	35.61	24	15.3	29.2	214	61.1
348	35.64	25	19.0	29.7	196	55.9
349	35.68	25	16.0	29.7	254	72.5
350	35.71	25	16.9	29.7	290	82.9
351	35.75	25	16.2	29.3	261	74.7
352	35.79	25	16.8	29.8	188	53.7
353	35.82	25	16.6	29.8	261	74.7
354	35.86	25	16.7	29.8	274	78.3
355	35.89	25	17.0	29.4	270	77.3
356	35.93	26	16.9	29.7	264	75.5
357	35.96	26	16.8	29.8	267	76.3
358	36.00	26	17.0	29.7	260	74.2
359	36.04	25	16.2	29.4	252	72.1
360	36.08	25	16.7	29.8	287	82.1
361	36.13	25	15.9	29.8	251	71.7
362	36.17	25	15.7	29.8	262	74.8
363	36.21	24	15.2	29.4	260	74.1
364	36.25	25	14.9	29.8	244	69.6
365	36.29	25	15.7	29.8	282	80.6
366	36.33	25	14.4	29.9	249	71.1
367	36.38	25	15.5	29.4	220	62.9
368	36.42	25	15.3	29.9	255	72.7
369	36.46	25	15.0	29.8	257	73.5
370	36.50	24	14.9	29.9	256	73.2

Page 13 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

Average	25	16.1	29.7	251	71.8
Std Dev	0	1.0	0.2	26	7.4
Maximum	26	19.0	29.9	290	82.9
Minimum	24	14.4	29.2	188	53.7
	N-1	alue: 26			

Sample Interval Time: 66.85 seconds.

Page 14 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

cme 55 11-28-17	7.5
Tim	Test date: 11/28/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 40.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
371	40.10	25	15.5	1.9	228	65.0
372	40.20	25	15.0	29.8	260	74.2
373	40.30	25	15.2	29.5	262	74.8
374	40.40	25	15.5	30.1	271	77.5
375	40.50	25	15.8	30.1	255	72.9
376	40.57	25	16.2	30.1	244	69.7
377	40.64	25	15.7	29.6	244	69.8
378	40.71	25	15.8	30.1	255	72.8
379	40.79	25	15.9	30.1	256	73.2
380	40.86	25	15.9	30.1	236	67.5
381	40.93	25	16.2	30.0	237	67.6
382	41.00	25	16.0	29.7	248	70.9
383	41.07	26	16.7	30.1	274	78.2
384	41.14	26	16.9	30.2	274	78.3
385	41.21	26	16.8	30.2	284	81.2
386	41.29	25	16.1	29.7	276	79.0
387	41.36	26	17.4	30.2	332	94.9
388	41.43	26	16.6	30.2	278	79.3
389	41.50	26	16.4	30.2	281	80.2
	Average	25	16.3	30.0	266	75.9
	Std Dev	0	0.5	0.2	25	7.0
	Maximum	26	17.4	30.2	332	94.9
	Minimum	25	15.7	29.6	236	67.5
		N-v	/alue: 14			

Sample Interval Time: 36.05 seconds.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank
Page 15 of 15 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/23/2018

Summary of SPT Test Results

FIDJect. Crite 55 T1-26-	17, Test Date: 11/2	28/2017						Marine	
VMX: Maximum Velocit	v						EFV:	Iviaximum Energy	/ Datia Datat
BPM: Blows/Minute	.y						EIR	Energy Transfer	Ratio - Rated
Instr.	Start	Final	N	N60	Average	Average	Average	Average	Average
Length	Depth	Depth	Value	Value	FMX	VMX	BPM	FFV	FTR
ft	ft	ft			kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
7.50	7.50	9.00	69	85	25	12.5	28.8	257	73.4
9.00	9.00	10.50	35	43	25	14.0	29.9	260	74.3
10.50	10.50	12.00	50	61	25	15.3	29.4	264	75.4
20.00	21.50	22.50	0	0	26	16.0	30.8	287	82.0
25.00	25.00	26.50	16	19	25	16.2	30.8	259	73.9
30.00	30.00	31.50	33	40	25	16.3	29.9	260	74.3
35.00	35.00	36.50	26	32	25	16.1	29.7	251	71.8
40.00	40.00	41.50	14	17	25	16.3	30.0	266	75.9
			Overall Aver	age Values:	25	14.7	29.6	260	74.3
			Standard	d Deviation:	0	1.6	0.6	22	6.4
			Overall Maxi	mum Value:	26	19.0	31.2	383	109.4
			Overall Minir	mum Value:	24	11.8	28.1	187	53.4

This page intentionally left blank.

January 30, 2018



536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691-2116 Office (916) 371-8234 Fax (916) 371-8283

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento , CA 95691

Subject: <u>SPT – Hammer Energy Measurements</u> CME 55 Truck Rig Yolo County, CA

Greetings:

This letter transmits the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) hammer energy efficiency on December 6, 2017 using a CME 55 Truck-Mounted Drill Rig equipped with an automatic hammer. Energy measurements for this hammer were obtained in a manner consistent with ASTM D4633-10 using an SPT Analyzer manufactured by Pile Dynamics, Inc. The purpose was to obtain hammer energy measurements and determine hammer efficiency (normalized for 60% efficiency) during sampling.

Dynamic strain and acceleration measurements were obtained through two strain bridge pairs and two accelerometers affixed on a 2-foot long section of AWJ rod. The AWJ rod was mounted on top of the string of rods and below the hammer. Strain and acceleration signals were conditioned and converted to force and velocity measurements using the SPT Analyzer.

The dynamic force and velocity data was converted to maximum transferred energy using the EFV method: $EFV = \int F(t) \cdot V(t) \cdot dt$. The integration is performed from when energy transfer begins to when the maximum energy occurs. This method is theoretically appropriate regardless of rod length, wave travel time, and the number of non-uniform rod connections. Energy transfer is then calculated as ETR = EFV/PE, where ETR is the energy transfer ratio, EVF is the energy transferred to the sampling rods, and PE is the theoretical potential energy.

The average hammer efficiency (ETR) on December 6, 2017, was **79%** (based on an EFV of 276 ftlbs). The results via the SPT Analyzer are presented in the attached table (Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements), graphical data plots, and data sheets.

We appreciate the opportunity to be of service.



Attachments: Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements SPT Analyzer Data, Per Drive Depth

Taber Exploration and Testing

Page 1 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

cme 55 12-6-17	2
Tim	Test date: 12/6/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 2.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



FMX:	Maximum Force
VMX:	Maximum Velocity
DDM.	Player /Minuta

EFV: Maximum Energy ETR: Energy Transfer Ratio - Rated

BPM: Blows/Minute						
BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
1	2.01	25	20.4	1.9	282	80.5
2	2.02	26	19.8	33.4	285	81.5
3	2.03	26	19.7	33.6	282	80.6
4	2.04	26	20.0	33.8	278	79.5
5	2.05	26	20.6	33.6	271	77.3
6	2.06	26	20.4	33.5	280	80.1
7	2.07	26	20.4	33.5	281	80.2
8	2.08	26	20.5	33.7	283	80.9
9	2.09	26	20.3	33.7	285	81.4
10	2.10	26	20.4	33.6	291	83.1
11	2.11	26	20.3	33.5	270	77.2
12	2.12	26	20.4	33.5	276	78.9
13	2.13	25	20.7	33.6	280	80.1
14	2.14	25	20.5	33.6	283	80.8
15	2.15	25	20.4	33.7	279	79.8
16	2.16	25	20.3	33.5	280	79.9
17	2.17	25	20.1	33.6	281	80.4
18	2.18	25	20.0	33.6	282	80.4
19	2.19	24	19.9	33.7	283	80.9
20	2.20	24	19.9	33.5	285	81.3
21	2.21	24	19.9	33.4	285	81.4
22	2.22	25	19.7	33.6	280	79.9
23	2.23	24	19.5	33.6	280	79.9
24	2.24	24	19.6	33.6	285	81.3
25	2.26	24	19.3	33.7	282	80.6
26	2.27	24	19.3	33.4	285	81.4
27	2.28	24	18.9	33.6	281	80.2
28	2.29	25	19.0	33.7	266	75.9
29	2.30	24	19.0	33.6	258	73.8
30	2.31	25	18.5	33.5	261	74.6
31	2.32	25	19.1	33.5	314	89.8
32	2.33	24	18.8	33.5	309	88.4
33	2.34	24	18.7	33.7	280	79.9

Page 2 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

34	2 35	25	19.6	22.6	201	00.0
07	2.00	20	10.0	33.0	281	80.2
35	2.36	24	18.5	33.5	280	80.0
36	2.37	24	18.5	33.4	278	79.3
37	2.38	24	18.3	33.5	280	79.9
38	2 39	24	18 3	33.8	27/	78.2
30	2.00	24	10.0	00.0	274	70.2
39	2.40	24	C.61	33.5	278	79.3
40	2.41	24	18.3	33.6	277	79.1
41	2.42	25	18.2	33.5	282	80.5
42	2.43	24	18.2	33.5	277	70 1
13	2 //	25	10.2	22.0	202	73.1
4.4	2.45	25	10.0	33.0	203	80.8
44	2.45	25	17.9	33.6	281	80.2
45	2.46	25	18.0	33.5	281	80.4
46	2.47	25	18.1	33.5	281	80.4
47	2.48	24	18.3	33.7	270	70.6
19	2.40	25	17.0	00.7	273	79.0
40	2.43	20	17.0	33.0	279	79.9
 49	2.50	24	17.8	33.5	281	80.3
50	2.51	24	18.0	33.5	281	80.2
51	2.52	25	18.2	33.3	286	81.8
52	2 53	24	17.8	33.8	276	78.0
53	2.54	25	17.0	22.6	200	70.3
55	2.54	20	17.0	33.0	203	80.8
94	2.55	24	17.8	33.6	283	80.7
55	2.56	24	18.0	33.4	282	80.7
56	2.57	24	17.8	33.6	281	80.4
57	2.58	25	18.0	33.5	288	92.2
59	2.50	24	10.0	00.7	200	02.5
50	2.50	24	18.0	33.7	281	80.4
59	2.59	24	17.9	33.5	284	81.3
60	2.60	24	17.9	33.4	285	81.5
61	2.61	25	18.1	33.6	286	81.6
62	2.62	24	18.1	22.7	200	01.0
62	2.02	24	47.7	33.7	203	00.0
03	2.03	24	17.7	33.7	285	81.6
64	2.64	25	17.7	33.4	285	81.4
65	2.65	24	17.7	33.6	282	80.7
66	2.66	24	18.1	33.6	286	81.6
67	2.67	24	19.1	22.6	200	01.0
69	2.01	27	10.1	55.0	204	01.1
00	2.00	25	17.8	33.6	285	81.4
69	2.69	24	18.1	33.4	286	81.8
70	2.70	24	17.9	33.4	287	81.9
71	2.71	24	17.7	33.7	286	81 7
72	2 72	24	17 9	33.6	200	90.5
73	2 73	24	19.0	22.4	202	00.5
75	2.75	24	10.0	33.4	284	81.2
74	2.74	24	18.1	33.4	285	81.3
75	2.75	24	18.0	33.6	278	79.5
76	2.75	24	18.5	33.7	279	79.7
77	2.76	24	18.5	33.5	277	70 1
78	2 77	24	19.6	22.6	201	, 0.1
70	2.77	24	10.0	33.0	201	60.2
79	2.78	24	18.6	33.4	282	80.4
80	2.79	24	18.5	33.5	275	78.5
81	2.80	24	18.6	33.7	278	79.3
82	2.81	25	18.2	33.6	273	77.9
83	2.82	24	10.0	22.6	270	77.5
0.0	2.02	24	10.0	33.0	271	//.5
04	2.03	24	18.8	33.3	274	78.4
85	2.84	24	18.7	33.6	256	73.3
86	2.85	24	18.9	33.6	278	79.4
87	2.86	24	18.5	33.5	254	72 5
88	2.87	24	10.1	22 =	207	72.3
00	2.07	24	13.1	33.5	211	79.2
03	2.00	24	19.0	33.4	258	73.7
90	2.89	24	19.5	33.7	277	79.0
91	2.90	23	18.0	33.5	267	76.3
92	2.91	23	19.2	33.6	266	76.0
03	2 02	22	10.2	00.0	200	70.0
0.6	2.32	23	19.3	33.4	209	/6.8
94	2.92	23	19.4	33.5	286	81.7

285	33.7 33.5	17.7 17 9	21 22	3.34 3.36	122 123
291 285	33.5 33.7	18.2 17 7	22 21	3.33	121
285	33.4	17.9	22	3.31	120
286	33.4	18.2	22	3.29	119
281	33.5	18.1	22	3.28	118
286	33.7	18.2	22	3.26	117
286	33.6	18.8	22	3.24	116
282	33.3	18.1	22	3.22	115
288	33.5	18.8	22	3.21	114
282	33.6	18.6	22	3.19	113
281	33.8	18.5	22	3.17	112
285	33.4	18.8	22	3.16	111
274	33.4	18.6	23	3.14	110
269	33.6	18.9	22	J. 1Z	109
267	33.3	17.9	20	3.10	100
269	10.7	10.0	23	3.10	108
287	33.0	19.0	22	3.07	107
282	33.6	19.0	23	3.05	105
282	33.5	19.0	22	3.03	104
286	33.5	19.3	22	3.02	103
283	33.5	18.4	23	3.00	102
286	33.7	19.1	23	2.99	107
292	33.5	19.5	23	2.30	100
2/9	33.5	19.1	23	2.07	100
291	33.4	10.2	23	2.00	99
200	33 1	19.2	23	2.96	98
280	33.5	18.1	23	2.95	97
200	33.7	19.1	23	2.94	96
295	33.5	19.4	23	2.93	95
					-
	295 291 280 291 279 292 286 283 286 282 282 287 269 267 269 274 285 281 282 288 282 286 286 286 286 285 291 285 288 282 286 285 291 285 288 282 286 285 291 285 288 282 286 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 288 285 291 285 285 285 285 285 285 285 285 285 285	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	19.4 33.5 295 19.1 33.7 291 18.1 33.5 280 19.2 33.4 291 19.1 33.5 279 19.5 33.5 292 19.1 33.7 286 18.4 33.5 283 19.3 33.5 282 19.0 33.6 282 19.0 33.6 282 19.0 33.6 282 19.0 33.6 267 18.8 10.7 269 17.9 33.3 267 18.9 33.6 269 18.6 33.4 274 18.8 33.4 285 18.5 33.8 281 18.6 33.6 282 18.8 33.5 288 18.1 33.5 288 18.1 33.5 281 18.2 33.7 286 18.2 33.7 286 18.1 33.5 291 17.7 33.7 285 17.9 33.4 282 18.0 33.6 283 18.0 33.6 283 18.0 33.6 283 18.0 33.6 286 18.4 33.3 281 16.5 2.5 8 19.5 33.8 295 17.6 10.7 254 aluer 82 82	23 19.4 33.5 295 23 19.1 33.7 291 23 19.2 33.4 291 23 19.2 33.4 291 23 19.1 33.5 279 23 19.5 33.5 292 23 19.1 33.7 286 23 19.1 33.7 286 23 19.1 33.5 283 22 19.3 33.5 286 22 19.0 33.6 282 23 18.4 33.5 282 23 18.8 10.7 269 23 17.9 33.3 267 23 18.6 33.4 274 22 18.5 33.8 281 22 18.5 33.6 269 23 18.6 33.4 274 22 18.8 33.5 288 22 18.8 33.5 288 22 18.1 33.5 281 <td< td=""><td>2.93 23 19.4 33.5 295 2.94 23 19.1 33.7 291 2.95 23 18.1 33.5 280 2.96 23 19.2 33.4 291 2.97 23 19.1 33.5 279 2.98 23 19.1 33.5 286 3.00 23 18.4 33.5 283 3.02 22 19.0 33.5 282 3.03 22 19.0 33.6 282 3.05 23 19.0 33.6 282 3.05 23 19.0 33.6 287 3.09 23 18.8 10.7 269 3.10 23 17.9 33.3 267 3.12 22 18.8 33.4 274 3.16 22 18.8 33.4 274 3.11 22 18.8 33.4 281 3.12 22 18.8 33.6 286 3.21 22 18.4<</td></td<>	2.93 23 19.4 33.5 295 2.94 23 19.1 33.7 291 2.95 23 18.1 33.5 280 2.96 23 19.2 33.4 291 2.97 23 19.1 33.5 279 2.98 23 19.1 33.5 286 3.00 23 18.4 33.5 283 3.02 22 19.0 33.5 282 3.03 22 19.0 33.6 282 3.05 23 19.0 33.6 282 3.05 23 19.0 33.6 287 3.09 23 18.8 10.7 269 3.10 23 17.9 33.3 267 3.12 22 18.8 33.4 274 3.16 22 18.8 33.4 274 3.11 22 18.8 33.4 281 3.12 22 18.8 33.6 286 3.21 22 18.4<

Sample Interval Time: 236.34 seconds.

Page 4 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

cme 55 12-6-17	2
Tim	Test date: 12/6/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 3.50 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(%)
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	82.2
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	82.2
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	78.0
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	78.2
137 3.68 22 18.4 33.4 275 76 138 3.71 22 18.4 33.6 273 76 139 3.74 22 18.1 33.7 275 76 140 3.76 22 17.9 33.6 272 77 141 3.79 22 18.0 33.3 282 80 142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 76 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.4 284 84	75.9
138 3.71 22 18.4 33.6 273 78 139 3.74 22 18.1 33.7 275 78 140 3.76 22 17.9 33.6 272 77 141 3.79 22 18.0 33.3 282 86 142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 76 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 86 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 84	78.5
139 3.74 22 18.1 33.7 275 78 140 3.76 22 17.9 33.6 272 77 141 3.79 22 18.0 33.3 282 80 142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 79 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	78.1
140 3.76 22 17.9 33.6 272 77 141 3.79 22 18.0 33.3 282 80 142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 75 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	78.5
141 3.79 22 18.0 33.3 282 80 142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 79 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	77.7
142 3.82 21 17.8 33.5 278 79 143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	80.5
143 3.85 22 18.7 33.7 281 80 144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	79.5
144 3.88 22 18.1 33.5 283 81 145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 284 81	80.4
145 3.91 23 18.1 33.4 28.4 8.1	81.0
10,1 204 01	81.3
146 3.94 23 17.9 33.5 270 77	77.2
147 3.97 23 18.1 33.4 270 77	77.3
148 4.00 21 18.1 33.8 269 76	76.8
149 4.04 21 17.5 33.5 278 7 9	79.3
150 4.08 23 18.1 33.5 276 79	79.0
151 4.13 22 18.2 33.4 274 78	78.4
152 4.17 22 18.2 33.6 275 78	78.5
153 4.21 21 18.0 33.5 272 77	77.8
154 4.25 22 18.3 33.6 276 78	78.8
155 4.29 21 18.3 33.3 260 74	74.4
156 4.33 21 18.3 33.4 265 75	75.7
157 4.38 21 18.4 33.8 266 76	76.1
158 4.42 21 18.4 33.5 267 76	76.3
159 4.46 21 18.1 14.8 264 75	75.5
160 4.50 23 18.2 33.2 288 82	82.4
161 4.60 21 18.1 33.6 266 76	76.0
162 4.70 23 18.2 33.5 266 76	76.1
163 4.80 23 17.9 <u>33.4</u> 264 75	75.6
164 4.90 21 18.0 <u>33.4</u> 256 73	73.3
165 5.00 21 18.2 33.6 262 74	74.8

_

Page 5 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

Average	22	18.1	32.4	269	76.9
Std Dev	1	0.2	4.4	8	2.2
Maximum	23	18.4	33.8	288	82.4
Minimum	21	17.5	14.8	256	73.3
	N-1	/alue: 17			

Sample Interval Time: 61.28 seconds.

Page 6 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

cme 55 12-6-17	2
Tim	Test date: 12/6/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 5.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



Sample Interval Time: 25.10 seconds.

Page 7 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

cme 55 12-6-17	2
Tim	Test date: 12/6/2017
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 6.50 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
181	6.58	25	15.3	1.9	272	77.6
182	6.67	25	16.6	33.2	275	78.6
183	6.75	25	16.5	33.6	267	76.3
184	6.83	26	16.0	33.5	270	77.1
185	6.92	26	16.2	33.5	271	77.5
186	7.00	26	15.8	33.3	265	75.8
187	7.10	26	15.9	33.5	269	76.8
188	7.20	26	16.2	33.5	262	74.9
189	7.30	26	16.2	33.4	267	76.3
190	7.40	26	15.7	33.5	268	76.6
191	7.50	26	15.7	33.4	272	77.8
192	7.57	26	16.5	33.5	273	78.0
193	7.64	26	16.1	22.6	264	75.5
194	7.71	26	16.1	33.1	276	78.9
195	7.79	26	15.9	33.4	270	77.2
196	7.86	26	16.6	33.7	262	74.9
197	7.93	26	16.5	33.4	264	75.5
198	8.00	26	17.4	33.6	270	77.2
	Average	26	16.2	32.5	268	76.7
	Std Dev	0	0.4	3.0	4	1.2
	Maximum	26	17.4	33.7	276	78.9
	Minimum	26	15.7	22.6	262	74.9
		N-\	/alue: 12			

Sample Interval Time: 31.48 seconds.

ī.

Page 8 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

cme 55 12-6-17	2			
Tim				
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3			
LE: 8.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi			
WS: 16807.9 ft/s				



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
199	8.10	26	15.6	1.9	267	76.3
200	8.20	26	16.3	33.4	271	77.5
201	8.30	26	16.5	33.4	265	75.6
202	8.40	26	16.5	33.3	269	76.9
203	8.50	26	16.7	33.7	265	75.7
204	8.58	26	16.1	33.5	271	77.3
205	8.67	26	16.3	33.4	266	76.1
206	8.75	26	16.6	33.3	266	76.0
207	8.83	26	16.5	33.5	268	76.6
208	8.92	26	16.7	33.6	265	75.8
209	9.00	26	15.8	33.6	265	75.7
210	9.08	26	16.4	33.2	274	78.2
211	9.17	26	16.1	33.4	274	78.2
212	9.25	27	15.9	33.7	264	75.5
213	9.33	26	15.8	33.5	271	77.5
214	9.42	27	16.1	33.3	271	77.5
 215	9.50	27	15.8	33.3	267	76.3
	Average	26	16.2	33.4	269	76.7
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.1	3	0.9
	Maximum	27	16.7	33.7	274	78.2
	Minimum	26	15.8	33.2	264	75.5
		N-v	alue: 12			

Sample Interval Time: 28.81 seconds.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Page 9 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 1/6/2018

Summary of SPT Test Results

Project: cme 55 12-6-17	7, Test Date: 12/6	/2017							
FMX: Maximum Force VMX: Maximum Velocit BPM: Blows/Minute	ly						EFV: ETR:	Maximum Energy Energy Transfer I	Ratio - Rated
Instr. Length ft	Start Depth ft	Final Depth ft	N Value	N60 Value	Average FMX kips	Average VMX ft/s	Average BPM bpm	Average EFV ft-lb	Average ETR (%)
2.00 3.50 5.00 6.50 8.00	2.00 3.50 5.00 6.50 8.00	3.50 5.00 6.50 8.00 9.50	82 17 10 12 12	107 22 13 15 15	23 22 21 26 26	18.4 18.1 18.4 16.2 16.2	33.3 32.4 33.5 32.5 33.4	281 269 269 268 269	80.3 76.9 76.8 76.7 76.7 76.7
			Overall Avera Standarc Overall Maxir Overall Minir	age Values: I Deviation: num Value: num Value:	23 2 27 21	18.0 1.0 19.5 15.7	33.1 2.7 33.8 10.7	276 9 295 254	79.0 2.6 84.3 72.5

This page intentionally left blank.



536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691-2116 Office (916) 371-8234 Fax (916) 371-8283

June 7, 2018

Taber Drilling 536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691

Subject: <u>SPT – Hammer Energy Measurements</u> CME 75 Hammer Yolo County, CA

Greetings:

This letter transmits the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) hammer energy efficiency on May 21, 2018 using a automatic hammer. Energy measurements for this hammer were obtained in a manner consistent with ASTM D4633-10 using an SPT Analyzer manufactured by Pile Dynamics, Inc. The purpose was to obtain hammer energy measurements and determine hammer efficiency (normalized for 60% efficiency) during sampling.

Dynamic strain and acceleration measurements were obtained through two strain bridge pairs and two accelerometers affixed on a 2-foot long section of NWJ rod. The NWJ rod was mounted on top of the string of rods and below the hammer. Strain and acceleration signals were conditioned and converted to force and velocity measurements using the SPT Analyzer.

The dynamic force and velocity data was converted to maximum transferred energy using the EFV method: $EFV = \int F(t) \cdot V(t) \cdot dt$. The integration is performed from when energy transfer begins to when the maximum energy occurs. This method is theoretically appropriate regardless of rod length, wave travel time, and the number of non-uniform rod connections. Energy transfer is then calculated as ETR = EFV/PE, where ETR is the energy transfer ratio, EVF is the energy transferred to the sampling rods, and PE is the theoretical potential energy.

The average hammer efficiency (ETR) on May 21, 2018, was **66%** (based on an EFV of 230 ft-lbs). The results via the SPT Analyzer are presented in the attached table (Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements), graphical data plots, and data sheets.

We appreciate the opportunity to be of service.



Attachments: Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements SPT Analyzer Data, Per Drive Depth

Taber Exploration and Testing

Page 1 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

EFV: Maximum Energy

ETR: Energy Transfer Ratio - Rated

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 17.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



FMX: Maximum Force

VMX: Maximum Velocity

BPM: Blows/Minute

LP ETR BPM EFV BL# FMX VMX ft kips ft/s ft-lb bpm (%) 2.02 12.9 222 1 31 1.9 63.4 2 2.03 30 13.5 25.5 229 65.3 2.05 3 30 13.9 30.7 238 68.1 4 2.06 30 13.7 34.6 232 66.2 34.3 5 2.08 30 13.8 233 66.7 2.09 30 34.3 229 65.3 6 13.7 7 2.11 30 13.8 34.2 233 66.6 8 2.12 30 13.9 34.2 239 68.2 34.1 66.2 2.14 30 232 9 13.8 29 10 2.15 13.8 34.1 234 66.8 11 2.17 29 13.9 33.9 237 67.8 229 34.0 12 2.18 29 13.8 65.4 13 2.20 29 13.9 33.9 232 66.4 14 2.21 29 14.0 33.8 236 67.4 2.23 29 14.1 33.8 235 67.0 15 16 2.24 28 14.3 33.7 234 66.7 2.26 28 14.2 33.6 232 66.4 17 2.27 28 14.5 33.6 233 66.7 18 19 2.29 28 14.5 33.5 239 68.2 20 2.30 28 14.8 33.3 243 69.5 2.32 21 27 33.3 14.9 244 69.6 22 2.33 27 14.9 33.2 243 69.3 2.35 23 27 14.7 33.1 240 68.4 24 2.36 27 14.7 33.1 240 68.5 25 2.38 32.9 26 14.6 237 67.7 2.39 14.7 68.2 26 26 32.8 239 27 2.41 26 14.8 32.6 235 67.0 28 2.42 26 14.9 32.5 232 66.4 29 2.44 26 14.8 32.3 236 67.3 30 2.45 26 14.8 32.1 227 65.0 31 2.47 26 14.8 31.9 231 66.0 32 2.48 26 15.1 31.8 231 65.9 33 2.50 26 14.8 31.6 230 65.7

Page 2 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

	i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i	-	0.0			-
	Minimum	0	0.3	1.9	1	0.2
	Maximum	26	15.2	31.3	243	69.4
	Std Dev	4	2.3	4.2	36	10.4
	Average	24	14.5	27.3	226	64.5
7	3 3.50	0	0.3	1.9	1	0.2
7	2 3.48	24	15.0	26.9	237	67.7
7	3.45	24	14.8	26.9	233	66.7
7	0 3.43	24	14.8	26.9	237	67.8
6	3.40	24	15.0	27.0	239	68.3
6	3.38	24	14.9	26.9	235	67.2
6	3.35	24	15.2	27.0	237	67.7
6	6 3.33	24	14.9	27.1	235	67.0
6	5 3.30	24	14.8	27.1	232	66.2
6	3.28	24	14.9	27.1	234	66.9
6	3 3.25	24	15.1	27.1	235	67.2
6	3.23	24	15.0	27.2	235	67.2
6	3.20	24	14.9	27.3	234	67.0
6	60 3.18	24	14.8	27.3	234	66.8
5	i9 3.15	25	15.1	27.4	239	68.4
5	i8 3.13	24	14.8	27.4	223	63.8
5	3.10	25	14.7	27.5	226	64.6
5	6 3.08	25	14.8	27.6	224	64.0
5	5 3.05	25	14.7	27.5	228	65.2
5	3.03	25	14.6	27.6	228	65.2
5	3.00	24	14.6	27.6	224	64.1
5	2.98	24	14.7	27.6	227	64.8
5	2.95	25	14.8	27.7	229	65.5
5	2.93	24	14.7	27.7	227	65.0
4	9 2.90	24	14.8	27.7	230	65.8
4	0 2.88	25	14.9	27.8	232	00.3
4	2.85	24	14.8	28.0	232	66.2
4	6 2.83	24	14.7	28.0	228	65.2
4	5 2.80	24	14.7	28.1	228	65.3
4	4 2.78	24	14.6	28.1	227	64.8
4	3 2.75	25	14.6	28.1	231	66.0
4	2 2.73	25	14.7	28.2	229	65.4
4	1 2.70	25	14.7	28.4	230	65.8
4	0 2.68	25	14.9	28.6	230	65.7
3	2.65	25	14.7	28.8	226	64.5
3	2.63	26	15.0	29.2	234	66.9
3	2.60	26	14.9	29.9	223	63.6
3		20	15.2	30.6	243	69.4
3	35 2.55		15.0	31.1	229	65.5
3	2.53	26	15.2	31.3	237	67.6
0		00	45.0	24.2	007	07.0

Sample Interval Time: 148.47 seconds.

Page 3 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 18.50 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



DI #				DDM		стр
BL#	LP	FIVIX	V IVIX	BPIM	EFV	EIR
74	π	KIPS	IT/S	bpm	αι-π	(%)
74	3.52	24	14.4	1.9	232	00.2
75	3.54	24	14.9	26.6	235	67.2
76	3.57	24	14.8	26.7	232	66.4
//	3.59	24	14.7	26.7	231	65.9
78	3.61	24	14.6	26.6	232	66.4
79	3.63	24	14.7	26.7	231	66.0
80	3.65	23	14.7	26.9	234	66.8
81	3.67	24	14.5	26.9	230	65.8
82	3.70	24	14.7	26.9	238	67.9
83	3.72	24	14.7	26.9	235	67.1
84	3.74	24	14.8	26.9	236	67.5
85	3.76	24	14.7	26.9	233	66.7
86	3.78	23	14.6	26.9	234	67.0
87	3.80	23	14.9	26.8	237	67.6
88	3.83	24	14.9	26.8	238	68.0
89	3.85	23	14.9	26.8	237	67.7
90	3.87	24	14.8	26.9	237	67.6
91	3.89	24	15.0	26.9	236	67.6
92	3.91	23	14.9	26.8	239	68.3
93	3.93	24	15.0	26.8	238	68.1
94	3.96	23	15.0	26.8	233	66.6
95	3.98	23	14.9	26.8	236	67.3
96	4.00	23	15.1	26.8	238	67.9
97	4.03	23	15.2	26.8	236	67.4
98	4.06	24	15.0	26.7	236	67.4
99	4.08	23	14.9	26.8	230	65.7
100	4.11	24	15.0	26.7	234	66.7
101	4.14	24	15.0	26.7	236	67.3
102	4.17	24	14.9	26.8	232	66.3
103	4.19	23	14.8	26.7	231	65.9
104	4.22	24	14.9	26.7	231	66.0
105	4.25	23	14.7	26.7	231	65.9
106	4.28	23	14.8	26.8	233	66.6
107	4.31	23	14.7	26.8	230	65.7
108	4.33	23	14.7	26.7	228	65.0
109	4.36	24	14.8	26.7	231	66.1

Page 4 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

		N-\	/alue: 38			
	Minimum	23	14.7	26.6	220	62.9
	Maximum	24	15.2	26.8	239	68.2
	Std Dev	0	0.1	0.0	4	1.2
	Average	23	14.8	26.7	229	65.6
134	5.00	24	14.8	26.7	233	66.5
133	4.98	24	14.8	26.7	235	67.1
132	4.95	24	14.9	26.7	235	67.1
131	4.93	24	14.8	26.7	226	64.7
130	4.90	24	14.9	26.7	235	67.0
129	4.88	24	14.8	26.8	230	65.7
128	4.85	24	14.8	26.7	224	64.1
127	4.83	24	14.9	26.8	222	63.3
126	4.80	24	14.7	26.7	226	64.6
125	4.78	24	14.8	26.7	224	64.0
124	4.75	24	14.8	26.7	226	64.6
123	4.73	24	15.1	26.7	239	68.2
122	4.70	23	14.8	26.7	226	64.7
121	4.68	23	14.8	26.7	220	62.9
120	4.65	24	14.8	26.7	223	63.6
119	4.63	23	14.8	26.7	229	65.6
118	4.60	23	15.0	26.7	231	66.1
117	4.58	23	14.7	26.6	226	64.7
116	4.55	23	14.7	26.6	228	65.2
115	4.53	23	14.7	26.7	220	63.9
114	4 50	23	14 7	26.7	226	64.6
113	4.47	23	14.7	26.6	229	65.3
112	4 44	23	14.8	26.7	228	65.1
111	4.42	23	14.7	26.7	227	64.9
110	4.39	23	14.7	26.7	229	65.5

Sample Interval Time: 134.64 seconds.

Page 5 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL	_# LF	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	f	t kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
13	35 5.05	26	12.4	1.9	228	65.0
13	36 5.09	26	12.0	26.5	223	63.8
13	37 5.14	. 26	12.3	26.6	231	66.1
13	38 5.18	26	12.0	26.6	221	63.1
13	39 5.23	26	12.0	26.6	223	63.6
14	40 5.27	26	12.0	26.6	225	64.3
14	11 5.32	26	12.0	26.5	225	64.4
14	12 5.36	26	12.1	26.6	222	63.4
14	13 5.41	26	12.1	26.5	223	63.6
14	14 5.45	26	12.3	26.6	229	65.4
14	15 5.50	27	12.5	26.6	233	66.5
14	16 5.54	27	12.4	26.6	230	65.7
14	17 5.58	27	12.4	26.7	234	67.0
14	48 5.62	27	11.9	26.6	221	63.1
14	19 5.65	27	12.3	26.7	229	65.5
15	50 5.69	27	12.3	26.6	228	65.2
15	51 5.73	26	12.3	26.6	226	64.5
15	52 5.77	26	12.4	26.6	233	66.6
15	53 5.81	26	12.3	26.6	231	65.9
15	54 5.85	27	12.5	26.6	231	66.1
15	55 5.88	26	12.4	26.6	231	66.1
15	56 5.92	26	12.4	26.5	227	64.9
15	57 5.96	27	12.3	26.6	230	65.8
15	58 6.00	26	12.4	26.5	233	66.5
15	59 6.04	. 26	12.3	26.5	230	65.7
16	6.07	27	12.6	26.6	242	69.1
16	6.11	26	12.6	26.6	235	67.0
16	6.14	26	12.4	26.6	234	66.8
16	6.18	26	12.4	26.6	232	66.4
16	6.21	26	12.5	26.5	233	66.7
16	6.25	26	12.4	26.5	231	65.9
16	6.29	26	12.4	26.6	231	66.1
16	6.32	26	12.9	26.6	232	66.2
16	6.36	26	12.6	26.5	228	65.0
16	6.39	26	12.6	26.6	230	65.8
17	/0 6.43	26	12.8	26.6	229	65.5

Page 6 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

171	6.46	26	12.9	26.5	229	65.3
172	6.50	26	13.3	26.6	238	67.9
	Average	26	12.5	26.6	231	66.0
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.0	4	1.1
	Maximum	27	13.3	26.7	242	69.1
	Minimum	26	11.9	26.5	221	63.1
		N-\	alue: 27			

Sample Interval Time: 83.52 seconds.

Page 7 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
173	6.53	27	12.4	1.9	234	66.9
174	6.56	26	12.8	25.9	235	67.1
175	6.58	26	13.1	26.7	232	66.4
176	6.61	26	13.0	26.5	232	66.2
177	6.64	26	12.8	26.6	231	65.9
178	6.67	26	13.0	26.6	235	67.1
179	6.69	26	12.9	26.5	230	65.8
180	6.72	26	12.8	26.6	230	65.7
181	6.75	26	13.1	26.5	234	66.8
182	6.78	27	13.0	26.6	234	66.8
183	6.81	27	13.1	26.5	235	67.3
184	6.83	26	12.9	26.6	231	65.9
185	6.86	27	12.9	26.6	229	65.4
186	6.89	27	13.0	26.6	233	66.5
187	6.92	27	13.3	26.6	236	67.4
188	6.94	26	13.1	26.5	233	66.6
189	6.97	27	13.1	26.7	235	67.0
190	7.00	26	13.2	26.6	233	66.6
191	7.04	26	13.1	26.6	232	66.3
192	7.07	26	13.3	26.6	236	67.3
193	7.11	26	13.4	26.6	237	67.6
194	7.14	26	13.6	26.6	237	67.6
195	7.18	26	14.0	26.6	240	68.7
196	7.21	26	14.1	26.6	240	68.6
197	7.25	26	14.0	26.6	237	67.8
198	7.29	26	14.2	26.6	244	69.6
199	7.32	26	14.2	26.6	245	70.0
200	7.36	25	14.1	26.6	240	68.5
201	7.39	25	14.1	26.6	240	68.5
202	7.43	25	14.0	26.6	236	67.5
203	7.46	26	14.1	26.6	237	67.7
204	7.50	26	14.3	26.7	242	69.3
205	7.53	26	14.3	26.7	237	67.6
206	7.55	26	14.3	26.6	236	67.3
207	7.58	25	14.0	26.7	232	66.3
208	7.61	26	14.1	26.7	236	67.3

Page 8 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

	Minimum	25	13.1	26.6	230	65.8
	Maximum	26	14.3	26.8	245	70.0
	Std Dev	0	0.3	0.0	4	1.0
	Average	26	13.9	26.7	236	67.5
223	8.00	26	13.8	26.7	234	67.0
222	7.97	26	13.8	26.7	234	66.7
221	7.95	26	14.0	26.8	235	67.2
220	7.92	26	13.9	26.6	233	66.5
219	7.89	26	13.7	26.7	238	68.1
218	7.87	25	13.8	26.6	231	66.1
217	7.84	26	13.7	26.7	230	65.8
216	7.82	25	13.9	26.7	232	66.4
215	7.79	26	13.9	26.6	233	66.6
214	7.76	25	14.0	26.7	233	66.6
213	7.74	26	14.0	26.6	234	66.9
212	7.71	26	14.1	26.6	236	67.5
211	7.68	26	13.9	26.7	233	66.6
210	7.66	25	14.0	26.7	235	67.2
209	7.63	25	14.0	26.7	235	67.2

Sample Interval Time: 112.77 seconds.

Page 9 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
224	8.04	25	13.7	1.9	235	67.1
225	8.07	26	13.8	26.6	236	67.5
226	8.11	25	14.0	26.5	235	67.1
227	8.14	25	14.0	26.5	232	66.4
228	8.18	26	14.1	26.6	237	67.6
229	8.21	26	14.3	26.5	237	67.8
230	8.25	26	14.1	26.6	236	67.5
231	8.29	25	14.0	26.6	233	66.5
232	8.32	25	13.8	26.6	233	66.5
233	8.36	25	13.7	26.6	234	66.9
234	8.39	25	13.7	26.6	232	66.4
235	8.43	25	13.7	26.6	233	66.6
236	8.46	25	13.6	26.6	235	67.2
237	8.50	25	13.6	26.6	235	67.1
238	8.53	26	13.6	26.6	232	66.3
239	8.57	26	13.8	26.7	234	67.0
240	8.60	26	13.9	26.6	238	68.0
241	8.63	26	13.3	26.6	233	66.7
242	8.67	26	13.4	26.6	231	66.0
243	8.70	26	13.3	26.6	232	66.2
244	8.73	26	13.5	26.7	232	66.2
245	8.77	26	13.2	26.6	231	65.9
246	8.80	26	13.0	26.7	228	65.3
247	8.83	26	13.0	26.6	226	64.5
248	8.87	26	13.2	26.6	228	65.3
249	8.90	26	13.3	26.6	231	66.0
250	8.93	25	13.2	26.7	227	64.7
251	8.97	26	13.5	26.7	231	66.0
252	9.00	25	12.8	26.7	223	63.8
253	9.02	25	13.3	26.7	223	63.6
254	9.04	25	13.2	26.7	224	64.1
255	9.06	24	13.3	26.7	222	63.3
256	9.08	25	13.3	26.7	221	63.1
257	9.10	24	13.5	26.7	224	64.1
258	9.12	25	13.4	26.6	226	64.5
259	9.14	24	13.5	26.8	223	63.6

```
Page 10 of 12
PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018
```

		N-\	/alue: 40			
	Minimum	24	12.8	26.6	221	63.1
	Maximum	26	14.6	26.8	238	68.0
	Std Dev	0	0.4	0.1	4	1.2
	Average	25	13.6	26.7	227	64.8
277	9.50	26	14.6	26.7	232	66.4
276	9.48	26	14.3	26.7	229	65.4
275	9.46	25	14.2	26.8	225	64.2
274	9.44	25	13.9	26.7	223	63.6
273	9.42	26	14.1	26.6	226	64.7
272	9.40	26	14.1	26.7	224	64.1
271	9.38	25	14.1	26.6	226	64.5
270	9.36	25	14.0	26.7	222	63.5
269	9.34	25	14.0	26.6	224	64.0
268	9.32	25	13.8	26.7	222	63.5
267	9.30	25	13.9	26.7	228	65.3
266	9.28	25	13.8	26.7	227	64.8
265	9.26	25	13.5	26.8	222	63.4
264	9.24	25	13.6	26.7	230	65.7
263	9.22	25	13.5	26.7	225	64.3
262	9.20	25	13.4	26.6	223	63.8
261	9.18	25	13.4	26.8	221	63.3
260	9.16	25	13.4	26.6	224	63.9

Sample Interval Time: 119.22 seconds.

Page 11 of 12 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 5/30/2018

cme 75 5-21-18	2
Tim	Test date: 5/21/2018
AR: 1.40 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
278	9.60	26	13.8	1.9	242	69.0
279	9.70	26	14.3	26.6	248	71.0
280	9.80	26	14.1	26.6	246	70.4
281	9.90	26	14.2	26.6	242	69.1
282	10.00	26	14.1	26.6	237	67.8
283	10.08	26	14.2	26.6	240	68.5
284	10.17	26	14.2	26.7	241	68.8
285	10.25	26	14.3	26.7	241	68.9
286	10.33	26	14.2	26.8	240	68.6
287	10.42	26	14.3	26.6	246	70.2
288	10.50	26	14.3	26.3	240	68.7
289	10.56	26	14.3	26.8	239	68.3
290	10.63	26	14.2	26.7	239	68.4
291	10.69	26	14.1	26.7	234	66.9
292	10.75	26	14.3	26.8	236	67.5
293	10.81	26	14.2	26.7	231	66.0
294	10.88	26	14.3	26.7	238	67.9
295	10.94	26	14.2	26.7	233	66.5
296	11.00	26	14.2	26.7	238	68.0
	Average	26	14.2	26.7	238	68.1
	Std Dev	0	0.1	0.1	4	1.1
	Maximum	26	14.3	26.8	246	70.2
	Minimum	26	14.1	26.3	231	66.0
		N-'	value: 14			

Sample Interval Time: 40.54 seconds.

Summary of SPT Test Results

Project: cme 75 5-21-1	8, Test Date: 5/21/2	2018							
FMX: Maximum Force							EFV:	Maximum Energy	,
VMX: Maximum Veloci	ity						ETR:	Energy Transfer I	Ratio - Rated
BPM: Blows/Minute	-								
Instr.	Start	Final	Ν	N60	Average	Average	Average	Average	Average
Length	Depth	Depth	Value	Value	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
ft	ft	ft			kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
17.00	2.00	3.50	40	43	24	14.5	27.3	226	64.5
18.50	3.50	5.00	38	41	23	14.8	26.7	229	65.6
20.00	5.00	6.50	27	29	26	12.5	26.6	231	66.0
20.00	6.50	8.00	33	36	26	13.9	26.7	236	67.5
20.00	8.00	9.50	40	43	25	13.6	26.7	227	64.8
20.00	9.50	11.00	14	15	26	14.2	26.7	238	68.1
			Overall Aver	age Values:	25	14.0	26.8	230	65.7
			Standard	d Deviation:	2	1.3	1.9	17	5.0
			Overall Maxi	mum Value:	27	15.2	31.3	246	70.2
			Overall Mini	mum Value:	0	0.3	1.9	1	0.2

This page intentionally left blank.



536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691-2116 Office (916) 371-8234 Fax (916) 371-8283

July 16, 2019

Taber Drilling 536 Galveston Street West Sacramento , CA 95691

Subject: <u>SPT – Hammer Energy Measurements</u> Diedrich D 120 West Sacramento, CA

Greetings:

This letter transmits the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) hammer energy efficiency on June 17, 2019 using a Diedrich D-120 Truck-Mounted Drill Rig equipped with our Gray automatic hammer. Energy measurements for this hammer were obtained in a manner consistent with ASTM D4633-10 using an SPT Analyzer manufactured by Pile Dynamics, Inc. The purpose was to obtain hammer energy measurements and determine hammer efficiency (normalized for 60% efficiency) during sampling.

Dynamic strain and acceleration measurements were obtained through two strain bridge pairs and two accelerometers affixed on a 2-foot long section of AWJ rod. The AWJ rod was mounted on top of the string of rods and below the hammer. Strain and acceleration signals were conditioned and converted to force and velocity measurements using the SPT Analyzer.

The dynamic force and velocity data was converted to maximum transferred energy using the EFV method: $EFV = \int F(t) \cdot V(t) \cdot dt$. The integration is performed from when energy transfer begins to when the maximum energy occurs. This method is theoretically appropriate regardless of rod length, wave travel time, and the number of non-uniform rod connections. Energy transfer is then calculated as ETR = EFV/PE, where ETR is the energy transfer ratio, EVF is the energy transferred to the sampling rods, and PE is the theoretical potential energy.

The average hammer efficiency (ETR) on June 17, 2019 was **81%** (based on an EFV of 285 ft-lbs). Note, in accordance with the ASTM testing protocols employed, these results of energy measurement are specific to this hammer, on this date, at this location. A more general use and application of this data should only be made when based on specific professional engineering judgement

We appreciate the opportunity to be of service.

Very Truly You Taber Drilling And Big Frank Taber GE 816

Attachments: Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements SPT Analyzer Data, Per Drive Depth

Page 1 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019 2 Test date: 6/17/2019

SP: 0.492 k/ft3

ETR

72.8

79.9

77.5

77.8

76.5

77.1

77.0

76.8

77.5

77.0

79.1

78.0

78.0

79.2

80.5

78.4

78.8

80.0

80.2

81.3

81.5

79.0

1.4

81.5

76.8

5

285

269

%

EM: 30000 ksi

tad SHOP AR: 1.20 in^2 LE: 6.56 ft WS: 16807.9 ft/s



F2 : [202AWJ1] 207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1 F4 : [202AWJ2] 207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1

Std Dev

Maximum

Minimum

FMX: Maximum Force

Pile Dynamics, Inc.

SPT Analyzer Results

d120 gray6-17-19

A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

EFV: Maximum Energy

VMX: Maximum Velocity ETR: Energy Transfer Ratio - Rated **BPM: Blows/Minute** BL# BC FMX VMX EFV **BPM** /6" kips ft/s bpm ft-lb 7 1 31 22.1 1.9 255 2 32 7 22.7 30.6 280 3 7 32 22.9 30.6 271 4 7 32 23.0 30.4 272 5 7 32 23.2 30.6 268 6 7 32 23.1 30.4 270 7 7 32 23.2 30.7 269 7 8 32 23.1 30.5 269 7 9 32 23.0 30.6 271 10 7 32 22.9 30.4 270 7 11 32 22.4 30.6 277 12 7 32 22.9 30.5 273 13 7 32 22.4 30.6 273 14 7 32 22.4 30.6 277 15 7 32 30.5 22.5 282 16 7 32 22.4 30.5 274 17 7 32 22.2 30.7 276 18 7 32 22.4 30.5 280 19 7 32 22.2 30.6 281 20 7 32 21.9 30.5 285 21 7 32 21.6 30.6 285 32 Average 22.5 30.6 277

> 21.6 N-value: 14

0.4

23.1

0.1

30.7

30.4

0

32

32

Sample Interval Time: 39.28 seconds.

Page 2 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019 Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results d120 gray6-17-19 2 Test date: 6/17/2019 SHOP AR: 1.20 in^2 SP: 0.492 k/ft3 LE: 11.48 ft WS: 16807.9 ft/s EM: 30000 ksi



F2 : [202AWJ1] 207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1 F4 : [202AWJ2] 207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1

tad

A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

BL#	BC	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	/6"	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
22	7	33	21.9	1.9	295	84.2
23	7	33	21.9	30.8	288	82.4
24	7	32	21.5	30.5	290	83.0
25	7	33	21.8	30.6	290	82.8
26	7	32	21.1	30.6	288	82.3
27	7	33	21.9	30.6	291	83.2
28	7	33	22.0	30.6	279	79.6
29	7	33	22.2	30.5	282	80.5
30	7	33	22.0	14.3	272	77.7
31	7	33	22.4	30.4	287	82.0
32	7	32	22.2	30.5	283	80.8
33	7	33	22.5	30.7	276	78.8
34	7	33	22.7	30.5	272	77.8
35	7	32	22.6	30.6	282	80.6
36	7	32	22.8	30.6	284	81.1
37	7	33	22.9	30.4	279	79.7
38	7	32	22.7	30.7	277	79.0
39	7	32	21.9	30.7	281	80.3
40	7	32	22.4	30.7	279	79.7
41	7	32	22.1	30.6	283	80.9
42	7	33	22.7	30.6	283	80.9
	Average	32	22.4	29.4	280	80.0
	Std Dev	0	0.3	4.2	4	1.2
	Maximum	33	22.9	30.7	287	82.0
	Minimum	32	21.9	14.3	272	77.7
		N-1	value: 14			

Sample Interval Time: 41.51 seconds.

 Pile Dynamics, Inc.
 Page 3 of 9

 SPT Analyzer Results
 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

 d120 gray6-17-19
 2

 tad
 Test date: 6/17/2019

 SHOP
 AR: 1.20
 in^2

 AR: 1.20
 in^2
 SP: 0.492 k/ft3

 LE: 16.40
 ft
 EM: 30000 ksi

 WS: 16807.9 ft/s
 Files



F2	:	[202AWJ1] 207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1
F4	;	[202AWJ2] 207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1

A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

BL#	BC	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	/6"	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
43	8	32	21.2	1.9	280	80.0
44	8	31	21.4	30.6	290	82.8
45	8	33	22.1	30.5	287	82.1
46	8	31	21.5	30.7	287	81.9
47	8	32	22.5	30.5	293	83.6
48	8	30	21.6	30.7	283	80.8
49	8	31	22.5	30.6	282	80.7
50	8	29	19.5	31.5	230	65.9
51	7	29	18.9	30.0	248	71.0
52	7	31	18.9	30.2	257	73.5
53	7	31	18.9	30.6	263	75.1
54	7	31	18.8	30.6	264	75.4
55	7	31	18.8	30.7	267	76.2
56	7	31	18.7	30.7	280	80.0
57	7	31	18.9	30.8	272	77.7
58	7	31	18.7	30.6	277	79.2
59	7	31	19.0	30.6	278	79.5
60	7	31	19.0	30.7	278	79.5
61	7	31	19.1	30.8	278	79.3
62	7	31	19.1	30.5	275	78.6
63	7	31	19.3	30.6	281	80.4
64	7	31	19.4	30.7	282	80.5
	Average	31	19.0	30.6	271	77.6
	Std Dev	1	0.2	0.2	10	2.8
	Maximum	31	19.4	30.8	282	80.5
	Minimum	29	18.7	30.0	248	71.0
		N-v	alue: 14			

 Pile Dynamics, Inc.
 Page 4 of 9

 SPT Analyzer Results
 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

 d120 gray6-17-19
 2

 tad
 Test date: 6/17/2019

 SHOP
 2

 AR: 1.20
 in^2

 LE: 21.33
 ft

 WS: 16807.9 ft/s
 EM: 30000 ksi



F2	:[202AWJ1]	207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1
F4	: [202AWJ2]	207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1

A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

BL#	BC	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
0.5	/6"	kips	tt/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
65	9	31	19.2	1.9	280	79.9
66	9	31	19.4	30.8	278	79.4
67	9	31	19.5	30.7	281	80.2
68	9	31	19.5	30.7	282	80.5
69	9	31	19.6	30.7	284	81.2
70	9	31	19.5	30.7	280	80.0
71	9	31	19.8	30.6	286	81.6
72	9	31	19.7	30.7	288	82.3
73	9	31	19.5	30.7	284	81.2
74	8	31	19.7	30.8	283	81.0
75	8	31	19.7	30.6	286	81.8
76	8	31	19.7	30.8	287	81.9
77	8	31	19.7	30.7	287	82.1
78	8	31	19.8	30.7	287	82.0
79	8	31	19.5	30.7	286	81.8
80	8	31	19.7	30.7	287	81.9
81	8	31	19.7	30.7	287	81.9
82	8	31	19.7	30.7	284	81.3
83	8	30	19.7	30.8	284	81.1
84	8	31	19.7	30.6	287	81.9
85	8	31	19.9	30.7	286	81.7
86	8	31	19.9	30.8	289	82.5
87	8	31	19.9	30.9	288	82.3
88	8	31	20.0	30.6	290	82.8
89	8	31	19,9	30.7	288	82.3
	Average	31	19.8	30.7	287	81.9
	Std Dev	0	0.1	0.1	2	0.5
	Maximum	31	20.0	30.9	290	82.8
	Minimum	30	19.5	30.6	283	81.0
		N-v	alue: 16			••

Sample Interval Time: 46.89 seconds.

Page 5 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results

 d120 gray6-17-19
 2

 tad
 Test date: 6/17/2019

 SHOP
 3

 AR: 1.20
 in^2

 LE: 26.25
 ft

 WS: 16807.9
 EM: 30000 ksi



F2 : [202AWJ1] 207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1 F4 : [202AWJ2] 207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1 A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

BL#	BC	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	/6"	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
90	20	31	20.0	1.9	293	83.6
91	20	31	19.9	30.7	286	81.8
92	20	31	20.0	30.8	287	82.1
93	20	31	20.1	30.8	290	82.8
94	20	31	19.9	30.8	287	82.1
95	20	31	19.8	30.8	284	81.3
96	20	31	20.0	30.8	286	81.8
97	20	31	19.9	30.8	283	80.8
98	20	31	20.0	30.8	290	82.9
99	20	31	20.1	30.7	286	81.8
100	18	31	20.1	30.9	288	82.3
101	18	31	20.1	30.6	289	82.5
102	18	31	20.1	30.7	288	82.2
103	18	31	20.0	30.7	288	82.2
104	18	31	20.1	30.8	292	83.4
105	18	31	20.1	30.7	287	82.1
106	18	31	20.0	30.7	289	82.6
107	18	31	20.1	30.7	293	83.8
108	18	31	20.1	30.8	290	82.9
109	18	31	20.1	30.9	289	82.6
110	18	31	20.1	30.7	289	82.6
111	18	31	19.8	30.7	290	82.9
112	18	31	20.2	30.7	290	83.0
113	18	31	20.2	30.7	287	82.1
114	18	31	20.3	30.7	290	82.8
115	18	31	20.4	30.8	300	85.6
116	18	31	20.5	30.8	301	86.1
117	18	31	20.4	30.8	301	86.1
118	20	31	20.0	1.9	293	83.6
119	20	31	19.9	30.7	286	81.8
120	20	31	20.0	30.8	287	82.1

Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results

Page 6 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

	Minimum	31	19.8	30.6	287	82.1
	Maximum	31	20.5	30.9	301	86.1
	Std Dev	0	0.2	0.1	5	1.3
	Average	31	20.2	30.7	291	83.2
145	18	31	20.4	30.8	301	86.1
144	18	31	20.5	30.8	301	86.1
143	18	31	20.4	30.8	300	85.6
142	18	31	20.3	30.7	290	82.8
141	18	31	20.2	30.7	287	82.1
140	18	31	20.2	30.7	290	83.0
139	18	31	19.8	30.7	290	82.9
138	18	31	20.1	30.7	289	82.6
137	18	31	20.1	30.9	289	82.6
136	18	31	20.1	30.8	290	82.9
135	18	31	20.1	30.7	293	83.8
134	18	31	20.0	30.7	289	82.6
133	18	31	20.1	30.7	287	82.1
132	18	31	20.1	30.8	292	83.4
130	18	31	20.0	30.7	288	82.2
130	18	31	20.1	30.7	288	82.2
120	18	31	20.1	30.6	280	82.5
120	20	31	20.1	30.7	200	823
126	20	31	20.0	30.8	290	02.9
125	20	31	19.9	30.8	283	80.8
124	20	31	20.0	30.8	286	81.8
123	20	31	19.8	30.8	284	81.3
122	20	31	19.9	30.8	287	82.1
121	20	31	∠U, I	30.0	230	02.0
_	121 122 123 124 125 126 127 128 129 130 131 132 133 134 135 136 137 138 139 140 141 142 143 144 145	121 20 122 20 123 20 124 20 125 20 126 20 127 20 128 18 130 18 131 18 132 18 133 18 134 18 135 18 136 18 137 18 138 18 139 18 140 18 141 18 142 18 143 18 144 18 145 18 Maximum Minimum	121 20 31 122 20 31 123 20 31 124 20 31 125 20 31 126 20 31 127 20 31 128 18 31 130 18 31 131 18 31 132 18 31 133 18 31 134 18 31 135 18 31 136 18 31 140 18 31 141 18 31 142 18 31 143 18 31 144 18 31 144 18 31 144 18 31 145 18 31 144 18 31 145 18 31 145 18 31 145 18 31 145 <t< td=""><td>121 20 31 19.9 122 20 31 19.9 123 20 31 19.8 124 20 31 20.0 125 20 31 19.9 126 20 31 20.0 127 20 31 20.1 128 18 31 20.1 129 18 31 20.1 130 18 31 20.1 131 18 31 20.1 133 18 31 20.1 134 18 31 20.1 135 18 31 20.1 136 18 31 20.1 137 18 31 20.1 138 18 31 20.1 139 18 31 20.2 141 18 31 20.2 142 18 31 20.3 143 18 31 20.4 Average 31<td>121 20 31 19.9 30.8 122 20 31 19.9 30.8 123 20 31 19.8 30.8 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 127 20 31 20.0 30.8 128 18 31 20.1 30.7 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 131 18 31 20.0 30.7 132 18 31 20.1 30.8 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 138 18 31 20.1 30.7 140 18 31 20.1 30</td><td>121 20 31 19.9 30.8 287 123 20 31 19.9 30.8 284 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 286 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 283 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 283 127 20 31 20.1 30.7 286 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 289 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 286 131 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 132 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 137 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 138 1</td></td></t<>	121 20 31 19.9 122 20 31 19.9 123 20 31 19.8 124 20 31 20.0 125 20 31 19.9 126 20 31 20.0 127 20 31 20.1 128 18 31 20.1 129 18 31 20.1 130 18 31 20.1 131 18 31 20.1 133 18 31 20.1 134 18 31 20.1 135 18 31 20.1 136 18 31 20.1 137 18 31 20.1 138 18 31 20.1 139 18 31 20.2 141 18 31 20.2 142 18 31 20.3 143 18 31 20.4 Average 31 <td>121 20 31 19.9 30.8 122 20 31 19.9 30.8 123 20 31 19.8 30.8 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 127 20 31 20.0 30.8 128 18 31 20.1 30.7 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 131 18 31 20.0 30.7 132 18 31 20.1 30.8 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 138 18 31 20.1 30.7 140 18 31 20.1 30</td> <td>121 20 31 19.9 30.8 287 123 20 31 19.9 30.8 284 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 286 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 283 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 283 127 20 31 20.1 30.7 286 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 289 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 286 131 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 132 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 137 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 138 1</td>	121 20 31 19.9 30.8 122 20 31 19.9 30.8 123 20 31 19.8 30.8 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 127 20 31 20.0 30.8 128 18 31 20.1 30.7 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 131 18 31 20.0 30.7 132 18 31 20.1 30.8 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 138 18 31 20.1 30.7 140 18 31 20.1 30	121 20 31 19.9 30.8 287 123 20 31 19.9 30.8 284 124 20 31 20.0 30.8 286 125 20 31 19.9 30.8 283 126 20 31 20.0 30.8 283 127 20 31 20.1 30.7 286 128 18 31 20.1 30.6 289 130 18 31 20.1 30.7 286 131 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 132 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 133 18 31 20.1 30.7 288 134 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 135 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 136 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 137 18 31 20.1 30.7 289 138 1

Sample Interval Time: 52.71 seconds.

Page 7 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results

> 2 Test date: 6/17/2019 SP: 0.492 k/ft3 EM: 30000 ksi

d120 gray6-17-19 tad SHOP AR: 1.20 in^2

LE: 32.81 ft WS: 16807.9 ft/s



F2 : [202AWJ1] 207.18 PDICAL (1) FF1 F4 : [202AWJ2] 207.8 PDICAL (1) FF1 A1 (PR): [K6179] 380 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1 A3 (PR): [K1510] 342 mv/6.4v/5000g (1) VF1

BL#	BC	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	/6"	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
146	10	31	20.3	1.9	293	83.7
147	10	31	20.5	30.6	305	87.1
148	10	31	20.4	30.8	300	85.6
149	10	31	20.5	30.8	303	86.5
150	10	31	20.4	30.8	304	86.8
151	10	31	20.4	30.6	300	85.7
152	10	31	20.3	30.7	304	86.9
153	10	31	20.4	30.7	303	86.5
154	10	31	20.3	30.9	303	86.5
155	10	31	20.4	30.6	302	86.3
156	10	31	20.2	30.6	303	86.6
157	10	31	20.2	30.8	295	84.3
158	10	31	20.0	30.7	293	83.6
159	10	31	20.3	30.7	293	83.7
160	10	31	20.1	30.7	285	81.5
161	10	31	20.3	30.7	293	83.6
162	10	31	20.2	30.9	287	82.0
163	10	31	20.2	30.7	284	81.3
164	10	31	20.2	30.6	293	83.8
165	10	31	20.1	30.7	288	82.3
166	10	31	20.1	30.8	289	82.7
167	10	31	20.2	30.8	289	82.4
168	10	31	20.2	30.7	291	83.0
169	10	31	20.3	30.7	291	83.3
170	10	31	20.2	30.8	283	80.8
171	10	31	20.2	30.8	285	81.4
172	10	31	20.3	30.8	288	82.2
173	10	31	20.1	30.7	288	82.3
174	10	31	20.3	30.8	286	81.8
175	10	31	20.1	30.8	285	81.4
Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results

Page 8 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

Average	31	20.2	30.8	289	82.7
Std Dev	0	0.1	0.1	5	1.3
Maximum	31	20.3	30.9	303	86.6
Minimum	31	20.0	30.6	283	80.8
	N-\	value: 20			

Sample Interval Time: 56.57 seconds.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Pile Dynamics, Inc. SPT Analyzer Results

Page 9 of 9 PDA-S Ver. 2018.30 - Printed: 7/15/2019

FMX: Maximum Force	MX: Maximum Force					E	-V: Maximum Energ	V
VMX: Maximum Velocity						E	ETR: Energy Transfer Ratio - Rated	
Instr.	Blows	N	N60	Average	Average	Average	Average	Average
Length	Applied	Value	Value	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
ft	/6"			kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	%
6.56	7-7-7	14	18	32	22.5	30.6	277	79.0
11.48	7-7-7	14	18	32	22.4	29.4	280	80.0
16.40	8-7-7	14	18	31	19.0	30.6	271	77.6
21.33	9-8-8	16	21	31	19.8	30.7	287	81.9
26.25	20-18-18	36	48	31	20.2	30.7	291	83.2
32.81	10-10-10	20	27	31	20.2	30.8	289	82.7
		Overall Ave	rage Values:	31	20.5	30.5	285	81.3
		Standa	rd Deviation:	1	1.2	1.5	9	2.5
		Overall Max	imum Value:	33	23.1	30.9	303	86.6
		Overall Min	imum Value:	29	18.7	14.3	248	71.0

Summary of SPT Test Results

This page intentionally left blank.



Taber Drilling 536 Galveston Street West Sacramento, CA 95691-2116 Office (916) 371-8234 Fax (916) 371-8283 Tim d'Arcy Cell (916) 952-8546

June 29, 2018

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento, CA 95691

Subject: <u>SPT and Cal Mod – Hammer Energy Measurements</u> Lookout Slough Red Hammer Solano County, CA

Greetings:

This letter transmits the Standard Penetration Test (SPT) hammer energy efficiency on June 20, 2018 using a red automatic hammer. Energy measurements for this hammer were obtained in a manner consistent with ASTM D4633-10 using an SPT Analyzer manufactured by Pile Dynamics, Inc. The purpose was to obtain hammer energy measurements and determine hammer efficiency (normalized for 60% efficiency) during sampling.

Dynamic strain and acceleration measurements were obtained through two strain bridge pairs and two accelerometers affixed on a 2-foot long section of AWJ rod. The AWJ rod was mounted on top of the string of rods and below the hammer. Strain and acceleration signals were conditioned and converted to force and velocity measurements using the SPT Analyzer.

The dynamic force and velocity data was converted to maximum transferred energy using the EFV method: $EFV = \int F(t) * V(t) * dt$. The integration is performed from when energy transfer begins to when the maximum energy occurs. This method is theoretically appropriate regardless of rod length, wave travel time, and the number of non-uniform rod connections. Energy transfer is then calculated as ETR = EFV/PE, where ETR is the energy transfer ratio, EVF is the energy transferred to the sampling rods, and PE is the theoretical potential energy.

The average hammer efficiency (ETR) on June22, 2018, was **91%** (based on an EFV of 320 ft-lbs). The results via the SPT Analyzer are presented in the attached table (Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements), graphical data plots, and data sheets.

We appreciate the opportunity to be of service.



Attachments: Summary of Field Results, SPT Energy Measurements SPT Analyzer Data, Per Drive Depth

Page 1 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 4.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



FMX: Maximum Force				EFV:	Maximum Energy	
VMX: Maximum Velocity	VMX: Maximum Velocity			ETR:	Energy Transfer Ra	atio - Rated
BPM: Blows/Minute						
BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
1	1.25	29	15.5	1.9	313	89.4
2	1.50	31	17.3	38.2	314	89.7
3	1.67	28	16.2	37.2	276	78.7
4	1.83	27	16.8	36.4	291	83.2
5	2.00	28	17.1	41.0	291	83.0
6	2.13	28	17.2	38.7	298	85.2
7	2.25	29	17.6	41.2	309	88.2
8	2.38	29	18.0	38.5	331	94.5
9	2.50	30	18.7	39.9	341	97.4
	Average	29	17.3	39.0	305	87.2
	Std Dev	1	0.8	1.7	22	6.2
	Maximum	30	18.7	41.2	341	97.4
	Minimum	27	16.2	36.4	276	78.7
		N	-value: 7			

Sample Interval Time: 12.39 seconds.

Page 2 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 8.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
10	5.08	29	21.9	1.9	347	99.2
11	5.17	29	21.1	38.9	343	98.0
12	5.25	29	21.3	38.0	328	93.7
13	5.33	29	21.5	38.3	337	96.4
14	5.42	29	21.7	37.7	339	96.9
15	5.50	28	21.2	37.7	334	95.4
16	5.55	28	21.1	37.3	321	91.6
17	5.59	26	20.7	36.5	318	90.9
18	5.64	27	20.8	37.7	298	85.0
19	5.68	25	20.1	37.3	282	80.6
20	5.73	25	20.4	37.7	292	83.6
21	5.77	25	20.7	38.0	302	86.2
22	5.82	24	19.7	36.9	290	82.7
23	5.86	25	20.9	38.1	289	82.5
24	5.91	25	20.6	38.7	293	83.7
25	5.95	24	20.2	39.0	284	81.1
26	6.00	25	21.5	39.7	296	84.5
27	6.04	25	20.9	37.2	295	84.1
28	6.08	27	22.2	39.4	302	86.3
29	6.12	27	22.1	38.9	306	87.3
30	6.15	26	21.5	39.9	308	88.0
31	6.19	26	22.8	39.0	312	89.0
32	6.23	26	22.4	39.4	320	91.4
33	6.27	27	23.5	39.3	336	96.1
34	6.31	27	23.1	39.6	327	93.4
35	6.35	26	21.3	40.1	310	88.6
36	6.38	27	23.6	39.7	340	97.2
37	6.42	27	22.5	40.0	333	95.2
38	6.46	26	22.2	40.3	325	92.9
39	6.50	27	23.0	40.5	334	95.6
	Average	26	21.6	38.8	309	88.2
	Std Dev	1	1.1	1.2	17	4.9
	Maximum	28	23.6	40.5	340	97.2
	Minimum	24	19.7	36.5	282	80.6
N-value: 24						

Page 3 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

Sample Interval Time: 45.12 seconds.

Page 4 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 18.50 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
40	15.63	31	16.7	1.9	320	91.4
41	15.75	31	17.2	38.7	335	95.8
42	15.88	31	17.2	37.9	337	96.3
43	16.00	31	17.4	38.0	343	98.1
44	16.10	31	17.6	38.1	339	96.8
45	16.20	31	17.5	38.0	326	93.2
46	16.30	31	17.5	37.8	333	95.0
47	16.40	31	18.2	37.5	339	96.8
48	16.50	31	17.8	37.6	332	95.0
49	16.53	30	17.3	37.4	322	91.9
50	16.56	31	17.7	38.7	317	90.7
51	16.59	30	17.3	38.0	309	88.2
52	16.62	30	17.0	39.0	303	86.6
53	16.65	30	17.2	37.5	302	86.3
54	16.68	30	17.5	38.9	315	89.9
55	16.71	30	17.3	38.5	308	87.9
56	16.74	30	16.9	40.5	289	82.5
57	16.76	30	17.6	38.1	319	91.2
58	16.79	31	17.9	38.8	321	91.7
59	16.82	30	16.9	39.4	325	92.9
60	16.85	31	17.4	39.3	328	93.7
61	16.88	32	18.0	39.2	339	96.8
62	16.91	31	17.8	39.4	344	98.4
63	16.94	32	18.0	39.1	344	98.3
64	16.97	31	17.9	39.3	351	100.2
65	17.00	32	18.2	39.8	354	101.2
	Average	31	17.6	38.6	325	93.0
	Std Dev	1	0.4	0.8	17	4.7
	Maximum	32	18.2	40.5	354	101.2
	Minimum	30	16.9	37.4	289	82.5
	N-value: 22					

Sample Interval Time: 38.94 seconds.

Page 5 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 20.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
66	17.07	31	17.9	1.9	349	99.7
67	17.14	30	18.0	37.7	335	95.7
68	17.21	31	18.3	37.2	341	97.5
69	17.29	24	14.6	38.8	224	64.1
70	17.36	30	18.1	36.6	329	93.9
71	17.43	30	17.9	36.5	327	93.5
72	17.50	28	16.8	37.7	301	86.0
73	17.54	27	16.0	37.1	265	75.7
74	17.58	29	17.8	37.2	328	93.6
75	17.62	29	17.6	37.1	306	87.5
76	17.65	29	18.0	37.2	315	90.1
77	17.69	28	17.0	36.7	287	82.0
78	17.73	28	17.2	36.6	286	81.8
79	17.77	28	17.3	36.8	293	83.6
80	17.81	28	17.2	37.8	295	84.2
81	17.85	26	16.7	36.5	283	80.8
82	17.88	27	17.4	37.7	294	84.0
83	17.92	27	17.6	38.3	300	85.7
84	17.96	28	17.7	38.1	306	87.4
85	18.00	27	17.3	37.9	301	86.1
86	18.03	28	18.5	37.2	316	90.3
87	18.06	27	17.0	37.8	303	86.6
88	18.08	29	18.5	38.8	315	90.0
89	18.11	27	16.7	39.3	279	79.7
90	18.14	28	18.5	38.2	317	90.7
91	18.17	28	17.7	37.3	319	91.0
92	18.19	28	18.0	38.5	320	91.3
93	18.22	29	18.7	38.3	330	94.3
94	18.25	29	18.7	38.4	326	93.3
95	18.28	29	18.4	38.5	325	93.0
96	18.31	29	18.4	39.0	318	90.9
97	18.33	29	18.2	38.8	319	91.1
98	18.36	30	18.7	39.0	331	94.5
99	18.39	30	18.8	38.8	335	95.7
100	18.42	30	18.8	38.9	331	94.6
101	18.44	30	18.6	38.9	332	94.8

Page 6 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

102	18.47	30	18.3	38.2	331	94.7
103	18.50	30	18.7	39.2	333	95.0
	Average	28	17.9	38.0	311	88.8
	Std Dev	1	0.7	0.8	18	5.2
	Maximum	30	18.8	39.3	335	95.7
	Minimum	26	16.0	36.5	265	75.7
		N-\	/alue: 31			

Sample Interval Time: 58.53 seconds.

Page 7 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 30.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
104	25.05	30	17.0	1.9	328	93.6
105	25.09	30	18.0	38.9	337	96.2
106	25.14	30	17.7	38.1	333	95.1
107	25.18	29	17.8	38.0	329	94.0
108	25.23	30	17.9	37.8	335	95.7
109	25.27	29	17.3	38.4	313	89.3
110	25.32	30	18.1	38.1	330	94.4
111	25.36	29	17.6	38.1	315	90.1
112	25.41	30	18.3	37.8	330	94.4
113	25.45	30	18.3	37.7	330	94.3
114	25.50	30	18.2	38.2	332	94.9
115	25.54	28	16.6	38.4	284	81.1
116	25.58	30	17.9	37.6	327	93.5
117	25.62	29	17.0	38.1	318	90.9
118	25.65	29	17.1	38.4	296	84.6
119	25.69	28	16.6	38.1	304	87.0
120	25.73	29	16.9	38.4	301	85.9
121	25.77	27	15.9	37.8	283	80.9
122	25.81	28	16.3	38.3	299	85.4
123	25.85	27	16.0	38.3	300	85.8
124	25.88	28	16.4	38.2	304	87.0
125	25.92	27	15.9	38.7	300	85.7
126	25.96	30	17.6	38.2	321	91.6
127	26.00	30	17.8	38.5	326	93.1
128	26.04	30	17.6	39.0	322	91.9
129	26.07	29	17.0	38.6	320	91.5
130	26.11	30	18.2	39.1	323	92.3
131	26.14	30	18.0	38.8	333	95.0
132	26.18	30	18.0	39.0	335	95.8
133	26.21	30	18.1	39.0	336	96.0
134	26.25	30	17.9	39.2	336	96.0
135	26.29	30	17.7	39.2	333	95.2
136	26.32	30	17.6	39.3	319	91.2
137	26.36	31	18.0	39.1	340	97.3
138	26.39	31	18.5	39.5	346	98.7
139	26.43	31	18.4	39.2	343	97.9

Page 8 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

1	40 26.46	31	18.3	39.5	342	97.6
1	41 26.50	32	18.6	39.2	347	99.2
	Average	30	17.4	38.7	320	91.4
	Std Dev	1	0.8	0.5	19	5.3
	Maximum	32	18.6	39.5	347	99.2
	Minimum	27	15.9	37.6	283	80.9
		N-	value: 27			

Sample Interval Time: 57.72 seconds.

158

159 160

161

162

163

164

31.07

31.14

31.21

31.29

31.36

31.43

31.50

Average

Std Dev

Maximum

Minimum

Page 9 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 35.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



N-value: 15

18.2

18.1

18.4

18.7

18.4

18.5

18.7

17.8

0.7

18.7

16.3

38.6

39.3

39.1

39.0

39.3

39.2

39.6

38.8

0.6

39.7

37.6

328

327

336

339

334

340

342

319

17

342

291

93.7

93.6

96.1

96.8 95.6

97.2

97.8

91.1

5.0

97.8

83.2

30

30

30

30

30

30

31

30

1

31

28

Sample Interval Time: 34.26 seconds.

Page 10 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 40.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



l	BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
		ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
	165	35.13	20	13.7	1.9	207	59.1
	166	35.25	28	18.7	37.4	320	91.5
	167	35.38	29	18.8	38.8	328	93.6
	168	35.50	28	18.2	38.6	322	92.0
	169	35.60	27	18.4	39.3	313	89.5
	170	35.70	26	17.7	39.4	291	83.1
	171	35.80	26	18.1	39.0	306	87.5
	172	35.90	26	17.6	38.2	298	85.1
	173	36.00	27	18.0	39.4	311	88.8
	174	36.08	27	17.3	39.3	294	83.9
	175	36.17	28	18.1	39.7	307	87.6
	176	36.25	27	18.2	39.4	310	88.7
	177	36.33	27	18.2	39.6	322	91.9
	178	36.42	28	18.5	39.2	321	91.6
	179	36.50	27	18.5	39.8	324	92.7
		Average	27	18.1	39.3	309	88.2
		Std Dev	1	0.4	0.4	11	3.1
		Maximum	28	18.5	39.8	324	92.7
		Minimum	26	17.3	38.2	291	83.1
			N-'	value: 11			

Sample Interval Time: 21.54 seconds.

Page 11 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 45.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FINA	VIVIX	BPIVI	EFV	EIR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
180	40.17	31	17.7	1.9	340	97.2
181	40.33	31	18.9	39.1	342	97.7
182	40.50	31	18.8	37.3	341	97.5
 183	40.63	31	18.4	38.4	333	95.1
184	40.75	28	16.8	37.7	304	86.9
185	40.88	28	16.9	38.2	303	86.7
186	41.00	28	16.9	38.1	305	87.0
187	41.06	30	18.3	39.1	324	92.4
188	41.13	28	17.0	39.8	293	83.6
189	41.19	29	17.9	38.8	325	92.8
190	41.25	30	17.9	39.0	330	94.3
191	41.31	30	18.0	39.3	329	94.0
192	41.38	30	18.1	39.2	332	94.9
193	41.44	30	18.1	39.3	333	95.2
194	41.50	31	18.5	39.4	341	97.4
	Average	29	17.7	38.9	321	91.7
	Std Dev	1	0.6	0.6	15	4.2
	Maximum	31	18.5	39.8	341	97.4
	Minimum	28	16.8	37.7	293	83.6
		N-'	value: 12			

Sample Interval Time: 21.62 seconds.

Page 12 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 50.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
195	45.08	29	17.2	1.9	322	92.1
196	45.17	30	19.2	38.2	345	98.4
197	45.25	29	18.1	38.4	326	93.2
198	45.33	30	20.2	38.1	364	104.0
199	45.42	29	18.4	38.1	337	96.3
200	45.50	23	15.5	40.3	250	71.5
201	45.54	30	20.0	37.0	348	99.4
202	45.58	29	19.0	37.9	338	96.5
203	45.62	28	18.7	38.2	318	90.9
204	45.65	28	19.2	37.9	330	94.2
205	45.69	26	17.3	38.2	293	83.7
206	45.73	26	17.5	38.1	294	84.0
207	45.77	26	18.1	38.1	301	86.1
208	45.81	27	19.1	38.2	318	90.8
209	45.85	26	17.7	38.2	304	86.9
210	45.88	26	18.1	37.7	308	88.0
211	45.92	27	18.7	38.9	309	88.3
212	45.96	27	17.9	38.0	311	88.9
213	46.00	28	19.1	38.6	316	90.4
214	46.04	27	18.9	38.6	319	91.2
215	46.08	27	18.1	38.7	317	90.7
216	46.12	28	19.6	38.7	329	94.0
217	46.15	28	19.5	39.1	336	95.9
218	46.19	28	19.5	38.8	333	95.2
219	46.23	29	19.4	39.2	339	96.8
220	46.27	29	18.9	38.8	342	97.7
221	46.31	28	19.7	39.2	337	96.4
222	46.35	29	19.1	39.0	340	97.0
223	46.38	30	19.5	39.2	352	100.5
224	46.42	30	19.6	38.7	351	100.2
225	46.46	31	19.9	39.2	357	102.0
226	46.50	30	19.0	40.0	341	97.4
227	3.57	29	17.2	1.9	321	91.8

Page 13 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

Average	28	18.9	38.5	326	93.2
Std Dev	1	0.7	0.6	18	5.1
Maximum	31	20.0	40.0	357	102.0
Minimum	26	17.3	37.0	293	83.7
	N-\	alue: 26			

Sample Interval Time: 1086.59 seconds.

Page 14 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 55.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



Page 15 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

Average	28	17.8	38.9	325	92.9
Std Dev	1	0.9	0.5	20	5.7
Maximum	31	19.1	39.9	352	100.6
Minimum	26	16.1	37.8	283	80.9
	N-\	alue: 35			

Sample Interval Time: 52.38 seconds.

Page 16 of 18 PDA-S Ver. 2017.18 - Printed: 6/26/2018

cme55 6.20.2018	1
lawrence	Test date: 6/20/2018
AR: 1.17 in^2	SP: 0.492 k/ft3
LE: 60.00 ft	EM: 30000 ksi
WS: 16807.9 ft/s	



BL#	LP	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
	ft	kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
276	55.06	30	17.2	1.9	334	95.3
277	55.11	31	18.8	39.3	353	100.9
278	55.17	30	17.4	38.9	345	98.7
279	55.22	31	19.0	38.5	359	102.4
280	55.28	30	18.2	38.3	349	99.7
281	55.33	30	18.2	38.6	340	97.3
282	55.39	31	18.4	38.4	348	99.4
283	55.44	31	18.1	38.4	340	97.1
284	55.50	30	17.9	38.7	331	94.5
285	55.53	30	18.3	38.4	333	95.2
286	55.55	30	18.0	38.2	331	94.5
287	55.58	30	17.9	38.6	332	94.8
288	55.60	27	16.6	37.7	270	77.3
289	55.63	30	18.4	38.8	322	91.9
290	55.65	29	17.1	38.2	299	85.4
291	55.68	28	17.4	38.6	301	86.1
292	55.70	30	18.4	38.4	326	93.2
293	55.73	30	17.8	38.2	321	91.6
294	55.75	27	17.1	38.6	287	82.1
295	55.78	29	17.5	38.3	306	87.5
296	55.80	29	18.0	38.3	318	90.7
297	55.83	29	17.5	37.6	313	89.4
298	55.85	28	16.5	38.8	299	85.4
299	55.88	29	17.7	38.6	318	91.0
300	55.90	28	16.7	37.8	295	84.3
301	55.93	29	17.3	39.6	315	90.1
302	55.95	29	17.3	38.3	309	88.2
303	55.98	28	17.4	38.9	315	89.9
304	56.00	29	18.2	38.8	330	94.2
305	56.02	29	17.6	38.6	325	92.7
306	56.04	29	17.5	39.0	322	92.0
307	56.06	29	17.5	38.8	329	94.1
308	56.08	29	17.7	38.7	327	93.4
309	56.10	30	17.8	39.7	331	94.6
310	56.12	29	17.6	38.8	329	93.9
311	56.13	29	17.8	38.4	332	94.7

56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48 56.50 Average Std Dev Maximum Minimum	29 31 30 31 30 29 1 31 27	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7 18.7 17.8 0.6 19.1 16.5	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6 39.4 38.8 0.5 39.7 37.6	333 349 341 359 364 366 19 366 270	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9 104.7 93.3 5.3 104.7 77.3
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48 56.50 Average Std Dev Maximum	29 31 30 31 30 30 29 1 31	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7 18.7 17.8 0.6 19.1	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6 39.4 38.8 0.5 39.7	333 349 341 359 364 <u>366</u> 19 366	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9 104.7 93.3 5.3 104.7
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48 56.50 Average Std Dev	29 31 30 31 30 30 29 1	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7 18.7 17.8 0.6	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6 39.4 38.8 0.5	333 349 341 359 364 <u>366</u> 326 19	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9 104.7 93.3 5.3
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48 56.50 Average	29 31 30 31 30 30 29	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7 18.7 18.7 17.8	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6 39.4 38.8	333 349 341 359 364 <u>366</u> 326	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9 104.7 93.3
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48 56.50	29 31 30 31 30 30	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7 18.7	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6 39.4	333 349 341 359 364 366	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9 104.7
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46 56.48	29 31 30 31 30	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1 18.7	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3 39.6	333 349 341 359 364	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7 103.9
56.40 56.42 56.44 56.46	29 31 30 31	17.4 19.0 18.2 19.1	39.5 39.2 39.4 39.3	333 349 341 359	95.0 99.6 97.4 102.7
56.40 56.42 56.44	29 31 30	17.4 19.0 18.2	39.5 39.2 39.4	333 349 341	95.0 99.6 97.4
56.40 56.42	29 31	17.4 19.0	39.5 39.2	333 349	95.0 99.6
56.40	29	17.4	39.5	333	95.0
50.50					
56.29	31	18.7	39.2	352	100.6
56.37	30	18.5	39.1	343	98.0
56.35	31	17.8	39.3	334	95.4
56.33	30	17.9	39.1	336	96.0
56.31	30	18.0	39.0	327	93.5
56.29	30	18.7	39.3	344	98.4
56.27	30	18.3	39.1	339	96.9
56.25	30	18.1	39.0	337	96.2
56.23	30	18.2	39.0	336	95.9
56.21	29	17.6	39.1	331	94.5
56.19	30	17.6	39.0	336	95.9
56.17	29	17.4	39.1	324	92.6
56.15	30	18.2	38.7	332	95.0
	56.15 56.17 56.21 56.23 56.25 56.27 56.29 56.31 56.33 56.35 56.37	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

Sample Interval Time: 83.55 seconds.

Summary of SPT Test Results

Project: cme55 6.20.201	18, Test Date: 6/20)/2018							
FMX: Maximum Force							EFV:	Maximum Energy	
VMX: Maximum Velocity	у						ETR:	Energy Transfer F	Ratio - Rated
BPM: Blows/Minute									
Instr.	Start	Final	Ν	N60	Average	Average	Average	Average	Average
Length	Depth	Depth	Value	Value	FMX	VMX	BPM	EFV	ETR
ft	ft	ft			kips	ft/s	bpm	ft-lb	(%)
4.00	1.00	2.50	7	10	29	17.3	39.0	305	87.2
8.00	5.00	6.50	24	36	26	21.6	38.8	309	88.2
18.50	15.50	17.00	22	33	31	17.6	38.6	325	93.0
20.00	17.00	18.50	31	47	28	17.9	38.0	311	88.8
30.00	25.00	26.50	27	41	30	17.4	38.7	320	91.4
35.00	30.00	31.50	15	22	30	17.8	38.8	319	91.1
40.00	35.00	36.50	11	16	27	18.1	39.3	309	88.2
45.00	40.00	41.50	12	18	29	17.7	38.9	321	91.7
50.00	45.00	46.50	26	39	28	18.9	38.5	326	93.2
55.00	50.00	51.50	35	53	28	17.8	38.9	325	92.9
60.00	55.00	56.50	46	70	29	17.8	38.8	326	93.3
			Overall Average	ge Values:	29	18.2	38.7	320	91.4
			Standard	Deviation:	2	1.4	2.4	19	5.5
			Overall Maxim	um Value:	32	23.6	41.2	366	104.7
			Overall Minim	um Value:	24	15.9	36.4	265	75.7

die Earth	Project	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM	Filename	SDF(019).cpt
D TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-01	Date and Time	4/24/2018 11:20:21 AM	Maximum Depth	50.52 ft
	EST GW Depth Du	ring Test	3.00 ft			



idie Earth	Project	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM	Filename	SDF(018).cpt
O TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-02	Date and Time	4/24/2018 10:29:54 AM	Maximum Depth	50.52 ft
	EST GW Depth Du	uring Test	5.00 ft			



Middle Earth	Location	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM		
GED TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-02	Date and Time	4/24/2018 10:29:54 AM		
	Equilized Pressure	19.0	EST GW Depth Duri	ng Test +7.6 Incomplete Tes	st	



11e Earth	Project	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM	Filename	SDF(017).cpt
LESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-03	Date and Time	4/24/2018 9:46:03 AM	Maximum Depth	50.52 ft
	EST GW Depth Du	ring Test	5.00 ft		· · · ·	



Tliddle Earth	Location	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM		
GEO TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-03	Date and Time	4/24/2018 9:46:03 AM		
	Equilized Pressure	40.4	EST GW Depth Duri	ing Test +64.94 Incomplete T	est	



die Earth	Project	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM	Filename	SDF(016).cpt
TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-04	Date and Time	4/24/2018 8:59:48 AM	Maximum Depth	51.11 ft
	EST GW Depth Duri	ing Test	3.00 ft		· _	



Iliddle Earth	Location	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM		
GEO TESTINGINC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-04	Date and Time	4/24/2018 8:59:48 AM		
	Equilized Pressure	19.7	EST GW Depth During	Test +8.2 Incomplete	Test	



die Earth	Project	Lookout Slough	Operator	RB-JM	Filename	SDF(015).cpt
TESTING INC.	Job Number	3195.X	Cone Number	DDG1418	GPS	
	Hole Number	CPT-05	Date and Time	4/24/2018 8:06:44 AM	Maximum Depth	50.03 ft
	EST GW Depth Durin	ng Test	5.00 ft			



This page intentionally left blank.

GEOTECHNICAL DATA REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project

Solano County, California

APPENDIX C

BCI Laboratory Testing Summary Table BCI Laboratory Test Results



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Exploration Laboratory Testing Summary Table																						
Fundamentian (Depth (feet)	Sample Type	USCS Classification (ASTM D2487)	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	N Value (field) / Pressure Shelby Tube Sampling	Water Content (%) (ASTM D2216)	Wet Density, g _{wet} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Dry Density, g _{dry} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM D1140)	Liquid Limit (ASTM D4318)	Plasticity Index (ASTM D4318)	Triaxial Data - CU (ASTM D4767)				Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850)	Direct Shear (ASTM D3080)		– Hydraulic Conductivity	/ Sieve Analysis	Consolidation	Organic Matter
Sample I.D.												Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Total Friction Angle, φ ^{total} (deg)	Total Cohesion, C' (psf)	Total Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Friction Angle, ¢' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	(ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)	Performed (ASTM D6913)	Test Performed (ASTM D2435)	(%) (ASTM D2974)
BCI-17-1-1	1.0-2.5	SPT	СН		7					61	45	<u>+ (8/</u>			l							
BCI-17-1-2	2.5-3.5	Shelby	СН		900 psi					56	38											
BCI-17-1-2	4.0-5.0	Shelby	СН	0.40	900 psi					68	46						41	382				4.0
BCI-17-1-2	4.5-4.9	Shelby	СН	0.40	900 psi					68	46						41	382				4.0
BCI-17-1-3	5.0-6.5	SPT	CL	1.00	7					38	21											9.7
BCI-17-1-4	8.0-8.5	Shelby	SC		800 psi				19										-6	Х		l
BCI-17-1-6	12.0-12.5	Shelby	CL	4.50	750	25	121	00	95	41	20								9.94 x 10 ⁻⁰		Y	
BCI-17-1-8	10.0-16.5	Sneiby		4.50	750 psi	25	121	96	62	20	21										X	
BCI-17-1-13	40.0-41.5	SPT		1.00	12	30			59	30	15											
BCI-17-1-15	40.0 40.5 50.0-51.5	SPT	CL/CH	1.10	8	34			55		15											
BCI-17-1-16	55.0-56.5	SPT	CH	2.75	20	25			81	57	31											
BCI-17-2-1	1.0-2.5	SPT	СН	2.00						63	40											
BCI-17-2-2	2.5-3.0	Shelby	СН	2.50	600 psi					60	40											
BCI-17-2-2	4.0-5.0	Shelby	СН	2.50	600 psi	26	122	97	87	54	42						34	95				6.8
BCI-17-2-4	8.0-8.5	Shelby	CL	1.75	550 psi	25	122	97	78	46	31											5.9
BCI-17-2-5	10.0-10.25	SPT	CL	1.75	9	26	125	99														L
BCI-17-2-6	11.5-12.5	Shelby	CL	2.00	750 psi	22	127	104								3924						l
BCI-17-2-9	17.0-18.5	SPT	CH	4.00	20	25			99	58	37					2570						i
BCI-17-2-10	20.0-20.5	Sheidy	CL	4.25	1050 psi	21	121	03	50	38	22					2570						1
BCI-17-2-14 BCI-17-2-19	65.5-66.5	SPT	SP-SM	3.30	17	25	121	33	8	49 N	27 NP											i
BCI-17-3-2	3.8-4.2	Shelby	СН	2.75	700 psi	24	124	100	94	59	42								I	T	X	6.3
BCI-17-3-4	9.0-9.5	Shelby	CL	2.7.0	, ee po.			200	79	32	14								1.45 x 10 ⁻⁵		~	0.0
BCI-17-3-6	12.3-12.8	Shelby	CL	4.00	1250 psi				-	-						4664						
BCI-17-3-8	20.0-20.25	SPT	CL	1.75	17	24	125	101												1		í – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – – –
BCI-17-3-9	26.0-26.5	SPT	СН	>4.5	23				85	51	32											
BCI-17-3-10	31.0-31.25	SPT	SM	2.25	15	22	126	104														
BCI-17-3-12	41.25-41.5	SPT	CL	2.25	14	32	118	90														L
BCI-17-3-15	56.0-56.25	SPT	CH	4.00	19	26	131	104														ļ
BCI-17-4-2	2.0-2.5	Shelby	CH	2.75	600 psi	25	122	00	0.5	66	43											
BCI-17-4-2	4.2-5.1	Sheidy		2.75	ouu psi	25	123	98	95	64	47											5.5
BCI-17-4-3	80-85	Shelhy	СП	4 50	850 nsi				95 80			ļ						-		1		l
BCI-17-4-4	8.7-9.1	Shelby	CL	1.50	850 psi				78													l
BCI-17-4-4	8.7-9.3	Shelby	CL														34	420				
BCI-17-4-5	11.0-11.5	SPT	CL	4.00	10	26	125	99	84													
BCI-17-4-6	12.25-12.5	Shelby	CL	4.00	900 psi				87													
BCI-17-4-6	12.75-13.0	Shelby	CL		900 psi				98													
BCI-17-4-6	13.0-13.5	Shelby	CL	4.00	900 psi					46	25					2411						ļ
BCI-17-4-7	15.75	SPT	CL	1.25	9	26	121	96	60													
BCI-17-4-10	26.25-26.5	581 CDT		2.25	14	23	130	105														
BCI-17-4-12 BCI-17-4-14	46.0-46.25	SPT	CH	4.00	14	25	120	96				ļ								1		
BCI-17-5-2	3.75-4.25	Shelbv	СН	3.50	600 psi	19	126	106										1		<u>ı</u> T		
BCI-17-5-3	5.0-6.5	SPT	CL	2.80	14	20			78	44	30									1		
BCI-17-5-6	10.7-11.3	Shelby	CL	3.50	800 psi	22	133	109	72	43	22											5.6

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Exploration Laboratory Testing Summary Table																						
	Depth (feet)		USCS Classification (ASTM D2487)	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	N Value (field) /	Water	Wet Density, g _{wet} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Dry Density, g _{dry} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM D1140)	Liquid Limit (ASTM D4318)	Plasticity Index (ASTM D4318)	Triaxial Data - CU (ASTM D4767)			Triaxial Data - UU	Direct Shear (ASTM D3080)	Shear 03080)	Hydraulic			Organic	
Exploration/ Sample I.D.		Sample Type			Pressure Shelby Tube Sampling	Content (%) (ASTM D2216)						Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Total Friction Angle, φ ^{total} (deg)	Total Cohesion, C' (psf)	(ASTM D2850) Total Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	Conductivity (ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)	Sieve Analysis Performed (ASTM D6913)	Consolidation Test Performed (ASTM D2435)	Matter (%) (ASTM D2974)
BCI-17-5-9	26.0-26.5	SPT	CL	>4.5	19	21/22	132	108														
BCI-17-5-11	35.0-36.5	SPT	SM		16	34			33	1	NP											
BCI-17-5-13	45.0-46.5	SPT	SP-SC		24				8											Х		
BCI-17-5-16	60.0-61.5	SPT	СН	4.50	23	32			95	59	37											
BCI-17-6-2	4.3-4.8	Shelby	СН	2.75	700 psi					68	50					2684						L
BCI-17-6-2	4.8-5.2	Shelby	СН	2.75	700 psi	25	124	99														
BCI-17-6-3	6.5-6.75	SPT	CL	>4.5	12	17	124	107														
BCI-17-6-4	8.5-9.0	Shelby	SP-SM		800 psi	11	125	114	8	1	NP											
BCI-17-6-5	9.5-11.0		SP-SIM		14	21	127	109	6	ſ	NP T											
BCI-17-6-7	26.0-26.25	SPT	MI	3 50	9 12	21	140	99														
BCI-17-6-10	20.0-20.25	SPT SPT	SP-SC	5.50	30	14	125	121	10											-		
BCI-17-6-10	31.25-31.5	SPT	SC		30		100		10													
BCI-17-6-13	45.0-46.5	SPT	СН	2.40	12				98	61	36											
BCI-17-6-15	56.0-56.25	SPT	CL	3.50	158	23	127	103		01												
BCI-17-6-17	65.0-66.5	SPT	CL	>4.5	28				98													
BCI-17-7-2	3.7-4.3	Shelby	CL	2.25	750 psi	18	130	110	80	48	32						17	690				5.1
BCI-17-7-4	7.5-8.0	Shelby	ML	3.80	1300 psi				93	44	16											7.3
BCI-17-7-5	11.25-11.5	SPT	CL	3.50	9	24	126	101														
BCI-17-7-7	15.0-16.5	SPT	CL	2.00	10	23			50	35	19											
BCI-17-7-9	26.0-26.25	SPT	CL	>4.5	17	22	130	106														
BCI-17-7-18	/1.0-/1.25	SPT	SM		30	23	133	108														<u> </u>
BCI-17-8-2	3.7-4.2	Shelby	СН	2.75	300 psi	30	112	86,4	95	68	48						25	648	2.80 x 10"		Х	9.2
BCI-17-8-4	7.7-8.2	Shelby	СН	4.00	500 psi	23	110	90	84	54	36								1.10 10-/			5.0
BCI-17-8-6	11.3-11.7	Shelby		>4.5	500 psi	17	125	107	56	35	22								4.19 x 10			5.1
BCI-17-8-8	26.25-26.5	срт		3.75	500 psi	26	127	100	50	29	18											
BCI-17-8-10	30.0-31.5	SPT		<1	4	20	127	100	89	12	22									-		
BCI-17-8-11 BCI-17-8-12	35.0-36.5	SPT	MI	1.50	9	33			62	42	8											
BCI-17-8-13	41.25-41.5	SPT	SP-SM	1.00	26	13	140	124	01	51	0											
BCI-17-8-14	45.0-46.5	SPT	SP-SM		34	-	-		7											х		
BCI-17-8-15	50.0-51.5	SPT	GC		9				41											Х		
BCI-17-8-16	55.0-56.5	SPT	CL	4.40	9	25			90	47	26											
BCI-17-9-2	3.0-3.5	MCAL	СН	1.50	20					73	48											
BCI-17-9-2	3.5-4.0	MCAL	СН	1.50	20	31	124	95														
BCI-17-9-3	4.0-5.0	Shelby	CL	1.50	300 psi					46	31											
BCI-17-9-4	6.5-7.0	MCAL	СН	2.20	28	24			76	53	37											
BCI-17-9-6	9.8-10.3	Shelby	CL	1.00	500 psi											1817						
BCI-17-9-8	13.0-13.5	MCAL	CL	2.10	17	34			66													
BCI-17-9-8	13.5-14.0	MCAL	CL	2.10	17	32			66	38	19											L
BCI-17-9-12	31.0-31.5	MCAL	CL	0.75	24	32	117	89	93	49	28										Х	ļ
BCI-17-9-15	40.5-41.0	MCAL	SM		34	30	125	96	32		ļ										ļ	↓
BCI-17-9-16	45.5-46.0	IVICAL	SW-SM		30	21			5											<u> </u>		
BCI-17-10-1	1.5-2.0	MCAL	СН	2.25	16		105			63	41											10.5
BCI-17-10-2	2.0-4.5	Shelby	СН	1.50	10	46	105	/2	66	68	41									 		12.6
BCI-17-10-3	5.0-5.5	IVICAL		2.50	19	28	127	99	20	24	10								0.00 10-6			
BCI-17-10-4	ь.5-7.0	IVICAL	SC						28	34	16								9.92 x 10 °			
Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Exploration Laboratory Testing Summary Table																						
---	-----------	----------------	--------------------------------	---------------------------------------	--	------------------------	----------------------------------	----------------------------------	-------------------------	------------------------------------	--	--	--	--	--------------------------------	--	--------------------------------	------------------------------------	---	---------------------------	---	------------------------
Evaloration (Denth	Sample Type	USCS	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	N Value (field) / Pressure Shelby Tube Sampling	Water Content	Wet Density, g _{wet}	Dry Density, g _{dry}	Percent Passing	Liquid Limit (ASTM D4318)	Plasticity Index (ASTM D4318)		Triaxial I (ASTM	Data - CU D4767)		Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850)	Direct S (ASTM E	Shear 03080)	Hydraulic Conductivity (ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)	' Sieve Analysis	Consolidation Test Performed (ASTM D2435)	Organic Matter
Sample I.D.	(feet)		Classification (ASTM D2487)			(%) (ASTM D2216)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)	#200 (ASTM D1140)			Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Total Friction Angle, φ ^{total} (deg)	Total Cohesion, C' (psf)	Total Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)		Performed (ASTM D6913)		(%) (ASTM D2974)
BCI-17-10-5	9.0-9.5	MCAL	SC		27	30			43	31	11	(\ - \ <u>0</u> /										
BCI-17-10-10	20.0-21.5	SPT	SP-SC		53				10													
BCI-17-10-11	25.5-26.0	MCAL	SP		69				3											Х		
BCI-17-10-11	26.0-26.5	MCAL	GP-GC		69				7													
BCI-17-10-13	35.5-36.0	MCAL	GP-GC		37				7											Х		<u> </u>
BCI-17-11-1	2.5-3.0	Shelby	СН						90	52	37								2.72 x 10 ⁻⁸			
BCI-17-11-4	3.5-4.0	SPT	СН	1.50	14					58	41											
BCI-17-11-4	6.5-7.0	SPT	SC SC		62	18	119	101														
BCI-17-11-4&5	7.0-8.5	SPT	SC		62	20	124	05	21	36	15									X		
BCI-17-11-0	9.5-10.5	SPT	IVIL SM		36	50 27	124	95	50 20	35	10											
BCI-17-11-8	20.5-21.5	SPT	SM		13	29	125	97	29 46	١	JP											l
BCI-17-11-13	35.0-36.5	SPT	SW-SM		26	20	110		8													
BCI-17-12-2	3.0-4.5	SPT	CL		10				80	34	19											
BCI-17-12-3	4.9-5.3	Shelby	CL	1.50		25	127	101														
BCI-17-12-4	6.0-7.5	SPT	CL		10				80	47	28											
BCI-17-12-5	9.0-10.0	Shelby	SP		800 psi				4											Х		
BCI-17-12-6	10.0-11.5	SPT	SP		14				4											Х		
BCI-17-12-7	15.0-16.5	SPT	SM		24	24	125	101	23													
BCI-17-12-9	25.5-26.0	SPT	SW-SC		46	13	133	118	8													
BCI-17-12-11	35.0-36.5	SPI	CL		1/				67	46	25								1			
BCI-17-13-1	1.0-2.5	Sheiby	CH	1.0-2.0	650 psi					67	44											j
BCI-17-13-2	2.3-4.0	Shelby		3.00	9 850 nsi	21			60	04 4E	43									-		
BCI-17-13-3 BCI-17-13-9	15.0-16.5	SPT	СН	2.50	11	31	123	94	92	43 54	31											l
BCI-17-13-14	40.0-41.5	SPT	CL	2.50	6	51	125	51	75	38	14											
BCI-17-13-15	45.0-46.5	SPT	SP-SC						7													
BCI-17-14-1	1.0-2.0	Shelby	СН	1.50	600 psi					66	46											
BCI-17-14-2	3.0-4.5	SPT	СН		7					74	56											1
BCI-17-14-3	4.5-6.0	Shelby	CL	4.00	700 psi							31	391	21*	288*							1
BCI-17-14-4	6.5-8.0	SPT	CL		13	23			59	38	22											
BCI-17-14-9	20.5-21.0	SPT	CL	4.50	16	22			94	49	30											
BCI-17-15-1	1.5-2.0	SPT	СН						97	63	46								4.34x10 ⁻⁷			
BCI-17-15-4	8.0-9.5	SPT	CL	2.00	14	27	100	06	67	41	24											
BCI-17-15-8	20.3-21.0		CL	1.73	12	29	123	30	76	42	23											
BCI-17-16-1	1.0-2.0	Sheidy	CH	2.00	500 psi					55	41											j
BCI-17-16-1	2.0-3.0	SPT	СН	2.00	300 psi				70	55 61	35 45											
BCI-17-16-6	10.5-12.0	SPT	CL	<u> </u>	8				89	44	22											ł
BCI-17-17-1	2.0-3.5	Shelbv	СН	1.25	300							<u> </u>		25.8*	335*				1.59 x 10 ⁻⁶			
BCI-17-17-2	4.0-5.0	SPT SPT	СН		10					70	52	1							1.55 A 10	1		H
 BCI-17-17-6	10.2-11.7	SPT	CL	3.00	10				77	40	18	1						1				(
BCI-17-17-10	25.0-26.5	SPT	CL	2.00	25	23			52	34	17											
BCI-17-18-2	3.0-4.5	SPT	СН	1.75	6	27			83	63	45											
BCI-17-18-3	5.5-6.5	Shelby	CL		600 psi				59	46	29								2.86 x 10 ⁻⁷			
BCI-17-18-5	8.5-9.0	MCAL	ML	3.50	26	36	122	90	67	35	10											

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Exploration Laboratory Testing Summary Table																						
Evploration (Dopth	Sample Type	USCS	Field Pocket	N Value (field) /	Water Content	Wet Density, g _{wet}	Dry Density, g _{dry}	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM D1140)	Liquid	Plasticity		Triaxial I (ASTM	Data - CU D4767)		Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850)	Direct : (ASTM [Direct Shear (ASTM D3080)		Sieve Analysis	Consolidation	Organic Matter
Sample I.D.	(feet)		Classification (ASTM D2487)	Penetrometer (tsf)	Shelby Tube Sampling	(%) (ASTM D2216)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)		(ASTM D4318)	(ASTM D4318)	Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Total Friction Angle, φ ^{total} (deg)	Total Cohesion, C' (psf)	Total Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	(ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)	Performed (ASTM D6913)	Test Performed (ASTM D2435)	(%) (ASTM D2974)
BCI-17-18-13	35.0-36.5	SPT	CL		19	30			67	34	12											
BCI-17-19-1	1.0-2.5	Shelby	CL	1.50	700									24.2*	331.9*							Í
BCI-17-19-2	3.0-4.5	SPT	CL		37					35	12											
BCI-17-19-4	5.5-7.0	SPT	SC		10				35	34	17											
BCI-17-19-10	15.5-16.0	SPT	SC	3.50	20	28	118	93	37	39	18											
BCI-17-19-16	45.5-46.0	SPT	ML		22				58	35	9											
BCI-17-19-17	50.0-51.5	SPT	SC		21				19													
BCI-17-20-2	4.0-5.5	SPT	CL		21				71	44	19											J
BCI-17-20-04	9.0-9.5	Shelby	SC		700 psi				45	38	20								2.51 x 10 ⁻⁰			
BCI-17-20-9	30.5-31.0	SPT	SM		16				35	20	NP o								-			
BCI-17-20-10	35.0-36.5 40 5-41 0	SP1 SPT	IVIL SP-SM		20				56	38	9											<u> </u>
BCI-17-20-11	1025				£7 6				8	C A	45	1			1							
BCI-18-22-1	1.0-2.5 8.0-0.5	SPT MCAL			0					64	45											
BCI-18-22-4	9.0-9.3	SPT	CL SC		7				22											1		
BCI-18-22-3	30.0-31.5	SPT	CL	2.75	13				43 62													
BCI-18-22-5	9 5-11 0	SPT	CL	1 25	11				79	42	24				I							
BCI-18-23-7	12.5-14.0	MCAL	CL	1.25	8				95	42	22											
BCI-18-24-1	1.0-2.5	SPT	СН	1.00	5				94	58	40											
BCI-18-24-4	8.0-9.5	SPT	CL	1.00	9				83													
BCI-18-24-5	9.5-11.0	MCAL	CL	2.50	18				94													
BCI-18-24-8	14.0-15.5	SPT	CL	1.25	8				95	47	26											1
BCI-18-24-11	30.0-31.5	SPT	SC		7				48													
BCI-18-25-1	1.0-2.5	MCAL	СН		7					52	36											ĺ
BCI-18-25-2	2.5-4.0	SPT	CL							32	16											
BCI-18-26-1	1.0-2.5	SPT	СН	2.50	10					57	39											
BCI-18-26-2	5.0-6.5	MCAL	СН	2.75	20				86	50	32											
BCI-18-26-6	11.0-12.5	MCAL	SP-SM		15				9													
BCI-18-26-9	15.5-17.0	SPT	SM		16				24		ļ				ļ				ļ	X		L
BCI-18-26-16	50.0-51.5	WICAL	GW						×			1			1					X		<u></u>
BCI-18-27-1	1.0-2.5	SPT	CL		6					40	27											l
BCI-18-27-6	11.0-12.5		CL C'	1.00	1/				/4	38	19				ļ				ļ	 		
BCI-18-27-9	15.5-17.0	521		1.00	13				50	35	18							ļ	ļ			l
BCI-18-27-15	50.0-50.5	SPT MCAI	GW	0.00	4				02 3	55	13											
BCI-18-27-10	1 2 2 0	Pulk			55		1		9 0E	62	16		Ī									
BCI-18-29-A	4.5-6.0	MCAL	СН		}				98	59	40				}			ł	}	+		/────┤
BCI-18-30-2	4.5-6.0	MCAL	СН	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		I	l	98	58	40				I	I 		1	I	1 	I	
BCI-18-31-4	9.0-9.5	MCAL	СН			<u> </u>	1		89	61	41				I			1	I	I T		
BCI-18-32-1	2.0-2.5	MCAI	CL			<u> </u>	1		67	37	18				I			I T	I	1		
BCI-18-32-4	10.0-1.05	MCAL	СН						77	53	34									1		ł
BCI-19-33-6B	9.5-10.0	SPT	SP-SM	<u>.</u>	28		1		8		NP									<u>ı</u> T		
BCI-19-33-7	11.0-11.5	Shelby	SP-SC		500 psi				12	31					1			1	1			ł
BCI-19-33-8B	13.5-14.0	SPT	СН	1.25	15				97	51	29											(ł
BCI-19-33-9	14.5-15	Shelby	СН	1.25	500 psi				55	50	30	1			1			1				[]
BCI-19-33-10B	17.0-17.5	SPT	CL	>4.5	24				94	44	27											

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Exploration Laboratory Testing Summary Table																						
			USCS Classification (ASTM D2487)	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	N Value (field) / Pressure Shelby Tube Sampling	Water	Wet Density,	Dry Density, g _{dry} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM D1140)	Liquid	Plasticity		Triaxial [(ASTM	Data - CU D4767)		Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850) Total Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Direct Shear (ASTM D3080)		Hydraulic	(Cieve Analysia	Concolidation	Organic
Exploration/ Sample I.D.	Depth (feet)	Sample Type				Content (%) (ASTM D2216)	g _{wet} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)			Limit (ASTM D4318)	Index (ASTM D4318)	Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C ^{total} (psf)	Total Friction Angle, φ ^{total} (deg)	Total Cohesion, C' (psf)		Effective Friction Angle, φ' (deg)	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	(ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)	Performed (ASTM D6913)	Consolidation Test Performed (ASTM D2435)	Matter (%) (ASTM D2974)
BCI-19-33-16B	30.5-31.0	MCAL	СН	4.50	44				86	53	29											
BCI-19-34-5	10.5-11	Shelby	SC		400 psi				46	34	17										[
BCI-19-34-5	11.5-12.0	Shelby	CL	0.75	400 psi				76	36	18											
BCI-19-34-6	12.5-14	SPT	CL		9				96	45	23										l	
BCI-19-34-7	14.2-14.7	Shelby	CL	1.50	300 psi	26	117	93	84	42	22										×	<u> </u>
BCI-19-35-4C	7.5-8.0	SPT	CL	2.25	12				86	39	19										ļ	<u> </u> !
BCI-19-34-8C	14.5-15.0	SPT	SM		15				31	25	NP 7										ļ]	
BCI-19-34-20	50.0-51.5		SC-SIVI	. 4 5	54				40	25	/								1	1	<u> </u>	1
BCI-19-36-2C	4.0-4.5	SPI	CH	>4.5	11 500 pci				04	59	43										ĮĮ	
BCI-19-36-5	9.0-9.5	Shelby	CL	1.50	500 psi				84 77	35	14										ļļ	<u> </u>
BCI-19-36-6B	10 5-11	SPT	CL	1.50	10				86	35	13										├ ────┦	
BCI-19-36-7	11.5-12	Shelby	CL	2.50	600 psi				82	34	13											<u> </u>
BCI-19-36-7	12.5-13.0	Shelby	CL	2.50	600 psi				82	41	24										+	
BCI-19-36-8	13.5-15.0	SPT	CL		11				73	33	15											
BCI-19-36-9	15.5-15.75	Shelby	CL	1.75	400 psi				22												1	
BCI-19-36-9	16.5-17.1	Shelby	CL	1.75	400 psi				84	35	20											
BCI-19-36-10	17.0-18.5	SPT	CL	0.75	8				88	38	18											
BCI-19-36-18C	41.0-41.5	MCAL	CL-ML	2.00	35				60	26	4											
BCI-19-37-2C	4.5-5.0	CalMod	СН	>4.5	25				70	53	36											
BCI-19-37-4C	7.0-8.5	SPT	СН	3.00	10					57	35										l	
BCI-19-37-6B	10.5-12.0	SPT	CL	>4.5	21				79	38	17										ļ]	
BCI-19-37-10C	17.5-19.0	SPT	CL	4.50	16				64	36	17										ļ]	<u> </u>
BCI-19-37-13	23.5-24.0	Shelby	CH	4.50	800				94	55	32										ļļ	
BCI-19-37-18C	40.0-40.5	CalMod	GP-GM		71/12				50												ļĮ	───
BCI-19-37-19	5 0-5 5	SPT	СН	1 25	10				90	70	/18										├──── ┦	<u> </u>
BCI-19-38-6C	12.0-12.5	SPT	CI	1.25	20				84	43	22											
BCI-19-38-10C	19.0-19.5	SPT	CL	>4.5	21				89	46	30										 	
BCI-19-38-15	35.5-36.0	Shelby	CL	1.00	300				78	34	11										x	
BCI-19-38-17	42.0-42.5	Shelby	ML	1.25	200 psi				65	1	NP										1	
BCI-19-38-17	42.5-43.0	Shelby	ML	1.25	200 psi				66	30	5											
BCI-19-38-18C	46.0-46.5	MCAL	CL	0.25	10				85	37	16											
BCI-19-38-19C	51.0-51.5	SPT	SW-SM		47				7												l	
BCI-19-38-20C	56.0-56.5	MCAL	SP-SM	1.05	55				11												ļ	<u> </u>
BCI-19-38-22C	66.0-66.5	MCAL	СН	4.25	49				92	57	32										<u> </u>	<u> </u>
BCI-19-57-2	5.0-5.5	Shelby	СН	1.50	700 psi				80	51	32					1039					ļ]	
BCI-19-57-7	17.0-17.4	Shelby	СН		300 psi	22	100	100	68	54	37				ļ						<u>↓</u>	├ ────
BCI-19-57-7	18 / 19 6	Shalby			300 psi	23	123	100	54 62	41 25	20					┠────┤					X	
BCI-19-57-7	10.4-18.0 22 0-22 4	Shelby			800 psi	22	110	90	63	25	4										X	<u> </u>
BCI-19-57-100	24.0-24.5	SPT	CI		14				89	31	9					+					├ ────┦	<u> </u>
BCI-19-57-11	30.0-31.5	SPT	СН	4.50	27				96	51	27				ļ			1				<u> </u>
BCI-19-57-14	45.0-46.5	SPT	ML		15				66	32	7				1	1					l	<u> </u>
BCI-19-57-19	65.0-66.5	SPT	SM		24				23	1	NP											

* BCI performed the Consolidated Undrained Triaxial Test taking pore water pressures to obtain both Total Strength Values and Effective Strength Values. However, BCI could only obtain Total Strength Values due to the sample variability and inability to obtain reasonalbe Effective Strength Mohr Circles.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank





















































































































































































Sunland Analytical

11419 Sunrise Gold Circle, #10 Rancho Cordova, CA 95742 (916) 852-8557



Date Reported 02/07/2018 Date Submitted 02/02/2018

To: Nicole Hart Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Ave W. Sacramento, CA 95691

From: Gene Oliphant, Ph.D. \ Randy Horney MO General Manager \ Lab Manager

The following is analysis requested on SUN Order 76123.

Thank you for your business.

SOIL ANALYSIS

Organic Matter SUN# Sample Source Samp ID --------------------158742 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG B1-17-3 9.7 % 158743 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG B1-17-2 4.4 % 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG 158744 B2-17-2 6.8 જ 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG 158745 B2-17-4 5.9 જ 158746 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG B3-17-2 6.3 % 158747 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG B4-17-2 5.5 % 3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG B5-17-6 158748 5.6 %

METHOD: LOI

Sunland Analytical



11419 Sunrise Gold Circle, #10 Rancho Cordova, CA 95742 (916) 852-8557

> Date Reported 02/07/2018 Date Submitted 02/02/2018

To: Nicole Hart Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Ave W. Sacramento, CA 95691

From: Gene Oliphant, Ph.D. \ Randy Horney General Manager \ Lab Manager

The following is analysis requested on SUN Order 76124.

Thank you for your business.

SOIL ANALYSIS

SUN#	Sample Source	Samp ID	Organic Matter
158749	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B7-17-2	5.1 %
158750	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B7-17-4	. 7.3 %
158751	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B8-17-2	9.2 %
158752	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B8-17-4	5.0 %
158753	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B8-17-6	5.1 %
158754	3195.X LOOKOUT SLOUG	B10-17-2	12.6 %

METHOD: LOI



Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-1-06

Depth: 12'-12.5'

Material Description: Lean CLAY, LL = 41, PI = 20

Sample Collection Date: 09/05/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	9.1	cm	Sample Length =	9.1	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.21	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.19	cm
Area =	40.8	cm ²	Area =	40.6	cm ²
Volume =	372.4	cm ³	Volume =	370.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	665.8	g	Wet Weight=	689.9	g
Moisture =	29.6	%	Moisture =	34.3	%
Dry Density =	1.38	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.39	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	86.1	pcf	Dry Density =	86.6	pcf
Saturation =	85.3	%	Saturation =	100.0	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Value =		0.95				
Cell Pressure	P _c =	60	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	51	psi	Aver. Temp=	73.6	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm^2
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	13.22	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	10.53	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 9.94E-06 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Depth: 12'-12.5'

Sample Number: BCI-17-1-06 Material Description: Lean CLAY, LL = 41, PI = 20 Sample Collection Date: 09/05/17

Average k (cm/sec): 9.94E-06 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-3-04 Depth: 9'-9.5' Material Description: Lean CLAY with SAND, LL = 32, PI = 14

Sample Collection Date: 08/29/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	8.7	cm	Sample Length =	8.7	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.17	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.15	cm
Area =	40.3	cm ²	Area =	40.2	cm ²
Volume =	351.5	cm ³	Volume =	350.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	656.5	g	Wet Weight=	707.5	g
Moisture =	14.8	%	Moisture =	23.7	%
Dry Density =	1.63	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.63	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	101.6	pcf	Dry Density =	102.0	pcf
Saturation =	73.4	%	Saturation =	100.8	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Value* =		0.54				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	60	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	51	psi	Aver. Temp=	73.6	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	13.93	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	9.95	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 1.45E-05 cm/sec



 * B Value 0.95 could not be attained; however, 100% saturation was achieved during test.



Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number:BCI-17-3-04Depth:9'-9.5'Material Description:Lean CLAY with SAND, LL = 32, PI = 14Sample Collection Date:08/29/17

Average k (cm/sec): 1.45E-05 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/9/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-8-02

Depth 3'8" - 4'2"

Material Description: Fat CLAY LL = 68, PI = 48

Sample Collection Date: 09/07/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial	Data:
---------	-------

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	11.2	cm	Sample Length =	10.6	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.20	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.29	cm
Area =	40.7	cm ²	Area =	41.7	cm ²
Volume =	454.3	cm ³	Volume =	442.9	cm ³
Wet Weight=	820.7	g	Wet Weight=	836.3	g
Moisture =	30.2	%	Moisture =	32.4	%
Dry Density =	1.39	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.43	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	86.6	pcf	Dry Density =	89.0	pcf
Saturation =	88.0	%	Saturation =	100.2	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Value =		0.99				
Cell Pressure	P _c =	47	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	45	psi	Aver. Temp=	69.0	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	42	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	5	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	23.33	
Confining Pressure	=	720	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	21.23	



Average k (cm/sec)= 2.80E-07 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/9/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-8-02 Material Description: Fat CLAY LL = 68, PI = 48 Depth 3'8" - 4'2"

Sample Collection Date: 09/07/17

Average k (cm/sec): 2.80E-07 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/9/2018

Depth 11'4" - 11'8"

Material Description: Sandy Lean CLAY, LL = 35, PI = 22

Sample Collection Date: 09/07/17

Sample Number: BCI-17-8-06

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	8.7	cm	Sample Length =	8.5	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.23	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.28	cm
Area =	41.0	cm ²	Area =	41.6	cm ²
Volume =	358.3	cm ³	Volume =	354.4	cm ³
Wet Weight=	722.6	g	Wet Weight=	729.9	g
Moisture =	17.0	%	Moisture =	21.1	%
Dry Density =	1.72	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.70	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	107.6	pcf	Dry Density =	106.1	pcf
Saturation =	84.1	%	Saturation =	100.4	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Value =					
P _c =	52	psi	Permeant: I	Deaired W	/ater
$P_b =$	44	psi	Aver. Temp=	69.0	°F
P _⊤ =	42	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	22.30	
=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	18.45	
	alue = P _c = P _b = P _T = =	alue = 0.96 P_{C} = 52 P_{b} = 44 P_{T} = 42 = 10 = 1440	alue = 0.96 P_{C} = 52 psi P_{b} = 44 psi P_{T} = 42 psi = 10 psi = 1440 psf	alue = 0.96 P_{C} =52psiPermeant: I P_{b} =44psiAver. Temp= P_{T} =42psiBurette Area==10psiInitial Hydraulic Gradient==1440psfFinal Hydraulic Gradient=	alue = 0.96 P_{C} =52psiPermeant: Deaired W P_{b} =44psiAver. Temp= 69.0 P_{T} =42psiBurette Area= 0.194 =10psiInitial Hydraulic Gradient= 22.30 =1440psfFinal Hydraulic Gradient= 18.45



Average k (cm/sec)= 4.19E-07 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/9/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-8-06Depth11'4" - 11'8"Material Description: Sandy Lean CLAY, LL = 35, PI = 22Sample Collection Date: 09/07/17

Average k (cm/sec): 4.19E-07 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-10-04Depth:6.5'-7'Material Description: Clayey SAND, LL=34, PI=16, 28% Fines

Sample Collection Date: 11/27/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	8.3	cm	Sample Length =	8.3	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.24	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.21	cm
Area =	41.2	cm ²	Area =	40.8	cm ²
Volume =	342.8	cm ³	Volume =	339.7	cm ³
Wet Weight=	707.2	g	Wet Weight=	712.3	g
Moisture =	19.6	%	Moisture =	20.4	%
Dry Density =	1.73	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.74	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	106.8	pcf	Dry Density =	108.7	pcf
Saturation =	94.5	%	Saturation =	103.9	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Value =		0.97				
Cell Pressure	P _c =	60	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	51	psi	Aver. Temp=	73.6	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm^2
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	14.56	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	11.38	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 9.92E-06 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number:BCI-17-10-04Depth:6.5'-7'Material Description:Clayey SAND, LL=34, PI=16, 28% FinesSample Collection Date:11/27/17

Average k (cm/sec): 9.92E-06 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/24/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-11-01 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=52, PI=37 Depth: 2.5'-3'

Sample Collection Date: 11/28/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Specific Gravity =

Initial Data:		
Sample Length =	7.8	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.11	cm
Area =	39.7	cm ²
Volume =	310.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	639.5	g
Moisture =	20.6	%
Dry Density =	1.71	g/cm ³

Dry Density = 106.7 pcf Saturation = 99.3

%

(assumed)

2.65

Fillal Dala.		
Sample Length =	7.8	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.11	cm
Area =	39.7	cm ²
Volume =	310.6	cm ³
Wet Weight=	641.6	g
Moisture =	21.0	%
Dry Density =	1.71	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	106.6	pcf
Saturation =	100.9	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Einel Dates

Testing Parameters:

B Va	alue =	0.95				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	60	psi	Permeant: Deaired Wate		
Base Pressure	P _b =	58	psi	Aver. Temp=	73.3	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient*=	79.42	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient*=	75.79	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 2.72E-08 cm/sec



* Used a gradient higher than 20 in accordance with ASTM D 5084 due to the inability to achieve flow using a gradient of 20.


Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/24/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-11-01 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=52, PI=37 Depth: 2.5'-3'

Sample Collection Date: 11/28/17

Average k (cm/sec): 2.72E-08 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/23/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-15-01

Depth: 1.5'-2'

Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=63, PI=46

Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	8.5	cm	Sample Length =	8.5	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.20	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.20	cm
Area =	40.8	cm ²	Area =	40.8	cm ²
Volume =	347.9	cm ³	Volume =	347.9	cm ³
Wet Weight=	661.0	g	Wet Weight=	672.5	g
Moisture =	29.3	%	Moisture =	31.5	%
Dry Density =	1.47	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.47	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	91.8	pcf	Dry Density =	91.8	pcf
Saturation =	96.7	%	Saturation =	104.1	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

	-					
B Va	alue =	0.97				
Cell Pressure	P _c =	60	psi	Permeant: [Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	56	psi	Aver. Temp=	72.9	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient*=	55.29	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient*=	52.11	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 4.34E-07 cm/sec



* Used a gradient higher than 20 in accordance with ASTM D 5084 due to the inability to achieve flow using a gradient of 20.



Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/23/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-15-01 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=63, PI=46 Depth: 1.5'-2'

Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Average k (cm/sec): 4.34E-07 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/2/2019

Sample Number: BCI-17-17-01

Depth 2.5-3

Material Description: Fat CLAY Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initia	al Data:	

Sample Length =	12.8	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.25	cm
Area =	41.3	cm ²
Volume =	528.0	cm ³
Wet Weight=	1032.6	g
Moisture =	28.8	%
Dry Density =	1.52	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	94.8	pcf
Saturation =	102.5	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Final Data: Sample Length = 12.8 cm Sample Diameter = 7.33 cm cm^2 Area = 42.1 Volume = 539.2 cm³ Wet Weight= 1040.4 g Moisture = % 29.1 1.49 g/cm³ Dry Density = Dry Density = pcf 93.3 Saturation = 99.8 % Specific Gravity = (assumed) 2.65

Testing Parameters:

B Va	alue =	0.98				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	52.8	psi	Permeant: I	Deaired W	Vater
Base Pressure	P _b =	51	psi	Aver. Temp=	65.5	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	3	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	9.12	
Confining Pressure	=	403.2	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	7.89	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 1.59E-06 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 1/2/2019

Sample Number: BCI-17-17-01 **Material Description: Fat CLAY**

Depth 2.5-3

Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Average k (cm/sec): 1.59E-06 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/24/2018

Depth: 5.5'-6'

Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=46, PI=29

Sample Number: BCI-17-18-03

Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	8.7	cm	Sample Length =	8.7	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.26	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.26	cm
Area =	41.4	cm ²	Area =	41.4	cm ²
Volume =	358.3	cm ³	Volume =	358.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	712.9	g	Wet Weight=	717.9	g
Moisture =	24.6	%	Moisture =	25.5	%
Dry Density =	1.60	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.60	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	99.7	pcf	Dry Density =	99.7	pcf
Saturation =	98.9	%	Saturation =	102.5	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Va	alue =	1				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	60	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	56	psi	Aver. Temp=	73.3	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm^2
Consolidation	=	10	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient*=	54.94	
Confining Pressure	=	1440	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient*=	48.91	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 2.86E-07 cm/sec



* Used a gradient higher than 20 in accordance with ASTM D 5084 due to the inability to achieve flow using a gradient of 20.



Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/24/2018

Sample Number: BCI-17-18-03 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=46, PI=29 Depth: 5.5'-6'

Sample Collection Date: 11/29/17

Average k (cm/sec): 2.86E-07 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Depth: 9'-9.5'

Material Description: Clayey SAND, LL=38, PI=20, 45% Fines

Sample Collection Date: 11/30/17

Sample Number: BCI-17-20-04

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = Shelby

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	9.3	cm	Sample Length =	9.3	cm
Sample Diameter =	7.12	cm	Sample Diameter =	7.12	cm
Area =	39.8	cm ²	Area =	39.8	cm ²
Volume =	370.6	cm ³	Volume =	370.6	cm ³
Wet Weight=	736.9	g	Wet Weight=	735.5	g
Moisture =	25.2	%	Moisture =	25.0	%
Dry Density =	1.59	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.59	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	99.1	pcf	Dry Density =	99.1	pcf
Saturation =	100.1	%	Saturation =	99.2	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

earred w	ater
73.6	°F
0.194	$\rm cm^2$
12.84	
10.09	
	aired W 73.6 0.194 12.84 10.09

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 2.51E-06 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 10/30/2018

Sample Number:BCI-17-20-04Depth:9'-9.5'Material Description:Clayey SAND, LL=38, PI=20, 45% FinesSample Collection Date:11/30/17

Average k (cm/sec): 2.51E-06 cm/sec









	Shear Stress, psf	2700 1800 900	C, psf (), deg Tan(())	Total 287.6 21.0 0.38	Effec 390 31 0.6						
		0		900	1800		2700 3600	450		5400	
			•		Тс	otal	Normal Stress, psf ——			0.00	
					Effe	ectiv	ve Normal Stress, psf ———				
	6000					Γ	Sample No.	1	2	3	
						┢	Water Content, %	25.8	25.8	25.8	
	5000						Dry Density, pcf	97.5	100.9	97.0 06.0	
							Void Ratio	98.0 0.6973	0.6397	90.9 0.7054	
, psf	4000						Diameter, in. Height in	2.836 5.306	2.821 5.452	2.849 5.563	
ress						3	Water Content, %	24.3	22.2	23.5	
or St	3000			+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +		2	Dry Density, pcf	100.6	104.1	101.9	
viato		\mathbb{N}					Void Ratio	0.6440	0.5895	0.6235	
De	2000						Diameter, in.	2.806	2.792 5.396	2.803 5.473	
						1	Strain rate, in./min.	0.002	0.002	0.002	
	1000						Eff. Cell Pressure, psf	504.0	1008.0	2016.0	
							Fail. Stress, pst Excess Pore Pr., psf	1309.3	2106.6 806.4	3031.5 1195.2	
	0	0	10	20 30	40		Strain, %	2.4	1.7	3.2	
			Axia	l Strain, %			Ult. Stress, psf Excess Pore Pr _ psf				
							Strain, %				
Туре	e of T	est:					†₁ Failure, psf † Failure, psf	1366.9 57.6	2308.2	3852.3	
C	U witl	h Por	e Pressures			┟		37.0	201.0	820.8	
Sam	Sample Type: 2.8" Shelby						Client: EIP				
dark grayish brown					orown/		Project: Lookout Slough Restorat	tion Projec	t		
Assi	Assumed Specific Gravity= 2.65						Source of Sample: BCI-17-14	Dep	th: 4.5-6.0)'	
Rem	arks:			-			Sample Number: 3	-			
							Proj. No.: 3195.P	Date \$	Sampled	:	
							TRIAXIAL SHE	AR TEST	REPORT	-	
							Blackbur	n Consul	ting		
Figu	re						W. Sacra	amento,	CA		



































































































































Appendix B.2 Draft 65% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT 65% DESIGN

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Prepared For:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, Maryland 21209

Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared By:

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Ave West Sacramento, CA 95691

Contact: Nicole Hart nicoleh@blackburnconsulting.com

Date: September 2019







This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Geotechnical • Geo-Environmental • Construction Services • Forensics

BCI File No. 3195.x September 26, 2019

Mr. David Urban Director of Operations Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury Street Baltimore, MD 21209

Subject: DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT – 65% Design Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Solano County, California

Dear Mr. Urban,

Blackburn Consulting (BCI) is pleased to submit this Draft Geotechnical Basis of Design Report (Draft GBODR) for 65% Levee Design associated with the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project in Solano County, California. This Draft GBODR replaces BCI's May 2019 Draft 60% GBODR for the Project.

The findings and recommendations in this report are draft, intended for 65%-level design, and should not be relied on for final design or construction. Findings and recommendations may change as design progresses. Subsequent 90% and/or 100% updates of this report prepared by BCI will contain findings and recommendations for final design and construction.

Thank you for including BCI on your team for this important project. Please call if you have questions or require additional information.

Sincerely,

BLACKBURN CONSULTING Prepared by:

Nicole C. Hart, P.E. Senior Project Engineer

Copies: 1 to Addressee (PDF)



Robert B. Lokteff, G.E., P.E. Principal This Page Intentionally Left Blank

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTRO	INTRODUCTION		
	1.1 Purpose and Scope			5
	1.2	Proj	ect Overview	5
	1.3	Proj	ect Datum	6
	1.4	Geo	technical Data	6
2	RELE	/ANT	EVALUATIONS BY OTHERS	6
	2.1	Avai	lable Reports	6
	2.2	Exist	ing Levee Information for the Lookout Slough THRFIP Area	7
	2	.2.1	SSL	8
	2	.2.2	Cache Slough East Levee	8
	2	.2.3	Haas Slough East Levee	9
	2	.2.4	Cross Levee	9
3	торо	GRAF	PHY, GEOLOGY, GEOMORPHOLOGY, GROUND WATER AND SUBSURFACE SOIL	
со	NDITIC	DNS		10
	3.1	Торо	ography	10
	3.2	Geo	logy	10
	3.3	Geo	morphology	11
	3.4	Grou	und Water	12
	3.5	Subs	surface Conditions Underlying the DSSL Alignment	12
4	DESIG	GN DS	SL WATER SURFACE ELEVATIONS, GEOMETRY AND COMPOSITION	12
	4.1 Design Water Surface Elevations for Steady-State Analysis and Water Surface Elevations fo End-of-Construction Analysis		or 12	
	4.2	Leve	e Composition and Geometry	14
5	GEOT	ECHN	IICAL CROSS-SECTION AND DESIGN PARAMETER SELECTION	15
	5.1	Geo	technical Analysis Cross-Section Selection	15
	5.2	Unit	Weight Selection	15
	5.3	Hydi	raulic Conductivity and Strength Parameter Selection	15
	5	.3.1	Hydraulic Conductivity Parameter Selection Rationale	16
	5	.3.2	Strength Parameter Selection Rationale	17
6	GEOT	ECHN	IICAL ANALYSIS GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS, CRITERIA AND MODEL DEVELOPMENT	19
	6.1	Seep	page and Slope Stability Criteria Guidance Documents	19
	6.2	Stea	dy-State Underseepage Criteria	19
	6.3	Slop	e Stability Criteria	20

	6.4	Geot	echnical Analysis Model Development2	0	
		6.4.1	Through-Seepage and Steady-State Underseepage2	1	
		6.4.2	Steady-State Slope Stability and End-of-Construction Slope Stability2	3	
		6.4.3	Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability2	3	
		6.4.4	Long-Term Fully Softened Stability of Surficial Clay Levee2	6	
7	GEC	DTECHN	ICAL EVALUATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR 65% DESIGN2	6	
7.1 Through-Seepage, Steady-State Underseepage, Steady-State Slope Stability, Rapid Dra Slope Stability, and End-of-Construction Slope Stability				n 6	
		7.1.1	Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 6+502	6	
		7.1.2	Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 42+002	7	
		7.1.3	Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 109+502	8	
		7.1.4	Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 148+002	8	
	7.2	Settl	ement Analysis2	9	
	7.3 Underseepage Effects at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the N Bypass West Levee) 0	
	7.4 Byp	Settl ass Wes	ement Evaluation at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yol st Levee	0 0	
	7.5 Yolo	Slope Bypass	e Stability Evaluation at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the 5 West Levee	1	
	7.6	Seisr	nic Analysis	1	
		7.6.1	Site Specific Ground Motion	2	
		7.6.2	Liquefaction	3	
8	AD	DITIONA	AL GEOTECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS	4	
	8.1	Irriga	ation Ditch, Pond and Existing Slough Fill Recommendations3	4	
	8.2	DSSL	. Tie-Ins	4	
		8.2.1	Roadway Tie-In Earthwork Recommendations3	5	
		8.2.2	Hass Slough East Levee and the SSL Tie-In Earthwork Recommendations	5	
	8.3	Unst	able Subgrade Mitigation3	5	
9	FUT	URE GE	OTECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS	6	
10	LIM	LIMITATIONS			
11	GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS			7	

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont.)

FIGURES

Figure 1 – Project Vicinity Map Figure 2 – Project Site Limits Figure 3A and 3B –Exploration Site Plan Figure 4 – Geologic Map Figures 5A through 5G – Plan and Profile Sheets

APPENDIX A

Historical Documents

APPENDIX B SEEP/W and SLOPE/W Analytical Results

APPENDIX C Settlement Evaluations

APPENDIX D Seismic Information

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Purpose and Scope

Blackburn Consulting (BCI) prepared this Draft Geotechnical Basis of Design Report (Draft GBODR) for 65% Levee Design associated with the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Lookout Slough THRFIP) in Solano County, California. BCI prepared this Draft GBODR for Ecosystems Investment Partners (EIP) to support the design-build team's 65% design of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. This report updates and replaces the May 2019 DRAFT 60% Design GBODR BCI prepared for the Lookout Slough THRFIP.

This 65% Draft GBODR contains relevant information and analysis results from the May 2019 DRAFT 60% GBODR and updated information and analysis results based on the following:

- The September 2019 Draft Geotechnical Data Report (GDR) prepared by BCI that contains site topography, geology and geomorphology, historical explorations, and BCI's exploration and laboratory testing program for the Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL) completed to date.
- Review of geotechnical evaluations prepared by others including descriptions of the existing levees within the project area, past performance and levee improvements to those levees, and explorations and laboratory tests performed by others that are relevant to the Lookout Slough THRFIP.
- Several meetings with EIP and the design-build team to discuss and obtain consensus regarding 65% geotechnical design parameters and methodology.
- Preliminary comments provided by the USACE, the Safety Assurance Panel (SAR), and the Department of Water Resources (DWR) on the Draft 30% GBODR.
- Preliminary comments provided by the SAR panel and the DWR on the Draft 60% GBODR.
- The April 2019 Draft Hydrologic and Hydraulic System Analysis, Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (H&H Analysis), prepared by Environmental Science Associates (ESA).
- The September 2019 Draft Geotechnical Borrow Report (Borrow Report) prepared by BCI and submitted under separate cover. The Draft Borrow Report presents a summary of BCI's evaluation of on-site borrow performed to date for the Lookout Slough THRFIP.
- Updated Geotechnical Plan and Profile sheets that reflect the new 65% design centerline location and stationing, levee geometry, and information from exploratory borings and laboratory tests.
- Seepage, slope stability and settlement analysis updated with 65% design information.
- Seismic vulnerability evaluation for the DSSL.
- Preliminary information from explorations drilled in August 2019 at the DSSL tie-in locations (laboratory testing in progress).

1.2 Project Overview

The Lookout Slough THRFIP will create more than 3,000 acres of habitat for listed and vulnerable native species within a portion of Reclamation District 2068 (RD 2068) including upland, tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat for Delta Smelt, Longfin Smelt, Steelhead Salmon, Splittail, Giant Garter Snake, and other species. In addition to habitat creation, the Lookout Slough THRFIP would provide 40,000 to

50,000 acre-feet of seasonal floodplain storage. A Lookout Slough THRFIP Vicinity Map is presented as Figure 1.

To create tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat, the Lookout Slough THRFIP will breach the Shag Slough Levee (SSL) at several locations and construct the new DLLS to maintain Yolo Bypass flood protection to areas outside of the Lookout Slough THRFIP area. EIP retained BCI to perform geotechnical engineering services associated with DSSL design, borrow material evaluation within the site area, and design of PG&E tower access roads that extend to the distribution towers located within the site area. Geotechnical recommendations for the PG&E towers are presented in separate Technical Memorandums prepared by the design-build team. In addition, the design-build team is preparing a separate Hass and Cache Slough Levee Technical Memorandum that provides an evaluation of possible impacts the Lookout Slough THRFIP may have on the existing Hass and Cache Slough levees. Figure 2 presents the Lookout Slough THRFIP site limits and includes the DSSL alignment, PG&E distribution tower alignment with proposed access road locations, and proposed SSL breach areas.

1.3 Project Datum

BCI references the Elevations in this report in feet based on the North America Vertical Datum of 1988 (NAVD88). The horizontal datum is based on California State Plane Zone 2.

1.4 Geotechnical Data

The 65% Draft GDR contains the geotechnical data compiled to date to support the Lookout Slough THRFIP geotechnical levee analysis and recommendations. The data includes information from BCI's subsurface evaluations, field explorations, and laboratory tests. To date, BCI has completed forty-three (43) exploratory borings and five (5) cone penetrometer tests to support design and meet the USACE criteria regarding the number of explorations needed for levee design evaluation.

The USACE and Central Valley Flood Protection Board (CVFPB) approved the 408 permit on August 8, 2019, which included the Drilling Program Plan (DPP) to drill explorations on the SSL and the Hass and Cache Slough East Levees. After approval, BCI drilled four exploratory borings in August 2019 for DSSL tie-in analysis; two explorations on the Hass Slough East Levee at the southern tie-in, and two explorations on the SSL at the northern tie-in. BCI also drilled two exploratory borings on the Hass and Cache Slough East Levee to obtain information for the Hass and Cache Slough Levee Technical Memorandum. Additional CPTs are planned along the Hass and Cache Slough East Levee in early October 2019. Laboratory testing for the above exploratory borings is in progress. Test results will be included in subsequent GDR reports completed for the project.

2 RELEVANT EVALUATIONS BY OTHERS

2.1 Available Reports

BCI obtained relevant information regarding the existing levees within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area from the following available reports:

• April 2011 Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 1 of 6, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 4600008101, Task Order U104, (2011 NULE) prepared by URS;

- August 2011, Remedial Alternatives and Cost Estimates Report (RACER), North NULE Study Area, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, Task Order U107, (2011 RACER), prepared by URS;
- January 2011, Final Geomorphology Technical Memoranda and Maps, North NULE Area Geomorphic Assessments, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, (2011 Geomorphology TM), prepared by URS.
- May 1986, Right Bank Yolo Bypass and Left Bank Cache Slough near Junction Yolo Bypass and Cache Slough, Levee Construction, General Design, Supplement No. 1 to Design Memorandum No. 13, prepared by the USACE.
- November 1988, *Levee Construction Right Bank Yolo Bypass & Left Bank Cache Slough*, prepared by the USACE, Sacramento District.
- February 1993, Attachment B Basis of Design Geotechnical Evaluation of Levees for Sacramento River Flood Control System Evaluation, Lower Sacramento River Area, Phase IV, (1993 USACE BODR Attachment B), prepared by the USACE. Attachment B contains the Initial Appraisal Report – Lower Sacramento Area. BCI could not obtain a copy of the full 1993 USACE BODR.

The above reports refer to Hass Slough as Haas Slough. We have therefore kept consistent with this nomenclature when referring to the historical information.

2.2 Existing Levee Information for the Lookout Slough THRFIP Area

The 2011 NULE presents information with sub-area segments. Area 5, West Delta Levees, includes the levees within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area. These levee segments include:

- Levee Segment 153, located along the right bank of the Yolo Bypass (or Shag Slough),
- Levee Segment 313, located along the left bank of Cache Slough, and
- Levee Segment 312, located along left bank of Haas Slough (the southern end within the Lookout Slough THRFIP Area).

Based on the 2011 NULE, limited information exists on levee construction and assumes that soil adjacent to the levee segments was used for levee construction. The 2011 NULE infers that the subsurface stratigraphy below the levee segments consists of fine-grained material, interbedded in localized areas, with Delta peat and mud.

The 1986 USACE Levee Construction report addressed the 2.4-mile section of the southern tip of the Liberty Farm mitigation measures. This report refers to a departure from the original project plan, which had proposed mitigating the 2.4-mile southern tip. Instead, the selected alternative included a new cross levee connecting the SSL to the Cache Slough East Levee. The 1988 plans show this alternative.

The 1993 USACE BODR Attachment B provides subsurface information collected at the site with an evaluation of pre-1986 borings, and borings performed in 1990 and 1991. Within this report, the USACE states that the levee and foundation systems are extremely complex.

It is important to note that the 2011 NULE report includes the cross levee presented on the 1988 USACE plans in Levee Segment 153 (Right Bank Shag Slough) as discussed below in Sections 2.2.1. However, the USACE National Levee Database (NLD) instead places this levee segment in RD 2098 – Cache Slough-Haas Slough – Unit 2, Cache Slough. BCI therefore provides a separate section for the Cross Levee in

Section 2.2.4 below and includes the cross levee in the SSL section as it pertains to information provided in the 2011 NULE.

BCI summarizes the information provided in the 2011 NULE and the USACE reports and plans in Sections 2.2.1 through 2.2.4 below. Where available, specific Levee Segment information is provided. Appendix A of this report contains figures extracted from the 2011 NULE that show the respective levee mile identifications for each Segment discussed below. Appendix A also contains a Past Performance Map that presents Reported Levee Performance Events summarized in the 2011 NULE.

2.2.1 SSL

The 2011 NULE describes the SSL as Levee Segment 153, which extends from Liberty Island Road, south for 3.6 miles. From levee mile (LM) 3.6 to LM 4.43, the 2011 NULE states that a new levee mile system was implemented with the construction of a new cross levee. The new levee mile system begins at the Yolo Bypass, and extends west for 0.55 miles to the intersection with Cache Slough. The 2011 NULE separates this segment into Reach 1, from LM 0.0 to LM 3.18, and Reach 2, from LM 3.18 to LM 3.6 and LM 0.0 to LM 0.55. Reach 2 is the Cross Levee, described in Section 2.2.4.

The 2011 NULE further states that historical documents indicate that Segment 153 levees were originally constructed in the 1900s predominantly of organic clay and clay dredged from adjacent sloughs and channels. Levee geometry included 3H:1V riverside and 2H:1V landside slopes. USACE widened and raised the levees in 1961 with borrow material dredged from the Deep-Water Ship Channel and borrow along Cache Slough. New levee geometry included 3H:1V landslide and waterside slopes with a 40-foot berm on each side. Due to several failed PL 84-99 repair attempts, USACE reconstructed this levee in 1976. For several years, construction repair work continued to bring the Lookout Slough THRFIP levee to design grade.

The 2011 NULE states that historical performance included multiple erosion sites, and significant subsidence and stability problems during construction of the Reach 2 levee system (Cross Levee). Foundation material consists of clay, silt and sand within Reach 1 and compressible peat and organic material within Reach 2.

The 2011 NULE presents subsurface information from the USACE borings extending 25 feet below the ground surface conducted in 1959 and 30- to 40-feet deep borings along Reach 2. These explorations confirm relatively stiff clay within the northern portion of Reach 1 and organic clay up to 30 feet deep in the southern portion of this Segment.

The USACE drilled four explorations, 2 F-91-9, 9A and 2F-91-10, 10A, along this levee segment in 1991. These explorations indicate the levee and foundation materials consist of fat clay and organic clay.

2.2.2 Cache Slough East Levee

The 2011 NULE describes the Cache Slough East Levee as Levee Segment 313, which extends from Reach 2 of Levee Segment 153 (LM 7.2) to the confluence of Haas Slough and Cache Slough to the north (LM 5.3). As discussed above, the NLD reports the Cross Levee as part of the Left Bank Cache Slough Levee. See Section 2.2.4 for a discussion on the Cross Levee based on information from the USACE reports.

Original construction of these levees occurred in the early 1900s with soil most likely obtained from adjacent sloughs. The 2011 NULE states that the original levees were deficient in grade and did not include patrol roads. Similar to Levee Segment 153, sometime between the 1930s and 1960s, USACE improved this levee segment with borrow material generated from the Deep-Water Ship Channel and local borrow areas along Cache Slough. The 2011 NULE LiDAR survey data indicated that the landside slopes vary from 2H:1V to 3.2H:1V. The waterside slopes vary from 1.3H:1V to 3H:1V.

The 2011 NULE reported that, similar to Reach 2 of Levee Segment 153, these improved levees experienced significant distress and subsidence including erosion and landside slumps. Continuous repairs from 1974 to 1980 resulted in similar distress. Some of the landside slumps involved the entire landside slope and, at times, the levee crown.

The USACE drilled five explorations, 2F-91-13, 2F-91-14, 2F-91-15, 5F-62-7, and 5F-62-8, along this levee stretch. The explorations indicate the levee and foundation material generally consist of lean- to fat clay with some interbedded peat layers.

2.2.3 Haas Slough East Levee

The 2011 NULE describes Haas Slough East Levee as Levee Segment 312, which extends along the left bank of Haas Slough from the confluence of Cache Slough then continues north 1.9 miles along Haas Slough, north of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. The section adjacent to the Lookout Slough THRFIP extends from the confluence of Cache Slough to the confluence with Duck Slough. Segment 312 levees were constructed in the early 1900s using dredge material from adjacent sloughs, so the levee likely consist of lean- to fat clay and organic clay. The subsurface conditions below the levees also consists of lean- to fat clay.

Similar to other levees in the area described above, the USACE improved this levee system in the 1930s and 1960s using borrow from dredging operations in the Deep-Water Ship Channel and borrow areas near Cache Slough. The 2011 NULE LiDAR indicates landside slopes from 2H:1V to 5H:1V, with the majority being 2.5H:1V or flatter. Waterside slopes vary but are as steep as 1.5H:1V.

The 2011 NULE states that this levee section experienced landside sloughing at multiple locations during the 1997-1998 flood, both along the waterside and landside slopes.

The USACE drilled three explorations, 2F-91-11,11A, and 2F-91-12, within this levee segment adjacent to the Lookout Slough THRFIP. The explorations indicate the levee and foundation material generally consists of lean- to fat clay with some interbedded peat layers, similar to that encountered in Levee Segment 313.

2.2.4 Cross Levee

The 1986 USACE report presents project background and history that led to the construction of the cross levee at the southern end of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. The southern end of Liberty Farm, along the SSL, experienced substantial subsidence and sloughing both during and after construction improvements in 1961. Through 1973, remedial repair and upgrade construction occurred annually. Repair continued until 1981 when the USACE decided to design a more permanent fix along this levee stretch.

The 1986 report concentrates on the initial selected plan which included 6-feet of freeboard by improving and enhancing the existing levee. Due to cost considerations, the USACE deviated from the proposed plan and selected an alternative plan to construct a cross levee to join Shag Slough to Cache Slough. The existing levees north of the remediation location were also to be widened and/or modified to provide a 20-foot-wide levee crown, 3(H):1(V) waterside levee slopes and 2(H):1(V) landside levee slopes.

The 1988 USACE plans for the Cross Levee show a 20-foot-wide levee crown and 3(H):1(V) waterside and landside slopes with rip rap protection along the waterside slopes to Elevation 7 feet. It appears that the Cross Levee crest elevations were designed to meet the SSL elevation at the tie-in with Shag Slough and slope down to meet the elevation of the Cache Slough East Levee. Based on information provided in the USACE *Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual, Sacramento River Flood Control Project, Unit No. 109, West Levee of Yolo Bypass and East Levee of Cache Slough*, the construction of the Cross Levee was completed on November 1, 1989.

3 TOPOGRAPHY, GEOLOGY, GEOMORPHOLOGY, GROUND WATER AND SUBSURFACE SOIL CONDITIONS

3.1 Topography

The 2011 NULE describes the Area 5, West Delta Levees as located within the low-lying portion of the southwestern Sacramento Valley. Within the project area and surrounding sites, small and large canals with associated levees were constructed to aid in irrigation, prevent flooding, and drain the previously saturated, low-lying deposits. Current ground elevations near the proposed DSSL range from Elevation 8 feet to Elevation 6 feet.

BCI reviewed the following available historical topographic maps within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area to identify if historical sloughs or drainage areas crossed the proposed DSSL alignment:

- Courtland Quadrangle Topography, March 1908 Edition, Reprinted in 1914.
- Cache Slough Quadrangle Topography, 1916 Edition.
- Liberty Island Quadrangle Topography, 1952, Photo revised 1968.

A pond feature is identified on both the 1908 and the 1916 topographic maps. This pond feature aligns with the water feature identified on the geomorphology map, discussed below in Section 3.3. BCI did not identify any other historical sloughs or drainage/irrigation channels crossing the proposed DSSL alignment. Appendix A presents the topographic maps overlain with the project limits and the proposed DSSL alignment.

3.2 Geology

The Lookout Slough THRFIP area is located within the northwestern portion of the approximately 50mile-wide and 400-mile-long Great Valley Geomorphic Province. The Great Valley province is a depositional basin bounded by the Sierra Nevada to the east, the Coast Ranges to the west, and the Klamath Mountains and Cascade Range to the north. The basin is a broad, elongated, northwest trending, structural trough that has been filled with a thick sequence of sediments as much as 20,000 to 40,000 feet thick. BCI reviewed both the *Geologic Maps of the Sacramento -San Joaquin Delta*, California, Brian F. Atwater, 1982 (1982 Geologic Map), and the *Geologic Map of the Late Cenozoic Deposits of the Sacramento Valley, Sheet 1*, Edward J. Helley and David S. Harwood, USGS Publication MF-1790, 1985 (1985 Geologic Map). Both Geologic Maps indicate the site as generally underlain by Basin Deposits, Undivided/Floodbasin deposits (Holocene) (Qb). This material consists of fine grained silt and clay. Both maps also identify two localized areas are mapped as Lower Member, Modesto Formation (Qml) (1985 Geologic Map) and Alluvium of Putah Creek, Older Alluvium (Pleistocene) Qop near the proposed DSSL alignment and borrow areas. The Qml formation consists of unconsolidated, slightly weathered gravel, sand, silt and clay. These areas are near the water features identified in the geomorphology map discussed below in Section 3.3.

The 1982 Geology Map identifies the northern border of the property as Younger Alluvium of Putah Creek (Holocene and Pleistocene) (Qyp). The border of Qyp closely follows the border between Basin Deposits and Marsh Deposits identified on the geomorphology map. Peat Deposits (Qp/Qpm) extend into the very lower southeast section of the project site on both geology maps. The southern cross levee is located within this deposit. Peat deposits consist of decaying fresh-water plant remains with minor amounts of silt and clay.

Figure 4 presents the site Geologic Map using the 1982 Geology Map. This map more closely aligns with features identified in the geomorphology map and is more specific to the Delta area.

3.3 Geomorphology

The 2011 Geomorphology TM describes the geology of the project area as the Yolo Flood Basin. During times of flood, slow moving inland seas covered this basin. In the existing information listed in Section 2.1, URS describes deposition in such flood basins resulted from slow moving/standing water, with primary sediments consisting of silt and clay. Higher permeability deposits may be locally interbedded, as well as alluvial fan sediments from west or east flowing streams.

The Delta geomorphic domain generally consists of fluvial channels and tidal sloughs. Delta island deposits are late Holocene, unconsolidated and fine-grained organic-rich silt and clay with high water content and peat. Directly adjacent to watercourses, Sacramento River supratidal alluvium and sloughs overlie Delta islands of peat and mud. Natural levee deposits and peat and mud deposits interfinger in the subsurface and create vertical interbedded layers of silt and sand with organic-rich material. The deposits in the Delta are moderately permeable.

The geomorphology underlying the proposed DSSL alignment and extending into the proposed borrow areas generally consists of Basin Deposits (Hn) comprised of fine sand, silt and clay. A localized water area is mapped generally between Station 38+00 to Station 48+00 of the proposed DSSL alignment, and localized Alluvial Fan deposits (Pf) are mapped in the northern portion of the site, generally waterside of the proposed levee alignment. A Holocene Slough Deposit (Hsl) is mapped to extend into the upper northeast corner of the site.

The remainder of the site is generally mapped as Marsh Deposits (Hs) which consist of silt and clay and possible organic rich deposits. Similar to the mapped Qp of the Helley and Harwood Geologic Map, Peat and Muck (Qpm) is mapped in the very lower southwest section of the Lookout Slough THRFIP, near the southern cross levee, but not under the proposed new DSSL alignment. This material consists of

interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay. Both Historical and Holocene Slough Deposits (Rsl and Hsl respectively) which consist of silt, clay and sand, low-energy channel deposits extend into the Lookout Slough THRFIP predominantly along the western border, apparently originating from Hass and Cache Slough. Refer to Figures 3A and 3B.

3.4 Ground Water

Ground water elevations encountered during recent subsurface explorations are shown on the exploratory borings and test pits logs in the GDR and Borrow Report prepared for this project. This information indicates free ground water from 3 to 20 feet below the existing ground surface (bgs) (approximate Elevation 3 feet to Elevation -7 feet) near the proposed DSSL alignment and landside borrow area. In some explorations, it appears that water was seeping from within the clay blanket layer, while in others, the water appeared to be within discontinuous, thin clayey sand lenses. During test pit excavations, BCI observed ground water seeping from the side walls into the test pit, fluctuating between 5.5 feet to 9 feet bgs. We interpret that the ground water we encountered is a combination of perched water from heavy winter rains, irrigation flooding from ranching operations, and seepage from the nearby canals, sloughs, ditches and the bypass within disconnected sandy clay layers that are more pervious than the overlying and underlying clay.

3.5 Subsurface Conditions Underlying the DSSL Alignment

In general, from Station 0+00 to Station 32+00 and from Station 53+00 to Station 152+00, BCI's subsurface explorations to date indicate that the soil conditions underlying the DSSL alignment consist of a relatively thick (about 35 feet) layer of medium stiff to hard lean-to fat clay to sandy clay, overlying a variable dense to medium dense sand, gravel, silty sand, clayey sand aquifer. We generally encountered the top of the aquifer at an elevation of -30 feet MSL or deeper. In some explorations, we did not encounter an aquifer to the depth explored; and in other explorations, the relatively thick surface clay layer contains variable, discontinuous, relatively thin (less than 5-foot-thick) zones of higher permeability dense to very dense clayey sand, sand with silt and clay, silt and silty sand within the upper 20 feet.

Between Station 32+00 to Station 53+00, the subsurface conditions generally consist of a 5-foot-thick layer of medium stiff to hard lean-to fat clay to sandy clay underlain by relatively permeable layers of medium dense to very dense poorly-to well-graded sand with silt and clay, silty sand, and poorly-to well-graded gravel with sand and clay, up to depths of about 32 feet. The depth to the top of the permeable layers varies. BCI encountered ground water at a depth of about 3 to 7 feet below the surface within this area.

Figures 5A through Figures 5G present the Lookout Slough THRFIP Plan and Geotechnical Profile Figures. These figures present the subsurface soil conditions along the entire levee alignment.

4 DESIGN DSSL WATER SURFACE ELEVATIONS, GEOMETRY AND COMPOSITION

4.1 Design Water Surface Elevations for Steady-State Analysis and Water Surface Elevations for End-of-Construction Analysis

ESA prepared the April 2019 Draft H&H Analysis for the Lookout Slough THRFIP. The H&H Analysis presents a discussion on the Design Water Surface Profile and associated Design Water Surface

Elevations (DWSEs). The analysis compares the 1957 authorized design water surface profile (1957 Profile) with the 100-year design water surface profile along the new DSSL alignment. The H&H Analysis recommends the 1957 Profile for the basis of design water surface elevation for the Lookout Slough THRFIP because it is generally higher than the 100-year profile.

Based on the H&H Analysis, the proposed water surface elevations (WSEs) for geotechnical design include:

- Design Water Surface Elevation (DWSE) for steady-state underseepage and steady-state slope stability analyses equal to the 1957 Profile plus one-foot. The 1-foot adjustment accounts for uncertainties associated with climate change and sea-level rise.
- Average of the Winter and Summer WSE for end-of-construction (EOC) stability analyses. Regulatory design documents do not specify what WSE to use for EOC; however, based on our experience, the standard of care in the area typically evaluates EOC based on the average winter and summer WSEs.
- The design-build team provided BCI with average stage WSEs accessed through <u>http://wdl.water.ca.gov/waterdatalibrary/docs/Hydstra/index.cfm?site=B91510&source=map</u>. Stage daily mean values were taken from the website for each year available between 1995 and 2018, and then grouped by month.



Based on the gage data presented above, BCI used an average WSE = 3.5 feet for EOC analysis. In addition, BCI evaluated one model for the EOC slope stability using the DWSE. The SAR panel suggested we also evaluate EOC at the DWSE because new regulations may include this requirement.

4.2 Levee Composition and Geometry

The California Code of Regulations, Regulations of the Central Valley Flood Protection Board, Title 23, Waters, December 2009 (Title 23) recommends the following for levee construction of a bypass levee:

- At least 20% passing the No. 200 sieve
- Liquid Limit less than 50
- Plasticity Index greater than 8
- 3(H):1(V) landside slope
- 4(H):1(V) waterside slope
- 4-foot to 6-foot freeboard

Title 23 further states that "special construction details (e.g., 4:1 slopes) may be substituted where the soil properties are not easily attainable". In addition, Title 23 also states "Where the design of a new levee structure utilizes zones of various materials or soil types, the requirements of this subdivision do not apply."

BCI worked closely with the design-build team to evaluate on-site soil that would be generated from the habitat restoration component of the Lookout Slough THRFIP for DSSL fill. Our evaluation consisted of test pits within the proposed on-site restoration areas located near the proposed DSSL and laboratory tests on representative samples obtained from the test pits. The findings from the test pits and laboratory tests are contained in the 65% Draft Geotechnical Borrow Report prepared by BCI for the Lookout Slough THRFIP and submitted under separate cover.

Based on our Borrow Report findings, the on-site soil meets Title 23 percent passing the #200 sieve and Plasticity Index criteria but does not consistently meet the Liquid Limit criteria. Based on our tests in the borrow pits, the Liquid Limit of the soil from the proposed excavation lateral extents and excavation depths ranges from 31 to 80 with an average of 56. When used for levee fill, cyclical wetting and drying of fat clay (clay with a Liquid Limit of 50 or greater) can result in shrinkage (desiccation) cracks and softening of the clay along the exterior of the levee, which can lead to surficial slumps when the softened soil becomes near-saturated from rainfall. This phenomenon is generally restricted to within about 6 feet (measured perpendicular) of the slope face, and for slopes steeper than about 4(H):1(V).

Considering the potential for softening and slumps, the project design consists of 4(H):1(V) landside slope and 4(H):1(V) waterside slope. The 4(H):1(V) landside and waterside slope is flat enough to account for material with Liquid Limits that exceed 50 and will help mitigate surficial slumping. Desiccation cracks should be expected, but, due to the relative flat 4(H):1(V) slopes, should not result in significant surficial slumps that would impact the performance of the levee.

The design build team set freeboard at 8 feet above the DWSE which includes 6 feet of freeboard above the 1957 Profile, 1-foot for climate change and future adjustments to the DWSE, and 1-foot for anticipated settlement. This design freeboard relates closely to the original design freeboard for the SSL and other similar DSSL projects in the area. The current DSSL crest is set between Elevation 28 feet to Elevation 29.4 feet.

5 GEOTECHNICAL CROSS-SECTION AND DESIGN PARAMETER SELECTION

5.1 Geotechnical Analysis Cross-Section Selection

For 65% design, BCI evaluated DSSL subsurface conditions along the entire alignment to determine cross-sections for steady-state underseepage, steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability evaluations. To select the cross-sections for analysis, BCI:

- Reviewed the subsurface soil and ground water conditions in explorations completed by BCI near the centerline levee alignment, and both waterside and landside of the planned DSSL alignment.
- Reviewed laboratory test results performed by BCI on soil samples obtained from the exploratory explorations.
- Reviewed geologic and geomorphic mapping of the area.
- Divided the planned levee alignment into sections with similar subsurface conditions based on the information obtained from the above bullet points.
- Developed subsurface stratigraphy models for the different stations.
- Developed and analyzed cross-sections for the different stations.

Based on the above information, BCI developed cross-sections at the following four locations to represent subsurface soil conditions along the entire DSSL alignment:

- Station 6+50
- Station 42+00
- Station 109+50
- Station 148+00

5.2 Unit Weight Selection

For steady-state underseepage evaluation, the average exit gradient criteria is based on the assumption that the saturated unit weights of the "in situ" landside blanket soils are at or above 112 pounds per cubic foot. BCI performed moisture content and density tests on relatively undisturbed samples of the underlying blanket soil obtained from our exploratory borings and test pits. The results indicate that the average dry density ranges from 97 pounds per cubic foot (pcf) to 103.1 pcf (depending on the range of sample depth) and average in-situ moisture content ranges from 23.7% to 28.3% for the CL, CH blanket layer. This results in an average total unit weight range of about 122 pcf to 128 pcf depending on depth below the ground surface. Assuming a specific gravity of 2.65, the saturation of the samples is close to 100% saturation. Therefore, the in-situ blanket layer material exhibits saturated unit weights greater than 112 pcf.

BCI estimated saturated unit weights for each stability analyses cross-section based on laboratory test results presented in the 65% Draft GDR for explorations included in the cross-section stratigraphy.

5.3 Hydraulic Conductivity and Strength Parameter Selection

The steady-state underseepage evaluation requires hydraulic conductivity parameter input, and each individual slope stability evaluation requires strength parameter input. Selection of these parameters considers both the soil properties encountered within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area as well as the

specific subsurface soil layering within each cross-section. BCI assigned the soil layer classification for each layer based on the exploration data encountered within a specified cross-section, as well as surrounding explorations within the cross-section area and considered the variable nature of the soil. We took into consideration the varying soil types and non-continuous nature of the soil layering.

BCI presents the rationale used to determine the input parameters for analysis below.

5.3.1 Hydraulic Conductivity Parameter Selection Rationale

To determine the hydraulic conductivity values for steady-state underseepage analyses, BCI performed an evaluation of existing data and laboratory hydraulic conductivity test results obtained by BCI on soil samples obtained at the Lookout Slough THRFIP site. The evaluation included:

- Review of hydraulic conductivity values proposed by BCI and others for nearby projects.
- Laboratory hydraulic conductivity tests on samples of various soil types from the Lookout Slough THRFIP site at in-situ-estimated confining pressures.
- Review of laboratory test results with respect to sample depth and material type.
- Comparison of the laboratory test results with previous and recently reported hydraulic conductivity values proposed by others for nearby projects including the Lower Elkhorn project, which is entering final design.
- Comparison of the proposed parameters with the hydraulic conductivity tests proposed in the April 2015 Guidance Document for Geotechnical Analyses, Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, URS.

BCI considered the hydraulic conductivity values determined for the Southport EIP located in West Sacramento, California. The soil types within the Southport EIP Project area are somewhat similar to those that exist within the Lookout Slough THRFIP. BCI determined the Southport EIP values based on an in-depth review of hydraulic conductivity values used by others in the surrounding areas, as well as a detailed evaluation of numerous hydraulic conductivity test results for samples obtained within the Southport project area.

BCI compared the laboratory test values obtained during this evaluation (presented in Table 1) with the values from Southport EIP, the Lower Elkhorn project and the 2015 Guidance Document (shown in Table 2) and made a final determination of the proposed hydraulic conductivity values presented in Table 3 based on soil types encountered within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area.

BCI considered the following in the final determination of the proposed hydraulic conductivity values for 65%-Design:

- Laboratory hydraulic conductivity tests performed by BCI on samples of various soil types from the Lookout Slough THRFIP site at in-situ-estimated confining pressures to confirm parameters used by others in nearby projects.
- The average laboratory test result on the remolded samples for the new DSSL is Kv = 3.87x10⁻⁹ cm/s. BCI used the more conservative value of Kv = 2.5x10⁻⁷ cm/s to align with parameters used in similar nearby projects.
- The average laboratory test result for the Lean CLAY, Fat CLAY blanket layer is $Kv = 1.85 \times 10^{-6}$ cm/s. BCl used a more conservative value of $Kv = 2.5 \times 10^{-7}$ cm/s.

5.3.2 Strength Parameter Selection Rationale

To determine strength parameter values for each slope stability analysis, BCI evaluated published data and laboratory strength test results including direct shear and triaxial tests performed by BCI on samples obtained from the Lookout Slough THRFIP site. The evaluation included:

- Review of strength parameter values used by BCI for nearby projects including the Southport EIP. BCI determined the Southport EIP values based on a review of strength parameter values used by others in the surrounding areas, as well as an evaluation of strength test results from samples obtained within the Southport EIP project area.
- Review of strength parameters used by others for nearby projects including the Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback project.
- BCI laboratory strength parameter test results on various soil types at various depths on samples obtained within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area.
- Evaluation of laboratory test results with respect to sample depth and material type.
- Comparison of the proposed parameters with the strength parameters proposed in the April 2015 Guidance Document for Geotechnical Analyses, Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, URS.

BCI strength tests performed for the Lookout Slough THRFIP on both in-situ and remolded samples included direct shear tests and triaxial compression tests including Consolidated Undrained with pore-water pressure measurements (CU w/pp). These tests were performed on Shelby tube samples. With a diameter of approximately 3-inches, three, 3-inch by 6-inch samples of the same material type are required for CU w/pp triaxial compression tests. As discussed in Section 3.5, the thick clay layer consists of varying layers of lean-to fat clay to sandy clay, with discontinuous, relatively thin zones of higher permeability clayey sand, silt and silty sand. It was therefore difficult to obtain a continuous 1.5 foot sample of similar material that would produce reasonable CU w/pp triaxial compression tests on specimens of in-situ soil in an attempt to obtain both effective and total strength tests. However, due to sample variability, BCI could not produce reasonable Mohr circles to determine effective strengths from two of the three test results. We therefore considered the total strength parameters from these tests for the Rapid Drawdown slope stability evaluation. For the steady-state slope stability analysis, we considered the effective strength parameters from the one CU w/pp and the direct shear results as well as typical values from previous studies and values obtained and recommended by others.

With regards to CU w/pp triaxial compression tests, BCI evaluated the total and effective friction angle and cohesion at the maximum principal strength ratio, 5% strain, and the maximum deviator stress (if less than 5%). Based on this evaluation, the strength values at the maximum principal strength ratio generally provided the most reasonable results for the remolded specimens and were therefore used for analysis. The strength values at 5% strain provided the most reasonable results on specimens of in-situ clay and were therefore used for analysis.

5.3.2.1 Undrained Shear Strength for Native Clay

To determine the undrained strength of the clay underlying the DSSL for end-of-construction slope stability analysis, BCI reviewed the undrained shear strength data from the BCI CU w/pp triaxial tests at confining pressures similar to the in-situ vertical stress, as well as the Unconsolidated Undrained (UU)

triaxial tests. The test results indicate that the undrained shear strength ranges from about 1,039 psf to 4,650 psf with an average undrained strength of about 2,730 psf and are appropriate for design. BCI confirmed these values with the values obtained from the CPT soundings. For analysis, BCI used a conservative value of 1,000 psf in the slope stability models for 65% design. Higher undrained strengths, such as the average values presented in Table 4, would also be appropriate and may be used for final design.

5.3.2.2 Drained/Effective Strength Parameters for Native Clay

BCI's effective strength test results (direct shear) on samples of the clay underlying the DSSL alignment indicate friction angles from about 17 to 34 degrees with an outlier test exhibiting about 41 degrees, and cohesion values from 382 psf to 690 psf with one outlier test result indicating a cohesion of 94.6 psf. The average effective strength parameters from the direct shear tests are a friction angle of about 27 degrees and 463 psf cohesion. One CU w/pp test indicated a drained friction angle of about 31 degrees and cohesion of 391 psf. Based on these results a friction angle of about 29 degrees and cohesion of about 400 psf are appropriate for design. However, based on initial comments provided by DWR, BCI modeled the clay layer using effective and total cohesion values from URS presumptive values document of a friction angle of 30 to 32 degrees and 150 psf cohesion. The cohesion value is significantly conservative and higher effective and total cohesion values may be used for final design.

5.3.2.3 Remolded Strength Parameters for Compacted Levee Fill

BCI's CU w/pp tests on remolded soil samples obtained from the borrow areas indicated total/undrained strength parameters ranging from a friction angle of about 13 to 21 degrees and 165 to 600 psf cohesion with average values of about 16 degrees and 375 psf. These tests also indicated effective/drained strength parameters ranging from a friction angle of about 19 to 27 degrees and 400 to 550 psf cohesion with an average of about 24 degrees and 475 psf. Based on these results total strength parameters of about 16 degree and 375 psf and effective strength parameter of about 27 degrees and 475 psf are reasonable values for design. Based on our review of the test results, we used total strength parameters of 13 degrees and 450 psf and effective strength parameters of 22 degrees and 400 psf in our analysis. DWR indicated a concern using the results of the remolded CU w/pp triaxial compression tests for the analysis; specifically, the use of a cohesion value greater than 200 psf. BCI therefore performed a slope stability sensitivity analysis with a reduced/conservative cohesion value significantly lower than those obtained from the remolded test values. The sensitivity analysis is discussed in Section 7 and presented in Appendix E.

5.3.2.4 Remolded Fully Softened Strength Parameters

BCI performed two remolded Fully Softened Direct Shear tests on material obtained from the borrow area to determine the drained, fully softened friction angle for evaluation of long-term stability of the surficial clay levee soil, which can lose significant strength over cyclical periods of wetting and drying. BCI followed the procedures outlined in the February 20, 2014, *Use and Measurement of Fully Softened Shear Strength*, Bernardo A. Castellanos. The tests indicate a fully softened friction angle of about 19 degrees and no cohesion, which we used in our preliminary analysis for slopes steeper than 4(H):1(V).

6 GEOTECHNICAL ANALYSIS GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS, CRITERIA AND MODEL DEVELOPMENT

6.1 Seepage and Slope Stability Criteria Guidance Documents

BCI developed geotechnical design criteria for steady-state underseepage, steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability for this Draft GBODR from the following guideline documents:

- California Code of Regulations, Regulations of the Central Valley Flood Protection Board, Title 23, Waters, December 2009.
- USACE, Engineer Manual, EM 1110-2-1913, Design and Construction of Levees, 30 April 2000.
- USACE, Recommendations for Seepage Design Criteria, Evaluation and Design Practices, prepared by the 2003 CESPK Levee Task Force, 15 July 2003.
- USACE, Engineer Manual, EM 1110-2-1902, Engineering and Design, Slope Stability, 31 October 2003.
- USACE, Engineer Technical Letter ETL 1110-2-569, Design Guidance for Levee Underseepage, May 1, 2005.
- USACE, Geotechnical Levee Practice Standard Operating Procedure, Revision 2, 11 April 2008.

6.2 Steady-State Underseepage Criteria

BCI evaluated the average exit gradients for each cross-section under steady-state conditions at DWSE water levels. The average exit gradient is defined as the average head loss per foot traveling upward through the blanket. Elevated average exit gradients may result in sand boils and piping and may potentially lead to levee failure.

For water levels at the DWSE, the average hydraulic exit gradient criteria for steady-state underseepage design include:

Location	Average Exit Gradient
Landside levee toe:	≤ 0.5
Bottom of empty ditch or depression at landside levee toe:	≤ 0.5
Bottom of empty ditch or depression 150 feet to 300 feet from landside	levee toe: ≤ 0.8

For ditches between the landside levee toe and 150 feet from the landside levee toe, the acceptable average exit gradient is determined through linear interpolation of the maximum allowable average exit gradient between 0.5 and 0.8.

The average exit gradient criteria summarized above are based on the assumption that the saturated unit weights of the in- situ landside blanket soils and seepage berm (if present) must be at or above 112 pounds per cubic foot, which is applicable to the Lookout Slough THRFIP analyses (see Section 5.5 of this report).

6.3 Slope Stability Criteria

BCI evaluated steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability analyses at each cross-section. Based on the guidance documents listed above, the required minimum acceptable slope stability factors of safety are:

<u>Condition</u>	Minimum Factor of Safety
Steady-State DWSE:	1.4
Rapid Drawdown:	1.0 to 1.2
End of Construction:	1.3

In some cases where it can be conclusively shown that the levee embankment is composed of impervious soils, or a cutoff wall/impervious core is used, a lower phreatic line through the levee may be justified and used in the steady state analyses and designs per USACE allowances. For this Draft GBODR, BCI used the unadjusted phreatic line determined by the steady-state underseepage analysis for the steady-state slope stability analysis.

6.4 Geotechnical Analysis Model Development

BCI used the following information provided by the design-build team to create each cross-section model:

- Surface topography and bathymetry provided by the design-build team. BCI prepared models for each cross-section to extend landward a minimum of 2,000 feet, and waterside a minimum of 1,000 feet from the levee.
- Cross-section geometry provided by the design-build team including final grading waterside of the DSSL within the habitat area. BCI did not include an inspection trench in the developed models. Currently, for 65% design, BCI recommends a conventional cutoff wall along the levee alignment. The cutoff wall provides the same engineering benefits as an inspection trench and therefore eliminates the need for an inspection trench, which is required by Title 23.
- Historical Yolo Bypass WSEs provided by the design-build team to determine the end-ofconstruction slope stability WSE considering both the average winter WSE and average summer WSE.
- DWSE provided by the design-build team based on the evaluation presented in the H&H Analysis. The following table presents a summary of the DWSEs provided by the design-build team and used in BCI's analyses.

Design Water Surface Elevations (NAVD D88 ft)							
Station	1957 WSE (feet)	DWSE (1957 WSE + 1 foot) (feet)					
6+50	19.6	20.6					
42+00	19.8	20.8					
109+50	20.6	21.6					
148+00	20.6	21.6					

6.4.1 Through-Seepage and Steady-State Underseepage

6.4.1.1 Through-Seepage

If completed, the new DSSL would be constructed of on-site clay with a relatively low permeability that will restrict through-seepage during high water events.

6.4.1.2 Steady-State Underseepage

For 65% design, BCI evaluated steady-state underseepage at the DWSE for each cross-section with and without the recommended cutoff walls.

To perform the analysis, BCI used the program SEEP/W, Version 2019, 10.1.0.18696, with the proposed hydraulic conductivity values presented in Table 3 as input parameters. BCI then applied the following boundary conditions to each model:

- Fixed-head set to the river stage along the boundary nodes of the waterside levee slope and river bottom.
- Potential seepage surface for nodes on the landside levee slope and landside ground surface.
- No-flow condition along the bottom of the model, and along the waterside vertical edge of the model.
- Total head boundary along the landside vertical edge set to the lower elevation of the landside ground surface elevation at the landside edge, the bottom of the slough landside of the new DSSL or the landside levee toe elevation.

The above boundary conditions are similar to those applied in previous nearby projects by both BCI and the USACE and are recommended in the April 2015 URS Guidance Document.

BCI evaluated Duck Slough, parallel to Lookout Slough along Malcolm Lane, with and without water and the Liberty Island irrigation ditch north of Liberty Island Road without water. BCI spoke with the current lessee of the project area who also leases the property to the north of the project site that includes Duck Slough and will continue to use this property after construction of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. The lessee explained that he uses water within Duck Slough for pasture irrigation and that the Slough always has water, with elevations close to the elevations within Hass Slough as they are hydraulically connected via a gate. In the summer, the gate opens to allow Hass Slough water to enter into Duck Slough and in the winter the gate opens to discharge water from Duck Slough into Hass Slough to reduce flooding potential of the pastures.

To evaluate a reasonable and relatively conservative water surface elevation within Duck Slough, BCI evaluated available gage data in the area. The USGS Water Data for the Nation website, https://waterdata.usgs.gov/nwis, provides gage data at Cache Slough along Hastings Tract and at Ulatis Creek. The data presented for the Cache Slough gage would be more representative of water surface elevations anticipated for Duck Slough. The following graphs were provided by the USGS website:





USGS 11455280 CACHE SLOUGH NR HASTINGS TRACT NR RIO VISTA CA

Based on the above, a conservative WSE of 4 feet is a reasonable WSE to use within Duck Slough during the year. For steady-state underseepage analysis, at flood levels, this WSE is most likely higher than 4 feet.

6.4.2 Steady-State Slope Stability and End-of-Construction Slope Stability

BCI performed steady-state slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability analyses at each cross-section with and without the recommended cutoff walls.

BCI used the program SLOPE/W, Version 2019, 10.1.0.18696, and the proposed strength parameter values presented in Table 5. BCI's slope stability analyses used the following:

- Spencer's Method, a limit-equilibrium method of analysis.
- A tension crack zone along the levee crest assumed to be 6-feet deep for the steady-state slope stability analyses.
- Effective shear strengths shown in Table 5 and pore water pressures imported from the SEEP/W model for the steady-state slope stability models at the DWSE.
- End-of-construction (EOC) slope stability using the WSE as 3.5 feet (NAVD88) considering average winter and summer WSEs and one model at the DWSE. BCI input undrained shear strengths from Table 5 for slow-draining, fine-grained soil types CL, CH and interbedded layers containing CL and CH. For free-draining material, BCI used the effective strengths presented in Table 5.

6.4.3 Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability

BCI evaluated the potential for rapid drawdown slope stability to occur along the new DSSL waterside slope. BCI based the analysis on available stage hydrographs provided by the design-build team, drainage properties of native soil underlying the new DSSL alignment, compacted levee fill, past waterside slope performance on existing levees in the area, and duration of pre-drawdown water levels.

As discussed in Section 2.1, historical erosion sites were identified along the SSL waterside slopes after storm events. This instability may occur when water recedes after storm events, which in turn, may produce a rapid drawdown condition. If completed, the new DSSL would be constructed of clay, which is susceptible to rapid drawdown failures. BCI therefore recommends a rapid drawdown slope stability evaluation of the new DSSL.

Stage Hydrographs

The design-build team provided data from the 1997 flood and 2006 flood events, two of the larger flood events in the past 20 years. This data was collected for Liberty Island at the Yolo Bypass stream gage. The design-build team extracted the 1997 flood data from the USACE's Common Features calibration datasets, and obtained the 2006 flood data from DWR's California Water Data Library to generate the following hydrographs:





BCI then evaluated the simulated 1-in-100-year stage hydrograph provided by the design-build team. To generate the hydrograph, the design-build team scaled the 1997 storm pattern with 95% scaling to prepare the following hydrograph based on the 1957 "design flow", which is a steady-state number.



The hydrographs indicate slightly more than one-foot-per-day drop can be expected after a flood event, with a typical 10-foot drawdown for the 100-year DWSE.

Soil Drainage Properties

In general, clay soil requires a slow drawdown rate to create drained conditions, in the order of less than one-foot-per-day. As information extracted from the hydrographs discussed above indicates drawdowns of up to one-foot-per-day, the clay layers underlying the new DSSL should be modeled as undrained. In addition, the new compacted clay levee fill should also be modeled as undrained after drawdown.

Analysis

BCI used the program SLOPE/W, Version 2019, 10.1.0.18696, and the proposed effective and total strength parameter values presented in Table 5. BCI's rapid drawdown slope stability analyses used the following:

- Spencer's Method, a limit-equilibrium method of analysis, for each stability analysis.
- A 6-foot-deep tension crack zone along the levee crest.
- The rapid drawdown slope stability analysis method in SLOPE/W, which uses the three-stage method developed by Duncan, Wright, and Wong¹. BCI input the pre-drawdown WSE equal to the DWSE and a drawdown of 10 feet. The analysis used both effective and total shear strengths shown in Table 5 as input into the program. For free-draining material, the analyses use only effective strengths. BCI evaluated waterside stability analysis for each cross-section.

¹ Duncan, J.M., Wright, S.G, and Wong, K.S. (1990), "Slope Stability during Rapid Drawdown". H. Bolton Seed Memorial Symposium, Vol. 2, University of California at Berkeley.
6.4.4 Long-Term Fully Softened Stability of Surficial Clay Levee

BCI performed preliminary stability analysis of the surficial clay levee using fully softened strength parameters. This evaluation indicated unacceptable factors of safety for 3(H):1(V) slopes. We therefore recommend waterside and landside slopes no steeper than 4(H):1(V).

7 GEOTECHNICAL EVALUATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR 65% DESIGN

7.1 Through-Seepage, Steady-State Underseepage, Steady-State Slope Stability, Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability, and End-of-Construction Slope Stability

BCI completed steady-state underseepage, steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability evaluations for each of the cross-sections determined through the process outlined in Section 5.1 of this report. BCI's evaluations considered the DSSL with and without the recommended cutoff wall discussed below. As discussed in Section 6.4.1, the proposed levee fill consisting of lean-to fat clay will mitigate through-seepage.

Between Station 3+50 and Station 32+00 and from Station 53+00 to Station 152+00, the steady-state underseepage and steady-state slope stability, rapid drawdown slope stability and end-of-construction slope stability all met criteria. As discussed above, BCI encountered intermittent, discontinuous layers of material (predominantly sandy clay) in some of the exploratory borings that have a higher permeability than the overlying and underlying soil (generally fat to lean clay). BCI also encountered relatively shallow ground water within some of these explorations near these higher permeable layers. To reduce the potential for nuisance seepage to adjacent properties, BCI recommends a relatively impervious, relatively shallow cutoff wall along the center of the planned levee alignment from Station 3+50 to Station 32+00 and from Station 53+00 to Station 152+00, extending from the ground surface to Elevation -15 feet MSL. The cutoff wall will intersect the intermittent, discontinuous higher permeable soil layers in the upper 20 feet.

Between Station 32+00 to Station 53+00, BCI recommends a relatively impervious, relatively shallow cutoff wall extending from the ground surface to Elevation -40 feet, through the permeable sand and gravel layers and into the underlying clay. The cutoff wall will mitigate uncontrolled underseepage through the near-surface permeable layers from the waterside to the landside of the planned DSSL.

The cutoff wall along the levee alignment will also cut off flow through unidentified old ditches and channel deposits that might pass below the planned levee alignment and mitigate associated constructability issues such as backfilling over wet, unstable soil conditions. Between Station 3+50 to Station 152+00, the cutoff wall will also eliminate the need for an inspection trench. An inspection trench will be necessary from Station 0+00 to Station 3+50 where there is no cutoff wall.

BCI presents a discussion of the geotechnical analyses for each analyzed cross-section below.

7.1.1 Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 6+50

BCI evaluated the DSSL at Station 6+50 to account for potential hydraulic influences from Hass Slough. The cross-section angles from the existing Hass Slough levee alignment to the DSSL alignment to maintain the shortest path perpendicular to both the existing levee and the DSSL. BCl's evaluation included a waterside pond feature for the Tidal Habitat Restoration and filling in the drainage ditch located landside of the new DSSL based on the direction of the design-build team. The drainage ditch is located between Duck Slough and the new DSSL.

In general, this cross-section represents similar subsurface soil conditions from Station 0+00 to Station 32+00. Our explorations encountered a relatively thick blanket layer of lean-to fat clay to sandy clay from the ground surface to approximate Elevation -32 feet near the new DSSL alignment. An aquifer layer underlies the blanket and generally consists of interbedded relatively permeable soil layers, including poorly-graded sand with clay, clayey gravel, well-graded gravel and well-graded sand with silt.

BCI's steady-state underseepage and steady-state slope stability analyses both with and without the shallow wall indicate that the average exit gradients and slope stability factors of safety meet criteria under the DWSE.

Station 6+50 reflects the model where the new DSSL ties into the Hass Slough East Levee, which may potentially result in an exit gradient higher than that determined with the 2-dimensional model. BCI evaluated the 3-dimensional effects using the recommendations in the 2015 ULE Guidance Document. The 2015 ULE Guidance Document recommends increasing the required average exit gradient calculated by the 2-dimensional model by a range of percentages based on the levee angle created. The tie-in at the Hass Slough East Levee creates an approximate 90-degree angle. The recommended range of increase for a 90-degree angle is from 15 to 25 percent. Considering the high end of this range, 25 percent, the average exit gradients meet criteria with and without the soil-bentonite cutoff wall to Elevation -15 feet (NAVD88). Table 6 presents the results of the 3-dimensional consideration.

Appendix B presents the steady-state underseepage and individual slope stability analysis result exhibits. Tables 6 and 7 present a summary of the results. BCI's analyses at Station 6+50 indicate that the cutoff wall to Elevation -15 feet (NAVD88) satisfy the average exit gradient criteria and slope stability factors of safety criteria.

7.1.2 Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 42+00

BCI analyzed the DSSL at Station 42+00 to evaluate the subsurface soil conditions within the area marked "Water" on the geomorphology map presented in the 2011 Geomorphology TM. The explorations in this area encountered subsurface soil conditions different than elsewhere along the proposed levee alignment. BCI's evaluation included filling in the drainage ditch located landside of the new DSSL based on the direction of the design-build team, similar to the cross-section at Station 6+50 analyses. BCI also included a waterside pond in this analysis, based on the location of the proposed pond near Station 40+00 as shown in Figure 2.

In general, this cross-section represents similar subsurface soil conditions from Station 32+00 to Station 53+00. Our explorations encountered a relatively thin layer of lean-to fat clay overlying an aquifer layer, with the top of the aquifer as shallow as Elevation -2 feet. The aquifer generally consists of interbedded relatively permeable soil layers, including poorly-graded sand, poorly-graded sand with silt, well-graded sand with clay, and well-graded gravel with sand and with clay and extends to Elevation -30 feet to -35 feet under the levee alignment. Lean clay underlies the aquifer.

BCI's steady-state underseepage analysis and steady-state slope stability analysis without the cutoff wall meet criteria at the landside levee toe. The steady-state underseepage analysis exceeds criteria at the Duck Slough toe with and without a soil-bentonite slurry wall when Duck Slough is conservatively modeled empty as discussed above. With the soil-bentonite slurry wall, each slope stability analysis and the steady-state underseepage analysis with a WSE of 4 feet in Duck Slough meet criteria. BCI recommends a relatively impervious shallow soil-bentonite cutoff wall to Elevation -40 feet MSL, through the permeable layers and into the underlying clay.

Appendix B presents the steady-state underseepage and individual slope stability analysis result exhibits. Tables 6 and 7 present a summary of the results. BCl's analyses for Station 42+00 indicate that the cutoff wall to Elevation -40 feet (NAVD88) satisfy the average exit gradient criteria and slope stability factors of safety criteria.

7.1.3 Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 109+50

BCI analyzed the DSSL at Station 109+50 to evaluate the general subsurface conditions along the levee alignment and the close proximity of the landside levee toe with the irrigation ditch north of Liberty Island Road. The subsurface soil conditions past Station 53+00 are similar to those encountered and modeled at Station 6+50. The 65% design indicates the new DSSL with be constructed partially on the existing Liberty Island Road embankment along the northern edge of the property.

At cross-section Station 109+50, the subsurface conditions generally consist of lean clay, with one possible 10-foot thick clayey sand water bearing zone at Elevation -24 feet MSL (NAVD88), interbedded within lean clay. The dashed lines on the subsurface profile indicate this layer is discontinuous.

BCI's steady-state underseepage analysis and steady-state slope stability analysis without the cutoff wall indicate that the average exit gradients and slope stability factors of safety meet criteria under the DWSE water levels.

Appendix B presents the steady-state underseepage and individual slope stability analysis result exhibits. Tables 6 and 7 present a summary of the results. For this cross-section, BCI evaluated the EOC at the DWSE. BCI's analyses at Station 109+50 indicate that the cutoff wall to Elevation -15 feet (NAVD88) satisfy the average exit gradient criteria and slope stability factors of safety criteria.

7.1.4 Evaluation Cross-Section at Station 148+00

BCI evaluated the DSSL at Station 148+00 to account for potential hydraulic influences from the Yolo Bypass. The cross-section angles from the existing SSL alignment to the DSSL alignment to maintain the shortest path perpendicular to both the existing levee and the DSSL.

In general, this cross-section represents similar subsurface soil conditions as those presented on the cross-sections at Stations 6+50 and 109+50. Our explorations near Station 148+00 encountered the top of the aquifer at approximately Elevation -20 feet. The aquifer generally consists of discontinuous layers of poorly-graded sand with silt and with clay, interbedded with the clay. Some explorations did not encounter this aquifer layer. The subsurface soil layer overlying the aquifer consists of a relatively thick blanket layer of lean-to fat clay to sandy clay.

BCI's steady-state underseepage analysis and steady-state slope stability analysis without the cutoff wall indicate that the average exit gradient and slope stability factor of safety meet criteria under the DWSE.

Appendix B presents the steady-state underseepage and individual slope stability analysis result exhibits. Tables 6 and 7 present a summary of the results. BCl's analyses at Station 148+00 indicate that the cutoff wall to Elevation -15 feet (NAVD88) satisfy the average exit gradient criteria and slope stability factors of safety criteria.

Station 148+00 reflects the model where the new DSSL ties into the SSL, which may potentially result in an exit gradient higher than that determined with the 2-dimensional model. BCI evaluated the 3-dimensional effects using the recommendations in the 2015 ULE Guidance Document. As discussed above, the 2015 ULE Guidance Document recommend increasing the average exit gradient calculated by the 2-dimensional model by a range of percentages based on the levee angle created. The tie-in at the SSL creates an approximate 90-degree angle. The recommended range of increase for a 90-degree angle is from 15 to 25 percent. Considering the high end of this range, the exit gradients meet criteria with the soil-bentonite cutoff wall to Elevation -15 feet (NAVD88). Table 6 presents the results of the 3-dimensional consideration.

7.2 Settlement Analysis

BCI performed immediate (elastic) and long-term (consolidation) settlement analyses for the Lookout Slough THRFIP cross-sections. BCI used FoSSA 2.0 Foundation Stress & Settlement Analysis software to determine the magnitude of settlement. BCI used consolidation parameters obtained from consolidation tests conducted for the Lookout Slough THRFIP on samples obtained from the site using Shelby tube sampling methods to minimize disturbance.

BCI used over-consolidation ratios (OCRs) from the consolidation test results and compared the values with CPT data obtained in nearby explorations. BCI's evaluation indicates the clay layers underlying the levee alignment are generally over-consolidated with OCR's ranging from 3 to 10. The CPT data confirms these OCRs. BCI encountered relatively soft clay layers between 14 to 20 feet bgs and from 30 to 33 feet bgs. Although these layers are interbedded with stiffer clay lenses, BCI modeled a continuous clay subsurface profile to evaluate consolidation settlement using the consolidation test results from various samples as presented in the September 2019 GDR.

Our analysis results indicate 1 to 5 inches of elastic settlement could occur during construction, and up to 6 inches of primary consolidation settlement could occur after construction. As discussed, the clay underlying the new DSSL is over-consolidated. Secondary consolidation settlement occurs in sensitive clays, normally consolidated clays, and organic clays. Several sources including Das and Sobhan (2012), and Lambe and Whitman (1969), state that the Rate of Secondary Compression index is negligible for overly-consolidated clays. BCI estimates 5 to 6 inches of settlement could occur after construction at some locations. For 65% design, the design-build team assumed 1-foot of total longterm settlement. Future designs may reduce this value based on BCI's analysis.

Table 8 presents the consolidation parameters used in BCI's analysis. Appendix C contains the settlement results.

7.3 Underseepage Effects at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yolo Bypass West Levee

The new DSSL will tie into the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yolo Bypass West Levee, which will create a condition where water will be introduced against the new levee and immediate adjacent existing levee. This can lead to increased underseepage potential landside of the tie-in caused by the dual seepage sources. To help evaluate this condition, BCI drilled one exploration in August 2019, BCI-19-39, north of the tie-in on the Hass Slough East Levee and one exploration, BCI -19-41, north of the tie-in on the SSL.

Visual classification of the subsurface conditions within BCI-19-39 indicate a 36-foot-thick blanket consisting of 31 feet of lean to fat clay underlain by 5 feet of sandy silt below the Hass Slough East Levee. The blanket is underlain by a poorly-graded sand with silt and poorly-graded sand with silt and gravel aquifer. These subsurface conditions are similar to the subsurface conditions encountered in the cross-section at Station 6+50, and indicate that increased underseepage or elevated seepage gradients should not occur landside of the tie-in and property north of Duck Slough because:

- As discussed in Section 7.1.1, considering a 25 percent increase in exit gradient due to dual direction underseepage at the cross-section at Station 6+50, the average exit gradients at the landside levee toe and at the Duck Slough ditch toe continued to meet criteria without a soil-bentonite cutoff wall.
- A relatively thick clay blanket underlies the Hass Slough East Levee near the tie-in location. We encountered a minimum 36-feet-thick blanket based on visual classification and preliminary laboratory results. BCI-19-38, located just south of BCI-19-39 indicated a 48-thick clay blanket.
- The new DSSL crest is approximately 300-feet minimum from the nearest Hass Slough East Levee toe at the property to the north.

Visual classification of the subsurface conditions within BCI-19-41 indicate lean to fat clay below the SSL. BCI did not encounter an aquifer to the 76.5-foot depth explored. These subsurface conditions reflect the subsurface conditions encountered in the explorations near the cross-section at Station 148+00; and indicate that increased underseepage or elevated seepage gradients should not occur landside of the tie-in because:

- We did not encounter an aquifer in either BCI-19-41 or in BCI-19-57, located just south of BCI-19-41, to the maximum depth of over 75 feet below the existing levee. Therefore, no measurable exit gradient exists in this area.
- The new DSSL crest is greater than 300-feet from the Yolo Bypass West Levee toe at the property to the north.

7.4 Settlement Evaluation at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yolo Bypass West Levee

The new DSSL will tie into the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yolo Bypass West Levee, which may induce settlement of the existing levees. BCI performed a preliminary immediate (elastic) and long-term (consolidation) settlement analyses on cross-sections provided by Wood Rodgers at the two tie-in locations to estimate the magnitude of the settlement and if it could have detrimental impacts on the existing levee at the tie-in locations. BCI will update these evaluations once laboratory tests are complete.

To perform the preliminary analysis, BCI considered the following:

- The subsurface soil condition encountered within BCI-19-39 and BCI-19-40 for the tie-in at the Hass Slough East Levee.
- The subsurface soil conditions encountered within BCI-19-41 and BCI-19-42 for the tie-in at the Yolo Bypass West Levee.
- Comparison of the pocket pen data and pressure required for the Shelby samples within the new explorations with data from the explorations used in the analysis for the DSSL
- The previous consolidation test results performed for the DSSL design by BCI.

Based on the above, BCI created two preliminary models to evaluate immediate and primary consolidation settlement using FoSSA 2.0 Foundation Stress & Settlement Analysis software. The results indicate minimal immediate and primary consolidation settlement at the tie-in locations, which indicates special construction considerations due to settlement may not be required. Final findings and recommendations will be developed following BCI's on-going laboratory testing program and will be included in the 90% GBODR.

7.5 Slope Stability Evaluation at the DSSL Tie-In Locations to the Hass Slough East Levee and the Yolo Bypass West Levee

BCI performed preliminary rapid drawdown and EOC slope stability analyses on cross-sections provided by Wood Rodgers to check stability at the Hass Slough East Levee and Yolo Bypass West Levee (YBEL) tieins. We used the strength values used in this GBODR in the analysis. The preliminary Hass Slough East Levee tie-in analysis indicated an EOC FS of 2.04 and a rapid drawdown FS of 1.53. Both of these safety factors meet criteria. The preliminary YBEL tie-in analysis indicated an EOC FS of 1.53 and a rapid drawdown FS of 1.37. Both of these safety factors also meet criteria.

BCI is performing strength tests on relatively undisturbed soil samples obtained in the explorations in both the Hass Slough East Levee and the SSL at the tie-in locations to check these preliminary analyses. BCI will update these evaluations once laboratory tests are complete and provide final findings in the in the 90% GBODR.

7.6 Seismic Analysis

BCI completed a seismic analysis to evaluate the seismic vulnerability of the proposed new DSSL. BCI generally followed the methodology presented in ETL 1110-2-580, *Guidelines for Seismic Evaluation of Levees*, Expires 1 March 2018, USACE. BCI verified with the USACE that these Guidelines are still valid and have not been updated.

To evaluate levee seismic vulnerability, BCI:

- Used an approximate return period of 100 years, defined as 50% probability of exceedance in 75 years.
- Determined site specific Peak Ground Acceleration (PGA) and earthquake Magnitude (M) for an earthquake with a 100-year return period. BCI obtained the PGA from the United States Geological Survey (USGS) website https://earthquake.usgs.gov/hazards/interactive/. BCI determined an average PGA for the levee segment and used an average value where the evaluated PGA is within ±10% of the average value. BCI used a weighted average of major

source contributions as determined from the USGS deaggregation (i.e. all individual seismic sources contributing greater than 2% of the mean hazard).

 Completed liquefaction triggering and seismically induced settlement analysis at select subsurface data locations. BCI used Youd et al., 2001, *Liquefaction Resistance of Soils: Summary Report from the 1996 NCEER and 1998 NCEER/NSF Workshops on Evaluation of Liquefaction Resistance of Soils*, Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering, ASCE, Vol. 127, No. 10., pp 817-833. BCI based fine-grained soil susceptibility on Seed et al, 2003, and used a water level, as defined in the USACE Draft publication *Guidelines for Seismic Stability Evaluation of USACE Levees*, equal to the average water level for the wettest month of the year, typically in February.

7.6.1 Site Specific Ground Motion

An estimate of ground motion parameters such as peak horizontal ground acceleration (PGA) and earthquake moment magnitude (M) are necessary for liquefaction analysis. BCI used the USGS Unified Hazards Tool website (https://earthquake.usgs.gov/hazards/interactive/) to complete a probabilistic analysis and develop the peak horizontal ground acceleration (PGA) for an earthquake with a 100-year return period. The USGS 2008 Interactive Deaggregations program is based on source and attenuation models as presented in Petersen, M. and others, 2008, "Documentation for the 2008 Update of the National Seismic Hazard Maps, USGS OFR 08–1128," available on the web at http://pubs.usgs.gov/of/2008/1128/.

To estimate the ground motion parameters for the Lookout Slough THRFIP, BCI checked the PGA near the center of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. BCI used Vs₃₀ equal to 259 meters per second (mps, approximately 850 feet per second). This velocity is based on the general soil conditions logged in geotechnical borings completed for the Lookout Slough THRFIP by BCI. The 259 mps velocity is the value for Site Class D (Stiff Soil site).

To determine the PGA for an earthquake with a 100-year return period, BCI used the USGS Unified Hazards Tool which determined the PGA for several return periods and plotted the results as a hazard curve. From the hazard curve, the tool calculated a PGA equal to 0.17 for a 108-year return period. A "most likely" earthquake moment magnitude (M) for the event that will cause the PGA of interest is necessary for liquefaction analysis. Deaggregation within the USGS Unified Hazards Tool website allows for determination of the magnitude with the most significant contribution to the ground motion.

For the 100-year return period, the mean M is 6.6; modal M is approximately 6.7. Listed below are the faults that contribute most significantly to the PGA hazard with percent contribution and magnitude shown (from deaggregation at the 108-year return period level).

Fault Name	Contribution (%)	<u>Magnitude</u>
Green Valley	5.11%	6.83
Great Valley 5 Pittsburg – Kirby Hills alt1	4.05%	6.34
Great Valley 4b, Gordon Valley	2.83%	6.65
Rodgers Creek – Healdsburg	2.53%	7.34

A weighted average of the four largest percent contributing faults results in M equal to 6.75. We select an applicable M equal to 6.7 for use in Lookout Slough THRFIP analysis. The Regional Fault map (Appendix D) shows the locations of these faults and others in the region is attached. The locations of faults shown on the Exhibit are based on the U.S. Geological Survey and California Geological Survey, 2006, Quaternary fault and fold database for the United States (USGS web site: <u>http://earthquake.usgs.gov/hazards/qfaults/</u>).

7.6.2 Liquefaction

Liquefaction is a phenomenon in which granular material can transform from a solid to a liquefied state as a result of increased pore-water pressure and reduced effective stress. Ground shaking can induce an increase in pore-water pressure and granular materials can compact when subjected to the cyclic shear deformations. Liquefaction is most likely to occur in lower relative density granular soils, but some non-to- low plasticity fine-grained soils are also susceptible to liquefaction and/or strength loss via cyclical softening.

In loose materials, a loss of shear strength can occur that may lead to ground deformation or lateral movement (lateral spread) under foundation loading or on sloping ground. Loose soils can also compact following liquefaction and reconsolidation, which can result in ground settlement. For a levee, deformation and volume change can result in settlement at the ground surface, lateral migration (lateral spreading) of liquefied and overlying soils, and ground cracking at the surface. Strength loss within soils following a seismic event can result in slope failure.

BCI performed liquefaction analyses to evaluate potential liquefaction of the soils underlying the planned levee locations during a 100-year earthquake event with methods that include: Liquefaction Resistance of Soils: Summary Report from the 1996 NCEER and 1998 NCEER/NSF Workshop on Evaluation of Liquefaction Resistance of Soils by T. L. Youd and I. M. Idriss (Youd et al, 2001); Standard Penetration Test-Based Probabilistic and Deterministic Assessment of Seismic Soil Liquefaction Potential by K. Onder Cetin and Raymond B. Seed (Cetin et al, 2004); and Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes by I. M. Idriss and R. W. Boulanger (Idriss and Boulanger, 2008).

BCI used the liquefaction analyses results to estimate the post-earthquake strengths of the foundation materials. The post-earthquake strengths are used to evaluate seismic stability and potential levee deformation due to slope failure and/or settlement.

Liquefaction Triggering

BCI completed liquefaction analyses in general accordance with Youd et al, (2001); Cetin et al, (2004); and Idriss and Bourlanger, (2008). In determining the soils Factor of Safety against liquefaction, all three methods use a similar approach where they compare the cyclic stress ratio (CSR), which is the seismic demand on a soil layer, versus the cyclic resistance ratio (CRR), which is the capacity of the soil to resist liquefaction. BCI's analysis considered fine grained soils with Plasticity Index (PI)<10 and Liquid Limit (LL) <35 as potentially liquefiable, consistent with USACE guidelines.

For this evaluation, BCI completed liquefaction triggering analysis at BCI borings BCI-17-B05, BCI-17-B06, BCI-17-B11 through B17 and BCI-18-B28. These borings are located along the proposed levee alignment. BCI also considered the information contained in the CPT data for the five CPTs drilled at the site.

BCI used the following parameters for liquefaction triggering analysis:

- Earthquake magnitude of M=6.7
- PGA of 0.17g
- Design ground water elevation equal to an assumed nominal winter water surface elevation (WSE) of Elevation 4 feet (NAVD88) as the most critical condition when compared to the lower nominal summer WSE

Our analysis indicates that only two, isolated, thin soil zones in two separate borings show the potential for strength loss under the design seismic event; specifically, the thin gravel layer beginning at Elevation -9 feet in BCI-17-B06, and the thin clayey sand layer beginning at Elevation -30 feet in BCI-17-B13. Analysis of nearby explorations confirm that these layers are isolated and not continuous.

Based on this information, post-earthquake slope stability analyses and deformation are not required, and levee settlement due to seismic loading (horizontal and vertical displacement due to slope failure) is not anticipated.

Appendix D presents the liquefaction triggering sheets for each exploration.

8 ADDITIONAL GEOTECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS

This section addresses additional geotechnical considerations with respect to the DSSL construction.

8.1 Irrigation Ditch, Pond and Existing Slough Fill Recommendations

This section addresses fill recommendations associated with irrigation ditches, ponds and sloughs that currently exist within the new DSSL alignment footprint, and a minimum 20-feet beyond the new DSSL footprint.

All water bearing features (irrigation ditches, ponds and sloughs, etc.) underlying the new DSSL footprint or landside of the levee toe within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area that will receive fill shall be dewatered and mucked out until competent material is encountered. At a minimum, remove one-foot of material after dewatering. Scarify the base of the feature to a depth of 8", moisture condition to within 3% of optimum, and compact to a minimum 90% relative compaction. If the subgrade is too wet/unstable to achieve compaction, follow recommendations in Section 8.3 of this report. Place fill in maximum 8" thick loose lifts and compact to a minimum 97% relative compaction within the levee footprint and within 20 feet of the landside toe. Compact all other fill to a minimum 90% relative compaction. Bench fill into the side of the feature a minimum of 1' horizontally for every 1' of vertical fill or as needed to remove loose material along the side of the feature.

8.2 DSSL Tie-Ins

The new DSSL will tie into existing levees and roadway embankments at points along the levee alignment and at DSSL termination points. This includes a tie-in at the intersection with the Hass Slough East Levee, a tie-in into Malcolm Lane, tie-in into Liberty Island Road and tie-in into the SSL. BCI understands that Liberty Island Road will be reconstructed landside of the new DSSL.

8.2.1 Roadway Tie-In Earthwork Recommendations

Where the new levee ties into Malcom Lane, remove the roadway aggregate base, scarify the soil underlying the aggregate base at to a depth of at least 8-inches, and compact to a minimum 97% of maximum density (ASTM D698) at a moisture content within 2% of optimum. Where the new levee ties into Liberty Road along the north side of the project, remove the pavement section including the asphalt concrete, aggregate base, and underlying roadway embankment soil to a depth of 3 feet. Reconstruct the road to design grade using on-site borrow material. The removed material may be used as fill provided it is free from debris and concentrations of vegetation. Key the rebuilt slope and new levee fill a minimum of 1 foot vertically for every 1 foot (measured horizontally) of fill placed.

8.2.2 Hass Slough East Levee and the SSL Tie-In Earthwork Recommendations

Where the new DSSL ties into the Hass Slough East Levee and SSL, remove the upper 3 feet (measured vertical to the ground surface) of soil within the existing levees. Reconstruct the levees with over-excavated material free of debris and concentrations of vegetation or from on-site borrow. Key the reconstructed and new fill a minimum of 1 foot vertically for every 1 foot (measured horizontally) of fill placed.

8.3 Unstable Subgrade Mitigation

Significant wet weather conditions, high, localized ground water conditions, and conditions encountered at the bottom of dewatered depressions including ditches and ponds may result in challenges to obtain compaction per the project plans and specifications. BCI therefore prepared this section to address these conditions if encountered.

The Contractor should clear, grub and strip per the Lookout Slough THRFIP specifications. If elevated soil moisture and ground pumping prevent the contractor from achieving the specified original ground compaction after stripping and scarification, the Contractor should perform additional scarification to a depth of 12-inches and recompact the upper 6-inches in accordance with the Lookout Slough THRFIP specifications. If compaction still cannot be achieved, or the subgrade pumps significantly, BCI proposes the following mitigation with geogrid. Stabilization with geogrid has been evaluated and used successfully on other levee projects for similar applications within the regional area.

For minimally unstable areas where minor flexing with no pumping is observed, place geogrid (BX 1200 biaxial or equivalent) at the surface of the unstable soil, leaving a 6-foot-wide (\pm 6 inches) gap centered along the levee alignment for cutoff wall construction, as necessary, prior to placing the first lift of levee fill. If large areas of minimally unstable areas are observed, a test section should be performed to verify mitigation measures will address the instability prior to placement of geogrid over the entire area to be stabilized.

For significantly unstable areas where significant pumping and rutting is observed, mitigate these areas as follows:

- Over-excavate the unstable soil to a depth of up to 18-inches (actual depth will depend on the severity of instability as determined by BCI).
- Place geogrid (BX 1200 or equivalent) on the surface of the excavated area, leaving a gap for cutoff wall construction, as necessary.

- Place and compact (at 90% relative compaction of ASTM D698) on-site borrow material, or the previously excavated, dried out material, in a 12-inch-thick lift to within 6-inches of the original ground surface.
- Place and compact (per Lookout Slough THRFIP specifications) on-site borrow material, or the previously excavated, dried out material, in the upper 6-inches of subgrade.
- If excessively unstable conditions exist, a second layer of geogrid may be warranted prior to replacement and compaction of the upper 6-inches. If instability persists that prevents the ability to achieve the specified compaction, additional layers of geogrid may be required to continue into the levee embankment. In this case, BCI will perform additional analyses to evaluate the effect on Lookout Slough THRFIP design.

If large areas of significantly unstable areas are observed, a test section shall be performed to verify mitigation measures will address the instability prior to excavation and placement of geogrid over the entire area.

The Contractor shall comply with the Lookout Slough THRFIP specifications regarding geogrid. In addition, the Contractor shall perform the following:

- Minimize subgrade disturbance prior to geotextile placement.
- Consideration to unrolling geogrid transversely or perpendicular to the embankment alignment to reduce lateral spreading or overlap separation.
- Overlap adjacent rolls along their sides and ends with a 3-feet overlap.
- Consider the use of nylon cable ties or zip ties to help maintain overlap dimensions.
- At the beginning of a roll, consider anchoring the beginning and the corners to the underlying surface using a washer and pin, or heavy-gauge staples.
- Use a lightweight, low ground pressure dozer to evenly push out the fill over the exposed geogrid.

9 FUTURE GEOTECHNICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Future geotechnical evaluations include the following:

- An updated evaluation, as necessary, at the two tie-in locations based on completed laboratory test results.
- Updated analyses as required based on refined design of the DSSL model and alignment, borrow sites and channels designed for the restoration habitat.

10 LIMITATIONS

BCI prepared this Draft GBODR for EIP and the design-build team for the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project. This Draft GBODR should not be used by others or for other projects without BCI's written permission.

BCI prepared this report in accordance with the generally accepted geotechnical standard of practice currently being used in this area. BCI based this Draft GBODR on the current site and project conditions.

11 GUIDANCE DOCUMENTS

BCI reviewed the following documents to help determine the findings and conclusions of this Draft GBODR:

- California Code of Regulations, December 2009, <u>Regulations of the Central Valley Flood</u> <u>Protection Board, Title 23, Waters</u>.
- State of California, The Natural Resources Agency, Department of Water Resources, May 2012 <u>Urban Levee Design Criteria.</u>
- URS January 2011, <u>Final Geomorphology Technical Memoranda and Maps, North NULE Area,</u> <u>Geomorphic Assessments</u>, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 46000008101, prepared for the Department of Water Resources, Division of Flood Management.
- URS April 2011, <u>Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area</u>, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 46000008101, prepared for the Department of Water Resources, Division of Flood Management.
- URS August 2011, <u>Remedial Alternatives and Cost Estimates Report (RACER)</u>, North NULE Study <u>Area</u>, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 46000008101, prepared for the Department of Water Resources, Division of Flood Management.
- URS April 2015, <u>Guidance Document for Geotechnical Analyses</u>, <u>Urban Levee Evaluations</u> <u>Project, Contract 4600008101</u>, (URS Guidance Document), prepared for Department of Water Resources, Division of Flood Management (DWR).
- USACE, EM 1110-2-1913, Design and Construction of Levees, 30 April 2000.
- USACE, EM 1110-2-1902, Engineering and Design, Slope Stability, 31 October 2003.
- USACE, Recommendations for Seepage Design Criteria, Evaluation and Design Practices, prepared by the 2003 CESPK Levee Task Force, 15 July 2003.
- USACE, ETL 1110-2-569, Design Guidance for Levee Underseepage, 1 May 2005.
- USACE, Geotechnical Levee Practice Standard Operating Procedure, Revision 2, 11 April 2008.
- USACE, <u>ETL 1110-2-580, Guidelines for Seismic Evaluation of Levees</u>, Expires 1 March 2018 (no update available).

TABLES

- Table 1 Lookout Slough THRFIP Hydraulic Conductivity Laboratory Test Results
- Table 2 Hydraulic Conductivity Values Used by Others for Lookout Slough THRFIP Soil Layers
- Table 3 Lookout Slough THRFIP Hydraulic Conductivity Values for 65%-Design
- Table 4 Lookout Slough THRFIP Strength Parameter Laboratory Test Results
- Table 5 Lookout Slough THRFIP Soil Strength Parameters for 65%-Design
- Table 6 Lookout Slough THRFIP 65%-Design Steady-State Seepage Analysis Results
- Table 7 Lookout Slough THRFIP 65%-Design Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Results
- Table 8 Lookout Slough THRFIP Settlement Analysis Parameters and Results

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

					TABLE	1			
			Lookout	Slough THRFIP H	lydraulic Co	nductivity	y Labora	tory Test	Results
		Donth		Hydraulic Cor	nductivity	0/			
Segment	Boring	(ft)	Soil Type	Laboratory Kv (cm/sec)	Kh a=0.25	⁷⁰ Fines	LL	PI	Comments
	BCI-17-B10.4	6.5'-7'	SC	9.92E-06	3.97E-05	28	34	16	
	BCI-17-B20.4	9'-9.5'	SC	2.51E-06	1.00E-05	45	38	20	
		Average:	SC	6.22E-06	2.49E-05				
	BCI-17-B01.6	12'-12.5'	CL	9.94E-06	3.98E-06		41	20	
	BCI-17-B03.4	9'-9.5'	CL	1.45E-05	5.80E-05	79	32	14	Outlier
	BCI-17-B08.6	11'4"-11'8"	CL	4.19E-07	1.68E-06	56	35	22	
	BCI-17-B18.3	5.5-6'	CL	2.86E-07	1.14E-06	59	46	29	
	BCI-17-B08.2	3'8"-4'2"	СН	2.80E-07	1.12E-06	95	68	48	
	BCI-17-B11.1	2.5'-3'	СН	2.72E-08	1.09E-07	90	52	37	
	BCI-17-B15.1	1.5'-2'	СН	4.34E-07	1.74E-06	97	63	46	
	BCI-17-B17.1	2.5'-3.0'	СН	1.59E-06	6.36E-06				
		Average:	CL, CH	1.85-06	2.30E-06				
		•							
	TP4	1'-3'	СН	2.78E-09	1.11E-08		50	33	
	BTP15-B	3'-6'	СН	4.24E-09	1.70E-08		50	33	New Jenes Fill
	BTP20-A	1'-3'	CL	4.60E-09	1.84E-08		43	29	New Levee Fill
		Average:	CL, CH	3.87E-09	1.55E-08				

	TABLE 2														
		Hydraulic Co	onductivity	Values Use	d By Oth	ers for Loo	kout Slough Tl	HRFIP Soi	il Layers						
				Southpo	ort EIP		Lower E	lkhorn Bas	sin Levee	USACE	West Sac	ramento	URS Presi	umptive H	IC Values
Material Type	Designation	Soil Description	Kh (ft/day)	Kh (cm/s)	Kv/Kh	Kv (cm/s)	Kh (cm/s)	Kv/Kh	Kv (cm/s)	Kh (cm/s)	Kv/Kh	Kv (cm/s)	Kh (cm/s)	Kv/Kh	Kv (cm/s)
Cutoff Wall	NA	SCB, SB	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	1.0	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶				1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	1.0	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶ to 1.0 x 10 ⁻⁷	1.0	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶ to 1.0 x 10 ⁻⁷
New Levee Soil, Embankment	CL, CH	New Levee Lean CLAY and Fat CLAY	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁷	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁷				1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶ to 1.0 x 10 ⁻⁸	.25-1.0	varies
Lean CLAY, Fat CLAY,	CL, CH	Layers of medium stiff to hard Lean and Fat CLAY	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0. 25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁷	4.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0.25	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	1 x 10 ⁻⁵	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁶	5.0 x 10⁻ ⁶ to	25 1 0	varios
Lean CLAY	CL	Soft to Medium Stiff Lean CLAY	0.016	5.6 x 10⁻ ⁶	10 ⁻⁶ 0. 25	5 1.4 x 10 ⁻⁶							5.0 x 10 ⁻⁸	.25-1.0	varies
Clayey SAND, Sandy Lean CLAY	SC, CL	Interbedded layers of SC and CL					1 x 10 ⁻⁴	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁵	1 x 10 ⁻⁴	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁵	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁴ to 1.0 x 10 ⁻⁵	.25-1.0	varies
Interbedded Poorly-	SP, SP-SM	Interbedded layers of SP and SP-SM	22.68	8.0 x 10 ⁻³	0. 25	2.0 x 10 ⁻³	(SP-SM) 1 x 10 ⁻²	0.50	(SP-SM) 5.0 x 10 ⁻³						
Silt/SAND with Clay	SP-SM, SP-SC	Interbedded layers of SP-SM and SP-SC predominantly	(SP-SM) 14.74	(SP-SM) 5.2 x 10 ⁻³	0.25	(SP-SM) 1.3 x 10 ⁻³	1.0 x 10 ⁻² to 4.0 x 10 ⁻⁴	0.50	5.0 x 10 ⁻³ to 2.0 x 10 ⁻⁴	5 x 10 ⁻³	0.25	1.3 x 10 ⁻³			
Interbedded Clayey GRAVEL and Poorly- graded SAND with Clay	GC, SP-SC	Interbedded layers of GC and SP-SC					(GM 26-49%) 2.0 x 10 ⁻³	0. 25	(GM 26-49%) 5.0 x 10 ⁻⁴						
Well-graded SAND with Silt, Poorly-graded GRAVEL with SILT	GP-GC, SW- SM	Interbedded layers of SW-SM and GP-GC	(SP-SM) 14.74	(SP-SM) 5.2 x 10 ⁻³	0.25	(SP-SM) 1.3 x 10 ⁻³	(GM 13-25%) 4.0 x 10 ⁻³	0.25	(GM 13-25%) 1.0 x 10 ⁻³						

September 26, 2019



TABLE 3								
Lookout Slough THRFIP Hydraulic Conductivity Values For 65%-Design								
Material Type	USCS Designation	Soil Description	Kh (ft/day)	Kh (cm/s)	Kv/Kh	Kv (cm/s)		
Cutoff Wall	NA	SCB, SB	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	1.0	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶		
New Levee Soil, Embankment	CL, CH	New Levee Lean CLAY and Fat CLAY	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0.25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁷		
Loop CLAY, Eat CLAY, Interhedded SILT/CLAY	CL, CH	Layers of medium stiff to hard Lean and Fat CLAY	0.0028	1.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0. 25	2.5 x 10 ⁻⁷		
Leall CLAF, Fat CLAF, Interbedded Sici/CLAF	CL	Soft to Medium Stiff Lean CLAY	0.0057	2.0 x 10 ⁻⁶	0. 25	5.0 x 10 ⁻⁷		
Clayey SAND, Sandy Lean CLAY	SC, CL	Interbedded layers of SC and CL	0.057	2.0 x 10⁻⁵	0.25	5.0 x 10 ⁻⁶		
Interhedded Dearly graded SAND/Sand with Silt/SAND with Clay	SP, SP-SM	Interbedded layers of SP and SP-SM	22.68	8.0 x 10 ⁻³	0. 25	2.0 x 10 ⁻³		
Interbedded Poony-graded SAND/Sand with Sitt/SAND with Clay	SP-SM, SP-SC	Interbedded layers of SP-SM and SP-SC predominantly	14.74	5.2 x 10 ⁻³	0. 25	1.3 x 10 ⁻³		
Interbedded Clayey GRAVEL and Poorly-graded SAND with Clay	GC, SP-SC	Interbedded layers of GC and SP-SC	5.67	2.0 x 10 ⁻³	0. 25	5.0 x 10 ⁻⁴		
Well-graded SAND with Silt, Poorly-graded GRAVEL with SILT	GP-GC, SW-SM	Interbedded layers of SW-SM and GP-GC	14.74	5.2 x 10 ⁻³	0.25	1.3 x 10 ⁻³		

	TABLE 4								
				Loc	okout Slough T	THRFIP Strength	Parameter Laborat	ory Test Results	
		Effective	Strength	Total S	trength	Undrained Sh	ear Strength (Su)		
USCS	BCI Boring/Test Pit	ф' (deg)	c' (psf)	φ ^{total} (deg)	c ^{total} (psf)	Su (psf)	Cell Pressure (psf)	Remarks	
CL	BCI-17-B1 (4.5'-4.9')	40.9 ²	382.3 ²					Lean CLAY with Sand (LL = 38, PI = 21)	
СН	BCI-17-B2 (4.0'-5.0')	34.2 ²	94.6 ²					Fat CLAY (LL = 54, PI = 42)	
CL	BCI-17-B2 (11.5'-12.0'					3923.6	1008	Lean CLAY with Sand	
CL	BCI-17-B2 (20' – 20.5')					2570.3	1728	Sandy Lean CLAY (LL = 38, PI = 22)	
СН	BCI-17-B3 (12.3' – 12.8')					4664.4	1008	Fat CLAY	
CL	BCI-17-B4 (8.7′ – 9.3′)	33.8 ²	419.6 ²					Lean CLAY, Brown	
CL	BCI-17-B7 (3.8' – 4.2')	17.1 ²	690.4 ²					Lean CLAY with Sand (LL = 48, PI = 32)	
CL	BCI-17-B4 (13.0' – 13.5')					2411.3	1152.0	Lean CLAY (LL = 46, PI = 25)	
СН	BCI-17-B6 (4.3' – 4.8')					2684.2	432	Fat CLAY (LL = 68, PI = 50)	
СН	BCI-17-B8 (3.8' – 4.2')	24.5 ²	648.1 ²					Fat CLAY (LL = 68, PI = 48)	
CL	BCI-17-B9 (9.8' – 10.3')					1817.1	1008	Lean CLAY with Sand	
СН	BCI-19-57 (5.0'-5.5')					1039	576	Fat CLAY with Sand (LL = 51, PI = 32)	
CL	BCI-17-14 (4.5′ – 6.0′)	31 ³	390.9 ³	21 ³	287.6 ³			Lean CLAY	
СН	BCI-17-17-1 (2.0'- 3.5')			25.8 ⁴	336.2 ⁴			Fat CLAY	
CL	BCI-17-19-1 (1.0' – 2.5')			24.2 ⁴	331.9 ⁴			Lean CLAY	
СН	TP4 Bulk ¹ (1.0' - 3.0')	24.4 ³	462.0 ³	20.9 ³	165.3 ³	1996.5	750.2	Fat CLAY with Sand (LL = 59, PI = 44)	
СН	TP6 Bulk ¹ (1.0' – 3.0')	27.4 ³	538.1 ³	13.2 ³	579.6 ³	1758.3	748.8	Fat CLAY with Sand (LL = 51, PI = 13)	
СН	BTP24 Bulk ¹ (4.0' – 7.0')	19.0 ³	424.1 ³	13.8 ³	381.8 ³			Fat CLAY (LL = 56, PI = 38)	
СН	BTP4 Bulk ⁵ (1.0' – 3.0')	18.3 ⁵	0 ⁵						
СН	BTP12 Bulk ⁵ (1.0' – 3.0')	19.8 ⁵	0 ⁵						
СН	BTP3 Bulk ¹ (1.0' – 3.0')					1298.5	720		
СН	BTP15 ¹ (3.0' - 6.0')					1566.9	720		
СН	BTP26 ¹ (4.0' – 7.0')					1583.6	720		
СН	BTP29 ¹ (1.0' – 4.0')					1930.9	720		
СН	BTP31 ¹ (1.0' - 3.0')					1598.6	720		

¹ Specimens remolded to 97% relative compaction (ASTM D698)

² Direct Shear Test (ASTM D3080)

³ Consolidated Undrained with pore-water pressure measurements Triaxial Compression Tests (ASTM D4767)

⁴ Consolidated Undrained with pore-water pressure measurements Triaxial Compression Tests (ASTM D4767). However, due to sample variability, BCI could not produce reasonable Mohr circles to determine effective strengths.

⁵ Fully-Softened Direct Shear Test following the procedures outlined in the February 20, 2014, Use and Measurement of Fully Softened Shear Strength, Bernardo A. Castellanos



	TABLE 5															
T (USOS)	BCI	Lookout Recomme	Slough T ended Str	HRFIP Soil ength Val	l Strength ues	Parame	ters for 6	5%-Design Southp	oort EIP			Lower Elki	norn Basin	Levee	URS Presumptive Values	
Type (USCS)	φ' (deg)	c' (psf)	φ ^{total} (deg)	c ^{total} (psf)	Su (psf)	φ' (deg)	c' (psf)	φ ^{total} (deg)	c ^{total} (psf)	Su (psf)	φ' (deg)	c' (psf)	Φ ^{total} (deg)	c ^{total} (psf)	φ' (deg)	c' (psf)
Slurry Wall (SB)	0	50			20	0	50	0	20	20	-	-	-	-	-	-
New Levee (CL, CH)	22	400	13	450	1500	22 ¹	240 ¹	13 ¹	250 ¹	1500 ¹	23	160	11	230	≤32	≤150
Lean CLAY/Fat CLAY (CL, CH)	30	150	15	175	1000	20.20	75 200	15	150.400	C00 1000	30/23	100/150	17/10	180/250	-	-
Lean CLAY (CL)	32	150	16	175	1000	28-30	75-200	15	150-400	600-1000	30	100	17	180	≤35	≤200
Clayey SAND, Sandy Lean CLAY (SC, CL)	32	100	16	115	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Poorly-graded SAND, Poorly-graded SAND with SILT (SP, SP-SM)	32	0	-	-	-	34	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Poorly-graded SAND with SILT, Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (SP-SM/SP-SC)	30	0	-	-	-	30	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	≥32 to ≤35	0
Clayey GRAVEL/Poorly-graded SAND with CLAY (GC, SP-SC)	34	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
Poorly-graded GRAVEL with CLAY, Well-graded SAND with SILT (GP-GC, SW-SM)	34	0	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-		
¹ Based on New Levee Deep Core (CL, CH)																

	TABLE 6								
		Lookout Slough T	HRFIP 65%-Design	Steady-State Und	derseepage Ana	lysis Results			
DCI Cross Costion	Levee Improvement	Underseepage Mitigation Measure	Steady-State U i _{exit avg} a	nderseepage Ana at Landside Levee	lysis Results, Toe	Steady-Sta i _{exit avg} at Landsic	ate Underseepage An de Ditch (Duck Slough	alysis Results, or Irrigation Canal)	
BCI Cross-section	Measure	Cutoff Wall Toe Elev. (ft) NAVD88	DWSE i _{exit avg}	DWSE i _{exit avg} * 1.25 3-D effect	Meets Criteria (i _{exit avg} ≤ 0.5)	DWSE i _{exit avg}	DWSE i _{exit avg} * 1.25 3-D effect	Meets Criteria (i _{exit avg} varies)	
Station C I FO	DSSL		<0.05	<0.1	Yes	0.22	0.28	Yes (i _{exit avg} 0.8)	
Station 6+50	DSSL w/wall	-15	<0.05	<0.1	Yes	0.22	0.28	Yes	
	DSSL		<0.05		Yes	3.85		No (i _{exit avg} 0.77)	
Station 42+00	DSSL w/wall	-40	<0.05		Yes	2.31		No (i _{exit avg} 0.77)	
	DSSL w/wall ¹	-40	<0.05		Yes	0.59		Yes	
Station 100, 50	DSSL		<0.05		Yes	0.24		Yes (i _{exit avg} 0.61)	
Station 109+50	DSSL w/wall	-15	<0.05		Yes	0.24		Yes	
Station 148,00	DSSL		<0.05	<0.1	Yes	0.29	0.36	Yes	
51811011 148+00	DSSL w/wall	-15	<0.05	<0.1	Yes	0.29	0.36	Yes	

¹ With water surface elevation set at 4 feet in Duck Slough

	TABLE 7								
	Lookout Slough THRFIP 65%-Design Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Results								
	Louise Improvement	Mitigation Measure	S	teady-State Slope	Stability Ar	alysis Results, Mir	nimum Factor of	f Safety	
BCI Cross-Section	Levee Improvement	Cutoff Wall Toe		Meets Criteria	Rapid	Meets Criteria		Meets Criteria	
	Medsure	Elev. (ft) NAVD88	33 DWSE	(FS≥1.4)	DD	(FS≥1.2)	EUC WSE	(FS≥1.3)	
Station (150	DSSL		2.89	Yes					
Station 6+50	DSSL w/wall	-15	2.89	Yes	1.88	Yes	2.40	Yes	
Station 12:00	DSSL		3.11	Yes					
Station 42+00	DSSL w/wall	-40	3.16	Yes	2.88	Yes	3.46	Yes	
Chatien 100 - 50	DSSL		2.49	Yes					
Station 109+50	DSSL w/wall	-15	2.49	Yes	1.84	Yes	2.38/2.42 ¹	Yes	
Station 148,00	DSSL		2.75	Yes					
Station 148+00	DSSL w/wall	-15	2.87	Yes	1.87	Yes	2.35	Yes	
1		_							

¹ With water at the Design Water Surface Elevations

	TABLE 8										
			Loo	kout Slough THRFIP Settle	ment Analysis Par	ameters					
	Consolidation Settlement at Levee Centerline										
	Soil Description	Depth Below Levee Base	Unit Weight	Elastic Soil Modulus, Es	Poisson's Ratio	C	6	OCB	Cv		
Layer NO.	Soli Description	(ft)	(pcf)	(ksf)	(U)	Cc	Cr	UCR	(ft²/day)	eo	
1	New Levee Fill		125								
2	Med. Stiff to Hard Fat CLAY (CH)	0-5	120	500	0.30						
3	Hard Lean CLAY (CL)	5-14	120	500	0.40	0.27	0.075	10.00	0.123	0.810	
4	Soft to Med. Stiff Lean CLAY (CL)	14-20	118	310	0.40	0.24	0.020	3.00	0.554	0.780	
5	Hard Lean CLAY (CL)	20-30	125	1000	0.40						
6	Med. Stiff Lean CLAY (CL)	30-33	117	250	0.40	0.29	0.060	3.00	0.218	0.895	
7	Stiff Lean CLAY (CL)	33-40	120	1000	0.40	0.30	0.060	10.00	0.218	0.895	
8	Stiff Lean Clay (SC)	40-55	120	625	0.40	0.30	0.060	4.00	0.231	0.895]
9	Hard Fat to Lean CLAY (CH, CL)	55-80	120	1000	0.40						

				BCI-17	-06						
Layer No.	Soil Description	Depth Below Levee Base	Unit Weight	Elastic Soil Modulus, Es	Poisson's Ratio	Cc	Cr	OCR	Cv	eo	
		(ft)	(pcf)	(ksf)	(U)				(ft²/day)		
1	New Levee Fill		125								
2	Stiff to Hard Fat to Lean CLAY (CH, CL)	0-5	120	1500	0.40]
3	Stiff Lean CLAY, Clayey SAND (SC, CL)	5-10	120	250	0.30						1
4	Poorly-graded SAND (SP)	10-15	105	450	0.30						
5	Well-graded GRAVEL (GW)	15-25	115	250	0.30						
6	Firm Sandy SILT, Lean CLAY (ML, CL)	25-45	115	150	0.30]
7	Firm Fat CLAY (CH)	45-55	120	500	0.40						1
8	Very Hard Lean CLAY (CL)	55-75	125	2000	0.40						1

				BCI-17-02, 03	3, 04, 05						
Layer	Soil Description	Depth Below Levee Base	Unit Weight	Elastic Soil Modulus, Es	Poisson's Ratio	Cc	Cr	OCR	Cv	eo	
No.		(ft)	(pcf)	(ksf)	(U)				(ft²/day)		
1	New Levee Fill		125								
2	Stiff Fat to Lean CLAY (CH, CL)	0-5	120	1000	0.40						
3	Hard to Very Hard Lean CLAY (CL)	5-40	125	2000	0.40						



Notes

Elastic Settlement: 0.43 feet (5.2 inches)

Notes

Elastic Settlement: 0.07 feet (0.8 inches)

GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT 65% Design Lookout Slough THRFIP Solano County, California

FIGURES

Project Vicinity Map Project Site Limits Exploration Site Plan Geologic Map Plan and Profile Sheets



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig1 LSRP 65%.dwg This Page Intentionally Left Blank











FIGURE 2, PROJECT SITE LIMITS Geotechnical Basis of Design Report - 65% Design September 2019

Drawing References: Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment, stream channels, and topography updated 7/30/2019.

Ecosystem Investment

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Partners

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19 Map Prepared By: M.D.R. Checked By: N.C.H. Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

th: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig2 LSRP 65%.dwg









FIGURE 3A, EXPLORATION SITE PLAN **Geotechnical Basis of Design Report - 65% Design** September 2019

Drawing References: Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment updated 2/1/2019 and topography updated11/12/2018.

Ecosystem Investment

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Partners

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19

Map Prepared By: M.D.R.

Checked By: N.C.H.

Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig3 LSRP 65%.dwg

This map shows surficial geologic deposits and levees as they existed in 1937. Map units and boundaries are drawn by interpretation of historical aerial photography supplemented by data from historical maps and surveys. For reference, the mapping is superimposed on modern U.S. Geological Survey 7.5' topographic base maps (individual maps referenced below). Screened back semi-transparent mapping shown on this plate is from Deep Water Ship Channel study area, which is not assessed in this investigation. For clarity, only the surficial geologic map units of this study appear in the explanation.

See accompanying technical memorandum for complete descriptions of map units, process descriptions and methodology.

Adjacent polygons that have identical map unit symbols are employed to delineate sequences of sedimentation and landscape evolution.

Explanation

Underseepage Susceptibility Along Non-Urban Levee Alignment

Very High	High	Moderate	Low
	Geologic co Solid contac about 250' d	ontact; dashed wh cts accurate to w on either side of t	here approximate, dotted where concealed, queried where uncertain. ithin 100' of line shown on map; dashed contacts accurate to within the line.
	Narrow cha Dashed whe	nnel, generally < ere approximate,	100 ft in width. dotted where concealed.
	Narrow, tida	Illy influenced cha	annel (<100 ft in width), commonly connected to a larger slough channel.
	Canal		
	Levee; artifi	cial fill prism, ger	nerally <70 ft in width.
	Borrow pit,	generally <70 ft i	n width.
W 1937	Vater; date indi	cates year of his	torical dataset.

Borrow pit present in 1937.

Geologic Units

ΒP



Artificial fill, circa 1937.

Levee (made of artificial fill), circa 1937.

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and lesser clay; deposited during high-stage water flow, overtopping channel banks Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural or artificial levees. Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel. Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Intermittent lake; seasonal lake shown on historical topographic maps. Date indicates source data set.

	Hob
	Hcs
	Hff
π.	
HULUCENE	Hch
	Hsl
	Ha
	Hpm

Hn

Hs 1937

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and clay; deposited during high-stage water flow,

overtopping channel banks.

Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural levees.

Fine-grained alluvial fan deposits; silt and clay with sand.

Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.

Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Alluvial deposits, undifferentiated; sand, silt, clay and minor lenses of gravel.

Peat and muck; interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay, former tidal marsh deposits, mostly now leveed, drained, and farmed.

Basin deposits; fine sand, silt and clay.

Marsh deposits; silt and clay, possibly with organic-rich beds; perennially or seasonally submerged. Date indicates year of historical dataset used to map the marsh.



Alluvial fan deposits; semi-consolidated silt, sand, sandy clay and fine to coarse subrounded gravel.

Alluvial fan deposits of the Montezuma Hills; semi-consolidated sandy silt, sandy clayey silt, clay, sand and minor pebble gravel eroded from the early Pleistocene Montezuma Formation

Stratigraphic Correlation Chart

Time

Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig3 LSRP 65%.dwg

Depositional Environment Floodplain and





12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment and topography updated 02/01/2019. Liberty Island, Geologic Map of the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta, California, by Brian F. Atwater, 1982.

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19

Map Prepared By: M.D.R.

Checked By: N.C.H.

Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

th: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig4 LSRP 65%.dwg



VERIFY SCALES BAR IS ONE INCH ON DRIGINAL DRAWING, ADJUST SCALES FOR REDUCED PLOTS								
FIGURE NO.	SHEET							
5	Δ							





BURE 2C	anner and the second and the second				Earnest Q V APN 01432	Vineman 240020	
	THE REAL PROPERTY OF THE PROPE	territe to the second second		Duck Slou	igh		+ BCI-19-34
S 00 56 57 58	59 60 61 62	BCI-19-35	66 67 68	69 <u>70</u> 71 + 72	73 74	75 76 77 78	
+ + + 2 26-				СІ-18-СРТ03'	PROPOSED LL	VEE	
N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N		• BCI-17-05			CENTERLINE / STATIONING	AND	PB61-17-04
		BCI-17-13					BCI-18-28
				PLAN			
30	> <	7	8	SCALE: 1"=150'			
20	2 7 7	2					
3TP-15 Elev. 6.0	3CI-17- Elev. 6.0		BCI-18 Elev. 7	3TP-18		3CI-19-	3CI-18-
10 Sample Sampler % D USC Type Fines LL PL PULL A Get TO Sector Fines LL PL PL A GET TO Sec	Sampler % N Sampler % Samp	Per Fines LL Pl		mple Sampler % D-USC-TypeEinesPL		N Sampler % Value USC Type Fines LL PI	N Sampler % N Value USC Type Fines LL PI Value
0 Bulk B ₁ CH Bulk C Bulk	L 5 	64 45 69 45 28		KB ₁ CL ■ KB ₁ CL ■ KC KC KC KC KC KC KC KC KC KC		Push 20 Push	-24 Pus 16 Pus Push
Buik D 07-19-2018 -10 - E.O.B. at Elev6.0' Buik D 07-19-2018 -10 - E.O.B. at Elev6.0' -10 - E.O.B. at Elev6.0'	72 43 22 9 Push 11 2 11-CH-2	¥ 92 54 31 ────	Bull	07-19-2018 E.O.B. at Elev6.0'		Push SC Push CL 9 Push Push 44 42 22	Push
(-) -						Push Push Push 26	
29 Push 19 Push 9						Push	
Y → -30 →	M 33 NP NP					Push	1114
	SC SC 8 17	75 38 14			M OF CUTOFF LEV15.0	= 12 x	12 SM 10
SC-SM 34 ¹ _{CL} 40 25 7 22		04.2017 E	04-24-2018 O.H. at elev43.0'			25 _{SC}	35 X 18
	E.O.B. a E.R. ^a	it Elev45.5' = est. 74%					
-60						03-20-2019 E.O.B. at Elev54.5' ER _i = est. 81%	ER _i = est. 91%
							38
	09-06-2017 B. at Elev70.5' ER _i = est. 79%						23
-80 56 57 58 59 60 61 62 63	64 65	66 67	58 69 ⁻	70 71 72	73	74 75 70	a 77 78
	DESIGNED BY: ROBERT B. LOKTEFF, P.E.,G.E. DRAWN BY:	REEDERA	Prepared by:	2491 BOATMAN AVENUE WEST SACRAMENTO CA 95691		Francestom	ECOSYS
	MIKE ROBERTSON CHECKED BY: NICOLE C. HART, P.E.		BLACKBURN Consulting	JOB NO.: 3195.x	\sim	nvestment	L Geotechnica
REV. DATE BY CHK. APPR. DESCRIPTION	JONATHAN KORS, P.E. DATE: 09/02/2019	CALFORNIA	SUBMITTED	APPROVED		Partners	PLAN AND











FS-01/Common/Active Projects/3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project/CAD/3195.x Fig5 LSRP 65%.dwg 9/19/20

This Page Intentionally Left Blank
GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Solano County, California

APPENDIX A

Historical Documents



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Project\CAD\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppA-1.dwg



Project\CAD\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppA-2.dwg



Project\CAD\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppA-3.dwg





Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppA-5.dwg



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppA-6.dwg GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT 65% Design

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Solano County, California

APPENDIX B

SEEP/W and SLOPE/W Analytical Results



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration







September 2019





Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\65% GBOD REPORT\3195.x LSRP GBOD 65% AppB 6+50.dwg

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19 Map Prepared By: M.D.R. Checked By: N.C.H. Job No.: 3195.x





(psf)	(°)
0	34
150	32
450	20



Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability Analysis, 10 ft. Drawdown Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall

September 2019

(psf)	(°)
0	0
175	16
175	15
450	13
0	0







ft/day	(=2.0x10-6 cm/s)	0.25
t/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	0.25
t/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	0.25
y ((=5.2x10-3 cm/s)	0.25
av	(=8.0x10-3 cm/s)	0 25



APPENDIX B-10, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with No Cutoff Wall September 2019

0.8 ft			40 30 20 10
			- <u>-10</u>
			O
			— -40 [—] — -50
950	2,000	2,050	2,100

		(pcf)	(psf)	(°)
s)	Mohr-Coulomb	115	150	32
5)	Mohr-Coulomb	115	150	30
5)	Mohr-Coulomb	125	400	22
	Mohr-Coulomb	125	0	34
	Mohr-Coulomb	120	0	32





APPENDIX B-11, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Seepage Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

Ov10 6 om/o	N N		
1.0x10-6 cm/s)		— 40
	DWS	E = 20.8 ft	— 30
2.5x10-7 cm/s	. Kh = 1.0x10-6 cm/s	5)	20
	,	,	— 10
20			
.0x10-6 cm/s)			10 <u>0</u>
			-20 O
			<u>-30</u> 0
			— -40 Ш
			-50
			-70
	GA K. A. JA K. A. JA A. A. A	KIKIKIMI KIKIKIKI	
950	2,000	2,050	2,100

- 0.25
- 0.25
- 0.25
- 1





APPENDIX B-12, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Seepage Analysis with Water in Duck Slough September 2019

	(-2.0)(10.6 cm/s)	0.05
iay	(-2.0000000000)	0.20

ay	(=1.0x10-6	cm/s)	0.25
-	•	,	





APPENDIX B-13, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

).8 ft			
			- <u>-10</u>
			-30 Ū
			— -40 Ш — -50
950	2,000	2,050	2,100

		(pcf)	(psf)	(°)
s)	Mohr-Coulomb	115	150	32
s)	Mohr-Coulomb	115	150	30
5)	Mohr-Coulomb	125	400	22
	Mohr-Coulomb	125	0	34
	Mohr-Coulomb	120	0	32
)	Mohr-Coulomb	100	50	0





APPENDIX B-14, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN End-of-Construction Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

Slurry Wall, SB, EOC

Lookout Slough THRFIP

			40
ft			40 30
it.			20
			— 10
			— - <u>10</u>
-			<u> </u>
			<u> </u>
			— -40 ^Ш
			-50
			-60
			-70
			00
950	2,000	2,050	2,100

sf)	(°)	
0	32	

30

34

32

100 20

Kh=0.0028 ft/day (=1.0x10-6 cm/s)





APPENDIX B-15, STA 42+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability Analysis, 10 ft. Drawdown Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

			<u> </u>
).8 ft			<u> </u>
	Drawdown WSE =	: 10.8 ft	20
			- 10
			10 <u>.0</u>
			o
			— -40 ^Ш
			-50
			-60
			-70
			00
950	2,000	2,050	2,100

(°)	(psf)	(°)
32	175	16
30	175	15
22	450	13
34	0	0
32	0	0
0	0	0







APPENDIX B-17, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Seepage Analysis Setback Levee with No Cutoff Wall September 2019

		— 50	
		— 40	
$DWSE = 21.6~\mathrm{ft}$		— 30	
cm/s, Kh = 1.0x10-6 d	cm/s)	— 20	
		— 10	
XXXXXXXXXXXX			
		atio -10	
		-20	X
		— -30 III	
		-40	X
		-50	X
		-60	
		-70	
2,400	2,450	2,500	





APPENDIX B-18, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with No Cutoff Wall September 2019

				50			
1.6 ft			\neg	40			
			-	30			
			-	20			
			_	10			
			_	0			
			_	-10	atic		
			_	-20	Š		
			_	-30	Ĩ		
			_	-40			
			-	-50			
			-	-60			
			-	-70			
2,4	100	2,450	2,5	00 00			





APPENDIX B-19, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Seepage Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

		50	
	- 4	<u> </u>	
DWSE = 21.6 ft		— 30	
ı/s, Kh = 1.0x10-6 cn	n/s)	— 20	
		— 10	
and a second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second		2 0 -	KEXEX.
		atio	
		-20	
		— -30 <u> </u>	XXX
		-40	
		-50	
		-60	
		-70	
2,400	2,450	2,500	





APPENDIX B-20, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

		— 50
6 ft		40
		— 30
		— 20
		— 10
		— -20 关
		— -30 🔟
		-40
		-50
		-60
1		-70
2,400	2,450	2,500





APPENDIX B-21, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN End-of-Construction Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

		50
		— 40
		— 30
WSE = 3.5 ft		<u> </u>
WOE - 0.0 h		— 10
		— -20 X
		— -30 🔟
		— -40
		-50
		-60
	1	-70
		88
2,400	2,450	2,500





Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

		— 50	
	£4	— 40	
- DW3L - 21.0	it.	— 30	
		- 20	
		— 10	
		— -10 gti	
		— -20 🕈	
		— -30 🔟	
		-40	
		-50	
		-60	
		-70	
2,400	2,450	2,500	





Kh=0.0028 ft/day (=1.0x10-6 cm/s) 115

Kh=0.0028 ft/day (=1.0x10-6 cm/s)

Kh=0.0028 ft/day (=1.0x10-6 cm/s)

150

50

125 400

100

30 175 15

22 450 13

0

0

0

Lean CLAY, Fat CLAY, CL, CH

New Levee, CL, CH

Slurry Wall, SB

APPENDIX B-23, STA 109+50 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability Analysis, 5 ft. Drawdown Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

		— 50	
		— 40	
		— 30	
Drawdown V	VSE = 11.6 ft	20	
		— 10	
		atio 01- —	
		— -20 🕈	
		— -30 <u> </u>	
		-40	
		-50	
		-60	
	1	-70	
		80	
2,400	2,450	2,500	









Material ID and Type, Unit Weight, Effective Cohesion, Effective Friction Angle

			(pcf)	(psf)	(°)
Lean CLAY, CL	Kh=0.0057 ft/day	(=2.0x10-6 cm/s)	115	150	32
Lean CLAY, Fat CLAY, CL, CH	Kh=0.0028 ft/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	115	150	30
New Levee, CL, CH	Kh=0.0028 ft/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	125	400	22
Poorly-graded SAND with Silt, Clay SP-SM, SP-SC	Kh=14.74 ft/day	(=5.2x10-3 cm/s)	120	0	30

APPENDIX B-26, STA 148+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with No Cutoff Wall September 2019

		— 50
		— 40
		— 30
		— 20
		— 10
		-30 Ш
		-50
		-60
		-70
)	2,650	2,700




APPENDIX B-27, STA 148+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Seepage Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019





APPENDIX B-28, STA 148+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN DWSE Steady-State Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

	— 50
	— 40
	— 30
	— 20
	— 10
	20 Š
	— -30 —
	40
	50
	— -60
1	-70
	80
2,650	2,700





	Color	Name			Unit Weight (pcf)	Cohesion' (psf)	Phi' (°)	Cohesion R (psf)	Phi R (°)			
		Lean CLAY, CL	Kh=0.0057 ft/day	(=2.0x10-6 cm/s)	115	150	32	175	16			
		Lean CLAY, Fat CLAY, CL, CH	Kh=0.0028 ft/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	115	150	30	175	15			
		New Levee, CL, CH	Kh=0.0028 ft/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	125	400	22	450	13			
		Poorly-graded SAND with Silt, Clay SP-SM, SP-SC	Kh=14.74 ft/day	(=5.2x10-3 cm/s)	120	0	30	0	0			
		Slurry Wall, SB	Kh=0.0028 ft/day	(=1.0x10-6 cm/s)	100	50	0	0	0			
APPENDIX B-29, STA 148+00 SEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN Rapid Drawdown Slope Stability Ana Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff V	REP alysis Vall	ORT - 65% DESIGN , 10 ft. Drawdown								\sim	Ecosystem Investmen Partners	t

Α G R S II SHAHUW GULUH WAH September 2019

	— 50
	— 40
	— 30
/SE = 11.6 ft	20
	10
	<u>.</u>
	— -30 Ш
	10
	-50
	-70
	00
2 650	2 700





APPENDIX B-30, STA 148+00 GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT - 65% DESIGN End-of-Construction Slope Stability Analysis Setback Levee with Shallow Cutoff Wall September 2019

	— 20 — 10
	– -10 – -20 – -20 – -30 – -30
	— -50
2,650	2,700

ı	Cohesion' (psf)	Phi' (°)
	150	32
	150	30
	0	30



GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Solano County, California

APPENDIX C

Settlement Evaluations



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Report created by FoSSA(2.0): Copyright (c) 2003-2012, ADAMA Engineering, Inc.

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION

Title:Lookout Slough THRFIPProject Number:3195.x -Client:Ecosystem Investment PartnersDesigner:David J. MorrellStation Number:Station Number:

Description:

Borings BCI-17-02, BCI-17-03, BCI-17-04, BCI-17-05 Soil Profile

Company's information:

Name:	Blackburn Consulting
Street:	2491 Boatman Avenue
	West Sacramento, CA 95691

Telephone #: Fax #: E-Mail:

Original file path and name: Z:\Active Settlement Analysis\(B2-B3-B4-B5) Soil Profile.2ST Original date and time of creating this file: Fri Nov 03 15:12:26 2017

GEOMETRY: Analysis of a 2D geometry

INPUT DATA – FOUNDATION LAYERS – 2 layers

	Wet Unit Weight, Y [lb/ft³]	Poisson's Ratio μ	Description of Soil
1	120.00	0.40	
2	125.00	0.40	

INPUT DATA – EMBANKMENT LAYERS – 1 layers

Wet Unit	Description
Weight, Y	of Soil
[lb/ft³]	

125.00

1

INPUT DATA OF WATER

Point	Coordinates (X, Z)					
#	(X)	(Z)				
	[ft.]	[ft.]				
1	-500.00	95.00				
2	-250.00	95.00				
3	0.00	95.00				
4	250.00	95.00				
5	500.00	95.00				

1

en 20 Présis Vienne 20 Présis Vienne 20 Prés

stern 28 Fadda Versen 29 Fadda Versen 28 Fadda

DRAWING OF SPECIFIED GEOMETRY

Teneral S

2 Prelia Verme 2 C Pela

IMMEDIATE SETTLEMENT, Si

Node #	Settlement alo X	ng section: Y	Layer (k)	Young's Modulus, E	Poisson's Ratio,	Settlement of each laver, Si(k)	Initial Z	Final Z *	Total Settlement Sum of Si(k),
	[.ft.]	[_ft;]	()	[lb/ft 2]		<u>[ft]</u>	[ft.]	<u>[ft.]</u>	[ft.]
1	0.00	0.00	1 2	1000000 2000000	0.4000 0.4000	0.0054 0.0676	100.00	99.93	0.07

*Note: Final Z is calculated assuming only 'Immediate Settlement' exists.

erson 2.0 Petitio Venera 2.0 Petitio

1

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF FOUNDATION SOILS

Found.	Point	Coordina	les (X, Z) :	
Soil	#	(X)	(Z)	DESCRIPTION
#		[ft.]	[ft.]	
1	l	0.00	100.00	
2	E	0.00	95.00	

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF EMBANKMENT SOILS

Embankment footprint width = 204.00 [ft]. Side slope of embakment: 14.04 degrees.

Embank.	Coordinates (X, Z) of center line :					
Soil #	(X) [ft.]	(Z) [ft.]	DESCRIPTION			
1	0.00	123.00				

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Report created by FoSSA(2.0): Copyright (c) 2003-2012, ADAMA Engineering, Inc.

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION

Title:Lookout Slough THRFIPProject Number:3195.x -Client:Ecosystem Investment PartnersDesigner:David J. MorrellStation Number:Station Number:

Description:

Borings BCI-17--06 Soil Profile

Company's information:

Name:	Blackburn Consulting
Street:	2491 Boatman Avenue
	West Sacramento, CA 95691

Telephone #: Fax #: E-Mail:

Original file path and name: Z:\Active Analysis\Settlement Analysis\(B6) Soil Profile.2ST Original date and time of creating this file: Fri Nov 03 15:12:26 2017

GEOMETRY: Analysis of a 2D geometry

INPUT DATA -- FOUNDATION LAYERS -- 7 layers

	Wet Unit Weight, Y [lb/ft³]	Poisson's Ratio μ	Description of Soil
1	120.00	0.40	
2	120.00	0.30	
3	105.00	0.30	
4	115.00	0.30	
5	115.00	0.30	
6	120.00	0.40	
7	125.00	0.40	

INPUT DATA – EMBANKMENT LAYERS – 1 layers

Wet Unit	Description
Weight, Y	of Soil
[lb/ft³]	

1 125.00

INPUT DATA OF WATER

Point	Coordin	ates (X, Z) :
#	(X)	(Z)
	[ft.]	[ft.]
1	-500.00	95.00
2	-250.00	95.00
3	0.00	95.00
4	250.00	95.00
5	500.00	95.00

Vermen 2.0 Feb3/A. Versen 2.8 Feb3/A. Versen 2.8 Feb3/A. Versen 2.8 Feb3/A. Versen 2.8 Feb3/A. Versen 7.8 Feb3/A. Versen 2.8 Feb3/A. Ver

IN THE REPORT OF THE A VALUE OF THE A VALUE OF THE A

DRAWING OF SPECIFIED GEOMETRY

1

Neters 29 Page

IMMEDIATE SETTLEMENT, Si

Node	Settlement a	long section:	Laver	Young's	Poisson's	Settlement	Initial	Final	Total Settlement
#	Х	Ϋ́Υ	(1-)	Modulus,	Ratio,	of each	Z	Z *	Sum of Si(k),
	[ft.]	<u>[ft.]</u>	(K)	[]b/ft 2]	μ	layer, Si(k)	[ft.]	ft.]	[ft.]
1	0.00	0.00	1	1500000	0.4000	0.0036	100.00	99.57	0.43
			2	250000	0.3000	0.0367			
			3	450000	0.3000	0.0214			
			4	250000	0.3000	0.1144			
			5	150000	0.3000	0.1876			
			6	500000	0.4000	0.0311			
			7	2000000	0.4000	0.0311			

*Note: Final Z is calculated assuming only 'Immediate Settlement' exists.

Variante de Follación de Follación de Follación de Follación de Follación de Follación de Follación de Follación

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF FOUNDATION SOILS

19 POBA Samuel 28 PoBBA Values

Found.	Point	Coordinat	es (X, Z) :			
Soil #	#	(X) [ft.]	(Z) [ft.]	DESCRIPTION		
1	1	0.00	100.00			
2	1	0.00	95.00			
3	1	0.00	90.00			
4	1	0.00	85.00			
5	1	0.00	70.00			
6	1	0.00	55.00			
7	1	0.00	45.00			

No.

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF EMBANKMENT SOILS

Embankment footprint width = 204.00 [ft]. Side slope of embakment: 14.04 degrees.

Embank.	Coordinates	(X, Z) of center line	n 0
Soil	(X)	(Z)	DESCRIPTION
#	[ft.]	[fl.]	
1	0.00	123.00	

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Z١

Report created by FoSSA(2.0): Copyright (c) 2003-2012, ADAMA Engineering, Inc.

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION

Title:	Lookout Slough THRFIP
Project Number:	3195.x -
Client:	Ecosystem Investment Partners
Designer:	David J. Morrell
Station Number:	

Description:

SETTLEMENT AT LEVEE CENTERLINE; 4:1 Levee Side Slopes with Updated Soil Profile

Company's information:

Blackburn Consulting Name: Street: 2491 Boatman Avenue West Sacramento, CA 95691

Telephone #: Fax #: E-Mail:

Original file path and name: Z:\Active alysis\4 to 1 Side Slopes Updated Soil Profile.2ST Original date and time of creating this file: Fri Nov 03 15:12:26 2017

GEOMETRY: Analysis of a 2D geometry

INPUT DATA – FOUNDATION LAYERS – 8 layers

	Wet Unit	Poisson's Ratio
	Weight, Y [lb/ft³]	μ
1	120.00	0.30
2	120.00	0.40
3	118.00	0.40
4	125.00	0.40
5	117.00	0.40
6	120.00	0.40
7	120.00	0.40
8	120.00	0.40

A Vance Official Vance (PD-628 Ve

Description of Soil

INPUT DATA -- EMBANKMENT LAYERS -- 1 layers

Wet Unit	Description
Weight, Y	of Soil
[lb/ft³]	274

125.00

1

INPUT DATA OF WATER

Point	Coordinates (X, Z) :			
#	(X)	(Z)		
	[ft.]	[ft.]		
1	-500.00	95.00		
2	-250.00	95.00		
3	0.00	95.00		
4	250.00	95.00		
5	500.00	95.00		

Folder Verson 2.0 Folder Verson

on 2.0 Fedday, Vanues 2.0 Feddy V System 2.0 Fedday Vanues 2

DRAWING OF SPECIFIED GEOMETRY

ern 2 # Politika, Varioni 2 # Politika, Variani 2 # Politika, Varioni 2 # Politika, Varioni 2 # Politika

FoSSA --- Foundation Stress & Settlement Analysis Present Date/Time Mon May 13 14 55 00 2019

Z oject/Engineering Analysis/Settlement Analysis/4 to 1 Side Slopes Updated Settlement Analysis/4 to 1 Side Slopes Upda

	INPUT DATA FOR CONSOLIDATION — $\alpha = 1/2$							
Laye Unde	r # erging	OCR =	Сс	Cr	е0	Cv	Drains at :	
Cons	olidation [Yes/No]	Pc / Po				[ft ²/day]		
1	No	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
2	Yes	10.00	0.270	0.075	0.810	0.1230	Тор	
3	Yes	3.00	0.240	0.020	0.780	0.5540	Тор	
4	No	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/Å	
5	Yes	3.00	0.290	0.060	0.895	0.2180	Bottom	
6	Yes	10.00	0.300	0.060	0.895	0.2180	Bottom	
7	Yes	4.00	0.300	0.060	0.895	0.2310	Bottom	
8	No	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	

A result of Politic Viewer 2 (Politic Viewer

FoSSA -- Foundation Stress & Settlement Analysis Present Date/Time Mon May 13 14 55 00 2019 https://fidla.vees.101/dla.vee

IMMEDIATE SETTLEMENT, Si

Node #	Settlement a X	long section: Y	Layer	Young's Modulus,	Poisson's Ratio,	Settlement of each	Initial Z	Final Z *	Total Settlement Sum of Si(k),
	[ft.]	[.ft.]	(K)	[lb/ft 2]	μ	[ft.]	[ft.]	[fi.]	[ft.]
t	0.00	0.00	1	500000	0.3000	0.0174	100.00	99.79	0.21
			2	500000	0.4000	0.0231			
			3	310000	0.4000	0.0285			
			4	1000000	0.4000	0.0153			
			5	250000	0.4000	0.0202			
			6	1000000	0.4000	0.0112			
			7	625000	0.4000	0.0370			
			8	1000000	0.4000	0.0622			

*Note: Final Z is calculated assuming only 'Immediate Settlement' exists.

ULTIMATE SETTLEMENT, Sc

Node			Original	Settlemen	t Final		
#	X	Y	Z	Sc	Z *		
	[ft.]	[fl.]	[ft.]	[ft.]	[ft.]		
1	0.00	0,00	100.00	0.50	99.50	11111111111111111111111111111111111111	

*Note: Final Z is calculated assuming only 'Ultimate Settlement' exists.

Labora 71

Ν

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF FOUNDATION SOILS

199 20 Feddly Vistama 20 Feddly Vistama 20 Feddly Vistama 20 F

Found. Soil #	Point #	Coordinat (X) [ft.]	es (X, Z) : (Z) [ft.]	DESCRIPTIO
1	1	0.00	100.00	
2	ł	0.00	95.00	
3	1	0.00	86.00	
4	i	0.00	80,00	
5	1	0.00	70.00	
6	1	0.00	67.00	
7	1	0.00	60.00	
8	1	0.00	45.00	

TABULATED GEOMETRY: INPUT OF EMBANKMENT SOILS

Embankment footprint width = 204.00 [ft]. Side slope of embakment: 14.04 degrees.

Embank.	Coordinates	(X, Z) of center line	•
Soil #	(X) [ft.]	(Z) [ft.]	DESCRIPTION
1	0.00	123.00	

GEOTECHNICAL BASIS OF DESIGN REPORT

65% Design

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Solano County, California

APPENDIX D

Seismic Information



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



SCALE: 1" = 60,000'

BLACKBURN CONSULTING

This Page Intentionally Left Blank



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Summary -- Liquefaction Analysis







			Iı	nput Data						1	Overburde	n Stress	1		Liquefact	ion Analy	sis		Strengt	h Parameter	s		Lique Factor	faction of Safety					Re	esidual Sh	ear Stre	ıgth (Sr)				
	Sample Depth	Depth to Bottom of Layer	Layer Thickness	Soil Type	Total Unit Weight	Field N	l Fines	РІ	Average Mean Grain Size D50	Total Stress	Effective Stress at Time of Drilling	Effective Stress for Liquefaction Analysis	N _{SPT}	$(N_1)_{60}$ NCEER $(N_1)_{60}$ Boulanger	(N1)60 Cetin	(N ₁) _{60CS} NCEER	(N1)60CS Boulanger	(N1)60CS Cetin	(N ₁) ₆₀	Effective Friction Angle (\varphi')			Factor (I	of Safety 7S)			(N ₁) _{60CS-} Sr	Idriss and Boulanger 2008 [1]	Idriss and Boulanger 2007 [2]		Seed 1990 w	& Harder / NCEER F [3]	₹S	Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002 [4]	Sr. Kramer and Wang 2007 (psf)
Sample Number	(feet)	(feet)	(feet)	(USCS)	(pcf)	(bpf)) %	%	(mm)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(degrees)	NCEES (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Cetin (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Boulanger (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	(bpf)	Case Case 1 2 (psf) (psf)	(psf)	Lower Bound (psf)	Upper Bound (psf)	Average (psf)	Bound plus 1/3 (psf)	s (psf)	(psf)	(psf)
1	1.0	5.0	5.0	CH	126	7	90			126	126	126	7	12	12	12	12	12	18	32	unsaturated		unsaturated		unsaturated		12							1		
3	5.0	7.5	2.5	CL	125	14	78	30		631	631	428	14	25	23	25	25	23	26	34	NL		NL		NL		25									
5	8.5	11.5	4.0	CL	125	12	80			1068	1068	647	12	19	18	19	19	18	19	32	es) (FS) $FS \le 1.2$ (FS) $FS \le 1.2$ (FS) unsaturated unsaturated unsaturated unsaturated NL NL NL NL 12.12 11.39 11.31 NL NL NL						19	404 148	977	1310	1870	1590	1496	992	NA	415
7	12.5	17.0	5.5	CL	132	11	72	22		1575	1575	904	11	14	14	14	14	14	16	31	NL		NL		NL		14									
8	20.0	23.0	6.0	CL	125	19	75			2543	2480	1404	19	22	22	22	22	22	23	33	8.29		7.30		8.06		22	912 432	1723					1674	NA	870
9	25.0	28.0	5.0	CL	131	19	90			3179	2805	1728	19	21	21	21	21	21	22	33	6.71		5.77		6.69		21	1122 470	1364					1358	NA	841
10	30.0	33.0	5.0	CL	130	9	90			3831	3145	2068	9	9	9	9	9	9	10	30	2.67		2.25		2.73		9	379 251	225	360	810	585	509	219	205	267
11	35.0	38.0	5.0	SM	125	16	33	0		4471	3473	2396	16	16	16	24	22	20	17	32	1.90		1.17	Х	1.66		24	1497 378	2682	750	1270	1010	923	2429	NA	634
12	40.0	43.0	5.0	SM	125	15	33			5096	3786	2709	15	15	14	22	20	18	16	31	1.68		1.01	X	1.52		22	950 385	1837	560	1050	805	723	1770	NA	565
13	45.0	48.0	5.0	SP-SC	125	24	10			5721	4099	3022	24	23	22	24	24	24	24	34	1.87		1.37		1.96		24	2039 695	2571	1310	1870	1590	1496	2348	NA	1426
14	50.0	53.0	5.0	SP-SC	125	22	10			6346	4412	3335	22	20	20	21	21	21	21	33	1.62		1.17	Х	1.69		21	2166 628	1550	1090	1630	1360	1269	1524	NA	1129
15	55.0	60.0	7.0	CL	125	22	90			6971	4725	3648	22	19	19	19	19	19	21	32	4.59		3.26		4.55		19	2280 887	1099			<u>↓</u> '		1110	NA	1104
16	60.0	63.0	3.0	CH	125	23	95	37		7596	5038	3961	23	20	20	20	20	20	21	32	NL		NL		NL		20					<u> </u>			'	
17	65.0	68.5	5.5	CL	125	25	90			8221	5351	4274	25	21	21	21	21	21	22	33	4.99		2.78		4.75		21	27/6 1167	1378			<u> </u>		1370	NA	1395
18	70.0	73.0	4.5	CL	125	14	90			8846	5664	4587	14	11	11	11	11	11	12	31	2.77		1.46		2.56		11	1385 631	307	560	1050	805	723	303	525	520
19	75.0	76.5	3.5	CL	125	27	90			9471	5977	4900	27	21	21	21	21	21	23	33	5.35		2.64		4.77		21	3182 1396	1493			ļ!		1473	NA	1586
																																<u> </u>			' ـــــ ا،	

 Idriss Rese:
 Idriss Annu Phila ((N1)
 Seed Resid
 Olson

Lookout Slough BCI-17-05 (Near Station 63+00)

 Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.

[2] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr = exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + ((N1)60CS-Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8)/0.0479 (psf)

[3] Seed, R.B. and Harder, L.F., "SPT-based Analysis of Cyclic Pore Pressure Generation and Undrained Residual Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BiTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver,
[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, S_u(LIQ) = σ'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N₁)₆₀)]; valid for (N₁)₆₀ ≤ 12

Summary -- Liquefaction Analysis



[Input Data	a						Overburde	en Stress	1		Liquefact	ion Analys	is		Strength	Paramete	r		Lique Factor	efaction of Safety						R	esidual SI	ıear Strei	ngth (Sr)				
	Sample Depth	Depth to Bottom of Layer	Layer Thickness	Soil Type	Total Unit Weight	Field N	Fines	РІ	Average Mean Grain Size D50	Total Stress	Effective Stress at Time of Drilling	Effective Stress for Liquefaction Analysis	N _{SPT}	(N1)60 NCEE (N1)60 Boulanger	(N1)60 Cetin	(N1)60CS NCEER	(N1)60CS Boulanger	(N1)60CS Cetin	(N ₁) ₆₀	Effective Friction Angle (q')	2		Factor (I	of Safety FS)			(N1)60CS- Sr	Idris Boula 20	s and anger 108 1]	Idriss and Boulanger 2007 [2]		Seed 1990 w	& Harder / NCEER F [3]	ĩs	Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002 [4]	Sr. Kramer and Wang 2007 (psf)
Sample Number	(feet)	(feet)	(feet)	(USCS)	(pcf)	(bpf)	%	%	(mm)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(degrees)	NCEES (FS)	$FS \le 1.2$	Cetin (FS)	Boulanger (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	(bpf)	Case 1 (psf)	Case 2 (psf)	(psf)	Lower Bound (psf)	Upper Bound (psf)	Average (psf)	Bound plus 1/3 (psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	
1	1.0	5.0	5.0	CH	124	7	80	50		124	124	124	7	12	12	12	12	12	18	32	(FS) FS ≤ 1.2 (FS) FS ≤ unsaturated unsaturated 18.86 18.09				unsaturated		12								()		
3	5.5	7.5	2.5	CL	125	12	65			681	525	447	12	21	20	21	21	20	23	33	unsaturated unsaturated 18.86 18.09 NL NL				17.48		21	291	116	1493		[]	!	<u> </u>	1473	NA	457
5	9.5	11.0	3.5	SP-SM	128	14	6	0		1187	781	703	14	25	23	26	26	24	24	34	12 unsaturated unsaturated 13 18.86 18.09 14 NL NL				NL		26					[]	[]	<u> </u>	('	i	
6	11.0	14.0	3.0	SP-SM	128	30	6			1378	879	801	30	52	48	52	52	49	50	43	NL		NL		14.63		52					<u> </u>		'			
7	15.0	19.0	5.0	GW-GC	146	9	10			1908	1160	1082	9	14	14	15	15	15	14	31	1.10	х	1.03	х	1.10	X	15	214	134	524	360	810	585	509	531	NA	307
8	20.0	23.0	4.0	GW-GC	150	13	10			2644	1583	1505	13	19	18	20	20	20	18	32	1.53		1.32		1.48		20	941	260	1236	850	1390	1120	1029	1240	NA	640
9	25.0	28.0	5.0	ML	125	12	60			3344	1971	1893	12	16	16	16	16	16	16	31	4.03		3.47		4.02		16	1137	321	592	850	1390	1120	1029	601	NA	507
10	30.0	33.0	5.0	SP-SC	138	30	12			3994	2309	2231	30	36	37	39	38	39	38	36	NL		NL		14.35		39					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	(<u> </u>	(<u> </u>	
11	35.0	38.0	5.0	CL	125	15	80			4658	2661	2583	15	18	17	18	18	17	18	32	3.83		3.09		3.91		18	1614	545	821	1190	1740	1465	1373	836	NA	750
12	40.0	43.0	5.0	ML	125	9	80			5283	2974	2896	9	10	10	10	10	10	10	30	2.12		1.64		2.16		10	627	368	253	360	810	585	509	247	304	348
13	45.0	47.5	4.5	CH	125	12	98	36		5908	3287	3209	12	13	12	13	13	12	13	31	NL		NL		NL		13					<u> </u>	<u>⊢</u>	<u>⊢</u> ′	('	(<u> </u>	
14	50.0	53.0	5.5	CH	125	20	98	35		0533	3600	3522	20	20	20	20	20	20	21	33	NL 2.05		NL 2.19		NL 2.02		20					1270	1010		510		
15	55.0	59.0	6.0	CL	12/	15	60			/101	3916	3838	15	15	14	15	15	14	15	31	5.05		2.18		5.02		15	2306	609	504	/50	12/0	1010	923	1 4240	NA NA	2015
10	65.0	67.5	5.0		125	20	98			0/193	4230	4138	30	28	28	28	28	28	27	33	5.94		4.10		5.78		28	2911	2095	2102		<u>⊢ </u>	<u>⊢</u>		4349		3013
18	70.0	72.5	5.0	CL	125	20	98			0418	4349	44/1	20	18	18	18	18	18	10	34	4.06		2.14		3.19		18	2080	1050	900	1310	1870	1590	1496	025	NA NA	1130
10	75.0	76.5	4.0	CL	125	21	98			9668	5175	5097	21	18	18	18	18	18	19	32	4.00		2.14		3.64		18	3185	1039	830	1190	1740	1465	1470	845		1112
17	, 5.0	,0.5	1.0		125	21	70			7000	5175	5071	21	10	10	10	10	10	17	52	7.00		2.01		5.04		10	5105	1001	050	1170	1,40	1105				
									1													1					L					<u>'</u> '		/	' اــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــــ	· L	

Lookout Slough BCI-17-06 (Near Station 42+00)

Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.

[2] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr = exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + (N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)]((N1)60CS-Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8]/0.0479 (psf)

[3] Residual Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BiTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver, B.C., Canada, Vol. 2, pp. 351-376, 1990.

[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, $S_u(LIQ) = \sigma'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N_1)_{60})]$; valid for $(N_1)_{60} \le 12$



				Israel Dat						1	0	- Starse	1		· : £4	·			F4	D4	_		Liqu Factor	efaction • of Safety						Re	sidual Sh	ear Strei	ıgth (Sr)				
	Sample Depth	Depth to Bottom of Layer	Layer Thickness	Soil Type	a Total Unit Weight	Field N	Fines	PI	Average Mean Grain Size D50	Total Stress	Effective Stress at Time of Drilling	Effective Stress for Liquefaction Analysis	s N _{SPT}	(N1)60 NCEER (N1)60 Boulanger	(N1)60 Cetin	(N1)60CS	(N ₁) _{60CS} Boulanger	(N1)60CS Cetin	(N ₁) ₆₀	Effective Friction Angle (q')	<u>r</u>		Factor (of Safety (FS)			(N ₁) _{60CS} - Sr	Idriss a Boulan 2008 [1]	und Ia ger B	ldriss and Boulanger 2007 [2]		Seed 1990 w/	& Harder 'NCEER I [3]	FS	Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002 [4]	Sr. Kramer and Wang 2007 (psf)
Sample Number	(feet)	(feet)	(feet)	(USCS)	(pcf)	(bpf)	%	%	(mm)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(degrees)	NCEES (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Cetin (FS)	$FS \le 1.2$	Boulanger (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	(bpf)	Case 1 C (psf) (ase 2 (psf)	(psf)	Lower Bound (psf)	Upper Bound (psf)	Average (psf)	Bound plus 1/3 (psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)
2	3.0	5.0	5.0	CL	125	14	90			375	375	297	14	23	22	23	23	22	27	34	37.23		36.32		34.34		23	200	103	2140					2017	NA	470
4	5.5	7.5	2.5	SC	119	62	21	15		685	685	451	62	102	96	115	107	105	104	43	NL		NL		NL		115]		1
5	7.5	9.0	1.5	SC	120	69	21			923	861	564	69	112	105	126	117	115	109	43	NL		NL		15.11		126										
6	9.0	10.5	1.5	SM	124	35	50	10		1103	947	651	35	52	48	52	52	48	54	43	32.10		30.07		30.00		52	607	607 8	80915248				!	192963	NA	15072
7	10.5	12.0	1.5	SM	124	60	40			1288	1039	742	60	90	80	113	95	93	90	43	NL		NL		14.46		113								·		4
8	12.0	13.5	1.5	SM	126	36	29			1474	1131	835	36	52	49	64	57	56	53	43	NL		NL		14.33		64					<u>⊢</u>					1
9	13.5	18.5	5.0	CL	125	23	80			1663	1226	930	23	32	32	32	32	32	33	36	14.14		12.89		13.41		32	675	675	14874					7935	NA	2039
10	20.0	23.0	4.5	SM	125	13	46	0		2475	1633	1337	13	17	17	26	23	21	17	32	2.07		1.36		1.74		26	835	224	3663	850	1390	1120	1029	3102	NA	513
11	25.0	28.0	5.0	ML	125	18	60			3101	1946	1650	18	22	22	22	22	22	22	33	6.10		5.23		6.08		22	1072	463	1/36					1684	NA	950
12	30.0	31.0	3.0	CL	120	36	90			3716	2249	1953	36	41	42	41	41	42	43	37	10.32		8.66		10.56		41	1472	472	32/380		+			34762	NA	8172
13	35.0	40.0	9.0	SW-SM	125	26	8			4336	2557	2261	26	29	28	30	30	30	29	35	3.09		2.41		3.20		30	1583	886	9218					5910	NA	2459
14	40.0	41.5	1.5	SM	125	14	20			4961	2870	2574	14	15	14	20	19	17	15	31	1.43		0.92	X	1.42		20	08/	343	1144	460	940	/00	619	1152	NA	353

Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.
 Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD

Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr = exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + C(N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 +((N1)60CS-Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8]/0.0479 (psf)

[3] Residual Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BiTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver, B.C., Canada, Vol. 2, pp. 351-376, 1990.

[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, $S_u(LIQ) = \sigma'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N_1)_{60})]$; valid for $(N_1)_{60} \le 12$

Summary -- Liquefaction Analysis

Project: Lookout Slough BCI No.: 3195.X Date: 8/13/2018 Location: BCI-17-12 (Near Station 42+00) By: DWC







			Ir	nput Data	l						Overburde	en Stress		I	iquefacti	on Analy	sis		Strengtl	h Parameter	-		Liqu Facto	uefaction or of Safety	T]	Residual S	Shear Stre	ngth (Sr)			-	
	Sample Depth	Depth to Bottom of Layer	Layer Thickness	Soil Type	Total Unit Weight	Field N	Fines	PI	Average Mean Grain Size D50	Total Stress	Effective Stress at Time of Drilling	Effective Stress for Liquefaction Analysis	N _{SPT}	(N ₁) ₆₀ NCEER (N ₁) ₆₀ Boulanger	(N1)60 Cetin	(N ₁) _{60CS} NCEER	(N1)60CS Boulanger	(N1)60CS Cetin	5 (N ₁) ₆₀	Effective Friction Angle (φ')			Facto	or of Safety (FS)	,		(N1)60 CS-Sr	Idris Boul 2(ss and langer 008 1]	Idriss and Boulanger 2007 [7]		Seed & 1990 w/	& Harder NCEER F [5]	s	Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002 [6]	Sr. Kramer and Wang 2007 (psf)
Sample	(2)																				NCEES (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Cetin (FS)	F S ≤ 1.2	Boulanger (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2		Case 1	Case 2		Lower Bound	Upper Bound	Average	Bound plus 1/3			
Number	(feet)	(feet)	(feet)	(USCS)	(pcf)	(bpf)	%	%	(mm)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(degrees)	. ,		. ,		()		(bpf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)
2	3.0	5.5	5.5	CL	126	10	80	19		379	379	301	10	17	16	17	17	16	19	32	NL		NL		NL		17										·
4	6.0	8.0	2.5	CL	125	10	80	28		757	726	492	10	17	16	17	17	16	17	32	NL		NL		NL		17										·
6	10.0	13.0	5.0	SP	125	14	4			1257	977	743	14	21	20	21	21	20	21	33	1.67		1.44		1.65		21	482	143	1546	1090	1630	1360	1269	1520	NA	593
7	15.0	17.0	4.0	SM	125	24	23			1883	1290	1056	24	32	34	40	37	38	34	36	NL		NL		12.99		40										·
8	20.0	23.0	6.0	SP-SN	1 125	26	10			2508	1604	1370	26	35	34	37	36	36	34	36	NL		NL		10.35		37										·
9	25.0	28.0	5.0	SW-SO	132	46	8			3148	1931	1697	46	56	57	57	57	59	58	43	NL		NL		14.41		57										(
10	30.0	35.0	7.0	SW-SO	130	37	8			3804	2276	2042	37	42	43	43	42	44	44	37	NL		NL		14.16		43										·
11	35.0	38.0	3.0	CL	125	17	67	25		4454	2614	2380	17	19	18	19	19	18	19	32	NL		NL		NL		19										·
12	40.0	41.5	3.5	CL	120	11	90			5069	2917	2683	11	12	11	12	12	11	12	30	2.53		1.98		2.57		12	882	376	321	560	1050	805	723	317	313	396
				Π																																	1

Lookout Slough BCI-17-12 (Near Station 42+00)

[1] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.

[2] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr = exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8]/0.0479 (psf)

[3] Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BiTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver, B.C., Canada, Vol. 2, pp. 351-376, 1990.

[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, $S_u(LIQ) = \sigma'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N_1)_{60})]$; valid for $(N_1)_{60} \le 12$
Summary -- Liquefaction Analysis

Project: Lookout Slough BCI No.: 3195.X Date: 8/13/2018 Location: BCI-17-13 (Near Station 63+20) By: DWC





				Input Data	a						Overburden	Stress			Liquefa	ction Analy	sis		Strength	Parameters			Liq Facto	quefaction or of Safety						:	Residual Sl	ıear Strenş	gth (Sr)				
	Sample Depth	Depth to Bottom of Layer	Layer Thickness	Soil Type	Total Unit Weight	Field N	Fines	PI	Average Mean Grain Size D50	Total Stress	Effective Stress at Time of Drilling	Effective Stress for Liquefaction Analysis	N _{SPT}	(N ₁) ₆₀ NCEER (N ₁) ₆₀ Boulanger	(N1)60 Cetin	(N1)60CS NCEER	(N1)60CS Boulanger	(N1)60CS Cetin	(N ₁) ₆₀	Effective Friction Angle (\(\phi'))		Factor of Safety (FS)			(N1)60CS- Sr	Idriss Boula 200 [1	s and inger 08]	Idriss and Boulanger 2007 [7]		Seed a 1990 w/	& Harder NCEER FS [5]		Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002 [6]	Sr. Kramer and Wang 2007 (psf)		
Sample	(Feed)	(feet)	(F t)	(USCS)	(0)	(h 0)			(((((h=0)	(h=0)	(h=0)	(h=0)	d 6	(h0)	(h=0)	(1	NCEES (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Cetin (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Boulanger (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	(h=0)	Case 1	Case 2	(72)	Lower Bound	Upper Bound	Average	Bound plus 1/3	((0	(
2	2.0	(leet)	<u>(reet)</u>		(pci)	(001)	% 0	70	(mm)	(psi) 245	(psi) 245	(psi) 267	(001)		(DD1)	(001)	(601)	(DD1) °	(DDI)	(degrees)	14.45		14.12		12.22		(DDI)	(psi)	20	102	200	(psi) 740	<u>(psi)</u>	420	(psi)	(psi) 25	(psi)
4	5.0	7.5	2.5	CI	120	15	90			695	695	430	15	25	23	25	25	23	25	34	21.68		20.81		20.11		25	290	181	2957	290	/40	515	439	2627	NA NA	665
6	9.0	11.0	3.5	CL	120	9	69	28		1055	1055	603	9	13	12	13	13	12	13	31	NL.		NL		NL		13	270						<u> </u>			
8	12.5	15.0	4.0	CL	125	11	90			1483	1483	812	11	14	13	13	14	13	15	31	7.57		7.04		7.15		14	488	131	450	750	1270	1010	923	453	NA	271
9	15.0	20.0	5.0	CH	123	11	92	31		1795	1639	968	11	13	14	13	13	14	14	31	NL		NL		NL		13										
10	20.0	23.0	3.0	CL	125	21	90			2411	1943	1272	21	26	25	26	26	25	26	34	9.05		8.23		8.81		26	858	600	3567					3039	NA	1242
11	25.0	28.0	5.0	CL	125	18	90			3036	2256	1585	18	20	21	20	20	21	21	33	6.24		5.64		6.22		20	1029	422	1314					1312	NA	785
12	30.0	35.0	7.0	CL	125	16	90			3661	2569	1898	16	17	17	17	17	17	18	32	4.65		4.23		4.76		17	1186	383	746	1190	1740	1465	1373	760	NA	595
13	35.0	40.0	5.0	SC	115	5	40			4286	2882	2211	5	5	5	11	11	8	5	28	0.85	x	0.56	x	0.87	x	11	166	162	311	20	360	190	133	307	154	180
14	40.0	43.0	3.0	CL	120	6	75	14		4861	3145	2474	6	6	6	6	6	6	6	28	NL		NL		NL		6										
15	45.0	48.0	5.0	SP-SC	125	17	7			5471	3443	2772	17	16	16	17	17	17	17	32	1.22		1.08	X	1.24		17	880	386	709	560	1050	805	723	722	NA	686
16	50.0	51.5	3.5	SP-SC	125	27	7			6096	3756	3085	27	25	25	25	25	26	26	34	2.03		1.79		2.16		25	2081	791	3316			L		2874	NA	1851
				11	1	1				1			1	1									1	1									1	1		1	11 1

[2]

Lookout Slough BCI-17-13 (Near Station 63+20)

Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.

[2] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr = exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + ((N1)60CS-Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8]/0.0479 (psf)

[3] Seed, R.B. and Harder, L.F., "SPT-based Analysis of Cyclic Pore Pressure Generation and Undrained Residual Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver, B.C., Canada, Vol. 2, pp. 351-[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, $S_{\alpha}(LIQ) = \sigma'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N_1)_{60})]$; valid for $(N_1)_{60} \le 12$

Summary -- Liquefaction Analysis



																							Liquef: Easter of	action f Sofoty						Resid	lual Shea	ır Stren	gth (Sr)				1
			In	ıput Dat	a					0	verburde	n Stress		L	iquefa	ction An	alysis		rength	Paramet	te		r actor o	Salety													1
	Sample	Depth to Bottom	Layer	Soil	Total Unit	Field			Averag e Mean Grain Size	Total	Effective Stress at Time of	e Effective Stress for Liquefactio		(N ₁) ₆₀ NCEER (N ₁) ₆₀	(N1)60	(N1)60CS	(N1)60CS	(N ₁) _{60C5}		Effectiv e Friction Angle	1	Factor of Safety (FS)			(N ₁) ₆₀	Idriss Boula 20	s and inger 08	Idriss and Boulange r 2007	1	Seed & 990 w/]	ک Harder NCEER F [5]	ŝ	Idriss 1998	Olson & Stark 2002	Kramer and Wang 2007		
	Depth	of Layer	Thickness	Туре	Weight	t N	Fine	s PI	D50	Stress	Drilling	n Analysis	NSPT	Boulanger	Cetin	NCEER	Boulanger	Cetin	(N ₁) ₆₀	(φ')							CS-Sr	1	1	[7]						[6]	(psf)
Sample Number	(feet)	(feet)	(feet)	(USCS)	(pcf)	(bpf)	%	%	(mm)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(bpf)	(degrees	NCEES (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Cetin (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	Boulange r (FS)	FS ≤ 1.2	(bpf)	Case 1 (psf)	Case 2 (psf)	(psf)	Lower Bound (psf)	Upper Bound (psf)	Average (psf)	Bound plus 1/3 (psf)	(psf)	(psf)	(psf)
1	1.0	4.0	4.0	CL	120	7	90			120	120	120	7	12	11	12	12	11	17	32	unsaturated		unsaturated	1	unsaturated		12										
2	5.0	6.5	2.5	CL	125	24	90			605	605	402	16	26	24	26	26	24	27	34	25.84		24.86		23.92		26	271	192	3626					3078	NA	718
3	6.5	11.0	4.5	CL	125	16	85			793	793	496	16	25	25	25	25	25	26	34	20.30		19.34		18.85		25	335	226	3361		1			2903	NA	760
7	14.0	15.5	4.5	CL	125	24	80			1730	1605	966	16	19	19	19	19	19	21	32	9.23		8.40		8.77		19	603	223	993	1310	1870	1590	1496	1007	NA	509
8	15.5	17.0	1.5	CL	125	20	90			1918	1699	1060	20	23	25	23	23	25	26	34	10.72		9.67		10.23		23	715	380	2259					2110	NA	883
9	17.0	18.5	1.5	CL	125	31	90			2105	1793	1153	20	23	24	23	23	24	26	34	9.87		8.83		9.48		23	778	394	2074					1963	NA	877
10	18.5	23.0	4.5	CL	125	16	90			2293	1887	1247	16	20	19	20	20	19	20	32	7.22		6.41		6.98		20	779	316	1190				'	1196	NA	651
11	25.0	30.0	7.0	CL	125	28	90			3105	2294	1654	18	20	21	20	20	21	21	33	6.16		5.30		6.14		20	1074	443	1327					1323	NA	807
12	30.0	35.0	5.0	CL	125	16	80			3730	2607	1967	16	17	17	17	17	17	18	32	4.57		3.85		4.68		17	1229	393	731	1090	1630	1360	1269	745	NA	598
13	35.0	39.0	4.0	ML	120	11	60			4355	2920	2280	7	8	7	8	8	7	8	29	1.83		1.47		1.86		8	269	231	172	150	590	370	296	166	197	233
14	40.0	45.0	6.0	SM	125	12	40			4960	3213	2573	12	12	12	19	18	15	12	31	1.42		0.85	X	1.29		19	451	307	1105	360	810	585	509	1115	NA	407
15	45.0	48.0	3.0	SP	125	25	5			5585	3526	2886	16	16	15	16	16	16	16	32	1.15	Х	0.88	X	1.19	X	16	712	379	590	460	940	700	619	599	NA	635
16	50.0	55.0	7.0	SP	130	35	5			6220	3849	3209	35	32	32	32	32	32	34	36	NL		NL		4.67		32						L				1
17	55.0	56.5	1.5	CL	125	46	90			6870	4187	3547	30	26	26	26	26	26	28	34	5.93		4.22		5.87		26	2393	1798	3996			<u>⊢</u>		3312	NA	2287
																																!					<u>ــــــا</u> ۱

exp[((N1)60CS-Sr/5.1 - ((N1)60CS-Sr/16.5)2 + ((N1)60CS-Sr/21.4)3 + 0.8]/0.0479 (psf) [3] Undrained Residual Strength", Proceedings of the H.B. Seed Memorial Symposium, BiTech Publishers Ltd., Vancouver, B.C., Canada, Vol. 2, pp. 351-376, 1990.

Lookout Slough BCI-18-28 (Near Station 78+00) SEGMENT B

[1] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Soil Liquefaction During Earthquakes," Earthquake Engineering Research Institute, pages 140-142 and 152-158, 2008.

[2] Idriss, I. M. and Boulanger, R. W., "Residual Shear Strength of Liquified Soils," Proceedings, 27th USSD Annual Meeting and Conference, Modernization and Optimization of Existing Dams and Reservoirs, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, March 5-9, 2007, where, Sr =

[4] Olson and Stark (2002), where, $S_u(LIQ) = \sigma'_{v0}[0.03+(0.0075(N_1)_{60})]$; valid for $(N_1)_{60} \le 12$

Appendix C

Lookout Slough setback Levee Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis TM

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM

TO:	Mr. David Urban, P.E., Ecosystem Investment Partners
FROM:	Mr. Mitch Berggren, EIT, Wood Rodgers, Inc. Mr. Cody L. Milligan, P.E., CFM, Wood Rodgers, Inc.
DATE:	December 5, 2019
SUBJECT:	Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project: Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis

INTRODUCTION

Ecosystem Investment Partners (EIP) and the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) are in the process of creating more than 3,000 acres of habitat for listed and vulnerable native species as part of the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Project). The Project is located in Solano and Yolo Counties, within the north Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta. When completed, the Project will provide upland, tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat for Delta Smelt, Longfin Smelt, Steelhead Salmon, Splittail, Giant Garter Snake, and other species. In addition to the habitat created, the Project will create between 40,000 and 50,000 acrefeet of seasonal floodplain storage. This habitat and flood storage created through implementation of the Project will be accomplished by degrading portions of the west levee of the Yolo Bypass along Shag Slough located at the north and south ends of the Project by breaching the same levee in several locations and by constructing a new levee, which will be called the Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL).

The Project will result in a new hydraulic connection between the restoration area and the Yolo Bypass that could result in significant wind-generated waves. Typically, due to the combination of long fetch lengths within the Yolo Bypass and strong sustained winds, waves in the Yolo Bypass can be generated that exceed four feet in height (DWR 2016). Therefore, this Technical Memorandum (TM) has been prepared to estimate the potential wind setup and wave runup impacts on the following Project levees:

- 1. DSSL
- 2. Cache/Hass Training Levee
- 3. Cross Levee
- 4. Yolo Bypass East Levee (YBEL)

Wave runup and wind setup were analyzed for both the without-Project and with-Project conditions in order to identify the increase in potential total runup resulting from the Project. A graphical overview of the Project location and levees noted above are shown on **Figure 1** (attached).

METHODS

The total runup for each fetch site selected was estimated in accordance with the procedures outlined in the US Army Corps of Engineers' (USACE's) *Coastal Engineering Manual (EM 1110-2-1100)* (USACE 2008) and *Shore Protection Manual* (SPM) (USACE 1984). Furthermore, the methods used in this TM are consistent with the procedures used in prior wave runup and wind setup studies conducted in the region, such as the *Wave Runup and Erosion Analysis for West Sacramento Levee System General Reevaluation Report* (GRR) (Northwest Hydraulics Consultants 2012) and the *Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback Project* (LEBLS) (DWR 2017).

Below is the procedure used to estimate total runup at each location:

- 1. Select fetch sites so that the transect delineated for each site aligns with the proposed breach locations in the Shag Slough Levee and maximizes fetch properties.
- 2. Calculate length, average water depth, and angle of incidence at each fetch site.
- 3. Select location of existing wind gage to use in collecting historical wind speed data.
- 4. Compare maximum wind speeds during historic flood events (1986, 1997, 2006) to the maximum wind speed for the period of record at the selected wind gage.
- 5. Determine the maximum 1-hour wind speed based on the selected wind speed in the direction of the fetch site.
- 6. Estimate wind stress (U_A).
- 7. Determine if the site is duration limited, $t_{lim} < 1hr$; if so, estimate the effective fetch (F_e) length.
- 8. Determine significant wave height (H_s) and peak wave period (T_p) using F_e or F.
- 9. Determine wave runup $(R_{u2\%})$ reduction factors.
- 10. Estimate wave runup ($R_{u2\%}$) as a function of H_s and T_p and reduction factors.
- 11. Estimate wind setup, Swind.
- 12. Sum $R_{u2\%}$ and Swind to estimate total runup.

ANALYSIS DATA

Hydraulic Data

Hydraulic modeling results from the TUFLOW model used for the hydrologic and hydraulic design of the Project (the 1997 flood event scaled at 95 percent) were the basis for this analysis. This is considered representative of a 1-percent Annual Chance Exceedance (ACE) or 100-year event.

Wind Data and Wind Data Adjustments

Wind data from two different stations close to the Project site were reviewed. The first station with data that was reviewed was located at the Rio Vista Municipal Airport, approximately eight miles to the south of the Project. Available data from this station was available dating back to 1999. However, this station only recorded data for the hours between 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. The available data from this station was reviewed and it was noted that, because the data had not gone through a quality control check, it therefore included many unreasonable wind speeds (speeds exceeding Category 5 hurricane wind speeds).

The second station with data that was reviewed was located approximately 16 miles to the northeast of the Project at the Sacramento Executive Airport. The data available from this station was available dating back to 1931. Wind roses displaying the frequency of wind by direction for both the Sacramento Executive Airport and the Rio Vista Airport were compared and found to demonstrate similar patterns.

Due to the longer, continuous-period record of data available at the Sacramento Executive Airport, the similarities in wind patterns exhibited by the data when compared, and the dubious nature of values from the Rio Vista Municipal Airport, data from the Sacramento Executive Airport was used for this analysis. The location of each airport in proximity to the Project as well as wind roses displaying the wind patterns for each airport are presented in **Figure 2**.

To determine the wind speed to use in this analysis, wind data for this analysis was separated into four cardinal directions (N, S, E, and W) and four ordinal directions (NE, SE, SW, and NW) depending on the readings of the recordings. All missing data for either wind speed or direction was removed from the analysis, as was any data that was reported as negative or that was unrealistic (higher than Category 5 hurricane wind speeds). The wind speeds were assumed to be reported at the standard elevation of ten meters above local ground, and no adjustments for observation height were made. The data from the Sacramento Executive Airport represents the two-minute average prior to the observation time. Maximum two-minute wind speeds were converted to the one-hour wind speeds following procedures in the *Coastal Engineering Manual* (USACE 2008). The duration adjustment factor was found to be 1.169.

Once the available wind data had been converted to maximum hourly wind speeds, a comparison was made between maximum wind speed for the period of record for the Sacramento Executive Airport and the wind speeds observed during historic storm events in 1986, 1997, and 2006. Additionally, the maximum wind speed was compared to the peak wind speed observed during "winter flood months" (defined as October through April). These comparisons were made to ensure that the wind speeds used in this analysis did not under-represent the peak wind speeds that could occur during a flood event. Peak hourly wind speeds by direction are summarized below in **Table 1**.

	Table 1 – Ma	aximum Wind	l Speed Durir	ng Historical S	Storm Events	
Wind Direction	Wind Direction (Compass Degrees)	1986 Storm Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	1997 Storm Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	2006 Storm Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	Winter Flood Months Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)
North (N)	$337.5 \le \theta \le$ 360 and 0 < θ < 22.5	15.7	18.7	17.7	34.4	49.2
Northeast (NE)	$22.5 \le \theta < 67.5$	5.9	8.9	6.9	24.6	49.2
East (E)	67.5 ≤ θ < 112.5	13.8	23.0	7.9	49.2	49.2
Southeast (SE)	112.5 ≤ θ < 157.5	24.6	40.2	29.5	53.1	53.1
South (S)	$157.5 \le \theta < 202.5$	27.5	20.7	21.6	60.1	60.1
Southwest (SW)	$202.5 \le \theta < 247.5$	16.7	14.8	18.7	50.2	50.2
West (W)	$\begin{array}{r} 247.5 \leq \theta < \\ 292.5 \end{array}$	14.8	14.8	16.7	46.3	49.2
Northwest (NW)	$\frac{292.5 \le \theta}{337.5} <$	18.7	42.1	17.7	54.1	64.9

Based on the values in **Table 1**, the maximum wind speed for the period of record is greater than any wind observed during the 1986, 1997, and 2006 storm events, and is either equal to or greater than the wind observed during the winter flood months. While the Urban Levee Design Criteria (ULDC) specifies using a wind speed with a 72.6-year return period for design calculations, this analysis adopted a conservative approach to use the maximum wind speed reported over the 88-year period of record as the basis for wind setup and wave runup estimations. The approach of using the maximum value for the period of record is consistent with the wave runup and wind setup analyses conducted by the GRR as well as LEBLS.

ANALYSIS

Fetch Site Selection and Properties

Fetch is the distance over which wind travels without obstruction and with a fairly uniform speed and direction. For this analysis, fetch sites along the DSSL, Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee, Cross Levee, and YBEL were selected to maximize the fetch length. Fetch parameters with an effect on maximum total runup at the impacted levee include the fetch length, the average water depth along the fetch, the maximum wind speed in the direction of the fetch, and the angle of incidence to the impacted levee. Guidelines for calculating fetch length from the SPM (1984) were used at each selected fetch site. At each site, nine radials at 3-degree intervals (four on each side of the central radial) were drawn, and the average of the nine radials was taken and used as the final fetch length at each site.

Fetch depth is the average depth of water along a transect. For this analysis, depth was based on hydraulic modeling results from the model described under the Hydraulic Analysis section above, and is considered to be representative of a 1-percent ACE event.

Upon completion of the Project, the Project site will become extensively covered by hardstem bulrush. Hardstem bulrush, commonly referred to as tules, can grow up to 10 feet in height and form very dense stands (Tilley, 2012). Field observations made by team members of restoration projects in the Gulf Coast have noted that these dense tule stands will dampen the effects of wind blowing across them which, in turn, reduces the effective depth of water over which the wind travels. Due to the fact that the Project is designed so that tules will establish themselves across a vast majority of the Project site, it was considered reasonable to lower Project site depth values. While tules can grow up to 10 feet, to be conservative, an average tule height of 6 feet was assumed across the Project site, and with-Project depth values were reduced by this value within the footprint of the Project.

The fetch alignments used in this analysis for the without-Project conditions are shown in **Figure 3**, and for the with-Project conditions are shown in **Figure 4**. The angles of incidence and direction were determined from the orientation of the fetch alignments, and **Table 2** below summarizes the fetch properties for each fetch site.

Г	able 2 –	Summary of F	etch Lengths and	Average Fetch	n Depth
Levee	Fetch Site	Fetch Length (mi)	Average Fetch Water Depth (ft)	Fetch Direction	Angle of Incidence (deg from normal)
	EX01	2.6	13.8	SW	33.7
	EX02	2.0	16.1	W	13.7
VDEI	EX03	2.1	17.6	NW	27.5
YBEL	PR01	4.8	8.8	SW	33.7
	PR02	3.9	8.3	W	13.7
	PR03	4.2	8.8	NW	27.5
Deer	PR04	5.8	9.1	SE	26.1
DSSL	PR05	6.1	8.9	S	16.1

Т	able 2 –	Summary of F	etch Lengths and	Average Fetch	ı Depth
Levee	Fetch Site	Fetch Length (mi)	Average Fetch Water Depth (ft)	Fetch Direction	Angle of Incidence (deg from normal)
	PR06	3.9	10.0	Е	7.0
Cache/Hass Slough	PR07	13.5	8.9	NE	30.1
Training Levee	PR08	3.9	9.7	NE	3.1
Levee	PR09	5.0	8.7	NE	14.0
Cross Levee	PR10	3.6	9.3	Ν	5.0

Wind Stress

The maximum hourly wind speeds selected from Table 1 were used to estimate the wind stress (U_A) for each fetch location using the following equation from the SPM (1984):

$$U_A = 0.589 U^{1.23} \tag{1}$$

Where,

U is the maximum hourly wind speed in mph, U_A is the wind stress in mph.

Wave Forecasting

Wave runup is a product of the wave forecasting parameters, significant wave height (H_s), and peak wave period (T_p) using equations from Hurdle and Stive (1989). Wave forecasts can be either fetch-limited or duration-limited. If the fetch length is short, it is considered to be fetch-limited. Waves fail to reach a steady state condition where full waves are developed over the total length of the fetch and impart maximum energy. When fetch lengths are longer, maximum wind speed duration is shorter than the time required to develop full waves, and the waves are duration-limited. The first step in wave forecasting is to calculate the limiting duration (t_{lim}) for the fetch. For this study, waves were considered duration limited when t_{lim} was greater than one hour. This assumption is consistent with wave runup and wind setup analyses conducted by the GRR as well as LEBLS. Equation 2, shown below, was used to estimate t_{lim} :

$$\frac{gt_{\rm lim}}{U_A} = 65.9 \left(\frac{gF}{U_A^2}\right)^{\frac{2}{3}}$$
(2)

Where,

 t_{lim} is the limiting duration in seconds, g is the gravitational constant 32.2 ft²/s, U_A is the wind stress in mph, F is the fetch length in feet.



In the case where $t_{lim} > 1hr$, Equation 2 was solved for *F* using $t_{lim} = 1hr$ to determine an effective fetch length, *F_e*. The actual fetch length *F*, if fetch limited, or effective fetch length, if duration limited, was then used in equations 3 and 4 (Hurdle and Stive (1989)) to determine the peak period and significant wave height:

$$\frac{gT_p}{U_A} = 8.3 \tanh\left[0.76 \left(\frac{gd}{U_A^2}\right)^{0.375}\right] \tanh^{\frac{1}{3}} \left[\frac{4.1 \times 10^{-5} \frac{gF}{U_A^2}}{\tanh^3 \left(0.6 \left(\frac{gd}{U_A^2}\right)^{0.375}\right)}\right]$$
(3)

Where,

 T_p is the peak wave period in sec, g is the gravitational constant 32.2 ft²/s, U_A is the wind stress in mph, F is the fetch length in ft, d is the average depth in ft.

$$\frac{gH_s}{U_A^2} = 0.25 \tanh\left[0.6 \left(\frac{gd}{U_A^2}\right)^{0.75}\right] \tanh^{\frac{1}{2}} \left[\frac{4.3 \times 10^{-5} \frac{gF}{U_A^2}}{\tanh^2\left(0.6 \left(\frac{gd}{U_A^2}\right)^{0.75}\right)}\right]$$
(4)

Where,

 H_s is the significant wave height in ft, g is the gravitational constant 32.2 ft²/s, U_A is the wind stress in mph, F is the fetch length in ft, d is the average depth in ft.

Wave Runup Estimation

Wave runup on a sloped structure is considered to be the maximum vertical elevation above the still water level to which the water level can rise under the influence of waves. Wave runup is dependent upon the wave characteristics estimated in the previous section, as well as upon the type of wave breaking through a parameter called the surf similarity factor, ξ_{op} . The surf similarity factor, ξ_{op} , is used to relate peak wave period and significant wave height to wave runup based on the foreshore slope. Following guidelines presented in the ULDC for bypass levees, levee slopes were assumed to be 4H:1V for the YBEL. The Project design proposes to grade the DSSL and Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee to 4H:1V slopes, while the Cross Levee will retain its existing 3:1 slope. Equation 5 below was used to estimate ξ_{op} :

$$\xi_{op} = \frac{\tan(\alpha)}{\sqrt{\frac{2\pi H_s}{gT_p^2}}}$$
(5)

Where,

 ξ_{op} is the surf similarity factor in ft, H_s is the significant wave height in ft, g is the gravitational constant 32.2 ft²/s, and tan(α) is the inverse of the levee side slope.

The de Waal and van der Meer formula (USACE, 2008) was used for two-percent wave runup $(R_{u2\%})$ estimation. The two-percent wave runup is the wave runup level exceeded by only two percent of the runup waves:

$$\frac{R_{u2\%}}{H_S} = \begin{cases} 1.6\xi_{op} (\gamma_r \gamma_b \gamma_h \gamma_\beta \gamma_v) & \text{for } 0.5 < \xi_{op} < 2\\ 3.2\xi_{op} (\gamma_r \gamma_b \gamma_h \gamma_\beta \gamma_v) & \text{for } 2 < \xi_{op} \le 4 \end{cases}$$
(6)

Wave runup is influenced by a variety of factors: presence of a berm (γ_b) , shallow water conditions (γ_h) , angle of incidence of the waves (γ_β) , surface roughness (γ_r) and vegetation (γ_v) .

For this analysis, a value of 1.0 was used for the berm reduction factor (γ_b) and the shallow water reduction factor (γ_h) since there are no berms intersecting the transects delineated for this analysis and the shallow water reduction is used for much more gradual foreshore slopes.

The angle of incidence reduction factor (γ_{β}) was estimated using the following equation for short crested-waves (USACE, 2008):

$$\gamma_{\beta} = 1 - 0.0022 * |\beta| \tag{7}$$

Where,

 β is the angle of incidence to the levee measured in degrees from normal.

The reduction factors for incidence angles varied from 0.91 to 0.97. For reference, a parallel fetch would indicate a reduction factor of 0.8.

The various levees surrounding the Project will have different materials on their respective waterside slopes. The DSSL will have native grasses planted on the waterside slope, while the existing YBEL and Cross Levee were observed to be covered in grass, which will not change as a result of the Project. The Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will be armored to protect against wave action and overtopping. Values of 0.6 and 0.9 were used for the surface roughness reduction factor (γ_r) for riprap/turf reinforcing mat (or other similar measures) and grass-covered slopes, respectively. These values are within the recommended range outlined in the *Coastal Engineering Manual* (USACE, 2008) and are consistent with wave runup and wind setup analyses conducted by the GRR as well as LEBLS.

Finally, vegetation such as trees or shrubs on or near a levee can also affect wave runup. The DSSL and Cross Levee will not have any major vegetation besides native grasses on the waterside immediately after construction; thus, Transects PR04, PR05, and PR10 were assigned a value of 0.9. A review of aerial photography taken over the past 10 years shows that the existing YBEL has multiple columns of dense trees and shrubs growing along the toe drains that border the levee.



As part of the Project, the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will have riparian trees planted along it. A value of 0.6 for vegetation reduction was assigned for these fetch sites, which is consistent with wave runup and wind setup analyses conducted by the GRR as well as LEBLS. The estimated wave runup parameters and results are summarized below in **Table 3** and **Table 4** for without-Project and with-Project conditions.

	Table	3 – With	out-Proje	ct Conditi	ons Wave	e Runup F	Results	
Levee	Fetch Site	Wind Stress, UA (mph)	Effective Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wave Height, H _s (ft)	Peak Wave Period, T _p (sec)	Total Runup Reduction	Wave Runup, <i>R</i> _{u2%} (ft)
	EX01	72.7	2.63	13.84	3.43	4.02	0.50	3.37
YBEL	EX02	71.0	2.03	16.11	3.05	3.67	0.52	3.04
	EX03	99.9	2.08	17.57	4.29	4.16	0.51	3.96

	Tab	ole 4 – Wi	ith-Project	Condition	n Wave R	unup Resu	ılts	
Levee	Fetch Site	Wind Stress, UA (mph)	Effective Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wave Height, H _s (ft)	Peak Wave Period, T _p (sec)	Total Runup Reduction	Wave Runup, <i>R</i> _{<i>u</i>2%} (ft)
	PR01	72.7	3.70	8.80	3.21	4.35	0.50	3.52
YBEL	PR02	71.0	3.66	8.32	3.05	4.28	0.52	3.54
	PR03	99.9	4.23	8.84	3.89	4.96	0.51	4.49
Deel	PR04	78.0	3.83	9.12	3.43	4.50	0.76	5.76
DSSL	PR05	90.7	4.13	8.90	3.70	4.79	0.78	6.53
	PR06	71.0	3.66	9.97	3.37	4.34	0.35	2.56
Cache/Hass Slough	PR07	71.0	3.66	8.88	3.17	4.30	0.34	2.33
Training	PR08	71.0	3.66	9.73	3.33	4.33	0.36	2.56
	PR09	71.0	3.66	8.74	3.14	4.30	0.35	2.41
Cross Levee	PR10	71.0	3.63	9.33	3.25	4.31	0.80	7.52

Wind Setup Estimation

Wind setup is the vertical rise of the water level above still water level on the leeward side of a body of water and is caused by shear stresses resulting from the wind blowing on the surface of the large bodies of water. Wind setup is estimated using the Zuider Zee equation (USACE, 1997)



$$S_{\rm wind} = \frac{U^2 F}{1400d} \tag{8}$$

Where,

U is the maximum hourly wind speed in mph, F is the fetch length in miles, d is the average water depth along the fetch in feet.

The analysis determined that PR03 and PR10 were fetch limited and the remaining fetch sites were duration limited. For duration limited sites, the effective fetch length was used for wind setup estimations. This approach was also used in the *Sutter Basin Wave Runup Analysis* (Sutter Study) (USACE, 2011) as well as LEBLS. According to a design criteria memorandum (DCM-2) developed by USACE, the South Florida Water Management District (SFWMD), and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, the Zuider Zee equation may be inaccurate for shallower bodies of water. DCM-2 noted that the Zuider Zee equation is commonly used when determining wind setup at reservoirs and, thus, can overestimate wind setup when applied to water bodies with shallower depths. DCM-2 recommends using the average of the Zuider Zee equation and the Sibul equation (Brater and King, 1976) for depths under 16 feet:

$$\frac{S}{d} = 2.44 \times 10^{-5} \left(\frac{F}{d}\right)^{1.66} \left(\frac{U^2}{Fg}\right)^{2.02 \left(\frac{5}{d}\right)^{-0.0768}}$$
(9)

For fetch sites with an average depth of less than 16 feet, the average of the two equations was taken. This approach is consistent with the approach used in the Sutter Study and LEBLS. The wind setup parameters estimated and the results are summarized below in **Table 5** and **Table 6**.

	Table :	5 – Without-l	Project Con	ditions Wind	Setup Res	sults	
Levee	Fetch Site	Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	Effective Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wind Setup, Zuider (ft)	Wind Setup, Sibul (ft)	Wind Setup (ft)
	EX01	50.2	2.63	13.84	0.34	0.07	0.21
YBEL	EX02	49.2	2.03	16.11	0.22	0.04	0.22
	EX03	64.9	2.08	17.57	0.36	0.08	0.36

	Table	6 – With-Pro	ject Condit	ions Wind S	Setup Resu	lts	
Levee	Fetch Site	Maximum Hourly Wind Speed (mph)	Effective Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wind Setup, Zuider (ft)	Wind Setup, Sibul (ft)	Wind Setup (ft)
	PR01	50.2	3.70	8.80	0.76	0.16	0.46
YBEL	PR02	49.2	3.66	8.32	0.76	0.16	0.46
	PR03	64.9	4.23	8.84	1.44	0.32	0.88
DEEL	PR04	53.1	3.83	9.12	0.85	0.18	0.51
DSSL	PR05	60.1	4.13	8.90	1.20	0.27	0.73
	PR06	49.2	3.66	9.97	0.63	0.13	0.38
Cache/Hass Slough	PR07	49.2	3.66	8.88	0.71	0.15	0.43
Training	PR08	49.2	3.66	9.73	0.65	0.14	0.39
	PR09	49.2	3.66	8.74	0.72	0.15	0.44
Cross Levee	PR10	49.2	3.63	9.33	0.67	0.14	0.41

RESULTS

Total Runup Results

The wind setup and wave runup values estimated for this analysis, as well as the total runup for each fetch site, are summarized below in **Table 7** and **Table 8**.

		Ta	ble 7 – V	Vithout-Proj	ject Condi	itions Tota	al Runup		
Levee	Fetch Site	Wind Stress, UA (mph)	Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wave Height, H _s (ft)	Peak Wave Period, T _p (sec)	Wave Runup, <i>R</i> _{u2%} (ft)	Wind Setup (ft)	Total Runup (ft)
	EX01	72.7	2.63	13.84	3.43	4.02	3.37	0.21	3.6
YBEL	EX02	71.0	2.03	16.11	3.05	3.67	3.04	0.22	3.3
	EX03	99.9	2.08	17.57	4.29	4.16	3.96	0.36	4.3

		Tabl	e 8 – Witl	n-Project C	Conditions	Total Ru	nup		
Levee	Fetch Site	Wind Stress, UA (mph)	Fetch Length, F (mi)	Average Depth, d (ft)	Wave Height, H _s (ft)	Peak Wave Period, T _p (sec)	Wave Runup, <i>R</i> _{<i>u</i>2%} (ft)	Wind Setup (ft)	Total Runup (ft)
	PR01	72.7	3.70	8.80	3.21	4.35	3.52	0.46	4.0
YBEL	PR02	71.0	3.66	8.32	3.05	4.28	3.54	0.46	4.0
	PR03	99.9	4.23	8.84	3.89	4.96	4.49	0.88	5.4
DCCI	PR04	78.0	3.83	9.12	3.43	4.50	5.76	0.51	6.3
DSSL	PR05	90.7	4.13	8.90	3.70	4.79	6.53	0.73	7.3
Cache/	PR06	71.0	3.66	9.97	3.37	4.34	2.56	0.38	2.9
Hass	PR07	71.0	3.66	8.88	3.17	4.30	2.33	0.43	2.8
Training	PR08	71.0	3.66	9.73	3.33	4.33	2.56	0.39	3.0
Levee	PR09	71.0	3.66	8.74	3.14	4.30	2.41	0.44	2.8
Cross Levee	PR10	71.0	3.63	9.33	3.25	4.31	7.52	0.41	7.9

Yolo Bypass East Levee

The Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Manual for the YBEL (USACE 1966) states that the YBEL provides six feet of freeboard. However, in a 2014 evaluation of the YBEL titled *Geotechnical Evaluation Report Volume 1, Existing Conditions: South West Sacramento Deep Water Ship Channel Study Area* (URS, 2014), it was concluded that the YBEL did not meet freeboard requirements and has the potential to be overtopped from wind setup and wave runup in the without-Project conditions. **Table 9** and **Table 10** below show without-Project and with-Project freeboard calculations for the YBEL.

Table 9 – Without-Project Conditions YBEL Freeboard						
Levee	Fetch Site	Levee Elevation (ft)	WSEL (ft)	Levee Freeboard (ft)	Total Runup (ft)	Freeboard – Total Runup (ft)
YBEL	EX01	27.8	21.1	7.0	3.6	3.4
	EX02	27.2	19.8	7.9	3.3	4.6
	EX03	19.0	18.8	0.2	4.3	-4.1

Table 10 – With-Project Conditions YBEL Freeboard						
Levee	Fetch Site	Levee Elevation (ft)	WSEL (ft)	Levee Freeboard (ft)	Total Runup (ft)	Freeboard – Total Runup (ft)
YBEL	PR01	27.8	20.8	7.0	4.0	3.0
	PR02	27.2	19.6	7.9	4.0	3.9
	PR03	19.0	18.8	0.6	5.4	-4.8

A comparison of the maximum total runup between without-Project conditions and with-Project conditions is summarized below in **Table 11**.

Table 11 – Maximum Total Runup Comparison					
Levee	Fetch Site	Without Project Conditions Maximum Total Runup (ft)	With Project Conditions Maximum Total Runup (ft)	Difference (ft)	
	EX01 / PR01	3.6	4.0	0.4	
YBEL	EX02 / PR02	3.3	4.0	0.7	
	EX03 / PR03	4.3	5.4	1.1	

Duck Slough Setback Levee

The DSSL will be designed with a minimum of six feet of freeboard above the design water surface elevation in areas with an excess of six feet. **Table 12** shows with-Project freeboard calculations for the DSSL.

Table 12 – With-Project Conditions DSSL Freeboard						
Levee	Fetch Site	Levee Elevation (ft)	WSEL (ft)	Levee Freeboard (ft)	Total Runup (ft)	Freeboard – Maximum Total Runup (ft)
DSSL	PR04	27.7	19.4	8.3	6.3	2.0
	PR05	28.2	19.5	8.7	7.3	1.4

Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee

With the implementation of the Project, water will be introduced to the current landside levee slopes for the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. This effectively change the purpose of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees from their current purpose of protecting neighboring lands within from elevated water stages in Cache and Hass Sloughs to preventing flood stages inside the Yolo Bypass within the Project site from raising water surfaces in Cache/Hass Sloughs. As such, the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees becomes a training levee, and is referred to as the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee. The training levee will be degraded to one foot above the 1957 Authorized Design Flow water surface elevation, or the 100-year water surface elevation, whichever is higher. The training levee will also be reconstructed to have a wider levee crown and uniform 4H:1V side slopes. These measures will make the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee more resilient to a variety of factors including the potential for larger wind-generated waves. The with-Project total runup ranges from 2.8 to 3.0 feet and, therefore, the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will continue to have insufficient freeboard to completely contain total runup. It will, however, be armored over the entire width of the crown, and the armoring will extend three vertical feet down both side slopes. This armoring may consist of rock slope protection, articulated concrete block, a turf reinforcing mat, or other similar erosion control measures. The specific erosion control measure will be developed in coordination with USACE, DWR, and the design team as the design of the Project progresses. Due to the fact that the difference in water surface elevation (WSEL) between the two sides of the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee will be approximately 0.7 foot, any splash-over that occurs will land on the proposed crest armoring and not on native soil. Additionally, this armoring will effectively break all waves emanating from the Project site so that waves will not continue to propagate towards the Cache Slough and Hass Slough West Levees. The landside toe of the Cache/Hass Training Levee will be graded to between elevation 3.5 and 5.5. As discussed in the Fetch Site Selection and Properties section of this TM, the dense stands of tules that will establish themselves on the Project site will dampen the effects of wind, making armoring below the elevation of the tules unnecessary. While tule stands can grow up to 10 feet (Tilley, 2012) a conservative approach based on engineering judgement and field observations made by team members of restoration projects in Gulf Coast was used and a maximum tule height of 8 feet was estimated. Based on this estimation, it is recommended that native grasses be placed on the Cache/Hass Training Levee starting at elevation 11 and extend up to where the crown armoring begins. Table 13 below shows with-Project freeboard calculations for the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee.



Table 13 – With-Project Conditions Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee Freeboard						
Levee	Fetch Site	Levee Elevation (ft)	WSEL (ft)	Levee Freeboard (ft)	Total Runup (ft)	Freeboard – Maximum Total Runup (ft)
Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee	PR06	19.9	18.9	1.0	2.9	-1.9
	PR07	19.7	18.7	1.0	2.8	-1.8
	PR08	19.6	18.6	1.0	3.0	-2.0
	PR09	21.2	20.2	1.0	2.8	-1.8

Cross Levee

The Cross Levee was designed and built with a varying amount freeboard, ranging from 3 feet to 6.5 feet across the levee. While the maximum recorded wind speed from the north is high and results in a higher amount of total runup, it should be noted that this direction is not the dominant wind direction. While the total runup is greater than the freeboard on the Cross Levee for the selected fetch site, erosion protection beyond existing native grasses is not considered necessary due to the limited overtopping duration and planned operation and maintenance. The Cross Levee will effectively break all waves emanating from the Project site so that waves will not continue to propagate past the levee. **Table 14** shows with-Project freeboard calculations for the Cross Levee.

Table 14 – With Project Conditions Cross Levee Freeboard						
Levee	Fetch Site	Levee Elevation (ft)	WSEL (ft)	Levee Freeboard (ft)	Total Runup (ft)	Freeboard – Maximum Total Runup (ft)
Cross Levee	PR10	25.4	19.2	6.2	7.9	-1.7

FINDINGS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Based on the results of this analysis, adjacent properties will not be subject to increased wave runup and wind setup action from the proposed Project beyond the Cache/Hass Training Levee and the new Duck Slough Setback Levee. Based on the findings of this TM, the following revetment and erosion protection measures are recommended:

Table 15 – Re	commendations
Location	Erosion Protection Measures Selected
Waterside Slope of the DSSL	Native grasses
Project-side Slope of the Cache/Hass Slough Training Levee	Crown armoring that extents down both side slopes three vertical feet, native grasses above elevation 11
Waterside Slope of the YBEL	Existing native grasses
Cross Levee	Existing native grasses

REFERENCES

- 1. California Department of Water Resources (2012). Urban Levee Design Criteria. FloodSAFE California, May 2012
- 2. California Department of Water Resources. (2016). Basin-Wide Feasibility Studies Sacramento River Basin – Draft. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- 3. California Department of Water Resources. (2017). *Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis Draft*. DWR: Sacramento, CA.
- 4. Hurdle, D.P. and Stive, R.J.H. (1989). *Revision of SPM 1984 Wave Hindcast Model to Avoid Inconsistences in Engineering Applications*, Coastal Engineering, 12:339-351
- 5. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. (1998). *Automated Surface Observing System User's Guide*. NOAA: Washington D.C. (March 1998)
- 6. Northwest Hydraulic Consultants (2012). *Wave Runup and Erosion Analysis for West Sacramento Levee System General Reevaluation Report*. Prepared for HDR on the behalf of West Sacramento Area Flood Control Agency (March 2012).
- 7. South Florida Water Management District (2006). *DCM-2 Wind and Precipitation Design Criteria for Freeboard*. SFWMD (February 2006).
- 8. Tilley, D. (2012). *Plant Guide for Hardstem Bulrush (Schoenoplectus acutus)*. USDA-Natural Resources Conservation Service, Idaho Plant Materials Center. Aberdeen, ID.
- 9. United States Army Corps of Engineers. (1962). Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual Sacramento River Flood Control Project, Unit No. 109. West Levee of Yolo Bypass, East Levee of Cache Slough. USACE: Sacramento, CA (April 1962)
- 10. United States Army Corps of Engineers. (1966). Supplement to Standard Operation and Maintenance Manual Sacramento River Flood Control Project, Unit No. 113 (Revised).

East Levee of Yolo Bypass, North Levee of Miner Slough, West Levees of Sutter Slough, Elkhorn Slough and Sacramento River, All Bordering Reclamation District No. 999. USACE: Sacramento, CA (August 1966)

- 11. United States Army Corps of Engineers (1984) *Shore Protection Manual.* USACE: Waterways Experiment Station, Vicksburg, Mississippi.
- 12. United States Army Corps of Engineers (1997). *Hydrologic Engineering Requirements for Reservoirs EM 1110-2-1420.* USACE: Washington D.C.
- 13. United State Army Corps of Engineers (2008). *Coastal Engineering Manual EM 1110-2-1100*. USACE: Washington D.C.
- 14. United States Army Corps of Engineers (2011) *Sutter Basin Wave Runup Analysis*. USACE: Sacramento District
- 15. URS (2014). *Geotechnical Evaluation Report Volume 1, Existing Conditions: South West Sacramento Deep Water Ship Channel Study Area.* Prepared on the behalf of the California Department of Water Resources.

ATTACHMENTS

Figure 1: Location Map

- Figure 2: Wind Data Location Map
- Figure 3: Without-Project Conditions Fetch Site Location Map
- Figure 4: With-Project Conditions Fetch Site Location Map



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190828_Wind_Wave_TM_Exhibits\F01_Project_Location_Map_20190924_V1.mxd



Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190828_Wind_Wave_TM_Exhibits\F02_Wind_Data_Location_Map_20190924_V1.mxd



Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190828_Wind_Wave_With_Tules_TM_Exhibits\F03_Existing_Fetch_Site_Location_Map_20190924_V1.mxd



With-Project Condtions Fetch Site Location Map

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project





Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190828_Wind_Wave_With_Tules_TM_Exhibits\F04_Proposed_Fetch_Site_Location_Map_20190924_V1.mxd

Appendix D Draft 65% Geotechnical Borrow Report

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL BORROW REPORT 65% DESIGN

LOOKOUT SLOUGH TIDAL HABITAT RESTORATION AND FLOOD IMPROVEMENT PROJECT

Prepared For:

Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury St. Baltimore, Maryland 21209

Contact: David Urban david@ecosystempartners.com

Prepared By:

Blackburn Consulting 2491 Boatman Ave West Sacramento, CA 95691

Contact: Nicole Hart nicoleh@blackburnconsulting.com

Line and the second sec

Date: September 2019





This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Geotechnical
Geo-Environmental
Construction Services
Forensics

BCI File No. 3195.x September 26, 2019

Mr. David Urban Director of Operations Ecosystem Investment Partners 5550 Newbury Street Baltimore, MD 21209

Subject: DRAFT GEOTECHNICAL BORROW REPORT – 65% Design Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Solano County, California

Dear Mr. Urban,

Blackburn Consulting (BCI) is pleased to submit this Draft Geotechnical Borrow Report (Draft Borrow Report) for 65% Levee Design of the Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project located in Solano County, California. This Draft Borrow Report provides the geotechnical investigation and evaluation compiled to date by BCI to support BCI's Geotechnical Basis of Design Report (GBODR) geotechnical analyses and recommendations.

The findings and recommendations in this report are draft, intended for 65%-level design, and should not be relied on for final design or construction. Findings and recommendations may change as design progresses. Subsequent 90% and/or 100% updates of this report prepared by BCI will contain final design and construction.

Thank you for selecting BCI to be on your design-build team. Please call if you have questions or require additional information.

Sincerely,

BLACKBURN CONSULTING Prepared by:

Nicole C. Hart, P.E. Senior Project Engineer

Copies: 1 to Addressee (PDF)



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	INTRO	ODUCTION1
	1.1	Project Overview1
	1.2	Purpose and Content1
2	торс	OGRAPHY, GEOLOGY AND GEOMORPHOLOGY1
	2.1	Topography1
	2.2	Geology2
	2.3	Geomorphology3
3	SUBS	URFACE EXPLORATION PROGRAM
	3.1	Surface Conditions3
	3.2	Field Explorations3
	3.3	Subsurface Conditions4
	3.4	Ground Water5
4	LABO	RATORY TESTING PROGRAM
	4.1	Moisture Content5
	4.2	Moisture-Density Relationship5
	4.3	Index Properties6
	4.4	Remolded Hydraulic Conductivity Tests6
	4.5	Strength Tests6
5	CONC	CLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS7
	5.1	Material Suitability7
	5.2	Borrow Material Volume Change Evaluation7
	5.3	Construction Considerations8
6	LIMIT	ATIONS

TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont.)

FIGURES

Figure 1: Project Vicinity Map Figure 2: Project Site Limits Figure 3A and 3B: Exploration Site Plan Figure 4: Geologic Map Figures 5A through 5G: Plan and Profile Sheets

APPENDIX A

BCI Exploratory Test Pit Logs

APPENDIX B

BCI Laboratory Testing Summary Table BCI Laboratory Test Results

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Project Overview

The Lookout Slough Restoration Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Lookout Slough THRFIP) will create more than 3,000 acres of habitat for listed and vulnerable native species within a portion of Reclamation District 2068 (RD 2068) including upland, tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat for Delta Smelt, Longfin Smelt, Steelhead Salmon, Splittail, Giant Garter Snake, and other species. In addition to habitat creation, the Lookout Slough THRFIP will provide 40,000 to 50,000 acrefeet of seasonal floodplain storage. A Lookout Slough THRFIP Vicinity Map is presented as Figure 1.

To create tidal, subtidal, and floodplain habitat; the Lookout Slough THRFIP would breach the Shag Slough Levee (SLL), at several locations and construct the new Duck Slough Setback Levee (DSSL) to maintain flood protection for areas outside of the Lookout Slough THRFIP area. Ecosystem Investment Partners (EIP) retained Blackburn Consulting (BCI) to perform geotechnical engineering services for DSSL design, borrow material evaluation in the restoration area, and design of PG&E tower access roads that extend to electrical distribution towers in the site area.

Geotechnical recommendations for the PG&E towers are presented in separate Technical Memorandums prepared by the design-build team. The design-build team is also preparing a separate Hass and Cache Slough Levee Technical Memorandum that provides an evaluation of possible impacts the Project may have on the existing levee systems and neighboring properties. Figure 2 presents the Lookout Slough THRFIP Site Limits and includes the DSSL alignment, PG&E distribution tower alignment with proposed access road locations, and proposed SSL breach areas.

1.2 Purpose and Content

BCI prepared this Draft Borrow Report for 65% Levee Design to support the design-build team's 65% design of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. This Draft Borrow Report summarizes BCI's 65%-design investigation and evaluation of potential on-site borrow material for use as fill for the new DSSL. Figures 3A and 3B present the Exploration Site Plan.

2 TOPOGRAPHY, GEOLOGY AND GEOMORPHOLOGY

2.1 Topography

The April 2011 *Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 1 of 6, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 4600008101, Task Order U104,* (2011 NULE) prepared by URS describes the Area 5, West Delta Levees as located within the low-lying portion of the southwestern Sacramento Valley. Within the project area and surrounding sites, small and large canals with associated levees were constructed to aid in irrigation, prevent flooding, and drain the previously saturated, low-lying deposits. Current ground elevations near the proposed DSSL range from Elevation 8 feet to Elevation 6 feet.

BCI reviewed the following available historical topographic maps within the Lookout Slough THRFIP area to identify if historical sloughs or drainage areas crossed the proposed DSSL alignment:

- Courtland Quadrangle Topography, March 1908 Edition, Reprinted in 1914.
- Cache Slough Quadrangle Topography, 1916 Edition.
- Liberty Island Quadrangle Topography, 1952, Photo revised 1968.

A pond feature is identified on both the 1908 and the 1916 topographic maps. This pond feature aligns with the water feature identified on the geomorphology map, discussed below in Section 2.3. BCI did not identify any other historical sloughs or drainage/irrigation channels crossing the proposed DSSL alignment. Appendix A presents the topographic maps overlain with the Lookout Slough THRFIP limits and the proposed DSSL alignment.

2.2 Geology

The Lookout Slough THRFIP area is located within the northwestern portion of the approximately 50mile-wide and 400-mile-long Great Valley Geomorphic Province. The Great Valley province is a depositional basin bounded by the Sierra Nevada to the east, the Coast Ranges to the west, and the Klamath Mountains and Cascade Range to the north. The basin is a broad, elongated, northwest trending, structural trough that has been filled with a thick sequence of sediments as much as 20,000 to 40,000 feet thick.

BCI reviewed both the *Geologic Maps of the Sacramento -San Joaquin Delta*, California, Brian F. Atwater, 1982 (1982 Geologic Map), and the *Geologic Map of the Late Cenozoic Deposits of the Sacramento Valley, Sheet 1*, Edward J. Helley and David S. Harwood, USGS Publication MF-1790, 1985 (1985 Geologic Map). Both Geologic Maps indicate the site as generally underlain by Basin Deposits, Undivided/Floodbasin deposits (Holocene) (Qb). This material consists of fine grained silt and clay. Both maps also identify two localized areas are mapped as Lower Member, Modesto Formation (Qml) (1985 Geologic Map) and Alluvium of Putah Creek, Older Alluvium (Pleistocene) Qop near the proposed DSSL alignment and borrow areas. The Qml formation consists of unconsolidated, slightly weathered gravel, sand, silt and clay. These areas are near the water feature identified in the geomorphology map discussed below in Section 2.3.

The 1982 Geology Map identifies the northern border of the property as Younger Alluvium of Putah Creek (Holocene and Pleistocene) (Qyp). The border of Qyp closely follows the border between Basin Deposits and Marsh Deposits identified on the geomorphology map. Peat Deposits (Qp/Qpm) extend into the very lower southeast section of the project site on both geology maps. The southern cross levee is located within this deposit. Peat deposits consist of decaying fresh-water plant remains with minor amounts of silt and clay.

Figure 4 presents the site Geologic Map using the 1982 Geology Map. This map more closely aligns with features identified in the geomorphology map and is more specific to the Delta area.
2.3 Geomorphology

URS prepared the January 2011, *Final Geomorphology Technical Memoranda and Maps, North NULE Area Geomorphic Assessments, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101,* (2011 Geomorphology TM. The 2011 Geomorphology TM describes the geology of the Lookout Slough THRFIP area as the Yolo Flood Basin. During times of flood, slow moving inland seas covered this basin. In the existing information listed in Section 2.1, URS describes deposition in such flood basins resulted from slow moving/standing water, with primary sediments consisting of silt and clay. Higher permeability deposits may be locally interbedded, as well as alluvial fan sediments from west or east flowing streams.

The Delta geomorphic domain generally consists of fluvial channels and tidal sloughs. Delta island deposits are late Holocene, unconsolidated and fine-grained organic-rich silt and clay with high water content and peat. Directly adjacent to watercourses, Sacramento River supratidal alluvium and sloughs overlie Delta islands of peat and mud. Natural levee deposits and peat and mud deposits interfinger in the subsurface and create vertical interbedded layers of silt and sand with organic-rich material. The deposits in the Delta are moderately permeable.

The geomorphology underlying the proposed DSSL alignment and extending into the proposed borrow areas generally consists of Basin Deposits (Hn) comprised of fine sand, silt and clay. A localized water area is mapped generally between Station 38+00 to Station 48+00 of the proposed DSSL alignment, and localized Alluvial Fan deposits (Pf) are mapped in the northern portion of the site, generally waterside of the proposed levee alignment. A Holocene Slough Deposit (Hsl) is mapped to extend into the upper northeast corner of the site.

The remainder of the site is generally mapped as Marsh Deposits (Hs) which consist of silt and clay and possible organic rich deposits. Similar to the mapped Qp of the Helley and Harwood Geologic Map, Peat and Muck (Qpm) is mapped in the very lower southwest section of the Lookout Slough THRFIP, near the southern cross levee, but not under the proposed new DSSL alignment. This material consists of interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay. Both Historical and Holocene Slough Deposits (Rsl and Hsl respectively) extend into the Lookout Slough THRFIP predominantly along the western border, apparently originating from Hass and Cache Slough. These deposits consist of silt, clay and sand, low-energy channel deposits. Refer to Figures 3A and 3B.

3 SUBSURFACE EXPLORATION PROGRAM

3.1 Surface Conditions

The potential borrow area is waterside of the new DSSL alignment and is typically covered with a dense growth of seasonal grasses and irrigated by flooding for cattle grazing. Several dirt/gravel roads and concrete-lined irrigation ditches cross the borrow area.

3.2 Field Explorations

BCI's field engineer coordinated with the property lessee to gain site access based on cattle grazing and irrigation schedules. In summer and fall, BCI could access the borrow area with a backhoe several days after flooding, when no standing water was present.

BCI logged a total of 47 backhoe-excavated test pits in the proposed on-site borrow area to evaluate soil conditions and obtain samples for laboratory testing as follows:

- As part of a preliminary subsurface evaluation for the Lookout Slough THRFIP, Hanford ARC used a 430E backhoe equipped with a 24-inch-wide bucket to excavate test pits to depths of 5 feet bgs throughout the Lookout Slough THRFIP area on September 18, 2017. BCI observed subsurface conditions within 7 of these test pits; TP-1, TP-2, TP-4, TP-5, TP-6, TP-8 and TP-10. TP-4 and TP-6 were located near the current planned borrow area, as shown on Figure 3A.
- After coordination with the design-build team regarding potential borrow areas, Hanford ARC used a CAT 316E backhoe equipped with a 24-inch-wide bucket to excavate 40 additional test pits within the borrow areas to depths of up to 12.5 bgs between June 17 and June 24, 2018.

At the completion of field work, Hanford ARC backfilled the test pits with excavated material. Hanford ARC tamped each approximate one-foot-loose backfill layer with the back of the bucket up to the existing ground surface.

BCI's field engineer located the explorations with a hand-held GPS unit, and used LiDAR data provided by the design team to determine the ground surface elevations for each test pit. The elevations are provided in the NAVD 88 vertical datum. Figures 5A through 5G present the ground surface elevations for each test pit. The coordinates are presented on the test pit logs in Appendix A.

BCI's field engineer logged soils encountered in the test pits consistent with the Unified Soil Classification System (USCS). BCI collected both bulk and relatively "undisturbed" tube samples from the test pits. The relatively "undisturbed" tube samples were obtained with either a hand auger and a hand driven sampler or the back of the backhoe bucket gently pushing the tube into the excavation surface. BCI performed pocket penetrometer measurements on fine-grained (silt and clay) soil on the relatively "undisturbed" samples obtained from the test pits.

BCI assigned laboratory tests to evaluate suitability of the material for levee fill and to obtain seepage and strength parameters to support the geotechnical design analysis presented in the Draft 65% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report. Section 4.0 of this report presents BCI's Laboratory Testing Program.

3.3 Subsurface Conditions

The test pits generally indicate interbedded layers of lean- to fat- clay from the ground surface to the full depth of the test pit. The only variance was observed in BTP-13 where we encountered silty sand approximately 8 feet bgs.

Appendix A presents the Lookout Slough THRFIP test pit logs completed by BCI. The test pit logs present corrected soil descriptions based on laboratory test results. Figures 5A through 5G present the Borrow Area Geotechnical Plan and Profiles that show the test pit stick logs. Refer to BCI's 65% Draft Geotechnical Data Report and/or BCI's Draft 65% Geotechnical Basis of Design Report Plan and Profile sheets for the boring and CPT stick logs.

3.4 Ground Water

During test pit excavation, BCI observed ground water seeping from the clay sidewalls between 5.5 feet to 9 feet bgs. The ground water continued to seep to form shallow puddles at the bottom of the test pits when left open. BCI did not observe water bearing soil layers within or at the bottom of the test pits. The ground water could be perched water from the heavy winter rains and the continual irrigation flooding from ranching operations.

4 LABORATORY TESTING PROGRAM

BCI performed laboratory tests on representative soil samples obtained from the test pits. Tests included:

- Moisture Content and Unit Weight (ASTM D2216-10) for design parameter development / correlation.
- Sieve Analysis (ASTM D1140-00) and Atterberg Limits (ASTM D4318-10) for soil classification, hydraulic conductivity and strength correlations, and slope stability evaluation.
- Optimum moisture and maximum density compaction curves (ASTM D698) to determine parameters for remolded test specimens and cut-to-fill volume change evaluation.
- Remolded Unconsolidated Undrained (ASTM D2850), and Consolidated Undrained with pore-water pressure measurements (ASTM D4767) triaxial compression tests for slope stability analysis.
- Remolded Hydraulic Conductivity (ASTM D5084-10 Method C) for seepage analysis.
- Fully Softened Direct Shear tests following the procedures outlined in the February 20, 2014, *Use and Measurement of Fully Softened Shear Strength*, Bernardo A. Castellanos.

BCI performed laboratory tests in accordance with current ASTM test methods. Appendix B contains a summary table of BCI's test results and lab result reports. The test pit logs presented in Appendix A and the stick logs presented in Figures 5A through 5G show the #200 sieve analysis and Atterberg Limit test results.

4.1 Moisture Content

BCI performed 36 moisture content tests on soil samples collected from the test pits in accordance with ASTM D2216. The moisture content ranges from approximately 20% to 34% and indicate the in-situ moisture content at the time of sampling.

4.2 Moisture-Density Relationship

BCI performed moisture-density tests on 36 generally "undisturbed" soil samples collected within the test pits in accordance with ASTM D7263. BCI also performed 9 compaction curves in accordance with ASTM D698 on bulk soil samples obtained from the test pits to evaluate the optimum moisture content and maximum dry density of the borrow material anticipated for levee fill. Based on the test results, the in-situ dry density ranges from approximately 86 pounds per cubic foot (pcf) to 107 pcf. The ASTM D 698 maximum density and optimum moisture test results ranged from 93 pcf with an optimum moisture of 27%, to 110 pcf with an optimum moisture of 17%.

4.3 Index Properties

BCI performed index tests to classify the proposed levee fill material. BCI performed these tests on samples collected during the subsurface exploration program described in Section 3. These tests included:

- 37 Percent material finer than the No. 200 sieve (ASTM D1140-00) to determine the percent fines.
- 77 Atterberg limits test (ASTM D4318-10) to determine the liquid limit, plastic limit and plasticity index.

The sieve analysis test results generally indicate fines content greater than 80 percent for the material in the upper 4 to 5 feet from ground surface. Of the 73 test results (not including the outlier test results obtained from BTP10), 48 indicate Liquid Limits less than 60, 17 indicate Liquid Limits between 60 to 70, and 7 indicate Liquid Limits between 70 to 80. All tests indicate a Plasticity Index less than 60.

4.4 Remolded Hydraulic Conductivity Tests

BCI performed three hydraulic conductivity tests on soil samples remolded to approximately 97% of the maximum dry density based on ASTM D698. BCI performed the tests in accordance with ASTM D5084-10 Method C to assist in the determination of the hydraulic conductivity parameters for underseepage analysis. Hydraulic Conductivity Test results are shown in the summary table in Appendix B.

4.5 Strength Tests

BCI performed triaxial compression tests on soil samples remolded to approximately 97% of the maximum dry density based on ASTM D698 to help determine strength parameters for slope stability analysis.

The tests included:

- Seven remolded Unconsolidated Undrained (UU) Triaxial Compression Tests on Cohesive Soils (ASTM D2850-03a).
- Three remolded Consolidated Undrained (CU) Triaxial Compression Tests for Cohesive Soils (ASTM D4767-11).
- Two Direct Shear Tests to determine fully softened shear strength following the procedures presented in *Use and Measurement of Fully Softened Shear Strength*, Bernardo A. Castellanos, February 20, 2014.

Strength test results are shown in the summary table in Appendix B.

5 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 Material Suitability

The California Code of Regulations, Regulations of the Central Valley Flood Protection Board, Title 23, Waters, December 2009 (Title 23) recommends the following for levee construction of a bypass levee:

- At least 20% passing the No. 200 sieve
- Liquid Limit less than 50
- Plasticity Index greater than 8
- 3(H):1(V) landside slope
- 4(H):1(V) waterside slope
- 4-foot to 6-foot freeboard

Title 23 further states that "special construction details (e.g., 4:1 slopes) may be substituted where the soil properties are not easily attainable". Title 23 also states that "Where the design of a new levee structure utilizes zones of various materials or soil types, the requirements of this subdivision do not apply".

BCI worked closely with the design-build team to evaluate on-site soil that would be generated from the habitat restoration component of the Lookout Slough THRFIP for DSSL fill. The on-site soil meets Title 23 percent passing the #200 sieve and Plasticity Index criteria but does not consistently meet the Liquid Limit criteria. Based on our tests, the Liquid Limit of the soil from the potential borrow area ranges from 31 to 80 with an average of 56. (We did not include the outlier test results from BTP10, which indicated Liquid Limits greater than 80.).

When used for levee fill, cyclical wetting and drying of fat clay (clay with a Liquid Limit of 50 or greater) can result in shrinkage (desiccation) cracks and softening of the clay along the exterior of the levee, which can lead to surficial slumps when the softened soil becomes near-saturated from rainfall. This phenomenon is generally restricted to within about 6 feet (measured perpendicular) of the slope face, and for slopes steeper than about 4(H):1(V).

The project design consists of 4(H):1(V) landside and waterside slopes, to account for material with Liquid Limits that exceed 50 and will help mitigate surficial slumping.

5.2 Borrow Material Volume Change Evaluation

BCI evaluated cut-to-fill volume change of the proposed borrow material by comparing the in-situ dry densities to the maximum dry densities obtained using ASTM D698. We looked at various depth ranges and relative compaction between 97% and 100%. Based on our evaluation, the Contractor should anticipate a maximum cut-to-fill volume decrease of 7%. The design-build team will adjust this value and add a factor-of-safety based on levee construction and earthwork experience.

5.3 Construction Considerations

Due to concentrations of surficial organics, BCI recommends the Contractor remove the upper 12 inches of soil prior to excavating material for levee fill. We understand that the upper 12 inches of soil can be used in other areas of the Lookout Slough THRFIP. Soil removal may need to extend deeper than 12 inches in isolated areas if excavations encounter vegetation after removal of the upper 12 inches.

If construction commences in early spring after a wet winter, earthmoving activities may encounter unstable, saturated soil within the borrow areas. In addition, unstable soil may be encountered due to the relatively shallow ground water observed in the explorations and the test pits. The contractor may need to implement dewatering measures if ground water enters the excavation area.

Depending on the time of year, the moisture content of the excavated borrow material may either be greater or less than optimum moisture and therefore require moisture conditioning by the addition of water or air drying. In addition, high plasticity clays require more-than-typical processing due to the cohesive and blocky nature of the excavated soil. The excavated soil should be broken down to less than 3-inch-diameter fragments prior to compaction for levee embankment.

6 LIMITATIONS

BCI prepared this Draft Borrow Report for EIP and the design team for the Lookout Slough THRFIP. This Draft Borrow Report should not be used by others or for other projects without BCI's written permission.

BCI prepared this report in accordance with the generally accepted geotechnical standard of practice currently being used in this area.

BCI based this Draft Borrow Report on the current site and project conditions. We assumed the soil/ground water conditions encountered in our test pits are representative of the subsurface conditions across the site. Actual conditions between test pits could be different. Ground water may be higher in other locations and at other times than measured in the explorations.

The interface between soil types on the logs is approximate. The transition between soil types may be abrupt or gradual. We based our recommendations on the final logs, which represent our interpretation of the field logs and general knowledge of the site and geologic conditions.

GEOTECHNICAL BORROW REPORT 65% Design Lookout Slough THRFIP Solano County, California

FIGURES

Project Vicinity Map Project Site Limits Exploration Site Plan Geologic Map Plan and Profile Sheets



This Page Intentionally Left Blank



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig1 LSRP 65%.dwg This Page Intentionally Left Blank











FIGURE 2, PROJECT SITE LIMITS Borrow Report - 65% Design September 2019

Drawing References: Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment, stream channels, and topography updated 7/30/2019.

Lookout Slough THRFIP

th: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig2 LSRP 65%.dwg









FIGURE 3A, EXPLORATION SITE PLAN **Borrow Report - 65% Design** September 2019

Drawing References: Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment updated 2/1/2019 and topography updated11/12/2018.

Ecosystem Investment

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Partners

Map Prepared Date: 09/01/19

Map Prepared By: M.D.R.

Checked By: N.C.H.

Job No.: 3195.x

1500

SCALE: 1 " = 1500'

Lookout Slough THRFIP

Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig3 LSRP 65%.dwg

This map shows surficial geologic deposits and levees as they existed in 1937. Map units and boundaries are drawn by interpretation of historical aerial photography supplemented by data from historical maps and surveys. For reference, the mapping is superimposed on modern U.S. Geological Survey 7.5' topographic base maps (individual maps referenced below). Screened back semi-transparent mapping shown on this plate is from Deep Water Ship Channel study area, which is not assessed in this investigation. For clarity, only the surficial geologic map units of this study appear in the explanation.

See accompanying technical memorandum for complete descriptions of map units, process descriptions and methodology.

Adjacent polygons that have identical map unit symbols are employed to delineate sequences of sedimentation and landscape evolution.

Explanation

Underseepage Susceptibility Along Non-Urban Levee Alignment

Very High	High	Moderate	Low
	Geologic co Solid contac about 250' d	ontact; dashed wh cts accurate to w on either side of t	here approximate, dotted where concealed, queried where uncertain. ithin 100' of line shown on map; dashed contacts accurate to within the line.
	Narrow cha Dashed whe	nnel, generally < ere approximate,	100 ft in width. dotted where concealed.
	Narrow, tida	Illy influenced cha	annel (<100 ft in width), commonly connected to a larger slough channel.
	Canal		
	Levee; artifi	cial fill prism, ger	nerally <70 ft in width.
	Borrow pit,	generally <70 ft i	n width.
W 1937	Vater; date indi	cates year of his	torical dataset.

Borrow pit present in 1937.

Geologic Units

ΒP



Artificial fill, circa 1937.

Levee (made of artificial fill), circa 1937.

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and lesser clay; deposited during high-stage water flow, overtopping channel banks Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural or artificial levees. Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel. Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Intermittent lake; seasonal lake shown on historical topographic maps. Date indicates source data set.

	Hob
	Hcs
	Hff
π.	
Ž	Hch
5	
Š	Hsl
5	
Ē	Ha
	Hpm

Hn

Hs 1937

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and clay; deposited during high-stage water flow,

overtopping channel banks.

Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural levees.

Fine-grained alluvial fan deposits; silt and clay with sand.

Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.

Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Alluvial deposits, undifferentiated; sand, silt, clay and minor lenses of gravel.

Peat and muck; interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay, former tidal marsh deposits, mostly now leveed, drained, and farmed.

Basin deposits; fine sand, silt and clay.

Marsh deposits; silt and clay, possibly with organic-rich beds; perennially or seasonally submerged. Date indicates year of historical dataset used to map the marsh.



Alluvial fan deposits; semi-consolidated silt, sand, sandy clay and fine to coarse subrounded gravel.

Alluvial fan deposits of the Montezuma Hills; semi-consolidated sandy silt, sandy clayey silt, clay, sand and minor pebble gravel eroded from the early Pleistocene Montezuma Formation

Stratigraphic Correlation Chart

Time

Depositional Environment

Prepared by:

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig3 LSRP 65%.dwg



Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig4 LSRP 65%.dwg







NOTES:

Punch Core

Dry Core

Bag Sample

Sonic Core or Grab Sample

- 1. Borrow area test pit locations and elevations shown are approximate and based on various levels of certainty according to available data.
- 2. Test pit logs represent soil conditions at the point of exploration on the date indicated.
- 3. Lines separating strata on boring logs represent approximate boundaries.
- No warranty is provided as to the continuity of soil conditions between individual boring 4. locations.
- 5. Geomorphology overlay source: Surficial Geologic Map of the West Delta Study Area, Plate 1 for the North Non-Urban Levee Evaluations. Produced by Department of Water Resources, Division of Flood Management, Levee Evaluations Branch in association with URS and Fugro, Scale is 1"=2000'. This is a color figure. black and white reproductions should not be relied upon as data will be lost.
- Levee profiles are based on data provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc. 04-29-2019. 6.
- 7. Borrow area test pit locations on plan and profile sheets are referenced to 60% design levee alignment received 4-10-2019.
- Base drawings for the levee plan and profiles are based on topography terrain model 8. data and drawings provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc. 2019.

Pf Pf (m)	Alluvial far Alluvial far and minor
Stratigrap	hic Correlati
Time	
Epoch	Channel o
Historical	Rch
Holocene	Hch
Pleistocene	

Hsl

На

Hpm

Hn

Hs 1937

Ę

PLEISTOCENE

						DESIGNED BY: ROBERT B. LOKTEFF, P.E.,G.E. DRAWN BY:	Prepared by: 2491 BOATMA WEST SACRAM		2491 BOATMAN AVENUE WEST SACRAMENTO, CA 95691	11 BOATMAN AVENUE ST SACRAMENTO. CA 95691	Fcosystem	ECOSYS
						MIKE ROBERTSON CHECKED BY: NICOLE C. HART, P.E.		BLACKBURN Consulting	www.blackburnconsulting.com JOB NO.: 3195.x	\sim	Investment	
REV.	DATE	BY	снк.	APPR.	DESCRIPTION	JONATHAN KORS, P.E. DATE: 09/02/2019	PPP CALEONIA	SUBMITTED	APPROVED		Partners	PL4

- Geologic contact; dashed where approximate, dotted where concealed, queried where uncertain. Solid contacts accurate to within 100' of line shown on map; dashed contacts accurate to within about 250' on either side of the line.
- Narrow channel, generally <100 ft in width
- Dashed where approximate, dotted where concealed
- Narrow, tidally influenced channel (<100 ft in width), commonly connected to a larger slough channel.
- Levee; artificial fill prism, generally <70 ft in width.
- Borrow pit, generally <70 ft in width
- Water; date indicates year of historical dataset.
- Borrow pit present in 1937
- Artificial fill, circa 1937
- Levee (made of artificial fill), circa 1937.
- Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and lesser clay; deposited during high-stage water flow,
- Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching
- of natural or artificial levees.
- Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel
- Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.
- Intermittent lake; seasonal lake shown on historical topographic maps. Date indicates source data set.
- Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and clay; deposited during high-stage water flow,
- Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching
- Fine-grained alluvial fan deposits; silt and clay with sand.
- Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.
- Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.
- Alluvial deposits, undifferentiated; sand, silt, clay and minor lenses of gravel
- Peat and muck; interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay, former tidal marsh deposits,
- mostly now leveed, drained, and farmed. Basin deposits: fine sand, silt and clav
- Marsh deposits: silt and clay possibly with organic-rich beds: perennially or seasonally submerged Date indicates year of historical dataset used to map the marsh.
 - n deposits; semi-consolidated silt, sand, sandy clay and fine to coarse subrounded gravel.
 - n deposits of the Montezuma Hills; semi-consolidated sandy silt, sandy clayey silt, clay, sand pebble gravel eroded from the early Pleistocene Montezuma Formation

ion Chart



OKOUT SLOUGH THRFIP OW REPORT - 65% DESIGN AN AND PROFILE LEGEND

BAR IS ONE INCH ON RIGINAL DRAWING, ADJUST CALES FOR REDUCED PLOT 0 GURE NO. SHEE1 5 Α



\/FS-01/common\active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Fig5 LSRP BORROW 65%.dwg 9/12/2019 3:21 PM Mike Rot







\/FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\3195.x Flg5 LSRP BORROW 65%.dwg 9/12/2019 3:21 PM Mike Rober





OKOUT	SLOU	igh thrf	P		
OW REF	PORT	- 65% DE	ESIG	N N	
PROFILE	STA.	135+00	to	155+00	

BAR IS ONE INCH ON ORIGINAL DRAWING, ADJUST SCALES FOR REDUCED PLOTS 0 SHEET G



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

GEOTECHNICAL BORROW REPORT 65% Design Lookout Slough THRFIP Solano County, California

APPENDIX A

BCI Exploratory Test Pit Logs



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

	GROUP SYMBOLS AND NAMES FIELD AND LABORATORY TESTS					
raphic /	Symbol	Group Names	Graphic / Symbol		Group Names	C Consolidation (ASTM D 2435)
	GW GP	Well-graded GRAVEL Well-graded GRAVEL with SAND Poorly graded GRAVEL Poorly graded GRAVEL with SAND		CL	Lean CLAY Lean CLAY with SAND Lean CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY lean CLAY SANDY lean CLAY with GRAVEL GRAVELLY lean CLAY with SAND	 CL Collapse Potential (ASTM D 2433) CL Collapse Potential (ASTM D 5333) CP Compaction Curve (ASTM D 698 & 1557, CTM 21 CR Corrosion, Sulfates, Chlorides (CTM 643, CTM 417, CTM 422)
	GW-GM GW-GC	Well-graded GRAVEL with SILT Well-graded GRAVEL with SILT and SAND Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Well-graded GRAVEL with CLAY and SAND (or SILTY CLAY and SAND)		CL-ML	SILTY CLAY SILTY CLAY with SAND SILTY CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY GRAVELLY SILTY CLAY	 CU Consolidated Undrained Triaxial (ASTM D 4767) DS Direct Shear (ASTM D 3080) EI Expansion Index (ASTM D 4829) M Moisture Content (ASTM D 2216) OC Organic Content (ASTM D 2974)
	GP-GM GP-GC	Poorly graded GRAVEL with SILT Poorly graded GRAVEL with SILT and SAND Poorly graded GRAVEL with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Poorly graded GRAVEL with CLAY and SAND	_	ML	SILT SILT with SAND SILT with GRAVEL SANDY SILT SANDY SILT with GRAVEL GRAVELLY SILT GRAVELLY SILT SILT with SAND	P Permeability (ASTM D 5084) PA Particle Size Analysis (ASTM D 6913 & 7928) PI Liquid Limit, Plastic Limit, Plasticity Index (ASTM D 4318) PL Point Load Index (ASTM D 5731)
	GM GC	SILTY GRAVEL SILTY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL CLAYEY GRAVEL		OL	ORGANIC lean CLAY ORGANIC lean CLAY with SAND ORGANIC lean CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC lean CLAY SANDY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY GRAVELLY ORGANIC lean CLAY	 PM Pressure Meter PP Pocket Penetrometer R R-Value (CTM 301) SE Sand Equivalent (CTM 217) SG Specific Gravity (AASHTO T100)
	GC-GM SW	SILTY, CLAYEY GRAVEL SILTY, CLAYEY GRAVEL with SAND Well-graded SAND Well-graded SAND with GRAVEL		OL	ORGANIC SILT ORGANIC SILT with SAND ORGANIC SILT with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC SILT SANDY ORGANIC SILT GRAVELLY ORGANIC SILT ORDAVELLY ORGANIC SILT	SL Shrinkage Limit (ASTM D 4943) SW Swell Potential (ASTM D 4546) TV Pocket Torvane UC Unconfined Compression - Soil (ASTM D 2166) Unconfined Compression - Book (ASTM D 2162)
	SP SW-SM	Poorly graded SAND Poorly graded SAND with GRAVEL Well-graded SAND with SILT Well-graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL		СН	Fat CLAY Fat CLAY with SAND Fat CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY GRAVELLY fat CLAY SAND	UU Unconsolidated Undrained Triaxial (ASTM D 2850) UW Unit Weight (ASTM D 7263) VS Vane Shear (AASHTO T223 / ASTM D 2573)
	SW-SC SP-SM	Well-graded SAND with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Well-graded SAND with CLAY and GRAVEL (or SILTY CLAY and GRAVEL) Poorly graded SAND with SILT Poorly graded SAND with SILT and GRAVEL	_	МН	Elastic SILT Elastic SILT with SAND Elastic SILT with GRAVEL SANDY elastic SILT SANDY elastic SILT GRAVELLY elastic SILT GRAVELLY elastic SILT	SAMPLER GRAPHIC SYMBOLS Standard Penetration Test (SPT)
	SP-SC	Poorly graded SAND with CLAY (or SILTY CLAY) Poorly graded SAND with CLAY and GRAVEL (or SILTY CLAY and GRAVEL) SILTY SAND		он	ORGANIC fat CLAY ORGANIC fat CLAY with SAND ORGANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC fat CLAY SANDY ORGANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL CRAVEL VOCANIC fat CLAY with GRAVEL	California Sampler (2" ID)
	SC	SILTY SAND with GRAVEL CLAYEY SAND CLAYEY SAND with GRAVEL		он	GRAVELLY ORGANIC fat CLAY with SAND ORGANIC elastic SILT ORGANIC elastic SILT with SAND ORGANIC elastic SILT with GRAVEL SANDY elastic ELASTIC SILT	Modified California Sampler (2.4" ID)
	SC-SM	SILTY, CLAYEY SAND			SANDY ORGANIC elastic SILT with GRAVEL GRAVELLY ORGANIC elastic SILT GRAVELLY ORGANIC elastic SILT with SAND ORGANIC SOIL	HQ Rock Core
	РТ	PEAT COBBLES COBBLES and BOULDERS BOULDERS		ol/oh	ORGANIC SOIL with SAND ORGANIC SOIL with GRAVEL SANDY ORGANIC SOIL SANDY ORGANIC SOIL with GRAVEL GRAVELLY ORGANIC SOIL GRAVELLY ORGANIC SOIL with SAND	Bulk Sample Other (see remarks
				\/LI=		
[]	Image: Drilling Rotary Drilling Dynamic Cone or Hand Driven Diamond Core Image: Drilling Image: Driling Image: Driling					

5/2019 Boring Legend for Reports 2019.dwg



BORING RECORD LEGEND

PAGE 1

	CONSISTENCY OF COHESIVE SOILS					
Descriptor	Unconfined Compressive Strength (tsf)	Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	Torvane (tsf)	Field Approximation		
Very Soft	< 0.25	< 0.25	< 0.12	Extrudes between fingers when squeezed		
Soft	0.25 - 0.50	0.25 - 0.50	0.12 - 0.25	Easily penetrated several inches by thumb		
Medium Stiff	0.50 - 1.0	0.50 - 1.0	0.25 - 0.50	Can be penetrated several inches by thumb with moderate effort		
Stiff	1.0 - 2.0	1.0 - 2.0	0.50 - 1.0	Readily indented by thumb but penetrated only with great effort		
Very Stiff	2.0 - 4.0	2.0 - 4.0	1.0 - 2.0	Readily indented by thumbnail		
Hard	> 4.0	> 4.0	> 2.0	Indented by thumbnail with difficulty		

APPARENT DENSITY OF COHESIONLESS SOILS			
Descriptor	SPT N ₆₀ - Value (blows / foot)		
Very Loose	0 - 4		
Loose	5 - 10		
Medium Dense	11 - 30		
Dense	31 - 50		
Very Dense	> 50		

PERCENT OR PROPORTION OF SOILS				
Descriptor	Criteria			
Trace	Particles are present but estimated to be less than 5%			
Few	5 to 10%			
Little	15 to 25%			
Some	30 to 45%			
Mostly	50 to 100%			

MOISTURE					
Descriptor	Criteria				
Dry	Absence of moisture, dusty, dry to the touch				
Moist	Damp but no visible water				
Wet	Visible free water, usually soil is below water table				

SOIL PARTICLE SIZE				
Descriptor		Size		
Boulder		> 12 inches		
Cobble		3 to 12 inches		
Crovel	Coarse	3/4 inch to 3 inches		
Graver	Fine	No. 4 Sieve to 3/4 inch		
	Coarse	No. 10 Sieve to No. 4 Sieve		
Sand	Medium	No. 40 Sieve to No. 10 Sieve		
	Fine	No. 200 Sieve to No. 40 Sieve		
Silt and Clay		Passing No. 200 Sieve		

PLASTICITY OF FINE-GRAINED SOILS				
Descriptor	Criteria			
Nonplastic	A 1/8-inch thread cannot be rolled at any water content.			
Low	The thread can barely be rolled, and the lump cannot be formed when drier than the plastic limit.			
Medium	The thread is easy to roll, and not much time is required to reach the plastic limit; it cannot be rerolled after reaching the plastic limit. The lump crumbles when drier than the plastic limit.			
High	It takes considerable time rolling and kneading to reach the plastic limit. The thread can be rerolled several times after reaching the plastic limit. The lump can be formed without crumbling when drier than the plastic limit.			

	CEMENTATION
Descriptor	Criteria
Weak	Crumbles or breaks with handling or little finger pressure.
Moderate	Crumbles or breaks with considerable finger pressure.
Strong	Will not crumble or break with finger pressure.

NOTE: This legend sheet provides descriptors and associated criteria for required soil description components only. Refer to Caltrans Soil and Rock Logging, Classification, and Presentation Manual (2010), Section 2, for tables of additional soil description components and discussion of soil description and identification.



BORING RECORD LEGEND

PAGE 2

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-17-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-17-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.305781° / -1	ig or I 121 .	North/Ea	ast and °	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID TP0	1			
CONTE	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	TOR	'S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME			~ *							TO		EPTH	1		
EXCAV	io /Atio	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	id dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	2.0 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER		ICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4"-	-diar	neter										-,		0.46					
BACK	till A	Native	Soil		READINGS	<u>6</u> .	0 ft		AI	FIER		=)		CAS	SING I	TPE	AND DI	AIVIETE	=R(IN)
N (ft)						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	oot	(%	er			Lab	orate	ory	Data		g
	(H)	- s		DESCRIPTION		Foc	e Nur	oer 6	oer fo	ery (9	omet	e it (%)	nsity		ţ	8	Ę	nal sts	Meth
LEV/	EPTI	ateria				ample	ample	lswo	l swo	SCOVE	ocket	oistur	y De cf)	nit	astici dex	<#2(near rengt sst	lditio b Te	illing
Ξ	-0- 	ËŪ ■	Fat CLAY (CH): me	dium stiff: black: moist		ŝ	Se	ā	Ē	Å	22	žŭ	Ъ₫	ĒĔ	<u>ä s</u>	%	ೲೲಀಁ	Ac La	۵ –
	1													50	10	00			
4 00	2						Bulk							50	40	00			
							A												
	3		Lean CLAY (CL); m	edium stiff; olive brown; r	noist														
2.00	4						Bulk												
	5						в												
0.00	6				$\overline{7}$	/													
	7		becomes wet				. .												
-2 00	8						Bulk C												
-2.00																			
	9																		
-4.00	10						Bulk												
	11						D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	and 12.0 it below ground	sundoe (bgb)														_
-8.00	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	intered at 6 ft bgs															Ξ
-0.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
-10.00	16																		Ξ
	17																		
-12.00	18																		
8/0/	19																		
9.GLE																			=
n -14.00	20																		
KAK	21																		
-16.00	22																		
18.64	23																		
ส ภาพ -18.00	24																		Ξ
	25																		
ORKC	20-																510		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	roje Loo		ME Sloug	h Ti	HRF	IP			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	B	ETP01		
N N			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C	oun SOL	ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
bla	ckł	ourn	West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	C		vetor	ms In	VDet	tmor	nt Pa	rtnov	re -						
con	ISU	Itina	Filone: (916) Fax: (916) 37	/5-8709	P	REP/	RED B	Y	*63		HECK	ED BY	<u> </u>		SI	IEET			
		0				ᆈᄵ	1				JVVC				1	U OT	1		

LOGG	ED B'	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or N	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		<u>^</u>			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-17-10	/-1/-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line))						SU	RFAC	Z E ELE	IOITAVE	N	
Han	ford							-						5.	0 ft				
Emi	lio				CAT 316E exc	avat	or							12	2.5 ft	EPIF	1		
EXCA	/ATIC	ON METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYF	PEAN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE DI	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI	LER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACK	FILL A	ND CON			GROUND WATER	DI 7	JRING 0 ft		AF	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(H)						tion	Jer	-	ţ	-				Lab	orate	ory l	Data		
NOI	(¥			DECODIDION		-ocat	Imp	er 6 ir	er foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity					s al	ethoc
VAT	H	srial		DESCRIPTION		ple I	ple I	/s pe	/s pe	over	et	ture	Den:		ticity	#200	ar ngth	tiona	M BL
ELE		Mate Grag				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Pere	Mois	Dry (pcf)	Liqu	Plas Inde	≯ %	She: Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
			Lean CLAY (CL); m	edium stiff; dark grayish l	brown; moist														T
	1													47	33				
3.00	2						Bulk												
	2						~												
			Fat CLAY with SAN	D (CH); very stiff; light oli	ive brown; moist														ΙE
1.00	4						_1				2.25	23	100	60	46	83			
	5						Bulk												
-1 00	6																		
					$\overline{\nabla}$														
	7		wet		<u> </u>		Bulk												E
-3.00	8						C												
	9																	<u> </u>	
5.00	10																		
-5.00							Bulk												ΙE
	11						D												
-7.00	12						2											<u> </u>	
	13		Bottom of exploration	on at 12.5 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)		2											L	
			Backfill Native Soil	intered at 7 ft bas															_
-9.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	intered at 7 it bgs															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																Ξ
-11.00	16		Buik D 9-12 It bgs																Ξ
	17																		Ξ
	17																		
-13.00	18																		Ξ
0/2 1	19																		-
-15 00	20																		
5) - 10.00																			Ξ
KAK	21																		=
-17.00	22																		Ξ
S.G.P.	23																		Ξ
ກ່-19.00	24																		Ξ
MOX:	25																		
BOR			Dia akhuma Cu		P	ROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
sol			2491 Boatma	an Avenue			COUT S	sioug	n [ŀ	R	P DUTE			319	15.X	PO	STMILE		
YOY N			West Sacran	nento CA. 95691		SOL													
i bla	ck	burn	Phone: (916)) 375-8706			syste	ms In	<u>ves</u> t	tmen	t Pa	<u>rtne</u> r	s						
Cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	P	REPA	RED B	Y		CH	HECKE	D BY			SF 1	HEET	1		

	ED BY	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38 307182° / -:	ng or N	Vorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		2			
CONT	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line))						SUI	RFACI	<u>s</u> E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	TOR	ARC S NAME	E HELPE	ER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									6.	<u>0 π</u> TAL D	EPTH			
Emil									/ BLI					1 2	2.0 ft				
Test	Pit				2'	- <u> </u>			/ 00.		101	ГI						.n.	
SAMPL 2.4"	.ER 1	YPE(S) Meter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	(EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	ill A kfill	ND CON	/PLETION		GROUND WATER READINGS	Dl 6	JRING 0 ft		AF	-TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
J (ft)						ation	ber	. <u></u>	ot		5			Lab	orato	ory	Data		Ţ
NOIE.	(ff)			DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	e (%)	isity			0	_	ial Sts	Jetho
EVA	PTP	terial				mple	nple	d s v	d sw	cove	cket	istur∉ ntent	Den Den	nid Ti	sticit ex	#20	ength st	dition 5 Tes	ling N
Ц		0 M M M				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Re	Pe X	Ω Ω Ω	D D D D D	Liq	Pla	• %	She Str	Adc Lat	Dri
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); me	dium stiff; very dark gray	ish brown; moist												L		
	'		I				Bulk							57	43	85			
4.00	2		I				A										Ì		ΙĘ
	3			edium stiff; mottled olive				$\left - \right $	$\left \right $		$\left - \right $	$\left - \right $	$\left \right $		$\left - \right $	$\left \right $		├──	┤╞
2.00	4		moist	,	9.2.7												Í		#
	5		brown				Вик										i		ΙĔ
			I		7												Ì		ΙË
0.00	6		some strong cemen	itation, wet	<u> </u>	-													İĒ
	7	Ĭ∕/	l				1										·	<u> </u>	┤╞
-2.00	8		I				Bulk C												
	9		I														ļ	<u> </u>	↓Ē
		Ĭ∕/	l														Í		
-4.00	10		I				Bulk										Ì		
	11		I				U										l		
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploration	on at 12.0 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	J di .2.0															
8.00	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	untered at 6 ft bgs															
-0.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		Bulk D 9-12 tt bgs																
-10.00	16																		Ξ
	17																		=
-12 00	18																		
5																			
2 Z	19																		
-14.00	20																		Ξ
	21																		=
-16.00	22																		
	23																		Ξ
-18.00	24																		Ξ
5	25	∃																	
NOCKA					P	ROJE	CT NA	MF						FILE	NO.	HOI	LE ID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Lool	Kout S	Sloug	h Tŀ		P			319)5.X	B	TP03		
° Y			2491 Boatma	an Avenue			ΓΥ ·			K						PU	STMILE	: 	
bla	ckl	burn	Phone: (916)	100 CA, 9509 I	C		r svster	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
	ISU	ltina	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	P	REP/	RED B	Y	1001	CI	HECKE	ED BY	,		SF	IEET			
		<u> </u>		0 0.00		LUIV	1			_ L	JVVC				1	ΟΤ	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-17-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-17-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.307613° / -1	ng or N	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	4			
CONTI Han	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELE	EVATION	٧	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELP	'ER'S NAME			~~							TO		EPTH			
EXCA	ATIC	N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	id dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Test SAMPI	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4"							IRING		A	TER		=)		CAS					P(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	6.	5 ft			1		-/					- ·		.1 \(11.)
N (ff)						catior	mber	Li	oot	(%	er			Lab	orato	ory	Data		8
ΑΤΙΟ	H (ft	ics a		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nu	per 6	per fi	ery (^c	t omeí	re nt (%	snsity		ity	8	ţ	ests	Meth
LEV	EPT	lateri				ampl	ampl	ows	ows	ecov	ockel enetr	oistu ontei	ry D€	quid	lastic idex	₩	hear treng est	dditio ab T€	rilling
ш		<u>≥ט</u>	Fat CLAY (CH); m	edium stiff; black; moist		ö	š	B	B	Ř	ăă	ΣŪ	٥e	ביבֿי	르드	%	<u>ۃ ۂ ۃ</u>	Γ	
	1													57	30				
4.00	2						Bulk												
	2						А												
			SANDY Lean CLA	Y (CL); hard; dark yellowis	sh brown; moist														
2.00	4						1 Bulk				4.0	23	97			68			
	5						B												
0.00	6		some cementation	(7													<u> </u>	
	7		wet		-	-	Dulle												
-2.00	8		wei				С												
2.00																			
	9																		
-4.00	10						Bulk												
	11						D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of explorat	ion at 12.0 ft below ground	d surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil		1 3411400 (593)														
-8.00	14		Ground water enco Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ountered at 6.5 ft bgs															
-0.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
-10.00	16																		
	17																		=
-12.00	18																		
5	10																		
20																			
-14.00	20																		
	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22																		Ξ
É Di	23																		=
-18.00	24																		
-	24																		=
	-25-																		
			Blackburn C	Consulting	P	ROJE	CT NA	^{ME} Sloug	h Tł	HRFI	Р			FILE	NO. 95.X	HOL B	TP04		
			2491 Boatm	an Avenue	С		ΓY	U		R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
bla	ckl	ourn	West Sacra	mento CA, 95691	C			me le	VAC		t De	rtna-	~						
	SU	Itino	Phone: (916)	5) 375-8706 875-8709	P	REPA	RED B	ms in Y	vest	CI	IL PA	D BY	Ś		SF	IEET			
		- Second	I a. (910) 3	10-0103		LDM					OWC				1	of	1		

	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or N	lorth/Ea	ast and o	Datu	m)				HO		5			
CONT	RACT	OR	1-23-10	1-23-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	2404 n, Line)						SU	RFAC	d E ele		N	
Han OPER/	fora Ator	ARC 'S NAME	E HELPE!	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									5.	<u>0 π</u> TAL D	EPTH			
Emil	1 io					avat	or אגוח רי		/ RI I			·u		1	0.0 ft	' = D		0	
Test	Pit				2'	L / u •		// _ / _ / 、			101								
2.4 "	-dian	neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	/, ERI	
BACKF Bacl	ill A kfill I	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 7.	iring) ft		AF	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(#) 7						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	ŏ	()	л Г			Lab	orate	ory	Data		g
NOL	(II) T	_ %		DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	oer 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	e t (%)	Isity		Þ	0	ے	sts	Metho
EVA	EPT	ateria				mple	mple	aws p	swc	COVE	cket	oistur	y Del	nit	astici lex	<#20	ear engt st	ditio b Te:	lling l
		Σ̈́Ŏ	Topsoil			Se	Se	Ē	ă	Ŗ	Ч Ч	ĕΰ	ਰ ਕੇ	בּב	E P	%	<u>т str</u>	La	ā
	1		Lean CLAY (CL); me	edium stiff; olive brown; r		-								10				ļ	
3.00	2													48	33				
0.00							Bulk A												
	3		Fat CLAY (CH); med	dium stiff, black, moist										68	50				
1.00	4		olive gray											68	54				
	5						1												
-1.00	6						Bulk B												
	7				Σ													<u> </u>	
0.00			wet				2												日日
-3.00	8						Bulk C												
	9																		
-5.00	10		Bottom of exploratio	n at 10.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
	11		Backfill Native Soil																
-7.00	12		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs	intered at 7 ft bgs															
	12		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
	13																		
-9.00	14																		
	15																		
-11.00	16																		
	17																		
12.00	10																		
- 13.00																			
	19																		
-15.00	20																		
	21																		
-17.00	22																		
5	22																		
-	23																		
-19.00	24																		
	25	_																	
			Dia akhuma Ca		PI	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	LE ID		
			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C	LOOK OUNT	Y Y	Sloug	h Th	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	95.X	PO	STMILE		
YOL YOL			West Sacram	iento CA, 95691															
	ckt	Surn	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	yste	ms In	vest	tmen	t Pa	rtner	s						
i con	ISU	Iting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		repa L DM	кер В	Y			HECKE	ED BA			S⊦ 1	ı⊨⊨⊺ of	1		

L	OGGE	ED BY	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.309141° / -'	ng or l 121.	North/Ea	ast and 7°	Datu	m)				HOI B	LE ID	6			
C	ONTF	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Static	on, Line)						SUF 6.	RFACE	E ELE	IOITAVE	١	
C)PER/		'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	าลงล	tor							TO 1(EPTH	1		
E	XCAV		N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYF	PEAN		VETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	ILE D	IAMETE	R	
٤	AMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAN	MMER	₹ EFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
E	Z.4 ACKF			MPLETION		GROUND WATER	D	URING		AF	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	TYPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
\mathbf{F}	Bacr ≆	(TIII	Native	Soll		READINGS	u u	.5π 5							_ I_ab∈	orate	orv	Data		
) NOI	(ff					ocati	Iumbe	r 6 in.	r foot	(%)	heter	(%	ity				<u></u>		ithod
	EVAT	PTH (erial phics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	Iple N	vs pe	vs pe	overy	ket etron	sture itent (Dens	<u>e</u> t	ticity	#200	ar ngth t	itiona Test:	ng M€
L	ELE		Mat Gra				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Pocl Pen	Moi Con	Dry (pcf	Liqu Limi	Plas Inde	× %	She Stre Tesi	Addi Lab	Drilli
		1		Lean CLAY (CL); me some organics	ədium stiff; very dark gra	ayish brown; moist;														Ī
	1 00														49	32				
ľ	1.00	2						Bulk										ļ	1	日目
		3		1															1	目
	2.00	4		Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL); very stiff; dark	yellowish brown;												 		↓₿
		5			Ation			1 Bulk		\square		3.0	22	95	49	34	74			┤╞
1	0.00	6				7	,	В										ļ	1	
		7		some cementation; v	<i>w</i> et		-	2	<u> </u>	\vdash		\mid		\mid		⊨	\vdash		<u> </u>	╡╞
.	2.00	8		1				- Bulk		\square						[]				
		9		1				C											1	
	4.00	10	Ĭ//	I				×											L!	
	4.00			Bottom of exploration	n at 10.0 ft below ground	J surface (bgs)														
		11		Ground water encour Rulk A 1-4 ft bos	ntered at 6.5 ft bgs															
	6.00	12		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
		13																		
-	8.00	14																		
		15																		
-	10.00	16																		
		17																		
- a	12.00	18																		
8/9/8		19																		
2.6LD	14.00	20																		
Y_319	14.00	20																		
BKAR		21																		
י- וד גַ	16.00	22																		
5. 11 0.G		23																		
- EVI	18.00	24																		
		-25	<u> </u>																	
ROK				Plackburn Cc		P	ROJI	ECT NA	ME	ч. т і					FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
SOIL				2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		KOUT 3	sloug	hir					313	/5.X	PO	STMILE		
ο Γ Γ	مام		burr	West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	C	SOL LIEN	<u>.</u> Т												
CILC	Son		lting	Phone: (916)	375-8706	 F	PREP	SYSTEI ARED B	ms In Y	vest	t mer	It Pa	rtner ED BY	'S		Sł	HEET			
<u>۵</u>	-01	30		Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	1	LDN	Λ				OWC				1	of	1		

	ED B`	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38 311967° / _1	ig or 1	Vorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		7			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-17-10	7-17-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SU	RFAC	i E ele	EVATIO	N	
OPER	tord Ator		E HELPEI	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									6.	<u>0 π</u> Tal d	EPTH	4		
Emi	lio		10.5		CAT 316E exc	avat	or			0.757				12	2.0 ft				
Test	: Pit	ON METE	HOD		2	PE AN	ID DIAN	/IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BOI	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	:R	
SAMPL 2.4"	_ER T -dia	TYPE(S) meter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	FILL A kfill	ND CON	MPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 7.	JRING 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)					·	tion	ber	Ľ	ot	_				Lab	orate	ory	Data		5
NOL	(H)			DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					15 J	etho
-A-	PTH	erial		DESCRIPTION		ple	Jple	vs po	vs po	over	ket etroi	sture) Den	ii d	sticity	#20(ar ingth t	Ition	ng N
ELE	DEI	Mat				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Mois	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas Inde	≈ %	She Stre Tesi	Add Lab	Drilli
			Fat CLAY (CH); stiff	; very dark grayish browr	n; moist														E
	1													68	49	93			
4.00	2						Bulk A												
	3																		
							1				1.7	28	92						1
2.00	4		Lean CLAY (CL); me	edium stiff; grayish brown	n; moist		Bulk												ΙĒ
	5						D												
0.00	6																		↓ ⊨
	_																		
	l '	\mathbb{H}			Ī	4	Bulk												
-2.00	8		some cementation				0												
	9		wet				2												
-4 00	10						2												1 E
-4.00							Bulk D												
	11																		
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	0															_
0.00	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ntered at 7.5 ft bgs															Ξ
-0.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																Ξ
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
-10.00	16	-																	-
	17																		
																			Ξ
-12.00	18																		Ξ
8 1	19																		-
ษี รี -14.00	20																		
≺_31																			
3RAR	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22																		=
IS.G	23																		
-18.00	24																		Ξ
	27																		Ξ
RRO	-25-																		
BO			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	ROJE			h TI	JPC	D			FILE	NO.	HOL			
			2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		TY	sioug			DUTE			515	J.A	PC	STMILE		
			West Sacram	nento CA, 95691			r												
ğ bla	ck	burr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
e cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	REPA L DM	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY	•		S⊦ 1	IEET of	1		

	ED BY	ſ	BEGIN DATE 7-17-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-17-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lo 38.311494° /	ong or I	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8			
CONTF Han	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset	i, Statio	on, Line)						SUI 5.	RFACE 0 ft	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	ATOR	I'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME										TO		EPTH	н		
EXCA	IO /ATIC		łOD		DRILLING ROD TY	YPE AN	. Or ND DIAN	NETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ΤΗ		BO	Z.5 IL REHO	LE D	JAMETE	R	
SAMPI	ER T	TYPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE										MMEF		FICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4"	-diar	meter									(DATI								
BACKF Bac	ILL A kfill	ND CON	Soil		READINGS	8	JRING .5 ft		Ar	TER		=)		CAE	3ING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMEIC	ER(In)
۲ (ff)						ation	nber	Ŀ	ot	()	e.	Ļ	1	Lab	orato	ory	Data		g
TIO	(tt)	.		DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	ber 6	ber fo	ıry (%	ometr	e t (%)	nsity		≥	g	ے ا	sts	Metho
EVA	EPTI	ateria				ample	ample	1 swc	1 swc	BCOVE	scket	onten	y Dei cf)	huid	astici dex	<#2(iear rengt sst	Iditio b Te	illing
Ш		ĕĕ ⊨//	Fat CLAY (CH): mec	tium stiff: dark olive grav	y: moist	Se	Sa	BK	ă	Ř	6 ª	ĕŭ	٢٩	Ľ.	Ц	%	<u>т</u> Str	Ad La	
	1			Julli Suit, dan Give gray	, moist		,!							71			ļ!		ĮĘ
3.00	2						Bulk							11	50				
0.00		Ĩ//					A												ΙĘ
	3																		1
1.00	4	Ĭ					Bulk												
	5		grayish brown				В							80	56		1		
-1.00	6	¥A								<u> </u>					\mid		<u> </u> '	┝──	╡╞
	7	Í//		ulum sun, dan grayien.	DIOWII, moise														1 🛓
3.00		Ê//					C Buik										1		E
-3.00					-	7													ΙĒ
	9		some cementation						Ħ							F			1
-5.00	10	₹⁄/	Wet				Bulk												
	11						D										1		
-7.00	12																ļ'	 	┤┣
	13		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.5 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)		2			·								L	
0.00			Backfill Native Soil	intered at 8.5 ft bas															Ē
-9.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	litered at 0.5 it bys															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																=
-11.00	16																		Ξ
	17																		Ē
13.00	18	Ī																	Ξ
0/0																			
ere ere	19																		=
-15.00	20																		=
(AR I	21	Ī																	=
-17.00	22																		
0.0	23																		
- - - - 19.00	24																		Ξ
⊔ - ≥																			Ξ
	-25-																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	F	PROJE	ECT NAM	ME Sloug	h Tł	HRFI	IP			FILE 319	NO. 35.X	HOI B	LE ID 3TP08		
A SC			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	(TY			R	OUTE			~		PC	STMILE	-	
	ck	burn	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	(CLIEN	T	Im											
		ltinc	Phone: (916)	375-8706		ECO: PREP/	Syster Ared B	ms in Y	vesi	CI	It Pa HECKI	TTNER ED BY	'S		SF	HEET			
		e la compañía de la compa	Tax. (310) 57.	5-0703		LDN	A			- I E	JWC				1	of	: 1		

LOGG	ED B` I	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.31173° / -1	ng or N 21.71	lorth/Ea 96°	ast and	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	9			
CONT	RACT				LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI		E ELE	EVATIO	۷	
OPER	ATOR	R'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME										TO		EPTH	1		
EXCA	IIO VATIC	N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TY	pe an	or D Dian	/ETER /	/ BUC	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	2.0 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMP	t Pit	YPF(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)											НАІ	MMER			Y FRi	
2.4"	-dia	meter									·			1.0 4				····	
BACKI Bac	FILL A kfill	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 7.	iring 5 ft		AF	TER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	:R(in)
Z (ff.)						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	ot	(9	Ŀ			Lab	orate	ory	Data		R
VIIO	T (ff			DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nur	oer 6	oer fo	ery (9	omet	e t (%)	nsity		ţ	00	Ę	nal sts	Meth
LEV/	EPTI	ateria raphi				ample	ample	Iswo	ows	SCOVE	ocket	oistur	y De cf)	quid	astici dex	<#2(rengt sst	dditio Ib Te	illing
Ξ		ΞŪ	Fat CLAY (CH); stiff;	, dark gravish brown; mc	bist	Š	Š	ā	ā	Å	2 2	žŏ	Ъġ	Ē	<u>ä s</u>	%	あおĔ	Ac La	
	1			5, ,										60	47				
3 00	2						Bulk							09	47				
0.00							A												
	3						1				1.75	32	88	74	56	94			E
1.00	4						Bulk												
	5						5												
-1.00	6			dium stiff: dark vellowis		- 📖													
	7				τ														
-3.00	8				_	¥	Bulk C												
-0.00			some cementation				2												
	9		wet																
-5.00	10						Bulk												
	11						D												
-7.00	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	t surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	Fat 12.0 it bolow ground	sundoe (bgs)														_
-9.00	14		Ground water encour Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ntered at 7.5 ft bgs															Ξ
-9.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		вик D 9-12 ft bgs																
-11.00	16																		
	17																		
-13.00	18																		-
5	19																		
																			Ξ
-15.00	20																		
	21																		
-17.00	22																		
b o	23																		=
-19.00	24																		=
	25																		
	-23-															1			
			Blackburn Co	nsulting	F	ROJE		™E Slougł	<u>n T</u> ⊦	IRFI	P			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	B	STP09		
			2491 Boatman	n Avenue	C	SOUNT	Y			R	DUTE					PC	STMILE		
bla	ck	burr	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C		vstor	ms Im	/Det	mon	nt Par	rtnor	~			-1			
cor	ารบ	ltinc	Filone. (916) Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F	PREPA	RED B	Y	-031		IECKE	ED BY	3		SI	IEET			
		-								_ L	JVV C				1	OT	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.31287° / -1;	ng or N 21.7;	Jorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	0			
CONTI Han	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELF	IOITAVE	N	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPER	R'S NAME			or							TO		EPTH	4		
EXCA	ATIO	N METH	lOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	id dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	Z.5 REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
I est Sampl	. PIT ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	₹ EFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
2.4"	-diar					DI	IRING		AF	TFR		=)		CAS		TYPE			=R(in)
Bac	<u>kfill</u>	Native	Soil		READINGS	7.0	0 ft	1		1		-/		<u> </u>			7		1 (,
N (ft)						catior	mber	in.	oot	(%	ter			Lab	orato	ory	Data		g
ATIC	H (ft)	s.a		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	e Nu	per (per f	ery ('	t rome	ire nt (%	snsity		ïty	0	Ę	onal ests	Meth
ELEV	DEPT	lateri iraph				ampl	ampl	swo	swo	ecov	ockei eneti	loistu	j, D	imit	lastic ndex	6 42	hear treng est	dditic ab Te	rilling
ш		≥⊍ =///	Fat CLAY (CH); med	lium stiff; dark grayish b	prown; moist	S	S	В	В	Ľ	<u>د</u> د	≥υ			<u>د ب</u>	%	Ω ທ ⊢	μ	\mathbb{H}
	1		•	·										72	52				┤╞
4.00	2						Bulk							12					
	2						A							95	75	86			
																			ΙĒ
2.00	4					. 👹	Bulk							86	64				ΙĒ
	5		and grayish brown; m	ס (CH); stin; mottied dar noist	k yellowish brown		Б												∣₽
0.00	6						1				1.25	30	93	101	84	77			
	7				Ž	-∕₩	Bulk												
-2 00	8		some medium to stro	ong cementation			C												ΙË
-2.00		Ĭ//	wet																
	9		dark yellowish brown	۱															
-4.00	10						Bulk												
	11						D												
-6.00	12						2							<u> </u>					┤╞
	13		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.5 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)		۷						<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
			Backfill Native Soil	intered at 7 ft bos															
-8.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	niereu al r ni bys															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																Ξ
-10.00	16		-																=
	17																		Ē
-12.00	18																		
5	10																		
	19																		Ξ
-14.00	20																		Ξ
	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22																		=
515.0	23																		
18.00	24																		
) - 10.00																			
10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 10 1	-25-																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	ROJE		ME Sloug	h Tł	-RFI	P			FILE	NO. 35.X	HOL B	EID STP10		
			2491 Boatmar	n Avenue	С		ΓY			R	DUTE		I			PO	STMILE		
	ck	aurn	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	c		Г				1					_			
		Itino	Phone: (916)	375-8706		REPA	Syster RED B	ms In Y	vest	CH	It Pa	rtner ED BY	'S		SF	HEET			
	130	IIIIIg	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		LDM	1				OWC				1	of	1		
	ED B` I	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.31396° / -1	ng or N 21.72	lorth/Ea	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	1			
--------------	---	------------------	---	----------------------------	-------------------------------------	------------------	---------------------	--------------	--------	------	--------------	----------------	-------------	-----------------	----------------	-------	--------------------	------------	--------
CONT	RACT	OR			LOCATION (Offset,	Static	- n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPEI	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									о. то	TAL D	EPTH	4		
Emi EXCA	lio /ATIC		IOD		CAT 316E exc	PF AN		JETER	2 / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	2.0 ft REHO			R	
Test	Pit				2'														
2.4"	-dia	neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	VIVER	EFF	ICIENC	r, ERI	
BACKF Bac	=ILL A kfill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DU 7.	JRING 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ΞR(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ.	ot		L			Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NOI	(£	0				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	al ts	letho
-VA	PTH	erial		DESCRIPTION		nple	nple	vs bé	vs po	over	ket etroi	sture itent	Den	it e	sticity	#20(ar ength t	Ition	Ng N
ELI	L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L L	Mat Gra				San	San	Blo	Blov	Rec	Poc	Moi Cor	Dry (pcf	Ligu	Plas Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Dril
			Fat CLAY (CH); med	dium stiff; dark grayish b	rown; moist														ΙĒ
	1													54	37				1 E
4.00	2						A												
	3																		┤╞
2.00	4																		
	_		SANDY Lean CLAY moist	(CL); medium stiff; dark	yellowish brown;		1 Bulk												1 E
	5		some cementation				В												ΙE
0.00	6																		1 E
	7				7		Bulk												
-2.00	8		some moderate cem	ventation	_	-	С												
	9		some moderate cen																ļĘ
1.00			soft, wet			à	2				0.25	31	92	40	25	63			1
-4.00	10						Bulk D												
	11						_												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	n at 12.0 it bolow ground															_
8.00	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ntered at 7.5 ft bgs															Ξ
-0.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																Ξ
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
-10.00	16	=																	Ξ
	17																		-
-12 00	18																		
61/9/2																			=
- SLB	19																		
-14.00	20																		=
× ∼	21																		-
2 -16 00	22																		
GB		=																	=
PITS	23	3																	
-18.00	24																		
MON	25																		
BOR					F	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting n Avenue	(cout S	Sloug	jh Tł	HRFI	P DUTF			319	95.X	PC	STP11		
FOR			West Sacram	iento CA. 95691		SOL	-										~ . IVIILL	-	
g pla	ck	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syste	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
or 🛛	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	F		RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			SF 1	HEET	1		

LOGGE LDM	ED BY 	, ,	BEGIN DATE COMPLETION DATE 7-18-18 7-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.31364° / -12	ig or I 21.7	North/Ea 177°	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	2			
CONTE		OR ARC		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU 6.	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER/		'S NAME	HELPER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	21/21	or							TO		EPTH	1		
EXCAV		N METH	IOD	DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN	ID DIAN	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)	2 [.] HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2.4 BACKF	diar	neter ND CON	IPLETION	GROUND WATER	DI	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
Bac	cfill	Native	Soil	READINGS	8.	0 ft							Loh	orot	201	Data		
JU (f	()				catio	admu	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	(9	~	Lab	orate	JIY	Dala		poq
VATIC	TH (f	hics	DESCRIPTION		ole Lo	ole N	s per	s per	very	et	ture ent (%	Jensi	5	icity	200	gth	ional ests	g Met
ELEV	DEP	Matel Grap			Samp	Samp	Blows	Blows	Reco	Pock	Moist	Dry D	Limit	Plasti Index	#> %	Shea Stren Test	Addit Lab T	Drillin
	-0-		Fat CLAY (CH); stiff; dark gray; moist												-			
	1												71	46				
4.00	2					Bulk A												
	3																	
2.00	4					Dulle												
	5					В												
0.00	6																	
0.00	_		Lean CLAY (CL); medium stiff; mottled gravis		Ň	1				1.25	32	91	66	49	92			
	1		yellowish brown; moist	7		Bulk C												
-2.00	8		some cementation	<u> </u>	4													
	9		wet															
-4.00	10		some strong cementation			Bulk												
	11		-			D												
-6.00	12					2												
	13		Bottom of exploration at 12.5 ft below ground	surface (bgs)		2												
-8.00	14		Backfill Native Soil Ground water encountered at 8 ft bos															
-0.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs															=
-10.00	16																	Ξ
	17																	
-12.00	18																	
	19																	
5 -14.00	20																	
	21																	
- 16.00	22																	Ξ
o L	23																	
-18.00	24																	Ξ
	25																	
			Blackburn Consulting	P	ROJE		ME	<u>ь т</u>					FILE	NO.	HOL			
			2491 Boatman Avenue	C		TY	bioug	11 I 1	R	OUTE			518		PC	STMILE		
			West Sacramento CA, 95691	C	SOL	Г				. –								
		lting	Phone: (916) 375-8706	P	Eco:	S YSTEI ARED B	ms In Y	vest	tmer	nt Pa HECKI	rtner ED BY	S		SF	IEET			
	20	mig	rax: (910) 375-8709		LDN	I -				DWC				1	of	1		

LOGG	ED B`	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO		2			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-10-10	7-10-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	on, Line)						SUF	RFAC	S E ELE		N	
OPER/	ford Ator	ARC	= HELPER	R'S NAME	FOUIPMENT									5.	0 ft TAL D	FPTH	4		
Emi	lio		-		CAT 316E exc	avat	or							12	2.0 ft	~ •		-	
Test	ATIC	N MEIF	10D		DRILLING ROD TYF	PEAN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKEI	WID1	Ή		BOI	REHU	LE D	IAMEIE	R	
SAMPL 2.4"	ER T dia	YPE(S) meter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	ill A kfill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 5.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ	ot	\sim				Lab	orate	ory	Data		5
NOI	(ŧ	0				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	al ts	letho
-A/	PTH	erial		DESCRIPTION		he	Jple	vs bé	vs pe	over	ket etroi	sture itent	Den	ii it	sticity	#20(ar ength t	Tes	Ng
ELF	DE	Mat Gra				San	San	Blo	Blo	Rec	Pec	Moi Cor	Dry (pcf	Ligu	Pla: Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Drill
			Fat CLAY (CH); mec	lium stiff; dark olive brow	vn; moist														IE
														62	45				ΙĒ
3.00	2						A												
	3																		
1.00	4		dark yellowish brown	1	.,														E
	_		some cementation		7	7	Bulk B												
	5																		ΙĒ
-1.00	6		wet				1												
	7						Bulk												
-3.00	8						С												
			CLAYEY SAND (SC	; medium dense; olive t															
	5		well-graded SAND																
-5.00	10						Bulk												
	11						D												
-7.00	12		Pottom of ovaloration	n at 12.0 ft balaw groups	Lourfood (bga)														
	13		Bollom of exploration	n at 12.0 It below ground	i surface (bgs)														
			Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bos	ntered at 5 ft bgs															Ξ
-9.00	14		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																Ξ
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																Ξ
-11.00	16																		
	17																		
																			=
-13.00	18																		
0 L	19																		
ອ ອີກິ່ - 15.00	20																		
۲۲_31 - ۲	21																		
BKA	21																		
⊒ -17.00 ਨੂ	22																		
18.6	23																		
- -19.00	24																		
	25																		
ORRC	20-																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P 	roje L oo l	CT NA	ME Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	Р			FILE 319	NO. 15.X	HOL B	ETP13		
			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		ΤY		_	R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
	ck	burn	West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	С			me la			4 D-	ut 10							
		ltinc	Phone: (916)	375-8706	P	ECO:	S ystei Ared B	m is in Y	vest	CI	IT Pa	TTNET ED BY	S		SH	IEET			
		- Hilly	Fax. (910) 37	0-0709		LDN					DWC				1	of	1		

LOGG	ED B	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	ig or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		4			
CONT	RACT	OR	/-10-10	/-10-10	38.31543 / - 14 LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	1 / 04 n, Line)						SU	RFAC	4 E ele	EVATIO	N	
Han	ford													4 .	5 ft	CDTL			
Emi	lio				CAT 316E exc	avat	or							12	2.0 ft		۲ 		
EXCA	/ATIC	ON METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ΓH		во	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI	LER 1	TYPE(S) meter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACK	FILL /				GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 6.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	TYPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(#)						tion	per	-	t	_				Lab	orate	ory	Data		
NOL	(#			DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 ii	er foc	y (%)	netei	(%)	sity					le s	ethod
LAN	TH	erial		DESCRIPTION		ble	aldı	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etror	sture	Den	t g	ticity	#200	ar ngth	itiona Test	N gr
ELE		Mate Grap				San	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Pen	Mois	Dry (pcf)	Liqu	Plas Inde	⊳ %	She Stre Test	Add	Drilli
			Fat CLAY (CH); med	lium stiff; dark olive gray	r; moist														
	1													60	41				ΙĒ
2.50	2						Bulk A												
	3						1							70	40			<u> </u>	
0.50	1		Lean CLAY (CL); me	edium stiff; dark grayish			1							10	49				ΙE
0.50	-		some cementation				Bulk B												
	5				~														ΙE
-1.50	6				$\overline{7}$	/****													
	7		dark yellowish brown	۱															
2 50			wet				Bulk C												
-3.50	8																		
	9																		
-5.50	10						Dulk												
	11						D												
		É//																	
-7.50	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	intered at 6 ft bos															
-9.50	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	niciou al 0 n bgs															Ξ
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
			Bailt B 6 12 it bgo																=
-11.50	16																		
1	17																		
-13.50	18																		
	40																		
	19	Ē																	
-15.50	20																		
	21																		=
-17 50	22																		=
5	22																		
5 E	23																		
-19.50	24																		Ξ
	25																		
					p	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILF	NO	HO	LE ID		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting		Loo	cout S	Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	P			319	95.X	B	TP14		
	Ž		2491 Boatma	n Avenue		SOL	I Y				JUTE					PC	SIMILE	:	
bla	ck	burr	Phone: (016)	iento CA, 95691	C		Sveto	ms In	VDel	tmor	nt Pa	rtne	~						
cor	ารเ	ultinc	Filone. (916) Fax: (016) 37	5-8709	P	REP/	RED B	Y	463		IECKE	ED BY	' '		Sł	IEEŢ			
		~				LUⅣ					JWC				1	∣ of	1		

	Ged B' M	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-19-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-19-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.31764° / -1;	ig or N 21.7'	Jorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	5			
CONT Har	RACT				LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SU		E ELE	EVATIO	٧	
OPER	ATOF	r's name	E HELPEF	₹'S NAME										TO		EPTI	4		
EXCA	VATIC	ON METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	2.0 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Tes SAMP	E Pit	TYPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	₹ EFF	ICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4"	'-dia						PING		Δr									-, _ 	-D(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	8.	0 ft	1				-)			SING 1	TFC	AND DI		-R(III)
N (ft)						atior	mber	E	oot	(%	e			Lab	orato	ory	Data		8
ATIO	H (ft)	S T		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	Nul N	per 6	per f	ery (°	omet	re 1 (%	nsity		ξ	00	끉	nal ests	Meth
ILEV,	EPT	ateri raphi				ample	ample	SMO	swo	ecove	ocket	oistu	of) be	mit	astici dex	#2	near treng	dditio ab T€	dilling
ш		∑0 	Lean CLAY with SAN	ND (CL); stiff; olive brow	<i>v</i> n; moist	ŭ	ö	B	B	Ř	مَمَ	ΣÖ	٥e		르드	%	ਜ ਨ ਨ	ĽĂ	
	1				,				\square		$\left \right $			47	30	83			┤╞
4.00	2						Bulk												
	2						A												E
			Fat CLAY with SAND and grayish brown; n) (CH); stiff; mottled dar	k yellowish brown				\Box					50	33	80			
2.00	4						1 Bulk				1.50	26	98			Г			↓Ĕ
	5		some strong cementa	ation			B												
0.00	6	Ĕ//							\square		$\left \right $		──┦	<u> </u>		\vdash			
	7																		
-2.00	8		L			1	Buik C												
- 2.00			Lean CLAY (CL); ver grayish brown; wet	y stiff; mottled dark yell	owish brown and		2				2.25	33	86	45	25	94			
	9		dark yellowish brown wet	1			1							\square					
-4.00	10						Bulk												
	11						ן ט												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below group	d surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	Tat 12.0 1 50101 9.0	Joundoe (Sge)														
-8.00	14		Ground water encour Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	∩tered at 8 ft bgs															Ξ
-0.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15	Ħ	Bulk D 9-12 it bgs																Ξ
-10.00	16																		
	17																		Ξ
-12.00	18																		=
5	19																		
	20																		
5 - 14.00	20																		=
	21																		
-16.00	22																		=
5	23																		=
-18.00	24																		
	25																		
	- 20		-											-		-	-		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting		Lool	cout S	™E Sloug	h Tł	HRFI	P			319	NO.)5.X	B	TP15		
			2491 Boatman	n Avenue		OUNT SOL	Y			RC	JUTE					PO	STMILE	:	
		.	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C		r												
	ICK	DULL	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	vster	ms Inv	vest	tmen	it Pai	rtner	'S						

	ED B` I	ſ	BEGIN DATE 7-19-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-19-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.31764° / -12	g or N 21.71	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID TP1	6			
CONT	RACT				LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXCA\	i io /Atic	N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	avat PE AN	or Id dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	- WIDT	Ή		BO	2.0 π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Test	Pit																		
2.4 "	-dia	neter																	
BACKF Bac	FILL A kfill	ND CON Native	APLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL 5.	Jring 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	:R(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ.	ot					Lab	orate	ory	Data		7
NOL	(H			DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					le s	ethoo
EVA1	PTH	erial		DESCRIPTION		ple	aldr	vs pe	vs pe	over	ket etroi	sture) Den	ti g	sticity	#200	ar ingth t	ition Test	ng N
ELE	<u> </u>	Mat Gra				San	San	Blov	Blo	Rec	Poc	Moi Cor	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	> %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	Drill
			Fat CLAY (CH); med	lium stiff; very dark gray	ish brown; moist														
	1													54	35				
4.00	2						Bulk A												
	3																		
2.00	4																		
	5						Bulk B												
	5		Lean CLAY (CL); me yellowish brown; moi	edium stiff; mottled grayi st	sh brown and dark $\underline{}$	4													
0.00	6		some strong cement	ation			1												
	7		dark yellowish brown	1			Bulk												
-2.00	8						С												
	9																		
4.00	10		SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL); medium stiff; dark	olive brown; wet;														
-4.00	10		approximately 30-40	% fine SAND			Bulk												
	11						D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	C C															-
-8.00	14		Ground water encour Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ntered at 5.5 ft bgs															Ξ
0.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		Buik D 9-12 It bgs																=
-10.00	16																		Ξ
	17	=																	=
J-12.00	18																		
8/6/1	10																		=
.GLB	19																		Ξ
66 -14.00	20																		Ξ
RARY	21	=																	Ξ
-16.00	22																		
S.GPJ	23																		
																			_
og -18.00 ≝	24																		=
RROV	-25-																		
BO			Blackburn Co	nsulting	P	ROJE		ME	h TI	HPE	ID			FILE	NO.	HOL			
s sol			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		TY	sioug	11 11	R	OUTE			518	J.A	PC	STMILE		
	ا ما م		West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C	SOL	r												
	CK		Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	ves	tmer			rs ,						
a cor	ISU	ITINg	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		REPA L DM	KED B	ſ				ED RA			1	ו⊨בו of	1		

	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 7-19-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-19-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38 31915° / -1	ng or N 21 7	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	7			
CONT	RACT	OR	1-13-10		LOCATION (Offset,	Static	on, Line)						SUI	RFAC	E ELE	EVATIO	٧	
OPER/	ATOR	ARC 'S NAME	HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									6.	<u>υ π</u> Tal d	EPTH	4		
Emil	1 io								/ BL		דחואי	·u		1 2	2.0 ft				
Test	Pit				2'	"E / u v					יסויי	п			REIIC			.r.	
SAMPL	ER 1	YPE(S) / ne<u>ter</u>	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bacl	ill A kfill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	Dl 5.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
7 (ff)						ation	lber	. <u></u>	ot	(P.		!	Lab	orate	ory	Data		Ţ
NOIL,	(III)	_ «		DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	э t (%)	isity		ج	0	c	ial sts	Jethc
EVA	PTF	terial aphic				mple	mple	d sw	d sw	cove	sket netro	istur: ntení	f) f	it uid	sticit ex	<#20	ear engtł st	ditior o Tes	ling N
Ш	E 0	ΩZa		Part - Alffe doubt alloca anal	! - 4	Sar	Sal	Blo	Blo	Вē	Pe Pe	မီပိ	Ъg Сg	Liq	Pla Ind	· %	⊣ N N T N N	Adr Lat	
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); med	lium stiff; dark olive gray	/; moist														
							Bulk							56	37				
4.00	2						A												
	3		Lean CLAY(CL); me	dium stiff; dark grayish l	 brown; moist														╡╞
2.00	4		dark vellowish brown	a come strong comenta	tion		Pulk												
	5		uark yenewish brown	I, Some strong comonat		∡‱	B												
0.00		\$//																	
0.00	b		wet				1											<u> </u>	ĮĒ
	7						Bulk												
-2.00	8																		
	9																	<u> </u>	╡╞
-4.00	10																		
-4.00			some moderate cem	entation			2 Bulk						\vdash					<u> </u>	┤╞
	11						D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	-	• = .														Ē
-8.00	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ntered at 5 ft bgs															
0.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15		Buik D 9-12 it bys																
-10.00	16																		
	17																		
-12.00	18																		
21/0/0																			
e e	19																		_
<u>-14.00</u>	20																		=
ART	21																		=
-16.00	22																		
5.5	22																		
2	23																		Ē
-18.00	24																		Ξ
N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	25																		
ROR					P	ROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	но	LEID		
sol			2491 Boatma	nsulting n Avenue			KOUT &	Sloug	hìi	HRFI R	P DUTE			315)5.X	PC	STP1/		
Ě			West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	;	SOL													
3 bla	ckk	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Eco	syster	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	'S						
	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	REPA	red B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			S⊦ 1	HEET	1		

	ED BY		BEGIN DATE 7-19-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-19-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38 32048° / -12	g or N 21 71	lorth/Ea	ast and	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID TP1	8			
CONTR	RACTO		7-10-10	1-10-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFAC	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPERA	ATOR'	S NAME	HELI	PER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									0.	TAL D	EPTH	1		
Emil EXCAV	io /ATIOI	N METH	OD		CAT 316E exc DRILLING ROD TYF	avat PE AN	or D Dian	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	2.0 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Test	Pit									C .									
2.4 "	-dian	neter												[1/~u				Ϊ, ΕΙΝΙ	,
BACKF Bac	ill Ai kfill I	ND COM	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DU 6.	Jring 5 ft		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
7 (Ħ)						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	ğ		٦ ت			Lab	orate	ory	Data		- Z
VIIO	H (ft			DESCRIPTION) Loc	Nur	oer 6	oer fc	sry (%	omete	e t (%)	nsity		Æ	0	ج	nal sts	Metho
LEVA	EPTI	ateria				ample	ample	swo	ows	SCOVE	ocket	oistur	y De cf)	quid mit	astici dex	<#2(rengt sst	dditio ab Te	illing
ш	-0 <u>-</u> E	ΣŪ	Fat CLAY (CH); n	nedium stiff; dark grayish b	rown; moist	s	ů	B	B	Ř	مّ مّ	ΞŬ	٥đ	ĒĒ	르르	%	5 5 Ĕ	A6 La	ā
	1													54	36	85			
4.00	2						Bulk							01					
	3						A												
			Lean CLAY (CL);	medium stiff; dark yellowisl	n brown; moist									41	24	89			
2.00	4		some cementation	n			1 Bulk												
	5						В												
0.00	6				Σ	/													
	7		wet				Bulk												
-2.00	8						C												
			SANDY Lean CLA	AY (CL); soπ; dark yellowisr	i brown; wet;														
							2					30	91	31	17	57			
-4.00	10						Bulk D												
	11						D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of explora	ition at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native So	vil															
-8.00	14		Ground water end Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	ountered at 6.5 ft bgs															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs	s															
1				<i>,</i>															
-10.00	16																		
1	17																		
-12.00	18																		
j J	19																		
-14 00	20																		
-																			
	21																		
-16.00	22																		
) ;;	23																		
-18.00	24																		
	25																		
			_		D	ROIF	CT NA	MF						FILF	NO	HO	E ID		
			Blackburn	Consulting		Lool	cout S	Sloug	jh Tl	HRF	P			319	95.X	B	TP18		
			2491 Boatn	nan Avenue	C	SOL	Y			R	JUTE					PC	STMILE	-	
bla	ckł	ourn	Phone: (91	6) 375-8706	C		syster	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
a con	ISU	lting	Fax: (916)	375-8709	PI	REPA	RED B	Y		CI		ED BY	•		SH 1	HEET	1		

	ED B`	(BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	ng or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID	٥			
CONT		OR	/-13-10	/-13-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFAC	9 E Eli	EVATIO	N	
Han OPER/	ford	ARC	- HELPE											6 .			ц		
Emi	lio	010.00			CAT 316E exc	ava	tor							12	2.0 ft	·			
EXCA\ Test	/ATIC : Pit	N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHC	DLE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL 2.4"	ER T -diai	YPE(S) neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	ill A kfill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 6.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	ΓΥΡΕ	AND D	AMETE	R(in)
(ft)						ition	ber		ot	(- -			Lab	orat	ory	Data		σ
NOL	(£					Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					ि व	letho
LAI	TH H	erial		DESCRIPTION		ble	ble	vs be	vs pe	over	ket etroi	sture	Den	t ⊡	ticity.	#200	ar ngth	Ition	ng M
ELE	DEI	Mat				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Mois	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas	≈ %	She Stre Test	Add Lab	Drilli
			Fat CLAY (CH); me	dium stiff; dark olive gray	r; moist														
	1													52	36				
4.00	2						Bulk A												
	3																		
			Lean CLAY (CL); m	edium stiff; dark grayish	brown; moist														
2.00	4		some cementation				Bulk												
	5		dark yellowish brow	n			В												
0.00	6				<u>7</u>	7	1												
	7						<u>'</u>												
	'		wet				Bulk C												
-2.00	8																		
	9																		
-4.00	10																		
							Bulk D												
	11						2												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	on at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)	80000													=
	13		Backfill Native Soil	intered at 6 ft bac															
-8.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	antereu al o il bgs															
1	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																
	15	1	יאטאר איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז איז																
-10.00	16																		
	17																		
-12 00	18																		
		=																	
270	19																		Ξ
-14.00	20																		
	21																		
16.00	22																		
- 10.00	22																		
0	23																		
-18.00	24																		
	25																		
CKH			_												NO	но	LEID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tł	IŖFI	P			319	95.X	E	STP19		
n Y			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C	OUN SOL	ΓY			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE		
bla	ck	ourn	West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	C			me le	Voo	tme	t De	rtno-	~						
	SL	Itinc	Phone: (916)	375-8706	P	ECO: REP/	ARED B	ms in Y	vest	CI	HECKE	TTNEI ED BY	S		Sł	HEET	-		
	130	mig	гах: (916) 37	0-0109		LDN	1				OWC				1	l of	1		

LOGG	ED B`	ſ	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or N	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		^			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-19-10	7-19-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SU	RFAC	U E Eli	EVATIO	N	
Han OPER	ford	ARC	- HELPE	R'S NAME										6.	5 ft	FPT	н		
Emi	lio				CAT 316E exc	avat	or							1	2.0 ft				
EXCA Test	/atic t Pit	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN	id dian	<i>I</i> ETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ΤH		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI 2.4"	LER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACK	FILL A	ND CON			GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 7.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATI	≡)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
(t t)					I	tion	oer	-i	ţ	_				Lab	orate	ory	Data		_
NOI	(ŧ			DECODIDITION		ocat	Mum	er 6 ii	er foo	(%) /	neter	(%)	sity					s s	ethod
VAT	H	srial		DESCRIPTION		ple	ple I	s pe	/s pe	over	et	ture	Dens		x	#200	ar ngth	tiona	р М
ELE		Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Poc	Mois	Dry (pcf)	Linu	Plas	% ⊲	She: Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
			SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL); medium stiff; dark	yellowish brown;														E
	1		moist											43	29	68			
4.50	2						Bulk												
							~												
	3		some cementation				1							38	22				E
2.50	4						Bulk												
	5						в												
0.50	6																		
					7	1													
	7				<u> </u>		Bulk												
-1.50	8		wet				0												
	9						2												
-3.50	10		Lean CLAT (CL), III	edium sun, dark yenowis	n brown, moist		2												
-5.50							Bulk D												
	11																		
-5.50	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
	13		Backfill Native Soil	-															Ξ
-7 50	14		Ground water encou Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	intered at 7 ft bgs															_
-1.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																_
	15		Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																Ξ
-9.50	16																		Ξ
	17																		Ξ
44.50	10																		
61/9	18	-																	
E 8	19																		Ξ
9 6 -13.50	20																		
2 2 2	21																		
BRA		3																	
– -15.50 ਜੂ	22	∃																	
IIS.G	23																		Ξ
ັດ ທີ່-17.50	24																		-
2	25																		
ORRC	-20-																		
IL BC			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	roje L ool	CT NA	ME Sloua	h Tł	IRFI	P			FILE	NO. 95.X	HOI E	LE ID BTP20		
			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C		ΓΥ			R	OUTE				-	PC	OSTMILE	1	
	ck		West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	c	LIEN	Г												
	CK		Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos		ns In v	vest	tmer		rtner	rs ′		QL	IFET	-		
	ISU	ming	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709		LDM						זטט_			1	of	1		

	ED BY	•	BEGIN DATE 7-24-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-24-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.321356° / -1	g or N	lorth/Ea	ast and °	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	1			
CONT	RACTO		1-2-7 10		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFAC	E ELE	OITAVE	٧	
OPER/	TOR'	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
Emil EXCA\	io ⁄ATIO	N METH			DRILLING ROD TYF	avat PE AN	or D DIAN	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		1 2 BO	2.0 ft REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
Test	Pit													ЦА					
2.4"	dian	neter				~.												r, Ervi	
BACKF Bacl	ill A (fill I	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DU 6.	JRING 5 ft	-	A	TER	(DATE)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
N (ft)						ation	nber	. <u>Ľ</u>	oot	(%	e			Lab	orato	ory	Data		- B
EVATIO	EPTH (ft)	iterial aphics		DESCRIPTION		mple Loc	mple Nur	ws per 6	ws per fo	covery (%	cket netromet	isture ntent (%)	/ Density f)	uid Pit	isticity lex	<#200	ear ength st	ditional o Tests	lling Meth
		Σΰ	Fat CLAY (CH): stiff:	· verv dark gravish brow	n [.] moist	Sa	Sa	BG	BIC	Re	ЪР	°Σ°	Еg	L L	Pla Ind	%	ц с с Ц с с Ц с Ц	Lal	Dri
	1			, very dank grayion brown	i, moist									50	10	00		ļ	
4 00	2													58	40	89			
4.00							Bulk A												
	3																		
2.00	4						1				1.25	26	90	53	37	90			
	5		Lean CLAY (CL); dar cementation	rk yellowish brown; mois	it; some		Bulk												
0.00	6				$\overline{\nabla}$		В												
	7				<u> </u>	-												<u> </u>	
2.00							2												
-2.00	°E		wet				Bulk C												
	9																		
-4.00	10																		
	11																		
-6.00	12		Dettern of evaluation	n at 12.0 ft halaw mayne															
	13		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	I surface (bgs)														
			Ground water encour Bulk A 1-4 ft bos	ntered at 6.5 ft bgs															
-8.00	14		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
	15																		
-10.00	16																		
	17																		
-12 00	18																		
5 12.00																			
	19																		
-14.00	20																		
	21	-																	
-16.00	22																		
5	23																		
-18.00	24																		
	-25																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	PI	ROJE		ME	h TI		D			FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		Y	bioug	11 11		DUTE			513		PO	STMILE		
	ald		West Sacram	iento CA, 95691		SOL	-												
	CKK	DUIN Itime	Phone: (916)	375-8706				ms In Y	vest	tmen			S		QL	IFFT			
	ISU	mne	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709								זט ט-			1	of	1		

LOGG	ED BY	/	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lor	ng or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				НО	LE ID	~			
CONT) RACT	OR	7-20-18	7-20-18	38.324005°7-7	Statio	/1139 on. Line))						SU	RFAC	Z E ELE		N	
Han	ford	ARC						,						6.	0 ft				
OPER/	ator I io	'S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	ava	tor							TO	TAL D 0.0 ft	EPTH	1		
EXCA	ATIO	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN		METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	REHO	LE DI	IAMETE	R	
SAMP	ED T																		
2.4 "	-diar	neter																1, LIN	
BACKE	ill A	ND CON	IPLETION		GROUND WATER	D 8	URING		A	TER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND D	AMETE	ER(in)
E C						L L	Lon L							l ah	orate	nrv	Data		
N (catio	dm	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter		>	Lub			Dutu		por
ATIC	H (H	S		DESCRIPTION		e Lo	S I	per	per	ery (ome	nt (%	nsit		ity	8	Ę	nal sts	Met
Ň	ЪТ	aphi				du	du	SWS	SWG	ço ç	cket	istu nter	, De	uid Dit	astic lex	₩2	ear eng	ditio b Te	lling
ш	<u> </u>	ΣÖ				Sa	Sa	B	B	Re	Рe	≚ů	<u>ر م</u>	Lin Li	Pla Inc	%	⊢ Str ⊢ Str	Ad La	Ū
			Fat CLAY (CH); very	y stiff; brown; moist															ΙĒ
	1													59	38	96			
4.00	2																		
							A												
	3																		
2.00	4					-	1				2 25	24	100	57	42	95			╡╞
	5										2.20					00			1 E
						-	Bulk B												ΙE
0.00	6		Lean CLAF (CL), Su	II, Olive brown, moist															
	7										1.50	07		- 10					╡╞
							2				1.50	27	87	49	31	94			łΕ
-2.00	8				<u>Z</u>	4	Bulk												
	9				-	-	C												
4.00	10	Í//	wet																
-4.00	10	=	Bottom of exploratio	n at 10.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														=
	11		Backfill Native Soil	intered at 9 E ft bas															Ξ
-6.00	12		Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs	intered at 6.5 it bys															_
			Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																Ξ
	13	=																	Ξ
-8.00	14																		=
	45	=																	Ξ
	15																		
-10.00	16	=																	Ξ
	17																		Ξ
		=																	=
<u>-12.00</u>	18																		Ξ
0/0	19																		
		=																	Ξ
-14.00	20	=																	Ξ
X	21																		=
	22																		=
- 10.00	22																		Ξ
5.5	23																		=
-18.00	24																		=
																			=
0¥0	-25-																		
			Disal 2		P	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting			kout ६	sloug	h Tl					319	95.X	B		-	
Ť			2491 Boatma			SOL	· · ·											-	
bla	ckł	ourn	West Sacram	10 UA, 95691	C			me In	Voci	mor	t Da	rtnor	'e						_
	ICI I	lting	Phone: (916)	3/3-8/Ub	P	REP/	ayatel ARED B	1113 111 Y	vesi		IECKE	ED BY	3		SF	HEET			
	130	mig	Fax: (916) 37	5-0109		LDN	1				OWC				1	of	1		

LOG	GGED BY	/	BEGIN DATE 7-20-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-20-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.323732° / -1	ng or I 121	North/Ea	ast and 3°	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	3			
CON	NTRACT	OR	. 20 10		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFAC	E ELE	VATIO	١	
OPE	ERATOR	S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXC	nilio Xavatio	N METH	IOD		CAT 316E exc	PE AN	id dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		1 0	0.0 ft REHO	LE DI		R	
Te	est Pit				2'				, 20			••							
2.4	4"-diar	neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMERTYPE									HA		EFF	CIENC	ſ, ERI	
BAC Ba	KFILL A Ackfill I	ND CON Native	MPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 6.	JRING 5 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ľ	ot	_	_			Lab	orate	ory l	Data		5
NOI	(t f)	0				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho
EVA.	PTH	erial		DECONT HON		nple	nple	vs p	vs p	over	ket ietro	sture	Den	it id	sticity	#20(ear ength it	lition	N
Ц		GA				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Poc Per	C M	D g	Li di	Pla	• %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	D
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); stiff;	; blackish brown; moist															
														55	37	90			
4.0	0 2						Bulk												
	3		dark brown				A												
2.0	0 4		Lean CLAY with SAM	ND (CL); medium stiff [,] h		-	1				1.50	20	107	37	22	76			╡╞
	5		medium stiff: brown	(,, a.a a.iii, bi	,		Bulk									-			1 🗏
0.0			meaium sun; prown		-		B												
0.0					$\overline{7}$	4													
	7		wet, some weak cerr	nentation			2												
-2.0	8 0						Bulk												
	9						C												
-4.0	0 10		Dettern of evaluation	n at 10.0 ft halaw maying															
	11		Bottom of exploration	n at 10.0 π below ground	surface (bgs)														
			Ground water encou Bulk A 1-4 ft bas	ntered at 6.5 ft bgs															
-6.0	12		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
	13		5																
-8.0	0 14																		
	15																		
-10 (10 16																		
- 10.0																			Ξ
	17																		
<u>-12.0</u>	00 18																		
	19																		
5 S -14.0	00 20																		_
۲ 31	21																		
BKAP	21																		
⊐ -16.0 ਟੂ	00 22																		Ξ
5.0	23																		Ξ
-18.0	00 24																		
	25																		
XXXX XXXX					P			ME						FILE	NO	HOL	EID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	P			319	95.X	B	TP23		
Ϋ́Ϋ́Ϋ́ΎΫ́ΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΎΥ	2		2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C	SOUN	IY				JUTE					PO	SIMILE		
b	ackt	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706	C		r systei	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
	onsu	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P		RED B	Y		CI		ED BY	•		SH 1	IEET	1		

LOGGE DW(ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-24-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-24-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.32519° / -1;	ig or 1 21.7	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	4			
	RACTO	OR ARC		<u> </u>	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	on, Line)						SUI	RFACI	E ELF	IOITAVE	٧	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME			for							TO		EPTI	4		
EXCAV	/ATIO		łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN		METER	Z / BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHC	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	۲ EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2.4"- BACKF	-diar	neter	MPLETION		GROUND WATER	D	URING		A	FTER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING T	TYPE	AND DI	AMETI	-R(in)
Back	kfill I	Native	Soil		READINGS	<u>6.</u>	<u>0 ft</u>	<u> </u>				-,		<u> </u>					
N (ft						cation	mber	3 in.	oot	(%	ter			Lab	orato	ory i	Data		ğ
ATIC	H (ft	ics a		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	le Nu	per (per f	ery ('	t rome	nt (%	∋nsit)		ity	8	ff	onal ests	Meth
ILEV)EPT	1ateri Sraph				amp	amp	lows	swol	ecov	ocke	loistu	ocf) D	iquid	lastic	6 ∉2	hear trenç est	dditic ab T	rilling
ш			Fat CLAY (CH); stiff;	; very dark grayish brow	n; moist	<u> </u>	S	8		<u>~</u>		≥o				%	ທທ⊢		
	1	Ĭ//		-			8	<u> </u>	$\left - \right $				┝──┦	63	43	95			┤╞
4.00	2																I		
	3						Bulk A								'		ļ		
													_		_'		i		ΙĒ
2.00	4		as above, olive brow	'n			1		\square		1.75	28	94	56	38	91			ĮĘ
	5	Ĭ//			-		Bulk								'		ļ		
0.00	6				Ţ	4									'		i		
	7		wet					<u> </u>	\models		\models	╞═╡	⊨	45	27	83		'	╡╞
-2.00	8				1									40					1
							Bulk C								'		ļ		ΙĒ
	9														'		ļ		ΙĒ
-4.00	10		Bottom of exploration	n at 10.0 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)	<u>PXXXX</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>						<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>
	11		Backfill Native Soil Ground water encou	intered at 6 ft bos															=
-6.00	12	₫	Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs	filered at o it byo															=
	13		Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																=
-8.00	14																		
-0.00																			Ξ
	15																		=
-10.00	16																		
	17																		
- 12.00	18																		=
5	19																		
		=																	
5 -14.00		=																	=
	21																		=
-16.00	22																		Ξ
5 0	23	╡																	
-18.00	24																		-
	25																		
	-20		_										,			-			
l l			Blackburn Co	onsulting	H	ROJE	ECT NAI	ME Sloug	j <u>h T</u> ł	HRFI	P			FILE 319	NO. 35.X	B	.E ID 5 TP24		
			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C	SOUN	ΤY			R	ĴŪTE					PO	STMILE	1	
bla	ckk	ourn	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C		T svster	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Par	rtner	re						
con	ารบ	Iting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	REP/	ARED B	Y	100.	CH	HECKE	ED BY			Sł	HEET	4		
			· · ·													4 01			

LOGG		(BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO		-			
CONT	, RACT	OR	7-24-10	/-24-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	on, Line)						SUI	RFAC	j E ele	EVATIO	N	
Han	ford				FOUIDMENT									6 .	0 ft				
Emi	lio	5 NAIVIE		R S NAIVIE	CAT 316E exc	avat	or							10	0.5 ft	EPIF	1		
EXCA	ATIO	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYF	PEAN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	FILL A	ND CON			GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 6.	JRING 0 ft		AF	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
(Ħ)						tion	ber	Ŀ	t		_			Lab	orate	ory	Data		5
NOIT	(#	s		DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	у (%	mete	(%)	sity		~	0	_	ts al	letho
EVA	PTH	aphic		DECOMINICI		mple	mple	d sw	id sm	cover	cket netro	isture	(Den	uid it	isticity ex	<#20(ear ength st	dition o Tes	ling ∿
Ш	- G	ŭ.≊	Fat CLAY (CH): ven	v dark gravish brown: mc	ist	Sa	Sa	Bo	Blo	Re	Pe Pe	≗ပိ	Ęg	Li Li Li	Pla	· %	⊣ N N H N N	Lat	D
	1			r dank grayish brown, mo	JSC									52	27				
4.00	2						Bulk							55	51				
							A												
	3																		
2.00	4					-	1							63	44				
	5		Lean CLAY (CL); da	rk yellowish brown; mois	st		Bulk												
0.00	6				Ī	7	В												
	7																	<u> </u>	
2.00			wet, some cementat	Ion															
-2.00							2 Bulk											<u> </u>	ΗĒ
	9						C												
-4.00	10						3												
	11		Bottom of exploration	n at 10.5 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														
-6.00	12		Backfill Native Soil Ground water encou	intered at 6 ft bgs															Ξ
	12		Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs	-															
			Bulk C 7-10 π bgs																Ξ
-8.00	14																		=
	15																		Ξ
-10.00	16																		Ξ
	17																		_
12 00	18																		
5		=																	=
	19	╡																	
-14.00	20																		
	21																		
-16.00	22																		
CLD.	22																		
-18.00	24																		Ξ
	25	_																	
			Blackburn Co		P	ROJE	CT NA	ME	ь т [,]					FILE	NO.	HOL			
			2491 Boatma	in Avenue			Kout S TY	Sioug			P DUTE			315	70.X	PO	STMILE		
5			West Sacram	iento CA, 95691			Г												
j bla	ck	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Eco	syste	ms In	vest	tmer	t Pa	rtnei	rs						
cor	ISU	Iting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	REP#	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY	•		SH 1	HEET	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lor	ng or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID	6			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-20-10	7-20-18	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFACE	e ele		N	
OPER	TOR	ARC	HELPE	R'S NAME	FOUIPMENT									6.	0 ft TAL D	FPTH	4		
Emi	io				CAT 316E exc	avat	or							10).0 ft			_	
EXCA\ Test	/ATIO : Pit	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	id dian	<i>I</i> ETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BOI	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL 2.4"	.ER T -diar	YPE(S) / neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	ill A Kfill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 9.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						ation	ber	Ľ.	ot	(r			Lab	orate	ory	Data		σ
NOIT	(H	s s		DESCRIPTION		Loce	Num	er 6	er fo	y (%	mete	(%)	sity		>		_	ts al	letho
EVA.	PTH	terial				nple	nple	d sw	d sv	ove	sket netro	sture	Den Ĵ	it d	sticit	#20	ear ength it	dition Tes	ing A
Ш	<u> </u>	0 Z ai				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	P oc	C Q	D D D D	Liq	Pla	* %	Stre Stre Tes	Add Lab	D
			Fat CLAY (CH); stiff	; dark reddish brown; mo	bist; high plasticity														
														66	47	86			
4.00	2						Bulk												
	3						A												
2.00	4										4 75					0.5			
	_		medium stiff, brown,	, weak cemented particle	S		1				1.75	29	91	57	39	85			
			Lean CLAY (CL); me	edium stiff; dark yellowis	h brown; moist		Bulk B							42	24	88			ΙE
0.00	6																		
	7						2				1.25	34	98						
-2.00	8						Bulk												
	0	Ĭ//			7		C												
			wet		-	-													
-4.00	10		Bottom of exploratio	n at 10.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														=
	11		Backfill Native Soil Ground water encou	intered at 9 ft bos															Ξ
-6.00	12		Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs																
	13		Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
0.00		=																	=
-8.00	14																		=
	15																		Ξ
-10.00	16																		Ξ
	17																		Ξ
40.00	10																		=
-12.00 /9/	18																		Ξ
B B	19																		Ξ
-14.00	20																		
R≺_3	21																		
	22																		Ξ
- 10.00	22																		Ξ
PITS	23																		
-18.00	24																		
	25																		_
BORF					p	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO	HOL	E ID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	P			319	5.X	B	TP26		
S NOR S			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C	SOUN SOL	IY			R	JUTE					PC	STMILE		
bla	ckł	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706	C		r svstei	ns In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
cor	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	P		RED B	Y		CI	HECKE	ED BY	-		SF		1		
			,			ᆈᄱ				- L L	JVVC					Uľ			

	ED B'	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lor	ng or l	North/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		7			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-20-18	7-20-18	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFACE	e ele		N	
Han OPER	ford			R'S NAME	FOLIIPMENT									6.		FPTH	4		
Emi	lio				CAT 316E exc	cavat	or							10).0 ft				
EXCA\	/ATIC t Pit	ON METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	ID DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BOI	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI 2.4"	LER T -diai	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	FILL A	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 6.	JRING 0 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						tion	ber	Ŀ	ot	<u> </u>				Lab	orate	ory	Data		-
NOL	ŧ			DESCRIPTION		Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	nete	(%)	sity					<u>ہ</u> م	etho
LA	H H	srial		DESCRIPTION		ble	ple	vs be	/s pe	over	éet	sture	Den	t d	ticit) x	#200	ar ngth	Test	NgN
ELE	DEF	Mate Gra				San	Sam	Blov	Blov	Rec	Pocl	Mois	Dr√	Limi	Plas Inde	l⊳ %	She Stre Test	Add	Drilli
			Fat CLAY (CH); med	dium stiff; blackish browr	n; moist to wet														E
	1													54	36				
4.00	2													-					
							Bulk A												
	3																		ΙĒ
2.00	4		Lean CLAY (CL): m				1							47	28				╡╞
	5		plasticity	ticles	iouun to nigh														1 E
	Ŭ		weak cemented part		7		Bulk B												
0.00	6	₹⁄⁄/			-	≚													
	7						2												
-2 00	8																		
2.00							Bulk C												
	9	╡╱╢																	
-4.00	10		Bottom of exploratio	n at 10.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)														
	11		Backfill Native Soil	fraction to below ground															Ξ
			Ground water encou Bulk A 1-4 ft bos	intered at 6 ft bgs															_
-6.00	12		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																Ξ
	13	-	Durk O / To it bgo																Ξ
-8.00	14																		
		=																	_
	15																		Ξ
-10.00	16	=																	Ξ
	17																		Ξ
																			Ξ
ອງ -12.00	18																		Ξ
B 8/	19	=																	Ξ
ษี รี -14.00	20																		
≺ 31		=																	Ξ
RAR	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22																		Ξ
S.GP	23																		=
		=																	=
ິທ -18.00 ⊭	24																		
MON	25																		
BOR					F	PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	EID		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting			cout S	Sloug	h Tł					319	95.X	B		:	
NOT NOT			2491 Boatma			SOL					JUIE						OTIVILE	-	
bla	ck	burn	Phone: (916)	375-8706	C		svste	ms In	vest	tmer	ıt Pa	rtner	s						
e cor	nsu	ltinc	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	F	PREPA	RED B	Y		CI	HECK	ED BY	-		SH	IEET			
		2				LUN					JWC				1	ot	1		

	iged //S	BY		BE0 7-	GIN DATE • 20-18		COMPLETION DATE 7-20-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.328027° / -	ng or I 121.	North/E	ast and ' 4°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	8			
CON Ha	ITRAC	CTC rd /	OR ARC					LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU 6.	RFACI	EELE	IOITAVE	N	
OPE	RATO	DR'S	S NAME	E	HE	LPER'S	NAME		avat	or							TO		EPTH	1		
EXC				HOD				DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	id dian	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		во	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAM	IPLEF		PE(S)	AND SIZI	E(S) (ID)			HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BAC	KFILL	an _ AN	ID CON	MPLETIO	N			GROUND WATER	DI	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
Ba	<u>ickfi</u>	<u> N</u>	lative	Soil				READINGS	7.	0 ft							Lab	orati	orv/	Data		
€ NC		£							catio	nmbe	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	()	2				Dala		poų
VATIO		TH (f	hics				DESCRIPTION		ole Lo	ole N	s per	s per	very	et	ture ent (9	Jensi	5	icity	200	gth	ional ^c ests	g Me
Ш Ш		DEP	Mate Grap						Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Moist	Dry (pcf)	Liqui	Plast Indey	₩ %	Shea Strer Test	Addit Lab T	Drillin
	0	Ē		Fat CLA	AY with S	SAND (0	CH); stiff; dark grayis	h brown; moist											-			
	1																61	41	84			
4.00	2 2	2								Bulk												
	3									A												
2.00) 4									1				1 50	26	07	55	30	Q1			
	5	; =								Dulk				1.50		- 57		- 55	01			
0.00										B												
		Ē						7														
		E						_	-	2												łΕ
-2.0	8 0			wet						Bulk C												
	9) E																				
-4.0	0 10	٥Ē		Bottom	of explor	ration a	t 10.0 ft below groun	d surface (bgs)														
	1'	1		Backfill	Native S	Soil	red at 7 ft bas															
-6.0	0 12	2		Bulk A	1-4 ft bgs 4-7 ft bgs	3 3	iou ut i it bys															Ξ
	13	3		Bulk C	7-10 ft bợ	gs																
-8.0	0 14	4 E																				Ξ
	14																					Ξ
		Ē																				
-10.0	10 16																					=
	17	7																				
_م -12.0	00 18	8																				Ξ
-B 8/6	19	9																				Ξ
0. 26 -14.0	00 20	٥È																				-
RY_3.	2	1 F																				
Å 28 11 -16 (0 22	2																				
GPJ 1010																						=
- PITS	23	E																				Ξ
-18.0 E	0 24																					
RROM		5																				
IL BO				Bla	ickburn	Cons	ulting	F			ME Sloua	ıh TI	HRF	IP			FILE	NO. 95.X	HOL B	EID		
or so				249	91 Boat	tman /	Avenue	C		TY			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
8 bl	acl	kh	ourr	We	est Saci	ramer	nto CA, 95691	C		T T	me le		tma	nt Be	rtna	~						
	ns	ul	tinc	Pho Fay	one: (9 x· (916)	16) 37) 375-9	5-8706 8709	F	PREP/	RED B	rns in Y	ves		HECK	ED BY	5		SF	IEEŢ			
						,			LUN				_ I	JAAC				1	o t	1		

Γ		ED B'	(BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO		0			
	CONTR	RACT	OR	7-20-10	7-20-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFAC	9 E ele	VATIO	N	
	Han DPER/	TOR	ARC	= HELPER	R'S NAME	FOUIPMENT									6.	0 ft Tal D	FPTH	4		
	Emil	io				CAT 316E exc	ava	tor							1).0 ft				
	EXCAV Test	ATIC	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYF	PEAN	ID DIAN	NETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE DI	AMETE	.R	
-	SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	CIENC	Y, ERi	
	BACKF		ND CON			GROUND WATER	DI 7			A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	and di	AMETE	ER(in)
ŀ	Ê			3011		TTE ADINOU	uo	ц.							Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NO	£					ocati	qun	6 in	foot	(%)	leter	(%	ity						thod
	VATI	TH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et etrom	ture ent (Jens	5	icity	200	lr ngth	iona Fests	g Me
	ELE	DEP	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois Cont	Dry [(pcf)	Liqui	Plast Inde;	∜ %	Shea Strer Test	Addi ⁻ Lab	Drillir
ſ		-0-		Lean CLAY (CL); stif	ff; very dark grayish brov	vn; moist														
		1													49	35	85			
	4.00	2						Bulk												
		3						A												
L	0.00																			
	2.00	4						1				2.00	23	102						ΙE
		5						Bulk												
	0.00	6		medium stiff; brown	; wet; weak cemented pa	articles		В												
		7				Z	/												<u> </u>	
	0.00							2												
	-2.00	8						Bulk C												
		9																		
	-4.00	10		Bottom of exploration	n at 10.0 ft below ground	surface (bos)													<u> </u>	
		11		Backfill Native Soil	That TO.O IT DELOW Ground															=
	0.00		=	Ground water encou Bulk A 1-4 ft bas	ntered at 7 ft bgs															
	-6.00	12		Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
		13		0																Ξ
	-8.00	14																		
		15																		
			=																	
ľ	10.00	16																		=
		17																		
<u>_</u>	12.00	18																		
10/0		19																		
9 19.0																				
- 18 -	14.00	20																		
KARY V		21																		Ξ
<u>اط</u>	16.00	22																		Ξ
29.º		23																		
		23																		
- - 	18.00	24																		
A D Y		-25	_																	
RCK BCK				Dia alaharan Qa		PI	ROJE	CT NA	ME			_			FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
sol	-			2491 Boatma	n Avenue		L OO	KOUL S	bloug	n Tł	HRFI R	P DUTE			319	95.X	PO	STMILF		
Y Y Y				West Sacram	iento CA. 95691		SOL													
۲ C C C	bla	ck	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syste	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
EC.	con	ISU	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	PI	rep/	RED B	Y		CH	HECKE	ED BY	,		SF 1	IEET of	1		

LOGG	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or N	lorth/E	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID	^			
CONT	RACT	OR	7-20-10	7-20-18	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SU	RFACE	U E ELE		N	
Han	ford	ARC		R'S NAME										6.		EDTH	4		
Emi	lio				CAT 316E exc	avat	or							10	0.0 ft				
EXCA\ Test	/ATIO • Pit	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYF	PE AN	D DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BOI	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
BACKF Bac	ILL A	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 7.	JRING 5 ft		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
(ft)						ition	ber	Ŀ.	ot	<u> </u>				Lab	orate	ory	Data		J
NOI	(#					Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho
-A-	PTH	phic				ble	aldr	vs b	vs p	over	ket etro	sture	Den	it d	sticity	#20(ar ingth t	ition Tes	⊿ Bu
ELE	DE	Mat Gra				San	San	Blov	Blov	Rec	Poc Pen	Noi Cor	Dry (pcf	Liqu	Plas Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Add Lab	Drill
			Fat CLAY (CH); stiff	; blackish brown; moist															
	1													57	39				
4.00	2						.												
	3		dark brown				A												
																			E
2.00	4						1							62	43				
	5				medium plasticity		Bulk												
0.00	6				, modium plasticity		В												
0.00																			
	7				Z		2												
-2.00	8		wet				Bulk												
	9						С												
1.00																			
-4.00	10		Bottom of exploratio	n at 10.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)														_
	11		Backfill Native Soil	intered at 7.5 ft bas															
-6.00	12		Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs Bulk B 4-7 ft bgs	antered at 7.0 ft bys															Ξ
	13		Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
-8.00	14																		Ξ
	15																		Ξ
-10.00	16																		
																			Ξ
	17																		=
<u>م</u> -12.00	18	=																	Ξ
8/6/	19																		
9.GL																			Ξ
6 -14.00	20	=																	=
RY	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22																		
GPJ	23																		Ξ
- PIT6																			Ξ
-18.00	24																		Ξ
MON	25																		
BOR					PI	ROJF	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
solt			Blackburn Co	onsulting			cout S	Sloug	h Tł					319	5.X	B	TP30	-	
Si OR			2491 Boatma	an Avenue		SOL	Y			R	JUIE						IVILE	-	
bla	ckł	ourn	Phone: (016)	375-8706	CI		svste	ms In	VAS	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
cor	ISU	Itina	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	PI	REPA	RED B	Y		CI	HECK	ED BY	·		SI	IEET			
						עוע∟				_ L	JVVC				1	OT	1		

LOGG	ED B`	Y	BEGIN DATE	COMPLETION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				НО					
CONT	I RACT	OR	7-19-18	7-19-18	38.31/9/°/-12	21.7 Static	1266° n. Line)						SU	RFAC	1 E ele			
Han	ford	ARC						,						6.	0 ft				
OPER/	ator lio	'S NAM	e Helpei	R'S NAME	CAT 316E exc	avat	or							11	TAL D 2.0 ft	EPTH	4		
EXCA	/ATIC	N METH	HOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN		METER	/ BUG	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPI	t pit Ler t	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	EFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
2.4	-diaı =ILL A	Meter	MPLETION		GROUND WATER	DI	JRING		AF	TER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI		R(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	7.	0 ft				(,							
N (ft)						cation	mber	.Ľ	ot	(%	er			Lab	orato	ory	Data		8
0I	E E			DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nu	ber 6	ber fo	iry (omet	e t (%	nsity		Ā	Q	ے	sts	Meth
EVA	L L	aphic				mple	mple	swe p	ws p	COVE	cket netro	istur nten	, De	i niq	istici ex	₹30	ear engt st	ditio o Te	ling
Ш		ΣÖ				Sa	Sa	B	BIG	Re	Pe Pe	≚ပိ	5.9 1	Li Li	립민	%	Te Te	Ad La	ā
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); stim	; very dark grayish browr	n; moist														
							Dulle							71	51	96		ĺ	
4.00	2						A												
	3					-	1				1.50	28	94	56	40	88		<u> </u>	
2.00	4																		1 E
		$\leq / /$	Lean CLAY (CL); me weakly cemented	edium stiff; dark yellowisl	h brown; moist;		Bulk												
	5	Ĭ///																	
0.00	6																		ΙĒ
	7				Ī	4													
2.00							Bulk C												
-2.00	8	\mathbb{K}	wet				2											<u> </u>	I E
	9	$\mathbf{I}//$																	
-4.00	10						Dulle												
	11	$\leq //$					D												
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	l surface (bgs)	<u> 800000</u>												<u>.</u>	
	13	-	Backfill Native Soil	intered at 7 ft bas															Ξ
-8.00	14	_	Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	intered at 7 it bgs															_
		_	Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs																Ξ
	15		DUIK D 9-12 Π DGS																
-10.00	16																		Ξ
1	17																		Ē
10.00	10																		
- 12.00	10																		
	19																		
-14.00	20																		-
	21																		
5	21	=																	Ξ
-16.00	22																		Ξ
Di la constanta da constanta da constanta da constanta da constanta da constanta da constanta da constanta da c	23	-																	Ξ
-18.00	24																		
																			Ξ
	-25-																		
L BC			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P			ME	ի ፐԿ	IRFI	P			FILE	NO. 15 X	HOL	EID		
			2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		TY	Jouy			DUTE			013	, .	PC	STMILE		
			West Sacram	nento CA, 95691			r												
bla	CK	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms Inv	vest	men	t Pa	rtner	s						
cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	repa L DM	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			SH	HEET	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-18-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-18-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.31409° / -1;	ng or N 21.7	Jorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	2			
CONT	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI		E ELE	IOITAVE	N	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME										TO		EPTH	H		
EXCA	I O /ATIO	N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	or Id dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	2.0 n REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	FR T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2'										MMER	۶ EFF		Y ERi	
2.4"	-diar	neter													VIIV.2.				
BACKF Bac	ILL A	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	7.	JRING 5 ft		AI	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	and di	AMETE	ER(in)
7 (Ħ)						ation	Jber	. <u></u>	ot		5			Lab	orato	ory	Data	,	Ţ
NOIL,	H (#)			DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	e t (%)	Isity		ا ج ا	0	.c	ial sts	Jethc
EVA	PTF	aphic				mple	mple	d sw	d sw	cove	cket netro	isture	(Der	uid Tit	sticit ex	#20	ear engt l st	ditior o Tes	ling N
Ē		Ğα		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		Sar	Sal	Blo	Blo	Ř	Ъ б Б	မီပိ	Ъ С О	Lig	Pla Ind	· %	a tr ⊣ S h	Adr Lat	
	1		Fat CLAY (CH); sum	; dark gray; moist													ļ		
							Rulk							72	51	96			
4.00	2						A										i i		
	3						1				1.75	29	94						╡╞
2.00	4		Lean CLAY (CL); me	edium stiff; dark grayish	brown; moist		Bulk												│╞
	5	Í//					В										i I		
0.00		¥/}															ļ		IE
0.00			dark yellowish browr	n															
	7				Σ	_₩	Bulk										i I		
-2.00	8		some strong cement	tation			ι L										i I		
	9		wet				2									$\left - \right $	ļ!		
-4.00	10																i I		
-1.00		¥//					Bulk D										1		
	¹¹	1//															ļ		
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploratio	n at 12.0 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)	80000				LI	<u> </u>	LI	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u></u>
	13		Backfill Native Soil	intered at 7.5 ft has															Ξ
-8.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	Intered at 7.0 it byo															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
40.00		∃	-																=
-10.00	16																		
	17	=																	
<u>»</u> -12.00	18																		Ξ
õõ	19																		
1 2 -14 00	20																		
5																			Ξ
	21																		Ξ
-16.00	22	∃																	Ξ
ō	23	Ē																	
-18.00	24																		_
	25	∃																	
	-20																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting		ROJE	CT NAI	^{ME} Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	P			FILE	NO. 35.X	B	.E ID 57P32		
			2491 Boatma	an Avenue	C	SOUNT	Ϋ́			RC	OUTE					PO	STMILE	-	
bla	ck	ourn	West Sacram	1ento CA, 95691	C			ma In			+ Pa	-+							
		lting	Phone: (916)	3/5-8/06	 P	REPA	RED B	ms in Y	ves	CF	HECKE	ED BY	<u>s</u>		SF	HEET			
			Fax. (910) 57	3-0709		LDM				- I C	JWC				1	of	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.309637° / -1	ng or N 121.7	lorth/Ea	ast and 1 5°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	3			
CONT	RACT		• .•		LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SUI		E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXCA	IIO /ATIC	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	or Id dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	н		BO	J.5 π Reho	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMP	t Pit LER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4"	-diar	neter							~	TED		=)		CAS					ED(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	7.	0 ft					-)		U.L.					
N (Ħ						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	ot	(%	e			Lab	orate	ory	Data		8
ATIO	T (ff	- s		DESCRIPTION		Foc	e Nur	per 6	oer fo	ery (°	omet	re it (%)	nsity		۲	Q	£	nal sts	Meth
LEV,	EPT	aterik raphi				ample	ample	ows	SWO	ecove	ocket enetr	oistu onter	cf) ef	quid	astic dex	<#2	near treng	dditio ab Te	illing
ш		<u>⊇</u>	Fat CLAY with SAND	D (CH): medium stiff: ve	rv dark gravish	ő	ő		B	Ř	a a	ΞŬ	٥e	ĒĒ	<u>a</u> e	%	<u>ਨ ਨੇ ਵ</u>	La La	Ē
	1		brown; moist; some o	organics	, , ,									65	18	82			
3.00	2													05	40	02			
	2						Bulk A												
1.00	4		very stiff; dark olive	brown; moist			4				0.50	04	400	50	45	00			
	5						Bulk				2.50		100	00	40	00			
-1.00	6						в												
	7		some weak to mode	rate cementation	<u> </u>	7													┤╞
-3.00	8																		
	9						C												
5.00																			
-5.00	10		Bottom of exploration	n at 10.5 ft below groups	surface (bos)														
	11		Backfill Native Soil	rat fold it bolow ground															
-7.00	12		Ground water encour Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs	ntered at 7 ft bgs															
	13		Bulk C 7-10 ft bgs																
-9.00	14																		Ξ
	15																		Ξ
-11.00	16																		
	17																		
																			=
-13.00	18																		=
B	19																		Ξ
-15.00	20																		Ξ
ARY	21																		Ξ
-17.00	22																		
S.GPJ	23																		
	21																		
ORRO	-20-																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	roje Lool	CT NA	^{ME} Sloug	<u>h T</u> ł	<u> IR</u> FI	P			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HOL B			
Na Star			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C	OUN SOL	TY			R	DUTE					PC	STMILE		
bla	ck	ourn	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691 375-8706	C		svstei	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
cor	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	REPA	RED B	Y		CI	HECKE	ED BY	-		SH 1	IEET	1		

	ED BY	(BEGIN DATE 7-17-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-17-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.30809° / -12	ig or N 21.72	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	m)				HO B	LE ID	4			
CONTF Han	- RACT ford	OR ARC	<u> </u>		LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFACE	E ELE	IOITAVE	٧	
OPER/	ATOR	'S NAME	HELPER	R'S NAME			or							TO		EPTH	1		
EXCA		N METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	D DIAN	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMPL	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2.4"-	-diar	neter			GROUND WATER	DL	IRING		A	TER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETI	-R(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	7.	5 ft			•	(-	-,		<u> </u>					
N (ft						catio	mbei	Li	oot	(%	ter			Lap	orato	ory	Data	,!	pg
'ATIC	_H (ff.	lics		DESCRIPTION		le Lo	le Nu	per (perf	'ery (rome	ure nt (%	ensity		lity	00	j th	onal ests	J Meth
ELEV	DEPT	Aater 3raph				Samp	àamp	slows	slows	<pre>secov</pre>	ocke enet	Aoisti Conte	pcf) D	-iquid	'lastic ndex	2#> %	shear strenç Test	√dditir ab T	Jrillinç
	-0-		Fat CLAY (CH); stiff	black to dark brown; mc	pist	0	<i>w</i>			ĽĽ.	ᅀᇿ	20				%	o ο ⊢		
	1								$\left \right $					56	36	89			
4.00	2						Bulk A												∣₿
	3						/.												↓₽
2.00			Fat CLAY with SANL) (CH); very stiff; darк уе	ellowish brown									52	37	83			
2.00							Bulk B												日目
	5		como comentation																
0.00	6		Some Gemerication				1				2.75	24	105						
	7		some organics		Σ		Bulk												∣₿
-2.00	8				-		C												
	9		wet													\models			
-4 00	10																		∣₿
- 1.00	10						Bulk D												
	11																		
-6.00	12		Bottom of exploration	n at 12.0 ft below ground	d surface (bgs)	_ <u></u>			L						L	·		·	=
	13		Backfill Native Soil Ground water encou	intered at 7.5 ft bgs															
-8.00	14		Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	-															
	15		Bulk C 6-9 ft bgs Bulk D 9-12 ft bgs																
-10.00	16																		
	17																		Ξ
40.00	10	3																	
-12.00	10																		
2	19																		Ξ
-14.00	20																		Ξ
	21																		=
-16.00	22																		=
200	23																		
10.00	04																		
) -18.00 	24																		
	-25-																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	ROJE		ME Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	P			FILE 319	NO. 35.X	HOL B	EID TP34		
			2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		Ϋ́			R	DUTE					PO	STMILE	-	
a bla	ckl	ourn	West Sacram	iento CA, 95691	C			ma la			t Do								
		Itino	Phone: (916)	375-8706	P	REPA	RED B	ms in Y	vesi	CH	HECKE	ED BY	<u>'S</u>		SF	IEET			
		- Second	an. (910) 37	0-0703		LDM					OWC				1	of	1		

LOGG DW	ED B1 C	(BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.307812° / -*	ng or N 121.7	lorth/Ea '3049	ast and 1°	Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	5			
CONT Han	RACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUI	RFACI	ELE	EVATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	'S NAME	E HELPE	R'S NAME		avat	or							TO	TAL D	EPTH	1		
EXCA	VATIO	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PEAN	d dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAMP	t Pit Ler t	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2.4 "	-diar				GROUND WATER	וס	IRING			FTFR		=)		CAS	SING T	YPF			-R(in)
Bac	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS						(-,							
N (ft)						catior	mber	Ľ	oot	(%	ter	<u> </u>		Lab	orate	ory	Data		g
ATIO	H (ft)	is a		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nu	per (per f	ery ('	t omei	re nt (%	ensity		ity	00	Ę	onal ests	Meth
LEV	EPT	lateri raph				ampl	ampl	lows	lows	ecov	ockej	loistu ontei	⊆ Č	quid mit	lastic idex	#2	hear treng est	dditic ab Te	rilling
		≥0 =///	Fat CLAY (CH); me	dium stiff; black; dry; [Fil	1]	0	S	Ш	В	R	ב ב	≥υ	<u> </u>		요 드	%	ωωĘ	Γ̈́Α	
	1				-									68	43	94			
10.00	2													00	40	34			
							Bulk A												
8.00	4						4												
	5		moist				Bulk												
6.00	6						2												
	7		Bottom of exploratio	on at 6.5 ft below ground	surface (bgs)														
4.00	8		Backfill Native Soil No ground water en	countered															_
			Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs Bulk B 4-6 ft bgs																Ξ
																			Ξ
2.00	10																		
	11																		
0.00	12																		
	13																		=
-2.00	14																		
	15																		
	15																		
-4.00	16																		
	17																		
<u>6.00</u>	18																		Ξ
B 8/6	19																		
5 -8.00	20																		
319																			
BRAF																			
⊐ -10.00 료	22																		
OTS.C	23																		
-12.00	24																		
	25																		
BORF					P	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
sol			Blackburn Co	onsulting			cout S	Sloug	h Tl					319	95.X	PC		:	
FOR			West Sacran	nento CA. 95691		SOL	· ·											-	
g pla	ickl	ourn	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syster	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
B COI	ารบ	Iting	Fax: (916) 37	75-8709	P	repa L DM	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY	,		S⊦ 1	IEET of	1		

LOGO	ged B' IC	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.309975° / -1	ng or N 121.7	lorth/Ea	ast and 6°	l Datu	ım)				HOI B	LE ID	6			
CON Hai	TRACT	OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUF	RFACE	ELE	IOITAV	N	
OPER	RATOF	r's name	E HELPER	R'S NAME										TO		EPTH	ł		
EXCA	VATIO	ON METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	d dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE DI	IAMETE	R	
SAME	St Pit	TYPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAN	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y. ERi	
2.4	"-dia	meter										-\		C 4 6					-D(in)
BACK	ckfill	Native	Soil		READINGS		JRING		Ar	TER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING I	TPE	AND DI	AIVIETE	:R(IN)
7 (ft)						ation	Jber	. <u>c</u>	t	()	5			Labo	orato	ory l	Data		
10 E	(ft)			DESCRIPTION		Loc	Nun	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	e (%)	lsity		~	0	-	ial šts	Jethc
EVA	PTH	teria				mple	mple	dsw	ws p	cove	cket netro	istur	Der (it di	ex	<#20	ear engtl st	ditior o Tes	ling N
Ē		E S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S		1	11	Sa	Sa	BG	BG	Re	Ъе Ре	စိပိ	Ęġ	Liq Lid	Pla Ind	%	u cr n n n n	Ad Lal	Ō
	1			dium stiπ; black; dry; [Fii 	ıj — — — — — — — — — —														
	'		Lean CLAY with SAN mottled with black; d	ND (CL); medium stiff; d lry; [Fill]	ark yellowish brown		Bulk							43	27	83			
10.00	2						A												
	3																		╎╞
8.00	4					à	1 Pulk												
	5		dry to moist, more bl	ack			B												
0.00																			
6.00	0		Bottom of exploration	n at 6.5 ft below ground	surface (bas)		2					15	104	49	35	82			
	7		Backfill Native Soil		Sundoe (bg5)														Ξ
4.00	8		No ground water end Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	countered															Ξ
	9		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs																Ξ
2.00	10																		
																			Ξ
	11																		
0.00	12																		
	13																		Ξ
-2.00	14																		Ξ
	15																		
4.00	10																		Ξ
-4.00	10																		
	17																		Ξ
<u>-6.00</u>	18																		=
3 8/6/	19																		_
9 9 9	20																		
-0.00	20																		Ξ
SRAR	21																		
-10.00	22																		=
TS.GF	23																		
ิ โก่ -12.00	24																		_
	25																		=
ORRC	20																		
			Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	ROJĒ Lool	CT NA	ME Sloug	h Tł	IRFI	Р	_		FILE 1	NO. 5.X	HOL B	E ID TP36	_	_
			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		Y			R	DUTE					PO	STMILE		-
	nck	burr	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C			me la			4 P-					_			
	nsi	ltinc	Phone: (916)	3/5-8/06	P	REPA	RED B	r ns in Y	vest	CH	HECKE	ED BY	S		SF	IEET			
	130		гах: (916) 37	0-0109		LDM					OWC				1	of	1		

LO	GGE	ED BY	ſ	BEGIN DATE 7.23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38-312139° / -/	ng or N 121 7	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID TP?	7			
CC	NTF	RACT	OR	7-20-10	1-20-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Static	n, Line)						SU	RFACE	E ELE	EVATIO	N	
OF	PERA	TOR	S NAMI	E HEL	LPER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	2.0 π TAL D	EPTH	H		
E	mil					CAT 316E exc	PE AN			/ BU		WIDT	.н		6.	0 ft REHO			R	
T	est	Pit				2'		000		, 50										
SA 2	.MPL	diar	YPE(S) neter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
BA	CKF	illl A cfill	ND CON	MPLETION		GROUND WATER READINGS	DL	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETI	ER(in)
4	(11)						noi	ēr							Lab	orato	ory	Data		
Č	NO	ft)					ocat	lumb	r 6 in	r foot	(%)	leter	(%	ity						thod
H V V	κ A Ι	TH (hics		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	et etrom	ture ent (Dens	σ	icity	£200	ar ngth	tiona Tests	lg Me
		DEP	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Reco	Pock	Mois Cont	Dry [(pcf)	Limit	Plast Inde;	∜ %	Shea Strer Test	Addi ⁻	U-III
		-0-		Fat CLAY (CH);	hard; mottled dark yellowisl	n brown and black;														Ē
		1		ury to moist, [Fill]										61	45	92			
10	.00	2						Bulk												
		3						~												
				some cementatio	าก		à	1				>4.5	15	107						łĖ
8.	00	4						Bulk B												
		5						D												
6.	00	6		Bottom of explor	ation at 6.0 ft below ground	surface (bas)														
		7		Backfill Native S		surface (bys)														
				No ground water Bulk A 1-3 ft bas	encountered															=
4.	00	8		Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs	i															=
		9																		
2.	00	10																		
		11																		_
0	00	12																		=
0.	00	12																		Ξ
		13																		
-2.	.00	14																		
		15																		=
	00	16																		Ξ
-4.	.00	10																		
		17																		
<u>ල</u> -6.	.00	18																		=
3 8/6/		19																		_
5.GLF	00	20																		
-0-	.00	20																		=
RAR		21																		
9 	.00	22																		
S.GP		23																		_
	00	24																		
		24																		Ξ
RR0\		-25																		
BO				Blackburn	Consulting	P			ME	ь ті		D			FILE	NO. 15 X	HOL			
s sol				2491 Boat	man Avenue	C		Y	Jouy	11 11					518	, .	PC	OSTMILE		
LOF OF				West Sacr	ramento CA, 95691		SOL	-												
ă D	Ia	CK	ourr	Phone: (9 ⁻	16) 375-8706		Ecos	syste	ms In	vest	tmer		rtner	S						
S C	on	ISU	Iting	Fax: (916)	375-8709	P	KEPA	KED B	Y			HECKE	ED BA			S⊦ 1	of	1		

	GED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.314302° / -1	g or N 1 21 7	orth/Ea	ast and 3°	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID	8			
CON	TRACI		1-20-10	1-20-10	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line))						SUF	RFACE	E ELE	VATIO	N	
OPE	RATOF	r's name	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									TO	2 .0 π ΓAL DI	EPTH	1		
En	IIIO				CAT 316E exc	avat		/FTFR	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	.н		6. BOI	0 ft REHOI			R	
Te	st Pit				2'				7 00		WIDT								
SAM 2.4	PLER "-dia	TYPE(S) meter	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		HAMMER TYPE									HAN	MER	EFF	ICIENC'	Y, ERi	
BACI Ba	(FILL / ckfill	ND CON	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DU	RING		A	TER	(DATE	Ξ)		CAS	ING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	R(in)
(Ħ)					l	ion	er	÷						Labo	orato	ory l	Data		
NO	(f)					ocat	lumb	r 6 in	r foot	(%)	heter	(%	ity						sthod
VAT	TH (srial		DESCRIPTION		ple L	ple N	s pe	s pe	very	ket etron	ture ent (Dens	σ.	ticity	¢200	ar ngth	tiona Test	Mg Mg
ELE	DEF	Mate Grap				Sam	Sam	Blow	Blow	Rec	Pene	Mois Cont	Dry I (pcf)	Limit	Plas	≯ %	She Strei Test	Addi Lab	Drilli
	0_		Fat CLAY (CH) (Fill)	; medium stiff; olive brow	vn; moist														E
	1													50	31				
10.00	2						Bulk A												
	3																		
0.00	4		dry to moist	I); mottled dark yellowish	n brown and black;														
0.00	4						Bulk B												ΙE
	5						2												
6.00	6		Bottom of exploration	n at 6.0 ft below ground	surface (bqs)														
	7		Backfill Native Soil	c c															
4 00	8		No ground water end Bulk A 1-3 ft bgs	countered															
4.00			Bulk B 3-6 ft bgs																Ξ
	9																		
2.00	10	Ħ																	
	11																		
0.00	12																		_
	13																		Ξ
	15																		=
-2.00) 14																		
	15	Ħ																	=
-4.00	16																		-
	17																		
6.00	10																		=
-0.00	, 10																		
~ 915	19																		
00.8-	20																		
	21																		
	0 22																		=
6.0		Ħ																	=
PITS	23																		Ξ
-12.0	0 24																		Ξ
	25																		
BOR					PI	ROJE	CT NAI	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
sol			Blackburn Co	nsulting n Avenue		LOOK	out S	Bloug	h Tł	HRFI				319	5.X	PO	STMILF		
FOR			West Sacram	iento CA: 95691		SOL	•										~ · · • // LL	-	
g plo	ack	burr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			yster	<u>ns In</u>	vest	tmer	nt Pa	<u>rtne</u> r	S						
on CO	nsı	ulting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	PI	REPA	RED B	Y		Cł	HECKE	ED BY			SH 1	IEET of	1		

LOGO	GED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 7-23-18	COMPLETION DATE 7-23-18	LOCATION (Lat/Lon 38.316466° / -1	g or N	lorth/Ea '2190	ast and 7°	Datu	im)				HO B	LE ID	9			
CONT	RACT				LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SUF	RFACE	ELE	VATIO	N	
OPER	ATOR	R'S NAME	E HELPEF	R'S NAME										TO		EPTH	ł		
EXCA	VATIC	ON METH	łOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	d dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BOI	REHO	LE DI	AMETE	R	
SAMF	PLER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER		ICIENC'	Y. ERi	
2.4	'-dia	meter								TED		=)		0.45					D(in)
BACK	kfill	Native	Soil		READINGS		IRIING		AI	TER		=)		CAS	oing i	TPE	AND DI	AIVIETE	:R(III)
Z (ft)						ation	nber	. <u> </u>	oot	(%)	Ŀ			Lab	orato	ory l	Data		g
ATIO	(t)	s – s		DESCRIPTION		Foc	e Nur	oer 6	oer fo	ery (9	omet	e it (%)	nsity		⋧	8	ų.	nal sts	Metho
LEV/	EPTI	ateria raphi				ample	ample	lswo	ows	SCOVE	ocket	oistui onter	در Cf) De	quid mit	astici dex	42(rengt sst	dditio tb Te	illing
Ξ		ΞŌ Ξ//	SANDY Lean CLAY	(CL): medium stiff: mott	led dark vellowish	Ň	ů	ā	B	ž	ፈፈ	Ξŭ	<u>ē</u> e	Ē	<u> </u>	%	ö ŭ ⊨	Ac La	Ĕ
	1		brown and black; dry	to moist; [Fill]	···· , ···· , ···· ,									13	31	60			
12 00	2													43	31	09			ΙĒ
							Bulk A												ΙĒ
	3																		ΙĒ
10.00	4																		IE
	5		mottled black and da	ark yellowish brown			Bulk												
8.00	6						В												
	7		Pottom of ovaloration	p at 7.0 ft balow ground	curface (bac)														
6.00	8		Backfill Native Soil	IT at 7.0 It below ground	surface (bgs)														
			No ground water end Bulk A 1-4 ft bgs	countered															Ξ
	9		Bulk B 4-7 ft bğs																Ξ
4.00	10																		Ξ
	11																		Ξ
2.00	12																		=
	13																		
0.00	14																		
	15																		Ξ
	15																		
-2.00	16																		
	17																		
-4.00	18																		
B 8/6	19																		
-6.00	20																		
318	21																		=
BRAR	21																		Ξ
⊐ -8.00 ⊋	22																		Ξ
olts.c	23																		
-10.00	24																		=
	25																		
BORR					P	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HOL	E ID		
			Blackburn Co	nsulting			out S	Sloug	h Tł		₽			319	5.X	B	TP39	:	
FOR			West Sacram	iento CA: 95691		SOL												-	
ತೆ blc	ick	burn	Phone: (916)	375-8706			yster	ms In	vest	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	s						
	ารบ	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	P	repa L DM	RED B	Y			HECKE	ED BY			S⊦ 1	IEET of	1		

	LOGGE	ED B'	Y	BEG	IN DATE	С	OMPLET	TION DATE	LOCATION (Lat/Lor 38.318638° / -	ng or N 121.7	lorth/Ea	ast and ' 4°	l Datu	ım)				HO B	LE ID	0			
	CONTE	RACT							LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line)						SU	RFACI	E ELE	EVATIO	N	-
ŀ	OPER/	ATOF	R'S NAME	Ξ	HEL	PER'S N	NAME		EQUIPMENT									TO	TAL D	EPTI	4		
ŀ	EXCAV	io /Atic	N METH	HOD					DRILLING ROD TY	PE AN	or D Dian	METER	R / BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	UΠ REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
ŀ	Test SAMPI	FR 1	VPF(S)	AND SIZE	(S) (ID)													НΔ	MMER			Y FRi	
	2.4"-	dia	meter												<u></u>	_`		100				····	
	BACKF Bacl	ill A kfill	ND CON Native	PLETION Soil					GROUND WATER READINGS	DL	JRING		A	FTER	(DATE	=)		CAS	SING 1	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
	(ft)									tion	ber	Ŀ.	ot	(r			Lab	orate	ory	Data		
	NOI	(H	0			г				Loca	Num	er 6 i	er foc	y (%	mete	(%)	sity				_	ts al	letho
	EVA	PTH	erial							nple	nple	d sv	vs p	over	iket	sture	Den	it id	sticity	#20(ear ength t	Ition Tes	Ng
	Ē	DE	Mat Gra							Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Pod Per	Coi	p D D D	Liqu	Pla: Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Dril
				Fat CLA	Y (CH) (F k; dry to i	⁻ ill); me moist	edium sti	iff; mottled d	lark grayish brown														ΙĒ
		1																57	40	93			1 E
	10.00	2									Bulk A												
		3																					┤╞
	8.00	4																					
											Bulk B												
		5																					ΙE
	6.00	6		Bottom c	of explora	tion at 0	6.0 ft be	low ground	surface (bgs)				-										=
		7		Backfill N	Native Sc	oil	itered																Ξ
	4.00	8		Bulk A 1 Bulk B 3	-3 ft bgs -6 ft bgs	encoun	litereu																
		a		Buik B 0	o it bgo																		
		5																					=
	2.00	10																					Ξ
		11																					=
	0.00	12																					-
		13																					
	2.00	14																					Ξ
	-2.00	14																					=
		15																					
	-4.00	16																					Ξ
		17	_																				=
	-6.00	18																					
3/6/19	-0.00																						=
GLB 8		19																					
3195.0	-8.00	20																					=
RY_ S		21																					_
LIBR/	-10.00	22																					
GPJ	10.00	~~																					=
PITS.		23																					
TEST	-12.00	24																					=
Mog		25																					
BOR									P	ROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO	LEID		
SOIL				Blac	CKDURN	Consu man A	uiting				tout S ∼Y	Sloug	jh Tl	HRFI	DUTF			319	95.X	PC	STP40		
FOR				Wei	st Sacr	ament	o CA	95691		SOL	-												
LOG	blackburn Phone: (916) 375-8706							C		syste	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs							
BCI	consulting Fax: (916) 375-8709						P	REPA	RED B	Y				ED BY	,		SF 1	HEET	1				

		ED B\	•	BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lo	ng or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO	LE ID D01				
	CONTR	RACT	OR ARC	0-10-17	0-10-17	LOCATION (Offset,	, Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFACE	EELE	IOITAVE	N	
	OPERA	TOR	S NAME	E HEL	PER'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									то	TAL D	EPTH	4		
	Jess EXCAV	e ⁄ATIO		łOD		DRILLING ROD TY	CKNO PE AN	e Id dian	/ETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		5. BO	UIT REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Test SAMPI	Pit													на					
	2.4 "-	diar	neter																	
	BACKF Back	ill A (fill	ND CON Native	IPLETION Soil		GROUND WATER READINGS	DI 2.	JRING 8 ft		A	-TER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
	(ft)						tion	ber		ot	(Lab	orate	ory	Data		0
	NOI	(ft)			DESCRIPTION		Loce	Num	er 6 i	er foo	y (%	mete	(%)	sity			0	_	al ts	letho
	EVA	РТН	phic				nple	nple	vs b	vs p	over	iket	sture	Den	it q	sticity	#20(ear ength t	lition Tes	Ng N
	ELI		Mat Gra				Sar	Sar	Blo	Blo	Rec	Pod Per	Noi Co	D D D D	Ligu	Pla: Inde	> %	She Stre Tes	Adc Lab	Drill
				Lean CLAY (CL); organics	; stiff; mottled dark gray and	black; moist;														
		1		Fat CLAY (CH); s	stiff; mottled dark gray and k	prown and yellowish	n 🞆	Bulk							76	53	91			
		2		brown, moist, no	organics	7	_ <u></u>					1.25	51	70						
		3		very dark gray, w	vet	_	⊻ ►	2				1.5	36	85						
								Bulk												İE
		4						3				1 75	35	87						ΙE
		5		Bottom of explora	ation at 5.0 ft below ground	surface (bgs)		5				1.75								=
		6	-	Backfill Native So	oil															=
		7		Bulk G 1.0-2.0 ft	countered at 2.6 it bgs															_
				Test Results (Lic	quid Limit, Plasticity Index a	nd % <#200) at 1.0														Ξ
		0																		=
		9																		Ξ
		10																		=
		11																		=
		10																		=
		12	3																	
		13																		=
		14																		=
		15																		
		16																		=
		17																		
6		18																		Ξ
8/6/1		10																		=
GLB		19	1																	=
3195		20																		
ARY_		21																		=
LIBR		22																		
GPJ.																				=
PITS		23																		
TEST		24																		
. MOS		25	-																	_
BORF						F	PROJE	CT NA	ME						FILE	NO.	HO	LE ID		
SOIL				Blackburn	Consulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tl		P			319	95.X	T	P01		
OR S				2491 Boati	man Avenue		SOL	I Y												
OG F	bla	ckł	burr	Phone: (01	amento CA, 95691	C		r svstei	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtner	rs						
BCI L	Consulting Fax: (916) 375-8706					F	PREP	RED B	Y		CI	HECK	ED BY	-		SH	IEET			
		Fax: (916) 375-8709					NCF	l				JAAC				1	OŤ	1		

LO	GGE	D BY		BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	ig or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO T	LE ID P02				
CC	DNTR	ACTO	OR ARC		0 10 11	LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFAC	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OF	PERA	TOR'	S NAME	E HELPE	ER'S NAME		l ch a	_							TO		EPTH	1		
J EX	CAVA	e Atioi	N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	e Id dian	METER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	ГН		4 . BO	5π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
T SA	MPLE	Pit ER TY	PE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HA	MMEF	REFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2	.4"-0	dian				GROUND WATER		IRING			FTFR		E)		CAS	SING 1	YPF			R(in)
B	Back	fill N	lative	Soil		READINGS	3.	0 ft				(2/	_, [
(#/ V		_					catior	mber	Ľ	oot	(%	ter			Lab	orate	ory	Data		po
C F	AIIO	(H (ft)	ics a		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nu	per 6	per f	ery ('	t omei	nt (%	ensity		ity	8	ţ	onal ests	Meth
Ĺ)EPT	lateri raph				ampl	ampl	ows	lows	ecov	ocke	loistu ontei	of De	quid mit	lastic idex	#2	hear treng est	dditic ab Te	rilling
H		-0-E	20	Fat CLAY (CH); sof	ft; mottled dark gray and b	olack; moist; some	S	S	8	В	Ř	ፈፈ	≥o	09		ዋ ፫	%	v v ⊢	Ľ۷	
		1		rootlets																
		2		mottled very dark b	rown and yellowish red ar	nd dark gray		1 Bulk												
						Σ														
		° E						2												E
		4			tiff: verv dark gravish brov			3												
		5		Bottom of exploration	on at 4.5 ft below ground	surface (bgs)	-													
		6		Backfill Native Soil Ground water enco	untered at 3.0 ft bgs															Ξ
		7		Bulk F 1.0-3.0 ft	-															
		8																		
		Ē																		
		° E																		Ξ
		10																		Ξ
		11																		Ξ
		12																		=
		13																		=
		14																		Ξ
		15																		
		16																		Ξ
		17																		Ξ
19		18																		
3 8/6/		19																		
5.GLE		20																		Ξ
۲_319		20 E																		
3RAR'		21																		
J LE		22																		
ITS.G		23																		
ESTP		24																		
		25																		
SORR(-							ME								HO	FID		
OILE				Blackburn C	onsulting		Loo	kout S	Sloug	h Tl	HRFI	P			319	95.X	T	P02		
ORS	M			2491 Boatma	an Avenue		oun SOL	ΓY		_		DUTE					PC	STMILE		
00 F	lac	ckb	ourn	Phone: (916)	nento CA, 95691	С		r svstei	ms In	ves	tmer	nt Pa	rtne	rs						
BCI	on	su	ting	Fax: (916) 3	75-8709	P	REP/	RED B	Y		CI	HECK	ED BY	,		SH		1		
																		•		

	GED B'	(BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Long	g or N	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO T	LE ID Pn4				
CON		OR ARC			LOCATION (Offset, S	Statio	n, Line))						SU	RFACE	EELE	IOITAVE	N	
OPER	RATOF	'S NAM	e helper	R'S NAME		leh a								TO	TALD	EPT	4		
EXCA		N METI	HOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN) D DIAN	/ETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		4. BO	<u>3</u> π REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAME	St Pit	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF		Y. ERi	
2.4	"-dia	neter								TED		=)		C A 6					-D(in)
Bac	<u>ckfill</u>	Native	Soil		READINGS	3.	2 ft					_) 		CAC		IFL			
N (ft)						ation	nber	. <u>-</u>	oot	(%	e			Lab	orato	ory	Data		8
ATIO	H (ft)	s =		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	Nul e	per 6	per fo	ery (9	omet	it (%)	nsity		ţ	00	th	nal sts	Meth
LEV	EPTI	ateria				ample	ample	ows	SWO	SCOVE	ocket	oistu	cf) De	quid	astici dex	<#2(rear rengi est	dditio ab Te	illing
ш	-0-	_∑0	Fat CLAY with SAND	D (CH): soft: dark grav a	nd black: moist to	ŝ	ő	В	B	Ř	م م	ΣŬ	٥e	כיבי	로드	%	ភភ្	Γ	ā
	1		wet; rootlets		ich brown: no		1				1 75	26	07	50	44	75			
	2		rootlets	nowish brown and yenow	ish brown, no		Bulk				1.75	20	91		44	75			
					~		E												
	3		SANDY SILT (ML); o	dark yellowish brown; we		-													
	4		Bottom of exploration	n at 4.3 ft below ground s	surface (bos)														
	5		Backfill Native Soil																Ξ
	6		Ground water encour Perched ground wate	ntered at 3.2 ft bgs er at 1.0 ft															=
	7	-	from Bulk E	Limit, Plasticity Index an	d % <#200) at 1 ft														
	8		Bulk E 1.0-3.0 It																
	9																		
	10																		
	11																		Ξ
	12																		
	13																		=
	14																		Ξ
	45	=																	=
	15																		
	16																		
	17																		Ξ
19	18	-																	
3 8/6/	19																		=
95.GLI	20																		
₹_316		=																	Ξ
BRAR	21																		
PJ LI	22																		Ξ
ITS.G	23																		
ESTF	24																		=
T MO	25																		_
BORR					PI	70.IF	CT ΝΔΙ	ME						FILF	NO	HO	LE ID		
soll			Blackburn Co	onsulting			out S	Sloug	h Tł					319	95.X	T	P04		
FOR	2		2491 Boatma West Sacram	n Avenue		SOL	T			R	JUIE						SINILE		
blc	ack	ourr	Phone: (916)	375-8706			syster	<u>ns </u> In	ves	tmer	<u>nt P</u> a	<u>rtn</u> er	S						
	nsu	lting	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	Pf		RED B	Y		CI		ED BY			S⊦ 1	IEET of	1		

		ED BY		BEGIN D/ 8-18-1	ATE 7	COMPLETION DAT	E LOCATION (La	t/Long o	or North	/East a	ind Dat	um)				HO					
	CONTR	RACTO	R ARC	0-10-1	1	0-10-17	LOCATION (Of	fset, Sta	ation, Li	ne)						SU	RFAC	E ELE	IOITAVE	N	
	OPERA	ATOR'	S NAME	1	HELPER	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT									то	TAL D	EPTH	1		
	Jess EXCAV	ATIO		IOD			DRILLING ROD	DACKI TYPE	IOE AND DI	AMETI	ER / BI	JCKET		ТН		4 . BO	. <u>5 π</u> REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
	Test SAMPI	Pit		AND SIZE(S) (I	חו			=								на					
	2.4"-	dian	neter		10)															I, LIN	
	BACKF Back	TILL AN	ID CON	IPLETION Soil			GROUND WAT READINGS	ER	DURIN 2.5 ft	G		AFTER	(DAT	E)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)
	۲ (ft)							:	ation ber		t i		5			Lab	orate	ory	Data		p
	NOIL.	(ft)	_ vi			DESCRIPTION		.	Nun Loci	er 6	er fo	ry (%	mete	(%)	sity		~	0	_	ial šts	Aethc
	EVA	PTH	terial			22001		-	nple nple	a sw			sket	isture	Der	i riq	sticit ex	#20	ear ength st	ditior Tes	ing N
	Ц		Ga						Sat Sat	Blo	Bo Bo	Re	Ъ о Р о	§ū	<u>Б</u> С	Liq.	Pla	* %	A tr Str est Est Str	Add Lat	Dril
				Fat CLAY (CI	H); soft;	very dark gray; mois	t; rootlets														
		1		stiff; mottled v	very dar	k gray to black and c	ark yellowish brow	/n;	1				1.5	37	81	68	50	93			
		2						\square	Bul	<											
		3		black: wet				-	2	_			15	30	4 90	-					
		4		black, wet				ĺ	Bul	< 🗖			1.5	00	<u>, 30</u>						
				very dark gra	yish bro ploratior	wn at 4.5 ft below grou	nd surface (bos)						1.25	29	92						
		5		Backfill Nativ	re Soil		la callace (sgc)														
		6		Ground water Bulk C 1 0-3	r encour 0 ft	ntered at 2.5 ft bgs															
		7		Bulk D 3.0-4. Test Results	.0 ft (Liquid	Limit Plasticity Inde	x and % <#200) at	10													
				ft from Comb	ined Bu	lk C and Bulk Ď	····,														
		°E	-																		
		9																			
		10																			
		11																			
		Ë																			
		12																			
		13																			
		14																			
		15																			
		15																			
		16																			
		17																			
		18																			
3/6/19																					
BLB 8		19																			
195.0		20																			
RY_3		21																			
IBRA																					
SPJ L		22																			
ITS.G		23																			
EST P		24																			
DW TE		-25																			
ORRC				_														110	E ID		
JIL B				Blackbu	urn Co	nsulting			OFCL N	iame t Slo i	ugh 1	HRF	IP			^{⊦⊪E} 319	NO. 95.X		P05		
R SC	-			2491 Bo	oatmai	n Avenue		COL	INTY			R	OUTE					PC	STMILE		
G FC	bla	ckh	III	West S	acram	ento CA, 95691		CLIE	INT												
CI LO	COP		tipe	Phone:	(916)	375-8706		PRF	PARED	ems BY	Inves		nt Pa	ED BY	rs ⁄		.SF	IEFT			
В	con	SU	mig	Fax: (91	16) 37	5-8709		N	:/::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::				DWC	;			1	of	1		

	GGED B	Y	BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	g or l	North/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO T	LE ID				
COL	NTRAC [®]				LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	on, Line)						SU	RFACE	EELE	EVATIO	N	
OPE	ERATO	R'S NAMI	E HELPEF	R'S NAME		kha								TO		EPTH	4		
EXC	CAVATIO	ON METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP		UD DIAN	/IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BOI	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R	
SAN	est Pit	TYPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi	
2. BAC	4"-dia	Meter			GROUND WATER	וח	JRING		A	TFR		=)		CAS	SING T	YPF		AMETE	-R(in)
Ba	ackfill	Native	Soil		READINGS	3.	5 ft				(2/	_, [0,10					
N (ft)						cation	mber	ü.	oot	(%	ter			Lab	orato	ory	Data		g
ATIO	2 (II) Н (III)	ic al		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nu	per (per f	ery ('	t omei	re ∩t (%	ensity		ity	00	ţ	onal ests	Meth
N EV		lateri raph				ampl	ampl	ows	lows	ecov	ocke	loistu ontei	of D€	quid mit	lastic idex	#2	hear treng est	dditic ab Te	rilling
		≥৩ ⊟///	Fat CLAY with SAND	D (CH); soft; dark gray; n	noist; rootlets	0	Ś	В	В	R	ב ב	≥υ	<u> </u>		요 드	%	တတ်မို	ΪÞ	
	1		mottled very dark gra	ay and dark gray and dar	k yellowish brown;									51	38	85			
	2		very moist; no rootle	ts			1 Bulk				1.5	24	100	51	50	00			
	3		Lean CLAY (CL); stif	ff; yellowish brown; wet	<u>7</u>		2 Bulk				2.25	23	103						łΕ
	4						<u>В</u> 3			().5/2.0	24	100						
	5	E	Bottom of exploration	n at 4.5 ft below ground	surface (bgs)														
	6	Ħ	Ground water encou	ntered at 3.5 ft bgs															
	7		Bulk B 3.0-4.0 ft Test Results (Liquid	l Limit. Plasticitv Index a	nd % <#200) at 1.0														
	8		ft from Combined Bu	ilk A and Bulk B	,														
		Ē																	=
	9																		Ξ
	10	Ħ																	Ξ
	11																		Ξ
	12	E																	
	13																		
	14																		
		E																	
	15	E																	
	16	Ħ																	Ξ
	17																		=
ი	18																		
8/6/1	19	E																	
5.GLB		E																	
3196	20																		Ξ
RARY	21	Ħ																	
J LIBI	22																		Ξ
S.GP	23																		
ST PIT	24																		
N TES	21	Ħ																	_
ORRO																			
IL BC			Blackburn Co	onsulting	PI	ROJE		ME Sloua	h Tł	IRFI	P			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	HOI T	E ID		
R SO			2491 Boatma	n Avenue	C		ΓY			R	DUTE					PC	STMILE		
D B	ack	hurr	West Sacram	ento CA, 95691	C		Γ												
	ne	Itinc	Phone: (916)	375-8706	PI	ECO:	SYSTER RED B	<u>ns In</u> Y	vest	tmer CH	It Pa	rtner ED BY	S		S⊢	IEET			
	ภารเ	mine	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709	İ	NCH				<u>ן</u>	DWC				1	of	1		

		ED BY		BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Lon	ng or N	lorth/Ea	ast and	Datu	ım)				HO T	le ID P08						
ľ	CONTF Hanf	RACTO	DR ARC			LOCATION (Offset,	Statio	n, Line))						SU	RFACE	EELE	EVATIO	١			
	OPERA	TOR'	S NAMI	E HELPEF	R'S NAME	EQUIPMENT	kho	د							TO 5	TAL D	EPTH	H				
	EXCAV		N METH	IOD		DRILLING ROD TYP	PE AN	d dian	IETER	/ BU	CKET	WIDT	Ή		BO	REHO	LE D	IAMETE	R			
ŀ	SAMPL		YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		AMMER TYPE									HAI	MMER	EFF	ICIENC	Y, ERi			
ł	BACKF	ille Al	ND CON	MPLETION		GROUND WATER	DL	IRING		A	TER	(DATI	Ξ)		CAS	SING T	YPE	AND DI	AMETE	ER(in)		
ł	Back	cfill N	Vative	Soil		READINGS	Ę	<u> </u>								orate	2rv	Data				
	f) NC	()					catio	aqmr	6 in.	foot	(%)	eter	(9	۲.	Lap	oral	ЛУ	Dala		por		
	/ATIC	тн (fi	rial nics		DESCRIPTION		ole Lo	ole Nu	s per	s per	very	et trome	ure ent (%	ensit	-	city	200	r gth	ional ests	g Met		
	ELEY	DEP'	Matel Grapl				Samp	Samp	Blows	Blows	Seco	Dock	Moist Conte	Dry D (pcf)	-iquic	^o lasti ndex	₩ %	Shea Stren Fest	Additi _ab T	Drillin		
ľ		-0-E		Lean CLAY (CL); stif	ff; very dark gray; dry; or	ganics	~~~~						20				0.	0,0,1	<u> </u>			
		1						Bulk I														
		2		very stiff; some orga	nics			2														
		3						Bulk J														
		4		stiff; mottled dark gra	ay and brown and yellow	ish brown; moist		3														
								4														
		5		Bottom of exploration	n at 5.0 ft below ground s	surface (bgs)						-								=		
		6		Backfill Native Soil No ground water end	countered																	
		7		Bulk J 0.5-1.0 ft Bulk J 1.5 -3.5 ft																		
		8																		Ξ		
		9																		=		
		10																		=		
		11																		=		
		12																				
		13																		=		
		14																		Ξ		
		15																		Ξ		
		16																				
		17																				
6/19		18																				
SLB 8		19																		=		
195.G		20																		Ξ		
ARY 3		21																		=		
LIBR/		22																				
.GPJ																						
- PITS		23																				
TEST		24																				
ROW		25																				
L BOF				Blackburn Co	onsulting	P	ROJE		ME	h тı	-IPCI	P			FILE	NO.	HOL					
R SOIL				2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		Y	noug			DUTE			518	,J.A	PC	STMILE				
G FOF	hla	cleb		West Sacram	nento CA, 95691	C	SOL	-														
CILO) UII Hipe	Phone: (916)	375-8706	D	Ecos REPA	Syster	ns In Y	vest	tmer	It Pa	rtner	S		SF	IFFT					
ĕ	con	SU	ΠΩ	Fax: (916) 37	5-8709		NCH		•				וטט			1	of	1				
Γ		ED BY		BEGIN DATE 8-18-17	COMPLETION DATE 8-18-17	LOCATION (Lat/Long or North/East and Datum)											HOLE ID TP10					
-------	---------------	------------	-----------	-------------------------------------	-----------------------------	---	---------	-----------	-------------	--------------	--------------------	-------	--------	----------	------------------------------	--------------------	-----------------	--------------	-----------------	--------	--	--
(RACTO				LOCATION (Offset, Station, Line)										SURFACE ELEVATION						
(DPER/	ATOR	S NAME	E HELPEI	R'S NAME											TOTAL DEPTH						
E	Jess EXCAV	ie Atio		IOD		DRILLING ROD TYPE AND DIAMETER / BUCKET WIDTH										BOREHOLE DIAMETER						
5	Test Sampl	ER T	YPE(S)	AND SIZE(S) (ID)		2' HAMMER TYPE									HAMMER EFFICIENCY, ERI							
	2.4"-	diar																				
Ļ	Bacl	kfill I	Vative	Soil		READINGS							_,		CASING TYPE AND DIAMETER(IN)							
	N (ft)						atior	mber	. <u>c</u>	oot	(%	e			Lab	orat	ory	Data		8		
	ATIO	H (ft	le s		DESCRIPTION		e Loc	e Nui	per 6	per fo	ery (^c	omet	nt (%)	insity		ity	8	고	nal ests	Meth		
	LEV	EPTI	ateria				ample	ample	ows	SWO	SCOVE	ocket	oistu	در De	quid mit	astici	<#2(reng sst	dditio ab Te	illing		
┢	ш		≥ບ _//	Fat CLAY (CH): soft	to medium stiff: mottled	dark grav and dark	ŝ	ő	B	B	Ř	مّمّ	ΣŬ	٥e		르드	%	ਲ਼ਲ਼ਁ	μ̈́Α			
		1		brown; dry to slightly	moist; rootlets	3 7		1														
		2						I														
				SANDY Lean CLAY gray; dry; rootlets	(CL); stiff; mottled dark I	brown and dark																
								2 Bulk												ΙĒ		
		4		very dark gray; very	v moist																	
		5		Bottom of exploration	n at 5.0 ft below ground	surface (bgs)		3														
		6		Backfill Native Soil	ocuptorod															=		
		7		Bulk K 2-4.5 ft	countered															-		
		8																				
																				Ξ		
		9																		Ξ		
		10																		Ξ		
		11																		Ξ		
		12																		-		
		13																		_		
		14																				
																				=		
		15																				
		16																		Ξ		
		17																		Ξ		
6		18																				
8/6/1		19																				
5.GLB		20																				
319		20																		Ξ		
RAR		21																				
J LIB		22																		Ξ		
TS.GF		23																				
ST PI		24																				
W TE		25																				
ORRC		20-																				
OIL B				Blackburn Co	onsulting		-OOLE	CT NA	ME Sloug	<u>h T</u> l	HRFI	Р			FILE 319	NO. 95.X	но Т	P10				
OR S(-			2491 Boatma	in Avenue	C		Y			R	OUTE					PC	OSTMILE				
OG F(bla	ckł	ourr	West Sacram	CI	CLIENT							re									
BCIL	con	ISU	tinc	Filone: (916) Fax: (916) 37	575-6706 75-8709	Pf	REPA	RED B	Y	*63		HECK	ED BY	/		Sł	IEET					
_			- S	1 a. (810) 31	0 0100	1	NCH DWC								1 of 1							

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

GEOTECHNICAL BORROW REPORT 65% Design Lookout Slough THRFIP Solano County, California

APPENDIX B

BCI Laboratory Testing Summary Table BCI Laboratory Test Results



This Page Intentionally Left Blank

	Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Test Pit Laboratory Testing Summary Table																		
Exploration/	Denth	Sampla	USCS	Field Pocket	Water Content	Wet t Density, g _w	Dry Density,	Compactio D698-12	n Curve (ASTM 2 Method A) Ontimumm	Percent Passing	Liquid Limit	Plasticity	Tri	axial Data - CU	(ASTM D47	67) Total	Fully Softened	Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850)	Hydraulic
Sample I.D.	(feet)	Туре	Classification (ASTM D2487)	Penetrometer (tsf)	(%) (ASTM D2216)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)	(pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Maximum Density (pcf)	Moisture Content (%)	#200 (ASTM D1140)	(ASTM D4318)	(ASTM D4318)	Friction Angle (ه')	Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	Friction Angle (d')	Cohesion, C	Friction Angle (deg)	Total Cohesion, C (psf)	(ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)
TP1	1.0-4.5	Bulk	СН						(70)	91	76	53	(Ψ)		(Ψ)	(031)			
TP1-1	2.8-3.3	Tube	СН	1.5	36	115	85												
TP1-2	2.8-3.3	Tube	СН	1.5	36	115	85												
TP1-3	4.5-5	Tube	СН	1.75	35	117	87												
TP4	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН							75	59	44	22	404	14	399		1997	2.78 x 10 ⁻⁰⁹
TP4-1	1.0-1.5	Tube	CL	1.75	26	121	97												
TP5	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН							93	68	50							
TP5-1	1.0-1.5	Tube	СН	1.5	37	111	81												
TP5-2A	3.0-3.5	Tube	СН	1.5	30	117	90												
TP5-3A	4.0-4.5	Tube	СН	1.25	29	119	93												
TP6	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН							85	51	38	27	540	13	591		1758	
TP6-1	1.5-2.0	Tube	СН	1.5	24	123	100												
TP6-2	3.0-3.5	Tube	CL	2.25	23	127	103												
TP6-3	4.0-4.5	Tube	CL	0.5-2.0	24	124	100												
BTP01-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН							88	56	40							
BTP02-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	CL								47	33							
BTP02-1	4.0	Tube	СН	2.25	23	123	100			83	60	46							
BTP03-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН							85	57	43						1299	
BTP04-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								57	39					18		
BTP04-1	4.0	Tube	CL	4.0	23	119	97			68									
BTP05- A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	CL								48	33							
BTP05-2A	3.0-3.5	Bulk	СН								68	50							
BTP05-3A	4.0-4.5	Bulk	СН								68	54							
BTP06-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	CL								49	32							
BTP06-1	4.5	Tube	CL	3.0	22	116	95			74	49	34							
BTP07-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН					95	24	93	68	49							
BTP07-1	3.0	Tube	CL/CH	1.7	28	118	92												
BTP08-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								71	50							
BTP08-4A	4.5-5.0	Bulk	СН								80	56							
BTP09-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								69	47							
BTP09-1	3.0	Tube	СН	1.75	32	116	88			94	74	56							
BTP10-1A	1.0-1.5	Bulk	СН								72	52							
BTP10-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								95	75							
BTP10-1	6.0	Tube	СН	1.25	30	121	93			77	101	84							
BTP10-2A	4.5-5.0	Bulk	СН								86	64							
BTP11-1A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								54	37							
BTP11-2	9.0	Tube	CL	0.25	31	120	92			63	40	25							
BTP12-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								71	46					20		
BTP12-1	6.0	Tube	СН	1.25	32	119	91			92	66	49							
BTP13-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								62	45							
BTP14-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								60	41							

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Test Pit Laboratory Testing Summary Table																			
Exploration/ Sample I.D.	Depth (feet)	Sample Type	USCS Classification (ASTM D2487)	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	Water Content (%) (ASTM	Wet Density, g _{wet} (pcf) (ASTM	Dry Density, g _{dry} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Compactio D698-12 Maximum Density	n Curve (ASTM 2 Method A) Optimumm Moisture Content	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM	Liquid Limit (ASTM D4318)	Plasticity Index (ASTM D4318)	Tri Effective Friction Angle	axial Data - CU Effective Cohesion, C'	(ASTM D47 Total Friction Angle	67) Total Cohesion, C	Fully Softened Friction Angle (deg)	Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850) Total Cohesion,	Hydraulic Conductivity, (ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)
PTD14 1	2025	Tubo			D2216)	D7263)	(//01/11/27/2007)	(pcf)	(%)	D1140)	70	40	(φ')	(psf)	(φ')	(psf)		C (psf)	V (-))
	1020	Bulk									/0	20						1567	4.24 - 10 ⁻⁰⁹
	3.0-6.0	Bulk						10/	21	80	47 50	30						1307	4.24 X 10
BTP15-0	3.0-0.0 4 0	Tubo		1 5	26	12/	98	104	21	80	50	55							
BTP15-2	4.0 8 5	Tube		2.25	20	115				9 <u>/</u>	45	25							
BTP16-4	1 0-3 0	Bulk	CH	2.25		115	80			54	54	35							
BTP17-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								56	35							
BTP18-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								50	36							
BTP18-B	3.0-6.0	Bulk								89	41	24							
BTP18-2	9.0	Tube	CL		30	118	91			57	31	17							
BTP19-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	CL								52	36							
BTP20-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	CL					110	17	68	43	29							4 60 x 10 ⁻⁰⁹
BTP20-1	3.0-3.5	Tube	CL								38	22							1.00 x 10
BTP21-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								58	40							
BTP21-1	4.0	Tube	СН	1.25	26	113	90			90	53	37							
BTP22-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								59	38							
BTP22-1	4.0	Tube	СН	2.25	24	125	101			95	57	42							
BTP22-2	7.0	Tube	CI	1.5	27	110	87			94	49	31							
BTP23-A	1 0-4 0	Bulk	СН	1.5	27		0,			51	55	37							
BTP23-1	4.0	Tube	CL	1.5	20	129	107			76	37	22							
BTP24-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								63	43							
BTP24-B	4.0-7.0	Bulk	СН					103	20	91	56	38	19	424	14	382			
BTP24-C	7.0-10.0	Bulk	CL							83	45	27	-						
BTP24-1	4.0	Tube	CL	1.75	28	121	94												
BTP25-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								53	37							
BTP25-1	4.0-4.5	Tube	СН								63	44							
BTP26-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								66	47							
BTP26-B	4.0-7.0	Bulk	CL					102	21	88	42	24						1584	
BTP26-1	4.0	Tube	СН	1.75	29	117	91			85	57	39							
BTP26-2	7.0	Tube	CL	1.25	34	131	98												
BTP27-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								54	36							
BTP27-1	4.0-4.5	Tube	CL								47	28							
BTP28-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								61	41							
BTP28-1	4.0	Tube	СН	1.5	26	123	97			81	55	39							
BTP29-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	CL					107	19	85	49	35						1931	
BTP29-1	4.0	Tube	СН	2	23	126	103												
BTP30-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								57	39							
BTP30-1	4.0-4.5	Tube	СН								62	43							
BTP31-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН							96	71	51						1599	
BTP31-1	3.0	Tube	СН	1.5	28	120	94			88	56	40							
BTP32-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН					93	27	96	72	51							
BTP32-1	3.0	Tube	СН	1.75	29	121	94												

	Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project Test Pit Laboratory Testing Summary Table																		
Exploration/ Sample I.D.	Depth (feet)	Sample Type	USCS Classification (ASTM D2487)	Field Pocket Penetrometer (tsf)	Water Content (%) (ASTM D2216)	Wet Density, g _{wet} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Dry Density, g _{dry} (pcf) (ASTM D7263)	Compactio D698-12 Maximum Density (pcf)	n Curve (ASTM 2 Method A) Optimumm Moisture Content (%)	Percent Passing #200 (ASTM D1140)	Liquid Limit (ASTM D4318)	Plasticity Index (ASTM D4318)	Tri Effective Friction Angle (φ')	axial Data - CU Effective Cohesion, C' (psf)	(ASTM D47 Total Friction Angle (φ')	67) Total Cohesion, C (psf)	Fully Softened Friction Angle (deg)	Triaxial Data - UU (ASTM D2850) Total Cohesion, C (psf)	Hydraulic Conductivity, (ASTM D5084) k _v (cm/sec)
BTP33-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								65	48							
BTP33-1	4.5	Tube	СН	2.5	24	124	100			80	58	45							
BTP34-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								56	36							
BTP34-B	3.0-6.0	Bulk	СН					105	19	83	52	37			16	254			
BTP34-1	6.0	Tube	CL	2.75	24	131	105												
BTP35-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	СН								68	43							
BTP36-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	CL								43	27							
BTP36-2	6.0	Tube	CL		15	120	104			82	49	35							
BTP37-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН					100	20	92	61	45							
BTP37-1	3.0	Tube	CL	>4.5	15	122	107												
BTP38-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН								50	31							
BTP39-A	1.0-4.0	Bulk	CL								43	31							
BTP40-A	1.0-3.0	Bulk	СН							93	57	40							

This Page Intentionally Left Blank














































































































		2400		Total	Effect	ive				
			C, psf	165.3	462.0)				
			φ, deg	20.9	24.4	1				
			Tan()	0.38	0.45	5				
	4	1600								
	ő.									
	ess									
	Str									
	ear									
	She	000				+				
		800								
				+ + /						
							/			
			j -				/X			
		0	1							
		U	0	800	1600		2400 3.	200 4000 4800		
					Tot	al No	rmal Stress nef			
					Fffer	ai NU tive N	Iormal Stress, psi ———	-		
					LIIEC		ionnai Siless, psi			
	3000					San	nple No.	1 2		
					2		Water Content, %	21.2 21.6		
	2500						Dry Density, pcf	102.6 100.4		
	2000 1500 1000					tial	Saturation, %	91.7 88.3		
						l	Void Ratio	0.6130 0.6479		
psf							Diameter, in.	2.394 2.390		
ss,					1		Height, in.	4.850 4.916		
Stre					· · · · ·		Water Content, %	25.6 22.3		
S LO						st	Dry Density, pcf	98.6 104.0		
iato						Le	Saturation, %	100.0 100.0		
)eV						₹	Diameter in	2 486 2 363		
							Height, in.	4.680 4.856		
						Stra	ain rate, in./min.	0.002 0.002		
	500	+++			- -	Eff.	Cell Pressure, psf	1008.0 2016.0		
				++++++		Fail	. Stress, psf	1597.2 2714.3		
	~	(++)				E	xcess Pore Pr., psf	892.8 1108.8		
	0 10 20 30 40				40	S	train, %	10.9 12.4		
			Axial	Strain %		Ult.	Stress, psf			
			7 1/1/1	, <i>/</i> 0			xcess Pore Pr., psf			
							orain, % Foilure, pef	1712 4 2621 5		
Туре	e of T	est:					railure, psi Failure psf	1/12.4 3021.3 115.2 907.2		
C	U with	n Pore	e Pressures			3		115.2 701.2		
Sam	ple T	ype:	2.4" Remold	l		Cli	ent: EIP			
Desc	Description: Fat CLAY with SAND, dark reddish									
br	brown						Project: Lookout Slough Restoration Project			
	50		DI _ 15				, in the storegin			
	J7	C		FI= 44		0	urce of Camples TD4	Depth: $1 0 2 0'$		
ASSI	umed	эре	cific Gravit	y= 2.65		130	urce or Sample: 1P4	Depui. 1.0-3.0		
Rem	arks:	Rem	olded to 97%	6 of max dry den	sity @	Sa	mple Number: Bulk 1			
29	2% over optimum per ASTM D698						oj. No.: 3195.P	Date Sampled: 9/17		
Fa	Failure picked at max principal stress ratio									
Fi	rst po	int re	moved due to	o inconsistent res	ult		Blackhurn Consulting			
Figur	Figure						M Sacramonto CA			
гigu	Figure						w. Sacramento, CA			



		2400		Total	Effecti	VA					
			C nsf	579.6	538 1	ve					
			φ. dea	13.2	27.4						
			$Tan(\phi)$	0.23	0.52						
	<u>ب</u>	1600									
	, ps					-					
	ess										
	Stre										
	ear	800									
	She										
			121			\mathbb{N}					
				//	- X						
			11 1				$\mathbf{Y} = \mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N} = \mathbf{N}$				
		0				1					
I		U	0	800	1600		2400 3200	4000 4800			
I	Tatal Nor						ormal Stress psf				
					Effect	ive N	Normal Stress. psf				
					2100						
I	6000 F				1						
	0000					Sar	ample No.	1 2 3			
	-						Water Content, %	21.4 21.2 21.2			
	5000					_	Dry Density, pcf	103.3 102.3 102.7			
						litia	Saturation, %	91.6 88.4 89.4			
مر	4000					<u>-</u>	Diameter in	2 390 2 389 2 388			
ő	4000						Height, in.	4.908 4.968 4.944			
ess	-						Water Content %	24.3 23.7 23.3			
Str	3000		- www.www.w	nun l	3		Dry Density pcf	101.8 102.8 103.5			
tor	2000	www	***			est	Saturation, %	100.0 100.0 100.0			
ščia						₹ 1	Void Ratio	0.6561 0.6399 0.6291			
ă							Diameter, in.	2.432 2.388 2.383			
		Æ					Height, in.	4.815 4.948 4.929			
	1000					Stra	rain rate, in./min.	0.002 0.002 0.002			
	1000					Eff. Cell Pressure, psf		504.0 1008.0 2016.0			
I						rai	m. Juess, psi Excess Pore Pronef	1057.5 1944.9 2081.9 475.2 892.8 1483.2			
I	o		10			Strain. %	4.7 1.1 2.5				
I	(10	20 30	40	Ult.	t. Stress, psf				
			Axia	i Strain, %		E	Excess Pore Pr., psf				
I						8	Strain, %				
Туре	e of Te	est:				σ1	Failure, psf	1866.3 2060.1 3214.7			
Ċ	U with	n Pore	e Pressures			σ_3	Fallure, pst	28.8 115.2 532.8			
Sam	ple T	vpe:	2.4" Remole	ł		Cli	lient: EIP				
Des	crintic	n. E	at CLAY wi	th SAND dark	oravish						
1.				ui britte, uaik	Siayish	 Pr/	Project: Lookout Slough Restoration Project				
				BI A	, ,	' ''					
	51	~	PL= 13	PI= 38	5		ourse of Compley TDC	Depth: 1.0.4.0			
ASSI	umed	Spe	cific Gravit	ty= 2.70		10	ource or sample: 1P6				
Rem	arks:	Rem	olded to 97%	% of maximum of	lry	Sa	ample Number: Bulks 1&2				
de	ensity	@ 2%	6 over optim	um per ASTM	D698	Pr	Proj. No.: 3195.P Date Sampled: 9/17				
F	Failure picked @ max principal stress ratio						TRIAXIAL SHEAR TEST REPORT				
							Blackburn Consulting				
Figu	re						W. Sac	cramento, CA			
			_				11. 040				



		1800		Total	Fffec	tive	ve			
			C, psf	381.8	424.	.1				
			φ, deg	13.8	19.0					
			Tan(∳)	0.25	0.3	4				
	sf	1200								
	ő, p					\square				
	res									
	ŗ									
	леа					┢				
	Ś	600		fin						
					+	\square				
						N				
			/ / /		\					
		0		600	1200					
			•	000	-200					
					То	tal	al Normal Stress, pst			
					Effec	CUV	ive Normal Stress, pst			
	0000					_				
	3000					1	Sample No. 1 2 3			
							Water Content, % 22.1 22.1 22.1			
	2500						Dry Density, pcf 99.6 99.7 98.3			
						S :	Image Saturation, % 88.5 88.8 85.7			
<u>ч</u>						, .	\subseteq Void Ratio 0.6616 0.6599 0.6835			
sd	2000						Diameter, In. 2.389 2.386 2.398			
ess,						\vdash				
Stre	1500						Water Content, % 26.7 25.9 26.3			
or	1000				1	1	$\frac{1}{6}$ Saturation % 100.0 100.0 100.0			
viat							$V_{\rm v}$ Void Ratio 0.7081 0.6867 0.6970			
De		\bigwedge				'	Diameter, in. 2.411 2.399 2.404			
							Height, in. 4.792 4.877 4.891			
						15	Strain rate, in./min. 0.002 0.002 0.002			
	500						Eff. Cell Pressure, psf 360.0 720.0 1440.0			
						F	Fail. Stress, psf 1062.2 1689.1 1755.3 221.2 504.0 705.6			
	0	ĽШ					Excess Pore Pr., psr 331.2 504.0 /05.6			
		U	10	20 30	40		Ult. Stress. psf			
			Axial	l Strain, %		Excess Pore Pr psf				
							Strain, %			
Type	ofT	est:				17	σ ₁ Failure, psf 1091.0 1905.1 2489.7			
	[] witl	h Pore	Pressures			Ī	$\overline{\sigma}_{3}$ Failure, psf 28.8 216.0 734.4			
Sample Type: 2.4" remold							Client: EIP			
Deer	PIC I	γμς. Σ	2.7 ICIII0IU	ive brown						
Dest	npu	υп. г	ai ULA I, Ol				Projects Lookout Clouch Destanting Destant Destant Australia			
I				_			FIOJECI. LOOKOUL SIOUGII KESIOFALION Project - BOITOW ANALYSIS			
LL=	56	-	PL= 18	PI= 38						
Assı	Imed	Spe	cific Gravit	ty= 2.65			Source of Sample: BTP 24 Depth: 4-7'			
Remarks: Remolded to 97% of max dry density @ Samp							Sample Number: B			
29	% ove	r opti	mum per AS	TM D698			Proj. No.: 3195.X Date Sampled:			
							TRIAXIAL SHEAR TEST REPORT			
							Blackburn Consulting			
Figu	re						W Sacramento CA			
gu	· •		_							












Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/26/2018

Sample Number: TP4 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=59, PI=44

Depth: 1'-3'

Sample Collection Date: 08/18/17

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = 2.4" Remold

Initial	Data:
---------	-------

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	12.7	cm	Sample Length =	12.7	cm
Sample Diameter =	6.10	cm	Sample Diameter =	6.10	cm
Area =	29.2	cm ²	Area =	29.2	cm ²
Volume =	371.0	cm ³	Volume =	371.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	704.7	g	Wet Weight=	733.0	g
Moisture =	21.6	%	Moisture =	27.1	%
Dry Density =	1.56	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.55	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	97.5	pcf	Dry Density =	96.9	pcf
Saturation =	78.5	%	Saturation =	97.4	%
Specific Gravity =	2.74	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.74	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Va	alue =	0.99				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	87	psi	Permeant: I	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	85	psi	Aver. Temp=	69.5	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	80	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	7	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	31.41	
Confining Pressure	=	1008	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	29.37	



Average k (cm/sec)= 2.78E-09 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/26/2018

Sample Number: TP4 Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL=59, PI=44 Sample Collection Date: 08/18/17

Depth: 1'-3'

Average k (cm/sec): 2.78E-09 cm/sec







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/15/2019

Depth: 3 - 6'

Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL = 50, PI = 33

Sample Collection Date: 07/19/18

Sample Number: BTP 15 B

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = 2.4" Remold

Initial Data

		Final Data:		
7.1	cm	Sample Length =	7.1	cm
6.08	cm	Sample Diameter =	6.09	cm
29.0	cm ²	Area =	29.2	cm ²
205.9	cm ³	Volume =	207.5	cm ³
408.2	g	Wet Weight=	412.9	g
22.5	%	Moisture =	25.1	%
1.62	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.59	g/cm ³
101.0	pcf	Dry Density =	99.2	pcf
93.6	%	Saturation =	100.0	%
2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)
	7.1 6.08 29.0 205.9 408.2 22.5 1.62 101.0 93.6 2.65	$\begin{array}{rrrr} 7.1 & cm \\ 6.08 & cm \\ 29.0 & cm^2 \\ 205.9 & cm^3 \\ 408.2 & g \\ 22.5 & \% \\ 1.62 & g/cm^3 \\ 101.0 & pcf \\ 93.6 & \% \\ 2.65 & (assumed) \end{array}$	Final Data:7.1cmSample Length = 6.08 cmSample Diameter = 29.0 cm²Area = 205.9 cm³Volume = 408.2 gWet Weight= 22.5 %Moisture = 1.62 g/cm³Dry Density = 10.0 pcfDry Density = 93.6 %Saturation = 2.65 (assumed)Specific Gravity =	Final Data:7.1cmSample Length =7.1 6.08 cmSample Diameter = 6.09 29.0 cm²Area = 29.2 205.9 cm³Volume = 207.5 408.2 gWet Weight = 412.9 22.5 %Moisture = 25.1 1.62 g/cm³Dry Density = 1.59 101.0 pcfDry Density = 99.2 93.6 %Saturation = 100.0 2.65 (assumed)Specific Gravity = 2.65

Testing Parameters:

Deaired V	Vater
68.6	°F
0.194	cm ²
66.33	
62.06	
	Deaired V 68.6 0.194 66.33 62.06

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 4.24E-09 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/15/2019

Depth: 3 - 6'

Sample Number: BTP 15 B Material Description: Fat CLAY, LL = 50, PI = 33 Sample Collection Date: 07/19/18







Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/15/2019

Depth: 1 - 3'

Material Description: Lean CLAY, LL=43, PI=29

Sample Collection Date: 07/19/18

Sample Number: BTP-20 A

Sample Data:

Type of Sample = 2.4" Remold

Initial Data:			Final Data:		
Sample Length =	7.5	cm	Sample Length =	7.4	cm
Sample Diameter =	6.10	cm	Sample Diameter =	6.07	cm
Area =	29.2	cm ²	Area =	28.9	cm ²
Volume =	218.0	cm ³	Volume =	214.3	cm ³
Wet Weight=	441.1	g	Wet Weight=	444.0	g
Moisture =	19.5	%	Moisture =	20.3	%
Dry Density =	1.69	g/cm ³	Dry Density =	1.72	g/cm ³
Dry Density =	105.7	pcf	Dry Density =	107.5	pcf
Saturation =	91.6	%	Saturation =	100.0	%
Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)	Specific Gravity =	2.65	(assumed)

Testing Parameters:

B Va	alue =	0.96				
Cell Pressure	P _C =	57	psi	Permeant:	Deaired W	/ater
Base Pressure	P _b =	56	psi	Aver. Temp=	68.6	°F
Top Pressure	P _T =	50	psi	Burette Area=	0.194	cm ²
Consolidation	=	7	psi	Initial Hydraulic Gradient=	64.47	
Confining Pressure	=	1008	psf	Final Hydraulic Gradient=	59.39	

Results:

Average k (cm/sec)= 4.60E-09 cm/sec





Project: Lookout Slough THRFIP Project Number: 3195.x Date: 2/15/2019

Depth: 1 - 3'

Sample Number: BTP-20 A Material Description: Lean CLAY,LL=43, PI=29 Sample Collection Date: 07/19/18

Average k (cm/sec): 4.60E-09 cm/sec























Appendix E – Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessement

DRAFT TECHNICAL MEMORANDUM

TO: Mr. David Urban, P.E., Ecosystem Investment Partners

FROM: Mr. Jesse J. Patchett, P.E., CFM Ms. Nicole Hart, P.E. Mr. Cody L. Milligan, P.E., CFM

DATE: November 15, 2019

SUBJECT: Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessment

INTRODUCTION

The Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project (Project) is initiated by Ecosystem Investment Partners (EIP) and the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) to evaluate restoration of tidal hydrology to more than 3,000 acres within the Sacramento-San Joaquin Delta (Delta) and to increase flood system resiliency.

As part of the Project, the west levee of the Yolo Bypass along Shag Slough will be breached in several locations. These breaches will hydraulically connect the Project to the Yolo Bypass. Therefore, the Project will introduce water on the current landside levee slopes for the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees, thereby bringing elevated water stages in the Yolo Bypass closer to the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees. During the 100-year flood event (i.e. 0.01 annual exceedance probability, AEP)¹, water levels on the Project are estimated to be approximately 0.7-feet higher than those inside of Cache/Hass Sloughs. This effectively changes the purpose of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees from their current purpose of protecting the lands within RD 2098 from elevated water stages in Cache/Hass Sloughs to preventing Flood stages inside the Yolo Bypass within the Project from raising water surfaces in Cache/Hass Slough.

Neighboring reclamation districts have expressed concern that bringing elevated water stages in the Yolo Bypass closer to the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees could increase flood risk to properties protected by these levees. These concerns are understood to generally relate to:

- Potential increased flood risk associated with relying on the existing Cache/Hass Slough East Levees to prevent elevated water stages on the Project site from entering Cache/Hass Sloughs and impacting levees surrounding Hastings Island and Peters Pocket.
- Increased seepage potential and decreased landside slope stability potential for the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees.

In addition, the Department of Water Resources has expressed concern for additional operations and maintenance along the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees once the Project is completed. Project impacts which may result in additional operations and maintenance include:

- Hydraulically connecting the Project side of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees to the Yolo Bypass.
- Crest erosion due to overtopping in the event that the maximum wind/wave will occur with the 0.01 AEP flood event.

¹ The 100-year water surface elevation differences are provided for reference. The design of the new setback levee is based on the USACE authorized 1957 Profile.

The purpose of this Technical Memorandum (TM) is to assess the With-Project impacts on the east and west levees of Cache/Hass Sloughs and to describe proposed improvements and Operations & Maintenance (O&M) actions that will mitigate some of these impacts.

DESCRIPTION OF THE EXISTING LEVEES AROUND THE PROJECT

There are several levees in the vicinity of the Project that could be potentially impacted as part of the Project. These include: the east and west levees along Hass Slough, the east and west levees along Cache Slough, and the Cross Levee. Numerous historical documents were reviewed in order to better understand and describe the condition of these levees (see References section of this TM for the acronyms associated with each reference). A graphical overview of these levees is shown on **Figure 1** (attached). **Figure 2** (attached) presents a Past Performance Map that outlines each Reported Levee Performance Event summarized in the 2011 NULE and the sites provided by DWR. A description of these existing levees and past performance issues are included below.

Hass Slough East Levee

The Hass Slough East Levee currently provides flood protection from elevated water stages in Hass Slough to Reclamation District 2098. According to 2011 NULE, this levee system was constructed in the early 1900s using dredge material from adjacent sloughs. The United States Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) later improved this levee system in the 1930s and 1960s using borrow from dredging operations in the Sacramento River Deep Water Ship Channel and borrow areas near Cache Slough.

Topographic mapping obtained for the Project indicates that landside slopes vary from 2H:1V to 5H:1V, with the majority being 2.5H:1V or flatter. Waterside slopes vary but are as steep as 1.5H:1V.

The USACE drilled three explorations in 1991: 2F-91-11,11A, and 2F-91-12, within this levee segment adjacent to the Project. The explorations indicate the levee and foundation material generally consists of lean to fat clay with some interbedded peat layers.

According to 2011 NULE, this levee section experienced waterside and landside sloughing at multiple locations during the 1997-1998 flood. Based on available information, slope instability and erosion have occurred along the levee alignment. No underseepage or through seepage problems have been documented.

Cache Slough East Levee

The Cache Slough East Levee currently provides flood protection from elevated water stages in Cache Slough to Reclamation District 2098. The Cache Slough East Levee was originally constructed in the early 1900s with soil most likely obtained from adjacent sloughs. Sometime between the 1930s and 1960s, the USACE improved this levee with borrow material generated from the Deep-Water Ship Channel and local borrow areas along Cache Slough.

Topographic mapping obtained for the Project indicates that the landside slopes vary from 2H:1V to 3.2H:1V. The waterside slopes vary from 1.3H:1V to 3H:1V.

The USACE drilled five explorations, 2F-91-13, 2F-91-14, 2F-91-15, 5F-62-7, and 5F-62-8, along this levee stretch in 1962 and 1991. The 1986 USACE (see references section) presents logs of 26 additional explorations along these levees and the Yolo Bypass West Levee. The explorations indicate the levee and foundation material generally consist of lean to fat clay with some interbedded peat layers.

The Cache Slough East Levee has a long history of distress from erosion and slope instability. Some of the landside slumps involved the entire landside slope and, at times, slumps extended into the levee

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat and Flood Control Improvement Project Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessment Draft Technical Memorandum for 65% Design

crown. Based on available information, erosion and landside slumps and slips occurred regularly between 1974 and 1980, and again in 1993, 1997, 1998, 2003, 2006 and 2017. As slope instability has historically and continues to occur, it is reasonable to speculate that slope instability will continue to occur regardless if the Project is built or not built. There are no documented reports of underseepage or through seepage for this levee.

Hass Slough West Levee

The Hass Slough West Levee currently provides flood protection from elevated water stages in Hass Slough to Reclamation District 2104 (aka Peters Pocket). Construction of this levee is believed to have occurred after 1906, likely with dredge clay materials from the channels. The 2011 NULE indicated planned improvements included riverbank protection and a waterside berm, yet also indicated that no records were found to confirm work was performed.

Topographic mapping obtained for the Project indicates that landside slopes from 1.6H:1V to 5.5H:1V with the majority 2.5H:1V or flatter. Waterside slopes are approximately 3H:1V. There is an existing ditch running parallel to the Hass Slough West Levee within 50 feet of the landside levee toe in several sections.

One boring, 2F-91-8, drilled in 1991 for the Sacramento River Flood Control Evaluation Lower Sacramento Area indicates the levee and foundation soils consist of fat clay drilled to approximately 40 feet below the levee crest.

According to available information, there are no documented reports of slope stability, through seepage or underseepage issues within the area opposite the Project. Two reports of water leaking from the levee due to problems associated with penetrations occurred north of Duck Slough. The current hazards include lack of freeboard and insufficient levee prism along the entire levee segment.

Cache Slough West Levee

The Cache Slough West Levee currently provides flood protection from elevated water stages in the Yolo Bypass² and Cache Slough to Reclamation District 2060 (aka Hastings Tract). The Cache Slough West Levee was originally constructed in the early 1920s. The original levees were later improved, enlarged, setback and/or repaired by the USACE between 1938 and 1958. The 2011 NULE stated that the material used to improve the levees is believed to be high-plasticity fat clay fill. Multiple ditches (parallel and non-parallel) exist near the landside levee toe.

Topographic mapping obtained for the Project indicates that landside slopes range from 2H:1V to 5H:1V and waterside slopes range from 1.8H:1V to 4H:1V.

Geotechnical exploration information compiled by the Delta Risk Management Strategy project indicates that the foundation soils consist of about 15 to 20 feet of high-plasticity clay and lean clay along Cache Slough, and 20 to 25 feet of organic clay along the Yolo Bypass. The USACE drilled two explorations 2F-91-20 and 20A in 1992 within the levee segment. The explorations indicate that the levee and foundation material generally consist of fat clay with some interbedded peat layers.

According to available information, multiple erosion events occurred during the 1986, 1997 and 1998 flood seasons. Damage in 1986 resulted in multiple PL 84-99 erosion repairs, which subsequently failed

² The southern portion of the Cache Slough West Levee downstream of the Cross Levee is believed to protect RD 2060 from elevated water stages in the Yolo Bypass. It is unclear if USACE made the necessary modifications to this levee when the Cross Levee was constructed.

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat and Flood Control Improvement Project Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessment Draft Technical Memorandum for 65% Design

during 1997 and 1998 floods. The 2011 NULE document states that levee maintenance is classified as unacceptable. Only minor issues with seepage, slope instability and overtopping have been reported for this levee.

Cross Levee

The levees along the former southern end of Liberty Farms (Shag Slough and Cache Slough West Levee) experienced substantial subsidence and sloughing both during and after construction improvements in 1961. Through 1973, remedial repair and upgrade construction occurred annually. Repair continued until 1981 when the USACE decided to design a more permanent fix along this levee stretch.

The Cross Levee was constructed in 1989 in order to address these issues. The Cross Levee provides flood protection from elevated water stages in the Yolo Bypass and in Cache Slough to Reclamation District 2098. It appears that the initial USACE plan was to construct the Cross Levee to have 6-feet of freeboard above the 1957 water surface profile. However, due to cost considerations, the USACE ultimately constructed the Cross Levee to meet the Shag Slough crown elevation at the tie-in with Shag Slough and slope down to meet the elevation of the Cache Slough East Levee at that tie-in location. Underseepage and slope stability are categorized as Lacking Sufficient Data in the 2011 NULE, yet not expected to be elevated to a high hazard level with additional information based on the NULE classification system.

Explorations drilled for the Cross Levee indicate the foundation consists of clay to at least 30 feet below the ground surface.

WITH-PROJECT IMPACTS ON THE EXISTING LEVEES

Cache/Hass Slough East Levees

Hydraulic Impacts

During the 0.01 AEP flood event³, water levels on the Project are estimated to be approximately 0.7-feet higher than the water levels inside of Cache/Hass Slough. This effectively changes the purpose of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees from their current purpose of protecting the Project from elevated water stages in Cache/Hass Sloughs to preventing water on the Project from raising water surfaces in Cache/Hass Sloughs.

Since the Shag Slough Levee will not be maintained, long-term erosion could degrade the remnant Shag Slough embankment such that increased wind fetch lengths and the associated wave heights could impact the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. Therefore, Wood Rodgers conducted a wind/wave analysis in order to assess the maximum probable wave heights that could impact the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. It should be noted that the wind/wave analysis performed for the Project considered a 0.01 AEP flood event that is coincident with the maximum recorded wind speeds over the past 88 years from the directions that could generate waves on the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. While this approach is conservative, the approach is consistent with the USACE EM 1110-2-1100, USACE EM 1110-2-1420, and the Shore Protection Manual (USACE 1984). The approach is also consistent with other levee setback projects undertaken in the Yolo Bypass (Lower Elkhorn Basin Levee Setback) Furthermore, since there are only 88 years' worth of data available, the wind speeds used are likely conservative. Details of the wind/wave analysis are discussed fully in Reference 9.

The results indicate wave heights of up to 3.4-feet could impact the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees if the Shag Slough levee was ultimately degraded due to erosive forces. This is expected to be unlikely to occur within the foreseeable future given that remnant levees from Liberty Island still exist, despite being breached and not maintained for more 20 years. However, since the ultimate degradation of the remnant Shag Slough embankments are a realistic possibility in the future, the design must take this into consideration.

The existing Cache/Hass Slough East Levees generally have between 1.9-feet and 5.4-feet (along the Cross Levee) of freeboard above the with-Project 0.01 AEP water surface elevation, but this freeboard is proposed to be reduced to 1-foot of freeboard above the 0.01 AEP. Therefore, overtopping of the existing Cache/Hass Slough East Levees could occur during a 0.01 AEP event if the Shag Slough embankments were to completely degrade and maximum wave heights occurred.

Geotechnical Impacts

Seepage (Underseepage and Nuisance Seepage)

The Project will result in water on both sides of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees where these levees are adjacent to the Project. This will result in a lower head differential across these levees in the proposed condition as compared to the existing condition. Therefore, the proposed Project is not believed to have any underseepage impacts to the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees that would require mitigation.

Slope Stability

The introduction of water along the Project side, or former landside could trigger additional slumps. BCI does not believe that the Project will trigger additional waterside slope instability because the proposed project is slightly reducing the water level in the Cache and Hass Sloughs

³ The 100-year water surface elevation differences are provided for reference. The design of the new setback levee is based on the USACE authorized 1957 Profile.

As slope instability has historically and continues to occur prior to Project construction, the design team expects slope instability to continue to occur regardless if the Project is built or not built.

Cache/Hass Slough West Levees

Hydraulic Impacts

The Project is estimated to decrease the 0.01 AEP water surface elevations in Cache/Hass Sloughs adjacent to the Project by approximately 0.02-feet. Additionally, the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees are proposed to be maintained as levees in accordance with the USACE Operation and Maintenance Manual for the Sacramento River Flood Control Project into the future, so fetch distances are expected to remain unchanged as part of the Project. Therefore, the proposed Project is expected to have a neutral or slightly beneficial hydraulic impact to the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees. Since wave overtopping is intermittent and isn't expected to occur along the entire length of this levee, the overtopping is not expected to have a significant impact on the water surface elevations in Cache/Hass Sloughs. For this reason, overtopping impacts and erosion are expected to be unchanged and do not require mitigation due to construction of the Project.

Geotechnical Impacts

Seepage (Underseepage and Localized Landside Ditch Seepage)

The Project will hydraulically connect the Project side of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees to the Yolo Bypass, which could potentially influence the exit gradient at the Cache and Hass Slough West Levee's landside levee toe if an aquifer is present. Soil underlying the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees are expected to be similar to the subsurface soil conditions within the Project area near the landside levee toes based on geologic mapping in the area and existing subsurface explorations. This, along with historical explorations along the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees, indicate a clay blanket at least 25-feet thick. The relatively thick blanket and lack of documented reports of through seepage or underseepage indicate a low exit gradient is present at the Cache and Hass Slough West Levee's landside toe during high water events.

The 1986 USACE found that there was no true aquifer in the southern portion of the Project that could create uplift forces for elevated average exit gradients. The Seepage Section of the report states:

"Based on findings from field and laboratory investigations, seepage was determined not to require design consideration from either the standpoint of foundation underseepage or embankment seepage causing the development of excess hydrostatic pressures or piping. The existing levee embankment and foundation materials are highly impervious in nature. Some sandy lenses were encountered at depths in the foundation greater than 20 feet with the study area. However, they are generally composed of clayey sand materials that by nature are fairly impervious themselves and are at depths that make them of no consequence to design."

The above indicates that With-Project-project underseepage is not expected to be a concern.

Several ditches exist along the landside toe of the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees that extend both longitudinal and transverse to the levee. Localized seepage may occur within these ditches if there are lenses of more permeable material within the thicker clay blanket. This condition would exist both Without- and With-Project.

Stability

As discussed above, the Project will introduce Yolo Bypass water levels closer to the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees that could influence the exit gradient at the landside levee toes. This effect could also affect

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat and Flood Control Improvement Project Cache/Hass Slough Levee Impact Assessment Draft Technical Memorandum for 65% Design

the landside slope stability factor of safety for steady-state conditions. Historical information seems to indicate that the existing exit gradient may be low, which in turn would indicate the effect on slope stability would also be low. According to available information, there are no documented reports of landside slope stability issues for the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees across from the Project. Additional slope stability concerns are not anticipated from construction of the Project, and no mitigation is required to address these impacts.

However, multiple erosions sites have been identified in 1986, 1997 and 1998 along the Cache Slough West Levee and, as stated above, the 2011 NULE document states that levee maintenance is classified as unacceptable. In addition, the Levee Performance Curves indicated a high probability of failure with elevated water surface elevations lower than the 0.01 AEP flood event. Therefore, future waterside slope instabilities should be anticipated to occur on the Cache Slough West Levee regardless of whether the Project is constructed or not.

Cross Levee

Hydraulic Impacts

The with-Project hydraulic impacts on the Cross Levee are similar to those on the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. During the 0.01 AEP flood event, water levels on the Project are estimated to be approximately 0.7-feet higher than the water levels on the current water side of the Cross Levee at the confluence of the Yolo Bypass and Cache Slough. This effectively changes the purpose of the Cross Levee from its current purpose of protecting the Project from elevated water stages in Cache Slough and the Yolo Bypass to preventing water on the Project from raising water surfaces in Cache Slough.

Given the orientation of the Cross Levee to the Yolo Bypass and the Project site, wind-generated waves for the Cross Levee are only expected to come from within the Project. The results of the wind/wave analysis for the Cross Levee indicate wave heights of approximately 6.4-feet. The existing Cross Levee generally has more than 5-feet of freeboard above the with-Project 0.01 AEP water surface elevation. Therefore, overtopping of the existing Cross Levee could occur if maximum wind speeds occurred concurrently with a 0.01 AEP event. However, since wave overtopping is intermittent and isn't expected to occur along the length of the Cross Levee, the over topping is not expected to have a significant impact on water surface elevations in Cache Slough or the Yolo Bypass.

Geotechnical Impacts

Seepage (Underseepage and Nuisance Seepage)

The Project will result in water on both sides of the Cross Levee. Therefore, the proposed Project is not believed to have any underseepage impacts to the Cross Levee, and these impacts do not require mitigation.

Stability

Slope stability is categorized as Lacking Sufficient Data in the 2011 NULE, yet not expected to be elevated to a higher hazard level with additional information. The introduction of water along the Project side, or former landside could trigger slumps. However, BCI expects slope instability may occur regardless if the Project is built or not built if the levee was constructed of fat clay with 3H:1V levee slopes.

PROPOSED ACTIONS TO MITIGATE WITH-PROJECT IMPACTS

Cache/Hass Slough East Levees

Hydraulic Mitigation Measures

As previously discussed, the proposed 0.01 AEP water levels on the Project are estimated to be approximately 0.7-feet higher than the water levels inside of Cache/Hass Sloughs during infrequent, high-flow events in the Yolo Bypass. Additionally, if/when the remand Shag Slough embankments erode, the increased fetch lengths across the Yolo Bypass are expected to generate waves that are in excess of 3.4 feet above the water surface elevation. These waves could overtop the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. Since wave overtopping is intermittent, the overtopping is not expected to have a significant impact on the water surface elevations in Cache/Hass Sloughs.

However, it is necessary to protect the remnant Cache/Hass Slough East Levee against overtopping. The *Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project: Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis* (Reference 9) recommended that the crown of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levee be protected against overtopping. Overtopping protection may consist of rock slope protection (RSP), articulated concrete block, a turf reinforcing mat, or other similar measure. The specific measure to provide armoring will be developed in coordination with USACE, DWR, and the design team as the design progresses. The extent of the overtopping protection will be the entire width of the crown and will extend down both slopes for three vertical feet. The exhibit below presents a typical cross-section for the crown of Cache/Hass Slough East Levee.



Exhibit 1 – Typical Cache / Hass Slough East Levee Crown Detail

Additionally, the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees adjacent to the Project site are proposed to be maintained in accordance with the USACE Operation and Maintenance Manual for the Sacramento River Flood Control Project into the future. These actions are expected to mitigate hydraulic impacts to the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees.

Therefore, armoring the landside slope and the levee crest, combined with regular O&M is proposed to mitigate hydraulic impacts along the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees.

Geotechnical Mitigation Measures

Proposed improvements to the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees were developed with the intent to minimize additional operations and maintenance along this levee once construction of the Project is complete.

As stated above, the introduction of Yolo Bypass water surface elevations along the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees project-side slopes may induce additional slope instability. The existing levees are fragile and the subsurface conditions are conducive to subsidence, particularly in the southern portion of the project area. In order to mitigate this instability, the project-side levee slopes of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees will be flattened in order to reduce potential additional O&M.

The subsurface conditions under the site, particularly in the southern portion of the site, are soft and additional weight most likely will cause detrimental settlement. To allow for flatter slopes without additional subsidence concerns, proposed mitigation includes a 16-foot-wide crest (both Title 23 and EM 1110-2-1913 allow for a 12-foot-wide levee crest), freeboard of 1-foot over the 0.01 AEP WSE, flattening the over-steepened project-side slopes to 4(H):1(V), and creating a 12-foot-wide O&M corridor.

Therefore, along the Hass and Cache Slough East Levees, the mitigation measure includes degrading the levee to an elevation of 1-foot above the 0.01 AEP WSE (or 1-foot above the 1957 WSE, whichever is higher), creating a 16-foot -wide crest with the waterside hinge beginning along the existing waterside slope, flattening the project-side slope to 4H:1V to elevation 8 feet, then creating a 12-foot-wide O&M corridor, then slope down 4H:1V to the landside ground surface. The following exhibit presents a typical cross-section for this measure.



Slope flattening along the current waterside slopes is not proposed since the Project is not expected to increase the already unstable slope conditions on these slopes.

It is understood that DWR would be responsible for maintaining the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees, and that project design would include access to the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees for operation and maintenance. As required in the past, future operations and maintenance may be required after heavy storm events to repair slumps on the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. The amount of maintenance required will depend on the anticipated future purpose of the system. Based on information provided in the 2011 NULE, it does not appear that all instability events were mitigated and therefore it is difficult to state that each instability event moving forward must be mitigated. Progressive slumping and instability may however eventually erode a portion of the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees. Each future event will need to be individually evaluated.

Cache/Hass Slough West Levees

Hydraulic Mitigation Measures

The Project is estimated to decrease the 0.01 AEP water surface elevations in Cache/Hass Sloughs adjacent to the Project by approximately 0.02-feet. Additionally, the Cache/Hass Slough East Levees are proposed to be maintained as levees in accordance with the USACE Operation and Maintenance Manual for the Sacramento River Flood Control Project into the future, so fetch distances are expected to remain unchanged as part of the Project. Since wave overtopping is intermittent and isn't expected to occur along the entire length of this levee, the overtopping is not expected to have a significant impact on the water surface elevations in Cache/Hass Sloughs. Therefore, the proposed Project is expected to have a neutral or slightly beneficial hydraulic impact to the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees. For this reason, overtopping impacts and erosion are expected to be unchanged and do not require mitigation due to construction of the Project.

Geotechnical Mitigation Measures

According to available information, there are no documented reports of underseepage or landside slope instability for the Cache/Hass Slough West Levees across from the Project. If the subsurface soil conditions within this levee segment are similar to the subsurface conditions within the Project, additional underseepage or slope stability concerns are not anticipated from construction of the Project due to a relatively thick blanket and possible areas where no true aquifer exists that could create uplift forces for elevated average exit gradients.

No mitigation would therefore be necessary. However, multiple erosions sites have been identified in 1986, 1997 and 1998 along the Cache Slough West Levees and, as stated above, the 2011 NULE document states that levee maintenance is classified as unacceptable. Future waterside slope instabilities should be anticipated whether the Project is constructed or not.

Cross Levee

Hydraulic Mitigation Measures

The results of the wind/wave analysis for the Cross Levee indicate wave heights of approximately 6.4feet. The existing Cross Levee generally has more than 5-feet of freeboard above the with-Project 0.01 AEP water surface elevation. Therefore, overtopping of the existing Cross Levee could occur if maximum wind speeds occurred concurrently with a 0.01 AEP event. However, since wave overtopping is intermittent and isn't expected to occur along the length of the Cross Levee, the over topping is not expected to have a significant impact on water surface elevations in Cache Slough or the Yolo Bypass.

Additionally, the Cross Levee is proposed to be maintained in accordance with the USACE Operation and Maintenance Manual for the Sacramento River Flood Control Project into the future. These actions are expected to mitigate any damage that could occur to the Cross Levee due to wave action.

Geotechnical Mitigation Measures

Due to the relatively recent construction of the Cross Levee by the USACE, geotechnical mitigation measures are not believed to be required at this time.

REFERENCES

- 1. June 2012, 2012 Central Valley Flood Protection Plan, Attachment 8E: Levee Performance Curves (Attachment 8E), Department of Water Resources;
- 2. August 2011, Remedial Alternatives and Cost Estimates Report (RACER), North NULE Study Area, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, Task Order U107, (2011 RACER), URS;
- 3. April 2011 Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 1 of 6, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project Contract 4600008101, Task Order U104, (2011 NULE), URS;
- 4. January 2011, Final Geomorphology Technical Memoranda and Maps, North NULE Area Geomorphic Assessments, Non-Urban Levee Evaluations Project, Contract 4600008101, (2011 Geomorphology TM), URS;
- 5. November 2007, *PL84-99 Levee Rehabilitation Repairs, CY2005 Site Inspection and Repair Alternatives, Reclamation District 2098, Solano County, California*, (2007 PL84-99), US Army Corps of Engineers, Sacramento District;
- February 1993, Attachment B Basis of Design Geotechnical Evaluation of Levees for Sacramento River Flood Control System Evaluation, Lower Sacramento River Area, Phase IV, (1993 USACE BODR Attachment B), prepared by the USACE. Attachment B contains the Initial Appraisal Report – Lower Sacramento Area. BCI could not obtain a copy of the full 1993 USACE BODR;
- 7. November 1988, Levee Construction Right Bank Yolo Bypass & Left Bank Cache Slough, (1988 USACE), USACE;
- 8. May 1986, Right Bank Yolo Bypass and Left Bank Cache Slough near Junction Yolo Bypass and Cache Slough, Levee Construction, General Design, Supplement No. 1 to Design Memorandum No. 13, (1986 USACE), USACE.
- 9. November 2019, Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Improvement Project: Wave Runup and Wind Setup Analysis, Wood Rodgers.

These documents provide historical information to the five levee segments discussed herein:

- 10. The Hass Slough West Levee (RD 2401 the levee segment across Hass Slough from the Lookout Slough THRFIP)
- 11. The Hass Slough East Levee (RD 2098 within the Lookout Slough THRFIP)
- 12. The Cache Slough West Levee (RD 2060 the levee segment across Cache Slough from the Lookout Slough THRFIP)
- 13. The Cache Slough East Levee (RD 2098 within the Lookout Slough THRFIP)
- 14. The Cross Levee (RD 2098 within the Lookout Slough THRFIP)

Enclosures:

Figures

- Figure 1 Overall Project Exhibit
- Figure 2 Past Performance Map, RD 2098
- Figure 3 Cache/Hass Slough East Levee Profiles





Levee Breach Locations

Overall Project Exhibit

Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat **Restoration and Flood Improvement Project**





Path: J:\3000-s\3487_Ecosystem_Invest_Partners\3487002 Lookout Slough Prelim Hydraulic Analysis\GIS\Tasks\20190724_Project_Exhibit\Overall_Project_Exhibit_20190724.mxd



reconstructed and monitored for 5 years the southern mitigation/repair). end with construction repair work occurring in '77, '78, D LM 5.34-5.86 and 5.91-5.93 Entire section: recurrent '79, and '80. Then in 1986 the USACE constructed a = 2003 Flood event, subsidence of crest new cross levee. The levee builds 3H:1V waterside waterside slip (Unknown (repaired and re-damaged) and landside slopes. mitigation/repair). 1976 and Cache and Haas Slough East Levee: Levees initially 1981 Flood LM 5.94-6.96, 6.07-6.08, E constructed in early 1900s. USACE improved the levees in events, 6.4-6.42, 6.46-6.47 = 2003 the '30s and '60s. Due to significant distress and lumps during (B) Flood event, waterside slip construction subsidence, USACE raised levees in '76 and continued to (unknown mitigation/repair) **CROSS LEVEE** (repaired and make repairs due to subsidence in '77, '78, '79 and '80. In re-damaged, (RD 2098 - Unit 0) 1986, USACE prepared plans for riverbank protection and no longer part of the 12-foot-wide patrol road. segment). **FIGURE 2a, PAST PERFORMANCE Ecosystem MAP RD 2098** Investment August 2019 **Partners** Source: Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Project Study Area, Volume 1 of 6, dated April 2011, Prepared by URS. Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment and Prepared by topography updated11/12/2018. 1500 Map Prepared Date: 07/08/19 Map Prepared By: M.D.R. Checked By: N.C.H.

SCALE: 1 " = 1500

Job No.: 3195.x

BLACKBURN

CONSULTING

Lookout Slough Restoration Project

n: \/FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\CACHE_HAAS SLOUGH TM FIGURES\3195.x Fig1A LSRP Past Performance Map.dwg



FIGURE 2b, PAST PERFORMANCE MAP RD 2060 and RD 2104 August 2019

Lookout Slough Restoration Project



Source: Geotechnical Assessment Report, North NULE Non-Urban Levee Evaluation, RD 2060, Unit 3a, Segment 314 Summary, dated April 2011. Prepared by URS. Lookout Slough boundary lines and easements provided by Wood Rodgers, Inc., 12/08/2017. Proposed levee alignment and topography Λ 1500 updated11/12/2018. SCALE: 1 " = 1500'



This map shows surficial geologic deposits and levees as they existed in 1937. Map units and boundaries are drawn by interpretation of historical aerial photography supplemented by data from historical maps and surveys. For reference, the mapping is superimposed on modern U.S. Geological Survey 7.5' topographic base maps (individual maps referenced below). Screened back semi-transparent mapping shown on this plate is from Deep Water Ship Channel study area, which is not assessed in

this investigation. For clarity, only the surficial geologic map units of this study appear in the explanation. See accompanying technical memorandum for complete descriptions of map units, process descriptions and methodology. Adjacent polygons that have identical map unit symbols are employed to delineate sequences of sedimentation and landscape evolution.

Explanation

Underseepage Susceptibility Along Non-Urban Levee Alignment

Very High	High	Moderate	Low
?	Geologic cor Solid contact about 250' o	ntact; dashed when ts accurate to with n either side of the	re approximate, dotted where concealed, queried where uncertain. in 100' of line shown on map; dashed contacts accurate to within e line.
	Narrow chan Dashed whe	nel, generally <10 re approximate, do	00 ft in width. otted where concealed.
	Narrow, tidal	ly influenced chan	nnel (<100 ft in width), commonly connected to a larger slough channel.
	Canal		
	Levee; artific	ial fill prism, gene	rally <70 ft in width.
	Borrow pit, g	enerally <70 ft in v	width.

W 1937 ΒP

Borrow pit present in 1937.

Geologic Units

	AF
	L
SAL	Rob
TORIC	Rcs
HISI	Rch
	Rsl
	Ril 1906

Artificial fill, circa 1937.

Levee (made of artificial fill), circa 1937.

Water; date indicates year of historical dataset.

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and lesser clay; deposited during high-stage water flow, overtopping channel banks. Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching

1	0.010000	opia, aopi	,
	of natural	or artificial	levees.

Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.

Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Intermittent lake; seasonal lake shown on historical topographic maps. Date indicates source data set.



На

Hpm

Hn

Hs 1937

Overbank deposits; silt, sand, and clay; deposited during high-stage water flow, overtopping channel banks.

Crevasse splay deposits; fine sand and silt with clay deposited from breaching of natural levees

Fine-grained alluvial fan deposits; silt and clay with sand.

Channel deposits; well sorted sand and trace fine gravel.

Slough deposits; silt, clay, and sand, fining upward facies, low-energy channel deposits.

Alluvial deposits, undifferentiated; sand, silt, clay and minor lenses of gravel.

Peat and muck; interbedded peat and organic-rich silt and clay, former tidal marsh deposits, mostly now leveed, drained, and farmed.

Basin deposits; fine sand, silt and clay.

Marsh deposits; silt and clay, possibly with organic-rich beds; perennially or seasonally submerged. Date indicates year of historical dataset used to map the marsh.



Alluvial fan deposits; semi-consolidated silt, sand, sandy clay and fine to coarse subrounded gravel.

Alluvial fan deposits of the Montezuma Hills; semi-consolidated sandy silt, sandy clayey silt, clay, sand and minor pebble gravel eroded from the early Pleistocene Montezuma Formation

Stratigraphic Correlation Chart

Time		Depositional Environment		
Epoch	Channel deposits	Floodplain and alluvial-fan deposits	Flood basin deposits	Cultural deposits



Path: \\FS-01\Common\Active Projects\3195.P DWR Lookout Slough Restoration Project\CAD\CACHE HAAS SLOUGH TM FIGURES\3195.x Fig1A LSRP Past Performance Map.dwg

Map Prepared Date: 07/08/19 Map Prepared By: M.D.R. Checked By: N.C.H. Job No.: 3195.x





This Page Intentionally Left Blank

Appendix F – 65% Progress Design Earthwork Estimates

This Page Intentionally Left Blank
Lookout Slough Tidal Habitat Restoration and Flood Control Improvement Project						
65% Progress Design Earthwork Estimates						
	Estimated Fill (CY)			Estimated Excavation		
	Structural Fill Needed (CY)	Spoil / Misc Fill Needed	Total Fill	Excavated Material that is Suitable for Fill	Spoiled Excavation	Total Est. Excavation
Lookout Slough Setback Levee						
4:1 Setback Levee Embankment & Landside Patrol Road	1,460,000	-	1,460,000			-
Levee Embankment Foundation Prep	126,560	-	126,560		113,000	113,000
Subtotal Lookout Slough Setback Levee	1,586,560		1,586,560		113,000	113,000
Cache Slough Levee Improvements				-		
Degrade and Slope Flattening Improvements	-	55,000	55,000		67,500	67,500
Flattening Foundation Prep.	-	61,600	61,600		55,000	55,000
Subtotal Cache Slough Levee Improvements		116,600	116,600		122,500	122,500
Other Items						
Fill Irrigation Canal on the east side of Duck Slough embankment	199,010		199,010		43,300	43,300
Muck Out / Overexcavate Duck Slough	-				56,296	56,296
Southern Shag Slough 1500' Degrade to 10-yr WSE	-				32,000	32,000
Northern Shag Slough 1500' Degrade to 10-yr WSE	-				36,500	36,500
Shag Degrade Spoil Berm/Redistribution onsite		68,500	68,500			
Lookout Slough Degrade and Fill		320,000	320,000		425,000	425,000
Muck Out / Overexcavate Lookout Slough					162,448	162,448
Misc. Site Berm, High Ground Degrade to Elev. 5.5+/-, and misc irrigation ditch fill		200,000	200,000		367,000	367,000
Shag Breach 1 (Northernmost Breach)	-				20,000	20,000
Shag Breach 2	-				24,000	24,000
Shag Breach 3	-				26,000	26,000
Shag Breach 4	-				28,000	28,000
Shag Breach 5	-				39,000	39,000
Shag Breach 6	-				34,000	34,000
Shag Breach 7	-				27,500	27,500
Shag Breach 8	-				29,000	29,000
Shag Breach 9 (Southernmost Breach)	-				33,750	33,750
Vogel Grading					25,600	25,600
Onsite Channels (725,000 CY to levee)	-			1,337,700	442,300	1,780,000
Spoil Areas (Current Volume is Estimated)		1,450,000	1,450,000			0
Setback Levee Borrow Pit / Habitat Grading Area Between PGE Roads	-			861,000	825,000	1,686,000
GGS Ponds	-				108,000	108,000
PG&E Access Roads & Ramps	107,000	120,500	227,500			-
PG&E Access Road Foundation Prep.	40,320		40,320		36,000	36,000
Subtotal Other Items	346,330	2,159,000	2,505,330	2,198,700	2,820,694	5,019,394
Estimated Total For All Items	1,932,890	2,275,600	4,208,490	2,198,700	3,056,194	5,254,894

This page intentionally left blank.